

January 2022 Volume 14 Issue 3

www.iejee.com

international electronic journal of **elementary** education

Special Issue

Typical and Atypical Mathematics Learning: What Do We Learn From Recent Studies?

Editors:

Annemie Desoete Ghent University & Artevelde University of Applied Sciences Gökhan Özsoy Ordu University Özlem Doğan Temur

Kutahya Dumlupinar University



Education₈ Publishing



INTERNATIONAL ELECTRONIC JOURNAL OF ELEMENTARY EDUCATION

International Advisory Board

Editor in Chief

Kamil ÖZERK University of Oslo, Norway

Editors

Gökhan ÖZSOY Ordu University, Turkey

Annemie DESOETE Ghent University, Arteveldehogeschool, Sig, Belgium

Karen M. ZABRUCKY Georgia State University, United States

> Kathy HALL Jniversity College Cork, Ireland

> > **Turan TEMUR** Anadolu University, Turkey

Murat Doğan ŞAHİN Anadolu University, Turkey

> Hayriye Gül KURUYER Ordu University, Turkey

> > Editorail Asssitants

Abdullah KALDIRIM Dumlupinar University, Turkey

Graphic Design

Vedat ŞEKER Kahramanmaras Sutcu Imam University, Turkey Bracha KRAMARSKI, Bar Ilan University, Israel Collin Robert BOYLAN, Charles Sturt University, Australia David Warwick WHITEHEAD, The University of Waikato, New Zealand Dawn HAMLIN, SUNNY Oneonta, United States Wendy HARRIOTT, Monmouth University, United States Isabel KILLORAN, York University, Canada Janelle Patricia YOUNG, Australian Catholic University, Australia Jeanne ROLIN-IANZITI, The University of Queensland, Australia Janet ALLEN, United States Kouider MOKHTARI, Iowa State University, United States Lloyd H. BARROW, University of Missouri, United States Lori G. WILFONG, Kent State University, United States Maria Lourdes DIONISIO, University of Minho, Portugal Maribel GARATE, Gallaudet University, United States Peter JOONG, Nipissing University, Canada Ruth REYNOLDS, University of Newcastle, Australia Therese Marie CUMMING, University of New South Wales, Australia

ISSN: 1307-9298

www.iejee.com iejee@iejee.com





All responsibility for statements made or opinions expressed in articles lies with the author.



Table of Contents

Typical and Atypical Mathematics Learning: What Do We Learn From Recent Studies? Gökhan Özsoy, Özlem D. Temur, Annemie Desoete	195-198
Spatial Working Memory Counts: Evidence for a Specific Association Between Visuo-spatial Working Memory and Arithmetic in Children Lucy Allen, Ann Dowker	199-211
Math learning in grade 4 and 5. What can we learn form the opportunity-propensity model? Annemie Desoete, Baten Elke	213-225
The Heterogeneity of Mathematical Learning Disabilities: Consequences for research and practice Evelyn H. Kroesbergen, Marije D. E. Huijsmans, Tijs Kleemans	227-241
Screening for Characteristics of Dyscalculia: Identifying Unconventional Fraction Understandings Katherine E. Lewis, Grace M. Thompson, Sarah A. Tov	243-267
Elementary Students' Exploration of the Structure of a Word Problem Using Representations Ji-Eun Lee, Sunghwan Hwang	269-281
Investigation of the Relationship between Academic Competencies and Social Information Processing of 60–72 Month-Old Children Fatma Betül Şenol	283-294
How do we learn mathematics? A framework for a theoretical and practical model <i>Sinan Olkun</i>	295-302
The Effects of a Computer-Based Mathematics Intervention In Primary School Students With and Without Emotional and Behavioral Difficulties Moritz Herzog, Gino Casale	303-317
Examination of Home-Based Number and Operation Training Program On Early Mathematics Ability and Mother-Child Relationship Ayşegül Akıncı-Coşgun, Fatma Tezel-Şahin	319-333
Predicting Mathematical Learning Difficulties Status: The Role of Domain-Specific and Domain-General Skills Riikka Mononen, Markku Niemivirta, Johan Korhonen	335-352
Zero – an Uncommon Number: Preschoolers' Conceptual Understanding of Zero Julia Hartmann, Moritz Herzog, Annemarie Fritz	353-361
Statistics Anxiety In Flanders: Exploring Its Level, Antecedents, and Performance Impact Across Professional and Academic Bachelor Programs In Psychology Jean-Philippe van Dijck, Elger Abrahamse, Steffi Kesteloot, Rebecca Willems, Wim Fias	363-385
An Instructional Design For The Improvement of Counting Skills In 3-Year-Old Children Aida Carbonell-Jornet, Pascual D. Diago, David Arnau, Miguel A. García-Moreno	387-403
Using a Touch Point Instructional Package to Teach Subtraction Skills to German Elementary Students At-Risk for LD Karolina Urton, Matthias Grünke, Richard T. Boon	405-416
Examining Elementary School Teachers' Perceptions of and Use of Formative Assessment in Mathematics Christie L. Martin, Maryann Mraz, Drew Polly	417-425
Can Music Support Calculation Skills? A Pilot Study Using Electrophysiological Measures Nurdan Korkmaz, Özlem Doğan Temur	427-440
How a Measuring Perspective Influences Pre-service Teachers' Reasoning about Fractions with Discrete and Continuous Models Muteb M. Alaahtani, Arthur B. Powell, Victoria Webster, Daniela Tirnovan	441-458





Typical and Atypical Mathematics Learning: What Do We Learn From Recent Studies?

Gökhan Özsoy^{a,*}, Özlem D. Temur^b, Annemie Desoete^c

Received	: 24 December 2021	
Revised	: 9 January 2022	
Accepted	: 28 January 2022	
DOI	: 10.26822/iejee.2022	.238

a[•]Corresponding Author: Gökhan Özsoy, Dept. of Elementary Education, Faculty of Education, Ordu University, Turkey. E-mail: gozsoy@odu.edu.tr ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-1250-624X

^bÖzlem D. Temur, Dumlupinar University, Kutahya, Turkey. E-mail: ozlemdtemur@gmail.com ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-1877-0973

^bAnnemie Desoete, Ghent University & Artevelde University of Applied Sciences, Ghent, Belgium. E-mail: annemie.desoete@ugent.be ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0001-6663-7440

Abstract

Poor mathematical abilities have a substantial societal impact. This special issue includes contributions discussing learning of mathematics that have impact on educational policy or elementary school practice. All papers explore and illustrate recent studies and available literature in the field of understanding typical and atypical mathematics learning. They reflect on mechanisms of conceptual development, models of typical and atypical learning, individual quantitative and qualitative differences, strengths and weaknesses, factors that appear promising and positively influencing the learning process of students' learning of mathematics, and on interventions that aim to improve mathematics performance even in very young children.

Keywords:

Mathematics, Models, Differences, Interventions

Introduction

Mathematical abilities are needed in all kinds of everyday situations (e.g., understanding corona virus statistics, calculating prices, estimating amounts and many more). Although mathematical abilities seem to be learned quite effortlessly in most people, some children have persisting problems with acquiring and/or applying these abilities. This is problematic because mathematical ability is an important predictor of later academic achievement, and since poor mathematical skills may lead to decreased perceived competence and increased emotional and behavioral disengagement. In addition, poor mathematical abilities often result in gaining employment in low paid professions during adulthood and have negative consequences for mental health (Ritchie & Bates, 2013). Mathematical disabilities thus have a substantial societal impact.

Up till now research in relation to typical and atypical mathematics learning and to individuals with mathematical learning disabilities remains an underrepresented area of research. As a result of the limited studies, it remains unclear if and on which components of mathematical ability individuals show strengths or difficulties, what predicts typical and atypical achievement and how mathematical



Copyright © www.iejee.com ISSN: 1307-9298

© 2022 Published by KURA Education & Publishing. This is an open access article under the CC BY- NC- ND license. (https://creativecommons. org/licenses/by/4.0/) underachievement can be detected, screened, understood, and addressed.

This special issue brings together studies and reviews about mathematical abilities that may have an impact on educational policy and/or educational school practice. In this way the issue aims to gain knowledge about the development of mathematical abilities and to map the typical and atypical development of mathematics learning. This may advance the understanding of the human abilities to perceive, represent, learn, and manipulate mathematical information.

The various contributions in this special issue

First, papers explored models of typical and atypical learning. Allen and Dowker (2022) studied the relationships between visuo-spatial working memory and different types of arithmetic in 39 children in Year 2 (6 to 7 years) and Year 4 (8 to 9 years). In addition Desoete and Baten (2022) studied the prediction of propensity (intelligence, motivation and subjective wellbeing), opportunity (years of experience of teachers and the number of hours of mathematical instruction children receive) and antecedent (gender, parental aspirations, birth order and birth weight) factors to predict mathematics in 408 children from grade 4 or 5 using the Opportunity Propensity framework (Byrnes, 2020) to prevent overestimation of the importance and unique explained variance of predicting factors. Finally, Kroesbergen (2022) proposed a multidimensional framework in which children should be regarded as individuals with unique profiles of strengths and weaknesses.

Second, papers explored mathematics learning in different age groups. Olkun (2022) reviewed studies on learning numbers with the framework of "number sense". Hartmann (2022) assessed the counting skills of 107 preschoolers (mean age 57.61 months) to focus on the conceptual understanding of "zero" as number word for an empty set emerges. Senol (2022) examined 132 children aged 60–72 months with normal development who attend preschool education on the relationship between the academic competencies and their social information processing processes. Finally van Dijck, Abrahamse, Kesteloot, Willems and Fias (2022) focused on 438 first year bachelor students in Psychology and observed that high levels of motivation could alleviate the negative impact of statistics anxiety on statistical performance, especially when controlling for general learning abilities.

Third, contributions focused on individual differences and on the assessment of children with and without mathematical learning disabilities or dyscalculia. Martin, Mraz, and Polly (2022) studied the perceptions of 65 teachers and their use of formative assessment in mathematics, as formative assessment can be seen

as a high-leverage instructional practice that has potential to support all learners. Mononen, Niemivirta and Korhonen (2022) investigated in 206 participants numeracy, cognitive, and language skills in grade 1 and arithmetic fluency and curriculum-based mathematics in grade 3. Korkmaz and Temur (2022) used electrophysiological measures in a pilot study on third and fourth graders with learning difficulties in mathematics. Finally, Lewis (2022) described how the current assessment of dyscalculia resulted in an over-representation of students of color, non-native speakers, and students from low SES backgrounds. To address this problem, they set up two studies assessing 470 grade 6-8 students and three students who demonstrated high levels of unconventional understandings.

Finally, this special issue also included interventions focusing on mathematical ability. These contributions suggest some good practices focusing on mathematical ability (or subcomponents). Diago (2022) focused on the improvement of counting skills in 14 children without special needs aged between 3 years 5 months and 4 years 4 months using special designed tasks. Akıncı-Cosgun (2022) examined the effect of a training program for 21 children between 48-65-month-old on early mathematics ability and mother-child relationship at home. Urton, Grünke and Boon (2022) studied the effect of multisensory mathematics instruction integrating a touch points strategy, performance feedback, reward system, and a reinforcing game into an instructional package on the subtraction performance of 4 children at-risk for learning disabilities aged between 6 and 7 years. Lee and Hwang (2022) explored the solving of word problems, helping 7 students to recognize multiple relationships within the context of specific problems and real-world related applications. Korkmaz and Temur (2022) examined in 4 third and fourth graders with learning difficulties in mathematics if music support enhanced calculation skills. Herzog and Casale (2022) studied the effectivity of a computerbased mathematics intervention on 11 children with and without emotional and behavioral difficulties in grades 3 and 4, pointing to different effectiveness for children with and without such additional difficulties. Finally, Algahtani and colleagues (2022) focused on an intervention on the representational models of fractions of 46 pre-service elementary teachers.

Some preliminary observations

The papers included in this special issue demonstrate that mathematical abilities depend on multiple factors such as domain-specific knowledge and skills (e.g., magnitude processing, counting, calculation understanding 'zero', models about fractions), domain-general cognitive skills (e.g., visuospatial working memory, intelligence, non-verbal reasoning, rapid naming) and non-cognitive factors (e.g., social information processing, affect, motivation, math anxiety) that also interact with one another.

In addition, different cut-off scores (< 25th percentile, < 10th percentile or between 11-25th percentile) and different mathematics measures (arithmetic fluency or curriculum-based measures) seem to lead to different early domain-specific (symbolic numerical magnitude processing, verbal counting) and domaingeneral (nonverbal reasoning, rapid automatized naming, working memory) predictors.

In young children §enol (2022) revealed that academic skills (numeracy, early literacy, thinking skills, and comprehension) and achievement (socialemotional competence, approaches to learning, and communication) cannot be studied as isolated phenomena, since they are related to skills to understand cues and decide about responses as subdimensions of the social information processing model.

In elementary schoolchildren, Allen and Dowker (2022) revealed a relationship between visuo-spatial working memory and verbal oral and mental written arithmetic but not with derived fact strategy use. Desoet and Baten (2022) added that intelligence was a significant predictor for math fluency and calculation accuracy, whereas positive affect influenced math fluency negative affect predicted calculation accuracy.

In older participants van Dijck and colleagues (2022) observed that high levels of motivation could alleviate the negative impact of statistics anxiety on statistical performance, especially when controlling for general learning abilities.

Finally, Alqahtani (2022) described that how teachers interpret and express fractions also might critically influence their teaching and their students' fraction knowledge, pointing to the importance of teacher training programs.

When summarizing, there are some findings on the assessment of mathematical learning (dis)abilities. Korkmaz and Temur (2022) made us reflect on the value of electrophysiological measures to assess the effect of interventions. Martin and colleagues (2022) pointed to the value of formative assessment to identify gaps and strengths of the learner, but they also revealed barriers in elementary school teachers using formative assessment. Lewis (2022) pointed to the potential of designing screeners based on the characteristics identified in adults with dyscalculia and Kroesbergen (2022) proposed to look for unique profiles of strengths and weaknesses.

Finally, this special issue also provides recommendations for interventions. Diago (2022) showed how young children can learn to master the counting principles in 16 sessions of 20 minutes, although some of the principles remain more difficult than other principles. Akıncı-Cosgun (2022) revealed that children could learn to recognized numbers and shapes and to know the total number of objects displayed in the group, while parents described better relationships and quality time with their children and increased use of mathematics in daily life. Lee and Hwang (2022) described how the retrospective analysis of class episodes offered insight into learning opportunities to support students in exploring mathematical structure and relationships while discussing and debating the word problem context. Urton and colleagues (2022) revealed that their intervention was effective to very effective to enhance the ability of students to solve subtraction problems. Students' performance improved during the course of the intervention as they learned and practiced the touch points strategy. Algahtani and colleagues (2022) revealed the value of a measuring perspective to support pre-service teachers to shift from procedural strategies such as symbolic manipulation to more conceptual strategies to identify and represent fractions. Although most of these intervention studies are based on a very limited number of participants, most of them see to have some positive outcome. However, not every intervention was equally successful. Herzog and Casale (2022) revealed that the effectiveness of mathematics interventions might not be generalizable for children with comorbid emotional and behavioral problems, stressing the need for additional studies to address typical and atypical mathematics learning with and without comorbid disorders.

References

- Akıncı-Coşgun, A. (2022). Examination of home-based number and operation training program on early mathematics ability and mother-child relationship. International Electronic Journal of Elementary Education, 14(3), 319-333.
- Allen, L., & Dowker, A. (2022). Spatial Working Memory Counts: Evidence for a Specific Association Between Visuo-spatial Working Memory and Arithmetic in Children. International Electronic Journal of Elementary Education, 14(3), 199-211.
- Alqahtani, M. M., Powell, A. B., Webster, V., & Tirnovan, D. (2022). How a Measuring Perspective Influences Pre-service Teachers' Reasoning about Fractions with Discrete and Continuous Models. International Electronic Journal of Elementary Education, 14(3), 441-458.

iejee∻

- Byrnes, J. P. (2020). The potential utility of an opportunity-propensity framework for understanding individual and group differences in developmental outcomes: A retrospective progress report. *Developmental Review*, 56, 100911. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dr.2020.100911
- Carbonell-Jornet, A., Diago, P. D., Arnau, D., & Garcia-Moreno, M. A. (2022). An instructional design for the improvement of counting skills in 3-yearold children. International Electronic Journal of Elementary Education, 14(3), 387-403.
- Desoete, A., & Baten, E. (2022). Math learning in grade 4 and 5. What can we learn form the opportunitypropensity model? *International Electronic Journal of Elementary Education*, 14(3), 213-225.
- Hartmann, J., Herzog, M., & Fritz, A. (2022). Not a number like any other: Preschoolers' development of conceptional understanding of zero. International Electronic Journal of Elementary Education, 14(3), 353-361.
- Herzog, M., & Casale, G. (2022). The effects of a computer-based mathematics intervention in primary school students with and without emotional and behavioral difficulties. International Electronic Journal of Elementary Education, 14(3), 303-317.
- Korkmaz, N., & Temur, Ö. D. (2022). Can music support calculation skills? A pilot study using electrophysiological measures. International Electronic Journal of Elementary Education, 14(3), 427-440.
- Kroesbergen, E., Huijmans, M. D. E., & Kleemans, T. (2022). The heterogeneity of Mathematical Learning Disabilities: Consequences for research and practice. International Electronic Journal of Elementary Education, 14(3), 227-241.
- Lee, J., & Hwang, S. (2022). Elementary Students' Exploration of the Structure of a Word Problem Using Representations. International Electronic Journal of Elementary Education, 14(3), 269-281.
- Lewis, K. E., Thompson, G. M., & Tov, S. A. (2022). Screening for Characteristics of Dyscalculia: Identifying Unconventional Fraction Understandings. International Electronic Journal of Elementary Education, 14(3), 243-267.
- Martin, C., Mraz, M., & Polly, D. (2022). Examining Elementary School Teachers' Perceptions of and Use of Formative Assessment in Mathematics. International Electronic Journal of Elementary Education, 14(3), 417-425.

- Mononen, R. (2022). Predicting Mathematical Learning Difficulties Status: The Role of Domain-Specific and Domain-General Skills. International Electronic Journal of Elementary Education, 14(3), 335-352.
- Olkun, S. (2022). How do we learn mathematics? A theoretical and practical framework. International Electronic Journal of Elementary Education, 14(3), 295-302.
- Ritchie, S. J., & Bates, T. C. (2013). Enduring Links From Childhood Mathematics and Reading Achievement to Adult Socioeconomic Status. *Psychological Science*, 24, 5–7. https://doi. org/10.1177/0956797612466268
- Şenol, F. B. (2022). Investigation of the Relationship Between Academic Competencies and Social Information Processing of 60-72 Months-Old Children. International Electronic Journal of Elementary Education, 14(3), 283-294.
- Urton, K., Grünke, M., & Boon, R. T. (2022). Using a Touch Point Instructional Package to Teach Subtraction Skills to German Elementary Students At-Risk for LD. International Electronic Journal of Elementary Education, 14(3), 406-416.
- van Dijck, J. P., Abrahamse, E., Kesteloot, S., Willems, R., & Fias, W. (2022). Statistics anxiety in Flanders: exploring its prevalence, antecedents, and performance impact across professional and academic bachelor programs in psychology. International Electronic Journal of Elementary Education, 14(3), 363-385.

Spatial Working Memory Counts: Evidence for a Specific Association Between Visuo-spatial Working Memory and Arithmetic in Children

Lucy Allen^a, Ann Dowker^{b,*}

Received	:	24 December 2021
Revised	:	9 January 2022
Accepted	:	28 January 2022
DOI	:	10.26822/iejee.2022.239

^oLucy Allen, St Edmund Hall; Queens Lane; Oxford, UK. E-mail: lucy.allen@seh.ox.ac.uk

^b:**Corresponding Author:** Ann Dowker, Department of Experimental Psychology, Oxford University; New Radcliffe House; Radcliffe Observatory Quarter; Woodstock Road; Oxford OX2 6GG; UK.

E-mail: ann.dowker@psy.ox.ac.uk

ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-3032-2954

Abstract

We examined the role of visuo-spatial working memory in different types of arithmetic ability in children. Previous research had suggested that arithmetic is not a single entity (Dowker, 2005, 2015), and also that visuo-spatial working memory is specifically involved in mathematical cognition (McKenzie et al., 2003) There has, however, been little research on the relationships between visuo-spatial working memory and different types of arithmetic. We tested 39 children in Year 2 (6 to 7 years) and Year 4 (8 to 9 years), taking measures of written arithmetic, mental oral arithmetic, and derived fact strategy use (the ability to derive unknown arithmetical facts from known facts, by using arithmetical principles). We also measured visuospatial working memory, verbal comprehension, and spelling ability. We investigated the relationships between visuo-spatial working memory and our three arithmetic measures, as well as spelling and verbal comprehension, to test whether these effects were specific to mathematical abilities. We found that visuo-spatial working memory was specifically associated with both verbal oral and mental written arithmetic, and but not with spelling or derived fact strategy use.

Keywords:

Arithmetic Ability, Working Memory, Visuo-Spatial, Mathematics

Introduction

Arithmetic is important in many aspects of our lives. It is important in daily practical activities, such as finding the right change for the bus, estimating how long a journey will take, or comparing different special offers in the supermarket. Basic numeracy is also very important in obtaining and keeping a wide variety of jobs, and low numeracy has many negative social and economic consequences to the individual and to society (Gross et al., 2009; Parsons & Bynner, 2005; Rodgers et al., 2019).

In the light of this prevalence, mathematical instruction in school has potential effects reaching far beyond the classroom, particularly with regard to arithmetic procedures,



Copyright © www.iejee.com ISSN: **1307-9298**

© 2022 Published by KURA Education & Publishing. This is an open access article under the CC BY- NC- ND license. (https://oreativecommons. org/licenses/by/4.0/)



and so it is crucial to lay the educational foundations of these abilities in the best way possible, and to recognize early when children show characteristics that may contribute to difficulties in learning arithmetic and may indicate a need for interventio. In order to achieve this it is important to understand how different cognitive functions contribute to mathematical ability in children. Furthermore, insight into these relationships can increase our theoretical understanding of the nature and development of arithmetic.

The Multi-Component Nature of Arithmetic

Research suggests that arithmetic is not a single entity; it is made up of multiple components (Dowker, 2005; Jordan, Mulhern & Wylie, 2009). It is important to examine the relationship between these components and the cognitive processes which subserve their development to further our understanding of mathematical cognition. It is likely that multiple processes subserve arithmetical development. These may be used differentially depending on the problem (large vs small numbers, adding vs subtracting), and, crucially, depending on the individual child. In fact, considering the finding that within an average British school class of 11 year olds, there is usually a 7 year range in mathematical ability (Askew, Hodgen, Hossain, & Bretscher, 2010), it seems all the more likely that the processes facilitating arithmetical development are not consistent for all children. Thus, understanding mathematical cognition is important from both a practical perspective, to help children succeed at mathematics, as well as a theoretical one, to further our understanding of the processes that subserve arithmetical development, either independently or in combination. In this study, therefore, we are examining performance in two different types of standardized tests of arithmetic: the WISC Arithmetic subtest, which mainly measures arithmetical reasoning in the context of word-problem solving, and the British Abilities Scales Basic Number Skills Test, which mainly measures written calculation. Note that the most recent, third, edition of the latter test includes a significantly larger element of word problem solving. We chose to use the second edition as a purer measure of written arithmetic,

Derived Fact Strategies

One crucial component of arithmetic is the use of derived fact strategies (Baroody, Ginsburg & Waxman, 1983; Canobi, 2005; Canobi, Reeve & Pattison, 1998; Dowker, 2009, 2014; Gilmore & Papadatou-Papastou, 2009; Godau et al., 2014; Jordan et al., 2009; Robinson et al., 2006; Torbeyns et al., 2009). This involves the ability to derive unknown arithmetical facts from known facts, by using arithmetical principles such as commutativity (if 56 + 31 = 87, then 31 + 56 must also be 87) and the addition/ subtraction inverse principle (if 56 + 31 = 87, then 87 – 56 must be 31). The ability to use derived fact strategies is important both as an indicator of children's understanding of arithmetical principles and relationships, and as a basis for going beyond existing knowledge in performing unfamiliar calculations.

The Role of Working Memory in Arithmetic, and Derived Fact Strategies

While there are numerous cognitive processes that have been proposed to be important to arithmetic, one that has been found in some previous studies to be particularly relevant, and which we have chosen to study in this project, is working memory (Bull & Scerif, 2001; Jarvis & Gathercole, 2003). Working memory is widely accepted to refer to the processes by which information is actively held on-line (Baddeley & Hitch, 1974) and to include both phonological and visualspatial components. Working memory has been implicated as being used differentially in mathematical processing in children of different ages (McKenzie, Bull, & Gray, 2003; Palmer, 2000). McKenzie et al. (2003) showed that younger children (6-7 years) were on the whole unaffected by verbal interference when working out a mental calculation problem presented verbally, suggesting that the phonological loop was not being used in children at this age. Furthermore, the same children were severely impaired when interference was given in the visuo-spatial modality, suggesting that younger children use visuo-spatial strategies in mental arithmetic. Older children (8-9 year olds) tested in the same experiment were equally impaired by both phonological and visuo-spatial interference, though not to the same extent as the younger children. This suggests that older children use both components of working memory in arithmetic processing. Palmer (2000) suggests that this switch in strategy use accompanies the maturation of the central executive, believed to be involved in switching strategies (Baddeley, 1996).

It would be ideally desirable to investigate the role of all possible components of working memory in mathematical cognition; but given the constraints of testing children within a limited time-scale, a measure of visuo-spatial working memory seemed appropriate to investigate, as it has been previously shown to be important in both older and younger children. Moreover, arithmetic may be more specifically related to visuo-spatial working memory rather than phonological working memory through the use of the internal 'mental number line' (Dehaene, 2011), which is thought to be a spatial mechanism subserving arithmetic. We included a measure of spelling in our study, to investigate whether the role of visual-spatial working memory was indeed specific to arithmetic. With some exceptions, (e.g. Simmons, Willis & Adams, 2012; Szucs et al., 2014) most studies

of working memory and arithmetic have not looked at how working memory relates to different types of arithmetic. In particular, to our knowledge, none have looked directly at the extent to which working memory influences derived fact strategy use.

Attitudes to Arithmetic

Arithmetic depends not only on cognitive processes, but also on emotional factors. There is much evidence (OECD, 2015) that attitudes to mathematics have an important effect on performance. Most studies indicate that primary school children have relatively positive attitudes to arithmetic (e.g. Dowker, Bennett & Smith, 2012; Krinzinger, Kaufmann & Willmes, 2009; Sorvo et al., 2017), but that they often deteriorate later on. However, mathematics anxiety is already a problem for some children in the early years of primary school (Petronzi et al., 2019). These studies also suggest that, whereas in older children and adults, the most crucial attitude predictor of performance is mathematics anxiety, in younger children, it seems to be self-rating Therefore we included brief measures of liking mathematics and of self-rating in arithmetic. We predicted that self-rating in particular would predict performance in standard arithmetic tests, but not in derived fact strategy use, as children's selfratings may be more associated with tasks resembling typical school tests.

Putting It All Together: The Present Study

This study aimed to investigate the relationship between a selection of domain-general and domainspecific cognitive functions and mathematical ability in children over developmental time. We tested children in Years 2 and 4 of the British schooling system (6-7 year olds and 8-9 year olds respectively). As well as several measures of both written and mental mathematical ability including a measure of derived fact strategy use, measures of visuo-spatial working memory were included. Measures of verbal comprehension and spelling ability were also used to act as proxies for other non-mathematical academic abilities, in order to test how specific any relationships between cognitive and mathematic abilities were. Finally, measures of perceived mathematical ability and attitudes towards mathematics were also recorded, to investigate any effects that these may have on mathematical ability.

Our hypotheses were:

- Older children would be better at all arithmetical measures than younger children. However, as standard scores are adjusted for age, they should not have higher standard scores.
- 2. There would be a significant correlation between the two standardized arithmetic tests.

- Derived fact strategy use would be strongly related to other measures of arithmetic, and would correlate more strongly with the written arithmetic test than the mental word problem solving test, as previously found by Dowker (2009).
- 4. Visuo-spatial working memory would be a strong predictor of all arithmetical measures. It would predict mental word problem solving (WISC Arithmetic) and derived fact strategy use more than written calculation (BAS Arithmetic).
- 5. Visuo-spatial working memory would not be a strong predictor of spelling.
- Arithmetical self-rating would predict mental word problem solving (WISC Arithmetic) and written calculation (BAS Arithmetic) but not derived fact strategy use.

Method

Participants

Participants were recruited from two non-selective state primary schools in the Oxford area. The participants consisted of 39 (19 female, 20 male) children in Years 2 and 4 (ages 6-7, and 8-9, respectively). The Year 2 group consisted of 21 children (6 female, 15 male) aged between 6.4 and 7.5 (M = 6.9, SD = 0.3), and the Year 4 group consisted of 18 children (13 female, 5 male) aged between 8.4 and 9.3 (M = 8.10, SD = 0.3).

Subtests

Each child completed 7 subtests in total, giving measures of: (a) attitudes towards mathematics and perceived arithmetic ability, (b) arithmetical reasoning and word problem solving (WISC Arithmetic), (c) written calculation (British Abilities Scales Basic Number Skills), (d) use of derived fact strategies, (e) visuo-spatial working memory capacity, (f) verbal comprehension (WISC Comprehension) and (g) spelling ability (British Abilities Scales Spelling).

(a) Attitudes towards mathematics and perceived mathematic ability were assessed using a pictorial rating scale, from Thomas and Dowker (2000) (see Fig. 1).

Figure 1

Pictorial scale used to measure attitudes to mathematics and perceived mathematic ability. From Thomas & Dowker (2000).





Children were shown the scale, and asked to point to the picture representing how much they liked maths, ranging from two sweets (like maths very much) to two wasps (dislike maths very much) with a neutral circle in the middle (neither like nor dislike maths). Children were then asked to use the scale to show how good they thought they were at maths, ranging from two sweets (very good at maths) to two wasps (not very good at maths at all) with a neutral circle in the middle (neither good nor bad at maths).

Responses were recorded by the examiner onto paper.

(b) The Arithmetic subtest of the Wechsler Intelligence Scale for Children – Fourth Edition (Wechsler, 2004) was administered. Children were given a series of verbally presented arithmetic problems to solve mentally.

(c) Written calculation ability was assessed using the Number Skills subtest of the BAS II (BAS Arithmetic).

(d) Use of derived fact strategies was tested with Dowker et al.'s (2005) Derived Fact Strategy Addition test. Children were first assessed with 20 mental addition questions, which became progressively more difficult, from 4+5 to 235+349 (see Appendix A). Questions were presented visually and read aloud by the examiner, and responses were verbal. Testing continued until the child gave an incorrect response to six items in a row, or completed the test. From this, they were assigned to one of 5 sets for the Derived Fact Strategies test. Each set consisted of 28 pairs of addition questions, designed to test the child's use of six arithmetic principles:

- 1. The identity principle (if 8+2 = 10, then 8+2 = 10)
- The commutativity principle (if 8+2=10, then 2+8 = 10)
- 3. The N+1 principle (if 8+2 = 10, then 8+3 = 11)
- 4. The N-1 principle (if 8+2=10, then 8+1=9)
- 5. The N+2 principle (if 8+2=10, then 8+4=12)
- The addition/subtraction inverse principle (if 8+2=10, then 10-2=8)

The answer to the first question of each pair was given to the child, along with the second question of the pair, which could be solved relatively quickly if the child used the answer to the first question plus the principle being tested. The questions were designed to be slightly too difficult for the child to solve unaided. For example, if the pair of questions was: [349 + 234 = 583, 349 + 236 =], the answer 585 could be given if the child used the answer to the first question of the pair, and the N+2 principle. The children received three addition problems per principle, as well as three addition problems preceded by numerically unrelated problems as controls. If any answers were ambiguous, a fourth question was given for that principle.

(e) Visuo-spatial working memory (VSWM) capacity was tested using the DotMatrix subtest of the Automated Working Memory Assessment (AWMA; Alloway, 2008). This was administered on a laptop screen. Children were asked to recall the location of a series of red dots on a white grid. The dots appeared one at a time, and the sequences of dots became increasingly longer until the child was unable to report their correct locations in the correct order. The sequence length began at 1 dot and increased to a maximum of 9 dots. The child indicated where the dots had been by pointing to locations on the blank grid after each sequence of dots, and the examiner used the keyboard to report whether the child had been correct or incorrect. The test automatically stopped once a certain number of incorrect answers had been recorded.

(f) Verbal comprehension was assessed using the Comprehension subtest of the WISC-III (Wechsler, 2004).

(g) Spelling ability was assessed using the Spelling subtest of the British Ability Scales Second Edition (BAS II; Elliott, Smith, & McCulloch, 1996).

Procedure

Written consent was obtained from a parent or guardian for each child to be included in the study. In addition to this, children were informed that they could choose to stop participating in the study at any time. Before beginning the study, approval was sought and granted from the Oxford University Central University Research Ethics Committee (CUREC).

All children were tested individually in a quiet area of their school. In order to control for practice and fatigue effects, the order in which the components of the study were administered was randomised for each child, using the online software Research Randomizer 4.0 (Urbaniak & Plous, 2013). At the start of their test session, each child was presented with an image of a trophy cabinet printed onto A5 paper (see Appendix B). They were told that they would be able to add one sticker to their cabinet upon completing each subtest, and that they would be able to take it home once the session was over.

The subtests were then administered in a randomised order, with children resting for approximately two minutes in between each subtest.

Results

The data were analysed using SPSS Statistics.

Standard/ Scaled Scores on Standardized Tests

The mean standard score for Working Memory was 119.13 (sd = 13.3). The mean scaled score for the WISC Arithmetic subtest was 13.36 (sd = 2.88) and the mean

scaled score for the WISC Comprehension subtest was 12.82 (sd = 3.84) The mean scaled score for the British Ability Scales Basic Number Skills subtest was 121.28 (sd = 14.14) and the mean scaled score for the British Ability Scales Spelling subtest was 117.38 (sd = 14.14).

Significant Differences between Genders and Year Groups

A two-way multivariate analysis of covariance (MANCOVA; α = .05) was conducted with Year Group and Gender as the grouping factors and BAS Spelling Raw Score, BAS Spelling Standard Score, BAS Arithmetic Raw Score, BAS Arithmetic Standard Score,

WISC Arithmetic Scaled Score, WISC Arithmetic Raw Score, WISC Comprehension Scaled Score, WISC Comprehension Scaled Score, VSWM Raw Score, and VSWM Standard Score as the dependent variables. Age (in months) was included as a covariate.

It was found that, after controlling for Age, Year Group still had a significant main effect on VSWM Raw Score, F(1, 34) = 4.90, p = .034, $\eta^2 = .13$; and BAS Spelling Raw Score, F(1, 35) = 6.70, p = .014, $\eta^2 = .16$.

For each of these dependent variables on which Year Group had a significant main effect, scores were significantly higher for children in the Year 4 group than the Year 2 group (see Table 1.; see Figure 2.).

Figure 2

Comparison of significantly different mean scores for Year 2 and Year 4 when controlling for Age. Error bars show the Standard Deviation.



Table 1

Comparison of significantly different mean scores for Year 2 and Year 4 when controlling for Age.

		Year 2		Year 4
Measure	Mean	SD	Mean	SD
BAS Spelling Raw Score	83.22	17.69	108.31	10.85
Raw Working Memory	19.61	3.68	26.19	3.33

Gender had a significant main effect on BAS Arithmetic Raw Score, F(1, 35) = 5.34, p = .027, $\eta^2 = .14$. Furthermore, there was also a significant main effect of Gender on BAS Arithmetic Standard Score, F(1, 35) = 4.77, p = .036, $\eta^2 = .12$. A comparison of means showed that BAS Arithmetic Raw and Standard Scores were significantly higher for males than for females (see Table 2; see Figure 3.). There were no significant interactions between Year Group and Gender.

Figure 3

Comparison of significantly different mean scores between Genders when controlling for Age. Error bars show the Standard Deviation.



Table 2

Comparison of significantly different mean scores between Genders when controlling for Age.

		Year 2		Year 4
Measure	Mean	SD	Mean	SD
BAS Spelling Raw Score	83.22	17.69	108.31	10.85
VSWM Raw Score	19.61	3.68	26.19	3.33



January 2022, Volume 14, Issue 3, 199-211

Derived Fact Strategy Use

Of the 23 Year 2 children, 2 were assigned to Set 2, 13 to Set 3, 4 to Set 4 and 4 to Set 5. All 16 of the Year 4 children were assigned to Set 5.

The mean number of types of derived fact strategy used (out of a potential 6) was 4.1 (sd = 1.45), In Year 2, it was 3.7 (sd = 1.52) and in Year 4, it was 4.69 (s.d. 1.14). As found in other studies (e.g. Dowker, 2014), there were wide differences in frequency of different strategy types. All children used Identity and nearly all (36 out of 39) used Commutativity.

30 out of 39 (16 out of 23 in Year 2 and 14 out of 16 in Year 4) used Addend + 1. 28 out of 39 (13 out of 23 in Year 2 and 15 out of 16 in Year 4) used Addend – 1. 21 out of 39 (10 out of 23 in Year 2 and 11 out of 16 in Year 4) used Addend + 2.

By contrast with all the above, only 6 out of 39 used Inverse (two out of 23 in Year 2 and four out of 16 in Year 4.. This was even less common than the production of correct answers to control problems (produced to at least one problem by 9 out of 39 children,)

Correlations between Standardised Measures and Derived Fact Strategy Set, Age, and Number of Strategies Used

Pearson Correlation Coefficients were computed between the standardised measures (VSWM Standard Score, WISC Arithmetic Scaled Score, WISC Comprehension Scaled Score, BAS Arithmetic Standard Score and BAS Spelling Standard Score) and Derived Fact Strategy Set, Age, and Number of Strategies Used. The results are summarised in the correlational matrix below (see Table 3).

Predictors of Number of Strategies Used

A simultaneous entry multiple linear regression was conducted to test the best predictors for the Number of Strategies Used. The predictor variables were Age, BAS Arithmetic Standard Score, BAS Arithmetic Standard Score, Derived Fact Strategy Set and VSWM Standard Score. Number of Strategies Used was the dependent variable. The overall regression was significant, with the four predictor variables explaining 37% of the variance in the Number of Strategies Used, adjusted R² = .37, F(5, 33) = 5.42, p = .001. Derived Fact Strategy Set was a significant predictor of Number of Fact Strategies Used, β = .75, t(33) = 3.14, p = .004; and so was BAS Arithmetic Standard Score, β = .37, t(33) = 2.12, p = .042. The remaining predictor variables were not significant at predicting Derived Fact Strategy Set. Thus, BAS Spelling Standard Score, $\beta = -.29$, t(33) = -1.82, p = .078; and VSWM Standard Score, $\beta = -.27$, t(33) = -1.47, p = .151; and Age, $\beta = .22$, t(33) = -0.91, p = .368, did not predict Derived Fact Strategy Set.

Another regression analysis tested how well a different set of predictor variables predicted Number of Strategies Used. The predictor variables were Age, WISC Arithmetic Scaled Score, WISC Comprehension Scaled Score, VSWM Standard Score, and

Derived Fact Strategy Set. Number of Strategies Used remained the dependent variable. The overall regression was significant, with the five predictor variables explaining 26% of the variance in the Number of Strategies Used, adjusted $R^2 = .26$, F(5, 33)

Table 3

Correlations between standardised measures and Age, Derived Fact Strategies Set, and Number of Strategies Used.

	Measures	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8
1	VSWM Standard	-	.38*	.56**	-0.11	.60**	.45**	0.27	0.21
	Score								
2	WISC Comprehension Scaled		-	0.27	33*	0.19	0.31	0.27	.38*
	Score								
3	WISC Arithmetic			-	0.15	.63**	.46**	0.28	0.21
	Scaled Score								
4	BAS Spelling				-	0.17	-0.07	-0.16	42*
	Standard Score								
5	BAS Arithmetic					-	0.24	.35*	-0.08
	Standard Score								
6	Derived Fact						-	.57**	.73**
	Strategy Set								
7	Number of							-	.36*
	Strategies Used								
8	Age								-
*p<	: .05 ; ** p < .01								

= 3.61, p = .010. Of the five predictor variables, Derived Fact Strategy Set was the only significant predictor of Number of Fact Strategies Used, β = .67, t(33) = 2.87, p= .007. None of the other variables was a significant predictor.

Predictors of BAS Arithmetic Standard Score

A simultaneous-entry multiple linear regression was conducted to test the best predictors of BAS Arithmetic Standard Score. BAS Spelling Standard Score, VSWM

Standard Score, Age, WISC Comprehension Scaled Score, and WISC Arithmetic Scaled Score were the predictor variables, and BAS Arithmetic Standard Score was the dependent variable. The overall regression was significant, with the five predictor variables explaining 48% of the variance in BAS Arithmetic Standard Score, adjusted $R^2 = .48$, F(5, 33) =8.09, p < .000. Of the five predictor variables, VSWM Standard Score was a significant predictor of BAS Arithmetic Standard Score, $\beta = .41$, t(33) = 2.71, p = .011; and so was WISC Arithmetic Scaled Score, $\beta = .43$, t(33) =2.83, p = .008. The remaining predictor variables were not significant at predicting BAS Arithmetic Standard Score.

Effects of Year Group and Gender on Number of Strategies Used when Controlling for Age and Derived Fact Strategy Set

To test whether Gender or Year Group had a significant effect on Number of Strategies Used, after controlling for Age and Derived Fact Strategy Set, a two-way univariate analysis of covariance (ANCOVA; = .05) was conducted with Year Group and Gender as the two independent variables, and Number of Strategies Used as the dependent variable. Age and Derived Fact Strategy Set were included as covariates.

There were no significant main effects of Gender or Year Group on Number of Strategies Used, However, Derived Fact Strategy Set did have a significant effect, F(1, 33) = 11.46, p = .002, $\eta^2 = .26$.

To investigate this effect further, a new variable was computed, which grouped those in Derived Fact Strategy Set 5 in one group, and all other Derived Fact Strategy Sets in another. This was called Set Type. To test whether Set Type may account for the effect that Derived Fact Strategy Set had on Number of Strategies Used, a multivariate ANCOVA (α = .05) was conducted. Set Type was the grouping factor, and BAS Spelling Standard Score, BAS Arithmetic Standard Score, WISC Arithmetic Scaled Score, WISC Comprehension Scaled Score, BAS Arithmetic Raw Score, VSWM Standard Score, and Number of Strategies Used were the dependent variables. Age was entered as a covariate. Set Type had a significant main effect on BAS Spelling Standard Score, *F*(1, 36) = 9.39, *p* = .004, η^2 = .21; BAS Arithmetic Standard Score, F(1, 36) = 6.84, p = .013, $\eta^2 = .16$; WISC Arithmetic Scaled Score, F(1, 36) = 7.65, p = .009, $\eta^2 = .18$; VSWM Standard Score, F(1, 36) = 7.93, p = .008, $\eta^2 = .18$; and BAS Arithmetic Raw Score, F(1, 36) = 8.48, p = .006, $\eta^2 = .19$. However, there was no significant effect of Set Type on Number of Strategies Used.

Predictors of the Use of Each Derived Fact Strategy Principle

To investigate the best predictors of the use of each Derived Fact Strategy principle, a series of simultaneous-entry binary logistic regressions were conducted. Since the use of the Identity and Commutativity Principles were at ceiling level, these were not investigated. The first binary logistic regression included Use of the Addend +1 Principle ('did use' vs. 'did not use') as the dependent variable, and Age, BAS Spelling Standard Score, BAS Arithmetic Standard Score, and VSWM Standard Score as the covariates. The effect of Age was significant, $\chi^2 = 4.05$, df = 1, p = .044; and so was the effect of BAS Arithmetic Standard Score, $\chi^2 = 5.61$, df = 1, p = .018.

The second binary logistic regression included Use of the Addend -1 Principle ('did use' vs. 'did not use') as the dependent variable, and kept the same covariates. The effect of Age was significant, $\chi^2 = 4.47$, df = 1, p =.034. The final binary logistic regression included Use of the Inverse Principle ('did use' vs. 'did not use') as the dependent variable, and kept the same covariates. There were no significant effects.

Testing the Effects of Self-Rating and Liking for Maths

Maths rating scores were split into two groups: those who had reported the highest maths rating in one group (N = 16), and those who had reported less than the highest rating in the other (N = 23). A multivariate ANOVA (α = .05) was run, with Rating Group as the grouping factor, and BAS Spelling Standard Score, BAS Arithmetic Standard Score, BAS Arithmetic Raw Score, WISC Arithmetic Scaled Score, VSWM Standard Score, WISC Comprehension Scaled Score, Number of Strategies Used, and Age as the dependent variables. Rating Group had a significant main effect on BAS Arithmetic Standard Score, F(1, 37) = 5.14, p = .029, η^2 = .12. By comparing means (see Fig. 4), we can see that BAS Arithmetic Standard Score were significantly higher for those in the High Rating Group (M = 127.13, SD = 13.82) than for those in the Other Rating Group (M = 117.22, SD = 13.16).

Maths liking scores were split into two groups: those who had reported the highest rating in one group (N = 16), and those who had reported less than the highest rating the other (N = 23). A multivariate ANOVA ($\alpha = .05$) was run, with Liking Group as the independent variable, and BAS Spelling Standard Score, BAS



Arithmetic Standard Score, BAS Arithmetic Raw Score, WISC Arithmetic Scaled Score, VSWM Standard Score, WISC Comprehension Scaled Score, Number of Strategies Used, and Age as the dependent variables. Liking Group did not have a significant main effect on any of the dependent variables.

Figure 4

Comparison of significantly different mean scores in Standardised Number Sheet Score for High and Other Rating Group. Error bars show the Standard Deviation.



Discussion

Children in Year 4 obtained significantly higher scores than those in Year 2 for the raw arithmetical measures (BAS Arithmetic Score, and WISC Arithmetic Score), and there was no significant difference in their standardised scores for these measures. These results were in line with our first hypothesis, that older children would be better than younger children at all arithmetic measures, though there would be no significant differences in their standardised scores since these control for age. Furthermore, there was a significant correlation between the two standardised arithmetic measures, suggesting that these tests tap some overlapping abilities. This finding was in line with our second hypothesis. Together, these results seem to show that our measures of arithmetic ability were testing similar skills, and that these skills improve with age, thus provide a valid basis for investigating the relationships between arithmetic and other cognitive functions.

Our third hypothesis was that use of derived fact strategies would be related to other arithmetic measures, though this relationship would be stronger for written arithmetic than for mental arithmetic. We found that use of derived fact strategies, denoted by the variable Number of Strategies Used, was significantly predicted by BAS Arithmetic Standard Score, and by Derived Fact Strategy Set, though not by WISC Arithmetic Scaled Scores, thus offering partial support for this hypothesis, since use of derived fact strategies was significantly related to written, but not mental, arithmetic scores. The lack of significant relationship between mental arithmetic and derived fact strategy use is further shown in the results of the correlation analysis: use of derived fact strategies correlates with written arithmetic, but not significantly with mental arithmetic

This set of findings gives a useful insight into the relationship between children's ability to go beyond existing knowledge and perform unfamiliar calculations (as assessed by the number of derived fact strategies used) and written arithmetic ability. It could be that, although in the present study it was the mental arithmetic problems that required more reasoning, children have more experience with written arithmetic problems that include the need for numerical reasoning, while mental arithmetic tasks may more commonly emphasize fluency and fast responses An alternative explanation could be that both the Derived Fact Strategies test and the BAS Number Skills Worksheet were administered with visually presented problems, whereas the WISC Arithmetic subtest was presented verbally, with children having to abstract the mathematical problem from a 'word problem', where the sum was not always transparent. Such processes may place different demands on cognitive abilities such as executive function, thus explaining why derived fact strategy use may be related to written but not mental arithmetic. These explanations could be tested by administering a verbal analog of the Derived Fact Strategies addition test. If verbal derived fact strategy use remained related to verbal arithmetic scores, then we could perhaps conclude that the modality of the tests caused the results we observed.

Our subsequent hypotheses were related to visuospatial working memory. Specifically, we hypothesised that visuo-spatial working memory (VSWM) would be a strong predictor of all arithmetical measures, and would be related more to mental arithmetic (WISC Arithmetic) and use of derived fact strategies than written arithmetic (BAS Arithmetic). Furthermore, we hypothesised that VSWM would not be a strong predictor of spelling, suggesting a domain-specific input to mathematics. The results from the Pearson Correlation Coefficient analysis show that VSWM is strongly positively correlated with WISC Arithmetic Scaled Score, BAS Arithmetic Standard Score, Derived Fact Strategy Set, but not with Derived Fact Strategy Use or BAS Spelling Standard Score. Furthermore, the regression analyses revealed VSWM to be a significant predictor of BAS Arithmetic Standard Score, but not of Derived Fact Strategy Use. These findings partially support our hypotheses: VSWM is related to all arithmetic measures apart from derived fact strategy

use, and is not related to spelling scores. However, it was not more strongly related to mental arithmetic than written arithmetic, since these were both still significant at the 1% level.

Our results suggest that the involvement of VSWM is specific to arithmetic, since it was not related to spelling performance. It may be that spelling is related to phonological working memory instead, since it requires manipulating phonological units of word into orthographic code. The results suggest that the domain-general measure of working memory has a specific role in arithmetic in children. Our investigation of the role of working memory in derived fact strategy use revealed no significant relationship, either in terms of Pearson Correlation Coefficient analysis, or regression analysis. This result may suggests that VSWM capacity does not influence the rate at which new derived fact strategies are acquired and used, but rather the dexterity with which they can be applied once acquired. Future research could investigate this hypothesis, by studying the effect of VSWM on the rate of acquisition of derived fact strategies, how quickly they are selected when presented with a novel arithmetic problem, and whether interrupting VSWM with a concurrent spatial memory task inhibits the use of derived fact strategies.

It may also be that derived fact strategy use requires more verbal rather than spatial working memory resources. This is brought into question by Puvandendran et al's (2016) study of an individual with Broca's aphasia and very limited verbal working memory, who nevertheless was highly successful in using derived fact strategies to compensate for retrieval difficulties. However, this patient may have been unusual in many ways, and in any case there is a difference between children who are still developing their arithmetical concepts and skills, and adults who are compensating for brain injuries that cause disruption to aspects of their existing arithmetical concepts and skills.

Our eighth and final hypothesis predicted that arithmetical self-rating would predict mental word problem solving (WISC Arithmetic) and written calculations (BAS Arithmetic), but not derived fact strategy use, since rating is more likely to be based on activities encountered in school. Our results showed that arithmetical self-rating predicted written calculation (BAS Arithmetic), and not Derived Fact Strategy Use. However, arithmetical self-rating also did not predict mental word problem solving (WISC Arithmetic). Whilst this finding is not in line with our hypothesis, since we expected self-rating to accurately reflect both written and mental aspects of arithmetic, this effect could be due to the feedback children receive whilst at school. Since most of their maths work in the classroom (as well as maths homework) is written, they are perhaps more likely to hold an accurate perception of their written arithmetic ability.

Since mental arithmetic is perhaps assessed less frequently, they may have a less clear idea about their ability in this aspect of arithmetic. Furthermore, since the perceived mathematical skill rating involved asking children explicitly about "maths", they may have interpreted this to mean specifically "written mathematics" since that is the predominant mode of mathematical teaching at school.

The children in the present study performed surprisingly well on the derived fact strategies tasks: rather better than would have been predicted from other studies (e.g. Dowker, 2014). The striking exception is that very few of them used the addition/subtraction principle, suggesting that this is particularly difficult. Most studies do concur with the present one in suggesting that the addition/ subtraction inverse relationship is acquired quite late; and is rarely used by children under the age of about 9 or 10 (Bisanz et al., 2009; Demby, 1993; Dowker, 2014; Dube, 2014). However, some studies have given more positive results. Torbeyns, Peters, DeSmedt et al (2016) found fairly frequent use of the principle by 9-to 10-year-old. Baroody et al (1983) found, unsually, that many 6-and 7-year-olds did use the addition/ subtraction inverse principle, and that indeed it appeared to precede the Addend + 1 principle. Gilmore and her colleagues (Gilmore & Bryant, 2006; Gilmore & Papadatou-Pastou, 2009; Gilmore & Spelke, 2008) found that there were considerable individual differences in primary school children's use of this principle, and that some used it successfully. It also appears that the exact nature of the problem presentation can influence performance. In Gilmore & Bryant's (2006) study, for example, included addition and subtraction in the same equations (e.g. 15 + 12 - 12), which may be easier for young children than dealing with an subtraction problem following a separate addition problem, as in the present study.

The study suggests that different aspects of arithmetic are differentially related to different contributory factors. Overall, it suggests that visuospatial working memory is related to both written and mental arithmetic, but not to use of derived fact strategies, although use of derived fact strategies is related to ability in written arithmetic. Furthermore, we have found that children's perceptions of their mathematics ability are associated only with their actual written arithmetic abilities, and not with their mental arithmetic abilities.

The finding that visuo-spatial working memory was significantly and independently related to both written and mental arithmetic concur with those of several studies that have suggested a significant relationship between visuo-spatial working memory and



arithmetic (Ashkenazi et al., 2013; D'Amico & Guarnera, 2015; De Smedt et al., 2009; McKenzie et al., 2003; Szucs et al., 2014), and emphasize the potential importance of diagnosing and if possible intervening with visual spatial working memory difficulties at an early stage. Future studies should, however, compare the relative importance of verbal and visual-spatial working memory to the tasks discussed here. It appears from most of the studies described above that visual-spatial working memory plays a greater role in arithmetic than verbal working memory, but some studies show the opposite (Keeler & Swanson, 2001; Passolunghi & Mammarrella, 2010). The relative importance of visualspatial and verbal working memory will depend on the aspect of arithmetic in question (Simmons et al., 2011) and is likely also to vary with age: several studies suggest that younger children's arithmetic depends more on visual-spatial working memory and older children's on verbal working memory (McKenzie et al., 2003), while Soltanou et al (2015) obtained the opposite results. Also, it may be that some studies may have failed to distinguish between the effects of visualspatial working memory and of spatial ability as such (see Cornu et al., 2018). Clearly, a lot more research in this area is necessary.

The most significant limitation to the present study is of course the relatively small sample. Most findings were either clearly significant or non-significant, and there were few of the borderline and near-significant results that can result from underpowering, but it is important to use this study as just the springboard for studies with a much larger sample, especially as we have been studying relationships between a rather large number of variables, and wish to study still more. There is also still the potential problem that the participants could have been unusual in certain respects. Although the children in this study were from non-selective state schools, they obtained above-average standard/ scaled score on most standardized tests, and performed better on the derived fact strategy tests than children in some other studies (e.g. Dowker, 2014). Also, boys performed somewhat better than girls on the mathematics tests, which is nowadays unusual at primary school level. It would be desirable to replicate the study with a larger and more varied sample.

Acknowledgements

We are grateful to the staff and pupils of the two schools that participated in the study.

References

- Alloway, T.P. (2007). Automated Working Memory Assessment. London: Pearson Assessment.
- Ashkenazi, S., Rosenberg-Lee, M., Metcalfe, A., Swigart, A. & Menon, V. (2013). Visuo-spatial working memory is an important source of domaingeneral vulnerability in the development of arithmetic cognition. *Neuropsychologia*, *51*, 2305-2317. https://doi.org.10.1016/j. neuropsychologia.2013.06.031
- Askew, M., Hodgen, J., Hossain, S. & Bretscher, N. (2010). Values and Variables: Mathematics Education in High-Performing Countries. London: Nuffield Foundation
- Baddeley, A.D. (1996). Exploring the central executive. Quarterly Journal of Experimental Psychology, 49A, 5–28. https://doi.org.10.1080/713755608
- Baddeley, A.D., & Hitch, G. (1974). Working memory. In G.H. Bower (Ed.). The psychology of learning and motivation: Advances in research and theory (Vol. 8, pp. 47- 89). New York: Academic Press.
- Baroody, A.J., Ginsburg, H.P., & Waxman, B. (1983). Children's use of mathematical structure. *Journal for Research in Mathematics Education*, 14, 156–168. https://doi.org.10.2307/748379
- Bisanz, J., Watchorn, R. P. D., Piatt, C., & Sherman, J. (2009). On "understanding" children's developing use of inversion. *Mathematical Thinking and Learning, 11,* 10–24. doi:10.1080/ 10986060802583907
- Bull, R. & Scerif, G. (2001). Executive functioning as a predictor of children's mathematics ability: Inhibition, switching, and working memory. Developmental Neuropsychology, 19(3), 273-293. https://doi.org.10.1207/S15326942DN1903_3
- Canobi, K. H. (2005). Children's profiles of addition and subtraction understanding. *Journal of Experimental Child Psychology*, 92, 220–246. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. jecp.2005.06.001.
- Canobi, K. H., Reeve, R. A., & Pattison, P. E. (1998). The role of conceptual understanding in children's addition problem solving. *Developmental Psychology*, 34, 882–891. https://doi. org/10.1037/0012-1649.34.5.882.

- Cornu, V., Schilz, C., Martin, R. & Hornung, C. (2018). Visuo-spatial abilities are key for young children's verbal number skills. *Journal of Experimental Psychology*, 166, 604-620. https://doi.org.10.1016/j. jecp.2017.09.006
- D'Amico, A. & Guarnera, M. (2005). Exploring working memory in children with low arithmetical achievement. *Learning and Individual Differences, 15, 189-202. https://doi.org.10.1016/j.* lindif.2005.01.002
- Dehaene, S. (2011). The Number Sense (2nd edition). New York: Oxford University Press.
- Demby, A. (1993). L'usage de la compensation additionnaire-soustraire et multiplier-diviser par les eleves de onze ans. *Educational Studies in Mathematics, 24, 239-249.*
- De Smedt, B., Janssen, R., Bouwens, K., Verschaffel, L., Boets, B. & Ghesquière, P. (2009). Working memory and individual differences in mathematics achievement: A longitudinal study from first to second grade. *Journal of Experimental Child Psychology*, 103, 186-201. https://doi.org.10.1016/j. jecp.2009.01.004
- Dowker, A. (2005). Individual Differences in Arithmetic: Implications for Psychology, Neuroscience and Education. Hove: Psychology Press.
- Dowker, A. (2009). Derived fact strategies in children with and without mathematical difficulties. *Cognitive Development, 24, 401–410. https://doi.* org.1010.1016/j.cogdev.2009.09.005
- Dowker, A. (2014). Young children's use of derived fact strategies in addition and subtraction. *Frontiers in Human Neuroscience*, *7*, 924. https://doi. org.1010.3389/fnhum.2013.00924
- Dowker, A. (2015). Individual differences in arithmetical abilities: the componential nature of arithmetic. In R. Cohen Kadosh. & A. Dowker. (2015, eds.). Oxford Handbook of Numerical Cognition. Oxford: Oxford University Press (pp. 878-894).
- Dowker, A., Bennett, K., Smith, L. (2012). Attitudes to mathematics in primary school children. *Child Development Research, 2012.* https://doi. org.10.1155/2012/124939
- Dubé, A. K. (2014). Adolescents' understanding of inversion and associativity. *Learning and Individual Differences, 36,* 49–59. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.lindif.2014.09.002.

- Elliott, C. D., Smith, P., & McCulloch, K. (1996). British Ability Scales (2nd ed.). London: NFER-Nelson.
- Gilmore, C. K., & Bryant, P. (2006). Individual differences in children's understanding of inversion and arithmetical skill. *British Journal of Educational Psychology*, *76*, 309–331. doi:10.1348/ 000709905X39125
- Gilmore, C. K., & Papadatou-Pastou, M. (2009). Patterns of individual differences in conceptual understanding and arithmetical skills: A meta-analysis. *Mathematical Thinking and Learning, 11,* 25–40. https://doi. org.10.1080/10986060802583923
- Gilmore, C. K., & Spelke, E. S. (2008). Children's understanding of the relationship between addition and subtraction. *Cognition*, 107, 932– 945. https://doi.org.10.1016/j.cognition.2007.12.007
- Godau, C., Haider, H., Hansen, S., Schubert, T., & Gaschler, R. (2014). Spontaneously spotting and applying shortcuts in arithmetic – A primary school perspective on expertise. *Frontiers in Psychology*, *5*, 556. https://doi.org.10.3389/ fpsyg.2014.00556
- Gross, J., Hudson, C. & Price, D. (2009). The Long-Term Costs of Numeracy Difficulties. London: Every Child a Chance Trust.
- Jarvis, H.L., & Gathercole, S.E. (2003). Verbal and nonverbal working memory and achievements on national curriculum tests at 11 and 14 years of age. *Educational and Child Psychology, 20*, 123–140.
- Jordan, J., Mulhern, G., & Wylie, J. (2009). Individual differences in trajectories of arithmetical development in typically achieving 5- to 7-year-olds. *Journal of Experimental Child Psychology, 4*, 455-468. https://doi.org.10.1016/j. jecp.2009.01.011
- Keeler, M.L. & Swanson, H.L. (2001). Does strategy knowledge influence working memory in children with mathematical disabilities? *Journal* of Learning Disabilities, 34, 418-434. https://doi. org.10.1177/002221940103400504
- Krinzinger, H., Kaufmann, L., & Willmes, K. (2009). Math anxiety and math ability in early primary school years. *Journal of Psychoeducational Assessment,* 27(3), 206–225. https://doi. org.10.1055/s-2006-951753



- McKenzie, B., Bull, R., & Gray, C. (2003). The effects of phonological and visual-spatial interference on children's arithmetical performance. *Educational and Child Psychology*, 20, 93-108.
- OECD (2015). Education Policy Outlook 2015: Making Reforms Happen. Paris: OECD Publishing.
- Palmer, S. (2000). Working memory: A developmental study of phonological recoding. *Memory, 8*, 179– 193. https://doi.org.10.1080/096582100387597
- Parsons, S. & Bynner, J. (2005). Does Numeracy Matter More? London: University of London Institute of Education: National Research and Development Centre for Adult Literacy and Numeracy.
- Passolunghi M.C. & Mammarella, I.C. (2010). Spatial and visual working memory ability in children with difficulties in arithmetic word problem solving. *European Journal of Cognitive Psychology, 22,* 944-963. https://doi. org.10.1080/09541440903091127
- Petronzi, D., Staples, P., Sheffield, D., Hunt, T,E, & Fitton-Wilde, S. (2019). Further development of the Children's Mathematics Anxiety Scale UK (CMAS-UK) for ages 4-7 years. *Educational Studies in Mathematics, 100,* 231-249. https://doi. org.10.1007/s10649-018-9860-1
- Puvanendran, K., Dowker, A. & Demeyere, N. (2016). Compensating arithmetic ability with derived fact strategies in Broca's aphasia: a case report. *Neurocase, 22,* 205-214. https://doi.org.10.1080/13 554794.2015.1120311
- Rasmussen, C., Ho, E., & Bisanz, J. (2003). Use of the mathematical principle of inversion in young children. Journal of Experimental Child Psychology, 85, 89–102. https://doi.org.10.1016/ S0022-0965(03) 00031-6
- Rhagubar, K., Barnes, M. & Hecht, S, (2010). Working memory and mathematics: A review of developmental, individual differences and cognitive approaches. *Learning and Individual Differences, 20,* 110-122. https://doi.org.10.1016/J. LINDIF.2009.10.005
- Robinson, K. M., Ninowski, J. E., & Gray, M. L. (2006). Children's understanding of the arithmetic concepts of inversion and associativity. *Journal* of Experimental Child Psychology, 94, 349–362. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jecp.2006.03.004.

- Rodgers, J., Kakarmath, S., Encinas-Martin, M., & Subramanian, , S. (2019). Association between numeracy and self-rated poor health in 33 high- and upper middleincome countries. *Preventive Medicine*, 129, 105872. https://doi.10.1016/j.ypmed.2019.105872
- Simmons, F.R., Willis, C., & Adams, A.M. (2012). Different components of working memory have different relationships with different mathematical skills. *Journal of Experimental Child Psychology*, 111 (2), 139-55. https://doi.org.10.1016/j.jecp.2011.08.011
- Soltanlou, M., Pixner, S. & Nuerk, H.C. (2015). Contribution of working memory in multiplication fact network in children may shift from verbal to visuo-spatial: a longitudinal investigation. *Frontiers in Psychology, 6*: 1062. https:// doi,org.10.3389/fpsyg.2015.01062
- Szucs, D., Devine, A., Soltesz, F., Nobes, A. & Gabriel, F. (2014). Cognitive components of a mathematical processing network in 9-year-old children. *Developmental Science*, *17*, 506-524. https://doi.org.10.1111/desc.12144
- Thomas, G. & Dowker, A. (2000). Mathematics anxiety and related factors in young children. Paper presented at British Psychological Society Developmental Section Conference, Bristol.
- Torbeyns, J., DeSmedt, B., Ghesqiere, P. & Verschaffel, L. (2009). Acquisition and use of shortcut strategies by traditionally schooled children. *Educational. Studies in Mathematics.* 71, 1–17. doi: 10.1007/ s10649-008-9155-z
- Urbaniak, G. C., & Plous, S. (2013). Research Randomizer (Version 4.0) [Computer software]. Retrieved from http://www.randomizer.org/.
- Wechsler, D. (2004). The Wechsler Intelligence Scale for Children- Fourth Edition. London: Pearson.

Appendix

Addition pre-test for Dowker et al.'s (2005) Derived Fact Strategy Addition subtest:

(1)	6 + 3	(11) 31 + 57
(2)	4 + 5	(12) 68 + 21
(3)	8 + 2	(13) 52 + 39
(4)	7 + 1	(14) 45 + 28
(5)	4 + 9	(15) 33 + 49
(6)	7 + 5	(16) 26 + 67
(7)	8 + 6	(17) 235 + 142
(8)	9 + 8	(18) 613 + 324
(9)	26 + 72	(19) 523 + 168
(10)	23 + 44	(20) 349 + 234



This page is intentionally left blank. www.iejee.com



Annemie Desoete^{a,*}, Elke Baten^b

Received	:	28 September 2021
Revised	:	21 December 2021
Accepted	:	28 January 2022
DOI	:	10.26822/iejee.2022.240

iejee[©]

a: Corresponding Author: Annemie Desoete, Ghent University, Department of Experimental Clinical and Health Psychology, Research in Developmental Disorders Lab Henri Dunantlaan, Ghent, Belgium. E-mail: annemie.desoete@ugent.be ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0001-6663-7440

^bBaten Elke, Ghent University, Department of Experimental Olinical and Health Psychology, Research in Developmental Disorders Lab Henri Dunantlaan, Ghent, Belgium E-mail: elke.baten@ugent.be ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-6891-3979



Several factors seem important to understand the nature of mathematical learning. Byrnes and Miller combined these factors into the Opportunity-Propensity model. In this study the model was used to predict the numberprocessing factor and the arithmetic fluency in grade 4 (n = 195) and grade 5 (n = 213). Gender, intelligence and affect (positive affect for arithmetic fluency and negative affect for calculation accuracy) predicted math learning, and pointed to the importance of the propensity factors. We have to be careful not to interpret gender differences, since this is a social construct, our analyses pointed to the relevance of including antecedent factors in the model as well. The Implications of the study for math learning will be discussed below.

Keywords:

Mathematics, Gender, Intelligence, Propensities, Opportunities, Affect, Motivation

Introduction

Mathematics Learning

Mathematics is important in our society. Mathematics is as essential as being able to read and write (Ojose, 2011). In a longitudinal study in the United Kingdom 1700 participants were interviewed at the age of 37 about/ concerning/regarding their current job satisfaction. The study revealed that people with low math skills often got low-paid jobs. About 50% of the men with low math skills had a low income, whereas this was only the case in 26% of the men with good math skills (Parsons & Bynner, 1997). Geary (2011a) confirmed the relation between poor math skills and unemployment, low chances to get promotion and low SES. Another study (N = 21260) revealed that children with math problems had less chance to end their secondary school with a diploma and to enter higher education (Duncan & Magnuson, 2011).

Mathematics depends on heterogeneous interrelated subskills (Fias & Henik, 2021; Kadosh & Dowker, 2015). We can distinguish calculation accuracy and arithmetic fluency. In



Copyright © www.iejee.com ISSN: **1307-9298**

© 2022 Published by KURA Education & Publishing. This is an open access article under the CC BY- NC- ND license. (https://creativecommons. org/licenses/by/4.0/)



addition, regarding mathematics, children differ as far as their motivation and affect are concerned. In a Turkish study (N = 789, age: 9-12year Mathematics is considered) as one of the most feared topics in education (§ahin et al., 2014).

The Opportunity-Propensity Model

Several studies explored mathematics achievement in the past, focusing on cognitive abilities as predictors (e.g., Geary et al., 2011 a&b; Landerl et al., 2021). Other studies focused on non-cognitive abilities, such as motivation (e.g., Giofrè et al., 2017) or on contextual predictors (e.g., Kaskens et al., 2020; Perera & John, 2020) of mathematics. However, by focusing on single predictors, the importance and unique explained variance of these predictors might have been overestimated.

Byrnes and Miller (2007) developed the Opportunity-Propensity (O-P) framework, aiming to differentiate between opportunity and propensity factors in an effort to explain variance and individual differences in development. They defined Propensity factors (P) as the variables that make people able (e.g., intelligence) and/or willing (e.g., motivation and affect) to learn. Opportunity factors (O) are defined as contexts and variables that expose children to learning content (e.g., home environment, classroom instruction). Antecedent (A) are defined as variables that are present early in a child's life (e.g., birth weight, birth order and gender) and explain why some people are exposed to richer opportunity contexts and have stronger propensities for learning than others (Byrnes & Miller, 2007, 2016; Wang & Byrnes, 2013).

The O-P model has been tested by the use of secondary datasets. In the first longitudinal study, researchers explained about 80% of variance through antecedent, opportunity and propensity factors in secondary school children in the United States (Byrnes & Miller, 2007). A second study with data from kindergarten

up until primary school revealed additional evidence for the O-P-model with propensity factors as the strongest predictors (Byrnes & Wasik, 2009). Finally, Wang and colleagues (2013) found evidence for this model in lower-income pre-kindergarten children. A visual representation of the model can be found in Figure 1.

Antecedent Factors

Most studies reveal that lower birth weight is related to lower levels of math performance at school-age level, with especially strong effects for extremely low birth weight (<1500 g; Chatterji et al., 2014; De Rodrigues et al., 2006; Klein et al., 1989).

Birth order seems to predict learning as well. In some studies, children who were born first, perform better in academic contexts (Belmont & Marolla, 1973; Cheng et al., 2012; Zajonc & Markus, 1975), although this was not the case in all samples (e.g., Desoete, 2008). The advantage of firstborn children has been explained by the dilution hypothesis in which the first born child takes advantage of more parental resources (at least for the time the child is only child), compared to later born children who had to share these resources (Hotz & Pantano, 2015).

Finally also gender, as a social construct might also be involved as antecedent predictor for learning. Reminding us that group differences should never be used as proof of group's superiority (Caplan & Caplan, 1997; 1999), some studies revealed that boys had better math skills than girls (Else-Quest et al., 2010; Freudenthaler et al., 2008; Lu, 2007; Lupart et al., 2004; Stoet & Geary, 2018; Zambrana et al., 2012). However other studies such as Spinath and colleagues (2010) did not find big gender differences and Byrnes and Miller (2007) and Byrnes (2020) concluded that gender could not explain much variance when other antecedent, opportunity or propensity factors that were taken into account.

Figure 1

Het Opportunity-Propensity model. Note. Adapted from "The relative importance of predictors of math and science achievement: An opportunity-propensity analysis." door J.P. Byrnes & D.C. Miller, 2007, Contemporary Educational Psychology, 32(4), p.599-629, (https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cedpsych.2006.09.002)



Opportunity Factors

There are several opportunity factors that explain variance in math learning. Teacher experience is one of this factors (Boonen et al., 2013; Byrnes, 2020; Byrnes & Miller, 2007; Clotfelter et al., 2010; Depaepe et al., 2013, Hattie, 2003). A recent study revealed that the alignment between different teachers (opportunity factor) and autonomous motivation in children (propensity factor) were the two most important predictors for the outcome variables to predict the home-learning experiences of 779 Belgian children with developmental disorders and 1443 of their typically developing peers (5-19 years) throughout the first remote learning period during the COVID-19 pandemic (Baten et al., 2022). In addition Boyd et al. (2007) and Hanushek et al. (2005) however showed that starting teachers were not always less effective compared to teachers that had more experience.

Another factor that explains variance in math learning is the exposure to the number of hours math instruction that is given (Cattaneo et al., 2016; Keith & Cool, 1992). However, in some studies the number of hours of math in class was not predictive (Aksoy & Link, 2000) or the impact differed between poor, moderate en high achieving pupils (Huebener et al., 2016).

Propensity Factors

Although some single study found no significant effect of intelligence (e.g. Jones & Byrnes), most studies demonstrated a significant relationship between intelligence (Floyd et al., 2003; Kucian & von Aster, 2015; Primi et al., 2010; Roth et al., 2015; Taub et al., 2008) and academic performance. Finally, some researchers focused on non-cognitive predictors (Schoenfeld, 1983) such as motivation (Deci & Ryan, 2008a&b; Froiland & Worrell, 2016; Ryan & Deci, 2000) and well-being or positive and negative affect (Awang-Hashim et al., 2015; Diener, 1984; Diener et al., 2005; McLeod, 1990; McLeod & Adams, 1989; Peixoto et al., 2016; Pekrun et al., 2006). In a meta-analysis, Taylor and colleagues (2014) highlighted a positive relationship between autonomous motivation (where the force to fulfill a task is internal, e.g., passion) and general school achievement, in addition to a negative relationship between controlled motivation (where the force to fulfill a task is external, e.g., rewardrelated) and academic achievement. This relationship was confirmed by several studies (Nurmi & Aunola, 2005; Pantziara & Philippou, 2014; Schneider & Bös, 1985; Steinmayr & Spinath, 2009). In addition also wellbeing can be considered a propensity factor, since it makes people willing and able to learn. Positive and bidirectional relations between subjective well-being and academic performance were found. Students with higher levels of subjective well-being (and more positive emotions than negative emotions) had better academic performance and vice versa. Furthermore, higher perceptions of own academic competence were predictive of better academic achievement and vice versa (Arefi et al., 2014) which confirmed the reciprocal-effects model between academic selfconcept and academic achievement (Seaton et al., 2015).

Current Study

Although there is plenty of evidence for this model (Byrnes & Miller, 2016, 2007; Byrnes & Wasik, 2009; Wang & Byrnes, 2013) from secondary datasets, the model remains unknown and there is little research from primary data simultaneously tapping the antecedents, opportunities and propensities empirically in children explaining their mathematical achievement. Recently a PhD study was set up at Ghent University to explore how mathematics learning is related to factors described in the opportunity-propensity model using primary datasets. This resulted in a cross-sectional study combining antecedent, opportunity, and propensity factors in 114 numbchildren (Baten & Desoete, 2018) and in 30 adults (Baten & Desoete, 2021) as well as in an intervention study (Baten et al., 2020). The current study is an attempt to replicate the usefulness of the model on a larger sample of children (n = 408). It might seem unimportant to include antecedent factors as predictors, since these are clearly factors over which educators have no control. However including antecedent factors is essential not to overestimate the predictive value of opportunity and propensity factors in the model. As such, this study contributes to theorybuilding about mathematical learning. The study has two research questions (RQ).

Rq1: What Factors are Related to Proficient Mathematics in Grade 4 and 5 in Flanders?

The study investigated antecedents factors related to mathematics in grade 4 and 5. We studied the influence of gender (Freudenthaler et al., 2008; Lu, 2007; Lupart et al., 2004; Zambrana et al., 2012), birth order (Belmont & Marolla, 1973; Cheng et al., 2012; Hotz et al., 2015; Zajonc & Markus, 1975) and birth weight (Breslau et al., 2004; Chatterji et al., 2014; De Rodrigues et al., 2006; Klein et al., 1989).

In addition the study included opportunity factors related to mathematics in grade 4 and 5. We studied if the number of years of experience in teaching (Boonen et al., 2013; Clotfelter et al., 2010) and the instruction time (Aksoy & Link, 2000; Keith & Cool, 1992) predicted math proficiency in Flanders.

The study also included propensity factors, such as intelligence (Floyd et al., 2003; Kucian & von Aster, 2015; Primi et al., 2010; Roth et al., 2015; Taub et al., 2008), positive and negative affect related to mathematics (Peixoto et al., 2016; Pekrun, 2006) and motivation



(Nurmi & Aunola, 2005; Pantziara & Philippou, 2014; Steinmayr & Spinath, 2009).

Finally, in line with previous studies (Baten & Desoete, 2018; Fias & Henik, 2021) the impact of these factors on calculation accuracy and on fact retrieval fluency was studied.

Rq2: Are there Gender Differences as far as Mathematics and the Antecedent, Opportunity and Propensity Factors are Concerned?

We studied in line Else-Quest et al. (2010), Lu (2007), Zambrana et al. (2012) if there were gender differences in this sample, and expected in line with Bakhiet et al. (2015) no gender differences on intelligence, but higher intrinsic motivation (Skaalvik & Skaalvik, 2004) and more positive affect (Rubinsten et al., 2012) related to mathematics in boys.

Method

Participants

408 children in total participated in this cross-sectional study. The sample included 195 children (79 boys, 116 girls) from grade 4 and 213 children (84 boys, 129 girls) from grade 5. The age of the children differed from 9 till 12 years. The sample included 15 children with dyscalculia (3.68%), 27 children with dyslexia (6.62%) and 17 multilingual children (4.17%).

Procedure

After parents agreed to the participation of their children, an appointment for the actual research was made. Sessions lasted about 90 minutes while tests and questionnaires were administered individually to each child. Testing happened in a location chosen by the parents. The researcher gave standardized instructions and was available to answer questions.

Instruments

Antecedent and opportunity factors were measured through questionnaires. More specifically, for the O factors, teachers were asked how many years of experience they had in teaching mathematics and how many hours of mathematical instructions the children received per week (teaching hours).

To measure A factors, parents were asked about their aspirations regarding the mathematical abilities of their children. They had to reflect on the score they wanted their child to have at the end of the current school year (in percentage). Additionally, information on birth order and birth weight of the child was collected. With regards to the P factors the following instruments were used.

Intelligence was measured using an abridged Dutch version of the Wechsler-Intelligence-Scale for Children-III (WISC-III-NL; Kort et al., 2005). The total intelligence quotient or IQ (M = 100; SD = 15) was obtained by combining the separate scores on the following subtests: Vocabulary, Similarities, Picture Concepts, and Block Design. The reliability of this short form was .92 and the distribution of total IQ-scores calculated with the short form did not significantly differ from the distribution of the scores on the full intelligence test (Grégoire, 2000). Cronbach's α of the total IQ in the current sample was .795.

Motivation for mathematics was measured with the Dutch version of the Academic Self-Regulation Scale (Vansteenkiste et al., 2009) which consists of 24 questions which allow the calculation of the level of autonomous and controlled academic motivation. As suggested by the authors, the introduction for the questions was changed from 'I am motivated to study because...', to 'I am motivated to study mathematics because ...' in order to measure motivation with regards to mathematics specifically. The child had to respond on a 5-point Likert scale to statements such as 'because I find this an important goal in my life' as an index of autonomous motivation and 'because other people (e.g. parents, friends, teachers) oblige me to do so' to measure controlled motivation. The score for each scale was calculated by averaging the score on the items belonging to that scale. Cronbach's a for this sample was .86 for autonomous and .72 for controlled motivation.

Subjective well-being was determined through the Dutch version of the Positive and Negative Affect Schedule (PANAS; Watson et al., 1988; translated by Engelen et al., 2006). Children indicated on a 5-point Likert scale how many negative (e.g. guilt and sadness) and positive (e.g. success and interest) emotions they experienced on a regular school day. Scores were calculated for the level of positive affect and the level of negative affect by averaging the score on 10 items. Cronbach's a for this sample was .85 for positive affect and .77 for negative affect.

Arithmetic fluency (fact retrieval speed) and calculation accuracy investigated as outcome measures.

To measure the arithmetical fluency, the Arithmetic Number Fact Test (de Vos, 2002) was used. Children had to solve as many additions (e.g. '7+2'), subtractions (e.g. '6-5'), multiplications (e.g. '5x8'), divisions (e.g. '27:9') or a mix of these exercises as possible within five minutes. The number of correct answers was used as outcome measure. This test has been standardized for Flanders on a sample of 10059 children. The psychometric value of the test has been demonstrated with a Cronbach's alpha of .900 (Desoete and Roeyers, 2005). For this sample Cronbachs a was .92.

To measure the calculation accuracy of the child, the Kortrijkse Rekentest Revisie (KRT-R; Baudonck et al., 2006) was administered. This test evaluates the conceptual understanding and the proficiency or accuracy needed to solve 90 exercises in a numberproblem or word-problem format (e.g., '283 times more than -71 is ...'; '27681:90 = ...'; 'Wim has 4.8kg of flour. Jan has a double amount of flour. How many flour do Jan and Wim have together?') without a time limit. The number of correct answers was calculated as outcome measure. The internal consistency for this sample was Cronbach's α = .84.

Statistical Analyses

Statistical Package for the Social Sciences (SPSS), version 27 was used to analyse the data. First Spearman correlations were calculated.

To answer the first research question, multivariate hierarchic regression analyses were conducted. The multivariate hierarchic version was used. For fluency's sake rough data were used. For calculation accuracy z-scores were calculated since the test for grades 4 and 5 had other items. All analyses were conducted if/whenever the conditions to conduct parametric tests were fulfilled (Field, 2009).

For the second research question the condition of multivariate normality was not fulfilled, so independent samples t-tests were used. Bias-corrected and accelerated (BCa) lower and upper confidence intervals were computed using bootstrapping as computer-intensive resampling techniques that involved 1000 bootstrap samples based on the original observations in this study, as robust hypothesis testing of differences. The 1000 bootstrapped means were put in order, from lowest to highest, and the central 95% of values were used to form the confidence interval, using SPSS 27.

Results

Descriptive Statistics

Table 1 gives an overview of all correlations and the descriptive statistics that are given. Both math components (arithmetic fluency and calculation accuracy) correlated significantly (r = .43, p < .01). In addition fluency correlated with intelligence (r = .20, p< .01), positive affect (r = .32, p < .01) negative affect (r =-.19, p < .01) and autonomous motivation (r = .30, p < .01). For calculation accuracy similar results were found. Intelligence (r = .49, p < .01), positive affect (r = .33, p < .01) .01), negative affect (r = -.31, p < .01) and autonomous motivation (r = .33, p < .01) correlated significantly with calculation accuracy. In addition birth weight correlated significantly with positive affect (r = -.14, p < .01) and there was a significant correlation between birth order and birth weight (r = .18, p < .05). The propensity factors also correlated significantly with each other.

Research question 1: What antecedent-, opportunityand propensity factors are related on math in grade 4 and 5?

To answer this multiple question, in line with Field (2009, p 212) hierarchic regressions were conducted.

Table 1

Correlations between the variables and descriptive statistics

		M(SD)	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11
1	Fluency	105.33 (20.96)											
2	Calculation	.00 (.99) .43**											
3	Gender	16**	25**										
4	Birth weight	3342.36 (515.53)	.03	.07	15**								
5	Birth order	1.89 (1.07)	.05	00	06	.18*							
6	Experience T	17.28 (10.87)	.05	.04	01	.07	.05						
7	Hour math	6.15 (.90)	01	.04	.02	.04	03	.12					
8	Intelligence	0.00 (1.00)	.20**	.49**	05	.08	.00	.07	02				
9	PA	3.31 (0.72)	.32**	.33**	14**	02	06	.04	.00	.13**			
10	NA	1.71 (0.54)	19**	31**	02	03	01	03	.06	27**	42**		
11	Aut. mot.	3.48 (.88)	.30**	.33**	11*	03	03	.04	04	.17**	.74**	42**	
12	Cont. mot.	2.61 (.78)	.01	09	05	.30	.06	06	.02	17**	13**	.32**	17**

Note: ** p < .01, * p < .05, Gender coded as 0 = male and 1 = female, Birth weight = birth weight in gram, , Experience T = experience teacher measured in number of years teaching, Hours math = number of hours per week a teacher teaches math, Intelligence = z-score on the Raven, PA = positive affect, NA = negative affect, Aut. mot. = total autonomous motivation, Cont. mot. = total controlled motivation



In step 1 all antecedent factors were added. In step 2 all opportunity factors were added. Finally the opportunity factors were added.

Arithmetic Fluency

The antecedent factors in step 1 predicted a significant percentage of variance in arithmetic fluency (F(3, 310)= 3.37, p = .019). Especially gender was important. Boys were better in arithmetic fluency compared to girls. Adding the opportunity factors to the model (in step 2) did not improve the model (F(5, 308) = 2.07, p = .068). The teacher experience and the number of hours of instruction were no significant predictors for arithmetic fluency. Adding propensity factors (in step 3) improved the model, with 13% more explained variance (F(10, 303) = 5.97, p < .001). There was an explained variance of 14% with intelligence and positive affect that predicted arithmetic fluency. For more information, see Table 2.

Calculation Accuracy

In step 1 the antecedent factors explained 5% of the variance (F(3, 311) = 6.09, p < .001) in calculation accuracy. Gender was no significant predictor.

Adding opportunity factors (in step 2) made the model significant (F(5, 309) = 3.88, p = .002). However the experience of the teacher and the number of hours

mathematics instruction were no significant predictors of calculation accuracy skills of children.

Adding propensity factors improved the model with 33% explained variance (F(10; 304) = 19.36, p < .001). Intelligence and negative affect were significant predictors of calculation accuracy. For more information, see Table 3

To conclude, the included opportunity factors were no significant predictors, whereas propensity variables explained 13% of the variance of arithmetic fluency and 33% of the variance of calculation accuracy. Intelligence was a significant predictor for fluency and accuracy, whereas positive affect only influenced arithmetic fluency.

Research question 2: Are there gender differences on mathematics and on the antecedent, opportunity and propensity factors?

Independent sample t-tests were used to look for gender differences, see Table 4.

Boys were better in mathematics compared to girls. They also experienced more positive affect. There were no significant gender related differences on opportunity factors. Boys in this sample had a higher birth weight compared to girls.

Table 2

Results of hierarchic multiple regressions on the antecedent, opportunity- en propensity factors of arithmetic fluency

			Arithmeti	c fluency				
Variable	R ²	Adj. R²	ΔR^2	В	SE B	β	t	р
Step 1	.03	.02	.03					
Gender				-6.96	2.37	17	-2.94	.003**
Birth weight				.00	.00	.03	.53	.599
Birth order				.37	1.03	.02	.36	.719
Step 2	.03	.02	.00					
Gender				-7.03	2.37	17	-2.96	.003**
Birth weight				.00	.00	.03	.54	.591
Birth order				.31	1.04	.02	.29	.768
Teacher experience				.03	.11	.01	.26	.797
Hours math instruction				64	1.23	03	52	.603
Stap 3	.16	.14	.13					
Gender				-4.81	2.28	11	-2.11	.036*
Birth weight				.00	.00	.01	.28	.780
Birth order				.34	.98	.02	.34	.732
Teacher experience				01	.10	01	11	.909
Hours math instruction				-1.16	1.16	05	-1.00	.320
Intelligence				3.08	1.11	.15	2.78	.006**
Positive affect				6.58	2.34	.23	2.81	.005**
Negative affect				1.23	2.39	03	51	.607
Autonomous motivation				2.26	1.94	.09	1.17	.243
Controlled motivation				1.77	1.48	.07	1.19	.235

Note. * p < .05, ** p < .01

Table 3

Results of the hierarchic multiple regression analyses of the antecedent, opportunity- en propensity factors on calculation accuracy

Calculation accu	uracy							
Variable	R ²	Adj. R²	ΔR^2	В	SE B	β	t	р
Step 1	.05	.05	.05					
Gender				45	.11	22	-4.02	<.001**
Birth weight				.00	.00	.05	.83	.409
Birth order				01	.05	01	14	.888
Step 2	.06	.04	.00					
Gender				45	.11	23	-4.03	<.001**
Birth weight				.00	.00	.04	.74	.947
Birth order				01	.05	01	21	.397
Teacher experience				.01	.00	.06	1.09	.598
Hours math instruction				.00	.06	.00	01	.762
Step 3	.39	.37	.33					
Gender				39	.09	19	-4.16	<.001**
Birth weight				.00	.00	00	07	.947
Birth order				03	.04	04	85	.397
Teacher experience				.00	.00	.02	.53	.598
Hours math instruction				01	.05	01	30	.762
Intelligence				.43	.04	.45	9.53	<.001**
Positive affect				.15	.10	.11	1.54	.125
Negative affect				30	.10	16	-3.05	.002**
Automous motivation				.12	.08	.10	1.48	.141
Controlled motivation				.10	.06	.08	1.61	.109

Note. * p < .05, ** p < .01

Discussion

Mathematics is important in our society (Duncan & Magnuson, 2011; Geary, 2011a & b; Ojose, 2011). The Opportunity-Propensity (O-P) model (Byrnes, 2020; Byrnes & Miller, 2007; Wang et al., 2013) integrates predictors of learning, and helps gaining insight into how predictors are interrelated, and whether some are more important than others.

Answering the first research question and looking at the antecedent factors, in line with some previous studies (Baten & Desoete, 2018; Desoete, 2008), but in contrast with other studies on birth weight (Breslau et al., 2004; Chatterji et al., 2014; De Rodrigues et al., 2006; Klein et al., 1989) and birth order (Belmont & Marolla, 1973; Cheng et al., 2012; Hotz et al., 2015; Zajonc & Markus, 1975) these antecendent factors could not significant explain variance in fact retrieval or calculation accuracy in our sample. However gender as antecendent factor, attributed to the variance in both math components. In line with previous studies (Freudenthaler et al., 2008; Lu, 2007; Lupart et al., 2004; Zambrana et al., 2012) boys were more proficient in mathematical fluency and in calculation accuracy in grade 4 and 5.

Looking at opportunity factors, the present study could not confirm significant predictors for math proficiency. The experience of the teacher nor the number of hours of instructions were significant predictors of variability in mathematics. The fact that experience was no significant predictor is in contrast with previous studies (Baten & Desoete, 2018; Boonen et al., 2013; Clotfelter et al., 2010), but the fact that the number of hours of instruction was not significant confirmed previous findings in Flanders (Baten & Desoete, 2018). It might be that not only the quantity of instruction, but especially the quality of instruction matters. Moreover, to engage in mathematics may also have more to do with what is happening outside the classroom than in for many students. Additional studies are needed including measures such as school attendance, parental educational level etc.

Looking at propensity factors, in line with previous studies in Flanders (Baten & Desoete, 2018), motivation did not predict math proficiency in grade 4 and 5. These findings are in contrast with the findings of Steinmayr and Spinath (2009) who found that higher motivation resulted in better math results. Intelligence was a significant predictor for math fluency and calculation accuracy, confirming previous studies (Baten & Desoete, 2018; Floyd et al., 2003; Kucian & von Aster, 2015; Primi et al., 2010; Roth et al., 2015; Taub et al., 2008). In this study there was a significant effect of positive affect on math fluency and a significant effect of negative affect on calculation accuracy, where in a previous study we found the reversed picture (Baten & Desoete, 2018).

iejee[~]

Table 4

	Boys	Girls
Arithmetic Fluency (t ₃₁₃ = 3.32, p = .001). M [95% CI] SD	109.63 [106.21; 113.03] (22.30)	102.49 _b [100.15; 104.81] (19.56)
Calculation accuracy (t ₄₀₆ = 5.08, p < .001) M [95% CI] SD	0.30 [0.14; 0.44] (0.97)	-0.20 _b [-0.32; -0.08] (0.97)
Birth weight (t ₃₅₂ = 3.08, p = .002), M [95% CI] SD	3444.95 [3367.42; 3523.64] (489.38)	3274.44 _b [3207.80; 3341.64] (522.25)
Birth order (t ₄₀₃ = 1.65, p = .100). M [95% CI] SD	1.99 [1.81; 2.17] (1.17)	1.82 [1.70; 1.96] (0.98)
Teacher experience (t ₃₈₂ = 0.15, p = .878) M [95% CI] SD	17.38 [15.67; 19.06] (11.02)	17.21 [15.88; 18.65] (10.78)
Hours math instruction (t ₃₇₆ = 0.32, p = .751) M [95% CI] SD	6.17 [6.02; 6.35] (1.14)	6.14 [6.04; 6.24] (0.70)
Intelligence (t ₄₀₅ =0.86, p = .393) M [95% CI] SD	0.05 [10; .20] (1.03)	-0.03 [16; .08] (0.98)
Positive affect († ₄₀₅ = 2.74, p = .006) M [95% CI] SD	3.43 [3.31; 3.55] (0.74)	3.23 [3.14; 3.32] (0.70)
Negative affect († ₄₀₅ = 0.63, p = .529) M [95% CI] SD	1.74 [1.66; 1.83] (0.56)	1.70 [1.64; 1.77] (0.52)
Autonomous Motivation († ₃₉₈ = 1.88, p = .061) M [95% CI] SD	3.58 [3.44; 3.73] (0.93)	3.41 [3.32; 3.52] (0.85)
Controlled Motivation (t ₃₉₇ = 0.92, p = .357) M [95% Cl] SD	2.66 [2.54; 2.78] (0.78)	2.58 [2.48; 2.68] (0.78)

Note. 95% CI = 95% Confidence Interval

When comparing antecedent, opportunity and propensity factors, propensity factors were the strongest predictors for both math components. This finding confirmed a previous study on elementary school children (Baten & Desoete, 2018).

Answering the second research question, in line with earlier studies (Else-Quest et al., 2010; Stoet & Geary, 2018) boys were more proficient on mathematics compared to girls. However, these results have to be interpreted carefully since gender is increasingly being thought of as a social construct, rather than a biological one and some researchers point to the fact that analyzing sex differences might even be potentially harmful. These finding should therefore not be seen as proof of a more powerful group's superiority, but only as one of the antecedent factors in the O-P model. In addition, boys in this study had, in line with the findings of Voldner et all (2009) a higher birth weight. In contrast with Simonton (2008), we did not find evidence for differences in birth order. As expected there were no significant gender related opportunity differences. Looking at gender related propensity predictors, boys and girls only differed on positive affect, with boys having more positive feelings about mathematics compared to girls. This finding is in contrast with earlier studies (Ghasemi & Burley, 2019) were no gender differences were found. Boys and girls did not differ in this study on intelligence or on motivation.

This study has some limitations. First, there was no gender balance in the sample. More girls participated to the study. The second limitation was the crosssectional design of the study and the fact that not all relevant factors of the opportunity-propensity model could be included. Finally Figure 1 might be an simplified version of the O-P model, since there is also a relationship from opportunities to propensities (Wang et al., 2013). Thus opportunity and propensity factors might not be as separate as Figure 1 would presume. Additional studies should include all relationships. In addition we should conduct longitudinal studies including also other O-P predictors such as teacher quality, school attendance, language fluency, SES, parental education level etc..

However the present analyses confirmed the value of the O-P model and gave us information of a rather large sample of children (N = 408) and their teachers.

Conclusion

In summary, our findings suggest two general conclusions. First, gender as antecedent factor in the Opportunity Propensity model (Byrnes & Miller, 2007) remains important. Gender friendly targeted instruction and giving all students the opportunity to engage in mathematics may be a educationally important. Second, especially propensity factors, such as intelligence and positive and negative affect explain variance in mathematical proficiency.

References

- Aksoy, T., & Link, C. R. (2000). A panel analysis of student mathematics achievement in the US in the 1990s: does increasing the amount of time in learning activities affect math achievement? *Economics of Education Review, 19*(3), 261–277. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0272-7757(99)00045-x
- Arefi, M., Naghibzadeh, M., and Boloki, A. (2014). The relationship of parental attachment, peer attachment, and academic self-concept to academic achievement of high school students. Int. J. Acad. Res., 6, 73–78.
- Awang-Hashim, R., Kaur, A., & Noman, M. (2015). The interplay of socio-psychological factors on school engagement among early adolescents. *Journal of Adolescence*, 45, 214–224. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.adolescence.2015.10.001
- Bakhiet, S. F. A., Haseeb, B. W. M., Seddieg, I. F., Cheng, H., & Lynn, R. (2015). Sex differences on Raven's Standard Progressive Matrices among 6 to 18year olds in Sudan. *Intelligence*, 50, 10–13. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.intell.2015.01.013
- Baten, E., & Desoete, A. (2018). Mathematical (Dis) abilities Within the OpportunityPropensity Model: The Choice of Math Test Matters. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 9. https://doi.org/10.3389/ fpsyg.2018.00667

- Baten, E., & Desoete, A. (2021). Motivation, temperament, personality and well-being as predicting propensity factors for mathematical abilities of adults. *European Journal of Psychology and Educational Research*, 4(1), 1-12. https://doi. org/10.12973/ejper.4.1.
- Baten, E., Vansteenkiste, M., De Muynck, G., De Poortere, E., Desoete, A. (2020). How Can the Blow of Math Difficulty on Elementary School Children's Motivational, Cognitive and Affective Experiences be Dampened? The Critical Role of Autonomy-Supportive Instructions. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, 112(8), 1490– 1505. https://doi.org/10.1037/edu0000444
- Baten, E., Vlaeminck, F., Mués, M., Valcke, M., Desoete, A., Warreyn, P. (2022). The impact of school strategies and the home environment on home learning experiences during the COVID-19 pandemic in children with and without developmental disorders. Journal of Autism and Developmental Disorders. https://doi. org/10.31219/osf.io/b2a7r
- Baudonck, M., Debusschere, A., Dewulf, B., Samyn, F., Vercaemst, V., & Desoete, A. (2006). *De Kortrijkse Rekentest Revision KRT-R*. [The Kortrijk Revised Math Test]. Kortrijk: CAR Overleie.
- Belmont, L., & Marolla, F. A. (1973). Birth order, family size, and intelligence. *Obstetrical & Gynecological Survey, 29*(6), 409. https://doi. org/10.1097/00006254-197406000-00014
- Boonen, T., Van Damme, J., & Onghena, P. (2013). Teacher effects on student achievement in first grade: which aspects matter most? School Effectiveness and School Improvement, 25(1), 126–152. https://doi.org/10.1080/09243453.2013.7 78297
- Boyd, D., Lankford, H., Loeb, S., Rockoff, J., & Wyckoff, J. (2008). The narrowing gap in New York City teacher qualifications and its implications for student achievement in high-poverty schools. *Journal of Policy Analysis and Management*, 27(4), 793–818. https://doi.org/10.1002/pam.20377
- Breslau, N. (2004). The Lingering Academic Deficits of Low Birth Weight Children. *Pediatrics*, 114(4), 1035–1040. https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2004-0069
- Byrnes, J. P. (2020). The potential utility of an opportunity-propensity framework for understanding individual and group differences in developmental outcomes: A retrospective progress report. *Developmental Review*, 56, 100911. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dr.2020.100911

January 2022, Volume 14, Issue 3, 213-225



- Byrnes, J. P. (2020). The potential utility of an opportunity-propensity framework for understanding individual and group differences in developmental outcomes: A retrospective progress report. *Developmental Review*, 56, 100911. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dr.2020.100911
- Byrnes, J. P., & Miller-Cotto, D. (2016). The growth of mathematics and reading skills in segregated and diverse schools: An opportunity-propensity analysis of a national database. *Contemporary Educational Psychology*, 46, 34–51. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.cedpsych.2016.04.002
- Byrnes, J. P., & Miller, D. C. (2007). The relative importance of predictors of math and science achievement: An opportunity-propensity analysis. *Contemporary Educational Psychology*, 32(4), 599–629. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.cedpsych.2006.09.002
- Byrnes, J. P., & Miller-Cotto, D. (2016). The growth of mathematics and reading skills in segregated and diverse schools: An opportunity-propensity analysis of a national database. *Contemporary Educational Psychology*, 46, 34–51. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.cedpsych.2016.04.002
- Byrnes, J. P., & Wasik, B. A. (2009). Factors predictive of mathematics achievement in kindergarten, first and third grades: An opportunity– propensity analysis. *Contemporary Educational Psychology*, 34(2), 167–183. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.cedpsych.2009.01.002
- Caplan, P. J., & Caplan, J. B. (1997). Do sex-related cognitive differences exist, and why do people seek them out? In P. J. Caplan, M. Crawford, J. S. Hyde, & J. T. E. R. Richardson (Eds.), *Gender differences in human cognition* (pp. 52–80). New York: Oxford University
- Caplan, J.B., & Caplan, P.J. (2004). The perseverative search for sex differences in mathematics ability. In A.M. Gallagher & J.C Kaufman (Eds.), Gender differences in mathematics. An integrative psychological approach (pp. 25-47). Cambridge university Press. https://doi. org/10.1017/CB09780511614446.003
- Cattaneo, M. A., Oggenfuss, C., and Wolter, S. C. (2016). The More, the Better? The Impact of Instructional Time on Student Performance. *Education Economics*, 25(5), 433-445. https://doi. org/10.1080/09645292.2017.1315055
- Chatterji, P., Kim, D., & Lahiri, K. (2014). Birth weight and academic achievement in childhood. *Health Economics*, 23(9), 1013–1035. https://doi. org/10.1002/hec.3074

- Cheng, C. C. J., Wang, W. L., Sung, Y. T., Wang, Y. C., Su, S. Y., & Li, C. Y. (2012). Effect modification by parental education on the associations of birth order and gender with learning achievement in adolescents. *Child: Care, Health and Development*, n/a. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2214.2012.01427.x
- Clotfelter, C. T., Ladd, H. F., & Vigdor, J. L. (2010). Teacher Credentials and Student Achievement in High School: A Cross-Subject Analysis with Student Fixed Effects. *Journal of Human Resources*, *45*(3), 655–681. https://doi.org/10.1353/ jhr.2010.0023
- Deci, E. L., & Ryan, R. M. (2008a). Facilitating optimal motivation and psychological well-being across life's domains. *Canadian Psychology/ Psychologie canadienne, 49*(1), 14–23. https:// doi.org/10.1037/0708-5591.49.1.14
- Deci, E. L., & Ryan, R. M. (2008b). "Facilitating optimal motivation and psychological well-being across life's domains": Correction to Deci and Ryan (2008). *Canadian Psychology/ Psychologie canadienne, 49*(3), 262. https://doi. org/10.1037/07085591.49.3.262
- Depaepe, F., Verschaffel, L., & Kelchtermans, G. (2013). Pedagogical content knowledge: A systematic review of the way in which the concept has pervaded mathematics educational research. *Teaching and Teacher Education, 34,* 12–25. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tate.2013.03.001
- De Rodrigues, M. C. C., Mello, R. R., & Fonseca, S. C. (2006). Learning difficulties in schoolchildren born with very low birth weight. *Jornal de Pediatria*, 82(1), 6–14. https://doi.org/10.2223/jped.1429
- Desoete, A. (2008). Do birth order, family size and gender affect arithmetic achievement in elementary school? *Electronic Journal of Research in Educational Psychology,* 6(1), 135-156. https://doi.org/10.25115/ejrep.v6i14.1274
- De Vos, T. (1992). Tempo-Test-Rekenen. Nijmegen: Berkhout.
- Diener, E. (1984). Subjective well-being. *Psychological Bulletin, 95*(3), 542-575. https://doi. org/10.1037//0033-2909.95.3.542
- Diener, E., Lucas, R. E., & Oishi, S. (2005). Subjective well being: The science of happiness and life satisfaction. *Handbook of Positive Psychology*, 63–73.

- Duncan, G. J., & Magnuson, K. (2011). The Nature and Impact of Early Achievement Skills, Attention Skills, and Behavior Problems. In G. J. Duncan & R. J. Murnane (Eds.), Whither Opportunity: Rising Inequality, Schools, and Children's Life Chances (pp. 47–69). Russel Sage.
- Else-Quest, N. M., Hyde, J. S., & Linn, M. C. (2010). Crossnational patterns of gender differences in mathematics: A meta-analysis. *Psychological Bulletin, 136*, 103–127. https://doi.org/10.1037/ a0018053
- Engelen, U., De Peuter, S., Victoir, A., Van Diest, I., & Van den Bergh, O. (2006). Further validation of the Positive and Negative Affect Schedule (PANAS) and comparison of two Dutch versions. *Gedrag En Gezondheid*, 34, 89–102.
- Fias, W., & Henik, A. (Eds.; 2021). Heterogeneous contributions to numerical cognition. Learning and education in mathematical cognition. London, Academia Press Elsevier.
- Field, A. (2009). Discovering statistics using spss. Thousand Oaks, Californië: SAGE Publications.
- Floyd, R. G., Evans, J. J., & McGrew, K. S. (2003). Relations between measures of Cattell-Horn-Carroll (CHC) cognitive abilities and mathematics achievement across the school-age years. *Psychology in the Schools, 40*(2), 155–171. https:// doi.org/10.1002/pits.10083
- Freudenthaler, H. H., Spinath, B., & Neubauer, A. C. (2008). Predicting school achievement in boys and girls. *European Journal of Personality*, 22(3), 231–245. https://doi.org/10.1002/per.678
- Geary, D. C. (2011a). Consequences, Characteristics, and Causes of Mathematical Learning Disabilities and Persistent Low Achievement in Mathematics. *Journal of Developmental & Behavioral Pediatrics*, 32(3), 250–263. https://doi. org/10.1097/dbp.0b013e318209edef
- Geary, D.C. (2011b). Cognitive predictors of achievement growth in mathematics: A 5-year longitudinal study. Developemental Psychology, 47 (6). 1539-1552. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0025510
- Ghasemi, E., & Burley, H. (2019). Gender, affect, and math: a cross-national metaanalysis of Trends in International Mathematics and Science Study 2015 outcomes. *Large-scale Assessments in Education*, 7(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/s40536-019-0078-1

- Giofrè, D., Borella, E., & Mammarella, I.C (é017). The relationship between intelligence, working memory, academic self-esteem, and academic achievement. *Journal of Cognitive psychology*, 29(6), 731-747. https://doi.org/10.1080/20445911.20 17.1310110
- Hanushek, E. A., Kain, J. F., O'Brien, D. M., & Rivkin, S.G. (2005). "The market for teacher quality. National Bureau of Economic Research." Working paper 11154.
- Hattie, J. A. (2003). Teachers make a difference: What is the research evidence? Paper presented at the Building Teacher Quality: What does the research tell us ACER Research Conference, Melbourne, Australia. http://research.acer.edu. au/research_conference_2003/4/
- Hotz, V. J., & Pantano, J. (2015). Strategic parenting, birth order, and school performance. *Journal of Population Economics*, *28*(4), 911–936. https://doi. org/10.1007/s00148-015-0542-3
- Huebener, M., Kuger, S., & Marcus, J. (2016). Increased Instruction Hours and the Widening Gap in Student Performance. SSRN Electronic Journal. Published. https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.2753493
- Jones, K. K., & Byrnes, J. P. (2006). Characteristics of students who benefit from highquality mathematics instruction. *Contemporary Educational Psychology*, *31*(3), 328–343. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.cedpsych.2005.10.002
- Kadosh, C., & Dowker, A. (2015). The Oxford Handbook of Numerical Cognition. Oxford University Press.
- Kaskens, J., Seger, E., Goei, S.L., Van Luit, J.E.H., & Verhoeven, L. (2020). Impact of children's self-concept, self-efficacy and math anxiety and teacher competence on mathematical development. Teaching and teacher education, 94, 1-14. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tate.2020.103096
- Keith, T. Z., & Cool, V. A. (1992). Testing models of school learning: Effects of quality of instruction, motivation, academic coursework, and homework on academic achievement. School Psychology Quarterly, 7(3), 207–226. https://doi. org/10.1037/h0088260
- Klein, N. K., Hack, M., & Breslau, N. (1989). Children who were very low birth weight: Development and academic achievement at nine years of age. Journal of Developmental and Behavioral Pediatrics, 10(1), 32–37. https://doi. org/10.1097/00004703-198902000-00007

223



- Kucian, K., & von Aster, M. (2015). Developmental dyscalculia. European Journal of Pediatrics, 174, 1–13. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00431-014-2455-7
- Landerl, K, Vogel, S., & Grabner, R.H (2021). Early neurocognitive development of dyscalculia. In W. Fias and A. Henik (Eds.), Heterogeneous contributions to numerical cognition. Leaning and education in mathematical cognition (pp. 359-382). Academic Press. Elsevier
- Lu, S. M. (2007) Investigation of the gender differences and differential item functioning on Chinese and English Basic Competency Test for junior high school students. *Journal of Educational Research and Development, 3,* 79–111.
- Lupart, J. L., Cannon, E., & Telfer, J. A. (2004) Gender differences in adolescent academic achievement, interests, values and life-role expectations. *High Ability Studies*, *15*, 25–42. https://doi.org/10.1080/1359813042000225320
- McLeod, D. B. (1990). Information-processing theories and mathematics learning: the role of affect. International Journal of Educational Research, 14(1), 13–29. https://doi.org/10.1016/0883-0355(90)90014-y
- McLeod, D. B., & Adams, V. M. (Eds.). (1989). Affect and mathematical problem solving. Springer
- Nurmi, J. E., & Aunola, K. (2005). Task-motivation during the first school years: A person-oriented approach to longitudinal data. *Learning and Instruction*, *15*(2), 103–122. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.learninstruc.2005.04.009
- Ojose, B. (2011). Mathematics literacy: Are we able to put the mathematics we learn into everyday use? *Journal of Mathematics Education, 4*(1), 89-100.
- Pantziara, M., & Philippou, G. N. (2014). Students' Motivation in the Mathematics Classroom. Revealing Causes and Consequences. International Journal of Science and Mathematics Education, 13(S2), 385–411. https:// doi.org/10.1007/s10763-013-9502-0
- Parsons, S., & Bynner, J. (1997). Numeracy and employment. *Education + Training*, *39*(2), 43–51. https://doi.org/10.1108/00400919710164125
- Peixoto, F., Sanches, C., Mata, L., & Monteiro, V. (2016). "How do you feel about math?": relationships between competence and value appraisals, achievement emotions and academic achievement. *European Journal of Psychology* of *Education*, 32(3), 385–405.

- Pekrun, R., Elliot, A. J., & Maier, M. A. (2006). Achievement goals and discrete achievement emotions: A theoretical model and prospective test. *Journal of Educational Psychology*. https://doi. org/10.1037/0022-0663.98.3.583
- Perera, H.N., & Johan, J.E. (2020). Teachers' self-efficacy beliefs for teaching match: relations with teacher and student outcomes. *Contemporary Educational Psychology*, 61, Article 101842. https://doi.org/j.cedpsych.202à.101842
- Primi, R., Ferrão, M. E., & Almeida, L. S. (2010). Fluid intelligence as a predictor of learning: A longitudinal multilevel approach applied to math. *Learning and Individual Differences*, 20(5), 446–451.
- Raven, J. C., Court, J. H., & Raven, J. (1992). Standard Progressive Matrices. Raven manuel: section 3. Psychologists press.
- Roth, B., Becker, N., Romeyke, S., Schäfer, S., Domnick, F., & Spinath, F. M. (2015). Intelligence and school grades: A meta-analysis. *Intelligence*, 53, 118–137. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.intell.2015.09.002
- Rubinsten, O., Bialik, N., & Solar, Y. (2012). Exploring the relationship between math anxiety and gender through implicit measurement. *Frontiers in Human Neuroscience*, 6. Published. https://doi. org/10.3389/fnhum.2012.00279
- Ryan, R. M., & Connell, J. P. (1989). Perceived locus of causality and internalization: Examining reasons for acting in two domains. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 57(5), 749– 761. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.57.5.749
- Ryan, R. M., & Deci, E. L. (2000). Self-determination theory and the facilitation of intrinsic motivation, social development, and wellbeing. *American Psychologist*, 55(1), 68–78. https://doi.org/10.1037/0003-066x.55.1.68
- Şahin, D., Meltem, A. G., Oya, O. K., & Erdal, P. (2014). Which elementary school subjects are the most likeable, most important, and the easiest? Why?: A study of science and technology, mathematics, social studies, and Turkish. Educational Research and Reviews, 9(13), 417– 428. https://doi.org/10.5897/err2014.1755
- Schneider, W., & Bös, K. (1985). Exploratorische Analysen zu Komponenten des Schulerfolgs [Exploratory analysesof components of school achievement]. Zeitschriftf für Entwicklungspsychologie und Pädagogische Psychologie, 17, 325340.

- Schoenfeld, A. H. (1983). Beyond the Purely Cognitive: Belief Systems, Social Cognitions, and Metacognitions As Driving Forces in Intellectual Performance. *Cognitive Science*, 7(4), 329–363. https://doi.org/10.1207/s15516709cog0704_3
- Seaton, M., Marsh, H. W., Parker, P. D., Craven, R. G., and Yeung, A. S. (2015). The Reciprocal Effects Model Revisited. *Gifted Child Quarterly, 59,* 143–156. https://doi.org/10.1177/0016986215583870
- Simonton, D. K. (2008). Gender Differences in Birth Order and Family Size Among 186 Eminent Psychologists. Journal of Psychology of Science and Technology, 1(1), 15–22. https://doi. org/10.1891/1939-7054.1.1.15
- Skaalvik, S., & Skaalvik, E. M. (2004). Gender Differences in Math and Verbal Self Concept, Performance Expectations, and Motivation. Sex Roles, 50(3/4), 241–252. https://doi.org/10.1023/ b:sers.0000015555.40976.e6
- Spinath, B., Freudenthaler, H., & Neubauer, A. C. (2010). Domain-specific school achievement in boys and girls as predicted by intelligence, personality and motivation. *Personality and Individual Differences, 48*, 481–486. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.paid.2009.11.028
- Steinmayr, R., & Spinath, B. (2009). The importance of motivation as a predictor of school achievement. Learning and Individual Differences, 19(1), 80– 90. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.lindif.2008.05.004
- Stoet, G., & Geary, D. C. (2018). The Gender-Equality Paradox in Science, Technology, Engineering, and Mathematics Education. *Psychological Science*, 29(4), 581–593. https://doi. org/10.1177/0956797617741719
- Taub, G. E., Keith, T. Z., Floyd, R. G., & Mcgrew, K. S. (2008). Effects of general and broad cognitive abilities on mathematics achievement. *School Psychology Quarterly*, 23(2), 187–198. https://doi. org/10.1037/1045-3830.23.2.187
- Taylor, G., Jungert, T., Mageau, G. A., Schattke, K., Dedic, H., Rosenfield, S., et al. (2014). A selfdetermination theory approach to predicting school achievement over time: The unique role of intrinsic motivation. *Contemporary Educational Psychology*, 39, 342–358. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.cedpsych.2014.08.002.
- Vansteenkiste, M., Sierens, E., Soenens, B., Luyckx, K., & Lens, W. (2009). Motivational profiles from a self-determination perspective: The quality of motivation matters. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, 101(3),671–688.

- Voldner, N., Frey Frøslie, K., Godang, K., Bollerslev, J., & Henriksen, T. (2009). Determinants of birth weight in boys and girls. *Human Ontogenetics*, *3*(1), 7–12. https://doi.org/10.1002/huon.200900001
- Wang, A. H., Shen, F., & Byrnes, J. P. (2013). Does the Opportunity–Propensity Framework predict the early mathematics skills of low-income pre-kindergarten children? *Contemporary Educational Psychology*, *38*(3), 259–270. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.cedpsych.2013.04.004
- Watson, D., Clark, L. A., & Tellegen, A. (1988). Development and validation of brief measures of positive and negative affect: The PANAS scales. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 54(6), 1063– 1070. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.54.6.1063
- Zajonc, R. B., & Markus, G. B. (1975). Birth order and intellectual development. *Psychological Review*, *82*(1), 74–88. https://doi.org/10.1037/h0076229
- Zambrana, I. M., Ystrom, E., & Pons, F. (2012). Impact of Gender, Maternal Education, and Birth Order on the Development of Language Comprehension. *Journal of Developmental & Behavioral Pediatrics, 33*(2), 146–155. https://doi. org/10.1097/dbp.0b013e31823d4f83



This page is intentionally left blank. www.iejee.com
The Heterogeneity of Mathematical Learning Disabilities: Consequences for Research and Practice

Evelyn H. Kroesbergen^{a,*}, Marije D. E. Huijsmans^b, Tijs Kleemans^o

Received	: 12 November 2021
Revised	: 29 December 2021
Accepted	: 28 January 2022
DOI	: 10.26822/iejee.2022.241

^{a;}**Corresponding Author:** Evelyn H. Kroesbergen, Behavioural Science Institute, Radboud University, Nijmegen, The Netherlands E-mail: evelyn.kroesbergen@ru.nl ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0001-9856-096X

^bMarije D. E. Huijsmans, Behavioural Science Institute, Radboud University, Nijmegen, The Netherlands E-mail: marije.huijsmans@expertis.nl ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0003-0630-3283

°Tijs Kleemans, Behavioural Science Institute, Radboud University, Nijmegen, The Netherlands E-mail: tijs.kleemans@ru.nl ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-7603-6005

Abstract

This paper argues why children with Mathematical Learning Disabilities (MLD) do not form a unitary group. Instead, they should be regarded as individuals with unique profiles of strengths and weaknesses that explain their mathematical difficulties. To build this argument, we shortly recapitulate the research on MLD, which has mainly been focused on characterizing the group of children with MLDas compared to control groups. However, these general characteristics are not applicable to all children with MLD. Furthermore, attempts to define separate, relevant subgroups merely failed. Based on some recent studies, we show how individual profiles of strengths and weaknesses might help in understanding the specific mathematical difficulties of a child. We propose a new multidimensional framework of MLD, in which both strengths and weaknesses are recognized. We argue that both research and practice are in need of further research that takes individual differences into account.

Keywords:

Mathematical Learning Disabilities, Dyscalculia, Strengths-and-weaknesses, Multidimensional Approach

Introduction

athematical Learning Disabilities (MLD) refer to Specific, severe and persistent difficulties that children can encounter in learning mathematics. In general, children with MLD have both difficulties with learning and remembering arithmetic facts and difficulties in executing calculation procedures (Landerl et al., 2004). Whereas MLD is a common term, different terminologies have also been used for similar concepts, such as mathematical learning difficulties (e.g., De Smedt, & Gilmore, 2011; Mazzocco, 2007), mathematical learning disabilities (e.g., De Smedt et al., 2012; Desoete, 2007; Geary, 2011; Mazzocco, 2007; Szűcs, 2016), mathematical learning disorders (e.g., Desoete & De Weerdt, 2013) and dyscalculia (e.g., Butterworth et al., 2011; Van Luit, 2019) or developmental dyscalculia (e.g., Butterworth, 2008; Dehaene et al., 1993; Shalev, 2004; Van Luit, & Toll, 2018). It should be noted that these terminologies might seem interchangeable, and are sometimes used as such. However, in the literature, some (variable) distinctions



Copyright © www.iejee.com ISSN: 1307-9298

© 2022 Published by KURA Education & Publishing. This is an open access article under the OC BY- NC- ND license. (https://creativecommons. org/licenses/by/4.0/) are often made to differentiate between the various terms. For example, different nuances to the term MLD usually indicate gradations in the severity of the math learning problems (e.g., a difficulty is less severe than a disability), whereas developmental dyscalculia might indicate more specific impairments such as a core deficit in number sense (Butterworth et al., 2011; Dehaene et al., 1993; Shalev, 2004).

Next to differences in terminology, there are different definitions and operationalisations of MLD in the literature. A closer look on empirical studies shows that most often MLD samples are only based on the seriousness of math difficulties (e.g., performance below a certain cut-off score), although sometimes accompanied by the criterion of persistence (e.g., the problems exist at least for a certain period; Kroesbergen et al., 2021). Comorbid learning, behavioral or developmental problems are excluded in some studies (i.e., specificity criterion), but are the subject of study in others. The fact that different cut-off criteria are used (ranging from percentile 2 to 40; Kroesbergen et al., 2021), makes the comparison of different studies even more difficult, and the implications for practice at least vague. Nevertheless, despite these limitations, some conclusions can be drawn from former research about MLD.

A growing body of research has tried to find explanations for the phenomenon of MLD, based on the assumption that underlying cognitive deficits cause the specific mathematical problems. In the next section, we will give an overview of this line of research, mainly based on review studies and metaanalyses. The existing literature on underlying deficits has mainly focused on characterizing children (or adults) with MLD, by comparing groups of children with and without MLD. Other studies have used more descriptive methods. An interesting idea in this line of research is that there is not one type of MLD, but that several subtypes exist (e.g., Geary, 2004; Moeller et al., 2012), which might have different origins or manifestations. Furthermore, different lines of MLDrelated research have turned their focus towards the brain, in order to investigate the neural underpinnings of MLD, using neuroscientific methods. Despite the promising advances in this field, no clear brain structures or networks have yet been identified in children with MLD. For this reason, we will not include the neural models in our current paper.

After reviewing these different lines of research, we propose an alternative view on MLD, which takes not only into account the possible deficits, but also the (compensating) strengths that could potentially be related to children's math performance. Importantly, this approach assumes that there is no inherent distinction between children with and without MLD. Rather, we propose that children's mathematical performance should be regarded as a continuous scale ranging from very poor to very strong math performance. Hence, a clear distinction between children with and without MLD is at least difficult if not impossible to make. Following this alternative model, the present paper concludes with implications for both research and practice.

Characterizing MLD: Results from Group Comparison Studies

A large body of research has shown that mathematical performance is related to a number of domaingeneral and domain-specific cognitive skills. The most salient cognitive skills involved in math learning are number sense, working memory, attention, processing speed, and phonological processing (e.g., Geary, 2004; Mammarella et al., 2021; Peng et al., 2018). Not surprisingly, these are also the skills that are suggested to play a role in MLD. Many studies on the characteristics of MLD have compared MLD groups with control groups, to find in what way children with MLD differ from children without MLD. Based on these studies, some conclusions can be drawn about the cognitive characteristics of MLD in general, in which a distinction can be made between domain-specific and domain-general cognitive skills.

Number sense - the only domain-specific skill related to mathematics and MLD - can be defined as the ability to recognize and understand non-symbolic numerosity (quantities) and symbolic numbers (number words and Arabic digits), and mapping between these numerical representations (Dehaene et al., 2003; Geary, 2011). More comprehensive definitions of number sense also include skills like counting, nonverbal calculations and number patterns (e.g., Jordan et al., 2007). Berch (2005) proposed to make a distinction between lower order and higher order number sense. Lower order number sense refers to the intuitive perceptions of quantity, as described above. Berch considers higher order number sense much more complex and multifaceted, comprising a deep understanding of mathematical principles and relationships and a high degree of fluency and flexibility with operations and procedures. Number sense is thought to play a crucial role in MLD (e.g., Jordan et al., 2007). More specifically, a core deficit in numerosity processing has been proposed to underlie MLD, or at least a specific form of MLD, namely pure or developmental dyscalculia (Butterworth, 1999; Mazzocco, et al., 2011). It should be noted however, that the core-deficit view has been criticized by scholars, because it might not be a deficit in processing numerosity itself, but in accessing numerical meaning from symbolic digits (De Smedt & Gilmore, 2011; Rousselle & Noel, 2007). In a metaanalysis on the differences between MLD and typically developing (TD) children in number sense, effect sizes for symbolic skills were indeed significantly larger than

for non-symbolic skills (Schwenk et al., 2017). These results were replicated in a recent meta-analysis (Kroesbergen et al., 2021). The latter study, however, also found that effect sizes for higher-order number sense skills were even higher. It is interesting to note, that according to the meta-analyses by Kroesbergen et al. (2021) and Schneider et al. (2017), the differences in number sense between people with and without MLD, seem to decline with age.

Studies that compared children with MLD to typically developing control groups, have pointed to several domain-general cognitive skills that are weaker in children with MLD. An extensive meta-analysis on 75 cognitive profiling studies on MLD showed that these differences are especially apparent in working memory and processing speed, but also in phonological skills and attention (Peng et al., 2018). Other domain general skills that have been found to be weaker in groups of children with MLD are spatial skills (e.g. Peters et al., 2020; Träff et al., 2020), visual perception (e.g. Cheng et al., 2018), ordering/ order processing (e.g. Morsanyi et al., 2018; Sasanguie et al., 2017), inhibition (e.g. Szűcs et al., 2013), number-specific executive function (Wilkey et al., 2020), and logical/ non-verbal reasoning (Huijsmans et al., 2022; Träff et al., 2020). The main weaknesses found are shortly elaborated below.

Working memory involves the temporal storage, processing, and recollection (i.e., the executive function of updating) of verbal and visuospatial information (Alloway et al., 2009; Passolunghi, & Siegel, 2004). A vast amount of research has identified working memory as a domain general cognitive factor in learning mathematics. Strong working memory skills facilitate stepwise solving multiple-component math problems. Poor working memory skills on the other hand, have been associated with MLD (e.g. David, 2012; Klesczeweski et al., 2018). An interesting finding is that especially the processing of numerical information in working memory (as compared to nonnumerical verbal information) is often impaired in children with MLD (e.g. David, 2012; Peng & Fuchs, 2016; Peng et al., 2012; Raghubar et al. 2010; Wilkey et al., 2020), which also points to a domain-specific deficit. However, visual-spatial working memory seems to be more affected than verbal working memory in children with MLD (David, 2012), and especially spatial working memory (e.g., Mammarella et al., 2018, Szűcs et al., 2013).

Attention refers to the allocation of cognitive resources to relevant stimuli (Posner & Petersen, 1990) and has often been found to be impaired in children with MLD (e.g. Peng et al., 2018). Attention might especially be necessary to support the executive process when doing (complex) calculations, especially when arithmetic facts are not (yet) automatized (Peng et al., 2018). However, attention is also required in learning and automatizing arithmetic facts, which requires an active engagement.

Processing speed can be defined as the speed at which a person is able to encode, transform, and retrieve information (Conway et al., 2002). Processing speed is found to play a role in the development of mathematics as it facilitates the temporary storage on answers of simple sums and counting words in working memory (Geary, 1993). In their meta-analysis, Peng et al. (2018) showed that shortcomings in processing speed and short-term memory were related to problems in higher-level cognitive skills such as working memory and attention, supporting the idea that processing speed plays a central role in explaining mathematical deficits in all children with MLD.

Phonological processing has emerged as a domain general factor in mathematics as well. Phonological awareness (Vellutino et al., 2004) and rapid naming (Donker et al., 2016; Willburger et al., 2008) have been identified as relevant components of phonological processing. Quick access to verbal codes stored in long-term memory (i.e., rapid automatized naming) that correspond to number facts, and effective recognition and manipulation of those verbal codes (i.e., phonological awareness) are required for arithmetic fact retrieval (Simmons, & Singleton, 2008). Although weaker phonological skills have been found in children with MLD (e.g., Peng et al., 2018), deficits in phonological skills are most often found in children with both mathematical and reading difficulties and could thus possibly explain the frequent comorbidity between mathematics and reading problems (Peng et al., 2018; Slot et al., 2016). It has been suggested that affected children may have difficulties with fact retrieval, which interferes with their mathematical abilities (Landerl et al., 2009).

Although in general some characteristics of MLD can be determined, the heterogeneity within the group of MLD is large. To demonstrate this heterogeneity, we will describe some recent case studies, which have demonstrated that very different (specific) factors may play a role in different people with mathematical learning problems. This supports the idea that not all people with MLD experience the problems described above.

Characterizing MLD: Results from Case Studies

Several case studies on MLD have been described in the literature. They all have a specific focus, and inherently different descriptions of MLD. All of them measured at least some form of number sense as potential underlying deficit. In addition, domain general skills are described as possible explaining variables. First, we will shortly summarize these case studies.

iejee[~]

De Visscher and Noël (2013) describe a case study of an adult woman with a specific form of dyscalculia, in combination with high general cognitive capacities. She has specific arithmetic fact retrieval deficit, as shown in very long reaction times (but accurate performance), most visible in multiplication facts. The authors used this case to investigate the specific hypothesis of hypersensitivity-to-interference in memory. Being highly sensitive to interference means experiencing difficulties in retrieving the exact context of similar items which have been processed recently. In the case of arithmetic facts, the context is the problem, which has to be associated with the answer, all consisting of numbers. The results of this woman were compared to a reference group of 11 women matched on educational level and age. Remarkably, this woman performed above average on other cognitive skills related to MLD: attention, executive functions, phonological processing, and verbal and visual working memory. Number sense, as measured with a dot estimation task and a comparison task, was also not impaired. However, she did show a high sensitivity to interference, as measured with learning-associations tasks. Thus, in this specific case, high sensitivity to interference caused the specific mathematical difficulty.

Two other case studies focused on specific forms of number sense, namely subitizing and number lines (Moeller et al., 2009; Van Viersen et al., 2013). Both studies investigated in depth the performance of children with MLD on the respective tasks, applying eyetracking. Moeller and colleagues (2009) report on two 10-year-old boys with dyscalculia, without problems in reading, general cognitive abilities, or attention. They investigated the subitizing skills (range 1-8) of these boys, and compared these to a reference group of 8 age-matched typically developing children. The boys were impaired in subitizing (range 1-3) as well as enumeration in the counting range (4-8). By applying eye-tracking, the researchers were able to show that even with the smallest numbers, the boys often used counting strategies instead of subitizing. They conclude that the problem lays in quick automatic and parallel encoding of non-symbolic quantities.

Van Viersen and colleagues (2013) applied eyetracking to investigate the strategies of a 9-yearold girl with MLD on a symbolic and a nonsymbolic numberline task (compared to a reference group of 10 typically developing children). In addition to poorer performance on the numberline tasks (0-100 and 0-1000), the child also performed lower on visual-spatial working memory, but showed average performance on verbal working memory. The analyses of eyetracking showed that she used less clear strategies and that her strategies were often less efficient and atypical as compared to those of the reference group.

Other case studies have focused on both domainspecific and domain-general cognitive factors related to MLD (Davidse et al., 2014; Träff et al., 2017). Davidse et al. (2014) report on two 9-year-old monozygotic twin girls, who had severe mathematical learning disabilities, but scored above average on word reading tests. They were not able to learn even basic mathematical skills. Their performance on a series of number sense skills was investigated and compared to a reference group of 8 age-matched girls. These girls scored significantly lower on all number sense tasks (numberline 0-10, magnitude comparison 1-16, and subitizing 1-4). They even scored at chance level on the comparison and subitizing tasks. In addition to their number sense deficits, these girls also showed poor working memory performance and poor visualspatial skills, as well as poor spelling performance.

and colleagues (2017) administered Träff a comprehensive cognitive test battery to four children (two boys, two girls) with MLD aged 8-9 years old. Perhaps the most interesting finding was the heterogeneity in the profiles of the four children. Two of them showed number sense deficits and domaingeneral deficits (especially visual-spatial working memory). One only showed problems with the symbolic number sense tasks, but not with the nonsymbolic, in combination with a general cognitive deficit (visuospatial working memory and executive functions). And one of them had only general cognitive deficits (verbal working memory, executive functions). The authors concluded that MLD cannot be attributed to a single explanatory factor, but that a multiple deficit account should be applied.

Although it is difficult to compare these case studies, due to the differences between participants and methodologies (measures, constructs), the conclusion seems justified that these studies do not converge to one conclusion. Although in most of the described cases number sense was impaired, this was not found in all cases (De Visscher & Noël, 2013; one out of four cases in Träff et al., 2017). Furthermore, in most cases some domain general deficits were found, but again not in all. According to Träff et al. (2017), this can be explained by recognizing different subtypes within MLD. When considering these different case studies, it indeed seems obvious that large differences exist between different people affected by MLD, making one general description almost impossible. Distinguishing between subtypes could be an interesting alternative to describe the characteristics of MLD. The next section will discuss research that has focused on these possible subtypes of MLD.

The Search for MLD Subtypes

To explain the large heterogeneity within the group of children with MLD, some have argued that several subtypes of MLD exist. Probably the most common distinction is the tripartite that Geary (2004) conceptualized: 1) a procedural subtype: Difficulties with strategies and concepts involved in advanced mathematics, 2) a semantic subtype: Reduced accuracy and speed for arithmetic fact retrieval, and 3) a visuospatial subtype: Difficulties in visuospatial skills. These three subtypes are assumed to be different not only in their mathematical problems, but also in their underlying cognitive characteristics and developmental patterns. Desoete (2007) proposed a fourth subtype, in which children's numerical cognition is impaired. Karagiannakis et al. (2014) continued on these profiles and distinguish between deficits in (1) core number, (2) memory, (3) reasoning, and (4) visual-spatial. They also link these deficits to specific cognitive characteristics and mathematical outcomes. Other profiles have been suggested as well, for example by differentiating between various numerical representations (Moeller et al., 2012). Others have focused on the comorbidity with for example reading or motor disabilities to distinguish between profiles (e.g., Pieters et al., 2015; Szűcs, 2016).

However, the various subtypes described above are theoretical in nature, and only limited empirical evidence exists. Pieters et al. (2015) have identified two subgroups based on data-driven model-based clustering: They found evidence for the procedural and for the semantic subtype. Bartelet et al. (2014) distinguished six profiles based on numerical abilities, although it is remarkable that the mathematical performance of these profiles barely differed. Salvador et al. (2019) used cluster analysis on a mixed group of MLD and typically developing students and found two profiles with weak arithmetic skills: one with number sense problems and one with visual-spatial problems, but again the two subtypes performed similarly on arithmetic achievement, although the within-group variance was large. Szűcs (2016) focused on working memory. Based on a meta-analysis of 36 studies, he found one subtype with weak verbal working memory, this subtype is also related to reading problems, and another subtype with weak visuospatial working memory (without reading problems).

To conclude, some subgroups might indeed exist within the group of MLD, although the results vary over studies and further research is needed to find more converging evidence. However, the results also show that it is difficult to find distinct cognitive profiles that are related to specific mathematical abilities, and that even within subgroups there is still much variability.

A Critical Reflection on former MLD Research

Sofar, we reviewed the evidence from different types of research on MLD. Below we will elaborate on the conclusions and provide our explanations for the main findings. In addition, we will critically reflect on the methods used in former research and how this might have affected the results of these studies.

First of all, MLD is a heterogeneous concept. Terms such as mathematical learning disabilities, mathematical learning difficulties and dyscalculia are used, sometimes with distinguished meanings, but without consensus about the specific definitions. In general, all of these terms point to serious problems in mathematical abilities, mostly to specific math problems and often to intervention-resistant problems. However, these three criteria (seriousness, specificity and resistance) are not always applied in the same way. Different cut-off criteria are used, both in practice and in research. The specificity criterion (i.e. children should not have additional disabilities and at least average performance on other academic skills) is often used in research. However, because of the high comorbidity rates (e.g., around 20-25% for dyslexia, spelling problems and attention disorders; Capano et al., 2008; Moll et al., 2014), in practice this criterion is less usable. Applying such criteria in research selects relative homogeneous samples that are not representative of the population, with - consequently - possibly faulty conclusions about characteristics of MLD. In contrast, the resistance criterion is very important in educational and clinical practices, but often not applied in empirical research. However, it should also be noted that in a recent meta-analysis it was shown that these criteria do not seem to make a major difference for the conclusions about MLD characteristics (Kroesbergen et al., 2021). Nevertheless, the heterogeneity in definitions and selection criteria makes drawing conclusions based on empirical studies quite difficult.

Secondly, conclusions about cognitive characteristics of MLD are mostly based on group comparisons. It has indeed been found that groups of children with MLD score on average lower on a number of skills, compared to groups of typically developing peers. These skills include - but are not limited to - number sense, working memory, processing speed, phonological skills, attention, spatial skills, ordering/ order processing, inhibition, numberspecific executive function, and logical/non-verbal reasoning. It should be noted that most studies have compared groups of children with MLD, selected on strict criteria, with control groups (Astle & Fletcher-Watson, 2020). Differences between groups are then taken as evidence for a specific cognitive profile in the MLD group. These groups are often based on an (arbitrary) cutoff point along the normal distribution,



while the children performing below this cut-off point are not necessarily qualitatively different from those who scored above that criterion (Peters & Ansari, 2019). Mammarella and colleagues (2021) tested the hypothesis that children with MLD are at the end of a developmental continuum, visible in impairments in many cognitive skills rather than having a core deficit in basic number processing skills. Data from a large sample were compared to simulated data to investigate the diagnostic power of possible underlying factors. They indeed found that none of the measured factors exceeded the diagnostic power that could be derived via simulation from the dimensional characteristics of a population. Applying a dimensional approach to learning disabilities might therefore be more valid (Peters & Ansari, 2019; Szűcs, 2016; Zhao & Castellanos, 2016). The assumption in this approach is that there is no qualitative discontinuity in the distribution from low to high performers.

Another problem with the method of group comparisons is that only means between groups are compared, and it can be questioned whether all children within these groups can be characterized by such a cognitive profile. As far as reported, this often seems not to be the case. For example, Kroesbergen and Van Dijk (2015) showed that a group of children with MLD significantly differed from their same-age peers in terms of working memory as well as number sense. However, when considering the specific individuals within the MLD group, only 38% of these MLD children indeed scored low on both working memory and number sense (and 23% showed neither working memory nor number sense problems). So, in this case, the group description could only be used to correctly describe about one-third of the individuals within that group. It might therefore be hazardous to use group comparisons to draw conclusions about characteristics of MLD problems in individuals. Qualitative analyses of individuals with MLD might provide a more nuanced understanding of their disability (e.g., Lewis et al., 2020), although the generalizability of case studies is small, and the review of case studies described here only stresses the variability between individuals with MLD.

This relates to a third conclusion: The heterogeneity within the group of individuals with MLD is enormous. As described above, group means are not applicable to all individuals, and conclusions drawn from group comparisons cannot always explain individual characteristics. The large variability between individuals within groups is often not studied, in contrary, heterogeneity is more often approached as 'noise' that should be controlled for. Even when the withingroup differences are studied, the same approach usually leads to grouping individuals, i.e. research into MLD subtypes. However, for these subgroups, the same criticisms hold as for more inclusive groups.

Even when a data-driven approach was used to distinguish between subgroups, the variability within subgroups is large (e.g. Huijsmans et al., 2020; Szűcs, 2016). It would do more justice to reality to take this variability into account and to use heterogeneity as evidence that a simple, uniform explanation of MLD is not possible and should be replaced by other theoretical models that take the variability in both cognitive and mathematical skills into account. According to Pennington (2006), development occurs through an interconnected network of (cognitive) skills. The development of mathematical learning difficulties could therefore depend on a different profile of cognitive deficits for each child. In addition, next to cognitive deficits, cognitive strengths might function as compensatory mechanisms and should be considered as well. Studying unique profiles of cognitive weaknesses and relative strengths might enlarge our understanding of MLD (cf. Huijsmans et al., 2021; Koriakin et al., 2016; Lewis & Lynn, 2018a).

The fourth, and probably most important, conclusion is that the causes of MLD are still not (fully) understood. The empirical evidence does not point to a single or fixed combination of factors that are apparent in all children with MLD. Although some cognitive characteristics have been described that might play a role, such deficits do not always lead to lower math performance. For example, not even half of the children with specific cognitive deficits (e.g., deficits in number sense, working memory, or rapid naming) have mathematical learning difficulties (Huijsmans et al., 2021; Kroesbergen & Van Dijk, 2015). These findings seriously challenge the assumed causal relations between the cognitive deficits and MLD. Furthermore, although group comparison studies generally assume such causal relations, the direction of these relations if often not examined. Peng and Kievit (2020) show, based on a review of both longitudinal and intervention studies, that the relation between cognitive abilities and academic achievement could best be described by bidirectional relations. This has indeed also been found for the relations between number sense and mathematics (e.g., Elliot et al., 2019; Friso-van den Bos et al., 2015). The assumption of a core deficit thus seems outdated, although the simplicity of this model might have had a strong appeal to both researchers and practitioners (see also Astle & Fletcher-Watson, 2020).

In our opinion, the heterogeneity in definitions and selection criteria as described above, as well as the variability in individuals with MLD, clearly point to the underlying problem that no evidence exists that MLD is a disability that is qualitatively different from (extremely) low performance, because no specific causes leading to specific symptoms in MLD have been found. Consequently, it depends on the used definition which children are labeled with MLD or not, with arbitrary and undesirable dichotomization of children with less or more severe mathematical learning difficulties as a result. This way of categorizing children is undesirable, because such labels could have important consequences for the education and interventions children receive.

Variation in Mathematics Revisited: A Multidimensional Model of MLD

Following our conclusions, dominant frameworks that help us to understand individual differences in mathematics learning may be in need of revision. According to the Multiple Deficit Model (MDM; Pennington, 2006; see also left panel of Figure 1) neurodevelopmental disorders, such as learning disorders, can be better understood, by studying their underlying etiology (genes, environment, and gene x environment interactions), brain mechanisms, neuropsychology, and behavioral symptoms. Cognitive multiple deficit models have been most successful for reading and mathematical disorders (McGrath et al., 2019), but have been criticized as well because they do not account sufficiently for heterogeneity in learning disabilities. Indeed, research from Huijsmans and colleagues (2020) suggested that children with MLD should be regarded as individuals with unique profiles of strengths and weaknesses that explain the way they learn mathematics in a similar fashion as their typical developing peers. In a cross-sectional study, they investigated to what extent specific profile(s) of mathematics difficulties and associated cognitive skills could be identified in a sample of 281 fourth grade children, using latent profile analysis (LPA). The results showed that children with MLD could not be separated from (low-achieving) typically developing children based on their profile of mathematics performance alone: 34% of the whole sample was grouped together into one profile consisting of weak performance on arithmetic and mathematics. Additionally, contrasting the cognitive skills of children with MLD to those of typically developing children did not result in separate profiles either. They stress that although their data-driven approach yielded different subgroups, the heterogeneity within the identified subgroups was still large. We propose that various sets of cognitive strengths and weaknesses are related to a wide variety in mathematical profiles, as visualized in the right panel of Figure 1.

Another point of criticism regarding the use of the MDM-framework in its current form, is that it does not fully recognize specific cognitive strengths that may compensate for cognitive weaknesses (McGrath et al., 2019). As a result, such cognitive strengths are often overlooked in research nowadays. To illustrate, children with MLD but without reading problems (but with deficits in number sense skills) were able to (partly) compensate their lower scores on fact retrieval and mathematics when they had high rapid naming

skills (Huijsmans et al., 2021). Although it should be acknowledged that groups were relatively small, these results point in the direction that the consequences of cognitive risk factors for mathematical difficulties might be reduced through compensatory protective factors. It thus seems unfeasible to think about mathematics performance as a singular cause-effect relation wherein one (or few) core deficit causes math difficulties. In addition, the unidirectional relations from cognitive to behavioral characteristics also is a simplistic representation of the complex interaction of factors involved (Peng & Kievit, 2020).

We therefore propose a new multidimensional approach to MLD, in which both strengths and weaknesses on an individual level are recognized (see Figure 1). The rationale for this model is that children with MLD do not show different patterns of (cognitive predictors of) math development compared with typically developing children (Peters & Ansari, 2019; Szűcs, 2016; Zhao & Castellanos, 2016). Therefore, neither mathematical profiles nor cognitive profiles appear to be suitable to divide children with weaker math performance into separate groups, but mathematical abilities should be regarded as a dimensional construct. Furthermore, not all children within a group show the same behavioral or cognitive difficulties (Huijsmans et al., 2020). Such a complex interaction between multiple cognitive and behavioral factors requires a multidimensional approach. Additionally, learning difficulties do not result from cognitive weaknesses alone, but co-exist with strengths in other cognitive skills. That is why a multidimensional model of MLD might be a better representation of reality than a multiple deficit model. This model recognizes both cognitive weaknesses and strengths as relevant cognitive processes in the interaction with neural and behavioral characteristics. In such a model, certain combinations of cognitive weaknesses can result in the development of a specific learning difficulty, but on the other hand, specific strengths may partly compensate for such difficulties as well. As a result, the child's mathematical profile (i.e., behavioral phenotype) may also have specific strengths and difficulties. As a case in point, Huijsmans and colleagues (2020) showed that some children with mathematical learning difficulties had problems in fact retrieval, but not in advanced math (i.e., geometry, fractions), whereas for other children it was the other way around. Furthermore, a child that has both reading and mathematical difficulties, may have less cognitive strengths to compensate their mathematical abilities because of overlapping cognitive factors that account for the development in both reading and mathematics (i.e., phonological processing skills). Our model allows for such unique combinations of strengths and/or weaknesses on a cognitive level that relate to unique strengths and/or weaknesses of the child's mathematical profile.



Of course, combinations of other cognitive strengths or weaknesses can be considered as well. For example, as both logical reasoning and working memory skills are needed to solve multi-component math problems (e.g., Kleemans & Segers, 2020) a child with relatively high logical reasoning skills may partly compensate for their relatively weak visual spatial working memory skills and, as a consequence, partly overcome their mathematical learning difficulties. Furthermore, as it turns out that affective processes such as a high selfefficacy can increase mathematical problem solving, despite having relatively weak working memory capacity (Hoffman & Schraw, 2009), factors including motivation and personality of the child, combined with domain-general and domain-specific cognitive factors should be considered as potential candidates for cognitive strengths/weaknesses as well.

To summarize, we view the development of disabilities such as MLD as a result of a unique combination of factors, fully recognizing both strengths and weaknesses, that impact on and work together in the process of learning a complex skill such as mathematics. As a consequence, mathematical learning difficulties should be seen as a system of causally connected symptoms rather than as effects of a fixed set of causal cognitive mechanisms. One of the challenges that needs to be addressed in future research is which specific combinations of strengths and weaknesses can account for individual differences in mathematical learning disabilities. Below we further elaborate on the implications this view has for both research and practice.

Implications for Research

A number of general implications for future research can be derived from our multidimensional model on individual differences in mathematical skills. First, the dichotomous definition of MLD (as opposed to non-MLD) should be reconsidered in scientific research. Commonly used methodological and statistical techniques aid differentiation between MLD and typical development as if they are two separate categories, but no evidence exists for such a qualitative difference. In addition, choices regarding sample selection are often ambiguous. This could have resulted in inconsistent conclusions across studies regarding the academic and cognitive profiles of MLD, and may have impeded the generalizability across empirical studies (Murphy et al., 2007). A more elegant perspective on developmental disabilities is the dimensional approach that views mathematics performance on a continuous scale (Hudziak et al., 2007; Moll et al., 2014), wherein some people perform somewhat better on this scale than others. The lowest range of weak performance on such a continuous scale would then be defined as MLD, preferably in interaction with one's profile of (cognitive) skills associated with the math difficulties. This dimensional approach to learning difficulties is different from a binary approach, because it is not based on one (set of) skill(s) or characteristic(s) that defines whether one has MLD or not. Instead, it does justice to the complexity of a skill such as mathematics by taking into account the large amount of individual variability within people.

Figure 1

Overview of the original Multiple Deficit Model by Pennington (2006) (left panel), and the elaborated multidimensional model (right panel). G x E = gene-environment interactions



When conducting research on learning difficulties, one should therefore be aware that although a definition like MLD can be used to describe the lowest-achieving group, not every individual within that group will have the same characteristics, because of the considerable amount of individual variation within the mechanisms associated with each child's math performance. In light of these reflections, future research on MLD ideally focuses on a variety of weaknesses but also strengths related to mathematics in line with our proposed multidimensional model, as well as environmental risk or protective factors. This approach will allow researchers to gain a comprehensive understanding of the development of MLD both at the group and the individual level (cf. Lewis & Lynn, 2018a; Mammarella et al., 2021)

As a consequence, alternative statistical methods, such as network analysis (Astle et al., 2019; Borsboom & Kramer, 2013; Fonseca-Pedrero, 2017; Zhao & Castellanos, 2016) may be a better way to fully account for intra- and interindividual differences in mathematics learning, next to the use of qualitative in-depth case studies (see e.g., Lewis & Lynn, 2018b) to better understand the cognitive strengths and weaknesses in mathematical learning on an individual level. Another option is to include larger variability in the samples: Not comparing selective groups (such as specific learning disabilities) but including participants with a range of mathematical - and other comorbid - problems (see also Astle & Fletcher-Watson, 2020). Only large samples enable research to find datadriven neurocognitive dimensions that might underlie learning problems (Astle et al., 2019) and improve statistical power and lower the risk of overestimating effect sizes (Mammarella et al., 2021).

Secondly, instead investigating of cognitive differences and similarities between MLD and typically developing samples, future research should elucidate how individual profiles are related to the differences and-more likely-the similarities in the educational needs of individual children. Given the fact that each child with or without MLD needs the same set of skills (with different degrees of reliance on each of the skills), it can be questioned how children can best be taught to become proficient in mathematics. Mapping a profile of an individual child's strengths and weaknesses in mathematics and related skills such as reading and cognition may seem promising in that respect, but is not easily integrated into treatment programs for MLD. More research is needed to find out how diagnostic criteria should be applied and when it is necessary to further investigate cognitive profiles. In addition, environmental factors such as education probably offer good potential to decrease differences between children's math skills. The emphasis of research on MLD could therefore not only focus on the identification of cognitive factors related to the differences between children, but on the tools that help a diversity of students to learn mathematics well. Potential questions in this regard could for instance be what type of instruction works best for those children; which (digital) methods aid the development of math skills; and which degree of differentiation is desirable. Research outside the classroom could further identify the elements that improve implicit learning at home; and how the school board and the nation's government can facilitate learning mathematics within schools.

Finally, the tension between desirability and feasibility of an individual variation perspective within primary schools should be considered in future research as well. Although such an approach would be desirable for all children, the question arises whether teachers and other educational professionals have sufficient resources (e.g., knowledge, time, and money) to implement an individual variation approach in the near future. Moreover, the question rises how desirable it is to $regard\,every\,child\,within\,the\,classroom\,as\,an\,individual.$ Each child has to achieve the same curriculumbased goals at the end of primary education, so they must participate in instruction together as much as possible. Differences in the educational needs of children with weaker math performance as opposed to children with (above) average math performance probably are more quantitative in nature than they are qualitative. To elaborate, these children may need more instruction time, but what they are being taught should be unified. Future research should investigate how teachers can best be supported in employing differentiation in instruction to give each child the challenge and support they need. Other approaches, such as peer-assisted learning wherein stronger learners collaborate with weaker learners, have also shown promising results (Fuchs et al., 2019). In this way, policy makers and school principals can be assisted to make informed decisions about best practices on the implementation of an individual differences perspective.

Implications for Practice

Next to implications for research, some implications for clinical practice can be mentioned as well. To begin with, educational professionals in the field of primary school mathematics are recommended to move away from their existing frameworks of learning that views the worst performance on a continuous scale as a learning disability (e.g., a discrete group that is intrinsically different from children that belong to another group). Once a child has been identified as learning disabled, teacher expectations and learning goals are generally adjusted downwards for those children (Szumski & Karwowski, 2019). However, as it appears that the mathematical and cognitive profiles of children with weak math performance are quite



similar to those of average to high achieving children, all children may most probably benefit from the same education within the classroom. The children at the lowest end of the continuum might need additional guidance and time in small, heterogeneous groups regarding topics they do not master yet. This could entail increased practicing with automatizing arithmetic operations, or systematically writing down intermediate steps when solving complex math problems (Gelderblom, 2010; Ruijssenaars et al., 2021).

Next to the fact that there are similarities in the educational needs of children with MLD, it should be noted, however, that evidence from various case studies suggest that large differences do exist between children, making one general description for what is needed to remediate their difficulties almost impossible. As a consequence, when mathematical learning difficulties are more severe and persistent, educational professionals are recommended to first carefully map the cognitive strengths and weaknesses of the child and then make adaptations to the educational context to match their educational needs. By observing children during math instruction, by examining patterns of errors within children's math work, and by discussing the strategies children use to solve math problems, teachers or other professionals could identify the cognitive strengths and weaknesses of the child. For instance, a child that cannot seem to remember intermediate steps or intermediate answers might have difficulties with his working memory, and a child that does not seem to grasp how to work with a number line might have problems with his number sense, and vice versa. Only when their unique profiles of weaknesses and strengths are being fully acknowledged, all children (including those at the higher end of the mathematics continuum) are able to receive high-quality education and will ultimately have the potential to meet their countries' national requirements for mathematics (Vaughn, & Fuchs, 2003).

Furthermore, the way MLD is currently being diagnosed in clinical practice appears to be somewhat ambiguous. Diagnostic criteria have been described in widespread manuals (DSM-5, APA, 2013; ICD-11, WHO, 2018), but these are based on a descriptive behavioral pattern only: Severe, persistent, and specific difficulties with learning mathematics. This descriptive diagnosis does not indicate possible causes that may have induced the learning problem for individuals with MLD, and discrepancies in the definition of MLD between research and clinical practice exist. The scientific basis for the way MLD is currently being diagnosed is quite weak (Peters & Ansari, 2019), and does not sufficiently differentiate between children with and without mathematical learning disabilities. As a result, this may have hindered the development of successful prevention and remediation programs for clinical practice. Abilities related to mathematics such as reading and cognition should not be overlooked in clinical practice either, and it is therefore advised that interventions for math difficulties become available for all children with mathematical difficulties, ranging from mild to serious. Furthermore, the interventions should emphasize a broad spectrum of strengths and weaknesses related to mathematics, again in line with our proposed multidimensional model.

References

- American Psychiatric Association. (2013). Diagnostic and statistical manual of mental disorders (5th ed.). Washington, DC: Author.
- Alloway, T. P., Gathercole, S. E., Kirkwood, H., & Elliott, J. (2009). The cognitive and behavioral characteristics of children with low working memory. *Child Development*, 80(2), 606–621. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-8624.2009.01282
- Astle, D. E., & Fletcher-Watson, S. (2020). Beyond the core-deficit hypothesis in developmental disorders. Current Directions in Psychological Science, 29(5), 431-437. https://doi. org/10.1177/0963721420925518
- Astle, D. E., Bathelt, J., The CALM Team, & Holmes, J. (2019). Remapping the cognitive and neural profiles of children who struggle at school. *Developmental Science*, 22(1), e12747. https:// doi.org/10.1111/desc.12747
- Bartelet, D., Ansari, D., Vaessen, A., & Blomert, L. (2014). Cognitive subtypes of mathematics learning difficulties in primary education. *Research in Developmental Disabilities, 35,* 657–670. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.ridd.2013.12.010
- Berch, D. B. (2005). Making sense of number sense: Implications for children with mathematical disabilities. *Journal of Learning Disabilities, 38*(4), 333-339. https://doi.org/10.1177/00222194050380 040901
- Borsboom, D., & Cramer, A. O. (2013). Network analysis: an integrative approach to the structure of psychopathology. *Annual Review of Clinical Psychology*, *9*, 91-121. https://doi.org/10.1146/ annurev-clinpsy-050212-185608
- Butterworth, B. (1999). *The Mathematical Brain*. London: Macmillan.
- Butterworth, B. (2008). Developmental dyscalculia. In J. Reed, & J. Warner-Rogers (Eds.), *Child Neuropsychology: Concepts, Theory, And Practice* (pp. 357–374). Hoboken, USA: Wiley-Blackwell.

- Butterworth, B., Varma, S., Laurillard, D. (2011). Dyscalculia: From brain to education. *Science*, 332, 1049–1053. https://doi.org/10.1126/ science.1201536
- Capano, L., Minden, D., Chen, S. X., Schachar, R. J., & Ickowicz, A. (2008). Mathematical learning disorder in school-age children with attentiondeficit hyperactivity disorder. *The Canadian Journal of Psychiatry*, *53*(6), 392-399. https://doi. org/10.1177/070674370805300609
- Cheng, D., Xiao, Q., Chen, Q., Cui, J., & Zhou, X. (2018). Dyslexia and dyscalculia are characterized by common visual perception deficits. *Developmental Neuropsychology, 43*(6), 497-507. https://doi.org/10.1080/87565641.2018.14810 68
- Conway, A. R. A., Cowan, N., Bunting, M. F., Therriault, D. J., & Minkoff, S. R. B. (2002). A latent variable analysis of working memory capacity, shortterm memory capacity, pro-cessing speed, and general fluid intelligence. *Intelligence*, *30*, 163– 183. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0160-2896(01)00096-4
- De Smedt, B., & Gilmore, C. K. (2011). Defective number module or impaired access? Numerical magnitude processing in first graders with mathematical difficulties. *Journal of Experimental Child Psychology*, 108(2), 278-292. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jecp.2010.09.003
- De Smedt, B., Verschaffel, L., & Ghesqui.re, P. (2012). Mathematics learning disability. Boston, USA: Springer
- De Visscher, A., & Noël, M. P. (2013). A case study of arithmetic facts dyscalculia caused by a hypersensitivity-to-interference in memory. *Cortex*, 49(1), 50-70. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. cortex.2012.01.003
- David, C. V. (2012). Working memory deficits in math learning difficulties: A meta-analysis. International Journal of Developmental Disabilities, 58(2), 67-84. https://doi.org/10.1179/2 047387711Y.000000007
- Davidse, N. J., de Jong, M. T., Shaul, S., & Bus, A. G. (2014). A twin-case study of developmental number sense impairment. Cognitive Neuropsychology, 31(3), 221-236. https://doi.org/ 10.1080/02643294.2013.876980
- Dehaene, S., Bossini, S., & Giraux, P. (1993). The mental representation of parity and number magnitude. *Journal of Experimental Psychology, 122*(3), 371– 396. https://doi.org/10.1037/0096-3445.122.3.371

- Dehaene, S., Piazza, M., Pinel, P., & Cohen, L. (2003). Three parietal circuits for number processing. *Cognitve Neuropsychology*, 20(3), 487–506. https://doi.org/10.1080/02643290244000 239
- Desoete, A. (2007). Students with mathematical disabilities in Belgium: From definition, classification and assessment to STICORDI devices. In T. E. Scruggs & M. A. Mastropieri (Eds.), Advances in learning and behavioral disabilities (pp.181–221). Oxford, UK: Elsevier.
- Desoete, A., & De Weerdt, F. (2013). Can executive functions help to understand children with mathematical learning disorders and to improve instruction?. *Learning Disabilities*, 11(2), 27-39.
- Donker, M., Kroesbergen, E., Slot, E., Van Viersen, S., & De Bree, E. (2016). Alphanumeric and nonalphanumeric Rapid Automatized Naming in children with reading and/or spelling difficulties and mathematical difficulties. *Learning and Individual Differences,* 47, 80–87. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.lindif.2015.12.011
- Elliott, L., Feigenson, L., Halberda, J., & Libertus, M. E. (2019). Bidirectional, longitudinal associations between math ability and approximate number system precision in childhood. *Journal* of Cognition and Development, 20(1), 56-74. https://doi.org/10.1080/15248372.2018.1551218
- Friso-van den Bos, I., Kroesbergen, E. H., Van Luit, J. E., Xenidou-Dervou, I., Jonkman, L. M., Van der Schoot, M., & Van Lieshout, E. C. (2015). Longitudinal development of number line estimation and mathematics performance in primary school children. *Journal of Experimental Child Psychology*, 134, 12-29. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.lindif.2014.05.003
- Fonseca-Pedrero, E. (2017). Network analysis: A new way of understanding psychopathology? *Revista de Psiquiatría y Salud Mental, 10*(4), 206-215. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rpsmen.2017.10.005
- Geary, D. C. (1993). Mathematical disabilities: Cognitive, neuropsychological, and genetic components. *Psychological Bulletin, 114*(2), 345. https://doi. org/10.1037/0033-2909.114.2.345
- Geary, D. C. (2004). Mathematics and learning disabilities. *Journal of Learning Disabilities, 37*(1), 4-15. https://doi.org/10.1177/002221940403700102 01

iejee∽

- Geary, D. C. (2011). Consequences, characteristics, and causes of mathematical learning disabilities and persistent low achievement in mathematics. Journal of Developmental and Behavioral Pediatrics, 32(3), 250–263. https://doi. org/10.1097/DBP.0b013e318209edef
- Gelderblom, G. (2010). Effectief omgaan met zwakke rekenaars [Dealing effectively with children with mathematical learning difficulties]. Amersfoort: CPS
- Hoffman, B., & Schraw, G. (2009). The influence of self-efficacy and working memory capacity on problem-solving efficiency. *Learning and Individual Differences*, 19(1), 91-100. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.lindif.2008.08.001
- Huijsmans, M. D. E. (2021). Explaining variation in mathematics achievement: Characteristics of children with and without mathematical learning difficulties [Dissertation, Radboud University]. Radboud Repository.
- Huijsmans, M. D., Kleemans, T., & Kroesbergen, E. H. (2021). How cognitive strengths compensate weaknesses related to specific learning difficulties in fourth-grade children. *Frontiers in Psychology*, *12*, 363. https://doi.org/10.3389/ fpsyg.2021.552458
- Huijsmans, M. D., Kleemans, T., & Kroesbergen, E. H. (2022). The cognitive profiles for different samples of mathematical learning difficulties and their similarity to typical development: Evidence from a longitudinal study. *Journal* of Experimental Child Psychology, 214, 105288. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jecp.2021.105288
- Huijsmans, M. D., Kleemans, T., Van der Ven, S. H., & Kroesbergen, E. H. (2020). The relevance of subtyping children with mathematical learning disabilities. *Research in Developmental Disabilities, 104,* 103704. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. ridd.2020.103704
- Hudziak, J. J., Achenbach, T. M., Althoff, R. R., & Pine, D. S. (2007). A dimensional approach to developmental psychopathology. International Journal of Methods in Psychiatric Research, 16, 16–23. https://doi.org/10.1002/mpr.217
- Jordan, N. C., Kaplan, D., Locuniak, M. N., & Ramineni, C. (2007). Predicting first-grade math achievement from developmental number sense trajectories. *Learning Disabilities Research & Practice,* 22(1), 36-46. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1540-5826.2007.00229.x

- Karagiannakis, G., Baccaglini-Frank, A., & Papadatos, Y. (2014). Mathematical learning difficulties subtypes classification. Frontiers in Human Neuroscience, 8, 57. https://doi.org/10.3389/ fnhum.2014.00057
- Kleemans, T., & Segers, E. (2020). Linguistic precursors of advanced math growth in first-language and second-language learners. *Research in Developmental Disabilities*, 103, 103661. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.ridd.2020.103661
- Koriakin, T., White, E., Breaux, K. C., DeBiase, E., O'Brien, R., Howell, M., Costa, M., Liu, X., Pan, X., & Courville, T. (2016). Patterns of cognitive strengths and weaknesses and relationships to math errors. *Journal of Psychoeducational Assessment, 35*, 155–167.https://doi.org/10.1177/0734282916669909
- Kroesbergen, E.H., & Van Dijk, M. (2015). Working memory and number sense as predictors of mathematical (dis-) ability. *Zeitschrift für Psychologie*, 223, 102–109. https://doi.org/10.1027/ 2151-2604/a000208
- Kroesbergen, E.H., Huijsmans, M.D.E., & Friso-van den Bos, I. (2021). Mathematics performance and cognitive characteristics of mathematical learning disabilities: A meta-analysis. *Manuscript* submitted for publication.
- Landerl, K., Bevan, A., & Butterworth, B. (2004). Developmental dyscalculia and basic numerical capacities: A study of 8–9-year-old students. *Cognition*, *93*(2), 99-125. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.cognition.2003.11.004
- Landerl, K., Fussenegger, B., Moll, K., & Willburger, E. (2009). Dyslexia and dyscalculia: Two learning disorders with different cognitive profiles. *Journal* of *Experimental Child Psychology*, *103*, 309–324. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jecp.2009.03.006
- Lewis, K. E., & Lynn, D. M. (2018a). Access through compensation: Emancipatory view of a mathematics learning disability. *Cognition and Instruction, 36*(4), 424-459. https://doi.org/10.1080 /07370008.2018.1491581
- Lewis, K. E., & Lynn, D. M. (2018b). Against the Odds: Insights from a statistician with dyscalculia. *Education Sciences*, 8(2), 63. https://doi. org/10.3390/educsci8020063
- Lewis, K. E., Sweeney, G., Thompson, G. M., & Adler, R. M. (2020). Integer number sense and notation: A case study of a student with a mathematics learning disability. *The Journal of Mathematical Behavior, 59,* 100797. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. jmathb.2020.100797

238

- Mammarella, I. C., Caviola, S., Giofrè, D., & Szűcs, D. (2018). The underlying structure of visuospatial working memory in children with mathematical learning disability. British Journal of Developmental Psychology, 36(2), 220-235. https://doi.org/10.1111/bjdp.12202
- Mammarella, I. C., Toffalini, E., Caviola, S., Colling, L., & Szűcs, D. (2021). No evidence for a core deficit in developmental dyscalculia or mathematical learning disabilities. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, *62*(6), 704-714. https://doi. org/10.1111/jcpp.13397
- Mazzocco, M. M. M. (2007). Defining and differentiating mathematical learning disabilities and difficulties. In D. B. Berch & M. M. M. Mazzocco (Eds.), Why is math so hard for some children? The nature and origins of mathematical learning difficulties and disabilities (p. 29–47). Baltimore, MD: Brookes Publishers. https://doi. org/10.1097/DBP.0b013e31817aefe8
- Mazzocco, M. M. M., Feigenson, L., & Halberda, J. (2011), Impaired acuity of the approximate number system underlies mathematical learning disability (dyscalculia). *Child Development, 82*, 1224–1237. https://doi.org/10.11 11/j.1467-8624.2011.01608
- McGrath, L. & Peterson, R., & Pennington, B. (2019). The Multiple Deficit Model: Progress, Problems, and Prospects. *Scientific Studies of Reading.* 24, 1-7. 10.1080/10888438.2019.1706180
- Moeller, K., Fischer, U., Cress, U., & Nuerk, H.-C. (2012).
 Diagnostics and intervention in developmental dyscalculia: Current issues and novel perspectives. In Z. Breznitz, O. Rubinsten, V.J. Molfese, & D. Molfese, (Eds.) Reading, Writing, Mathematics and the Developing Brain: Listening to Many Voices (pp 233-2753).
 New York: Springer Publications. https://doi. org/10.1007/978-94-007-4086-0_14
- Moeller, K., Neuburger, S., Kaufmann, L., Landerl, K., & Nuerk,H.C. (2009). Basic number processing deficits in developmental discalculia: Evidence from eye tracking. *Cognitive Development*, 24(4), 371 – 386 https://doi.org/10.1016/j. cogdev.2009.09.007
- Moll, K., Kunze, S., Neuhoff, N., Bruder, J., & Schulte-Körne, G. (2014). Specific learning disorder: Prevalence and gender differences. *PLoS one*, *9*(7), e103537. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0103537

- Morsanyi, K., van Bers, B. M., O'Connor, P. A., & McCormack, T. (2018). Developmental dyscalculia is characterized by order processing deficits: Evidence from numerical and nonnumerical ordering tasks. *Developmental Neuropsychology*, 43(7), 595-621. https://doi.org /10.1080/87565641.2018.1502294
- Murphy, M. M., Mazzocco, M. M., Hanich, L. B., & Early, M. C. (2007). Cognitive characteristics of children with mathematics learning disability (MLD) vary as a function of the cutoff criterion used to define MLD. *Journal of Learning Disabilities,* 40(5), 458–478. https://doi.org/10.1177/002221940 70400050901
- Passolunghi, M. C., & Siegel, L. S. (2004). Working memory and access to numerical information in children with disability in mathematics. *Journal* of Experimental Child Psychology, 88(4), 348– 367. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jecp.2004.04.002
- Peng, P., Congying, S., Beilei, L., & Sha, T. (2012). Phonological storage and executive function deficits in children with mathematics difficulties. *Journal of Experimental Child Psychology*, 112(4), 452-466. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. jecp.2012.04.004
- Peng, P., & Fuchs, D. (2016). A meta-analysis of working memory deficits in children with learning difficulties: Is there a difference between verbal domain and numerical domain?. *Journal of Learning Disabilities, 49*(1), 3-20. https://doi. org/10.1177/0022219414521667
- Peng, P., & Kievit, R. A. (2020). The development of academic achievement and cognitive abilities: A bidirectional perspective. *Child Development Perspectives,* 14(1), 15-20. https://doi.org/10.1111/ cdep.12352
- Peng, P., Wang, C., & Namkung, J. (2018). Understanding the cognition related to mathematics difficulties: A meta-analysis on the cognitive deficit profiles and the bottleneck theory. *Review of Educational Research, 88*(3), 434-476. https://doi.org/10.3102/0034654317753350
- Pennington, B. F. (2006). From single to multipled models of developmental disorders. *Cognition, 101, 385–413.* https://doi.org/10.1016/j. cognition.2006.04.008
- Peters, L., & Ansari, D. (2019). Are specific learning disorders truly specific, and are they disorders?. *Trends in Neuroscience and Education*, 17, 100115. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tine.2019.100115.

239



- Peters, L., de Beeck, H. O., & De Smedt, B. (2020). Cognitive correlates of dyslexia, dyscalculia and comorbid dyslexia/dyscalculia: Effects of numerical magnitude processing and phonological processing. *Research in Developmental Disabilities*, 107, 103806.
- Pieters, S., Roeyers, H., Rosseel, Y., Van Waelvelde, H., & Desoete, A. (2015). Identifying subtypes among children with developmental coordination disorder and mathematical learning disabilities, using model-based clustering. *Journal of Learning Disabilities*, 48(1), 83-95. https://doi. org/10.1177/0022219413491288
- Posner, M. I., Petersen, S. E. (1990). The attention system of the human brain. *Annual Review of Neuroscience, 13,* 25–42. https://doi.org/10.1146/ annurev.ne.13.030190.000325
- Raghubar, K. P., Barnes, M. A., & Hecht, S. A. (2010). Working memory and mathematics: A review of developmental, individual difference, and cognitive approaches. *Learning and individual differences*, 20(2), 110-122. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.lindif.2009.10.005
- Rousselle, L., & Noël, M. P. (2007). Basic numerical skills in children with mathematics learning disabilities: A comparison of symbolic vs non-symbolic number magnitude processing. *Cognition*, 102(3), 361-395. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. cognition.2006.01.005
- Ruijssenaars, A. J. J. M., Van Luit, J. E. H., Van Lieshout, E. C. D. M., Kroesbergen, E.H. (2021). Handboek Dyscalculie en Rekenproblemen. Een dynamisch ontwikkelingsperspectief [Manual for Dyscalculia and Mathematical Learning Difficulties. A Dynamic Developmental Perspective]. Rotterdam, the Netherlands: Lemniscaat.
- Salvador, L., Moura, R., Wood, G., & Haase, V. G. (2019). Cognitive heterogeneity of math difficulties: A bottom-up classification approach. *Journal* of Numerical Cognition, 5, 55–85. https://doi. org/10.5964/jnc.v5i1.60
- Sasanguie, D., Lyons, I. M., De Smedt, B., & Reynvoet, B. (2017). Unpacking symbolic number comparison and its relation with arithmetic in adults. *Cognition*, 165, 26–38. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. cognition.2017.04.007

- Schneider, M., Beeres, K., Coban, L., Merz, S., Schmidt, S., Stricker, J., & De Smedt, B. (2017). Associations of non-symbolic and symbolic numerical magnitude processing with mathematical competence: A meta-analysis. *Developmental Science*, 20(3), 1-16. https://doi.org/10.1111/ desc.12372
- Schwenk, C., Sasanguie, D., Kuhn, J. T., Kempe, S., Doebler, P., & Holling, H. (2017). (Non-) symbolic magnitude processing in children with mathematical difficulties: A meta-analysis. *Research in Developmental Disabilities*, 64, 152-167. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ridd.2017. 03.003
- Shalev R. S. (2004). Developmental dyscalculia. Journal of Child Neurology, 19(10), 765–771. https://doi. org/10.1111/j.1469-8749.2005.tb01100.
- Simmons, F. R., & Singleton, C. (2008). Do weak phonological representations impact on arithmetic development? A review of research into arithmetic and dyslexia. *Dyslexia*, 14(2), 77– 94. https://doi.org/10.1002/dys.341
- Slot, E. M., van Viersen, S., de Bree, E. H., & Kroesbergen, E. H. (2016). Shared and unique risk factors underlying mathematical disability and reading and spelling disability. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 7, 1–12. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2016.0080
- Szűcs, D. (2016). Subtypes and comorbidity in mathematical learning disabilities: Multidimensional study of verbal and visual memory processes is key to understanding. *Progress in Brain Research, 227*, 277-304. https:// doi.org/10.1016/bs.pbr.2016.04.027
- Szűcs, D., Devine, A., Soltész, F., Nobes, A., & Gabriel, F. (2013). Developmental dyscalculia is related to visuo-spatial memory and inhibition impairment. *Cortex*, 49, 2674–2688. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.cortex.2013.06.007
- Szumski, G., & Karwowski, M. (2019). Exploring the Pygmalion effect: The role of teacher expectations, academic self-concept, and class context in students' math achievement. *Contemporary Educational Psychology, 59*, 101787. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. cedpsych.2019.101787
- Träff, U., Olsson, L., Östergren, R., & Skagerlund, K. (2017). Heterogeneity of developmental dyscalculia: Cases with different deficit profiles. *Frontiers in Psychology*, *7*, 2000. https://doi.org/10.3389/ fpsyg.2016.02000

- Träff, U., Olsson, L., Östergren, R., & Skagerlund, K. (2020). Development of early domain-specific and domain-general cognitive precursors of high and low math achievers in grade 6. *Child Neuropsychology*, 26(8), 1065-1090. https://doi.or g/10.1080/09297049.2020.1739259
- Van Luit, J. E. H. (2019). Diagnostics of dyscalculia. In A. Fritz, V. Haase, & P. R.s.nen (Eds.), International Handbook of Mathematical Learning Difficulties. Cham: Springer.
- Van Luit, J. E. H., & Toll, S. W. M. (2018). Associative cognitive factors of math problems in students diagnosed with developmental dyscalculia. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 9, 1–9. https://doi. org/10.3389/fpsyg.2018.01907
- Van Viersen, S., Slot, E. M., Kroesbergen, E. H., Van't Noordende, J. E., & Leseman, P. P. M. (2013). The added value of eye-tracking in diagnosing dyscalculia: A case study. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 4, 679. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2013.00679
- Vaughn, S., & Fuchs, L. S. (2003). Redefining learning disabilities as inadequate response to instruction: The promise and potential problems. *Learning Disabilities Research & Practice, 18*(3), 137-146. https://doi.org/10.1111/1540-5826.00070
- Vellutino, F. R., Fletcher, J. M., Snowling, M. J., & Scanlon, D. M. (2004). Specific reading disability (dyslexia): What have we learned in the past four decades? *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, 45(1), 2–40. https://doi.org/10.1046/ j.0021-9630.2003.00305
- Willburger, E., Fussenegger, B., Moll, K., Wood, G., & Landerl, K. (2008). Naming speed in dyslexia and dyscalculia. *Learning and Individual Differences*, 18(2), 224–236. :10.1016/j.lindif.2008.01.003
- Wilkey, E. D., Pollack, C., & Price, G. R. (2020). Dyscalculia and typical math achievement are associated with individual differences in number-specific executive function. *Child Development*, *91*(2), 596-619. https://doi.org/10.1111/cdev.13194
- World Health Organization. (2018). International classification of diseases for mortality and morbidity statistics (11th Revision). Retrieved from https://icd.who.int/browse11/l-m/en
- Zhao, Y., Castellanos, F. X. (2016). Annual research review: Discovery science strategies in studies of the pathophysiology of child and adolescent psychiatric disorders - promises and limitations. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry, and Allied Disciplines, 57,* 421–439. https://doi. org/10.1111/jcpp.12503



This page is intentionally left blank. www.iejee.com



Screening for Characteristics of Dyscalculia: Identifying Unconventional Fraction Understandings

Katherine E. Lewis^{a,*}, Grace M. Thompson^b, Sarah A. Tov^o

Received	: 29 October 2021
Revised	: 19 December 2021
Accepted	: 28 january 2022
DOI	: 10.26822/iejee.2022.242

a'**Corresponding Author:** Katherine E. Lewis, University of Washington, College of Education, Seattle, USA. E-mail: kelewis2@uw.edu ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0003-3900-954X

^bGrace M. Thompson, University of Washington, College of Education, Seattle WA, USA. E-mail: gracethompson2.71@gmail.com ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-6392-1080

°Sarah A. Tov, University of Washington, College of Education, Seattle WA, USA. E-mail: saarvey@uw.edu ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0003-4503-4493

Author Note: Related work was presented at the 2012 annual meeting for the Psychology of Mathematics Education North America and at the 2015 Council for Learning Disabilities annual meeting. This research was supported in part by a grant from the University of Washington. We would like to thank Chun Wang and John Chandler for their assistance with the analysis and Jordan Taitingfong, Gina Tesoriero, and Carlyn Mueller for their feedback on this paper.



Copyright © www.iejee.com ISSN: 1307-9298

© 2022 Published by KURA Education & Publishing. This is an open access article under the CC BY- NC- ND license. (https://creativecommons. org/licenses/by/4.0/)

Abstract

Researchers intending to identify the unique characteristics of dyscalculia rely upon the problematic and imprecise proxy of low mathematics achievement. Although detailed case studies of adults with dyscalculia have offered insight into its characteristics, we do not yet know if these characteristics are unique to dyscalculia and could be used to screen younger students for these understandings. To address this, we designed a group-administered written assessment based on the unconventional understandings found in adults with dyscalculia to investigate whether these understandings are atypical. In study 1, we assessed 390 grade 6-8 students to investigate the prevalence of these understandings. In study 2, we assessed 80 grade 6-8 students and recruited three students who demonstrated high levels of unconventional understandings. We collected additional assessment data and determined that all three students met stringent clinical dyscalculia criteria. These studies provide a proof-of-concept for designing dyscalculia screeners based on the characteristics identified in adults with dyscalculia.

Keywords:

Math, Learning Disability, Rational Numbers, Assessment

Introduction

yscalculia is a cognitive difference in numerical processing that results in persistent and significant problems learning even the most basic mathematics (Butterworth, 2005; Mussolin et al., 2010). It is estimated that approximately 6-8% of school-aged children have dyscalculia, also referred to as mathematics learning disability¹ (Gross-Tsur et al., 1996; Shalev, 2007). Unfortunately, research on dyscalculia has been hindered because of the lack of a validated and reliable assessment to identify students with dyscalculia (e.g., Geary, 2004; Mazzocco, 2007; Price & Ansari, 2013). Researchers currently identify students with this disability by administering a standardized achievement test and selecting a cutoff threshold, below which students are considered to have dyscalculia². There is great variability in the assessments used and the cutoffs selected (Lewis & Fisher., 2016; Price & Ansari, 2013) suggesting that researchers may not be studying one common



phenomenon. Of greater concern is the use of low achievement as a proxy for dyscalculia because of the myriad reasons that students may perform at a "low" level on a test. The current identification approach used by researchers cannot differentiate low achievement due to dyscalculia from low achievement due to social, affective, environmental, or instructional factors. Indeed, the use of low achievement to identify students with dyscalculia has resulted in the over-representation of students of color, non-native english speakers, and students from low SES backgrounds in the dyscalculic group (Hanich et al., 2001, e.g., Compton et al., 2012). The findings of studies relying upon this kind of identification approach may reflect characteristics of low mathematics achievement rather than dyscalculia per se. This fundamentally limits the validity of these findings and the field's efforts to delineate the unique characteristics of this disability.

Although students with dyscalculia often do have low mathematics achievement, researchers need a more precise way of identifying students with this disability. The Diagnostic Statistical Manual, Fifth Edition (American Psychiatric Association, 2013; DSM-5) requires that environmental, economic, and instructional factors are ruled out before a dyscalculia diagnosis. Furthermore, the DSM-5 recommends a stricter low achievement criterion - the 7th percentile rather than the more commonly used 25th percentile (see Lewis & Fisher, 2016 for a review). Unfortunately, research on dyscalculia has not moved to adopt these more stringent criteria. This may be partially due to the fact that to allow for statistical comparisons, researchers must ensure that a sufficient number of students meet the study's dyscalculia criteria (e.g., Geary et al., 2000). This may also be due to the fact that differentiating cognitive and non-cognitive causes of low achievement is time consuming, methodologically challenging, and often requires longitudinal data collection (e.g., Mazzocco & Myers, 2003).

To address the need for a dyscalculia screener that does not rely upon low achievement, Butterworth (2003) developed a Dyscalculia Screener. This screener measures the student's speed and accuracy on simple arithmetic and rapid quantity comparisons thought to be associated with number sense (Dehaene, 2011). Unfortunately, researchers have found that this assessment misidentifies students (both false positives and false negatives) based on longitudinal data (Gifford & Rockliffe, 2012; Messenger et al., 2007) and therefore it has not been used in research on dyscalculia.

Because the characteristics of dyscalculia are not yet understood, it remains unclear what measures a dyscalculia assessment should contain (Price & Ansari, 2013). As researchers attempt to identify and define the core characteristics of this disability (Butterworth, 2005), they are doing so with the imprecise criterion of low mathematics achievement. Reliance upon the problematic proxy of low achievement leads to "findings that are difficult to interpret, replicate, and generalize" (Lyon, 1995, p. 7). We argue that accurate identification of students with dyscalculia is the central challenge in this field.

To make progress in understanding the unique characteristics of dyscalculia and improve identification methods, researchers must take a radically different approach. Rather than starting with large samples of students identified with the imprecise proxy of low achievement, it may be more advantageous to start with small samples of extreme cases, as has been productive in defining other disabilities. By "extreme cases," we mean instances in which an individual's physiology or behavior is not aligned with structural or societal expectations and thus it appears to warrant categorization and classification³. Detailed study of extreme cases has been essential to identify the defining characteristics of other disability categories, including attention deficit hyperactive disorder (Lange et al., 2010), autism (Wolff, 2004; Verhoeff, 2013) and dyslexia (Duane, 1979). For each of these disabilities, early clinical identification of extreme cases led to defining characteristics of the disability that were used to identify and further refine the definition (e.g., Verhoeff, 2013). For dyscalculia, extreme cases could be adults with a long history of significant and pervasive issues with math (e.g., Mejias et al., 2012), who continue to struggle with arithmetic despite sufficient educational opportunities. Detailed analyses of these kinds of extreme cases can allow researchers to identify characteristic patterns of understandings evident in individuals with dyscalculia. Longitudinal studies have suggested that the difficulties experienced by students with dyscalculia persist over years (e.g., Lewis, 2014; 2017; Mazzocco et al., 2013), suggesting what is learned from adults with dyscalculia could inform investigations with younger students.

In this paper we draw upon characteristics identified in adults with dyscalculia in Lewis's (2014) case study work and design a pencil-and-paper assessment to investigate whether it is possible to identify these understandings in younger students on a group administered written assessment. We designed the written assessment based upon the Lewis (2014) case study for several reasons. First, this is one of the few detailed analyses of extreme cases of dyscalculia focusing on basic fraction understanding for two adult students. Second, this study used a multidimensional identification approach (see Fletcher et al., 2007) which involved ruling out social and environmental causes for the students' low mathematics

achievement, in addition to establishing that these students did not benefit from 1-on-1 tutoring instruction that was effective for younger typically achieving students. Third, common patterns of understandings were identified between the two students with dyscalculia, which were found to provide a productive explanatory frame for unexplained patterns of errors found in longitudinal studies of students with dyscalculia (Lewis, 2016; Mazzocco, et al. 2013). Fourth, these patterns of understandings were evident even in a student with dyscalculia who learned how to compensate effectively (Lewis & Lynn, 2018). Due to the persistence of these patterns of understanding and the commonality across students with dyscalculia, in this study we sought to evaluate how common these patterns were in students in general. The idea being that if these understandings were common in students with dyscalculia, but not typically achieving students, then these understandings could be used to selectively screen students for more extensive assessment and evaluation. The goal is to begin to disrupt the tautological relationship of low achievement and dyscalculia in the field, by identifying behavioral characteristics of the disability itself.

In this section we begin by presenting our sociocultural theoretical framing of dyscalculia, drawing upon Vygotsky's (1929/1993) conception of disability as qualitative human variation. We then describe the patterns of understanding identified in Lewis (2014), and consider these patterns in light of our theoretical framing.

Difference Not Deficit

Vygotsky's theory of disability is focused on understanding qualitative differences and is situated within his general theory of human development. Vygotsky (1981) argued that all human development progresses along two lines: the biological and sociocultural. For typically developing individuals, these two lines of development intersect. The individual's biological development intersects with the sociocultural line of development through social interactions which are mediated by tools (e.g., pencil) and signs (e.g., language). For individuals with disabilities, the sociocultural tools and signs that have developed over the course of human history may be incompatible with the individual's biological development (Vygotsky, 1929/1993). For example, spoken language is not accessible to a Deaf child and therefore does not serve the same mediational role to support the child's development of language as it would for a hearing child. In the case of students with dyscalculia, standard mathematical mediational tools (e.g., numerals, representations) may be incompatible with how these students process numerical information. Vygotsky (1929/1993) argued that this divergence of the sociocultural and biological lines of development does not result in an individual that is less developed, but an individual

who has developed differently. This theoretical framing suggests that students with dyscalculia may use and understand standard mediational tools and signs in ways that are qualitatively different from and inconsistent with canonical mathematical usage. Therefore, analytically it is critical to attend to the unconventional ways that students understand and use standard mathematical representations.

Unconventional Understandings Identified in Fractions

Lewis (2014) identified unconventional fraction understandings in two extreme cases of dyscalculia - two adult students (ages 18 and 19). Both students entered their schooling with considerable privilege, both students were White, upper-middle class, and native English speakers. They attended well-resourced schools and both students had access to additional support and tutoring outside of school. Despite these supports, both students had low mathematics achievement and a long history of difficulties with mathematics which could not be explained by affective or environmental factors. These students also did not benefit from a series of tutoring sessions that were effective for younger typically achieving students (see Lewis, 2014 for details). A detailed analysis of video data from the tutoring sessions on fractions identified a small set of reoccurring and persistent understandings that the students relied upon, which were ultimately detrimental to their learning. These mathematical involved understandings using representations in unconventional ways. Both students had similar unconventional understandings which resulted in a similar pattern of errors. These unconventional understandings involved how students represented and understood the fraction 1/2 (halving understanding) and how they interpreted fraction representations in terms of the fractional complement (fractional complement understanding).

Unconventional halving understanding

The unconventional halving understanding involved representing the fraction 1/2 by halving a shape, in which the partition line itself was understood as the representation of 1/2 rather than 1 of the 2 parts (see Figure 1). For example, when students were asked to draw a picture of 1/2 they would draw a shape and partition it into two parts. When asked what part of their drawing represented 1/2, they would point to the partition line itself, often accompanying their explanation with a chopping gesture. Characteristic of this kind of understanding is a focus on the equality or balance between the two parts. For these students 1/2 was understood as an action, splitting, rather than a fractional quantity (e.g., 1 part out of 2). Although students' experiences splitting, partitioning, and sharing have been shown to be a productive resource upon which students can build (e.g., Empson, 1999; Steffe, 2010; Wilkins & Norton, 2011) the halving understanding was detrimental for both students in



that it led to errors and limited the utility of various fraction representations (e.g., area models). Both students understood the fraction ½ as a process, rather than an object (Sfard, 1991), meaning that ½, the most intuitive and best understood fraction (Hunting & Davis, 1991) was not understood as a quantity.

Figure 1

Illustration contrasting the conventional understanding of one-half with the unconventional halving understanding found in students with dyscalculia (Lewis, 2014). Adapted from Difference Not Deficit: Reconceptualizing Mathematical Learning Disabilities, copyright 2014, by the National Council of Teachers of Mathematics. All rights reserved



Unconventional fractional complement understanding.

unconventional The fractional complement understanding involved interpreting fraction representations in terms of the fractional complement. For example, interpreting an area model (unshaded/shaded), where the unshaded region was understood to be focal (see Figure 2)⁴. Although on the surface this might seem to be an issue of convention attending to the white rather than shaded parts - for these students it reflected a disconnection between how students constructed and interpreted fractions. For example, when asked to draw the fraction 34, they

would draw a shape, partition it into 4 equal parts, and shade 3 of those parts. However, when asked what their own drawing represented, they would say "one-fourth" explaining that three parts were taken away, and one part was left. This suggested that these students did not have a stable way of representing a fractional quantity and the quantity itself transformed through the act of representing it. Characteristic of this understanding was conceptualizing the shaded fractional quantity as "taken away" or "gone" and referring to the unshaded fractional complement as an amount "left." More telling was that instructional attempts to correct this apparent "mistake" were not successful, even though the students knew that they made these errors, they could not stop themselves from thinking of the shaded as "gone" and the unshaded as "left" (Lewis, 2017).

Figure 2

Illustration contrasting the conventional understanding of area models with the unconventional fractional complement understanding found in students with dyscalculia (Lewis, 2014). Adapted from Difference Not Deficit: Reconceptualizing Mathematical Learning Disabilities, copyright 2014, by the National Council of Teachers of Mathematics. All rights reserved



Issues of access

These unconventional understandings (halving and fractional complement) were evident across a range

of different problem types and representations. These understandings appeared when students were working with number lines, concrete fraction representations, and drawn pictures (e.g., area models). These unconventional understandings led to errors and resisted all standard instructional efforts to address them. These understandings were also not evident in typically achieving students who participated in the tutoring sessions. These halving and fractional complement understandings involved an issue of access, where standard mediational tools (e.g., fraction notation, area models) were not serving the purposes they were intended to support. Rather than understanding representations of fractions to show quantity, they understood these representations to show action (e.g., "taking"). Their understandings were, therefore, incommensurate with conventional mathematics use. Perhaps because the students understood fractional quantities as processes rather than objects, they had difficulty using these fractional quantities in other processes (e.g., adding 1/2 and 1/3 or finding an equivalent fraction for 3/4) (Sfard, 1991). Not only did the unconventional understandings persist through the weekly tutoring sessions, but follow up studies suggested that these understandings persisted across multiple years (Lewis, 2017).

The Current Studies

To evaluate the prevalence of these kinds of understandings and the utility of using these characteristics to screen students, we designed a 13itemgroupadministeredpaper-and-pencilassessment. We refer to this assessment as a "Screener" because we are specifically interested in screening students for halving and fractional complement unconventional understandings. The screener questions were based on questions from Lewis (2014) in which students demonstrated these unconventional understandings. Students were asked to draw, interpret, compare and operate with a variety of fractional quantities. For a complete list of questions with scoring guide see Appendix A. The screener questions were deliberately designed to elicit evidence of halving or fractional complement understandings, therefore, we did not specify the manner in which students should interpret fraction representations. Students were given one unconventional understanding point for every problem in which their answer reflected a halving or fractional complement understanding. A higher score on the screener meant the student demonstrated higher levels of unconventional understandings.

We evaluated the promise of this kind of screener with two studies. In the first study we evaluated how common these patterns of understanding were in a large sample (n = 390) of middle school students (i.e., grades 6-8; ages 11-14). Study 1 addressed the following research questions:

- Can unconventional fraction understandings (halving and fractional complement) be identified on a group administered written assessment?
- 2. What is the prevalence of these kinds of understandings?
- 3. Are unconventional understanding scores correlated with mathematics achievement scores?

In the second study, we used this assessment to selectively recruit students to participate in an individual interview and assessment to determine whether students who demonstrated these unconventional understandings met rigorous DSM-5 dyscalculia criteria. Study 2 addressed the following research questions:

- Do students with high unconventionality scores on the Screener demonstrate the same unconventional understandings during a clinical interview?
- 2. Do these students with high unconventionality scores meet rigorous DSM-5 dyscalculia criteria?

These studies together establish that building off the unconventional understandings identified in detailed analyses of extreme cases provides alternative avenues to selectively screen for characteristics of dyscalculia.

Study 1

In Study 1 we sought to evaluate whether it was possible to use the group administered Screener to identify the characteristic understandings found in students with dyscalculia. This paper-and-pencil assessment (see Appendix A) was administered to 390 students in grades 6-8 (i.e., middle school students, approximate age 11-14). Middle school (grades 6-8) was selected as the target age because these students would have had adequate exposure to fractions, given that fractions instruction generally begins in grade 3 in the United States (e.g., Common Core State Standards for Mathematics; National Governors Association Center for Best Practices & Council of Chief State School Officers, 2010). We also collected state mandated achievement test mathematics scores to evaluate whether unconventionality scores were inversely correlated with achievement.

Methods

Data Collection

Mathematics teachers (n = 6) at a California middle school administered the Screener to all students during math class (n = 390). The teachers also provided each student's state mandated achievement test mathematics score from the prior academic year. In



California, at the time, the mandated achievement test was the STAR test (Standardized Testing and Reporting program; http://www.cde.ca.gov/ta/tg/sr/). In order to collect these data and preserve student anonymity (a stipulation of our human subjects approval), when students completed the Screener, the teacher removed the cover page (with the student's name) and wrote the student's STAR test score on the now anonymized assessment. The research team received anonymized written responses on the Screener along with the student's STAR test score. One out of six of the teachers did not provide STAR test scores for her 50 students.

Analysis

Our research team scored the screeners for correctness and evidence of unconventional understandings. We assigned one unconventional understanding point for each answer which was consistent with an unconventional halving or fractional complement understanding (see examples Appendix A). For example, (see Figure 3) the student interpreted an area model of 3/5 and 3/4 as 2/3 and 1/3 (unshaded parts/shaded parts), respectively. The student was given one unconventional point for this problem because the student's response (which treated the unshaded pieces as focal) aligned with a fractional complement understanding.

Figure 3

Student work "(B) is bigger because it is 2/3 instead of 1/3." This answer would receive one unconventional understanding point for fractional complement because 3/4 and 3/5 were interpreted in terms of the fractional complements, 1 unshaded part for 3/4 and 2 unshaded parts for 3/5, respectively (i.e., 1/3 and 2/3; unshaded/shaded)



Reliability and Validity Measures

All assessments were scored by at least two different scorers (see Appendix A for scoring criteria) Reliability for scoring was high: 97.9%. All discrepancies were resolved during our research meetings by reviewing the students' answers and our scoring criteria and reaching a consensus decision.

To evaluate the validity of this screener we conducted an item factor analysis. The parallel analysis showed that there is more than one factor measured by the test. The exploratory factor analysis further confirmed that a two-factor model outperformed a one factor model for these data. We determined the two factors were, as hypothesized: halving and fractional complement. Items 3 and 4 were removed from the confirmatory factor analysis because they were not associated with either fractional complement or halving. The confirmatory factor analysis showed that Items 1, 2, 5, and 12 loaded on factor 1 (halving), with questions 1 and 2 ("draw $\frac{1}{2}$ " and "draw another way to show 1/2") loading strongly on factor 1 (halving). The confirmatory factor analysis indicated that items 6, 7, 8, 9, 10, 11, 13 all strongly loaded onto factor 2 (fractional complement). The results of the confirmatory factor analysis are presented in Table 1, standardized factor loadings are between -1 and 1, with larger absolute values indicating a stronger association between the item and the factor. Because this screener is measuring two factors, Cronbach's alpha was understandably low (0.61), but the correlation between the two factors was moderately high (0.31).

Table 1

Standardized Loadings for 2-Factor Confirmatory Model of Unconventional Fraction Understandings (n = 390)

Item	Question Description	Factor 1 –	Factor 2 –
Number		Halving	Fractional
			Complement
1	Draw ½	0.98	
2	Draw ½	0.99	
5	Interpret ½	0.35	
6	Compare 1/6 and 1/8		0.82
7	Compare 2/8 and 5/8		0.74
8	Interpret area model of 4/5		0.79
9	Interpret area model of		0.76
	8/10		
10	Compare ¾ and 3/5 area		0.86
	models		
11	Compare 4/5 and 3/5 area		0.90
	models		
12	1/2+1/4 =	0.60	
13	Interpret eight 1/10		0.53

Results

The results for Study 1 are presented in three parts. First, to evaluate whether it was possible to identify unconventional understandings on a written assessment, we present some exemplar written responses which illustrate unconventionality, either a fractional complement or a halving understanding. Second, we present an overview of the students' scores on the Screener to report the prevalence of these understandings. Finally, we evaluate whether unconventionality scores on the screener were associated with students' standardized mathematics achievement test performance.

Exemplar Unconventional Understandings

То illustrate prototypical unconventional understandings, we present several examples from students' responses and discuss how these reflect a potential halving or fractional complement unconventional understanding.

Unconventional Halving Understanding

Students' answers were coded as consistent with a halving understanding (Lewis, 2014) if they drew or interpreted the fraction 1/2 as a halved shape (see Figure 4). For example, a "halving understanding" was reflected in Figure 4a because the student drew a shape and partitioned it in two but did not shade or label either piece. Similarly, instances in which students selected an unshaded halved circle as a valid representation of ½ were considered consistent with a halving understanding (see Figure 4b). Finally, some students represented the fraction 1/2 without

shading when asked to solve the problem $\frac{1}{2}$ + $\frac{1}{4}$ =. In this particular example (see Figure 4c), the student represented both 1/2 and 1/4 with no shading. It is unclear what the student's intermediate drawings were intended to represent, but their final answer (an unshaded halved shape) was interpreted as 1/2 in their final answer and therefore was coded as consistent with a halving understanding.

Unconventional Fractional Complement Understanding

The fractional complement understanding occurred more often in cases in which the problem involved interpretation of a fraction. For example, student answers indicative of a fractional complement understanding included judging eight one-tenth pieces to be 2/10 (pieces missing/total pieces; see Figure 5a) or 1/8 (one empty space/pieces shown; see Figure 5b). Similarly, answers in which the student interpreted an area model in terms of the unshaded pieces (e.g., interpreting 4/5 as 1/5 (unshaded/total) and 8/10 as 2/10 (unshaded/total)) were also coded as indicative of a fractional complement understanding (see Figure 5c).

Figure 4

Exemplar written responses coded as consistent with a halving understanding





249



Fractional complement understanding was also evident in errors involving comparison of fractions. For example, a student incorrectly judged that 2/8 was larger than 5/8 explaining, "2/8 is more because if you shad in 2 parts you woud get more triangles" (see Figure 6). In this example, the student presumably sees more "triangles" in the drawing of 2/8 because there are 6 unshaded parts versus the 3 unshaded parts in the drawing of 5/8.

Figure 6

Student answer and explanation that 2/8 is more than 5/8



Similarly, when students made errors on comparing an area model of 4/5 and 3/5, their answers often reflected a fractional complement understanding. For example, one student interpreted the area model of 4/5 as 1/5 and the area model of 3/5 as 2/5 (see Figure 7). In both cases the student attended to the unshaded parts as the focal fractional quantity and therefore incorrectly determined that the latter was larger.

Figure 7

Student answer and explanation that an area model for 3/5 is larger than 4/5



Although both halving and fractional complement are distinct understandings on this Screener we totaled the number of answers which were consistent with either a halving or a fractional complement understanding to produce one total score of unconventionality. A student receiving a higher unconventionality score would have more answers which indicated a fractional complement or halving understanding.

Student Performance on the Screener

To analyze the students' scores on the Screener, we considered the total unconventionality score obtained by each student. Only 6% of students had an unconventionality score of four or more points (indicating answers aligned with an unconventional understanding on more than 30% of problems; see Figure 8). The majority of students (59%) demonstrated no unconventional understandings. Another 22% of all students received only 1 unconventional point, and more than 63% of these students received an unconventionality point for circling the unshaded circle partitioned in 2 as one possible representation of ½ along with other valid representations. Therefore, as expected, most students demonstrated no unconventional understanding on the Screener.

Figure 8

Percentage of students who scored in each unconventional point range on the Screener (n = 390)



Achievement Test Scores

We collected student achievement scores to investigate whether unconventionality was simply a characteristic of low mathematics achievement (and consequently simply replicating achievement measures). We evaluated whether the students' unconventionality scores were correlated with their standardized achievement test scores. For this analysis we omitted 89 students for whom we did not receive STAR achievement mathematics test scores. One teacher did not provide this information to the research team (n = 50), and there were missing data for specific students in other classes. This missing data could be due to a variety of reasons, student's absence during STAR testing, transferring to the district or class, or an error of omission on the teacher's part.

When viewing the scores as a scatterplot (see Figure 9), it is evident that the students with the highest unconventionality scores were not necessarily the lowest achieving students, and some of the lowest achieving students had no unconventionality points. This suggests that this kind of approach – identifying characteristic patterns of reasoning – may be a promising approach to begin differentiating dyscalculia from low mathematics achievement due to other factors.

Figure 9

Scatterplot of achievement test scores and unconventionality points on the Screener, identical values are jittered



STAR Achievement lest Scor

Summary and Conclusion

Study 1 found that the unconventional understandings documented in students with dyscalculia were evident on the group administered written Screener. This study suggests that these unconventional understandings, previously only documented with time intensive qualitative analysis of video data, are possible to identify in a group administered screener. Furthermore, the percentage of students with higher unconventionality scores (i.e., 4+ points) was approximately equivalent to the estimates for prevalence of dyscalculia (Shalev, 2007). Data from state mandated assessments suggested that high unconventionality scores were not only occurring in the lowest achieving students; furthermore, not all low achieving students demonstrated these unconventionalities. This suggests that this screener is measuring something different than low mathematics achievement. Due to the anonymized nature of the data we were not able to follow up with individual students who had high unconventionality scores. It remained an open question whether students who demonstrated high levels of unconventionality on the assessment would continue to exhibit these understandings over time and whether those students would also meet standard dyscalculia identification criteria. To investigate these questions, we conducted Study 2.

Study 2

In Study 2 we wanted to determine if the unconventional answers given on the Screener persisted and whether these students met rigorous DSM-5 dyscalculia criteria. We administered the Screener to 80 middle school students and recruited those students with high unconventionality scores to participate in an additional individualized assessment. The criteria for "high unconventionality" was set at four or more unconventional points, because this indicates reliance upon unconventional understandings across a significant number of problems (i.e., more than 30% of problems). Although it may have been interesting to assess students with two or more unconventional points to determine if they have an unconventional understanding of standard pedagogical representations, we focused on students with the highest levels of unconventionality (4 or more points) due to time constraints. We conducted individual problem solving clinical interviews to evaluate whether these students did rely upon unconventional understandings. We conducted an individualized standardized achievement test (Woodcock Johnson IV; Schrank et al., 2014) and background interview to determine whether these students with high unconventionality scores met standard DSM-5 dyscalculia criteria.

Methods

Data Collection

All middle school students (grades 6-8) enrolled at a private school for students with language-based learning disabilities were assessed using the Screener (n = 80). The student's enrollment at this school ensured that these students had intelligence scores in the normal range and therefore eliminated the possibility of intellectual disability. We anticipated that a higher percentage of students recruited from this school would have high unconventionality scores given the documented comorbidity between dyscalculia and dyslexia (e.g., Knopik et al., 1997; Wilson et al., 2015). However, Lyon, Shaywitz and Shaywitz (2003) argue that although there is well known comorbidity, the cognitive characteristics associated with each of these disabilities are sufficiently distinct (e.g., phonemic awareness vs. number processing) and do not present a problem in studying one independent from the other. In addition, the reading demands of the screener were minimal, and therefore, the impact of the student's difficulties with reading were not considered to be problematic for this study.

Each mathematics teacher at the school administered the Screener to their students (n = 80). The cover page and first page of the assessment were numbered with a test ID. When students completed the assessment, the teacher removed the cover page (with the student's name), and retained the cover sheet for subsequent recruitment efforts. The research team scored these assessments anonymously. To recruit students for the main study, the teachers were given a list of test IDs associated with students who had unconventionality scores of at least 4 points. Teachers used the cover sheets to distribute consent materials to students who qualified. Consents were directly returned to the research team through the U.S. Postal Service. Parents and students who did not want to participate were asked to simply discard their forms to preserve their anonymity. Seven students met the high unconventionality threshold and we received consent forms for three of these students.

Several kinds of data were collected for the three students who participated in the individual assessment including: (a) background interview, in which the students reported on their resources and their prior experiences learning and doing mathematics, (b) a clinical interview problem solving session in which the student solved the questions from the Screener, and (c) an individually administered standardized achievement test. Due to scheduling constraints these individual sessions were conducted eight months after the original assessment data.

Background interview

The students were interviewed and asked to provide a self-report of their academic background, the kinds of difficulties they experienced in mathematics, their level of effort, available resources (e.g., tutoring, teacher help), and home language (see Appendix B). The goal of the background interview was to assess the student's level of perceived effort and educational resources as well as to establish rapport. Note that we did not collect data on the socioeconomic status of the student and their families, but these students were all paying tuition to attend a private school, suggesting the families had sufficient financial resources.

Problem solving interview

In the problem solving clinical interview, the students were asked each of the questions from the Screener. For each of the student's answers, the interviewer asked the student to explain their solution and/or process. Because it had been over eight months between the administration of the Screener and the interview, we were not concerned about practice effects. Both the background interview and problem solving interview were video recorded and were conducted by the first and second authors.

Standardized measure. To determine if the students met the low mathematics achievement clinical criteria established in the DSM-5, all three students were assessed using the mathematics subtests of the Woodcock Johnson IV Test of Achievement (Schrank et al., 2014). The subtests included, Applied Problems, Calculation, and Math Facts Fluency.

Analysis

Screener

As in Study 1, the written screener assessments were scored by at least two different scorers (see Appendix A for scoring criteria). Reliability for scoring was high, 97.6%. All discrepancies were resolved during our research meetings by reviewing the students' answers and reaching a consensus decision.

Case study analysis

For the three students who qualified for and consented to participate in the individual assessment, we transcribed the video recordings and scanned all written artifacts.

Background interview

For the background interview, the first and second authors reviewed the students' answers and identified any potential confounding factors which could explain the student's mathematics difficulties. We looked for self-reports of insufficient educational opportunity, insufficient resources, poor prior teaching, or difficulty with attention or behavioral control.

Problem solving interview

For the problem solving interview, the first and second authors coded these videos using the coding scheme from the Screener. We allowed student's explanations to disambiguate answers when needed, similar to the way we used written explanations on the Screener. Reliability for this coding was 85.2%. All discrepancies were resolved by reviewing the video and reaching consensus on how the question should be scored.

Results

The results are presented in two parts. First, we present each case by illustrating the students' unconventional answers from the screener and how these same patterns of reasoning were evident during the interview. Then we evaluate whether these three students met the standard DSM-5 dyscalculia criteria.

Case Study Students with High Unconventionality Scores

Out of the 80 students assessed, only 7 students (9%) had an unconventionality score of four or above. These 7 students were recruited to participate in the interviews and standardized assessment. Three students, "Ryan," "Lily," and "Maddie" (all pseudonyms) returned consent forms. All three students who consented to participate in the main study demonstrated the same unconventional understandings during the interview that they did on the screener (see Table 2). Ryan and Lily demonstrated halving and fractional complement understandings on both the screener and interview. Maddie demonstrated a fractional complement understanding, and did so on both the screener and interview. For each case study student, we present answers given on both the screener and the interview which highlight the persistence of these unconventional understandings.

Table 2

Unconventional understanding points on the screener and interview

	Assessment	Fractional	Halving	Total Uncon-
		Comple-	Points	ventional
		ment Points		Understand-
				ing Points
Ryan	Screener	3	1	4
	Interview	1	3	4
Lily	Screener	3	1	4
	Interview	6	1	7
Maddie	Screener	4	0	4
	Interview	5	0	5

Ryan

On the screener Ryan demonstrated both an unconventional halving and fractional complement understanding. In Ryan's answers on the screener, a halving understanding was evident on one problem, in his selection of the non-shaded halved circle as a valid representation of ½. Ryan also demonstrated a fractional complement understanding in his comparison of fractions on the screener. When asked to compare fractions, he incorrectly judged 1/8 to be greater than 1/6 and 2/8 to be greater than 5/8 drawing accurate areas models for each. He also incorrectly judged an area model for 3/5 to be greater than 3/4, and an area model of 3/5 to be greater than 4/5. In each instance, his explanations identified "more space" in the fraction he judged to be larger, which was consistently the fraction with more unshaded parts. This suggests that, particularly on comparison problems, Ryan was relying upon a fractional complement understanding.

On the interview both these unconventional understandings resurfaced but with different frequency. A halving understanding occurred more frequently, and fractional complement understanding occurred less frequently. When Ryan was asked to draw the fraction 1/2, he drew several different representations including a pizza, a pie, and a pedestrian "don't walk" sign (see Figure 10). In each of these cases, he omitted shading. When asked to identify the part of his picture that was one-half he indicated that one-half was the partition line.

Figure 10

Ryan's drawings of 1/2 (pedestrian "don't walk" sign, pizza, and pie)



Interviewer: Can you explain to me how your pictures show one-half?

Ryan: Um, because they have a line right down the middle [points to line in the center of the pie, see Figure 10], and this side's equal [points to right side of pie], and this side's equal [points to left side of pie]. Like 1, 2 [writes ½] or... [starts pointing to the pizza slices in his drawing] I don't know how many pieces of pizza that is, but, yeah.

Interviewer: So where is the one-half in this picture? [points to pizza]

Ryan: [points along center dividing line; see Figure 11] Right there.

Figure 11

Ryan's drawing of 1/2 of a pizza with a dotted line indicating where he gestured to identify where one-half was in his drawing





In Ryan's explanations he focused on the equality of the two halves and the partition line itself. Although Ryan's drawing of the pizza pieces and his attempt to count them up, suggests that he might have been attending to one-half of his circle (or pizza), when specifically asked where the one-half was in his picture, he identified the partition line itself and not the pieces on one side of the pizza as the representation of 1/2. Ryan's unshaded and halved representations along with his explanations focusing on the partition line itself was taken as evidence of his halving understanding.

In contrast to Ryan's halving understanding, a fractional complement understanding occurred only once during his interview. On an interpretation problem, Ryan determined that the eight 1/10 pieces (see Figure 12) was equal to 1/8. This reflected a fractional complement understanding because he attended to the missing part (perceived as 1 missing part) and the number of pieces displayed (i.e., 8). This was coded as a fractional complement understanding because it involves naming the fraction in terms of the missing amount.

Figure 12

Interpretation problem which presents eight 1/10 pieces and asks student to interpret the amount shown



Although the halving and fractional complement understandings were evident on different problems and had different frequencies on the screener and in the interview, in both instances, Ryan's answers and explanations indicated his reliance upon these understandings found in students with dyscalculia.

Lily

Lily demonstrated both a halving and fractional complement understanding on the screener and interview. Like Ryan, Lily selected the unshaded halved circle as a valid representation of ½, and did so both on the screener and interview. Therefore, there was consistency in her halving understanding. Lily also demonstrated consistency in her fractional complement understanding. On the screener Lily interpreted 4/5 and 8/10 as 1/4 (unshaded/shaded) and 8/2 (shaded/unshaded), clearly attending to the unshaded pieces as focal (see Figure 13). In addition, many of her area model comparison problems were also aligned with attending to the fractional complement (e.g., larger fraction determined by largest unshaded area; Figure 14), but these were not coded as such because she did not provide a written explanation for her judgments.

Figure 13

Lily's screener responses that were coded as consistent with a fractional complement understanding, because she focused on the unshaded (fractional complement) pieces in her interpretation of the fraction



Lily's interpretation of the area models 4/5 and 8/10 during the interview was similar to her answers on the screener. During Lily's interview, she again identified 4/5 as 1/4 (unshaded/shaded) and identified 8/10 as 2/8 (unshaded/shaded), focusing on the pieces she referred to as "left."

Figure 14

Lily's answers that were potentially due to a fractional complement understand (judging fractions based on unshaded parts) but were not coded as unconventional, because she did not provide an explanation for her answer



Figure 15

Tutor drawn representation of 4/5 (digitally recreated), which was repartitioned to produce 8/10



Interviewer: [draws 4/5; see Figure 15a] Okay, so this is a picture of –

Lily: One-fourth.

Interviewer: So this is a picture of one-fourth?

Lily: Yeah.

Interviewer: Okay. So then another student came along and did this to her picture. [draws horizontal line; see Figure 15b] Can you tell me what fraction that is?

Lily: [pointing to unshaded sections] Is she crossing out this? Oh.

Interviewer: So she...

Lily: Two-eighths.

Interviewer: Two-eighths?

Lily: Yeah.

Interviewer: Okay. Can you tell me how you got that answer?

Lily: Well, [points to picture], if you divide it in half, this makes 8, because 1, 2, 3, 4, 5, 6, 7, 8, [gestures over 8 shaded pieces, each in turn] and then there's 2 left over [points to 2 unshaded pieces].

Lily interpreted the fraction in terms of the unshaded pieces and referred to those pieces as "left." Lily's tendency to interpret fractions by attending to the fractional complement (unshaded parts) also emerged as she compared area models of 3/4 and 3/5. As she had done on the screener, she judged the drawing of 3/5 to be larger. When asked to explain her answer, she interpreted each fraction in terms of the number of unshaded parts and shaded parts; 3/5 was interpreted as 2/3 and 3/4 was interpreted as 1/3.

Interviewer: In looking at these two pictures, can you tell me which one is larger, or are they equal?

Lily: [touches drawing of 3/5 firmly with finger, 5 times; see Figure 16] This one.

Interviewer: Do you want to circle it?

Lily: Naw, that's okay. Just that one [points to drawing of 3/5].

Interviewer: Can you tell me – you're pointing to this one –

Lily: Yeah.

Interviewer: – it's larger? Can you tell me how you know that?

Lily: [points to drawing of 3/5] There's... it's two-thirds, and then this one is [pointing to drawing of 3/4], onethird. So this one's more [points to drawing of 3/5], there's 2 that got left out kind of.

Lily's judgment that 3/5 was larger than 3/4 was based on her attention to the unshaded pieces, which she again referred to as "left out." Lily consistently relied upon a fractional complement understanding. Given the consistency of Lily's answers on both the screener and the interview, the fractional complement understanding provides a plausible explanation for Lily's errors on the area model comparison problems on the screener (see Figure 14).

Figure 16

Printed question asking student to compare ¾ and 3/5 represented with area models

Which is larger or are they equal?



Figure 17

Maddie's written responses on the screener for the comparison problem of 2/8 and 5/8, in which she determined 2/8 was larger



Maddie

Unlike Ryan and Lily, there were no instances of Maddie demonstrating a halving understanding on either the screener or the interview. She did however demonstrate a fractional complement understanding on both. When asked to determine which quantity was more, she struggled particularly when the denominators of the fractions were the same. For example, she judged 2/8 to be larger than 5/8. Her solution helps illustrate how a fractional complement understanding was evident in this problem and how it was problematic (see Figure 17). Maddie drew canonical representations for both 2/8 and 5/8, using shading to represent the fractional quantity. However,



she then judged 2/8 to be larger because there were "more pieces not shaded in." This highlights the disconnection between her canonical use of shading in her construction of the area models and her unconventional focus on the unshaded parts in interpreting her own drawings. The quantities she compared were not the quantities she herself drew, but the fractional complements.

Maddie again attended to the unshaded pieces when asked to compare area models of 4/5 and 3/5 (see Figure 18), incorrectly judging that 3/5 was larger because there were more parts not colored in. For both same denominator comparison problems, she incorrectly believed the smaller amount was larger, and in each case, she justified her answer by identifying that there was more that was not shaded.

In addition to these comparison problems, Maddie's fractional complement understanding was also evident when she interpreted the eight 1/10 pieces as 2/8 (pieces missing/pieces shown; see Figure 19).

Although it was not as evident during the interview, Maddie continued to rely on a fractional complement understanding. When asked to interpret a drawn area model of 4/5 (see Figure 20a), she, like Lily, interpreted it first in terms of the unshaded amount (1/4; unshaded/shaded). When asked to justify her answer of 1/4, she justified it by noting the number of boxes colored in, but did not change her answer. When the interviewer repartitioned this area model to produce 8/10 (see Figure 20b), she again initially focused on the two unshaded pieces. Unlike her previous answer, she eventually corrected this error. Throughout her explanations she vacillated between different interpretations of the representation. First providing a fractional complement answer (1/4) and justifying her answer with the shaded region, and then correcting her final interpretation (8/10) and justifying it based on the fractional complement.

Figure 18

Maddie's written responses on the screener on a comparison problem of 4/5 and 3/5 in which she was asked to circle the larger amount. She explains that 3/5 is larger because "there are two lines that are not colered in."



Figure 19

Maddie's written work interpreting eight 1/10 pieces in terms of the number of pieces missing (2) over the number of pieces shown (8)

What fraction does the picture show?





Figure 20

Tutor drawn representation of 4/5 (digitally recreated), which was then repartitioned to create 8/10



Interviewer: Okay, one student I was working with drew a picture like this. [draws rectangle with 5 sections, colors in 4; see Figure 20a] What would you say that's a picture of?

Maddie: I think that would be one-fourth.

Interviewer: How do you know?

Maddie: Because um, 4 – 4, 1 mean, um, 4 out of 5 boxes were colored in.

Interviewer: Okay, 4 out of 5 boxes were colored in. So then another student came along and cut it in half like that. [draws line down the middle; see Figure 20b]

Maddie: Um, that would be...

Interviewer: What would you say that is now?

Maddie: It would be 8 out of 2 – or, 2 out of 8. No, 4 out of 8. Wait. 8 out of 10. 8 out of 10.

Interviewer: 8 out of 10? How do you know?

Maddie: Because um, now that the squares are cut up, [touches picture], there are 8 that are colored and 2 that are left.

In her interpretation of 8/10, Maddie corrected her initial fractional complement answers (8/2 shaded/ unshaded and 2/8 unshaded/shaded) and correctly

determined that the repartitioned fraction was a representation of 8/10. However, she still attended to the fractional complement (2 pieces) and referred to them as "left." – one of the defining characteristics of the fractional complement understanding.

Maddie's focus on the unshaded space as the fractional quantity was also evident when asked to justify why she (correctly) did not select the unequally partitioned area model as a valid representation of $\frac{1}{2}$ (see Figure 21). When asked why she did not select it, she interpreted the white (unshaded) part as the focal fractional quantity, and judged that the area model was more than $\frac{1}{2}$.

Interviewer: Can you explain why you didn't choose this one?

Maddie: Because the white has more of – the white is covering more of the square.

Interviewer: So is this going to be less than one-half or more than one-half?

Maddie: Um... [pause] I think it would be... [pause] I think it would be more. Um, because the white has more.

Figure 21

Printed image that Maddie determined was more than 1/2



In her justification, Maddie understood this representation to be more than ½, suggesting that she was attending to the white space as the focal fractional quantity.

As in Ryan's case, there was some variation on the specific problems, which elicited her fractional complement understanding. On the screener it was primarily on comparison problems, and in the interview, it was primarily during interpretation problems. These data suggest that Maddie relied upon a fractional complement understanding to make sense of various fraction representations in various contexts.

Summary

All three students demonstrated unconventional understandings during the interview that were

consistent with those documented in adults with dyscalculia (Lewis, 2014). Although there were often differences in the specific problems in which the understandings emerged, there was consistency in the nature of the understandings themselves. Maddie relied on a fractional complement understanding, and did so on both the screener and interview. Ryan and Lily demonstrated both a fractional complement and halving understanding. In Lily's case there was consistency in the problems and specific reasoning on the screener and interview, whereas in Ryan's case the same understanding persisted but with different frequencies and on different problems. We judge the screener to be a useful tool to identify students with these characteristic unconventional understandings given their high unconventionality scores on both the screener and interview. We then evaluated whether these three students met the standard criteria for dyscalculia classification established by the DSM-5.

Dyscalculia Classification

The DSM-5 requires that students with dyscalculia have persistent difficulties in mathematics that are evident during formal schooling and result in below average achievement. The DSM-5 recommends operationalizing "below average" as 1.5 standard deviations below the population mean on a norm referenced achievement test, which corresponds to the 7th percentile. Additionally, the student's low achievement must not be due to lack of educational opportunity, poor instruction, lack of fluency in instructional language, developmental delay, or a sensory, motor, or neurological disorder.

In order to evaluate whether these students also met the DSM-5 criteria for dyscalculia classification we considered students' composite and subtest scores on the Woodcock-Johnson Test of Achievement IV (WJ-IV) and self-reports of their educational history and opportunity. The WJ-IV scores for each student are presented in Table 3. Lily and Ryan clearly met the "below average achievement" criterion, as all of their subtests and composite scores were below the 7th percentile. Maddie's percentile scores were more variable. Maddie met the below average achievement criterion on only one subtest - Math Facts Fluency - and in one composite score (Mathematics Calculation Skills). Math Facts Fluency is the only timed math assessment within the WJ-IV, and researchers have argued for the importance of timed assessments of mathematics performance to accurately identify students with dyscalculia (e.g., Berch, 2005; Mazzocco, 2009). Indeed, when completing the untimed sections, Maddie's progress through the questions was laborious and time intensive. This suggests that she may have developed ways of compensating for her difficulties (see Lewis & Lynn, 2018 for a discussion), but that her difficulties were more evident under time constraints. Because Maddie's score on a timed assessment fell



below the 7th percentile, we argue that she meets the dyscalculia criteria based on this more sensitive measure.

Table 3

Percentile scores on the Woodcock Johnson IV Test of Achievement for the case study students.

	Ryan	Lily	Maddie
Mathematics Composite	1	0.2	24
Broad Mathematics	<0.1	<0.1	8
Math Calculation Skills	<0.1	<0.1	7
Applied Problems	7	2	29
Calculation	1	0.1	25
Math Facts Fluency	<0.1	0.2	2

In addition to the below average achievement criterion, the students' self-reports indicate that these difficulties were evident in early school years, and the difficulties were not attributable to a global developmental delay, hearing, vision, neurological, or motor disorder. All students were White native English speakers (see Table 4) and therefore entered the school context with considerable privilege. Based on the individual self-reports all students had sufficient familial and educational resources (e.g., homework club, individual teacher/parent help), decreasing the likelihood that environmental or social circumstances were the origin of their difficulties in mathematics. These students were attending a private school for students with language-based learning disabilities, and although it is possible that their difficulties with language impacted their ability to learn mathematics, none of the students identified reading difficulties as an issue for them in mathematics.

Table 4

Demographic information for case study students.

	Ryan	Lily	Maddie
Gender	Male	Female	Female
Race	White	White	White
Age (years-months)	13-11	13-2	13-9
Grade	8	8	8

Conclusion

All three students who demonstrated high levels of unconventionality on the Screener continued to demonstrate these same unconventional understandings on the interview. This suggests that these understandings do persist over time and continue to lead to specific kinds of answers. All three students also met the qualifications for the DSM-5 dyscalculia criteria. This suggests that it may be possible to screen for characteristics of dyscalculia with a group administered screener.

Discussion

These two studies together provide a proof-ofconcept for a novel approach to addressing the intractable identification issues facing dyscalculia researchers. Through these studies we provided a model for leveraging case study work in powerful ways to go beyond the individual cases and consider the prevalence of these patterns of understanding more broadly. By using detailed qualitative studies of extreme cases to design group administered written assessments, it may be possible to make considerable progress towards delineating the unique characteristics of this disability. This kind of approach is novel in that it attempts to define and identify dyscalculia by the unique characteristics (i.e., unconventional understandings) rather than defining dyscalculia as performance deficits.

Study 1 demonstrated that the unconventional understandings documented in Lewis (2014) were atypical. Only 6% of middle school students had high unconventionality scores. The percentage of students with high unconventionality scores was approximately equal to the estimated prevalence of dyscalculia in the general population (Shalev, 2007). The fact that (a) not all low achieving students demonstrated unconventionalities, and (b) that the students with the highest levels of unconventionality were not necessarily the lowest achieving students, suggests that the Screener identified qualitative differences in understanding, rather than simply low achievement.

Study 2 helped establish the validity of the Screener for identifying unconventional understandings. The students with high unconventionality scores on the Screener in study 2, did rely upon and demonstrate unconventional understandings in their interviews. Furthermore, additional assessments found that all three of these students met rigorous dyscalculia criteria established by the DSM-5. These studies together provide evidence that it may be possible to build off characteristic understandings documented in adults with dyscalculia to develop novel approaches for identification. Unlike standard approaches which struggle to differentiate dyscalculia from low achievement, these studies suggest that it may be possible to identify the characteristics of dyscalculia on a group-administered assessment.

Evaluation of the Screener

The validity of this Screening assessment was also evaluated through item factor analysis, which confirmed that this assessment measured two factors: halving and fractional complement. Although there was variability in how strongly particular items loaded onto the associated factor, we find analytic utility in all items. For example, although items 3 and 4 (draw 3/5; draw 1 5/8) did not load onto fractional complement, these questions did provide essential information for how the student understood the shading when drawing area models. If a student used shading to represent the numerator (i.e., fractional quantity) in their drawings, but used the unshaded parts to interpret the fractional quantity, it suggests an unconventional understanding of the shading. It is precisely because of the disconnection between how students draw and interpret area models that these items would not load strongly onto fractional complement, but nevertheless provide important information about the students' understanding. Similarly, although item 5 (interpret 1/2) did not load as strongly onto factor 1 (halving) we believe that this item provides important insight. For example, it was only on this item on the Screener that Ryan's tendency to understand 1/2 as halving was evident. The interview demonstrated that Ryan did rely upon a halving understanding when he drew non-shaded halves and identified the partition line itself as a representation of 1/2. Therefore, although some items did not load strongly onto the two factors, we believe they provide important insight into the students' understanding.

Future Research

We acknowledge that this Screener only includes a small subset of ways in which students with dyscalculia may understand mathematics in different ways. It is possible that additional research into how these students represent these fraction quantities on the number line (Schneider & Siegler, 2010) or compare fraction magnitudes (Meert et al., 2009) would yield insight into their understanding of fraction quantity. The field needs to invest in more detailed studies of extreme cases to specifically identify the characteristics of this disability across a range of mathematics topics. This suggests a dramatic shift from a focus on identifying performance deficits in speed and accuracy, to a focus on identifying what students with dyscalculia are doing and how these understandings may be unconventional. Until then, leveraging these characteristics may enable the development of alternative identification approaches. For example, if dyscalculia impacts students' learning across all mathematics topics (e.g., Lewis & Lynn, 2018) it may be possible to selectively recruit students with unconventional fraction understandings and then explore how these students make sense of other topics, like algebra.

Implications for Research and Practice

The issue of accurate dyscalculia identification has far reaching consequences for research and practice. Current use of the low achievement criteria has resulted in heterogeneous groups of students erroneously labeled as dyscalculic. Studies of dyscalculia that rely on this problematic and imprecise proxy are often studying low mathematics achievement - often due to inequitable educational opportunities - in the name of dyscalculia. The unintended consequences of this widespread use of this insufficient operational definition has resulted in myriad studies arguing that students with dyscalculia simply lag behind their peers (e.g., Gonzalez & Espinel, 2002; Keeler & Swanson, 2001; Mabbott & Bisanz, 2008). Because low achievement is used as the sole criteria for dyscalculia classification, studies have argued that students with dyscalculia are simply delayed in their mathematical development, rather than qualitatively different (Geary & Hoard, 2005). The developmental lag theory suggests the same teaching methods should be effective and these students simply require additional time and exposure to standard instruction. Because this research is largely based on studies which have not employed a sufficient exclusionary definition to determine that the low achievement is due to a disability rather than social or environmental factors (Lewis & Fisher, 2016), we take issue with this theory and its resulting implications for instruction.

In our studies we contribute to the growing body of work that suggests that qualitative differences in performance may be a productive approach to differentiate students with dyscalculia from students with low achievement due to other factors (e.g., Desoete & Roeyers, 2005; Mazzocco et al., 2008; 2013; Mazzocco & Devlin 2008). This suggests that a "more of the same" instructional approach will not work for these learners, because they have difficulties that are qualitatively different than their peers. We argue that the unconventional understandings identified in the Screener and Interview impact a student's ability to access standard instruction and these students may require different kinds of instruction that takes these issues of access into account (Lewis, 2017). At the heart of both unconventional understandings is a tendency to understand representations of quantities as representations of action (e.g., taking or halving). Students who rely upon these kinds of qualitatively different unconventional understandings require alternative forms of instruction that acknowledge and build upon these students' unique resources (Lewis, 2017).

If used in practice, this Screener should just be used as a first step in a holistic evaluation of the student. All students may experience unconventional understandings when first learning how to use and translate between different mathematical representations (symbols, language, and pictorial; Viseu et al., 2021), so this Screener may not be effective with younger students first learning about fractions. For students with adequate opportunity to learn about fractions, persistent evidence of unconventional understandings may signify an issue of access. For students with suspected dyscalculia, multiple



assessments including observation, interview, and other nonstandard assessment are recommended to determine if the difficulties are due to dyscalculia or other factors (Mundia, 2017). These kinds of nonstandardized assessments help educators identify unconventional understandings, issues of access, and suggest how to design alternative accessible instruction for that student (e.g., Lewis, 2017).

Limitations

There are several limitations of the current study. First, this assessment was limited to exploring basic representation and interpretation of fraction quantities, which represent a narrow slice of fraction concepts and skills. Although some researchers might argue that the narrow topic domain is problematic because mathematics is componential in nature (Dowker, 2015), we argue that these unconventional fraction understandings are indicative of underlying number processing issues, representing quantities as actions, rather than objects (Sfard, 1991). We do not claim that the Screener captures the myriad ways in which dyscalculia may manifest, however, students who have been identified using this screener have had similar unconventional understandings when working with integers (Lewis et al., 2020) and algebra (Lewis et al., 2022), suggesting the utility of identifying these kinds of unconventional understandings even in a narrow topic domain. We do not propose the Screener to be a test for dyscalculia, instead these studies are intended to illustrate the potential utility of a general approach to drawing upon evidence of unconventional understandings identified in detailed analyses of extreme cases to design more sensitive screening tools.

A second limitation of this study is that in study 2 the dyscalculia criteria were assessed only for students who were attending a school for students with language-based learning disabilities. It is possible that the students' language-based learning disability did impact their understanding of mathematics. There is specific academic language associated with fractions (e.g., numerator, denominator; Bossé et al., 2019), and it is possible this created an additional barrier for students. We cannot fully address issues of comorbidity that this participant population raises. However, in other preliminary work, there is some evidence that the Screener works to identify collegeaged students with dyscalculia with no other learning disabilities (Lewis et al., 2020). Future work should consider whether this kind of screener has utility for identifying students without other learning disabilities in a general population of students.

Third, although we documented unconventional understandings in the case study students, it is an open question what kind of instruction would be necessary to support their understanding of fractions as quantities. Although research has demonstrated this kind of re-mediation with one of the adult students from the first case study (Lewis, 2017), more research is needed to determine if similar approaches would be effective for younger students.

One final limitation, is that due to the nature of the anonymous data collection for Study 1, we relied upon the teachers recording of test scores on the written assessments. These are the only data that were not double coded, and therefore, inadvertent errors could have been made. Because this was an ancillary point and not the main objective of the study, this potential for error in the data was not seen to be critical.

Conclusion

These studies established a proof-of-concept for designing a group administered screener by leveraging the qualitative differences identified in students with dyscalculia. This provides a novel approach to address the long-standing methodological issues facing the field with regards to identification and classification of students with dyscalculia. We believe that conceptualizing dyscalculia in terms of developmental difference rather than deficit has the potential to greatly impact both research and practice for students with dyscalculia. The screener identified students who understood standard tools for representing fractions (drawings, symbols) in ways that were unconventional and would render these standard mediational tools inaccessible. This suggests that instruction which relies on these standard representations would be inaccessible and that alternative more accessible instruction may need to be designed. Students who score high on this screener are worthy of further assessment to evaluate how to support their fractions learning and to determine if they have other issues of access across other topic domains.

'The terms "dyscalculia" and "mathematics learning disability" are used interchangeably in the field (Mazzocco, 2007). We use the former because this term is more commonly used internationally. We differentiate dyscalculia – which involves a difference in how the student processes numerical information – from students with mathematics learning difficulties who may have low achievement in mathematics due to a variety of social or environmental causes.

²Response-to-intervention approaches, which are sometimes used in schools to identify students who qualify for special education services, are not often used in research on dyscalculia because they lack specificity and methodological rigor. A small number of studies (2%, based on a systematic literature review; Lewis & Fisher, 2016) have used growth curve analysis to identify students who not only are low achieving, but also have slow growth, however this kind of Response-to-Intervention approach is not commonly used in the field.

³It is worth noting that this pathologizing of human variation can be thought of as problematic, and this delineation of humans into "normal" and "abnormal" has its origins in the eugenics movement (e.g., Davis, 2006). The point here is not to take a position on whether the category of dyscalculia is morally, ethically, practically, or politically appropriate, but to identify that when disability categories have been defined, it has often started with the close and careful clinical appraisal of individuals considered to be exceptional. In this study our goal is not to further pathologize human variation, but to better understand how cognitive differences may result in inaccessibility in mathematics. By improving identification approaches we hope to (a) enable students with this disability to advocate and obtain access to accommodations to address the inaccessible mathematics context and (b) avoid inappropriately labeling students with low mathematics achievement as disabled.

⁴Although the fractional complement for 3/4 is 1/4, we also classified instances where the student interpreted the fraction as unshaded/shaded (e.g., 1/3), because their answer suggested that the student was attending to the fractional complement (the one unshaded part) as the focal quantity.

References

- Armstrong, B. E., & Larson, C. N. (1995). Students' use of part-whole and direct comparison strategies for comparing partitioned rectangles. *Journal* for Research in Mathematics Education, 26, 2–19. doi:10.2307/749225
- American Psychiatric Association. (2013). Diagnostic and statistical manual of mental disorders (5th ed.). Arlington, VA: American Psychiatric Publishing.
- Berch, D. B. (2005). Making sense of number sense: implications for children with mathematical disabilities. *Journal of Learning Disabilities, 38*(4), 333–345. doi:10.1177/00222194050380040901
- Bossé, M. J., Bayaga, A., Fountain, C., Lynch-Davis, K., Preston, R., & Adu-Gyamfi, K. (2019). Fraction learners: Assessing understanding through language acquisition. International Electronic Journal of Elementary Education, 11(2), 113–124. Retrieved from https://www.iejee.com/index. php/IEJEE/article/view/649

- Butterworth, B. (2003). Dyscalculia screener: Highlighting children with specific learning difficulties in mathematics. London: NFER Nelson.
- Butterworth, B. (2005). The development of arithmetical abilities. Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry, 46(1), 3–18. doi:10.1111/j.1469-7610.2004.00374.x
- Compton, D. L., Fuchs, L. S., Fuchs, D., Lambert, W., & Hamlett, C. (2012). The Cognitive and academic profiles of reading and mathematics learning disabilities. *Journal of Learning Disabilities, 45*(1), 79–95. doi:10.1177/0022219410393012
- Davis, L. R. (2006). Constructing normalcy the bell curve, the novel, and the invention of the disabled body in the nineteenth century. In L. R. Davis (Ed.), *The Disability Studies Reader* (pp. 3–16). New York, NY: Routledge.
- Dehaene, S. (2011). The number sense: How the mind creates mathematics. New York: Oxford University Press.
- Desoete, A., & Roeyers, H. (2005). Cognitive skills in mathematical problem solving in Grade 3. *British Journal of Educational Psychology*, 75(1), 119–138. doi:10.1348/000709904X22287
- Dowker, A. (2015). Individual differences in arithmetical abilities: The componential nature of arithmetic. In R. Kadosh, & A. Dowker (Eds.). Oxford Handbook of Numerical Cognition. Oxford University Press.
- Duane, D. D. (1979). Toward a definition of dyslexia: A summary of views. *Bulletin of the Orton Society,* 29, 56–64. doi:10.1007/BF02653733
- Empson, S. B. (1999). Equal sharing and shared meaning: The development of fraction concepts in a firstgrade classroom. *Cognition and Instruction*, 17(3), 283–342.
- Fletcher, J. M., Lyon, G. R., Fuchs, L. S., & Barnes, M. A. (2007). Learning disabilities: From identification to intervention. New York: Guilford Press.
- Geary, D. C. (2004). Mathematics and learning disabilities. Journal of Learning Disabilities, 37(1), 4–15. doi:10.1177/00222194040370010201
- Geary, D. C., Hamson, C. O., & Hoard, M. K. (2000). Numerical and arithmetical cognition: A longitudinal study of process and concept deficits in children with learning disability. *Journal of Experimental Child Psychology*, 77(3), 236–263. doi:10.1006/jecp.2000.2561

261

iejee∽

- Geary, D. C., & Hoard, M. K. (2005). Learning disabilities in arithmetic and mathematics: Theoretical and empirical perspectives. In J. I. D. Campbell (Ed.), Handbook of mathematical cognition. (pp. 253–267). New York, NY US: Psychology Press.
- Gifford, S., & Rockliffe, F. (2012). Mathematics difficulties: Does one approach fit all? *Research in Mathematics Education*, 14(1), 1–15. doi:10.1080/ 14794802.2012.657436
- Gonzalez, J. E. J., & Espinel, A. I. G. (2002). Strategy choice in solving arithmetic word problems: Are there differences between students with learning disabilities, G-V poor performance, and typical achievement students? *Learning Disability Quarterly*, 25(2), 113–122.
- Gross-Tsur, V., Manor, O., & Shalev, R. S. (1996). Developmental dyscalculia: Prevalence and demographic features. Developmental Medicine & Child Neurology, 38(1), 25–33. doi:10.1111/j.1469-8749.1996.tb15029.x
- Hanich, L. B., Jordan, N. C., Kaplan, D., & Dick, J. (2001). Performance across different areas of mathematical cognition in children with learning difficulties. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, 93(3), 615–626. doi:10.1037/0022-0663.93.3.615
- Hunting, R. P., & Davis, G. E. (1991). Dimensions of young children's knowledge of the fraction of one half. In *Early Fraction Learning*. New York, NY: Springer Verlag.
- Keeler, M. L., & Swanson, H. L. (2001). Does strategy knowledge influence working memory in children with mathematical disabilities? *Journal of Learning Disabilities*, 34(5), 418–434. doi:10.1177/002221940103400504
- Knopik, V. S., Alarcón, M., & DeFries, J. C. (1997). Comorbidity of mathematics and reading deficits: Evidence for a genetic etiology. *Behavior Genetics*, 27(5), 447–453.
- Lange, K. W., Reichl, S., Lange, K. M., Tucha, L., & Tucha, O. (2010). The history of attention deficit hyperactivity disorder. *ADHD Attention Deficit and Hyperactivity Disorders*, 2(4), 241–255. doi:10.1007/s12402-010-0045-8
- Lewis, K. E. (2014). Difference not deficit: Reconceptualizing mathematical learning disabilities. *Journal for Research in Mathematics Education, 45*(3), pp. 351-396.

- Lewis, K. E. (2016). Beyond error patterns: A sociocultural view of fraction comparison error patterns in students with mathematical learning disabilities. *Learning Disability Quarterly 39*(4), 199-212. doi:10.1177/0731948716658063
- Lewis, K. E. (2017). Designing a bridging discourse: Remediation of a mathematical learning disability. *Journal of the Learning Sciences, 26*(2). 320-365. doi: 10.1080/10508406.2016.1256810
- Lewis, K. E. & Fisher, M. B. (2016). Taking stock of 40 years of research on mathematical learning disability: Methodological issues and future directions. Journal for Research in Mathematics Education, 47(4), 338-371. doi:10.5951/ jresematheduc.47.4.0338
- Lewis, K. E. & Lynn, D. L. (2018). Access through compensation: Emancipatory view of a mathematics learning disability. *Cognition & Instruction.*
- Lewis, K. E., Sweeney, G., Thompson, G. M., & Adler, R. (2020). Integer number sense and notation: A case study of a student with a mathematics learning disability. *Journal of Mathematical Behavior.* doi: 10.1016/j.jmathb.2020.100797
- Lewis, K. E., Sweeney, G., Thompson, G. M., Adler, R. M., & Alhamad, K. (2022). Dyscalculia in Algebra: A Case Study. Manuscript accepted with minor revisions.
- Lyon, G. R. (1995). Toward a definition of dyslexia. Annals of Dyslexia, 45, 3–27. doi:10.1007/BF02648210
- Lyon, G. R., Shaywitz, S. E., & Shaywitz, B. A. (2003). A definition of dyslexia. *Annals of Dyslexia*, 53, 1–14.
- Mabbott, D. J., & Bisanz, J. (2008). Computational skills, working memory, and conceptual knowledge in older children with mathematics learning disabilities. *Journal of Learning Disabilities, 41*(1), 15–28. doi:10.1177/0022219407311003
- Mazzocco, M. M. M. (2007). Defining and differentiating mathematical learning disabilities and difficulties. In D. B. Berch & M. M. M. Mazzocco (Eds.), Why is math so hard for some children? *The nature and origins of mathematical learning difficulties and disabilities.* (pp. 29–47). Baltimore, MD, US: Paul H Brookes Publishing.
- Mazzocco, M. M. M. (2009). Mathematical learning disability in girls with Turner syndrome: A challenge to defining MLD and its subtypes. Developmental Disabilities Research Reviews, 15(1), 35–44. doi:10.1002/ddrr.50
- Mazzocco, M. M. M., & Devlin, K. T. (2008). Parts and "holes": Gaps in rational number sense among children with vs. without mathematical learning disabilities. *Developmental Science*, *11*(5), 681– 691. doi:10.1111/j.1467-7687.2008.00717.x
- Mazzocco, M. M. M., Devlin, K. T., & McKenney, S. J. (2008). Is it a fact? Timed arithmetic performance of children with mathematical learning disabilities (MLD) varies as a function of how MLD is defined. *Developmental Neuropsychology, 33*(3), 318– 344. doi:10.1080/87565640801982403
- Mazzocco, M. M. M., & Myers, G. F. (2003). Complexities in identifying and defining mathematics learning disability in the primary school-age years. *Annals of Dyslexia*, *53*, 218–253. doi:10.1007/ s11881-003-0011-7
- Mazzocco, M. M. M., Myers, G. F., Lewis, K. E., Hanich, L. B., & Murphy, M. M. (2013). Limited knowledge of fraction representations differentiates middle school students with mathematics learning disability (dyscalculia) versus low mathematics achievement. Journal of Experimental Child Psychology, 115(2), 371–387. doi:10.1016/j. jecp.2013.01.005
- Meert, G., Grégoire, J., & Noël, M.-P. (2009). Rational numbers: Componential versus holistic representation of fractions in a magnitude comparison task. *The Quarterly Journal of Experimental Psychology*, 62(8), 1598–1616. https://doi.org/10.1080/17470210802511162
- Mejias, S., Grégoire, J., & Noël, M.-P. (2012). Numerical estimation in adults with and without developmental dyscalculia. *Learning and Individual Differences*, 22(1), 164–170. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.lindif.2011.09.013
- Messenger, C., Emerson, J., & Bird, R. (2007). Dyscalculia in Harrow. *Mathematics Teaching Incorporating Micromath*, (204), 37–39.
- Mundia, L. (2017). The assessment of math learning difficulties in a primary grade-4 child with high support needs: Mixed methods approach. International Electronic Journal of Elementary Education, 4(2), 347–366. Retrieved from https:// www.iejee.com/index.php/IEJEE/article/ view/203
- Mussolin, C., Mejias, S., & Noël, M.-P. (2010). Symbolic and nonsymbolic number comparison in children with and without dyscalculia. *Cognition*, 115(1), 10–25. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. cognition.2009.10.006

- National Governors Association Center for Best Practices & Council of Chief State School Officers. (2010). Common Core State Standards for Mathematics. Washington, DC: Author. Retrieved from http://www.corestandards.org/ assets/CCSSI_Math%20Standards.pdf
- Ni, Y. (2001). Semantic domains of rational numbers and the acquisition of fraction equivalence. *Contemporary Educational Psychology, 26*(3), 400–417. doi:10.1006/ceps.2000.1072
- Price, G. R., & Ansari, D. (2013). Dyscalculia: Characteristics, causes, and treatments. *Numeracy: Advancing Education in Quantitative Literacy, 6*(1), 1–16. doi:10.5038/1936-4660.6.1.2
- Schneider, M., & Siegler, R. S. (2010). Representations of the magnitudes of fractions. *Journal of Experimental Psychology: Human Perception and Performance, 36*(5), 1227-1238. doi:10.1037/ a0018170
- Schrank, F. A., Mather, N., & McGrew, K. S. (2014). Woodcock-Johnson IV Tests of Achievement. Rolling Meadows, IL: Riverside.
- Sfard, A. (1991). On the dual nature of mathematical conceptions: reflections on processes and objects as different sides of the same coin. *Educational Studies in Mathematics, 22*, 1–36. doi:10.1007/BF00s302715
- Shalev, R. S. (2007). Prevalence of developmental dyscalculia. In D. B. Berch & M. M. M. Mazzocco (Eds.), Why is math so hard for some children? The nature and origins of mathematical learning difficulties and disabilities (pp. 49–60). Baltimore, MD: Paul H. Brookes.
- Steffe, L. P. (2010). The partitioning and fraction schemes. In L. P. Steffe & J. Olive (Eds.), *Children's Fractional Knowledge* (pp. 315-340). New York, NY: Springer
- Verhoeff, B. (2013). Autism in flux: A history of the concept from Leo Kanner to DSM-5. *History of Psychiatry,* 24(4), 442–458. doi:10.1177/0957154X13500584
- Viseu, F., Pires, A. L., Menezes, L., & Costa, A. M. (2021). Semiotic representations in the learning of rational numbers by 2nd grade Portuguese students. International Electronic Journal of Elementary Education, 13(5), 611–624. Retrieved from https://www.iejee.com/index.php/IEJEE/ article/view/1453

iejee∻

- Vygotsky, L. S. (1981). The genesis of higher mental functions. In J. V. Wertsch (Ed.), *The Concept* of Activity in Soviet Psychology (pp. 144–188). Armonk, NY: M. E. Sharpe, Inc.,.
- Vygotsky, L. S. (1929/1993). Introduction: Fundamentals problems of defectology. In R. W. Rieber & A. S. Carton (Eds.), The collected works of L. S. Vygotsky, Volume 2: The fundamentals of defectology. London, NY: Plenum Press.
- Wilkins, J. L. M., & Norton, A. (2011). The splitting loope. Journal for Research in Mathematics Education, 42(4), 386–416.
- Wilson, A. J., Andrewes, S. G., Struthers, H., Rowe, V. M., Bogdanovic, R., & Waldie, K. E. (2015). Dyscalculia and dyslexia in adults: Cognitive bases of comorbidity. *Learning & Individual Differences*, 37, 118–132. doi:10.1016/j.lindif.2014.11.017
- Wolff, S. (2004). The history of autism. European Child & Adolescent Psychiatry, 13(4), 201–208. doi:10.1007/s00787-004-0363-5

Appendix A

Questions and scoring criteria for the Screener

	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •			
#	Question	Correctness	Unconventional Points	Not Unconventional
1	Draw a picture of $\frac{1}{2}$	1 point for a canonical drawing or representa- tion of ½ (i.e., area mod- el, number line, decimal, percent, or semicircle)	1 unconventional point for a drawing of a shape partitioned into two parts but without shad- ing or labeling of either part.	A drawing of a shape partitioned into two with one of the parts labeled "½"
2	Draw another way to show $\frac{1}{2}$	(same as above)	(same as above)	(same as above)
3	Draw a picture of $\frac{3}{5}$	1 point for a canonical representation of 3/5 (e.g., area model, num- ber line, or discrete set).	1 unconventional point for an area model or discrete set drawing of 2/5 (i.e., 3 out of 5 parts unshaded).	Partitioning issues, because students have difficulty accurately partitioning into fifths.
4	Draw a picture of $1\frac{5}{8}$	1 point for a canonical representation of 1 5/8 (e.g., area model, num- ber line, or discrete set).	1 unconventional point for a representation where the whole is not shaded or labeled.	A drawing where the wholes are different sizes.
5	Circle all the pictures that you think show $\frac{1}{2}$? (correct answers circled be- low)	1 point for each correctly circled canonical rep- resentation of 1/2 (see circled answers) -1 point for each incor- rect answer.	1 unconventional point for circling the halved circle with no shading.	
6	Which is more $\frac{\overline{1}}{6}$ or $\frac{1}{8}$? (you can draw pictures to help you) ⁸ Explain your answer:	1 point for correct answer (1/6) (explanations are used to disambiguate student answer, not required)	1 unconventional point for incorrect answer (1/8) with an explanation and/or drawing that focuses on the unshaded amount (e.g., more left in the 1/8 drawing).	A written answer that states that 1/8 is bigger than 1/6 because 8 is bigger than 6.
7	Which is more $\frac{2}{8}$ or $\frac{5}{8}$? Explain your answer:	1 point for correct answer (5/8) (explanations are used to disambiguate student answer, not required)	1 unconventional point for an incorrect answer (2/8) with an explanation and/or drawing that focuses on the fractional complement (e.g., 6/8 unshaded, 3/8 unshad- ed).	Answer of 2/8 with no explanation or draw- ing.



8	Lisa drew this picture.	1 point for correct answer (4/5). 1 point for correct answer (8/10 or 4/5).	1 unconventional point for answers where the numerator is the number of parts not shaded (e.g., 1/5 or 1/4). 1 unconventional point for answers where the	Answers where student has miscounted the number of pieces, (e.g., 5/6) Answers where student has miscounted the
	What fraction does this drawing show now?		numerator is the number of parts not shaded (e.g., 2/10, 2/8, 1/5 or 1/4).	number of pieces, (e.g., 10/12).
10	Which is bigger? (circle your answer) Explain your answer: (A) (C) They are equal (c) dapted from Armstrong & Larson, 1995)	1 point for correct answer (A) (explanations are used to disambiguate student answer, not required)	1 unconventional point for selecting B with an explanation focusing on the number "left" or unshaded amount.	An incorrect answer (B or C) with either no explanation or an ex- planation that suggests miscounting, (e.g., "C because 3/5=3/5")
11	(adapted from Armstrong & Larson, 1995)	1 point for correct answer (A) (explanations are used to disambiguate student answer, not required)	1 unconventional point for selecting B with an explanation focusing on the number "left" or unshaded amount.	An incorrect answer (B or C) with either no explanation or an ex- planation that suggests miscounting, (e.g., "C because 3/5=3/5")
12	Solve the problem $\frac{1}{2} + \frac{1}{4} = using$ pictures.	1 point for correct answer (3/4). Student not re- quired to draw pictures.	1 unconventional point for (a) answers that include a drawing of ½ without shading or (b) an answer of 2/4 (un- shaded/shaded) with canonical area models of ½ and ¼.	An incorrect answer of 1/6 or 2/6 are not con- sidered unconventional by themselves.
Glob	What fraction does this picture show?	1 point for correct answer (e.g., 8/10 or 4/5).	1 unconventional point for an answers that determine the numera- tor based on the missing pieces (e.g., 2/10, 2/8, 1/5, 1/10, 1/8).	An incorrect answer in which the student has miscounted (e.g., 7/10 or 9/10).
dent	got an unconventional point for that problem		na complement (e.g., interpre	1119 2/ 0 03 1/ 0/ 1118 SIU-

Appendix B

Background Interview Questions

Academic Background:

- What is your favorite subject in school?
- What do you like about it?
- What is your least favorite subject?
- What don't you like about it?
- What do you think about math? What do you like about it? What don't you like about it?

Nature of the student's difficulty:

- What are you working on in math right now?
- Can you give me an example?
- What about learning and/or doing math was hard for you? Can you give an example?
- What about learning and/or doing math was easy for you? Can you give an example?

Effort:

- Do you get a lot of homework in math?
- When do you do your homework?
- Do you tend to do all your homework and turn it in?

Resources Questions:

- If you get stuck on a problem, what do you do?
- Who do you ask for help, if you need it?

Language Fluency:

- What language do you tend to speak at home?



This page is intentionally left blank. www.iejee.com



Elementary Students' Exploration of the Structure of a Word Problem Using Representations

Ji-Eun Lee^a, Sunghwan Hwang^{b,*}

Received	: 11 October 2021
Revised	: 13 December 2021
Accepted	: 28 january 2022
DOI	: 10.26822/iejee.2022.243

^aJi-Eun Lee, Department of Teacher Development and Educational Studies, Oakland University, Michigan, USA E-mail: lee2345@oakland.edu ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0003-2246-6082

b:**Corresponding author:** Sunghwan Hwang, Department of Elementary Mathematics Education, Seoul National University of Education, Seoul, South Korea E-mail: ihwang413@gmail.com ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0001-8212-6368

Abstract

Word problems are frequently used in school mathematics to offer students the opportunity to explore mathematical relationships and structure. However, previous studies have reported that word problems are misused or abused in ways that overlook the original intent of exploring mathematical structure and relationship. This study aims to share a series of a small group of third-grade students' explorations while debating the mathematical relationships in solving a word problem with representations over several days. Although the exploration took longer than planned, it was worthwhile. It offered students a space to express confusion, showcase their knowledge, test conjectures, and imagine alternative contexts. Ultimately, these explorations helped students recognize multiple relationships within the context of specific problems while bringing their attention to realworld related applications. The retrospective analysis of class episodes offers insight into learning opportunities to support students in exploring mathematical structure and relationships while discussing and debating the word problem context.

Keywords:

Additive and Multiplicative Relationships, Classroom Culture, Elementary Education, Schematic Representation, Structure, Word Problems

Introduction

Understanding and generalizing mathematical relationships and structures in learning mathematics are critical (Davydov, 1990; Mason, 2003; Sierpinska, 1994; Thompson, 2011). The ability to "look closely to discern a pattern or structure" is an essential skill that mathematics learners should develop (National Governors Association Center for Best Practices & Council of Chief State School Officers, 2010, p. 8). Also, "the detection and exploitation of structural relationships" is considered an essential mathematics component (Greer & Harel, 1998, p. 22).

Word problems are frequently used in school mathematics to offer students the opportunity to explore mathematical relationships and structure. However, studies have reported that students face varying challenges and difficulties in handling world problems (Verschaffel et al., 2020). Researchers discussed situations in which word problems are



Copyright © www.iejee.com ISSN: **1307-9298**

© 2022 Published by KURA Education & Publishing. This is an open access article under the CC BY-NC- ND license. (https://creativecommons.org/ licenses/by/4.0/)

iejee∽

misused or abused, resulting in blocking the intended results of mathematical exploration (e.g., Mason, 2001; Verschaffel et al., 2000). In particular, studies reported that many students tend to dive into calculations by grabbing given numbers and using known procedures and operations or rely on keywords, rather than analyzing the structure of the problem as a means to solve the problem (Littlefield & Reiser, 1993; Savard & Polotskaia, 2017; Stigler et al., 1990; Verschaffel et al., 2000). Additionally, students generally produce one answer in the form of a numerical symbol and seem unwilling to bring anything further into the problemsolving process. Students also believe that there is only one correct answer or one correct process for finding a solution for a word problem. These two tendencies often keep students from paying attention to the context of the word problem, while these students generally have difficulty with problem-solving (Schwieger, 1999).

Educators employ various approaches to help students pay attention to and analyze the mathematical structure of a problem. For example, students are often encouraged to represent or model the relationships in ways that allow them to manipulate the quantities and reveal the structure, supporting their discovery of the required arithmetic operation. Some researchers supported schematicbased instruction, claiming that schematic diagrams better serve students (e.g., Terwel et al., 2009). Several studies highlighted a conceptual correlation between schemas and problem-solving (e.g., Jitendra & Star, 2011; Steele & Johanning, 2004; van Garderen et al., 2013). Other researchers offered activities that help students discern different word problem story grammar (e.g., Xin, 2012).

Previously, mathematics educators focused on teaching predefined schematic representations based on cognitive psychology (Fagnant & Vlassis, 2013). They asked students to memorize several predefined representations to solve certain types of problems, and students were expected to develop an ability to categorize problems based on the representations used (Schoenfeld, 1992). However, with increased attention to sociocultural perspective (Cobb & Hodge, 2011) and mathematical process (National Council of Teachers of Mathematics [NCTM], 2014), today's mathematics educators are encouraged to provide students with opportunities to examine mathematical structures of problems and represent them through student-oriented investigations (Fagnant & Vlassis, 2013). For example, NCTM (2014) suggests to "allow students to select and discuss their choices to represent the problem situations" (p. 28). When students gain authority in their mathematics investigation, they can make sense of connections between representations, understanding central mathematical ideas, and experiencing authentic mathematical problemsolving processes. Teachers should encourage students to engage in mathematical discussions about using and understanding schematic representation to improve students' problem-solving abilities in word problems.

In short, despite the many possible supporting tools and approaches, "what seems to matter most is not the apparatus itself, but how it is used" (Mason, 2018, p.332). Good tools and approaches to real-world problems, such as the aforementioned ones, can be (and often are) incorrectly presented through a teacher-led, topdown presentation rather than as an apparatus for student-centered exploration. When students have more opportunities to play with, be curious about, and explore word problems by changing the context and numerical parameters, it can be more enjoyable for them to explore structural relationships in the context of a word problem (Mason, 2018).

This study shares a series of explorations undertaken by a small group of third-grade students over several days. Using schematic representations and real-world examples, this group discussed the mathematical relationships involved in the following story problem: "A father is 32 years old, and his son is 4 times younger than him. How old will they be in 4 years?" The purpose of this study is to show the students' exploration process through three vignettes while providing interpretational space for readers. In this retrospective analysis of teaching episodes, this study focuses on the following questions: (a) What types of confusion and curiosity did the students exhibit while using schematic representations to identify the additive and multiplicative relationships? (b) How did the students make sense of the mathematical relationships underlying schematic representations? (c) What kind of classroom culture should be established to support student reasoning and justification?

Literature Review

Problem Structure

Although the term "structure" has been widely used in mathematics education without clear definitions, researchers consider knowledge about structure as an awareness of a network of local and general relationships (Venkat et al., 2019). Venkat et al. (2019) noted that emerging structures involving analyzing, forming, and seeing local relationships can be observed when young students analyze and distinguish local relationships, ultimately allowing them to identify mathematical structures with more general mathematical relationships and properties. For young mathematics students, exploring the different potential structures embedded in additive and multiplicative situations is a critical pathway for developing students' understanding and ability to operate within these structures flexibly (Mason, 2018).

Typically, curriculum using word problems includes multiple structures within additive and multiplicative situations. It is common that students make additive errors in multiplicative missing-value word problems and multiplicative errors in additive missing-value word problems.

Researchers highlighted that an important difference between additive and multiplicative relationships is the nature of invariance (Behr & Harel, 1990; Degrande et al., 2019). In other words, quantities are linked additively in the additive structure, and the actual difference between quantities remains invariant. In contrast, the ratio (e.g., relative difference) of quantities linked multiplicatively (e.g., linked through multiplication and division), what is invariant is the ratio between quantities.

When considering the word problem at hand, we can consider several structures.

A father is 32 years old, and his son is 4 times younger than him. How old will they be in 4 years?

First, the given relation ("4 times younger") supports students in multiplicative reasoning. Thus, the son's current age is 8 because 32 divided by 4 is 8. Second, the question turns students to additive reasoning. After finding the son's age, students can find missing values ("in 4 years") through different strategies. As the examples below show, 4 years are added to the current ages of father and son:

> Father's age in 4 years: 32 + 4 = 36Son's age in 4 years: 8 + 4 = 12

Alternatively, noting the actual difference between the current ages of father and son, 24, the final missing value is identified as follows:

> The difference between the current ages of father and son: 32 - 8 = 24Father's age in 4 years: 32 + 4 = 36Son's age in 4 years: 36 - 24 = 12

Thus, the situation can be explained differently depending on the relationships students recognize.

Representing the Problem Structure

Researchers noted that students have difficulties in understanding structures and analyzing quantitative relationships of word problems (Mason, 2018). Several researchers highlighted the importance of visualizing and representing the problem contexts to support students' attention and analyze the structure and relationships underlying a problem. Therefore, in mathematics curricula and programs, it is prominent to include various representations of a problem to elicit the structure and relationships within it. For example, materials used in the Math Recovery Program (e.g., Wright et al., 2006) frequently incorporate five or 10 frames to help students' early numeracy knowledge by illustrating the structure of numbers and the place value concept. In the Singapore curriculum, various models, such as bar models, support students' deeper understanding in solving word problems (Kaur, 2019; Ng & Lee, 2005, 2009).

More explicit use of models in elementary mathematics curriculum can be found in Davydov's curriculum (Davydov et al., 1999), where the critical role of symbols and models is emphasized. In the latter curriculum, students manipulate real objects and graphic models such as line segments and schematics to represent implicit and explicit structural relationships. As they progress, the use of concrete objects and graphic models decreases, and the use of symbolic formulas increases. For instance, physical objects or graphic models of a part-whole relationship help students initially see all involved quantities and their connection. Later, students can formulate algebraic equations for this mathematical relationship (Lee, 2002; Schmittau, 2005). Several studies reported the effectiveness of using various tools to represent and visualize relationships between quantities when solving word problems (Kaur, 2019; Ng & Lee, 2005, 2009; Schmittau, 2005).

Word Problem and Schematic Representation

Mathematics educators highlighted the importance of word problems in learning mathematics (NCTM, 2000; van Garderen et al., 2013; Vula et al., 2017). Word problems refer to problems that are "typically composed of a mathematics structure embedded in a more or less realistic context" (Depaepe et al., 2010, p. 154). Word problems help students construct mathematical representations and understand mathematical relationships and structures. They help them explore the relationship between reality and abstract mathematical concepts and operations (Jitendra, 2019). Studies showed that students usually go through problem-representation and problemsolution phases to solve word problems (Depaepe et al., 2010; Jitendra, 2019). In the problem-representation phase, students comprehend the problem and construct representations (or models) to illustrate the problem situation clearly. However, students work through the constructed representations in the problem-solution phase and interpret and evaluate the outcome.

In a well-known classification scheme for representation types, Lesh et al. (1987) emphasized flexibility and variability in meaningful use of representations among contextual, visual, verbal, physical, and schematic (or symbolic) representations. The visual representation retains most of the detailed information of the original contexts and clearly



represents concrete visualization of objects to help students understand the problem contexts (Hegarty & Kozhevnikov, 1999; Viseu et al., 2021). However, schematic representations abstractly represent a structural relationship of mathematical elements in a problem. As schematic representations are "meaningbased representations" (Terwel et al., 2009, p. 27), they discard unimportant information and select mathematically important relationships and structures used in the problem-solving process. Therefore, students are expected to convert verbal information into symbolic expressions, such as line, diagram, and shapes, and use them to construct arithmetic operations during the problem representation phase. Some studies reported that mathematics educators often introduced predefined schematic representations and asked students to memorize those representations to solve word problems (Fagnant & Vlassis, 2013). However, findings of some studies revealed that solving word problems with representations does not always increase students' performance (Diezmann & English, 2001; Terwel et al., 2009; Verschaffel et al., 2020). For example, Terwel et al. (2009) examined the effect of teacher-provided representations on solving word problems with fifthgrade students and reported minimal improvement in student problem-solving abilities. However, their counterpart group, which was asked to construct representations through collaboration, showed considerable improvement. As the reasons for these different outcomes, the researchers explained that the collaboration allowed students to improve their understanding of problem structures and enhance students' capabilities to generate new problem-solving strategies. Similarly, Lehrer et al. (2000) examined elementary school students and found that studentgenerated representations were more beneficial for developing their conceptual competence than using teacher-sanctioned representations. However, these findings did not reveal that teachers should not teach schematic representations to their students; instead, it means that teachers should first give students opportunities to learn and use predefined representations. Teachers should then allow students to construct their schematic representation based on their understanding paired with thoughtful discussion and analysis among classmates (Diezmann & English, 2001; Lehrer et al., 2000).

Previous studies have largely adopted quantitative research methods to examine the effect of employing schematic representations on students' word problem-solving abilities. Thus, limited qualitative information on what types of confusion and curiosity is exhibited by students when using schematic representations. We also lack understanding of how students make sense of mathematical relationships underlying schematic representations, and there is little guidance on what types or aspects of classroom culture should be established to best support students as they learn word problems. Therefore, further studies can be conducted to examine students' exploration of mathematical structures of word problems with representations.

Methods

Context and Participants

The class episodes were taken from a three-year teaching experiment conducted in a private school in the US (Lee, 2002). The first author taught a cohort of seven students using the first three years of elementary mathematics curriculum developed by Davydov and his colleagues (Davydov et al., 1999). There were two male students and five female students. For five students, this private school was their first formal education setting, and two students had some public school experience. There were three or four mathematics classes per week, and each class session lasted approximately 50-60 minutes. The curriculum consists of a series of problems. Students were accustomed to engaging in an in-depth discussion (or debate) on a small number of problems each session.

The class was in the third year of the experiment when discussing the word problem that this study discusses. Prior to this discussion, the students were accustomed to using literal variables, while they had the freedom to refer to known or unknown quantities using some tools such as question marks, blanks, underlines, or verbal descriptors. These students were also accustomed to problems that were impossible to solve due to insufficient or contradictory information. Such problems aimed to facilitate the students' justification and reasoning process. The students called them trap problems (Lee, 2007). The students were also familiar with using various representations such as line segments and schematic representations. Students used self-invented schematic representations at times, but they usually used mutually agreed-upon representations. Figure 1 shows some examples. As shown, students were encouraged to relate various relationships by analyzing the structure of the given schematic representations.

When the class episodes in the following section occurred, the students had already studied additive and multiplicative relationships and analyzed various contexts (word problems). In previous experiences, the problem contained only one relationship — either the additive or multiplicative relationship. Thus, the invariance of difference or ratio was maintained. The discussion presented in this study happened when students needed to consider both additive and multiplicative relationships in the same context.

Data Sources and Data Analysis

The primary data sources of the study were classroom discourse and field notes that the first author documented after each class session, describing interactions between the students, the teacher, and among students. For this study, the authors focused on the three days of class vignettes related to the discussion on the given word problem. A descriptive case study design (Yin, 2003) was used to examine student challenges during word-problem solving, and how students resolved those challenges through a series of small group discussions.

A case study examined a few cases of a phenomenon in a real context (Creswell & Poth, 2016). As individual cases are strongly connected in space and time, it is important to examine their context. A descriptive case study clearly describes a phenomenon and focuses on tracing "the sequence of interpersonal events over time (and describing) a subculture of it" (Yin, 2003, p. 4). For example, if researchers investigate the development of students' interactions over time, they can examine student participation and discourse, as well as their teachers' roles and discourse, to get a complete picture of the classroom environments.

The second author had an unbiased third-party role. As the first author was a teacher and thus directly participated in the classroom interactions, the second author also independently examined the raw data. Then, the two authors collaborated during several online meetings to compare and discuss the interpretation of the raw data at hand.

Figure 1

Examples of Schematic Representations Students Used

Schematic Representation	Example	e	Related symbolic representations					
	 L	_	x = b + c					
Line segment for a part-			p + c = x					
whole relationship			x - p = c					
	X		x - c = p					
	x	:	x = a + b					
Schematic for a part-whole		\backslash	a + b = x					
relationship	a	ъ	x - a = p					
	$\mathbf{x} = \mathbf{a} + \mathbf{b}$	ь	x - p = a					
	Morgan is 10 years old. Jamie is How old is .	2 years older than Morgar Jamie?	ר. ז.					
			10 + 2 = ?					
	Morgan's age	Jamie's age	? - 2 = 10					
			? - 10 = 2					
Schematic for the additive	10 by 2	?						
relationship	Moran is 10 years old.							
	younger than Morgan. F	10 0 0						
	Morgan's age	Jamie's age	10 - 2 = ?					
			$10 - \frac{1}{2} - \frac{1}{2}$					
	10 by 2	?	2 - 10					
	Morgan is 10 years old. Jamie is	2 times older than Morgar	 ۲.					
	How old is .	Jamie?						
	Morgan's age	Jamie's age	10 × 2 = ?					
			? ÷ 2 = 10 2 :10 = 2					
	10 2 time	→ ?	$i \neq 10 = 2$					
Schematics for the multi-		•						
plicative relationship	Moraan is 10 years old Jamie is 2 times vounger than							
12santo relationanip	Morgan. How old is Jamie?							
			10 ÷ 2 = ?					
	Morgan's age	Jamie's age	? × 2 = 10					
	10 4 2 time	es ?	2 × ? = 10					
	10 2 time	25 ?	2 ~ : = 10					

273



This process helped ensure the credibility of this study and provided the two authors the opportunity to retrospectively analyze key learning instances that occurred during the process (Yackel, 2001) from insider and outsider perspectives. More specifically, we took the following steps: (a) independently review classroom discourse and descriptive field notes and identify what important elements and moments, (b) compare each other's elements and moments, (c) jointly identify the most salient themes, and (d) juxtapose the data with interpretations based on extant literature. In short, we allowed the analysis to emerge from our understanding and interpretations of the events unfolding on the data, instead of approaching the data with a predetermined coding scheme. The reliability of the analysis is not obtained by the coincidence of interpretations among us. Instead, we directly presented classroom discourse to increase the external validity and transparency of the study (Creswell & Poth, 2016).

Descriptions of Class Episodes

The following three vignettes taken from the first author's field notes show the students' confusion regarding the use of schematic representations, differentiation between additive and multiplicative relationships and the critical moments in which the students chronologically shifted their attention. The class episodes also show how students make sense of the mathematical relationships underlying schematic representations. In the teaching episodes, the teacher's role was minimal and focused only on facilitating the discussion and recording (or helping record) students' discussions in visual forms. All students' names are pseudonyms.

Vignette 1

"A father is 32 years old, and his son is 4 times younger than the father. How old will they be in 4 years?"

To solve this question, the student first determined the known (father's age now) and unknown quantities (son's age now, father's age in 4 years, and son's age in 4 years) and the relationships between given quantities. Based on that, the students drew the following schematic representation to help class discussion (see Figure 2). Students used descriptors for the quantities instead of literal variables in the schematic representations. In students' terms, the father's age in 4 years was noted as "father will be" and son's age in 4 years as "son will be." Unknown quantities were noted using question marks. Students noted the additive relationship between quantities "by" and multiplicative relationship "times."

Figure 2

Initial Schematic Representation



Using the information provided, students were able to find the values for all unknown quantities, as illustrated in Figure 2.

- [Father now]: 32 years old
- [Son now × 4]: 32, [Son now]: 32 ÷ 4 = 8
- [Father will be]: 32 + 4 = 36
- [Son will be]: 8 + 4 = 12

Meanwhile, the students found the values of all unknown quantities and completed the problem. However, one student, Jordan, started talking about the relationship between Father will be (father's age in 4 years) and Son will be (son's age in 4 years), noting that they did not show the relationship between these two quantities.

Jordan: "Father (will be) is 4 times older than his son (will be)."

Chris: "The problem did not ask for that relationship."

Jordan: "However, we know that the relationship between the father's age and the son's age stays the same."

Although Chris resisted to do extra work (not due to any mathematical reason), students agreed that they could put "4 times" in the schematic representation between the father's age and son's age in 4 years (Figure 3).

Figure 3

Examining the Unasked Relationship



When completing the problem, students realized that something was wrong in the schematic representation because the father will be in 4 years (36) was not 4 times greater than the son will be in 4 years (12). At this point, Chris again suggested deleting "4 times" between the father's and son's ages in 4 years. Chris believed that we were not responsible for explaining the relationship between father will be and son will be by deleting the connection between them.

Other students disagreed with Chris, stated that the relationship would still exist even after it was deleted. Then, they concluded that this was a trap problem due to the contradictory information. Chris also agreed that it was a trap problem because the relationship between the father's age and the son's age should stay the same in 4 years. However, he continued to argue that there was no need to talk about this issue as the question did not ask about this relationship.

Vignette 2

The discussion began with a review of previous day's conclusions as to why this problem was a trap:

The relationship between the father's age and the son's age should remain the same even after 4 years. The father is always 4 times older than the son. However, here, 36 divided by 12 is 3, not 4. It does not make sense. So, it is a trap.

While all students agreed on this conclusion made in the session, one student, Morgan, changed her mind. Morgan stated, "I changed my mind. I think it is not a trap." When asked to explain, Morgan redrew the previous schematic representation as an attempt to disconnect father (will be) from son (will be), as depicted in Figure 4.

Figure 4

Morgan's First Attempt to Change the Shape of the Schematic Representation



Morgan tried to justify her argument by changing the shape of the schematic representation, believing that

father will be and son will be cannot be connected in this situation. This attempt was more likely to support Chris' argument in Vignette 1. While Chris argued that we did not need to find that relationship in the problem, Morgan tried to show that it was not possible to find the relationship by changing the shape of the schematic.

> Morgan: "We cannot connect father (will be) and son (will be) now, so we cannot say that it is a trap."

> Chris: "But we can still figure out the relationship between father will be and son will be, and it should be the same as the relationship 4 years ago."

Morgan: "We don't need it."

Chris: "We don't need it, but we can do it. (Chris connected father will be and son will be and noted the relationship as "4 times" as illustrated in Figure 5).

Figure 5

Peers' Reaction to Morgan's First Attempt



Morgan, then drew another schematic on the board, as illustrated in Figure 6.

Figure 6

Morgan's Second Attempt to Change the Shape of the Schematic Representation



Morgan: "Now, we cannot connect father (will be) and son (will be)."

Jamie: "Still, we can connect them, and we can write '4 times' there" (she added a line between father will be and son will be, as shown in Figure 7)

Figure 7

Peers' Reaction to Morgan's Second Attempt



The students rejected Morgan's conjecture that the shape of schematic representation would make a difference. However, they could not find why the



relationship between father will be and son will be were not 4 times bigger or smaller. Thus, this continued to be a trap problem.

Vignette 3

In this session, a student suggested taking a different example. Alex tried another example using Morgan's age and the age of an adult in the classroom. We drew a schematic on the board along with Alex's explanation.

> Alex: "Morgan, how old are you?" Morgan: "11." Alex: "Mrs. L., how old are you?" Mrs. L.: "32."

At this moment, the teacher asked the students how we could write this relationship in the schematic. The students answered easily (by 21), and it was recorded in the schematic (Figure 8).

Figure 8

Alex's New Example



Alex: "Morgan, how old will you be in 4 years?" Morgan: "15."

Alex: "How old will Mrs. L be in 4 years?"

Morgan: "36."

Alex: "OK. What is the age difference between you and Mrs. L in 4 years?"

Morgan: "21."

(Again, students wrote 'by 21' in the schematics.)

Alex: "See, the age difference did not change." (Figure 9)

Morgan: "Yes, but we don't need to figure that out."

Figure 9

Alex's New Example: Expanded Version



Although Alex's explanation was good and the students used the phrase "age difference," they were unable to connect the different explanations for this problem and the original problem regarding the ages of father and son in 4 years. At this point, the teacher encouraged the students to think about an additional problem in a similar context.

Teacher: "Alex's explanation was very interesting. Can we make another example? Can you use Fran's age and Mrs. L's baby's age this time?" (They all knew that Fran was 10 years old, and Mrs. L's daughter was two years old.) What is the relationship between Fran now and Mrs. L's daughter now?"

Interestingly, this time, some students said, "by 8," and some of them said "5 times." The teacher wrote down both relations in the schematic (Figure 10).

Figure 10

Teacher's Variation Problem



Teacher: "Let's think about their ages in two years."

Students: "Fran will be 12, and Baby will be 4."

(The teacher put the numbers in the blanks as illustrated in Figure 11).

Figure 11

Teacher's Variation Problem: Expanded Version



Teacher: "Can you tell me the relationship between Fran will be, and Baby will be?

Students: "It will be the same."

(The teacher put both – "by 8" and "5 times" – in the schematic as illustrated in Figure 12).

Figure 12

Teacher's Expanded Version with Additive and Multiplicative Relationships Noted



Jamie: "Wait a minute. 12 minus 4 is 8, but 12 divided by 4 is 3, not 5..."

Chris: "It is another trap!"

(But this time, nobody agreed with Chris).

Jordan: "No, it is not a trap."

Students talked about this situation for a while. Eventually, they concluded that the age difference was the same, but it was not true for the times relationship. They returned to the original problem. Students said, "The age difference of 24 is the same every year, but the "times" relationship is not like that.

Interpretations of Class Episodes

This section revisits each vignette and comments on several key points by juxtaposing the descriptive data from class episodes with our interpretations based on what we learned from other studies.

Comments on Vignette 1: Smooth Beginning, Doing Unasked Work, and a Trap!

Initially, the solution process was smooth. Examining the given multiplicative relationship between the father's age (now) and son's age (now), students identified the son's age (will be). Students then noted the additive relationships between current ages and ages in 4 years, which should have a 4-year difference. Students' recognition of these relationships resulted in incorrect answers. Jordan's proposal to further investigate the relationship between the father's and the son's ages in 4 years completely changed the way of the discussion. Two aspects were notable in terms of students' attitudes toward problem-solving. First, students had discussions on doing unasked work. Although there was some resistance to doing extra work, there was a consensus that they could do it. Rather than using the "keyword method" or adopting "number grabbing" approach (e.g., Littlefield & Reiser, 1993), being curious about unasked questions helped focus more on the structure of the problem context. Second, although there was no valid conclusion, the students acknowledged the possibility that the problem may have incomplete or contradictory information. In the end, it could not be solved (i.e., a trap problem). These two aspects show different attitudes toward problem-solving from what Schwieger (1999) points out as reasons for students' difficulties with problem-solving: (a) unwillingness to bring anything additional to the problem-solving process other than one numerical, symbolic answer and (b) belief of a singular solution and method for problem-solving.

While students showed desirable attitudes toward problem-solving, this session ended with an incorrect mathematical conclusion. The entire group agreed upon the erroneous conclusion that the multiplicative relationship ("times" relationship in students' words) between the father's and son's ages would remain the same in 4 years. Two aspects are noteworthy. First, the students were unable to identify the additive relationship between the father's age (now) and son's age (now) bound by the given multiplicative relationship between these two quantities.

Second, the students seemed to overgeneralize the invariance of relationships. In previous experiences, the students only examined problems involving the additive or multiplicative relationships; thus, the invariance of difference or ratio was preserved. In the problem context reported in this study, the students had to think about both additive and multiplicative relationships. Perhaps, their past learning experiences in techniques and language patterns triggered this overgeneralized conclusion (Mason, 2003). What happened in this vignette is evidence of students' unstable understanding of multiple relationships in one context.

Comments on Vignette 2: False Attention to the Shape of the Schematic Representations

In this vignette, Morgan attempted to prove that the problem was not a trap problem because there should be no relationship between the father's age and the son's age in 4 years. In Vignette 1, students' discussion was about "we don't need to do it" vs. "we still can figure it out." In this vignette, Morgan tried to explain that it was not possible to find the relationship between ages in 4 years by changing the shape of the schematic representations. Morgan attempted to separate these two quantities as much as possible, thinking that students could not "connect" them in the representations, and thus there should be no relationship. Other students' reactions to Morgan's idea (i.e., students were able to connect two quantities, regardless of the shapes Morgan created) eventually persuaded Morgan. Still, the idea that the problem itself was a trap remained.

Morgan's inaccurate attention to the shape of the schematic representations revealed the students' potential confusion, which had not been surfaced before. At the same time, the overall discussion in Vignette 2 showed the flexibility of the students in using schematic representations. Ng and Lee (2009) reported in their study that some students seem to treat the schematic models as an algorithm. However, it was not an algorithm learned by rote; rather, it was a problem-solving heuristic that required students to reflect on accurately depicting the information presented in word problems. Similarly, in this vignette, Morgan's false attention provided an opportunity to demonstrate students' cognitive flexibility in using schematic representations.

Comments on Vignette 3: Reconstructing the Problem

Noting the importance of distinguishing between additive and multiplicative situations, Mason (2018) suggested that encouraging students to make connections or develop problems with given structural relations would be an important area for further exploration. Students' discussion in Vignette 3 appeared to align with this suggestion. Alex's attempt to restructure the problem using different quantities helped students attend to the additive relationship. Alex focused on the difference between the ages because it was not immediately feasible to find the multiplicative relationship between the selected two quantities (32 and 11). At this point, the teacher intentionally suggested two quantities (10 and 2) so that the students could identify both additive and multiplicative relationships. Alex's and the teacher's attempts resonate with the notion of variation in structuring sense-making regarding tasks (Watson & Mason, 2006). Both aimed to expose the target mathematical structure by strategically varying some features of the problem while keeping other features. Reconstructing the schematic representations using these quantities (i.e., strategic variation) promoted students' focus of attention and encouraged them to notice what was invariant in this context. The students' willingness to reconstruct the context with the teacher's purposeful support was helpful.

Discussion and Implications

The story problem used in this article can be quickly solved using several steps of analysis and calculation. However, exploring this word problem with schematic representations took an unexpected path, resulting in a much longer exploration than expected. Some may say that this is a failure of lesson planning and its enactment. Others may question whether it was worth spending a long time discussing only one problem. While admitting that the presented class episodes in this study were atypical in terms of the duration of the discussion, we saw the value of allowing such an atypical learning process to occur.

Regarding the mathematical content, the students' lengthy investigation was fueled by their initial confusion and curiosity about the additive and multiplicative relationships and the related invariant and variant relationships. Considering the importance of constructing multiplicative reasoning for students' learning of mathematics throughout the middle grades and beyond (Zwanch & Wilkins, 2021), this was a timely opportunity for students to think about different relationships among quantities. Although it took longer than planned, it was worthwhile because it offered students a space to express their confusion, demonstrate their knowledge, test conjectures, construct a similar but different problem context, and eventually recognize multiple relationships within the particular problem context and general contexts. Additionally, the exploration revealed students' unexamined assumptions about the use of schematic representations.

We particularly noted that there were several instances where students themselves exhibited intellectual perturbations (Harel et al., 2014) or cognitive conflicts. Without such student-generated perturbations and conflicts, the proposed problem might have ended up as a computational problem. What if Jordan did not ask to find the unasked question in Vignette 1? What if Morgan did not pay her false attention to the shape of the schematic representations in Vignette 2? What if Alex did not suggest restructuring the problem using different examples? What if the teacher did not provide strategic variation in the quantities to shift students' attention? Such unexpected questions helped the students focus on the structures and relationships rather than just performing calculations.

Consistent with previous studies (e.g., Lehrer et al., 2000; Terwel et al., 2009), the findings of this study revealed that students could resolve their confusion through collaboration. While the teacher did not ask students to use a particular schematic representation, they constructed and reconstructed the representations through group discussion to reveal the difference between the father's and son's ages concerning additive and multiplicative relationships. Therefore, students could identify important mathematical elements in additive and multiplicative word problems and explain structural relationship of these problems using schematic representations. These findings revealed that teachers might provide students with mathematical tools to support their investigation, reasoning, and justification.

These findings also highlighted the teachers' roles in solving complex word problems with representations. Using mathematical tools, such as representations, alone could not guarantee students' mathematical learning (Lehrer et al., 2000). As Mason (2018) claimed "what seems to matter most is not the apparatus itself," (p. 332) but how teachers and students use them. If the apparatus is not used properly, its use might lead to rote learning. Therefore, teachers should be cautious when using schematic representations in mathematics classrooms. For example, as shown in this study, teachers could first teach their student types of schematic representations that they could use and explain the meanings of individual representations. Next, teachers could provide challenging problems and ask students to justify their reasoning by presenting additional questions. These processes might arouse students' curiosity and help them manipulate the quantities to reveal the mathematical structure of the problem.

As such, teachers should create a mathematics learning environment that allows students to investigate, reason, and justify (Depaepe et al., 2010; NCTM, 2000). As active investigators, teachers should believe in their students' mathematical abilities and refrain from transmitting mathematical knowledge and algorithms (NCTM, 2014). When teachers consider their students as passive listeners, students are unlikely to present unasked questions and investigate them. Moreover, teachers should respect students' authority in learning mathematics and create a classroom culture where all students' answers are respected (Cobb & Hodge, 2011). While some students gave incorrect answers in this study, most students did not criticize their ideas, and the teacher did not directly correct them. Instead, the students attempted to justify their arguments using representations and discussion, while the teacher supported their argumentation. Therefore, mathematics educators should be concerned with their classroom culture, particularly whether it facilitates or hinders students' understanding of mathematical relationships and structures in learning mathematics (Davydov, 1990; Mason, 2003; Zwanch & Wilkins, 2021).

The study has some limitations. Given that this study examined a small group of students in a single classroom, the findings of the study could not be generalized to other contexts. Therefore, studies with larger samples might yield more generalizable results. However, we hope that these classroom episodes give teachers and teacher educators ideas to explore more optimal learning environments for students to raise awareness about the mathematical structure and relationships in solving word problems.

References

- Behr, M., & Harel, G. (1990). Understanding the multiplicative structure. In G. Booker, P. Cobb, & T. N. de Merldicutti (Eds.), Proceedings of the 14th Conference of the International Group for the Psychology of Mathematics Education Volume 3 (pp. 27–34). México: Consejo Nacional de Ciencia y Tecnología, Gobierno del Estado de Morelos.
- Cobb, P., & Hodge, L. L. (2011). Culture, identity, and equity in the mathematics classroom. In E. Yackel, K. Gravemeijer, & A. Sfard (Eds.), *A journey in mathematics education research* (pp. 179– 195). Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-90-481-9729-3_11
- Creswell, J. W., & Poth, C. N. (2016). Qualitative inquiry and research design: Choosing among five approaches. Sage publications.

- Davydov, V. V. (1990). Types of generalization in instruction: Logical and psychological problems in the structuring of school curricula, Soviet studies in mathematics education. Volume 2. National Council of Teachers of Mathematics. (Originally published in 1972)
- Davydov, V. V., Gorbov, S. F., Mikulina, G. G., & Savel'eva, O. V. (1999). *Mathematics: Class 1.* Unpublished manuscript. State University of New York.
- Degrande, T., Verschaffel, L., & Van Dooren, W. (2019). To add or to multiply? An investigation of the role of preference in children's solutions of word problems. *Learning and Instruction*, *61*, 60–71. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.learninstruc.2019.01.002
- Depaepe, F., De Corte, E., & Verschaffel, L. (2010). Teachers' approaches towards word problem solving: Elaborating or restricting the problem context. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, 26(2), 152–160. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tate.2009.03.016
- Diezmann, C. M., & English, L. D. (2001). Promoting the use of diagrams as tools for thinking. In A. A. Cuoco & F. R. Curcio (Eds.), The roles of representation in school mathematics: 2001 yearbook (pp. 77–89). National Council of Teachers of Mathematics.
- Fagnant,A.,&Vlassis,J.(2013).Schematicrepresentations in arithmetical problem solving: Analysis of their impact on grade 4 students. *Educational Studies in Mathematics*, *84*(1), 149–168. https:// doi.org/10.1007/s10649-013-9476-4
- Greer, B., & Harel, G. (1998). The role of isomorphisms in mathematical cognition. The Journal of Mathematical Behavior, 17, 5–24. https://doi. org/10.1016/s0732-3123(99)80058-3
- Harel, G., Fuller, E., & Soto, O. D. (2014). DNR-based instruction in mathematics: Determinants of a DNR expert's teaching. In Y. Li., E. Silver, & S. Li (Eds.), Transforming mathematics instruction: Multiple approaches and practices (pp. 413– 437). Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-04993-9_23
- Hegarty, M., & Kozhevnikov, M. (1999). Types of visualspatial representations and mathematical problem solving. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, 91(4), 684–689. https://doi. org/10.1037/0022-0663.91.4.684
- Jitendra, A. K. (2019). Using schema-based instruction to improve students' mathematical word problem solving performance. In A. Fritz, V. G. Haase, & R. Pekka (Eds.), The international handbook of mathematical learning difficulties (pp. 595–609). Springer.

279

January 2022, Volume 14, Issue 3, 269-281



- Jitendra, A. K., & Star, J. R. (2011). Meeting the needs of students with learning disabilities in inclusive mathematics classrooms: The role of schemabased instruction on mathematical problemsolving. *Theory Into Practice*, *50*(1), 12–19.
- Kaur, B. (2019). The why, what and how of the "model" method: A tool for representing and visualising relationships when solving whole number arithmetic word problems. *ZDM: International Journal on Mathematics Education*, *51*, 151–168. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11858-018-1000-y
- Lee, J. (2002). An analysis of difficulties encountered in teaching Davydov's mathematics curriculum to students in a US setting and measures found to be effective in addressing them. Publication No. 3051878 [Doctoral dissertation, State University of New York at Binghamton]. ProQuest Dissertations Publishing.
- Lee, J. (2007). Context in mathematics learning: Problems and possibilities. *Teaching Children Mathematics*, 14(1), 40–44.
- Lehrer, R., Schauble, L., Carpenter, S., & Penner, D. (2000). The interrelated development of inscriptions and conceptual understanding. In P. Cobb, E. Yackel, & K. McClain (Eds.), Symbolizing and communicating in mathematics classrooms: Perspectives on discourse, tools, and instructional design (pp. 325–360). Lawrence Erlbaum.
- Lesh, R., Post, T. R., & Behr, M. (1987). Representations and translations among representations in mathematics learning and problem solving. In C. Janiver (Ed.), *Problems of representations in the teaching and learning of mathematics* (pp. 33–40). Lawrence Erlbaum.
- Littlefield, J., & Reiser, J. J. (1993). Semantic features of similarity and children's strategies for identifying relevant information in mathematical story problems. *Cognition and Instruction*, *11*, 133–188. https://doi.org/10.1207/s1532690xci1102_2
- Mason, J. (2001). On the use and abuse of word problems for moving from arithmetic to algebra. In H. Chick, K. Stacey, J. Vincent & J. Vincent (Eds.), The future of the teaching and learning of algebra (pp. 430–437). Proceedings of the 12th ICMI study conference, University of Melbourne, Melbourne.
- Mason, J. (2003). Structure of attention in the learning of mathematics. In J. Novotná (Ed.), Proceedings, international symposium on elementary mathematics teaching (pp. 9–16), Charles University, Prague.

- Mason, J. (2018). Structuring structural awareness: A commentary on Chap. 13. In M. G. B. Bussi & X.
 H. Sun (Eds.), Building the foundation: Whole numbers in the primary grades (pp. 325–340).
 Springer Open. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-63555-2_14
- National Council of Teachers of Mathematics. (2000). Principles and standards for teaching mathematics.
- National Council of Teachers of Mathematics. (2014). Principles to actions: Ensuring mathematical success for all.
- National Governors Association Center for Best Practices & Council of Chief State School Officers. (2010). Common core state standards for mathematics.
- Ng, S. F., & Lee, K. (2005). How primary five pupils use the model method to solve word problems. *The Mathematics Educator, 9*, 60–83.
- Ng, S. F., & Lee, K. (2009). The model method: Singapore children's tool for representing and solving algebraic word problems. *Journal for Research in Mathematics Education*, 40, 282–313. https:// doi.org/10.5951/jresematheduc.40.3.0282
- Savard, A., & Polotskaia, E. (2017). Who's wrong? Tasks fostering understanding of mathematical relationships in word problems in elementary students. ZDM: International Journal on Mathematics Education, 49, 823–833. https:// doi.org/10.1007/s11858-017-0865-5
- Schmittau, J. (2005). The development of algebraic thinking: A Vygotskian perspective. ZDM: International Journal on Mathematics Education, 37(1), 16–22. https://doi.org/10.1007/ bf02655893
- Schoenfeld, A. H. (1992). Learning to think mathematically: Problem solving, metacognition and sense-making in mathematics. In D. A. Grouws (Ed.), Handbook of research on mathematics learning and teaching (pp.334–370). Macmillan. https://doi. org/10.1177/002205741619600202
- Schwieger, R. (1999). Teaching elementary school mathematics: A problem solving approach. Wadsworth Publishing.
- Sierpinska, A. (1994). Understanding in mathematics. Falmer. https://doi.org/10.4324/9780203454183
- Steele, D. F., & Johanning, D. I. (2004). A schematictheoretic view of problem solving and development of algebraic thinking. *Educational Studies in Mathematics*, 57(1), 65–90.

280

- Stigler, J. W., Lee, S. Y., & Stevenson, H. W. (1990). Mathematical knowledge of Japanese, Chinese, and American elementary school children. National Council of Teachers of Mathematics.
- Terwel, J., van Oers, B., van Dijk, I., & van den Eeden, P. (2009). Are representations to be provided or generated in primary mathematics education? Effects on transfer. *Educational Research and Evaluation*, 15(1), 25–44. https://doi. org/10.1080/13803610802481265
- Thompson, P. W. (2011). Quantitative reasoning and mathematical modeling. In L. L. Hatfield, S. Chamberlain, & S. Belbase (Eds.), New perspectives and directions for collaborative research in mathematics education, WISDOMe Monographs Volume 1 (pp. 33–57). Laramie: University of Wyoming.
- van Garderen, D., Scheuermann, A., & Jackson, C. (2013). Examining how students with diverse abilities use diagrams to solve mathematics word problems. *Learning Disability Quarterly, 36*(3), 145–160. https://doi.org/10.1177/0731948712438558
- Venkat, H., Askew, M., Watson, A., & Mason, J. (2019). Architecture of mathematical structure. For the Learning of Mathematics, 39(1), 13–17.
- Verschaffel, L., Greer, B., & De Corte, E. (2000). Making sense of word problems. Swets & Zeitlinger.
- Verschaffel, L., Schukajlow, S., Star, J., & Van Dooren, W. (2020). Word problems in mathematics education: A survey. ZDM: International Journal on Mathematics Education, 52, 1–16. https://doi. org/10.1007/s11858-020-01130-4
- Viseu, F., Pires, A. L., Menezes, L., & Costa, A. M. (2021). Semiotic representations in the learning of rational numbers by 2nd grade Portuguese students. International Electronic Journal of Elementary Education, 13(5), 611-624. https://doi. org/10.26822/iejee.2021.216
- Vula, E., Avdyli, R., Berisha, V., Saqipi, B., & Elezi, S. (2017). The impact of metacognitive strategies and self-regulating processes of solving math word problems. International Electronic Journal of Elementary Education, 10(1), 49-59. https://doi. org/10.26822/iejee.2017131886
- Watson, A., & Mason, J. (2006). Seeing an exercise as a single mathematical object: Using variation to structure sense-making. *Mathematical Thinking and Learning*, 8(2), 91–111. https://doi.org/10.1207/ s15327833mt10802_1

- Wright, R. J., Martland, J., Stafford, A. K., & Stanger, G. (2006). Teaching Number: Advancing children's skills & strategies (2nd ed.). Sage Publications.
- Xin, Y. P. (2012). Conceptual model-based problem solving: Teach students with learning difficulties to solve math problems. Sense Publications. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-94-6209-104-7
- Yackel, E. (2001). Explanation, justification and argumentation in mathematics classrooms. In van den Heuvel-Panhuizen (Ed.), Proceedings of the conference of the international group for the psychology of mathematics education, 25th, Volume 1 (pp. 9 – 24). Freudenthal Institute.
- Yin, R. K. (2003). Case study research: Design and methods (3rd ed.). Sage Publication. https://doi. org/10.3138/cjpe.30.1.108
- Zwanch, K., & Wilkins, J. L. M. (2021). Releasing the conceptual spring to construct multiplicative reasoning. *Educational Studies in Mathematics*, 106, 151–170. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10649-020-09999-4



This page is intentionally left blank. www.iejee.com

Investigation of the Relationship between Academic Competencies and Social Information Processing of 60–72 Month-Old Children

Fatma Betül Şenol*

Received	: 11 October 2021
Revised	: 23 December 2021
Accepted	: 28 January 2022
DOI	: 10.26822/iejee.2022.244

Correpondance Details: Fatma Betül Şenol, Department of Gifted Education, Afyon Kocatepe University, Afyonkarahisar, Turkey E-mail: fbetululu@aku.edu.tr

ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-4844-4968

Abstract

Starting from the preschool period, children need to grow up as individuals with high academic skills, academic enablers and respond positively to their social situations. Academic skills and academic enablers together constitute academic competence. The positive reaction of children to the problems they face constitutes social information processing. This study aimed to examine the relationship between the academic competencies of 60-72-monthold children and their social information processing. The study was designed with the relational survey method. The study group consisted of 132 children aged 60-72 months with normal development who attend preschool education. The data collection tools of the study are as follows: Personal Information Form, The Social Information Processing Interview–Preschool Version, and Teacher Rating Scales of Early Academic Competence. Spearman's rankorder correlation test was used to evaluate the relationship between the scales. The findings of the study revealed that there is a relationship between the interpretation of cues and response decision, which are subdimensions of the social information processing model, academic skills (numeracy, early literacy, thinking skills, and comprehension) and academic enablers (social-emotional competence, approaches to learning, and communication).

Keywords:

Academic Skills, Academic Enablers, Preschool Children, Social Information Processing

Introduction

Nowadays, in order for children to be successful and happy in their adulthood, it is necessary to raise children having high academic success, develop social skills, and respond positively to the problem situations they encounter, starting from the preschool period. Academic achievement is possible through the combination of academic skills and academic enablers toward acquiring academic skills, that is, by providing academic competence. Social information processing mechanism, which is responsible for the processing of new social information, forms the basis of the social situations that children encounter in their daily



Copyright © www.iejee.com ISSN: **1307-9298**

© 2022 Published by KURA Education & Publishing. This is an open access article under the OC BY- NC- ND license. (https://creativecommons. org/licenses/by/4.0/)



lives. Children's academic competencies and social information processing develop together.

Academic competence is the belief that children can perform the necessary actions for an academic task or activity (Duchesne & Larose, 2018; Niemiec & Ryan, 2009). The concept of competence, which plays a key role in achieving academic success, forms the basis of personal and environmental factors (Anderman & Patrick, 2012). The concept of academic competence consists of academic skills and academic enablers. Academic skills include numeracy, early literacy, thinking, and comprehension skills. Acquiring academic skills from the preschool period is important because it increases children's readiness for school and academic achievement in the following years (Reid et al., 2014). In addition, considering children constantly need such skills in their daily lives, they should be supported from the preschool period.

Mathematics skills are an important predictor of academic success (Cohrssen & Niklas, 2019). Mathematics skills make significant contributions to thinking and reasoning skills (Knowles, 2009). According to Stipek et al. (2001), mathematics is expressed as 'a static body of knowledge that includes a set of rules and procedures applied to give a single correct answer'. However, the development of early mathematics skills in the preschool period is the understanding of mathematical rules and procedures through various activities such as games and drama (Stipek, 2013). Early mathematical skills gained in this way include understanding mathematical symbols, relationships, comparisons (Wakabayashi et al., 2020), numbering, relations, and arithmetic operations (National Research Council, 2009). Early math skills are also referred to as early numeracy skills in the literature. Broadly examined, early numeracy skills include understanding and manipulating both symbolic and non-symbolic numbers (Raghubar & Barnes, 2017).

Symbolic number skills are associated with the development of counting skills and the development of numeracy skills. Early symbolic number skills include counting sequence, numerical meanings of numbers, and the last number indicates the number of objects in the group when counting a group of objects (Gobel et al., 2014; Merkley & Ansari, 2016). Studies have concluded that the acquisition of early symbolic number skills in the preschool period significantly affects mathematics achievement in the first grade of primary school (Gobel et al., 2014; Jordan et al., 2007).

Non-symbolic number skills include numerical representations, relationships and comparisons without symbols (Raghubar & Barnes, 2017). Early non-symbolic number skills include adding and subtracting with three-dimensional objects and pictures, comparing the concept of quantity (such as telling which sequence is more), and making oneto-one matching (Leibovich & Ansari, 2016; Bisanz et al., 2005). Acquiring non-symbolic number skills is the basis of early numeracy skills. Studies have shown that non-symbolic number skills affect the continuity of subsequent mathematics performance (Leibovich & Ansari, 2016; Purpura & Logan, 2015). Early literacy is the acquisition of knowledge, skills, and attitudes, which are the prerequisites for children to learn how to read and write. Mathematical skills acquired in preschool period, mathematics knowledge in primary school period, and early literacy skills form the basis of literacy skills (Sonnenschein et al., 2021). As children's interactions with the environment increase, their critical and creative thinking skills increase, and children interpret, analyze, and evaluate what they live and learn based on their experiences (Pasquinelli et al., 2021). Comprehension is one of the basic academic skills that progress with children's basic language skills. Children with developed comprehension skills should better analyze and make sense of their academic skills (Kargın et al., 2017a).

Mathematical skills acquired in pre-school period constitute the basis of mathematics knowledge and early literacy skills in primary school period (Sonnenschein et al., 2021). In this direction, early literacy is the acquisition of knowledge, skills, and attitudes, which are the prerequisites for children to learn how to read and write, which are the prerequisites that children should acquire before learning to read and write. Early literacy skills are classified as verbal language, alphabet and letter knowledge, phonological awareness and print awareness (Elliott & Olliff, 2008; Kargin et al., 2017b).

As children's interactions with the environment increase, their critical and creative thinking skills increase, and children interpret, analyze, and evaluate what they live and learn based on their experiences (Pasquinelli et al., 2021). Critical and creative thinking skills are considered within the scope of high-level thinking skills. These skills are accepted as one of the lifelong learning processes. The acquisition of these skills from the pre-school period increases the developmental levels of children (Nachiappan, et al. 2019; Wojciehowski & Ernst, 2018). Comprehension is one of the basic academic skills that progress with children's basic language skills. Children with developed comprehension skills should better analyze and make sense of their academic skills (Kargın et al., 2017a).

Early academic enablers consist of learning approaches, social and emotional competence, fine motor skills, gross motor skills, and communication skills. Academic enablers were associated with academic skills, and it has been stated that children with positive attitudes toward academic achievement had high academic skills (Reid et al., 2014). Approaches to learning are the behaviors of children during acquiring academic skills (Bulotsky-Shearer et al., 2011).

When children's social-emotional competencies and communication skills are high, they have fewer problems in the classroom and can focus on academic skills. Therefore, children with high social-emotional competence and communication skills have a positive attitude toward acquiring academic skills (Denham & Bassett, 2020). Fine and motor skills are also effective on academic enablers, as they are related to children reaching sufficient maturity to perform academic skills (Cameron et al., 2016). The fact that children have high academic enablers ensures that they are more advanced in academic skills and that children's academic competence is high. Children with high academic competence behave determinedly in the educational environment, approach social situations more positively, and are highly motivated. Children with low academic competence are stressed in the educational environment, act reluctantly, and have low motivation (Schunk & Pajares, 2016). These explanations show that non-cognitive factors also focused on academic competence (Anthony & DiPerna, 2018; Duckworth & Yeager, 2015).

A framework including academic skills and behaviors, academic enablers, and social skills has been developed to define non-cognitive factors (Farrington et al., 2012). Children with higher academic competence respond positively to social situations they encounter (Konold & Pianta, 2005). In this direction, it is thought that there is a relationship between academic competence and the social information processing that explains children's responses, and the social information processing model is included.

The social information processing model relates beliefs, emotions, attributions, and responses (Larkin et al., 2013). According to this cyclical model, the formation of a behavioral response consists of a six-step cognitive process (Crick & Dodge, 1994). Individuals encode and interpret social cues in the first two steps before a response occurs in the face of social situations, they develop solutions for the situation they encounter with the clues they encode in the third step, they search for the appropriate behavioral response from their memories in the fourth step, they decide on the appropriate response in the fifth step and evaluate their responses in the sixth step (Zajenkowska et al., 2021; Ziv & Elizarov, 2020). Social information processing is linked to behaviors deemed appropriate by society (Mayeux & Cillessen, 2003). A positive reaction to the situations one encounters is socially acceptable behavior. Cognitive processes should be developed for the development of socially accepted and nonaggressive behaviors in the preschool period (Bierman et al., 2009). Because children who react positively are accepted by their peers, and their relationship with their teachers and peers develops. Thus, children's commitment to school increases, they are more motivated to learn what is taught at school, have a positive attitude toward learning, and increase their academic success increases (Konold & Pianta, 2005).

The importance given to children's growing up as adults who respond positively to the social problems they encounter has begun to increase (Senol & Metin, 2021). Bierman et al. (2009) found that vocabulary, intelligence scores, participation levels, academic knowledge, and skills of the children who showed responses and behaviors that were not accepted by society were low. Studies showed that the academic competencies of children who have developed social competence in the society they live in have better academic competencies (Backer-Grøndahl et al., 2019; Franco et al., 2017; Ziv, 2013). In this direction, there may be a relationship between social information processing, which is emphasized to be effective on social skills and social competence, and academic competence. Responding to socially accepted behaviors within the scope of social information processing could lead to classroom harmony and more effective participation in activities. Thus, while contributing to forming a positive attitude toward learning, having negative responses creates a risk profile for academic competence.

It is thought that positive responses and behaviors accepted by society are associated with high social information processing and affect the development of academic competence. This effect also emerges from the preschool period. In this direction, the study aimed to examine the relationship between the social information processing of 60–72-month-old children and their academic competencies.

For this purpose, the study seeks answers to the following research questions:

- What are the social information processing and academic competence levels of 60–72-monthold children?
- Is there a relationship between social information processing and academic competence of 60–72-month-old children?

Method

Research Design

The study was designed with the relational screening model, one of the quantitative research methods. In relational screening models, the relationship between two variables is examined without any intervention (Büyüköztürk et al., 2016). This study was designed through a relational screening method as the



relationship between social information processing and academic competence was examined.

Study Group

The study group consists of 132 60–72-month-old children with normal development who attended kindergarten and nursery schools in the spring semester of the 2020–2021 academic year.

Table 1

Demographics of Children Included in the Study

Demographics			Ν		%		
	Girl		70	53.03			
Gender	Воу		62	46.97			
	Total		132	100			
	First child		35		26.51		
	Second child		43	32.58			
Children level	Third child		44	33.33			
	Fourth child		10	7.58			
	Total		132	100			
		Ν	/lothers	Fathers			
		N	%	Ν	%		
	Second	28	21.21	12	9.09		
Education level	High	37	28.03	40	30.30		
	University	67	50.76	80	60.61		
	Total	132	100	132	100		
	Unemployed	47	35.61	3	2.27		
	Civil servants	33	25.0	58	43.94		
Occupation	Workers	40	30.30	42	31.82		
	Self-employed	12	9.09	29	21.97		
	Total	132	100	132	100		

The demographic characteristics of the children in the study group show that 53.03% of the children are girls, and 46.97% are boys. When the birth order of the children was examined, it was seen that 26.51% were the first, 32.58% were the second, 33.33% were the third, and 7.58% were the fourth. About 21% of the children's mothers are secondary school graduates, 28.03% are high school graduates, and 50.76% are university graduates. Approximately 9% of their fathers were secondary school graduates, 30.30% are high school graduates, and 60.61% are university graduates. Twenty-five percent of mothers are civil servants, 30.30% are workers, 9.09% are self-employed, and 35.61% are unemployed. Almost half of the fathers (43.94%) are civil servants, 31.82% are workers, 21.97% are self-employed, and %2.27 are unemployed.

Data Collection Tools

Personal Information Form, Teacher Rating Scales of Early Academic Competence (TRS-EAC) and The

Social Information Processing Interview–Preschool Version (SIPI-P) were used as data collection tools.

Personal Information Form

The form consists of questions about the children's gender, their ages, the number of siblings, the educational status of the parents, their profession, age, and income status of the family.

Teacher Rating Scales of Early Academic Competence (TRS-EAC)

TRS-EAC was developed by Reid et al. (2014) to measure the early academic competence of 38–70-month-old children, and it was adapted into Turkish by Senol and Turan (2019). TRS-EAC consists of a combination of the following two subscales: Early Academic Skills (EAS) and Early Academic Enablers (EAE). The subscales consist of 35 and 46 items, respectively. The Early Academic Skills subscale consists of the following subdimensions: "Creative Thinking (CRT), Critical (CLT) Thinking Skills, Numeracy (N), Early Literacy (EA), Comprehension (C)." Early Academic Enablers subscale consists of the following subdimensions: "Approaches to Learning (AL), Social and Emotional Competence (SEC), Fine Motor Skills (FM), Gross Motor Skills (GM), and Communication (C)." Each statement about academic competence in the scale is scored as significantly below age expectations (1), below age expectations (2), compatible with age expectations (3), above age expectations (4), and significantly above age expectations (5). From the Early Academic Skills Scale, participants scored a minimum of 35 and a maximum of 175; participants obtained the lowest score of 46 and the highest score of 230 from the Early Academic Enablers Scale. The Cronbach alpha internal consistency coefficients of the Early Academic Skills Scale were found to be .98 and ranged from .94 to .97 for its subdimensions. The Cronbach's alpha internal consistency coefficients of the Early Academic Enablers Scale were found to be.98 and ranged from .89 to .97 for its subdimensions (Reid et al., 2014). In this study, the Cronbach's alpha internal consistency coefficient of the Early Academic Skills Scale was .96, and its subdimensions ranged from .97 to .98. The Cronbach alpha internal consistency coefficients of the Early Academic Enablers Scale were found to be .92 and ranged from .96 to .99 for its subdimensions.

The Social Information Processing Interview-Preschool Version (SIPI-P)

The social information processing interview-preschool version (SIPI-P) was developed by Ziv and Sorongon (2011) to obtain information about children's social information processing, and it was adapted into

Turkish by Şenol and Metin (2019).

The test consists of four stories. The first and third stories are about a child who is offended by a peer, while the second and fourth stories are about a child trying to participate in the game of his two playing peers. The test has separate forms for girls and boys. These forms include parallel pictures and the same stories. The stories were read to the children one-onone by the researcher in a quiet setting, and children's answers to the questions about the story were written on the answer form. SIPI-P has three subdimensions Scores from SIPI-P are effective in predicting children's social behavior. The three subdimensions are interpretation of cues, response construction, and response decision. It was observed that the internal consistency coefficient of SIPI-P was .76 for the interpretation of cues sub-subdimension, .78 for the response construction subdimension, and .87 for the response decision subdimension (Ziv & Sorongon, 2011). The internal consistency coefficients calculated in this study were .70, .74, and .76, respectively.

Data Collection

Approval was obtained from the parents by interviewing the principals of the kindergartens to be implemented. Children whose parents gave consent were informed about the application, and children who volunteered were included in the study. Data were collected from children aged 60–72 months who received preschool education in the fall semester of the 2020–2021 academic year.

SIPI-P data were collected through reading stories and asking questions to children. The answers given by the children were written on the answer form. Data were collected through individual interviews with the children. The administration of the test took approximately 20–25 minutes for each child. Teachers filled out the TRS-EAC for the children one by one. It took approximately 20 minutes to complete the scale for each child.

Analysis of Data

Percentage and frequency of demographic information; continuous data were presented as mean, standard deviation, median, maximum, and minimum. The normal distribution properties of continuous data were evaluated using the Kolmogorov-Smirnov test, and the findings of the analysis revealed that it did not fit the normal distribution. Spearman's rank-order correlation test was used to evaluate the relationship between scales. Significance level in the study was set at p < .05.

Results

In this section, first, descriptive analysis of children's scores from the Teacher Rating Scales of Early Academic Competence (TRS-EAC) and The Social Information Processing Interview–Preschool Version (SIPI-P) and the analysis of the relationship between the two scales were discussed.

The mean scores of the children from the Academic Skills Sub-Scale were "numeracy skills (M = 18.11, SD = 3.49), early literacy (M = 18.27, SD = 3.90), creative

Table 2

The Mean Scores of the Children in TRS-EAC and SIPI-P

Scales Subdimensic		Subdimensions	Mean	Median	SD	Min.	Max.
		Numeracy	18.11	19.00	3.49	10.00	25.00
	<u>s</u>	Early literacy	18.27	20.00	3.90	10.00	40.00
0	o ski	Creative thinking	28.93	31.00	5.50	16.00	40.00
	lemi	Critical thinking	36.39	38.00	6.68	20.00	50.00
	Joac	Comprehension	25.65	28.00	4.69	14.00	35.00
	4	Total	127.36	128.50	23.32	70.00	175.00
TRS-EA		Approaches to learning	53.87	55.50	10.92	0.00	75.00
	ablers	Social-emotional competence	43.75	46.00	8.69	16.00	60.00
	enc	Communication	36.39	38.00	6.90	20.00	50.00
	emic	Fine motor	21.68	23.00	4.18	12.00	30.00
	cade	Gross motor	10.88	12.00	2.32	0.00	15.00
	Ā	Total	166.57	170.00	31.66	83.00	230.00
0		Interpretation of cues	2.24	2.00	0.77	1.00	4.00
SIPI-F		Response construction	0.14	0.00	1.19	1.00	3.00
		Response decision	37.28	37.00	4.70	26.00	46.00



thinking (M = 28.93, SD = 5.50), critical thinking (M = 36.39, SD = 6.68), comprehension skills (M = 25.65, SD = 4.69), and total (M = 127.36, SD = 23.32)." The mean scores of children from the Academic Enablers Sub-Scale were "approach to learning (M = 53.87, SD = 10.92), social-emotional competence (M = 43.75, SD = 8.69), communication skills (M = 36.39, SD = 6.90), fine motor skills (M = 21.68, SD = 4.18), gross motor skills (M = 10.88, SD = 2.32), and total (M = 166.57, SD = 31.66)." High scores from the Teacher Rating Scales of Early Academic Competence indicate high academic competence. These results were similar to the findings of studies using the same measurement tool (Reid et al., 2014; Sezgin & Ulus, 2020).

The mean scores of the children on the Social Information Processing Interview-Preschool Version were "interpretation of cues (M = 2.24, SD = 0.77), response construction (M = 0.14, SD = 1.19), and response decision (M = 37.28, SD = 4.70)". Higher scores of children in SIPI-P indicate more positive response decisions under the social information processing model. The results obtained from the subdimensions of interpretation of cues and response decision were similar to the results of studies using the same measurement tool (§enol & Metin, 2021; Ziv, 2013; Ziv & Sorongon, 2011). No studies supported the low score obtained from the subdimension of the response construction. The reason for getting a low score on this subdimension was associated with the cultural characteristics of the study group.

As Table 3 shows, there was a statistically significant positive correlation between the total scores and subdimensions of the Teacher Rating Scales of Early Academic Competence and the subdimensions of the Social Information Processing Interview-Preschool Version. However, no relationship between the "response construction" subdimension of SIPI-P and TRS-EAC was observed. There was a correlation between interpretation of cues and numeracy (r =.174), early literacy (r = .223), creative thinking (r = .203), critical thinking (r = .209), comprehension (r = .198)academic skills sub-scale total (r = .218), communication (r = .203), fine motor (r = .220) and gross motor (r = .174)sub-dimensions. There was a correlation between response decision and numeracy (r = .318), early literacy (r = .255), creative thinking (r = .337), critical thinking (r = .275), comprehension (r = .311), academic skills sub-scale total (r = .310), approaches to learning (r = .257), social emotional competence (r = .304)communication (r = .330), fine motor (r = .295), gross motor (r = .233) and academic enablers sub-scale total (r = .273) sub-dimensions.

Table 3

Relationship between Early Academic Competence and Social Information Processing

		1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	11	12	13	14	15
1. Numeracy	r	1.000														
2. Early literacy	r	.898**	1.000													
3. Creative thinking	r	.957**	.884**	1.000												
4. Critical thinking	r	.921**	.952**	.913**	1.000											
5. Comprehension	r	.944**	.936**	.930**	.941**	1.000										
6. Total (academic skills sub-scale)	r	.956**	.953**	.958**	.978**	.970**	1.000									
7. Approaches to learning	r	.918**	.915**	.910**	.921**	.934**	.936**	1.000								
8. Social emotional competence	r	.897**	.912**	.882**	.915**	.912**	.923**	.964**	1.000							
9. Communication	r	.925**	.940**	.930**	.942**	.937**	.961**	.926**	.939**	1.000						
10. Fine motor	r	.917**	.896**	.927**	.899**	.913**	.932**	.911**	.906**	.951**	1.000					
11. Gross motor	r	.895**	.873**	.892**	.882**	.891**	.900**	.940**	.909**	.895**	.888**	1.000				
12. Total (academic skills sub-scale)	r	.919**	.921**	.908**	.930**	.929**	.942**	.987**	.983**	.943**	.930**	.943**	1.000			
13. Interpretation of cues	r	.174°	.223*	.203*	.209*	.198*	.218*	.154	.143	.203*	.220°	.174*	.167	1.000		
14. Response construction	r	.021	.015	003	012	.041	.013	.006	010	.018	.004	007	.003	.070	1.000	
15. Response decision	r	.318**	.255**	.337**	.275**	.311**	.310**	.257**	.304**	.330**	.295**	.233**	.273**	.351**	.250**	1.000

**. Correlation is significant at the .01 level (2-tailed). *. Correlation is significant at the .05 level (2-tailed).

Discussion

As a result of the study examining the relationship between the social information processing of 60-72-month-old children and their academic competence, a relationship was found between the subdimension of interpreting social cues and the decision to react and the subdimensions of the academic competence scale. The decision to interpret and respond to social cues is an indicator of whether children have a positive or negative response and intention to a situation. Similarly, children who react positively to their peers and maintain these behaviors have higher academic achievement and attitudes toward learning (Denham & Brown, 2010; Fantuzzo & McWayne, 2002). In addition, the academic achievement of children excluded by their peers and interacting negatively with them is low (DeRosier et al., 1994; Ladd & Coleman, 1997). In the society or class, they live in, the children's academic competence with higher social competence is in a better position than those with lower social competence (Backer-Grøndahl et al., 2019; Franco et al., 2017; Ziv, 2013). The results obtained from the study are explained below, taking into account the subscales and subdimensions.

The findings of the study revealed that there is a relationship between children's academic skills (numeracy, early literacy, and thinking skills) and the interpretation of cues, and the response decision. It is necessary for children to meet the world of mathematics in the preschool period for their success in mathematics. Children can code numbers from infancy (Cordes & Brannon, 2008). Contributing to their number skills from the pre-school period increases their numerical thinking skills (Jordan et al., 2006). There is evidence that mathematical skill can be developed from interactions with the physical, social and cultural worlds (Alibali & Nathan, 2012). The development of mathematical skills can positively improve not only mathematical problems but also solution methods for social problems. In this way, positive effects can occur on children's social competencies. Since studies have proven that there is a relationship between mathematical skills and social competence in early childhood, it is important to develop children's social competences in the development of early mathematics skills (Duncan & Magnuson, 2011; Griffin, 2004). Developing children's social competencies is important for developing early mathematics skills (Duncan & Magnuson, 2011). In a study on Latino children, it was stated that social competence plays an important role in the growth of preschool children's early mathematical skills (Galindo & Fuller, 2010). In addition, in a study examining the relationship between early cognitive skills and social competence, it was determined that social competence predicted early mathematics skills (Scott, et al., 2013). Contribution of social competence including interpersonal skills to early mathematics skills has been emphasized in studies (Ginsburg, 2006; Master et al., 2016). Responding positively to situations is the basis of social competence. The current study, in that sense, is consistent with the results of the study of Mackintosh and Rowe (2021) examining the role of preschool children's social problem-solving skills in the development of early mathematics skills. Similarly, studies reported that there is a relationship between preschool children's early math skills and social competencies (Dobbs et al., 2016; Doctoroff et al., 2016; Galindo & Fuller, 2010). In a study by Denham et al. (2012), it was found that children with low numeracy and early literacy skills displayed more aggressive behavior. Bierman et al. (2008) reported a relationship between children's social information processing and early literacy skills, and a relationship was found between "adequate" (prosocial or assertive) and "inadequate" (passive) behavioral solutions and literacy skills. In addition to numeracy and early literacy skills, critical and creative thinking skills are evaluated within the scope of academic skills. Social skills and social information processing of children with weak thinking skills are adversely affected (Fonagy et al., 2018; Ziv & Arbel, 2020). Studies had shown that when children's alternative thinking skills were developed, their social competencies also improved (Arda & Ocak, 2012), and they responded positively to social situations (Logie, 2014). The results of these studies on thinking skills were consistent with the results obtained from this study. The role of different developmental areas should be considered to facilitate the learning of academic skills in early childhood. Within the scope of the study, the fact that the social information processing steps are related to academic skills shows that the social information processing is effective in the acquisition of early academic skills. In other words, children with more competent social information processing may be more likely to acquire better academic skills. This result should be explained by the fact that children responding positively to social situations experience positive results in their social lives; therefore, it would be safe to say that children concentrate more on academic skills.

A relationship between children's early academic enablers (Learning Approaches, Social and Emotional Competence, Fine Motor Skills, Gross Motor Skills, and Communication), the interpretation of social cues, and the decision to react was observed. According to the study findings, early academic enablers are the behaviors of children during acquiring academic skills. It also reflects children's basic perceptions of learning. Therefore, it is safe to say that it is effective in the academic competence of children. The findings of the study revealed that there was a relationship between approaches to learning and social information processing. Similarly, some studies found a relationship between children's approaches to learning and



problem behaviors (Bulotsky-Shearer et al., 2011; Escalon & Greenfield, 2009; Fantuzzo et al., 2005). In addition, the result obtained was compatible with the finding of the study of Ziv (2013), claiming that there was a direct relationship between social information processing and approaches to learning. Early academic enablers include children's social-emotional competencies and communication skills (Reid et al., 2014). The results of the current study show that there is a relationship between preschool children's social and emotional competence and communication skills and the social information processing. This result was compatible with the findings of Denham and Bassett's study (2020), reporting that there was a relationship between social competence and social information processing. Some studies claimed that children with high social-emotional competencies gave positive reactions to social situations and had positive social information processing structures (Denham et al., 2014; Nix et al., 2013). Studies examining communication skills reported that the communication skills of children who responded positively in social situations were high (Burks et al., 1999; Gifford-Smith & Rabiner, 2004). Children's negative reactions and less interaction with their peers can cause low communication skills. Being competent in motor skills is effective in academic enablers. According to the study findings, there is a relationship between motor skills and social information processing. Similar studies found a relationship between motor skills and social competence (Giske et al., 2018; You et al., 2019). Another study also found that children's motor skills positively affected their social competence (Özkara & Kalkavan, 2021). It was noteworthy that there was a relationship between attitudes that provide academic success and social information processing. The results showed that children's academic achievement attitudes are associated with socially competent mental representations when encountering social situations. In the process of social information processing, children who respond positively to social situations spend less mental energy in social situations, thus enabling early

The study found no relationship between the Teacher Rating Scales of Early Academic Competence's subscales and subdimensions and the "Response Construction" subdimension of the Social Information Processing Interview-Preschool Version. In the response construction subdimension, children interpret the clues in the previous step and diversify their responses. Rising scores in this subdimension indicate that children form positive responses. All steps of the Social Information Processing Model are interconnected and have a cyclical structure. While a relationship between other subdimensions and academic efficacy was observed, it is noteworthy that these responses are not found in the subdimension of diversification. This may be due to the social and cultural characteristics of the study group.

academic enablers to rise.

Conclusion

The study found a relationship between the academic competence of 60–72-month-old children and the decision to interpret cues and react, which are subdimensions of the social information processing. This result can be interpreted as the higher the academic competence of children, the more competent they may be in social information processing. Children's positive perception and positive response to the social situations they encounter from preschool play an important role in providing and supporting academic competence and increase the social information processing of children.

Limitations and Recommendations

- This study examined the relationship between children's academic competencies and social information processing. Further experimental studies should be conducted to reveal the reason for this relationship.
- The study did not utilize any sample selection therefore; future studies can adopt probabilistic sampling method in selecting the study group to ensure the generalizability of the results.
- Further studies can evaluate the social information processing and academic competence in terms of demographic variables.
- Longitudinal studies should be conducted to determine the relationship between academic competence and social information processing in the primary school period.

References

- Alibali, M. W., & Nathan, M. J. (2012) Embodiment in mathematics teaching and learning: Evidence from learners' and teachers' gestures. *Journal* of the Learning Sciences, 21, 247-286.
- Anderman, E. M., & Patrick, H. (2012). Achievement goal theory, conceptualization of ability/intelligence, and classroom climate. In S. Christenson, A. Reschly, & C. Wylie. (Eds.), Handbook of research on student engagement (pp. 173–191). Springer US. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4614-2018-7_8
- Anthony, C. J., & DiPerna, J. C. (2018). Piloting a short form of the academic competence evaluation scales. *School Mental Health*, 10(3), 314–321. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12310-018-9254-7
- Arda, T. B., & Ocak, S. (2012). Social competence and promoting alternative thinking strategies--PATHS preschool curriculum. *Educational Sciences: Theory and Practice*, 12(4), 2691–2698.

- Backer-Grøndahl, A., Nærde, A., & Idsoe, T. (2019). Hot and cool self-regulation, academic competence, and maladjustment: Mediating and differential relations. *Child Development*, 90(6), 2171–2188. https://doi.org/10.1111/cdev.13104
- Bierman, K. L., Domitrovich, C. E., Nix, R. L., Gest, S. D., Welsh, J. A., Greenberg, M. T., Blair, C., Nelson, K. E., & Gill, S. (2008). Promoting academic and social-emotional school readiness: The Head Start REDI program. *Child Development*, 79(6), 1802–1817. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-8624.2008.01227.x
- Bierman, K. L., Torres, M. M., Domitrovich, C. E., Welsh, J. A., & Gest, S. D. (2009). Behavioral and cognitive readiness for school: Cross-domain associations for children attending Head Start. *Social Development*, 18(2), 305–323. https://doi. org/10.1111/j.1467-9507.2008.00490.x
- Bisanz, J., Sherman, J. L., Rasmussen, C., & Ho, E. (2005). Development of arithmetic skills and knowledge in preschool children. In J. I. D. Campbell (Ed.), Handbook of mathematical cognition (pp. 143– 162). New York, NY: Psychology Press
- Bulotsky-Shearer, R. J., Fernandez, V., Dominguez, X., & Rouse, H. L. (2011). Behavior problems in learning activities and social interactions in head start classrooms and early reading, mathematics, and approaches to learning. *School Psychology Review*, 40(1), 39–56. https://doi.org/10.1080/027 96015.2011.12087727
- Burks, V. S., Dodge, K. A., Price, J. M., & Laird, R. D. (1999). Internal representational models of peers: Implications for the development of problematic behavior. *Developmental Psychology*, 35(3), 802–810. https://doi. org/10.1037/0012-1649.35.3.802
- Büyüköztürk, Ş., Kılıç-Çakmak, E., Akgün, Ö., Karadeniz, Ş., & Demirel, F. (2016). Bilimsel araştırma yöntemleri [Scientific research methods]. Pegem Academy Publishing.
- Cameron, C. E., Cottone, E. A., Murrah, W. M., & Grissmer, D. W. (2016). How are motor skills linked to children's school performance and academic achievement? *Child Development Perspectives*, 10(2), 93–98. https://doi.org/10.1111/ cdep.12168
- Cohrssen, C., & Niklas, F. (2019). Using mathematics games in preschool settings to support the development of children's numeracy skills. International Journal of Early Years Education, 27(3), 322-339.

- Cordes, S., & Brannon, E. M. (2008). Quantitative competencies in infancy. *Developmental Science*, 11, 803-808.
- Crick, N. R., & Dodge, K. A. (1994). A review and reformulation of social information-processing mechanisms in children's social adjustment. *Psychological Bulletin*, 115(1), 74–101.
- Denham, S. A., & Bassett, H. H. (2020). 'You hit me! That's not nice and it makes me sad!!': Relations of young children's social information processing and early school success. *Early Child Development and Care*, 190(6), 791–805. https:// doi.org/10.1080/03004430.2018.1491562
- Denham, S. A., Bassett, H. H., Zinsser, K., & Wyatt, T. M. (2014). How preschoolers' social-emotional learning predicts their early school success: Developing theory-promoting, competencybased assessments. *Infant and Child Development*, 23(4), 426–454. https://doi. org/10.1002/icd.1840
- Denham, S. A., Bassett, H., Mincic, M., Kalb, S., Way, E., Wyatt, T., & Segal, Y. (2012). Social–emotional learning profiles of preschoolers' early school success: A person-centered approach. *Learning and Individual Differences*, *22*(2), 178–189. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.lindif.2011.05.001
- Denham, S. A., & Brown, C. (2010). "Plays Nice With Others": Social-êmotional learning and academic success. Early Education & Development, 21(5), 652–680. https://doi.org/10. 1080/10409289.2010.497450
- DeRosier, M. E., Kupersmidt, J. B., & Patterson, C. J. (1994). Children's academic and behavioral adjustment as a function of the chronicity and proximity of peer rejection. *Child Development*, *65*(6), 1799–1813. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-8624.1994. tb00850.x
- Dobbs, J., Doctoroff, G. L., Fisher, P. H., & Arnold, D. H. (2016). The association between preschool children's socio-emotional functioning and their mathematical skills. *Journal of Applied Developmental Psychology*, 27(72), 97-108. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.appdev.2005.12.08
- Doctoroff, G. L., Fisher, P. H., Burrows, B. M., & Edman, M. T. (2016). Preschool children's interest, socialemotional skills, and emergent mathematics skills. *Psychology in the Schools*, 53(4), 390–403. https://doi.org/10.1002/pits.21912
- Duchesne, S., & Larose, S. (2018). Academic competence and achievement goals: Self-pressure and disruptive behaviors as mediators. *Learning and Individual Differences*, *68*, 41–50.

291



- Duckworth, A. L., & Yeager, D. S. (2015). Measurement matters. *Educational Researcher*, 44(4), 237–251. https://doi.org/10.3102/0013189X15584327
- Duncan, G. J., & Magnuson, K. (2011). The nature and impact of early achievement skills, attention skills, and behavior problems. In J. Duncan & R. Murnane (Eds.), Whither opportunity? Rising inequality, schools, and children's life chances (pp. 47–69). Russell Sage Foundation.
- Elliott, E. M., & Olliff, C. B. (2008). Developmentally appropriate emergent literacy activities for young children: Adapting the early literacy and learning model. *Early Childhood Education Journal*, *35*(6), 551–556. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s10643-007-0232-1
- Escalon, X. D., & Greenfield, D. B. (2009). Learning behaviors mediating the relationship between behavior problems and academic outcomes. *NHSA Dialog*, *12*, 1–17.
- Fantuzzo, J., & McWayne, C. (2002). The relationship between peer-play interactions in the family context and dimensions of school readiness for low-income preschool children. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, 94(1), 79–87. https://doi. org/10.1037/0022-0663.94.1.79
- Fantuzzo, J. W., Bulotsky-Shearer, R., Fusco, R. A., & McWayne, C. (2005). An investigation of preschool emotional and behavioral adjustment problems and social-emotional school readiness competencies. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly, 20, 259–275.*
- Farrington, C. A., Roderick, M., Allensworth, E., Nagaoka, J., Keyes, T.S., Johnson, D.W., & Beechum, N.O. (2012). Teaching adolescents to become learners. The role of noncognitive factors in shaping school performance: A critical literature review. University of Chicago Consortium on Chicago School Research.
- Fonagy, P., Gergely, G., & Jurist, E. L. (Eds) (2018). Affect regulation, mentalization and the development of the self. London: Routledge. https://doi. org/10.4324/9780429471643
- Franco, M. da G., Beja, M. J., Candeias, A., & Santos, N. (2017). Emotion understanding, social competence and school achievement in children from primary school in Portugal. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 8, 1-15. https://doi. org/10.3389/fpsyg.2017.01376

- Galindo, C., & Fuller, B. (2010). The social competence of Latino kindergartners and growth in mathematical understanding. *Developmental Psychology*, 46(3), 579–592. https://doi. org/10.1037/a0017821
- Gifford-Smith, M. E., & Rabiner, D. L. (2004). Social information processing and children's social adjustment. In J. B. Kupersmidt & K. A. Dodge (Eds.), *Children's peer relationships* (pp. 61–79). American Psychological Association.
- Ginsburg, H. P. (2006). Mathematical play and playful mathematics: A guide for early education. In D. Singer, R. M. Golinkoff, & K. Hirsh-Pasek (Eds.), Play = learning: How play motivates and enhances children's cognitive and social-emotional growth (pp. 145–165). Oxford University Press.
- Giske, R., Ugelstad, I. B., Torill Meland, A., Helen Kaltvedt, E., Eikeland, S., Egil Tønnessen, F., & Lie Reikerås, E. K. (2018). Toddlers' social competence, play, movement skills and well-being: An analysis of their relationship based on authentic assessment in kindergarten. European Early Childhood Education Research Journal, 26(3), 362–374. https://doi.org/10.1080/135029 3X.2018.1463904
- Gobel, S. M., Watson, S. E., Lervag, A., & Hulme, C. (2014). Children's arithmetic development: It is number knowledge, not the approximate number sense, that counts. *Psychological Science*, *25*, 789–798.10.1177/0956797613516471
- Griffin, S. (2004). Building number sense with Number Worlds: A mathematics program for young children. Early Childhood Research Quarterly, 19, 173-180.
- Jordan, N. C., Kaplan, D., Nabors Oláh, L., & Locuniak, M. N. (2006) Number sense growth in kindergarten: A longitudinal investigation of children at risk for mathematics difficulties. *Child Development*, 77, 153-175.
- Jordan, N. C., Kaplan, D., Ramineni, C., & Locuniak, M. N. (2007). Five-year growth trajectories of kindergarten children with learning difficulties in mathematics. *Learning Disabilities Research* & *Practice*, *22*, 36–46.
- Jordan, N. C., Kaplan, D., Ramineni, C., & Locuniak, M. N. (2009). Early math matters: Kindergarten number competence and later mathematics outcomes. *Developmental Psychology*, 45, 850– 867.10.1037/a0014939

- Kargın, T., Güldenoğlu, B., & Ergül, C. (2017a). Dinlediğini anlama becerisinin okuduğunu anlama üzerindeki yordayıcılığının incelenmesi. Kastamonu Eğitim Dergisi, 25(6), 2369–2384.
- Kargın, T., Güldenoğlu, B., & Ergül, C. (2017b). Anasınıfı çocuklarının erken okuryazarlık beceri profili: Ankara örneklemi. Ankara Üniversitesi Eğitim Bilimleri Fakültesi Özel Eğitim Dergisi, 18(01), 61-87.
- Knowles, J. (2009). Building an igloo: A rich source of mathematics for young children. Australian Primary Mathematics Classroom, 14(1), 28–32.
- Konold, T. R., & Pianta, R. C. (2005). Empirically-derived, person-oriented patterns of school readiness in typically-developing children: Description and prediction to first-grade achievement. *Applied Developmental Science*, 9(4), 174–187. https:// doi.org/10.1207/s1532480xads0904_1
- Ladd, G. W., & Coleman, C. C. (1997). Children's classroom peer relationships and early school attitudes: concurrent and longitudinal associations. *Early Education & Development*, 8(1), 51–66. https:// doi.org/10.1207/s15566935eed0801_5
- Larkin, P., Jahoda, A., & MacMahon, K. (2013). The social information processing model as a framework for explaining frequent aggression in adults with mild to moderate intellectual disabilities: A systematic review of the evidence. Journal of Applied Research in Intellectual Disabilities, 26(5), 447–465. https://doi.org/10.1111/jar.12031
- Leibovich, T., & Ansari, D. (2016). The symbol-grounding problem in numerical cognition: A review of theory, evidence, and outstanding questions. *Canadian Journal of Experimental Psychology*, 7, 12.10.1037/cep0000070
- Logie, S. K. (2014). Positive mood and social information processing in preschool children [Unpublished doctoral dissertation]. University of Maryland.
- Mackintosh, B. B., & Rowe, M. (2021). Baseline inequalities: Social skills at preschool entry moderate math development. *Journal of Research in Childhood Education*, *35*(1), 1–21. https://doi.org/10.1080/02 568543.2020.1728446
- Master, A., Cheryan, S., & Meltzoff, A. N. (2016). Social group membership increases STEM engagement among preschoolers. Developmental Psychology, 53(2), 201-209.

- Mayeux, L., & Cillessen, A. H. N. (2003). Development of social problem solving in early childhood: Stability, change, and associations with social competence. *The Journal of Genetic Psychology*, 164(2), 153–173. https://doi. org/10.1080/00221320309597975
- Merkley, R., & Ansari, D. (2016). Why numerical symbols count in the development of mathematical skills: Evidence from brain and behavior. *Current Opinion in Behavioral Sciences, 10,* 14–20.10.1016/ j.cobeha.2016.04.006
- Nachiappan, S., Osman, R., Masnan, A. H., Mustafa, C., Hussein, H., & Suffian, S. (2019). The development of preschools' higher order thinking skills (HOTs) teaching model towards improving the quality of teaching. *International Journal of Academic Research in Progressive Education and Development*, 8(2), 39-53.
- National Research Council (2009). Mathematics learning in early childhood: Paths toward excellence and equity Author, Washington, DC.
- Niemiec, C. P., & Ryan, R. M. (2009). Autonomy, competence, and relatedness in the classroom. *Theory and Research in Education*, 7(2), 133–144. https://doi.org/10.1177/1477878509104318
- Nix, R. L., Bierman, K. L., Domitrovich, C. E., & Gill, S. (2013). Promoting children's social-emotional skills in preschool can enhance academic and behavioral functioning in kindergarten: Findings from Head Start REDI. *Early Education and Development*, 24(7), 1000–1019. https://doi.org/ 10.1080/10409289.2013.825565
- Özkara, A. B., & Kalkavan, A. (2021). Role of motor skills in physical education predisposition and social competence. South African Journal for Research in Sport, Physical Education & Recreation, 43(1), 97–112.
- Pasquinelli, E., Farina, M., Bedel, A., & Casati, R. (2021). Naturalizing critical thinking: Consequences for education, blueprint for future research in cognitive science. *Mind, Brain, and Education*, 15(2), 168–176. https://doi.org/10.1111/mbe.12286
- Purpura, D. J., & Logan, J. A. R. (2015). The nonlinear relations of the approximate number system and mathematical language to early mathematics development. *Developmental Psychology*, *51*, 1717–1724. https://doi.org/10.1037/ dev0000055



- Raghubar, K. P., & Barnes, M. A. (2017). Early numeracy skills in preschool-aged children: a review of neurocognitive findings and implications for assessment and intervention. *The Clinical Neuropsychologist*, 31(2), 329-351.
- Reid, E. E., Diperna, J. C., Missall, K., & Volpe, R. J. (2014). Reliability and structural validity of the teacher rating scales of early academic competence. *Psychology in the Schools*, 51(6), 535–553. https:// doi.org/10.1002/pits.21769
- Schunk, D. H., & Pajares, F. (2016). Self-efficacy theory. In K. R. Wentzel & A. Wigfield (Eds.), Handbook of motivation at school (pp. 29–68). Routledge.
- Scott, K. M., Barbarin, O. A., & Brown, J. M. (2013). From higher order thinking to higher order behavior: exploring the relationship between early cognitive skills and social competence in black boys. American journal of orthopsychiatry, 83(2pt3), 185-193.
- Stipek, D. J., Givvin, K. B., Salmon, J. M., & MacGyver, V. L. (2001). Teachers' beliefs and practices related to mathematics instruction. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, 17(2), 213–226.
- Stipek, D. J. (2013). Mathematics in early childhood education: Revolution or evolution? *Early Education and Development, 24*(4), 431–435.
- Şenol, F. B., & Metin, E. (2021). Social information processing in preschool children: Relations to social interaction. *Participatory Educational Research*, 8(4), 124–138. https://doi.org/10.17275/ per.21.82.8.4
- Şenol, F. B., & Turan, F. (2019). Teacher rating scales of early academic competence (TRS-EAC): Adaptation to Turkish, validity and reliability. International Journal of Educational Methodology, 5(1), 43-57. https://doi. org/10.12973/ijem.5.1.43
- Şenol, F. B., & Metin, E. N. (2019). Okul Öncesi dönem çocukları için sosyal bilgi işleme süreci testi: Türkçe'ye uyarlama geçerlik ve güvenirlik çalışması [Social information processing interview-preschool version: Validity and reliability study]. Kastamonu Eğitim Dergisi, 27(4), 1445-1456. https://doi.org/10.24106/kefdergi.2829
- Sezgin, E., & Ulus, L. (2020). An examination of selfregulation and higher-order cognitive skills as predictors of preschool children's early academic skills. *International Education Studies*, 13(7), 65-87. https://doi.org/10.5539/ies.v13n7p65

- Sonnenschein, S., Stites, M., & Dowling, R. (2021). Learning at home: What preschool children's parents do and what they want to learn from their children's teachers. *Journal of Early Childhood Research*, *19*(3), 309–322. https://doi. org/10.1177/1476718X20971321
- Wakabayashi, T., Andrade-Adaniya, F., Schweinhart,
 L. J., Xiang, Z., Marshall, B. A., & Markley, C.
 A. (2020). The impact of a supplementary preschool mathematics curriculum on children's early mathematics learning. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, 53, 329–342. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecresq.2020.04.002
- Wojciehowski, M., & Ernst, J. (2018). Creative by nature: Investigating the impact of nature preschools on young children's creative thinking. International Journal of Early Childhood Environmental Education, 6(1), 3-20.
- You, J., Yang, H., Hao, M., & Zheng, J. (2019). Late preterm infants' social competence, motor development, and cognition. *Frontiers in Psychiatry*, 10, 1-8. https://doi.org/10.3389/ fpsyt.2019.00069
- Zajenkowska, A., Bower Russa, M., Rogoza, R., Park, J., Jasielska, D., & Skrzypek, M. (2021). Cultural influences on social information processing: Hostile attributions in the United States, Poland, and Japan. *Journal of Personality Assessment*, 103(4), 489–497. https://doi.org/10.1080/00223891 .2020.1774380
- Ziv, Y. (2013). Social information processing patterns, social skills, and school readiness in preschool children. Journal of Experimental Child Psychology, 114(2), 306–320. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.jecp.2012.08.009
- Ziv, Y., & Arbel, R. (2020). Association between the mother's social cognition and the child's social functioning in kindergarten: The mediating role of the child's social cognition. International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health, 17(1), 358. https://doi.org/10.3390/ ijerph17010358
- Ziv, Y., & Elizarov, E. (2020). Social information processing model. In *The Encyclopedia of Child and Adolescent Development* (pp. 1–13). Wiley. https://doi.org/10.1002/9781119171492.wecad270
- Ziv, Y., & Sorongon, A. (2011). Social information processing in preschool children: Relations to sociodemographic risk and problem behavior. *Journal of Experimental Child Psychology*, 109(4), 412–429. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. jecp.2011.02.009

294



How Do We Learn Mathematics? A Framework for a Theoretical and Practical Model

Sinan Olkun^{*}

Received	: 28 October 2021
Revised	: 17 January 2022
Accepted	: 28 January 2022
DOI	: 10.26822/iejee.2022.245

Correspondance Details: Sinan Olkun, Department of Mathematics and Science Education, Final International University 99370, Catalkoy, Girne, TRNC E-mail: sinan.olkun@final.edu.tr ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0003-3764-2528

Abstract

The purpose of this paper is to propose an effective learning environment for the initial stages of mathematical learning. Basic numerical skills and the objects and actions that trigger those skills are conceptualized as a mathematicslearning environment. We discuss numerical learning mechanism and the basic skills and environments we use to learn numbers briefly within the human cognition system. The three subsystems of number, i.e., exact number system, approximate number system and access to symbol system, are explained with reference to basic number competencies. They are discussed within the framework of "number sense" by drawing evidences from the neuroscience and mathematics education literature. Finally, how to manipulate the components of these subsystems for an effective learning of number is exemplified in a proposed model of mathematical learning environment.

Keywords:

Number Sense, Core Systems Of Number, Quantification, Magnitude, Quantity

Introduction

A Inthispaper, human cognition system, numerical learning mechanisms and the basic skills and environments we use to learn numbers are discussed within the framework of "number sense". Basic numerical skills and the objects and actions that trigger those skills are conceptualized as the parameters of mathematics-learning environment. First, let us explain some basic concepts used in this paper for a better understanding of the proposed model.

Number Sense: It is the ability to use numbers intuitively, effectively, efficiently and fluently in problem situations.

Human cognition system: The theoretical structure that humans use to acquire any knowledge, skill or habit.

Basic number processing skills: It includes the perception of quantity, magnitude, approximate number estimation, and the ability to establish a symbol quantity-magnitude relationships, which are also known as core skills that enable people to learn mathematics.

Quantity: Quantity is the amount of something, which



Copyright © www.iejee.com ISSN: **1307-9298**

© 2022 Published by KURA Education & Publishing. This is an open access article under the CC BY-NC- ND license. (https://creativecommons.org/ licenses/by/4.0/) might be either discrete or continuous. While we call countable quantities as discrete quantities, we call continuous quantities as magnitudes. We use somewhat different actions to quantify a magnitude or a discrete quantity. For example, magnitudes can be measured or estimated, while a discrete quantity can be counted or estimated. Discrete quantities less than 5 are called small, because they can be perceived at a glance through parallel processing, a.k.a., subitizing (Mandler & Shebo, 1982). Discrete quantities greater than 5 are called large since they can be enumerated either by guessing or by counting and/or calculations. As counting methods evolve, arithmetic and other computational methods such as using facts, skip counting, repeated addition, and multiplication are applied on them.

Reaction and response time: The time elapsed between seeing the task and answering it is called reaction or response time. In some studies, reaction time and response time are separated. Special experimental setups are required for this distinction. In this paper, we use the combination and call it reaction time.

Canonic arrangement: The countable quantities are arranged in a way that creates a pattern such as a dice pattern that facilitates perception (Piazza, Mechelli, Butterworth, & Price, 2002).

Random arrangement: The countable quantities are scattered or randomly arranged without any recognizable pattern that facilitates perception.

What is Number Sense?

As defined above, number sense is "the ability to intuitively use numbers effectively, efficiently and fluently in problem situations". Although a uniform number sense is mentioned in this definition, we can deduce that it may have different reflections as there will be changes in the concept and types of number at various age and grade levels, and therefore different measurements should also be required. For example, while for a kindergarten or first grader it is meant to use natural numbers fluently from one to ten or one to twenty, it may extend up to 100 or 1000, for a middle school student, on the other hand, this concept naturally includes fractions, decimals and arithmetic facts. In more advanced grades, however, we see that these basic skills are transformed into the use of, for example, algebraic expressions while making transformations, simplifications, and expansions. Therefore, these can also be considered as further extensions of the sense of number.

In the following sub-headings, the development of the concept of number in humans from birth will be discussed and the core knowledge, basic number processing systems and skills that enable further numerical learning will be elaborated. Basic numerical skills include the perception of quantity, the relative size and the place of number on a number line, its neighbors, their size relationships with other numbers, and the representation of numbers with symbols. As in all kinds of learning, there is a cognition system for people to learn numerical concepts and relations. This system as a whole mediates the learning, but there are also specialized subsystems for different aspects of numbers. Let us now consider them in detail.

Human Cognition System

As shown in Figure 1, the human cognition system consists of a small number of (4 or 5) subsystems (Kinzler & Spelke, 2007). These subsystems are cognitive structures used to represent number, space, objects, actions, and the social environment. It is believed that human beings are born in a way that is programmed to mentally represent the regularities they experience in their environment (Dehaene, 2009), we simply call this learning. The human species achieves this action through these specialized subsystems and networks between them. There are also evidence that some of these subsystems exist in some animal species (Spelke, 2017). However, the cognition system in humans is more comprehensive and complex than the one in other animals. This allows people to learn knowledge that is more abstract as well.

While the human cognition system represents quantity with the number subsystem, it represents shape and space with the space subsystem. It is the task of the objects subsystem to be able to think of one object as separate from another object, and learn the properties of each object building on this core knowledge. The task of imagining and thinking that a moving thing is moving independently from the object falls under the expertise of the actions subsystem. The social environment subsystem, on the other hand, is mostly reserved for the representation of subjects such as language, kinship, and cultural accumulations. Since the focus of this paper is on learning mathematics, the number subsystem and its constituent structures will be emphasized. A more elaborate discussion of the human cognition system can be found in (Kinzler & Spelke, 2007; Spelke & Kinzler, 2007).

Figure 1





Source: Spelke and Kinzler (2007) Developmental Science 10:1, ss. 89–96.

Number Subsystem

The number subsystem is built on quantity perception. The amount appears in two different ways. These are "discrete quantity", that is, countable quantity, and "magnitude", that is, continuous or measurable quantity. Humankind has evolved this system, which it shares with some other animal species, and has created more useful forms for its life (Dehaene, Molko, Cohen, & Wilson, 2004). It is claimed that one of the reasons for mathematics learning disability or dyscalculia may be problems in quantity perception (Mazzocco, Feigenson, & Halberda, 2011). Each type of quantity triggers different mathematical actions and processes. Let us now examine these quantity types and their special cases.

Figure 2

Discrete and continuous quantity in primitive times



Discrete Quantity

Sets of objects that are countable are called discrete quantity. There is a difference in representation and perception depending on whether the quantity is small or large. While we call the quantity whose number we can perceive at a glance as small quantity, we call the quantity that exceeds this limit large quantity. The border between less and more is 4 or 5, also known as the subitizing range (Mandler & Shebo, 1982). When the number of objects is less than five, the human brain can perceive this number at a glance through parallel processing. When the number of objects exceeds five, and if there is no special arrangement, it cannot be detected at a glance, and other actions take place instead. While we use subitizing to enumerate small sets of objects rapidly, counting and/or other calculation operations are needed to enumerate larger sets.

There are evidences that the mechanism of perceiving small quantities is present from birth. In an experiment conducted by Antell and Keating (1983), it was revealed that 7-day-old infants were able to distinguish small quantities from each other, i.e., one from two or two from three. In this experiment, which was carried out using the looking time paradigm, the first group of infants was shown the card A consisting of 2 objects, and after the infants' attention was distracted from the card (practice, habituation), this time the card B consisting of 3 objects was shown (see Figure 3). The infants in the second group were shown the card C after the card A. It was found that the infants in the first group looked longer at the second card. This was shown as evidence that 7-day-old infants noticed the numerical differences in these cards. It was claimed that babies who did not even know number words or even speak yet use a kind of visual perceptual mechanisms to make this distinction.

Figure 3

An experiment with seven days-old infants



Again, in many experiments with adults, it was found that the responses to small numbers of objects less than five and large numbers more than five were different. Some researchers (Balakrishnan & Ashby, 1992) claimed that they did not find any evidence showing that subitizing is a separate mechanism. On the other hand, many other researchers (Benoit, Lehalle, & Jouen, 2004; Clements, Sarama, & MacDonald, 2019; Desoete, Ceulemans, Roeyers, & Huylebroeck, 2009; Piazza et al., 2002; Schleifer & Landerl, 2011) suggest that there is a different mechanism for perceiving small quantities of less than 5 and that it could act as a stepping stone for learning the cardinal number value and arithmetic facts.

In their study, Olkun, Altun, and Göçer-Şahin (2015) found that primary school children spent almost the same amount of time enumerating three and 4 dots. They were even relatively faster in counting four items. This may be because arrays of four objects are easier to perceive than three objects. After the number of dots exceeds four, not only the response time increases in parallel with the number of objects but also the gap between low-achieving and high-achieving students widens (see Figure 4). Other researchers also found discontinuity between subitizing and counting for dyscalculic children (Schleifer & Landerl, 2011). Another noteworthy detail in Figure 4 is that all groups, except the dyscalculia risk group, were faster in determining the canonically arranged eight dots compared to seven dots. Similar results that spatial arrangements of objects affected enumeration was also reported in the literature (Piazza et al., 2002). This finding also shows that canonically arranged dots facilitate perception and provide the opportunity to use different mental actions such as faster enumeration strategies. In fact, to support this argument, Piazza et al. (2002) claimed that subitizing and counting triggered different neural mechanisms.

297



Figure 4

The medians of counting the canonically arranged quantities of 3-4-5-6-7-8 and 9 dots according to the achievement groups of the 2nd grade students



Source: (Olkun, Altun, & Göçer-Şahin, 2015)

Many studies (Butterworth & Laurillard, 2010; Olkun, Altun, Göçer Şahin, & Akkurt Denizli, 2015) have found strong relationships between quantity perception and mathematics achievement. It has even been claimed that malfunctions in the quantity perception system can be a potential screening tool for mathematics learning disability (Desoete et al., 2009). Now let us do an experiment together to understand the difference in large and small quantity perception. You can repeat the experiment with different number of dots and with different people so that you can experience more reliable information first-hand.

Experiment 1.

Cover both of the quantities in Figure 5 with one hand each. Get a friend across you and quickly (in less than a second) open one hand and close it back. Ask how many dots there are. Then quickly open and close your other hand. Ask how many dots there are. Evaluate your friend's answers. Which one did s/he answer more correctly? In which one did s/he say a close number? Ask what actions s/he used to enumerate each "quantity".

Figure 5

Small number and large number



Another study examined whether 6-month-old infants (Wynn, 1992) understood the consequences of simple arithmetic actions. It was found that infants noticed when a new object was secretly added or removed from a small set of (>4) objects and showed a longer reaction time that could be regarded as astonishment to the incorrectly displayed result. For example, they responded with surprise that when two objects were shown and one object was added to it behind the scenes, the result was shown as two. However, the same infants remained indifferent when the number of objects treated was four or more. These experiments show that the mechanism of dealing with small numbers is present at very young ages, perhaps with birth, and the same system continues to be used in some form in adulthood. Some researchers tried to replicate the Wynn's study but found little or no evidence that infants can do addition or subtraction (Wakeley, Rivera, & Langer, 2000). It was concluded that simple adding and subtracting develops gradually throughout infancy and early childhood.

While trying to determine the numerosity of a "quantity", one of the factors affecting this is the arrangement of the objects that make up the quantity (Benoit et al., 2004). Differently arrayed objects trigger different actions, and different actions can reveal different mathematical processes (Olkun, Karslı-Çalamak, Sözen-Özdoğan, Solmaz, & Haşlaman, 2018). To examine this situation, repeat the following experiment with a friend.

Experiment 2.

Cover both of the sets in Figure 6 with one hand each. Take a friend in front of you and quickly (about 1-1.5 seconds) uncover one hand and cover it back while you ask how many dots there are. Then quickly (approximately the same passage of time) open and close your other hand. Ask how many dots there are.

Figure 6

Random and canonically arranged discrete quantities





Evaluate your friend's answers. Which one did s/he answer more correctly? In which one did s/he say a close number? In both experiments, ask your friend what actions s/he used to determine the number of sets. If s/he finds it difficult to answer, you can show her/him to choose the action listed below.
List of actions in quantifying a quantity:

Counting: Counting objects one by one

Subitizing: Perception of the numbers of groups of less than five at a glance

Grouping: Seeing objects in perceptible small quantities at a glance

Calculation: Finding the total number of objects in groups by using number facts

Estimating: Approximating the quantity or magnitude

Measuring: Finding the size of a continuous quantity using a natural or a standard unit and unit iteration

These are the basic actions for quantifying a quantity; however, some combinations of the actions above might be used for enumerating large size quantities.

Magnitude

Another type of quantity that mathematics tries to quantify is magnitudes. Magnitude is also known as "continuous quantity". Concepts such as length, area, volume, and time are considered as continuous quantities. Continuous quantities, that is, magnitudes, trigger different actions and processes than that of discrete quantities. For example, while determining the number of a countable "quantity", it is necessary to use actions such as counting, grouping, calculating, estimating, however we use estimating or measuring for quantifying a continuous quantity. If we want to count or calculate continuous quantities, we must first make them countable by using a unit (hand span, meter, square unit, minute, hour, etc.).

Figure 7

A typical number line estimation task



The most commonly used analog quantity in research and educational settings is the number line (Booth & Siegler, 2006). For example, a number line used for preschool and primary school first grade students is shown in Figure 7. By showing a number line, a child is asked "This number line has zero at the beginning and ten at the end. Where do you think seven is on this number line? Do you make a hash mark?" Thus, it is tested whether the child knows numerical concepts such as the reading, location, symbol, relative size, and positioning of numbers in the range of 0-10. Here, the child is expected to find the approximate location of the number rather than providing an exact hit. By finding the amount of error in the predictions made by the children, the estimation skills on the number line, in other words, the number sense skills are evaluated.

Access to Symbol System

Another task of the number subsystem is to establish a connection between Arabic number symbols and quantity. In other words, it is to be able to think of the symbol equivalent of the quantity shown, or vice versa. According to the triple coding theory (Dehaene, 1992) any mathematical knowledge is coded (represented) in three different codes or modalities. These are symbolic code, analog code and verbal (see Figure 8). This subsystem is also used to make transitions between the codes we use for a quantity fluently.

All kinds of concrete tools, drawings, graphics, or reallife situations are called analog representations. The word analog comes from the word analogy, which has been used to mean similarity. Its usage here means similar to the original event. In other words, quantity comes first either visible or hearable as in dram beats. That is, the amount is perceived first as analog quantity, and then this perception is converted into symbol(s) and word(s). In the future, it is constantly transcoded from one to the other.

Figure 8

Triple coding or multiple representations of mathematical knowledge

TRIPLE CODING – MULTIPLE REPRESENTATIONS



It is claimed that the triple coding theory is also a suitable framework for examining performance in complex mathematical problem solving from neuropsychological perspectives (Schmithorst & Brown, 2004). If we show the issues discussed so far regarding the number system on a diagram, we can say that the number system in human cognition consists of 3 subsystems, and these are Approximate (or large) Number System (ANS), Exact (or small) Number System (ENS), and Access to Symbol System (ATS), (see Figure 9).



Figure 9

Subsystems of number in human cognition and sample tasks for measuring each subsystem



The time given for enumerating a "quantity" or "magnitude", whether presented as an analog quantity, as a symbol or verbally, is also affective on the action to be used for the quantification. For example, if the quantity is large and the given time is very short, a wild guess is used, in case the time increases a little, educated guessing based on the use of some strategies (i.e. estimation) can be used.

Summary and Conclusions

In the simplest terms, we can define learning as "recognizing or discovering the regularities in our experiences". We can define learning mathematics as noticing the patterns between numbers and shapes and expressing them with the language of mathematics. Expressing in the language of mathematics, or in short, mathematization, is the process of representing recognized patterns using numbers and other symbols, or transcoding between representations. We can think of a large part of the mathematization process as a quantification process.

As summarized in Figure 10, it is seen that the first external factor triggering mathematical perception and thinking is the quantity in the first column. As seen in the second column, the amount can take two different forms. Countable quantities are called discrete quantities, while continuous quantities are called magnitudes. The small (<5) or large (>5) discrete quantities also affect the action to be used for the enumeration. While small amounts can be detected at a glance without counting or estimation by means of parallel processing, estimation and calculation can be activated for large quantities. Perception of small quantities are exact and present in infants possibly at birth (Antell & Keating, 1983). Large quantities on the other hand is not exact and perceived approximately (Lipton & Spelke, 2003). There is an interaction between exact and approximate number system and practicing non symbolic approximate number leads to an improvement in exact arithmetic in school (Hyde, Khanum, & Spelke, 2014)

Canonically or randomly arranged discrete quantities also affects the action to be used for enumerating (Krajcsi, Szabo, & Morocz, 2013). Randomly arranged quantities, which make grouping and calculation relatively difficult, encourage the individual to guess if the given time is short, count if the time is sufficient. However, noticing the regularities in the canonically ordered quantities can create the opportunity to use the groupings and different calculation actions. We use the actions of measuring and estimating to determine the amount of things called magnitudes, such as length, area, volume, time etc. We can summarize the quantification process of mathematics as in Figure 10.

If we think of mathematization as a quantification process; we can say that the main triggering thing used in this process is the amount. The main action that governs this process is the determination of this amount. There are various sub-actions used to perform this main action. These actions may differ according to the type, shape and time of appearance of the quantity or magnitude. For example, estimation, measurement and calculation actions can be performed when determining a continuous quantity, while counting, grouping and calculation actions can be used to determine a discrete quantity. If the number of a canonically arranged and large "quantity" needs to be found in a very short time, the estimation action is triggered, while grouping and calculation can also come into play as the given time increases.

As a result, as can be seen, this context provides the framework for an important part of basic mathematics. It can be said that it will be possible to conduct mathematics education more effectively and efficiently in learning environments where the variables mentioned in this section can be controlled and manipulated. It is hoped that this framework, which is theoretically at the beginning and quite crude, will mature with additional research and theoretical studies.

Figure 10

A learning environment that triggers mathematical actions and thinking



When we consider the issue from the perspective of mathematics learning disability or dyscalculia, we see that individuals can perceive mathematical concepts or relationships at different levels and forms. As different representations activate different parts of the brain (Dehaene, Piazza, Pinel, & Cohen, 2003; Vogel, Goffin, & Ansari, 2015), the probability of learning the concept increases. For this reason, we can say that each mathematical concept to be taught will be more effective and productive with a teaching environment prepared in accordance with the triple coding theory or multiple representations of content (Sankey, Birch, & Gardiner, 2011). In fact, there are studies in this direction (Cohen Kadosh, Dowker, Heine, Kaufmann, & Kucian, 2013; Kucian et al., 2011; Ozdem & Olkun, 2019) in the current literature that show the efficacy of the basic mathematical skills training, such as subitizing and conceptual subitizing (Clements et al., 2019). It is seen that such intervention studies (Groffman, 2009; Olkun & Özdem, 2015; Ozdem & Olkun, 2019), which aim to develop different aspects of the basic number processing system as a whole, are more effective than traditional methods.

References

- Antell, S. E., & Keating, D. P. (1983). Perception of numerical invariance in neonates. *Child Dev*, 54(3), 695-701.
- Balakrishnan, J. D., & Ashby, F. G. (1992). Subitizing: magical numbers or mere superstition? *Psychol Res*, 54(2), 80-90. doi:10.1007/BF00937136
- Benoit, L., Lehalle, H., & Jouen, F. (2004). Do young children acquire number words through subitizing or counting? *Cognitive Development*, 19(3), 291-307. doi:10.1016/j.cogdev.2004.03.005
- Booth, J. L., & Siegler, R. S. (2006). Developmental and individual differences in pure numerical estimation. *Dev Psychol*, 42(1), 189-201. doi:10.1037/0012-1649.41.6.189
- Butterworth, B., & Laurillard, D. (2010). Low numeracy and dyscalculia: identification and intervention. *Zdm, 42*(6), 527-539. doi:10.1007/s11858-010-0267-4
- Clements, D. H., Sarama, J., & MacDonald, B. L. (2019). Subitizing: The Neglected Quantifier. In *Constructing Number* (pp. 13-45).
- Cohen Kadosh, R., Dowker, A., Heine, A., Kaufmann, L., & Kucian, K. (2013). Interventions for improving numerical abilities: Present and future. *Trends in Neuroscience and Education, 2*(2), 85-93. doi:10.1016/j.tine.2013.04.001

- Dehaene, S. (1992). Varieties of numerical abilities. Cognition, 44(1-2), 1-42. doi:10.1016/0010-0277(92)90049-n
- Dehaene, S. (2009). Origins of mathematical intuitions: the case of arithmetic. Ann N Y Acad Sci, 1156, 232-259. doi:10.1111/j.1749-6632.2009.04469.x
- Dehaene, S., Molko, N., Cohen, L., & Wilson, A. J. (2004). Arithmetic and the brain. *Curr Opin Neurobiol*, 14(2), 218-224. doi:10.1016/j.conb.2004.03.008
- Dehaene, S., Piazza, M., Pinel, P., & Cohen, L. (2003). Three parietal circuits for number processing. *Cogn Neuropsychol, 20*(3), 487-506. doi:10.1080/02643290244000239
- Desoete, A., Ceulemans, A., Roeyers, H., & Huylebroeck, A. (2009). Subitizing or counting as possible screening variables for learning disabilities in mathematics education or learning? *Educational Research Review*, 4(1), 55-66. doi:10.1016/j.edurev.2008.11.003
- Groffman, S. (2009). Subitizing: Vision Therapy for Math Deficits. *Optom Vis Dev, 40*(4), 229-238.
- Hyde, D. C., Khanum, S., & Spelke, E. S. (2014). Brief non-symbolic, approximate number practice enhances subsequent exact symbolic arithmetic in children. *Cognition*, 131(1), 92-107. doi:10.1016/j.cognition.2013.12.007
- Kinzler, K. D., & Spelke, E. S. (2007). Core systems in human cognition. In *From Action to Cognition* (pp. 257-264).
- Krajcsi, A., Szabo, E., & Morocz, I. A. (2013). Subitizing is sensitive to the arrangement of objects. *Exp Psychol*, 60(4), 227-234. doi:10.1027/1618-3169/ a000191
- Kucian, K., Grond, U., Rotzer, S., Henzi, B., Schonmann, C., Plangger, F., . . . von Aster, M. (2011). Mental number line training in children with developmental dyscalculia. *Neuroimage*, 57(3), 782-795. doi:10.1016/j.neuroimage.2011.01.070
- Lipton, J. S., & Spelke, E. S. (2003). Origins of number sense. Large-number discrimination in human infants. *Psychol Sci*, *14*(5), 396-401. doi:10.1111/1467-9280.01453
- Mandler, G., & Shebo, B. J. (1982). Subitizing: an analysis of its component processes. *J Exp Psychol Gen*, 111(1), 1-22. doi:10.1037//0096-3445.111.1

iejee∻

- Mazzocco, M. M., Feigenson, L., & Halberda, J. (2011). Impaired acuity of the approximate number system underlies mathematical learning disability (dyscalculia). *Child Dev, 82*(4), 1224-1237. doi:10.1111/j.1467-8624.2011.01608.x
- Olkun, S., Altun, A., & Göçer-Şahin, S. (2015). Beyond Subitizing: Symbolic Manipulations of Numbers. International Journal of Learning, Teaching and Educational Research, 10(1), 93-103.
- Olkun, S., Altun, A., Göçer Şahin, S., & Akkurt Denizli, Z. (2015). Deficits in Basic Number Competencies May Cause Low Numeracy in Primary School Children. *Egitim ve Bilim, 40*(177). doi:10.15390/ eb.2015.3287
- Olkun, S., Karslı-Çalamak, E., Sözen-Özdoğan, S., Solmaz, G., & Haşlaman, T. (2018). Subitizing and beyond: Perception of set cardinality from different spatial representations. Paper presented at the 4. Cyprus International Congress of Educational Research, Kyrenia, TRNC.
- Olkun, S., & Özdem, Ş. (2015). The Effect of Conceptual Subitizing Training on Calculation Performance. Baskent University Journal of Education, 2(1), 1-9.
- Ozdem, S., & Olkun, S. (2019). Improving mathematics achievement via conceptual subitizing skill training. International Journal of Mathematical Education in Science and Technology, 1-15. doi:1 0.1080/0020739x.2019.1694710
- Piazza, M., Mechelli, A., Butterworth, B., & Price, C. J. (2002). Are subitizing and counting implemented as separate or functionally overlapping processes? *Neuroimage*, *15*(2), 435-446. doi:10.1006/nimg.2001.0980
- Sankey, M. D., Birch, D., & Gardiner, M. W. (2011). The impact of multiple representations of content using multimedia on. International Journal of Education and Development using Information and Communication Technology (IJEDICT), 7(3), 18-35.
- Schleifer, P., & Landerl, K. (2011). Subitizing and counting in typical and atypical development. *Dev Sci*, 14(2), 280-291. doi:10.1111/j.1467-7687.2010.00976.x
- Schmithorst, V. J., & Brown, R. D. (2004). Empirical validation of the triple-code model of numerical processing for complex math operations using functional MRI and group Independent Component Analysis of the mental addition and subtraction of fractions. *Neuroimage*, 22(3), 1414-1420. doi:10.1016/j.neuroimage.2004.03.021

- Spelke, E. S. (2017). Core Knowledge, Language, and Number. Language Learning and Development, 13(2), 147-170. doi:10.1080/15475441.2016.1263572
- Spelke, E. S., & Kinzler, K. D. (2007). Core knowledge. *Dev Sci*, 10(1), 89-96. doi:10.1111/j.1467-7687.2007.00569.x
- Vogel, S. E., Goffin, C., & Ansari, D. (2015). Developmental specialization of the left parietal cortex for the semantic representation of Arabic numerals: an fMR-adaptation study. *Dev Cogn Neurosci, 12*, 61-73. doi:10.1016/j.dcn.2014.12.001
- Wakeley, A., Rivera, S., & Langer, J. (2000). Can young infants add and subtract. *Child Development*, 71(6), 1525–1534.
- Wynn, K. (1992). Addition and subtraction by human infants. *Nature, 358*(6389), 749-750. doi:10.1038/358749a0



The Effects of a Computer-Based Mathematics Intervention in Primary School Students with and Without Emotional and Behavioral Difficulties

Moritz Herzog^a, Gino Casale^b

Received	:	15 November 2021
Revised	:	13 December 2021
Accepted	:	28 January 2022
DOI	:	10.26822/iejee.2022.246

^aMoritz Herzog, University of Wuppertal, Institute of Educational Research, Wuppertal, Germany E-mail: mherzog@uni-wuppertal.de ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-6706-3351

^bGino Casale, University of Wuppertal, Institute of Educational Research E-mail: gcasale@uni-wuppertal.de

ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0003-2780-241X



Copyright © www.iejee.com ISSN: **1307-9298**

© 2022 Published by KURA Education & Publishing. This is an open access article under the CC BY-NC- ND license. (https://creativecommons.org/ licenses/by/4.0/)

Abstract

Mathematics difficulties (MD) affect about 20% of the students in German schools. Almost half of them also exhibit emotional and behavioral difficulties (EBD). While a growing number of mathematics interventions target children with MD separately, there is a lack of evidence for the effectiveness of these interventions for children with combined MD and EBD. This study aims to investigate the differential effects of an evidence-based mathematics intervention on children with and without EBD.

This single-case study examined 11 children with internalizing and externalizing EBDs from grades 3 and 4 using a staggered AB-Design. A computer-based mathematics intervention was provided for 5 weeks, during which the mathematical performance of the students was measured using a learning progress assessment in A- and B-phases. Data were analyzed using (a) overlap indices, (b) piecewise linear regression (PLM) models for each student, and (c) a multilevel PLM across all children. The results suggest different effectiveness for children with and without EBD, indicating a small direct influence of the severity of the EBD. Thus, the effectiveness of mathematics interventions might not be generalizable for children with combined EBD and MD. Further research is necessary to better understand the differential effectiveness of mathematics interventions for these children

Keywords:

Mathematics Difficulties; Single Case Study; Emotional and Behavioral Difficulties; Mathematics Intervention;

Introduction

Several studies have shown that about 20% of students in German schools have severe difficulties with learning mathematics (OECD, 2019; Frey et al., 2010). Typically, children with mathematics difficulties (MD) struggle with the basic operations (Kuhn, 2015), place value understanding (Gebhart et al., 2012; Moeller & Lambert, 2019), and number sense (Kuhn, 2015). This 20% value has remained stable across the recent twenty years in grades 3 to 9. It has to be stressed that the empirically found prevalence is substantially bigger



than the expected prevalence based on the definition of developmental dyscalculia (DD) as defined in the ICD-11 (WHO, 2022).This means that there is a large achievement gap and that the actual percentage of students with low mathematical skills is likely to be higher than the ICD-11 definition allows (Ehlert et al., 2012; Schulte-Körne, 2021) which underlines the need for school-based, non-therapeutic interventions.

About half of the German students with MD also exhibit emotional and behavioral difficulties (EBD) in at least one domain (Visser et al., 2020). EBD can basically be differentiated into internalizing (e.g., depression) and externalizing (e.g., attention-deficit/hyperactivity disorder; ADHD) disorders (Achenbach & Edelbrock, 1978). In a synthesis of epidemiological studies conducted by Visser et al. (2020), about 30% of students with MD even exhibited EBD in more than one domain. Students with MD had an especially high vulnerability for ADHD (odds-ratio=3.7), depression (3.25), and anxiety disorder (2.26) compared to students without any learning difficulty. Against the background of the reported prevalence rates, one out of ten students in Germany shows comorbid MD and EBD. Given a typical German class with nearly 30 students, there are statistically about three students with comorbid MD and EBD in every class. Thus, one could conclude that EBDs are typical comorbid disorders for students with MD. Furthermore, math growth trajectories of students with emotional difficulties from ages 7 to 17 were shown to be significantly lower than those of students without comparable problems (Wei et al., 2013). Results from a large-scale study conducted in the US with over 9000 students from kindergarten through grade 8 also indicate that low performance in mathematics (even after statistically controlling for reading proficiency) significantly increases the risk for developing poor interpersonal skills and internalizing behavioral problems (Lin et al., 2013).

At least four hypotheses have been raised to explain the comorbidity of learning and behavior disorders (see Morgan & Sideridis, 2013). First, learning problems might cause behavioral problems because learning problems could lead to disengagement and more disruptive behavior in the classroom. Second, the behavioral problems could interfere with the demands of academic learning situations, such that students' problematic behaviors significantly affect their learning performance. Third, it would be possible that learning and behavioral problems are reciprocally or transactionally related, i.e., learning problems negatively affect behavior, but these behavioral problems in turn negatively affect academic learning. And fourth, the two phenomena may be unrelated and other individual, contextual, or cultural factors could cause the comorbidity of learning and behavioral problems. Regardless of which explanatory model is applied in a specific case, it is important to consider these influencing factors when evaluating and developing evidence-based interventions (Morgan & Sideridis, 2013). Although there are few studies that examine the true underlying causal effects, there is a slight tendency toward viewing behavioral problems in particular as causing learning problems (Kulkarni et al., 2020). For this reason, we focus on these causal hypotheses in this study and further elaborate on related findings for evidence-based practice of comorbid math and behavioral problems.

There is currently a growing number of evidencebased interventions that underpins their positive effect for children with MD (Chodura et al., 2015; Jitendra et al., 2021; Reynvoet et al., 2021; Stevens et al., 2018). Typically, mathematics interventions focus on basic mathematical competencies such as number sense (e.g., subitizing, number line estimation, magnitude comparison), basic operations, or word problems. However, the effectiveness of mathematics interventions in meta-analyses differs substantially. For instance, Chodura et al. (2015) report effect sizes ranging between -2.31 and 5.09, and Jitendra et al. (2018) found effect sizes between -0.92 and 3.04. This highlights the importance of considering differential effectiveness, e.g., for different groups of children with MD. For example, Stevens et al. (2018) found lower average effect sizes for students from secondary schools than Chodura et al. (2015) found for primary school students. This result indicates that younger students with MD may benefit more from mathematics interventions than older students. A possible explanation could be the similarity of the contents between the mathematics interventions and the primary school mathematics curricula.

In recent years, international research on the topic has focused on computer-based interventions for mathematics. With emerging technological possibilities and increasing accessibility even for less privileged children, computer-based interventions promise to play a more and more important role for mathematics intervention in the future (Räsänen et al., 2019). In general, computer-based interventions can successfully support students in learning mathematics (Higgins et al., 2018; Buyn & Juong, 2017; Ran et al., 2021; Räsänen et al., 2009). Focusing on computer-based educational games, Buyn and Juong (2017) found an overall effect size of d=.37 with a range of .01 to 3.17. In another study examining low-performing students in particular, Ran et al. (2021) reported a substantial overall effect size of d=.54 with a range of -1.63 to 2.24. Computer-based interventions were especially effective in primary school, whereas secondary school students benefited less from computer-based interventions. The particular effectiveness in primary school might be the result of the typical contents in computer-based interventions, which are number sense and basic operations (Räsänen et al., 2019).

Recounts of the advantages of computer-based interventions in contrast to traditional approaches often mention the motivational effect of computerbased interventions. However, the empirical basis of this claim is rather tentative, with lower effect sizes for motivation than for mathematics performance (Higgins et al., 2018; Wouters et al., 2013).

In view of the fact that half of the students with MD also have comorbid EBD, this group of students deserves more attention. Peltier et al. (2021) recently presented a meta-analysis of single case studies on mathematics interventions for students with EBD. Of the 19 studies included, the majority (13) had been published before the year 2000. This finding indicates that there is no increase in published intervention studies regarding children with comorbid MD and EBD. In contrast, Reynvoet et al. (2021) found an exponential increase in mathematics interventions studies in general beginning from 2010, showing that while the general interest in mathematics increased drastically, children with EBD did not receive adequate attention in such research.

Peltier et al. (2021) reported positive effects of mathematics interventions for children with comorbid MD and EBD, and investigated intervention, context, and depended variable factors that might influence the effectiveness of interventions. The overall effectiveness of mathematics interventions for students with EBD in terms of Tau-U was 74.4%, which means that nearly three out of four comparisons of measurement points in intervention and baseline phase were improved (Peltier et al., 2021). There were no differences in effectiveness regarding the participants' age and interventionist (e.g., teacher or researcher). No significant differences were found regarding the duration of the intervention. Interventions that were conducted in separate rooms in the schools were significantly more effective than interventions that were conducted in the classroom. Interventions targeting accuracy were significantly more effective than interventions targeting the productivity (number of completed tasks), while the targeted mathematical concept (e.g., fact retrieval) had no impact on the effectiveness.

Peltier et al. (2021) comprehensively reported effectiveness factors regarding context and intervention. Most of their findings are in line with older reviews on children with comorbid MD and EBD (Hodge et al., 2006; Ralson et al., 2013). However, there is a lack of research on the effectiveness of interventions for children with comorbid MD and EBD that focusses on the type and severity of the EBD. Both externalizing and internalizing EBDs can be associated with different typical symptoms, causes, and environmental interactions (e.g., Farmer et al., 2016; Landrum, 2017). Current shifts from a categorical to a

dimensional perspective on EBD suggest that it would be advisable to not only include the type, but also the severity (Zimmermann et al., 2019), especially because the dynamic interrelation between both constructs might be causal (e.g., Hinshaw, 1992). For these reasons, the dynamic interactions between learning and behavioral problems should be considered and specifically addressed when evaluating intervention effects (Morgan & Sideridis, 2013). In the following sections, we will describe theory-driven and empirically underpinned explanatory models that explain how the type and severity of one internalizing (math anxiety (MA)) and one externalizing (attention deficit/hyperactivity disorder (ADHD)) EBD might affect mathematical learning. The examples of MA and ADHD were chosen, because there are detailed theories regarding their effects on mathematical learning. In addition, MA and ADHD have substantial comorbidities with MD (Du Paul et al., 2013; Orbach et al., 2019).

Internalizing EBD and Mathematics - Math Anxiety

MA is described as "the feeling of tension and anxiety that interferes with the manipulation of numbers and the solving of mathematical problems in a wide variety of ordinary life and academic situations" (Richardson & Suinn, 1972, p. 551). As MA refers nearly exclusively to arithmetic, everyday situations such as paying the groceries or estimating the time for a bus ride can lead to symptoms that are typical for anxiety disorders. MA symptoms can cover, for example, sweating, nervousness, increased heart rates, and palpitation (perception of the person's own heart beat) (Haase et al., 2019).

MA is associated with lower performance in arithmetic, as shown by a growing body of studies (Namkung et al., 2019; Sorvo et al., 2017; Zhang et al., 2019). Studies report short- and long-term negative effects on mathematics learning outcomes. There are inconsistencies in the literature regarding the question, at what age the association between performance in mathematics and MA emerges. While some studies identified negative effects on mathematics performance in primary school students, other studies did not find a negative association until secondary school (for a more detailed discussion see Orbach et al., 2019). It must be noted that MA does not affect all students negatively. Students with high intelligence seem to be more susceptible to having their mathematics performance inhibited by MA (Ramirez et al., 2016). In addition, many studies report gender differences in MA, indicating that girls are more prone to MA (Haase et al., 2019).

By adapting a common construct from the field of psychotherapy, Orbach et al. (2019) differentiated between state-MA and trait-MA. While state-MA



refers to the (more or less uncontrollable) mental and physical reactions in stressful mathematical situations, trait-MA refers to the general self-concept of being math-anxious. This differentiation could explain inconsistencies in MA assessment methods and corresponding prevalence (Orbach et al., 2019). In addition, state-MA and trait-MA might be involved in two different explanations for the negative effect of MA as an internalizing EBD on mathematical learning. Of course, trait-MA and state-MA – and thus the corresponding explanations – do not exclude each other, but can coincide.

First, MA can lead to avoiding situations that entail the need to use mathematics. In school, this mostly refers to mathematics classes. Students with MA that avoid mathematics classes or do not pay attention during class have less opportunities to gain and practice mathematical expertise (Ashcraft & Moore, 2009). As a consequence, students with MA have lower mathematics skills and fail more often in tests. A repeated experience of failure, potentially combined with falling short on teachers' or parents' expectations might even increase MA. As avoidance behavior starts even before entering a mathematical situation, trait-MA appears to be more likely to cause avoidance behavior than state-MA.

Second, stressful situations are likely to draw individuals' attention to the anxiety symptoms. While solving mathematical tasks, students with MA might focus more on their fear and negative thoughts than on processing the tasks. Thus, MA might block working memory resources and paralyze the thoughts of students (Suárez-Pellicioni et al., 2016). Because the working memory impairing effects of MA only occur in mathematical situations, state-MA is more likely to block working memory resources than trait-MA.

Externalizing EBD and Mathematics – ADHD

ADHD is a neurodevelopmental disorder that can be described by three symptoms - attention deficit, impulsivity, and hyperactivity - that affect children's behavior in every-day as well as learning contexts independently from specific situations. As a consequence, children with ADHD symptoms show lower school performance (Arnold et al., 2020). One main cause for ADHD symptoms are lower executive functioning (EF) resources (Willcutt et al., 2005). Executive functions (especially inhibitory control, working memory, and cognitive flexibility) play an important role in school, as they are particularly challenged in numerous demanding situations (e.g., individual periods of quiet work, organization of the work process, examination situations). Among others, EFs are necessary for monitoring complex tasks as well as storing or retrieving information in or from the shortterm memory (working memory), flexibly switching between different tasks (shifting), and inhibiting interfering stimuli (inhibition) (Gilmore & Cragg, 2018). EF play a crucial role in children's academic, emotional, and social development; inhibition skills, in particular, are relevant for self-regulation (e.g., in conflict situations) (Bailey & Jones, 2019; Cantor et al., 2019). However, especially in students with ADHD commonly have impaired executive functions (e.g., Barkley, 2015; Pineda-Alhucema et al., 2018). In a conceptual model of the relationship between EF and ADHD, Barkley (1997) shows that problems in inhibition affect working memory, emotional self-regulation, and cognitive flexibility, which in turn can lead to difficulties in behavioral self-regulation and thus ADHD symptomspecific behaviors.

Compared to their non-impaired peers, children with ADHD show lower mathematics performance, especially regarding fact retrieval and calculation (Orbach et al., 2020; Tosto et al., 2015). Against the background of different ADHD subtypes, attention difficulties affect mathematical performance stronger than impulsivity or hyperactivity (Massetti et al., 2008; Tosto et al., 2015). Overall, there are only a few high-quality studies examining the causal relationships between externalizing behavioral problems and learning problems; however, evidence tends to indicate that early externalizing behavior problems causally influences later academic performance (Kulkarni, Sullivan & Kim, 2020). In this context, hyperactive-impulsive behaviors in particular appear to have stronger predictive validity than oppositional-disruptive behaviors (Hand & Lonigan, 2021). Correspondingly, two explanations for lower mathematical performance in children with different ADHD profiles can be postulated.

First, children with attention deficits are prone to missing important information taught in school. Usually, lessons in schools last at least for 45 minutes, which might be longer than some children with ADHD can maintain attention. Over the course of several years in school, the probability of missing important information cumulates and leads to growing delays in mathematical development. This explanation is bolstered by studies showing that inattention is stronger related with low mathematical (and generally academic) performance than other ADHD subtypes (Massetti et al., 2008; Tosto et al., 2015).

Second, some – but not all (Willcutt et al., 2005) – children with ADHD also have low EF resources. The relevance of EF for mathematical performance has been demonstrated in several studies (see Frisovan den Bos et al. (2013) and Peng et al. (2016) for reviews). All three main components of EF are relevant in mathematical contexts: Working memory is particularly involved in retrieving arithmetic facts and monitoring complex calculations; shifting is necessary when different operations are embedded in one task; inhibition is relevant for suppressing solutions to similar tasks (Gilmore & Cragg, 2018).

The given examples for the implications of internalizing and externalizing EBDs for mathematics underpin that the same phenomenon -benefiting less from instruction or cognitive impairments while performing calculations – may be caused by different types of EBDs. As a consequence, internalizing and externalizing EBDs can amplify each other in similar phenomena.

Research Questions

Table 1

As described above, MD in general and also the comorbidities with EBD in students are very common and particularly challenging in school practice. The development and intercorrelations of the two phenomena are complex, with EBD possibly even causing the development of MD. These mechanisms must be considered when designing and evaluating interventions that can be adaptive and appropriately targeted. So far, however, there are only few studies that address this challenge. Furthermore, the relevance of the type and severity of EBD for mathematical learning raises questions regarding the impact of internalizing and externalizing EBDs on mathematics interventions. Therefore, the current study will investigate the following four research questions:

> 1. How do mathematical skills develop in students with and without behavioral difficulties in the course of an evidencebased computer-based mathematics intervention?

- 2. With what pattern (i.e., immediately or continuously after implementation) do potential intervention effects set in?
- 3. To what extent do developmental trajectories of math skills during intervention differ between students with externalizing, internalizing, and no behavioral disorders?
- 4. To what extent do the severity of the externalizing and internalizing EBD influence the mathematical skills development during the intervention?

Method

Sample

A total of N = 11 students from 3 German primary schools participated in this study. Written consent was obtained from the parents in advance. 5 students were in grade 3 and 6 students were in grade 4. With three exceptions (2 Albanian, 1 Polish), all students spoke German as their first-language. All children showed low performance in a standardized math test (T-score ≤ 43 for all children; T-score < 40 for 8 students). Based on their EBD profile, the students can be categorized as having no or few difficulties (EBD-N, n = 4), predominantly internalizing difficulties including attentional difficulties (EBD-E, n = 2). Table 1 provides an overview of the participating students including their mathematical performance and EBD profiles.

Instructors

The intervention was conducted by three female university graduates at the end of their bachelor studies. All of them had recently completed a course on intervention strategies for students with learning

Overview of the participants											
Pseudonym	Age (years;	Gender	L1	Grade	Math	CBCL	CBCL-Int	CBCL-Ext			
	months)				(T-score) ¹						
EBD-N											
Clara	10;5	female	GER	3	32	12	0	6			
Dana	12;0	female	GER	4	41	15	2	1			
Emma	11;5	female	GER	4	43	18	3	1			
John	11;6	male	GER	3	35	8	0	2			
EBD-I											
Aron	10;1	male	GER	4	26	69	21	7			
Ben	10;7	male	GER	4	35	47	17	2			
Gloria	9;4	female	GER	3	30	37	14	0			
Hugo	9;9	male	GER	3	30	39	14	0			
Keanu	10;2	male	ALB	3	33	40	14	5			
EBD-E											
Fabia	11;10	female	ALB	4	43	39	1	27			
Ines	9;1	female	POL	3	39	44	8	13			

Note. L1=First language; 1Math scores obtained from HRT 1-4 (Haffner et al., 2005); CBCL= scores from the CBCL (Döpfner et al., 2015); CBCL-Int=subscale "internalizing problems" of the CBCL; CBCL-Ext=subscale "externalizing problems" of the CBCL.



difficulties in mathematics and had also gained teaching experience in internships. They also received additional training on the implementation of all instruments and the intervention itself from scientific staff.

Design

A controlled single-case research design was applied for four reasons: First, this methodological approach allows us to examine the response to an intervention of individual students or smaller groups of students with shared characteristics (Riley-Tilman et al., 2020). Second, single-case research allows to capture important characteristics of individual students that might explain intervention success (Riley-Tilman et al., 2020). Third, the repeated and close-meshed measurements in a baseline and intervention phase allow for a systematic comparison of developmental trajectories without and with intervention, as well as specific patterns of intervention effects, which in turn can be used to develop evidence-based support methods (Huitema & McKean, 2000). Fourth, the approach is highly feasible, especially for studies with small target populations (such as students with special education needs) (Maggin et al., 2018).

This study used a quasi-experimental controlled single case AB-design with multiple baselines across participants. Specifically, this means that several students with different characteristics (in our case, different forms of EBD) participated in the study so that single case trajectories can be compared between baseline rates. The intervention onset was staggered across the individual cases so that potential intervention effects were more likely to be ascribed to the implementation of the intervention. The length of the time series measurement for the baseline phase varied between three and five measurement points across all students. The length of the time series measurement for the intervention phase varied between three and nine measurement points across all students. The different lengths of the A- and Bphases were caused by the school closures during the pandemic, which affected the initial design plans.

Instruments

Math performance: Math performance was assessed with the Heidelberger Rechentest 1-4 (HRT) (Haffner et al., 2005), a standardized math test for German primary school students. The timed test covers the basic operations (addition, subtraction, multiplication, division), complement tasks, and number comparison. The retest reliability of the HRT is sufficient (r_{tr} = .77-.89)

Students' development in math performance was measured by a computer-based progress monitoring Cody-LM (Schwenk et al., 2017) embedded in the intervention program. The Cody-LM covers addition, subtraction, and number ordering tasks in a timed condition. Depending on the reaction time, students gain virtual coins for their correct answers. However, when the students' answers are wrong, coins are withdrawn correspondingly. The psychometric validity of the Cody-LM has been tested empirically and showed good split-half reliability ($r_{split-half} = .87-.93$) (Schwenk et al., 2017).

Behavior: Students' emotional and behavioral problems were assessed with the German version of the Child Behavior Checklist - Teacher Report Form (CBCL-TRF) (Döpfner et al., 2015). The CBCL-TRF covers internalizing (anxiety, depression, withdrawal, and somatic complaints), externalizing (breaking rules, aggressive behavior), and attentional problems (inattention, hyperactivity-impulsivity). Students' behavior was assessed using a 3-point Likert scale completed by the classroom teachers. Studies examining the psychometric properties of the German version of the CBCL-TRF suggest good internal consistencies for Externalizing Problems ($\alpha = .94 - .96$), Internalizing Problems (α = .87), and Attention Problems (a = .93 - .94) (Döpfner et al., 2011; Volpe et al., 2018).

Intervention

Students were trained with the computer-based mathematics intervention Meister Cody (Kasaa Health, 2013). Meister Cody is based on a robust indicators approach: Skills that predict mathematical learning well are trained to provide students with a sound basis for subsequent learning. The robust indicators cover number line estimation, transcoding, fact retrieval, part-whole-tasks, number-set-correspondence, calculations, word problems, and working memory tasks (Kuhn & Holling, 2014). Example screenshots of the intervention formats are shown in Figure 1. After an initial assessment, the training content is individually adapted to the students' mathematical profile. The effectiveness of Meister Cody has been tested in an empirical study (Kuhn & Holling, 2014).

The computer-based intervention was conducted by the instructors on a tablet in a quiet and separate room in school. Training sessions lasted for about 20 minutes each. Due to difficulties in the implementation of the study caused by the COVID-19 pandemic, students only received between 3 and 9 training sessions.

Results

The analysis of the data obtained in the current study was structured into three sections. First, the trajectories of students' mathematical performance were visually analyzed, including descriptive analyses and overlap indices. Second, piecewise regression models were employed for each student individually to test for significant intervention effects. Third, a hierarchical piecewise regression aggregating all students and

Figure 1

Screenshots of the intervention program. Top left: magnitude comparison; Top right: number line estimation; Bottom left: counting; Bottom right: addition.



EBD profile were used to investigate the influence of EBD type and severity. All analyses were conducted using R (R Core Team, 2018) and the package scan (Wilbert & Lüke, 2021).

Visual Analyses and Overlap Indices

Based on the visual analysis and the overlap indices, the intervention had different effects on the different students: While some students benefited well from the training, others showed stagnating or even decreasing performance trajectories. To examine the intervention, we calculated several non-overlap measures. The non-rescaled non-overlap of all pairs (NAP; Parker & Vannest, 2009) is the percentage of all pairwise comparisons across the baseline and intervention phases. According to Parker and Vannest (2009), medium effects are indicated by values of 66% to 92%, and strong effects are indicated by values of 93% to 100%.

The Percentage of All Non-Overlapping Data (PAND) indicates the percentage of data from the baseline and intervention phases that do not overlap. There are no conventions for interpreting the PAND value, but there are certain rules of thumb. For example, a PAND value of 50% or less indicates that the differences between the baseline and intervention phases occurred by chance. A value of 70% or more could indicate a small effect, 80% or more a medium effect, and 90% or more a large effect (Parker et al., 2007).

Percentage Exceeding the Median (PEM; Ma 2006)

indicates the percentage of data points from the intervention phase that are above the median of the baseline phase. The PEM can take values between 0 and 100%, with values between 70% and 90% indicating a moderate effect and 90% and above indicating a strong effect (Alresheed et al., 2013).

The Percentage Exceeding the Trend (PET) indicates the percentage of data points from the intervention phase that are above the trend from the baseline phase. It is therefore the trend-based equivalent of the PEM. The PET can take values between 0 and 100%, with values between 70% and 90% indicating a moderate effect and 90% and above indicating a strong effect (Alresheed et al., 2013).

Tau-U analysis allows to examine treatment effects on both between-phase difference and withinphase trend (Parker et al., 2011), and offers at least four different types of Tau-U calculations (Parker et al., 2011). In this study, the Tau-U "non-overlap with phase B trend with baseline trend controlled" (Parker et al., 2011, p. 291) was employed, which is the non-overlap of all pairs between the baseline and intervention phase plus the intervention phase trend minus the baseline phase trend. Although no general recommendation can be made about conventions for interpreting Tau-U values, a value of .20 can be considered as a small change, values from .20 to .60 as moderate changes, values from .60 to .80 as large changes, and values above .80 as large to very large changes (Vannest & Ninci, 2015).

iejee^令

Comparing the trajectories of the three EBD groups, all students with no EBD benefited at least slightly from the intervention (mean Tau-U=.35). In contrast, about half of the students in the EBD-I (mean Tau-U=.16) and EBD-E (mean Tau-U=-.09) groups did not benefit from the intervention at all. However, especially two out of five students from the EBD-I group showed considerable responsivity (Tau-U=.44 and .47, p < .05 in both cases). Descriptive statistics and overlap indices of all students are summarized in Table 2.

Besides these differential (average) effects for students with and without EBD, the effects of the intervention are generally low. The training effects are significant in only two cases. The visual analysis of the learning trajectories indicates mostly stable performances in the A- as well as in the B-phases. Moreover, levelrelated overlap indices such as Percentage Exceeding the Mean (PEM), Non-overlap of All Pairs (NAP), or Percentage of All Non-overlap Data (PAND) are substantially higher than trend-related indices such as Percentage Exceeding the Trend (PET). These findings indicate that predominantly level effects can be assumed, but barely any trend effects: Students might perform better during the intervention, but their development is - at least across the observed time - not accelerated. No to little trend effects of the intervention in all students might also be caused by positive trends in the baseline phase in nine out of eleven cases.

As there are little to no trend effects in the observed B-phases, there is no evidence for continuous intervention effect across time in this study. In contrast, those students who benefited from the intervention immediately showed increased mathematics performance. Only in the EBD-N group did all students show small positive trends in the B phase, which indicates that these students may have also benefited continuously to a small degree.

When investigating the variance in the progression monitoring, students with externalizing EBD in particular showed great variance across time. Compared to students with externalizing EBD, variance was generally lower in the EBD-N and EBD-I group.

Piecewise Regression Models

To investigate the level and slope effects of the intervention in the three EBD groups in more detail, piecewise regression models were run separately for the different groups. Piecewise regression models can bolster assumptions of (a) level effects in terms of an immediate effect of the intervention on mathematical performance and (b) continuous increase in performance over a longer time period. As the visual analysis and the overlap indices indicated that there are little to no trend effects in the B phase, trend effects were excluded from the regression models.

All groups showed higher level parameters than slope parameters. In addition, the regression parameters both for levels and for slopes were bigger in the EBD-I group than in the EBD-E group, and even bigger in the EBD-N group. Especially regarding slopes, regression parameters were close to zero. These findings underpin the results of the visual analyses, which indicated an immediate effect that was strongest in the EBD-N group and weakest in the EBD-E group.

The piecewise regression models employed in this analysis yielded no level or slope effects that were statistically significant. Given the comparably small number of measurement points, we argue that the regression parameters may be of value for practical decision-making in interventions planning, although the hypothesis concerning significant level and slope effects must be rejected. The explained variance supports the notion of small level effects and negligible slope effects in all groups.

Hierarchical Piecewise Regression Models

Finally, a multilevel extension across all cases was calculated with measurements at level 1 nested in subjects at level 2 (Van den Noortgate & Onghena, 2003). In addition to the standard regression model, two interaction effects between intensity of EBD and level and slope were included. This application of regression models allows for inferences about the intervention effects across all students considering the influence of the severity of the specific EBD on the math competence trajectories in the B phase. The overall explained variance of the hierarchical piecewise regression model was R^2 =.597. The parameters of the hierarchical piecewise regression model 4.

The results indicate a significant level effect across all students, meaning that there was an improvement in math skills immediately after the implementation of the intervention. This result is in line with the findings from the previous analyses. None of the other variables had a statistically significant effect. Nonsignificant effects might be caused by the relatively small number of measurement time points, especially in the B phase (see Table 4), which means that more attention must be paid to the regression coefficients, as these indicate the practical significance of the competence development during the intervention phase. Severity of internalizing EBD was associated with lower intervention effects to a small degree, whereas severity of externalizing - including attentional difficulties - had no considerable effect. In addition, the model shows no substantial interaction effect of level and intensity of EBD.



Figure 2

Trajectories of the mathematical performance of the EBD-N group.

Figure 3

Trajectories of the mathematical performance of the EBD-I group.



Figure 4

Trajectories of the mathematical performance of the EBD-E group.



iejee^令

Table 2

Descriptive statistics of the A- and B-phases

Pseudonym				A	A-Phase				E	3-Phase					(Dverlap
	MP	М	SD	Md	Trend	MP	М	SD	Md	Trend	PND	PEM	PET	NAP	PAND	Tau-U
EBD-N																
Clara	5	120.80	9.65	125	-1.00	7	143.00	26.78	152	7.14	71.4	71.4	71.4	71.4	66.7	.33
Dana	3	161.33	11.72	166	-2.00	9	216.44	15.50	214	1.40	100	100**	100**	100**	100**	.59**
Emma	5	162.60	24.65	168	13.80	6	193.50	20.07	194	3.34	50.0	83.3	.00	83.3*	81.8**	.31
John	3	132.67	13.43	127	10.50	7	137.14	11.71	139	2.04	14.3	85.7	.00	61.9	80.0	.18
EBD-I																
Aron	4	127.25	40.03	130	30.30	8	130.00	16.78	157	.50	12.5	100*	.00	76.6	83.3*	.20
Ben	4	156.75	47.46	177	25.70	8	173.25	8.35	172.5	02	.00	37.5	.00	43.8	50.0	06
Gloria	3	31.33	5.77	28	5.00	9	69.56	24.25	77	1.35	88.9	100**	66.7	96.3*	83.3	.44*
Hugo	3	84.67	10.26	82	3.00	3	96.00	8.19	98	5.50	66.7	100	66.7	88.9	66.7	.47
Keanu	4	126.75	22.14	126.5	6.90	3	117.00	7.21	119	-5.00	.00	.00	.00	41.7	42.9	24
EBD-E																
Fabia	3	144.33	5.03	145	3.00	9	164.67	23.60	164	52	77.8	77.8	44.4	77.8	66.7	.20
Ines	3	149.33	10.12	144	8.50	7	131.29	26.63	124	-3.89	14.3	28.6	.00	23.8	40.0	38

*Note. MP = measurement points; M = mean; SD = standard deviation; Md=median; PND = percentage of nonoverlap data; PET = percentage exceeding the mean; PET = percentage exceeding the trend; NAP = non-overlap of all pairs; PAND=percentage of all non-overlapping data; Tau-U = baseline corrected Kendall-Tau (Tarlow, 2017); *=p < .05; **= p <.01.

Table 3

Piecewise regression parameters for the three EBD groups.

Parameter	В	SE	t	р	ΔR^2
EBD-N					.438
Intercept	144.468	15.192	9.510	<.01	.300
Level	14.338	10.153	1.412	.116	.134
Slope	3.428	1.841	1.862	.07	.004
EBD-I					.464
Intercept	106.040	18.539	5.720	<.01	.355
Level	12.552	10.063	1.247	.219	.105
Slope	1.668	1.829	.912	.367	.003
EBD-E					.454
Intercept	146.833	12.319	11.919	<.01	.158
Level	5.655	16.659	.339	.738	.289
Slope	738	2.594	284	.779	.007

*Note. B=Unstandardized regression coefficient; SE=standard error; t=value of the t-test; p=significance of t-test; ΔR^2 =change in explained variance.

Table 4.

Hierarchical piecewise regression model across all students.

	0				
Parameter	В	SE	t	р	ΔR^2
Intercept	109.707	25.077	4.375	<.01	.495
Level	23.969	11.121	2.155	.034	.098
Slope	1.616	1.176	1.374	.172	.001
Internalizing	-1.721	1.534	-1.122	.294	.002
Externalizing	.340	.760	.447	.667	.000
Level x Internalizing	265	.614	432	.667	.000
Level x Externalizing	380	.314	-1.209	.230	.000

Note. B=Unstandardized regression coefficient; SE=standard error; t=value of the t-test; p=significance of t-test; ΔR^2 =change in explained variance.

312 —

Discussion

The aim of this study was to investigate the effects of an evidence-based mathematics intervention in students with and without EBDs. Special attention was given to the onset and development of potential intervention effects, the comparison of effects in students with and without EBD, and the potential influence of externalizing and internalizing EBDs on the intervention effects. In sum, four research questions were examined.

Regarding the first research question addressing students' mathematical development during an intervention, the study found substantial differences in responsivity. While a few students showed significantly better mathematics performance during the B-phase, other students' performance was similar or even lower than in the baseline phase. This finding underscores the importance of examining the individual effectiveness on a single-case basis for interventions that have shown to be effective in randomized control group studies (Riley-Tilman e al., 2020).

The second research question focused on patterns of intervention effects (i.e., immediate or continuous effects after implementation). The effects in those cases that showed positive intervention effects set in closely after the beginning of the B phase, as illustrated in the visual analysis. This interpretation is supported by overlap indices and piecewise regression model parameters that indicate a level effect. However, visual analyses, overlap indices, and piecewise regression models show no slope effects. Where found, performance improved immediately after the beginning of the intervention, but did not accelerate in the course of the intervention.

Third, we examined differences in math development trajectories between students with externalizing, internalizing, and without behavioral problems. Based on the results in the CBCL, students were assigned to three groups. In all analyses, the students without EBD (EBD-N) benefited the most from the intervention. Students with internalizing EBDs (EBD-I) benefited less, while students with externalizing EBDs (EBD-E) showed the lowest intervention effects. The pattern of effects in the three groups was the same for level and slope effects. These findings indicate a differential effectiveness of mathematics interventions in students with and without EBD, with lower effects for externalizing EBDs. Previous studies showed that students with EBD were likely to show lower mean math performance (Graefen et al., 2015; Wei et al., 2013), which is supported by these results. The results also indicate that students with externalizing EBDs such as ADHD are more strongly impaired than students with internalizing EBDs. As pointed out, externalizing EBDs are often associated with low executive functioning resources, which play a crucial role in mathematical learning. Thus, lacking executive capacity can explain these findings.

Fourth, we examined the extent to which the severity of externalizing and internalizing behavioral problems influenced the development of math skills during the intervention. The hierarchical piecewise regression model was employed to test the direct influence of the severity of students' EBD on the intervention effects. Although not significantly, the severity of internalizing EBD had a substantial negative effect on the performance in the B-phase, meaning that lower internalizing behavior problems are associated with stronger gains in math competence. A typical mathematics related internalizing EBD is math anxiety. The results suggest that the severity of anxiety (as one example for an internalizing EBD) has a direct effect on the students' responsivity to a mathematics intervention. A potential explanation could be that students with internalizing EBDs showed more avoidance behavior, even in the training sessions. No comparable effects were found for externalizing EBDs, nor the interaction of severity of internalizing or externalizing EBDs with level. This finding is in line with previous studies that have shown that students with MD are especially vulnerable to internalizing EBDs, such as anxiety or depression (Visser et al., 2020). With respect to practical settings, this could imply the need for modifications to intervention for students with internalizing behavior problems.

In general, the results of the current study should be interpreted with caution due to its limited external and internal validity: First, the size of the effects of the intervention might be limited due to few measurement points and training sessions in a short intervention phase. In particular the cases that showed no significant effects might have just needed more time. Whereas no slope effects were found in a short intervention phase, a longer intervention phase might reveal an acceleration in students' development. Second, the design lacked a withdrawal phase. In a withdrawal design, a second A-phase is added immediately after the B-phase, potentially followed by a subsequent second B-phase. An additional A-phase (and B-phase) would allow for disentangling the intervention effects from random or schooling effects. Thus, the significance of the results would be higher in a withdrawal design.

The investigation of the effect of a computer-based mathematics intervention on students with and without EBD employed a single-case design. Such a design was considered appropriate especially in view of the clearly outlined and specific target sample that does not expect high sample sizes, i.e., students with comorbid MD and EBD. However, it must be noted that results from a single-case study are hard to generalize

iejee∻

Practical implications

The (tentative) results of the current study provide partial support for the assumption that effectiveness of mathematics interventions cannot be generalized for students with EBDs. Theory-driven explanatory models and empirical findings suggest that students with EBDs benefit less from mathematics interventions. Therefore, specific evidence for the effectiveness of mathematics intervention for students with EBDs as well as insights into the underlying theoretical mechanisms of effectiveness is necessary. The need for evidence-based mathematics interventions for students with EBDs is underpinned by the fact that about half of the students with MD are affected by EBDs, too.

Since externalizing and internalizing EBDs showed different effects on the intervention in this study, the differentiation into externalizing and internalizing EBD seems to be adequate. However, the findings regarding the effects in this study were inconsistent: While students from the EBD-E group showed practically no increase in performance in the visual analyses, overlap indices, and the piecewise regression models, the severity of the internalizing EBDs had a substantial direct influence in the hierarchical piecewise regression models. One reason might be that the students from the EBD-E group also had internalizing EBDs to some (lower) extent and vice versa. This explanation raises the question, how externalizing and internalizing EBDs interact and might amplify each other in students with both EBD subtypes. Future research on mathematics interventions for students with EBD might address this question.

Should future studies find evidence for the assumption of differential effects of mathematics interventions for students with EBD, there would be a need for specific interventions for these students. Based on the results of this study, EBD-sensitive mathematics interventions might focus on internalizing, externalizing, or combined EBDs. The explanatory models presented above suggest such a differentiation. In addition, a thorough review of effect models on mathematical learning for other EBDs that are less researched, such as depression, social problems, or oppositional behavior, might inform specific mathematics interventions for students with EBD.

Acknowledgements

The authors would like to thank Dr. Markus Spilles (University of Wuppertal) for his support and advice on the methodology of this manuscript.

References

- Achenbach, T. M., & Edelbrock, C. S. (1978). The classification of child psychopathology: a review and analysis of empirical efforts. *Psychological bulletin*, *85*, 1275.
- Alresheed, F., Hott, B. L. & Bano, C. (2013). Single subject research: A synthesis of analytic methods. *Journal of Special Education Apprenticeship*, 2, 1-18.
- Arnold, L. E., Hodgkins, P., Kahle, J., Madhoo, M., & Kewley, G. (2020). Long-term outcomes of ADHD: academic achievement and performance. *Journal of attention disorders*, 24(1), 73-85.
- Ashcraft, M. H., & Moore, A. M. (2009). Mathematics anxiety and the affective drop in performance. *Journal of Psychoeducational Assessment*, 27(3), 197–205.
- Bailey, R., & Jones, S. M. (2019). An integrated model of regulation for applied settings. *Clinical child and family psychology review*, 22, 2-23.
- Barkley, R. A. (2015). Executive functioning and selfregulation viewed as an extended phenotype. In R. Barkley (Eds.), Attention-deficit hyperactivity disorder a handbook for diagnosis and treatment. New York: Guilford Press.
- Barkley, R. A. (1997). Behavioral inhibition, sustained attention, and executive functions: constructing a unifying theory of ADHD. *Psychological bulletin*, 121, 65-94.
- Byun, J., & Joung, E. (2018). Digital game-based learning for K–12 mathematics education: A metaanalysis. School Science and Mathematics, 118(3–4), 113–126.
- Cantor, P., Osher, D., Berg, J., Steyer, L., & Rose, T. (2019). Malleability, plasticity, and individuality: How children learn and develop in context, *Applied Developmental Science*, *23*(4), 307-337.
- Chodura, S., Kuhn, J.-T., & Holling, H. (2015). Interventions for Children With Mathematical Difficulties: A Meta-Analysis. *Zeitschrift Für Psychologie*, 223(2), 129–144.
- Döpfner, M., Kinnen, C., Weber, K. N., & Plück, J. (2011). Behavioral problems of primary school-students: Results from the German Teacher's Report Form (TRF). Zeitschrift für Entwicklungspsychologie und Pädagogische Psychologie, 43, 99–107.
 - Döpfner, M, Plück, J. & Kinnen, C. (2015). CBCL/6-18R, TRF/6-18R, YSR/11-18-R. Deutsche Schulalternormen der Child Behavior Checklist von Thomas M. Achenbach. Hogrefe.

- DuPaul, G. J., Gormley, M. J., & Laracy, S. D. (2013). Comorbidity of LD and ADHD: Implications of DSM-5 for assessment and treatment. *Journal* of learning disabilities, 46(1), 43-51.
- Ehlert, A., Schroeders, U., & Fritz-Stratmann, A. (2012). Kritik am Diskrepanzkriterium in der Diagnostik von Legasthenie und Dyskalkulie. *Lernen und Lernstörungen*, 1(3), 169–184.
- Farmer, T. W., Sutherland, K. S., Talbott, E., Brooks, D. S., Norwalk, K., & Huneke, M. (2016). Special educators as intervention specialists: Dynamic systems and the complexity of intensifying intervention for students with emotional and behavioral disorders. *Journal of Emotional and Behavioral Disorders*, 24, 173–186.
- Frey, A., Heinze, A., Mildner, D., Hochweber, J., & Asseburg, R. (2010). Mathematische Kompetenz von PISA 2003 bis PISA 2009. In E. Klieme, C. Artelt, J. Hartig, N. Jude, O. Köller, M. Prenzel, W. Schneider, & P. Stanat (Eds.), PISA 2009: Bilanz nach einem Jahrzehnt (pp. 153-176). Waxmann.
- Friso-van den Bos, I., van der Ven, S. H. G., Kroesbergen, E. H., & van Luit, J. E. H. (2013). Working memory and mathematics in primary school children: A meta-analysis. *Educational Research Review*, 10, 29–44.
- Gebhardt, M., Zehner, F. & Hessels M. G. P. (2012). Basic Arithmetical Skills of Students with Learning Disabilities in the Secondary Special Schools. An Exploratory Study covering Fifth to Ninth Grade. *Frontline Learning Research, 3*, 50–63.
- Gilmore, C., & Cragg, L. (2018). The role of executive function skills in the development of children's mathematical competencies. In A. Henik, & W. Fias (Eds.), Heterogeneity of function in numerical cognition (pp. 263-286). Academic Press.
- Graefen, J., Kohn, J., Wyschkon, A., & Esser, G. (2015). Internalizing problems in children and adolescents with math disability. *Zeitschrift für Psychologie, 223*, 93-101.
- Haffner, J., Baro, K., Parzer, P., & Resch, F. (2005). Heidelberger Rechentest 1-4. Hogrefe.
- Hand, E. D., & Lonigan, C. J. (2021). Examining the Relations between Preschooler's Externalizing Behaviors and Academic Performance Using an S-1 Bifactor Model. *Research on child and adolescent psychopathology*, 1-13.
- Haase, V. G., Guimarães, A. P. L., & Wood, G. (2019). Math
 & emotion: The case of math anxiety. In A. Fritz,
 V. G. Haase, & P. Räsänen (Eds.), International handbook of math difficulties: From the lab to the classroom (pp. 469-504). Springer.

- Higgins, K., Huscroft-D'Angelo, J., & Crawford, L. (2019). Effects of technology in mathematics on achievement, motivation, and attitude: A metaanalysis. Journal of Educational Computing Research, 57(2), 283–319.
- Hinshaw, S. P. (1992). Externalizing behavior problems and academic underachievement in childhood and adolescence: causal relationships and underlying mechanisms. *Psychological bulletin*, 111, 127.
- Hodge, J., Riccomini, P. J., Buford, R., & Herbst, M. H. (2006). A review of instructional interventions in mathematics for students with emotional and behavioral disorders. *Behavioral Disorders*, *31*, 297–311.
- Huitema, B. E., & Mckean, J. W. (2000). Design Specification Issues in Time-Series Intervention Models. Educational and Psychological Measurement, 60, 38–58. https://doi. org/10.1177/00131640021970358
- Jitendra, A. K., Alghamdi, A., Edmunds, R., McKevett, N. M., Mouanoutoua, J., Roesslein, R. (2021). The Effects of Tier 2 Mathematics Interventions for Students With Mathematics Difficulties: A Meta-Analysis. *Exceptional Children*, 87(3),307-325.
- Kaasa Health. (2013). Meister Cody Talasia. Kaasa health.
- Kuhn, J.-T. (2015). Developmental Dyscalculia: Neurobiological, Cognitive, and Developmental Perspectives. Zeitschrift Für Psychologie, 223(2), 69–82.
- Kuhn, J. T., & Holling, H. (2014). Number sense or working memory? The effect of two computer-based trainings on mathematical skills in elementary school. Advances in cognitive psychology, 10(2), 59-67.
- Kulkarni, T., Sullivan, A. L., & Kim, J. (2020). Externalizing behavior problems and low academic achievement: Does a causal relation exist? *Educational Psychology Review*, 1-22.
- Lambert, K., & Moeller, K. (2019). Place-value computation in children with mathematics difficulties. Journal of Experimental Child Psychology, 178, 214–225.
- Landrum, T.J. (2017). Emotional and Behavioral Disorders. In J.M. Kauffman, D. P. Hallahan, & P. C. Pullen (Eds.). *Handbook of Special Education* (2nd Edition) (p. 209 – 220). Routledge.

iejee[~]

- Lin, Y. C., Morgan, P. L., Hillemeier, M., Cook, M., Maczuga, S., & Farkas, G. (2013). Reading, mathematics, and behavioral difficulties interrelate: Evidence from a cross-lagged panel design and populationbased sample of US upper elementary students. *Behavioral Disorders, 38*, 212-227.
- Ma, H.-H. (2006): An alternative method for quantitative synthesis of single-subject researches: Percentage of data points exceeding the median. *Behavior Modification, 30,* 598-617.
- Maggin, D. M., Cook, B. G., & Cook, L. (2018). Using Single-Case Research Designs to Examine the Effects of Interventions in Special Education. *Learning Disabilities Research & Practice, 33*, 182–191. https://doi.org/10.1111/ldrp.12184
- Massetti, G. M., Lahey, B. B., Pelham, W. E., Loney, J., Ehrhardt, A., Lee, S. S., & Kipp, H. (2008). Academic achievement over 8 years among children who met modified criteria for attention-deficit/ hyperactivity disorder at 4-6 years of age. *Journal of Abnormal Child Psychology*, 36, 399-410.
- Morgan, P. L., & Sideridis, G. D. (2013). Academic and behavioral difficulties at school: Introduction to the special issue. *Behavioral Disorders, 38*, 193-200.
- Namkung, J. M., Peng, P., & Lin, X. (2019). The relation between mathematics anxiety and mathematics performance among schoolaged students: A meta-analysis. *Review of Educational Research*, 89(3), 459–496. https:// doi.org/10.3102/0034654319843494
- OECD (2019). PISA 2018 Ergebnisse (Band I): Was Schülerinnen und Schüler wissen und können. PISA: wbv Media.
- Orbach, L., Herzog, M., & Fritz, A. (2019). Math Anxiety during the transition from primary to secondary school. In M. Knigge, D. Kollosche, O. Skovsmose, R. M. J. d. Souza, & M. G. Penteado (Eds.), Inclusive mathematics education: Research results from Brazil and Germany (p.419-448). Springer.
- Orbach, L., Herzog, M., & Fritz, A. (2020). Relation of attention deficit hyperactivity disorder (ADHD) to basic number skills and arithmetic fact retrieval in children. Research in Developmental Disorders, 103, 103697.
- Parker, R. I., Hagan-Burke, S., & Vannest, K. (2007). Percentage of All Non-Overlapping Data (PAND): An Alternative to PND. *The Journal of Special Education, 40,* 194-204.
- Parker, R. I., & Vannest, K. (2009). An improved effect size for single-case research: Nonoverlap of all pairs. *Behavior therapy*, 40(4), 357-367.

- Parker, R. I., Vannest, K. J., Davis, J. L., & Sauber, S. B. (2011). Combining nonoverlap and trend for single-case research: Tau-U. *Behavior Therapy*, 42(2), 284-299.
- Peltier, C., Morin, K. L., Vannest, K. J., Haas, A., Pulos, J. M., & Peltier, T. K. (2021). A Systematic Review of Student-Mediated Math Interventions for Students with Emotional or Behavior Disorders. *Journal of Behavioral Education*.
- Peng, P., Namkung, J., Barnes, M., & Sun, C. (2016). A meta-analysis of mathematics and working memory: Moderating effects of working memory domain, type of mathematics skill, and sample characteristics. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, 108(4), 455–473.
- Pineda-Alhucema, W., Aristizabal, E., Escudero-Cabarcas, J., Acosta-Lopez, J. E. & Vélez, J. I. (2018). Executive function and theory of mind in children with ADHD: A systematic review. *Neuropsychology Review*, *28*, 341-358.
- R Core Team. (2018). R [Computer software]. Vienna. https://www.R-project.org [Accessed July 22, 2021].
- Ralston, N. C., Benner, G. J., Tsai, S.-F., Riccomini, P. J., & Nelson, J. R. (2014). Mathematics instruction for students with emotional and behavioral disorders: A best-evidence synthesis. *Preventing School Failure*, 58, 1–16.
- Ramirez, G., Chang, H., Maloney, E. A., Levine, S. C., & Beilock, S. L. (2016). On the relationship between math anxiety and math achievement in early elementary school: The role of problem solving strategies. *Journal of Experimental Child Psychology*, 141, 83–100. APA PsycInfo. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.jecp.2015.07.014
- Ran, H., Kasli, M., & Secada, W. G. (2021). A Meta-Analysis on Computer Technology Intervention Effects on Mathematics Achievement for Low-Performing Students in K-12 Classrooms. Journal of Educational Computing Research, 59(1), 119– 153.
- Räsänen, P., Laurillard, D., Käser, T., & von Aster, M. (2019). Perspectives to Technology-Enhanced Learning and Teaching in Mathematical Learning Difficulties. In A. Fritz, V. G. Haase, & P. Räsänen (Eds.), International handbook of math difficulties: From the lab to the classroom (pp. 733-754). Springer.
- Räsänen, P., Salminen, J., Wilson, A. J., Aunio, P., Dehaene, S. (2009). Computer-assisted intervention for children with low numeracy skills. *Cognitive Development*, 24(4), 450–472.

- Reynvoet, B., Vanbecelaere, S., Depaepe, F., & Sasanguie, D. (2021). Intervention studies in math: A metareview. In W. Fias, & A. Hanik (Eds.), Heterogeneous Contributions to Numerical Cognition (pp. 283-308). Academic Press.
- Richardson, F. C., & Suinn, R. M. (1972). The mathematics anxiety rating scale: Psychometric data. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, 19(6), 551– 554. https://doi.org/10.1037/h0033456
- Riley-Tillman, T. C., Burns, M. K., & Kilgus, S. P. (2020). Evaluating educational interventions: Singlecase design for measuring response to intervention. Guilford Publications.
- Schulte-Körne, G. (2021). Verpasste Chancen: Die neuen diagnostischen Leitlinien zur Lese-, Rechtschreib- und Rechenstörung der ICD-11. Zeitschrift für Kinder- und Jugendpsychiatrie und Psychotherapie, 49, 463-467.
- Schwenk, C., Kuhn, J. T., Doebler, P., & Holling, H. (2017). Auf Goldmünzenjagd: Psychometrische Kennwerte verschiedener Scoringansätze bei computergestützter Lernverlaufsdiagnostik im Bereich Mathematik. *Empirische Sonderpädagogik*, 9(2), 123-142.
- Sorvo, R., Koponen, T., Viholainen, H., Aro, T., Raikkonen, E., Peura, P., & Aro, M. (2017). Math anxiety and its relationship with basic arithmetic skills among primary school children. *British Journal of Educational Psychology*, *87*(3), 309–327.
- Stevens, E. A., Rodgers, M. A., & Powell, S. R. (2018). Mathematics interventions for upper elementary and secondary students: A metaanalysis of research. *Remedial and Special Education*, 39(6), 327-340.
- Suárez-Pellicioni, M., Nunez-Pena, M. I., & Colome, A. (2016). Math anxiety: A review of its cognitive consequences, psychophysiological correlates, and brain bases. *Cognitive, Affective, & Behavioral Neuroscience,* 16(1), 3–22.
- Tarlow, K.R. (2017). An Improved Rank Correlation Effect Size Statistic for Single-Case Designs: Baseline Corrected Tau. *Behavior Modification*, 41(4), 427-467.
- Tosto, M. G., Momi, S. K., Asherson, P., & Malki, K. (2015). A systematic review of attention deficit hyperactivity disorder (ADHD) and mathematical ability: Current findings and future implications. *BMC Medicine*, *13*, 204.

- Visser, L., Kalmar, J., Linkersdörfer, J., Görgen, R., Rothe, J., Hasselhorn, M., & Schulte- Körne, G. (2020) Comorbidities Between Specific Learning Disorders and Psychopathology in Elementary School Children in Germany. *Frontiers in Psychiatry*, 11, 292.
- van den Noortgate, W., & Onghena, P. (2003). Hierarchical linear models for the quantitative integration of effect sizes in single-case research. *Behav. Res. Methods. 35*(1), 1–10. https:// doi.org/10.3758/BF03195492
- Vannest, K. J., & Ninci, J. (2015). Evaluating intervention effects in single-case research designs. *Journal* of *Counseling & Development*, 93(4), 403-411.
- Volpe, R. J., Casale, G., Mohiyeddini, C., Grosche, M., Hennemann, T., Briesch, A. M., & Daniels, B. (2018). A universal behavioral screener linked to personalized classroom interventions: Psychometric characteristics in a large sample of German schoolchildren. Journal of school psychology, 66, 25-40.
- Wei, X., Lenz, K. B., & Blackorby, J. (2013). Math growth trajectories of students with disabilities: Disability category, gender, racial, and socioeconomic status differences from ages 7 to 17. *Remedial and Special Education*, 34, 154–165. https:// doi. org/ 10. 1177/ 07419 32512 448253
- Wilbert, J. & Lüke, T. (2021). scan: Single-Case Data Analyses for Single and Multiple Baseline Designs. Rpackage version 0.51. https://CRAN.Rproject.org/package=scan.
- Willcutt, E. G., Doyle, A. E., Nigg, J. T., Faraone, S. V., & Pennington, B. F. (2005). Validity of the executive function theory of attention-deficit/ hyperactivity disorder: a meta-analytic review. *Biological psychiatry*, 57(11), 1336-1346.
- Wouters, P., van Nimwegen, C., van Oostendorp, H., & van der Spek, E. D. (2013). A meta-analysis of the cognitive and motivational effects of serious games. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, 105(2), 249–265.
- Zhang, J., Zhao, N., & Kong, Q. P. (2019). The relationship between math anxiety and math performance: A meta-analytic investigation. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 10, 1613. https://doi.org/10.3389/ fpsyg.2019.01613
- Zimmermann, J., Kerber, A., Rek, K., Hopwood, C. J., & Krueger, R. F. (2019). A brief but comprehensive review of research on the alternative DSM-5 model for personality disorders. *Current Psychiatry Reports*, 21(9), 1-19.



This page is intentionally left blank. www.iejee.com

Examination of Home-Based Number and Operation Training Program on Early Mathematics Ability and Mother-Child Relationship^{*}

Ayşegül Akıncı-Coşgun^{a,**}, Fatma Tezel-Şahin^b

Received	: 11 November 2021
Revised	: 28 January 2022
Accepted	: 30 January 2022
DOI	: 10.26822/iejee.2022.247

*This paper was produced from first author's Doctoral thesis.

Corresponding Author: Ayşegül Akıncı-Coşgun, Aksaray University, Faculty of Education, Early Childhood Education Department, Turkey E-mail: aysegulakinci2011@gmail.com ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0001-7195-5160

^bFatma Tezel-Şahin, Gazi University, Faculty of Education, Early Childhood Education Department, Turkey E-mail: ftezel68@gmail.com ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0003-2098-2411



This study aims to examine the effect of the "Number and Operation Training Program" on early mathematics ability and mother-child relationship at home. In an experimental design, pre-test, post-test, permanence test were used with control groups. A total of 21 children and their mothers participated in the research; consisting of 13 children in the experimental group and 8 children in the control group in the Aksaray province (in Turkey). Personal Information Form, Early Mathematics Ability Test-3, Child-Parent Relationship Scale and Mother Interview Form were used as data collection tools. The training program had been implemented for 13 weeks prior to the data collection. The study found that the training program increased children's scores on early mathematics ability and the positive relationship with their mothers. Mothers stated that the most important contributions of the training program to their children were "recognizing numbers, learning numbers, learning geometric shapes, knowing the total number of objects displayed in the group, learning new games and playing games with family members". They also stated that the most important gains for them were "better relationship and quality time with their children and increased use of mathematics in daily life".

Keywords:

Early Mathematics Education, Home Visit, Home Math Environment, Mother-Child Relationship

Introduction

The basic mathematical skills that children acquire at an early age have a significant impact on the development of mathematics skills and other academic abilities in the following years (Aunio & Niemivirta, 2010; Claessens et al., 2009; Huntsinger et al., 2016; Merz et al., 2014). Low counting skills have a negative impact on employment prospects and the economic status of countries (Kadosh et al., 2013). Given the impact of early academic skills on children's future academic success, employment prospects, and the economic status of countries; the importance of developing these skills of young children is evident.



Copyright © www.iejee.com ISSN: **1307-9298**

© 2022 Published by KURA Education & Publishing. This is an open access article under the CC BY-NC- ND license. (https://creativecommons.org/ licenses/by/4.0/)



Studies highlight some of the main factors that affect children's academic achievement and mathematical performance, which include the socioeconomic status of the family (Jordan & Levine, 2009), child's gender (Dickhäuser & Meyer, 2006), race and ethnicity (Cross et al., 2009). In recent years, there has been an increase in studies investigating the effects of the home math environment on children's mathematical skills (Daucourt et al., 2021; DeFlorio & Beliakoff, 2015; Hart et al., 2016; Kluczniok et al., 2013; Kwing- Cheung & McBride, 2017; Lombardi & Dearing, 2020; Niklas al., 2016; Niklas & Schneider, 2014; Sonnenschein et al., 2012; Susperreguy et al., 2020; Susperreguy & Davis-Kean, 2016; Zhang et al., 2019). These studies show that the quality of the home environment in which young children live, their parents' academic expectations, beliefs and attitudes towards mathematics significantly affect children's mathematical skills (Anders et al., 2012; Kleemans et al., 2012; Skwarchuk et al., 2014; Sonnenschein et al., 2012).

The Home Math Environment (HME), which includes all math-related activities, parental attitudes and expectations, resources provided to the child at home, and parent-child interactions, is considered a potentially promising environment in promoting children's early math development (Daucourt et al., 2021; DREME, 2020). The home math environment covers experiences in which children participate interactively with their parents as well as counting, recognizing numbers and playing logical games (LeFevre et al., 2009; Napoli & Purpura, 2018).

According to the "home mathematical skill model" proposed by Skwarchuk, Sowinski and LeFevre (2014), parental attitudes have an indirect effect on children's mathematical skills through their behaviours. This model emphasizes the role of the parent as the main determinant of the home math environment. Parents play an important role in early learning at home by providing a learning environment that will allow children to become aware of everyday situations (Cross et al., 2009; Hart et al., 2016).

Formal math activities at home denote experiences in which parents directly and purposefully teach numbers, quantity or arithmetic to their children to improve their knowledge of mathematics. In contrast, informal math activities refer to experiences or situations, such as cooking, measurement activities or crafts required in carpentry, quantity comparisons, spatial processing, which do not have a direct mathematical teaching purpose (Skwarchuk, Sowinski & LeFevre, 2014). Doing math activities appropriate to the developmental characteristics of children in the home environment is positively associated with children's early mathematics knowledge in kindergarten and primary school (Blevens-Knabe & Musun-Miller, 2016; Eason, & Ramani, 2018; Huntsinger et al., 2016; Levine et al., 2019; Sonnenschein, Metzger &, Thompson, 2016; Susperreguy & Davis-Kean, 2016; Thompson et al., 2017; Zippert & Rittle-Johnson, 2020). Studies show that mathematical activities based on the interaction between parents and children in the home environment improve children's mathematical skills and increase mothers' awareness of mathematics (DeFlorio & Beliakoff, 2015; Hojnoski et al., 2014; Kwing-Cheung & McBride, 2017; LeFevre et al., 2010; Manolitsis et al., 2013; McCarthy et al., 2012; Melhuish et al., 2008; Niklas et al., 2016). The most effective factor in the success of the mathematics intervention programs is the determination of the strong and predictive factors that affect mathematics achievement (Güleç & İvrendi, 2017).

Considering the results of the research, it is expected that examining the variables of "mother" and "home environment" in order to improve children's mathematical skills in this study will be effective in gaining early math skills. There are few studies on home-centered mathematics implementations in early childhood in Turkey (Güleç & İvrendi, 2017; Gürgah-Oğul & Aktaş-Arnas, 2020; Orçan-Kaçan et al., 2016; Uslu-Çavdarcı, 2016; Uzun, 2013). Therefore, this study aims to increase children's early mathematical abilities and improve mother-child relationships by implementing a mathematics training program at home.

The Current Study

The aim of the study is to examine the effect of the Number and Operation Training Program on children's early mathematics ability and mother-child relationship. The program is directed towards young children aged between 48-65 months old, who do not attend pre-school education institutions. The implementation of the program requires home visits by the researchers and the active participation of mothers.

Ethical Consideration

Mothers were informed about the data collection process, their rights and the rights of their children as participants, and the measures taken to ensure their confidentiality. The first author highlighted that no personally identifying information would be used in the study in order to protect the participants' anonymity. In addition, mothers were told that they could leave the study at any time, if they or their children did no longer want to participate.

Method

This study adopts a mixed-methods research design, which utilizes both quantitative methods to provide a more general understanding of the problem as well as qualitative methods to generate an indepth awareness of the issue under investigation. Quantitative and qualitative data were used to examine the effect of the training program on the early mathematics ability of 48-65 month-old children and mother-child relationship. A hybrid method is a preferred method in research where a single data source is insufficient, a second method is required to develop the first method, and a general research goal can best be addressed in multiple stages or projects (Creswell & Plano Clark, 2011). In the quantitative part of the research, a semi-experimental pattern was used in multi-subject patterns from experimental research patterns. Experimental studies aim to test the effect of differences created by the researchers on the dependent variable. In experimental patterns, the main goal is to test the cause and effect relationship between variables (Büyüköztürk et al., 2014).

Participants

The participants of the study consists of 21 mothers and their children who do not attend any pre-school education institutions in Aksaray (a city of Turkey) and show normal development of 48-65 months. There are 8 children in the control group and 13 children in the experimental group. At the beginning of the study, the control group consisted of 12 mothers, however, 4 mothers with their children decided to leave the study due to health problems. Nine children in the experimental group were 48-59 months old and 4 were 60-65 months old. In addition, 5 of the children were girls and 8 were boys. Mothers of 8 of these children were aged between 20-35 years, and the rest of the mothers were 36 and above. Fathers of 7 of the children were aged between 25-35 years and the rest of the fathers were 36 and above. It was found that mothers of 9 of the children in the experimental group had education below high school level and 4 of them had high school or higher education; fathers of 8 children had education below high school level and fathers of 5 children had high school or higher education. It was determined that 2 of the children in the experimental group were the only child of their family, 8 of the children had two siblings, and 3 children had three or more siblings. It was found that 7 of the children in the control group were 48-59 months old and 1 was 60-75 months old. Four of these children were girls and 4 were boys. It was determined that mothers of 3 of the children in the control group were aged between 20-35 years and mothers of 5 of them were 36 years old and above. In addition, it was determined that fathers of 3 of the children were aged between 25-35 years old, and fathers of five of them were 36 and above. It was determined that mothers of 2 of the children in the control group had education below high school level, and 6 of them had a high school or higher education. Fathers of 4 of the children had education below high school level, while fathers of 4 of the children had high school or higher education. It was determined that 2 of the children in the control group were the only child in the family, 2 had two siblings, and 4 had three or more siblings.

Measures

Personal information form

Mothers of the children participating in the program were asked to fill the personal information form, which was generated to gather information on the ages and gender of the children, the number of children in the family, the ages of the parents, and their levels of education.

Test of early mathematics ability third edition (TEMA-3)

The Early Mathematics Ability Test - 3 (TEMA-3) (Ginsburg and Baroody, 2003) was used to assess children's mathematical skills. The scale measures the mathematics ability of children between the ages of 3 and 8 years and 11 months. It contains items designed to measure formal and informal mathematical knowledge. The math score of the children is determined by converting their raw score on the scorecard according to their chronological age. An increase in the math score indicates an increase in the children's math ability. The internal consistency scores of the tool were found to be 0.92 or higher (Ginsburg & Baroody, 2003). TEMA-3 was adapted into Turkish by Erdoğan (2006). The test-retest correlation calculated for reliability was calculated as 0.90. The internal consistency coefficient was found to be 0.92 for Form A (Erdoğan, 2006).

Child parent relationship scale

The Child-Parent Relationship Scale, which was developed by Pianta (1992) and adapted into Turkish by Akgün and Yeşilyaprak (2010), was used to determine the quality of the relationship between pre-school children and their parents before and after the implementation of the program. Regarding the reliability of the scale, the internal consistency coefficients (Cronbach's alpha) were found to be 0.85 for the conflict dimension subscale, 0.73 for the positive dimension subscale and 0.73 for the total scale.

Mother interview form for the number and operation training program

Mother Interview Form was designed to understand mothers' perspectives on the training program. Items on the form address mothers' expectations of the training program, the implementation process, meeting their expectations after the implementation, and the general contributions of the program to children's mathematics ability. The form consists of 10 unstructured questions.



Analysis Plan

Quantitative and qualitative data were collected for the research. Descriptive statistics (minimum, maximum, mean, standard deviation) were used in the analysis of the data. In addition, the Mann Whitney-U Test, which is one of the nonparametric tests used in experimental studies, especially when the sample size is low and the normality assumption is not met, and the Wilcoxon Signed Rank Test, which is used in cases where it is tried to determine whether there is a significant relationship between the pretest and posttest scores, is the parametric analysis of twoway analysis of variance. Friedman Test, which is calculated as an alternative to non-existent, was used. Content analysis was used in the analysis of qualitative data. The quantitative data collection tools used in the research are Early Mathematics Ability Test-3 and Child Parent Relationship Scale. The qualitative data collection tool used in the research is Mother Interview Form for the Number and Operation Training Program.

Procedure

Data Collection

Preparation of the number and operation training program

The training program is designed for 48-65 month-old children who do not attend any pre-school education institutions and for the mothers of these children who also do not attend any family education programs. The program aims to improve the number and operation skills of children and the mother-child relationship. The preparation stages of the training program are given as follows:

- In the creation of the content of the training program, a literature review on early childhood mathematics education was conducted. In this direction, firstly, the achievements and indicators established by the Ministry of Education - Preschool Education Program (2013) and the mathematics standards determined by NCTM (National Council of Teachers of Mathematics) (2000) for the pre-school period were examined.
- Secondly, mathematics education programs and some projects prepared for the school and home environment for the acquisition of mathematics skills in the pre-school period in Turkey and abroad were examined.
- Thirdly, the number and operation skills that are expected to be acquired in pre-school period and the basic skills associated with these skills were determined in accordance with the purpose of the educational program. These skills are defined as "matching, counting, recognizing numbers, classification, comparison, problem solving, addition and subtraction".
- Subsequently, the contents of the 13 home visits, which make up the training program were included in the program.

- A total of 5 experts evaluated the contents of the program and the appropriateness of the activities prepared for the program in terms of "acquisition and indicator, instructions, material properties, the subjects discussed and the evaluation".
- According to the feedback received, the program was given its final form.

Pre-Tests

Personal Information Form, Early Mathematics Ability Test-3 (TEMA-3), Child-Parent Relationship Scale were implemented as pre-tests. In addition, Mother Interview Form was applied to understand the perspectives of the mothers on the purpose of their participation in the Number and Operation Training Program.

Implementation of the Number and Operation Training Program

In the first week of the training program, all the mothers and their children were visited in their home environment, and the mothers were informed about the contents of the training program. After an introductory game, the days and hours of the visit were determined with each mother, taking into account the availabilities of the mothers. The families were informed that the researcher would visit their homes once a week for 13 weeks and the home would last an average of 45 minutes. Each week, the mothers were asked to prepare the necessary materials for the following week. Mothers were asked to repeat the activity with the participation of other family members (father, sibling, and so on) during the week.

Post-Tests and Permanence Tests

Early Mathematics Ability Test-3 (TEMA-3) and Child-Parent Relationship Scale were implemented as post-tests and permanence tests. In addition, Mother Interview Form was used.

Results

The data collected in this part of the study are analyzed and the results are presented in the following tables.

Findings on Children's Early Math Ability

Table 1

Descriptive Statistics Calculated on the Early Mathematics Abilities of the Children in the Experimental and Control Groups before the Implementation.

Tests	Groups	Ν	Min.	Max.	М	SD
Pre-test	Experimental	13	77.00	124.00	92.46	11.48
	Control	8	75.00	118.00	93.88	13.37

As demonstrated in Table 1, the lowest score in TEMA-3 received by the children in the experimental group before the implementation was 77 while the highest score was 124. The average score of the children in the experimental group on the Early Mathematics Ability Test was 92.46, with a standard deviation of 11.48. It was determined that the scores of the children in the control group on the Early Mathematics Ability Test ranged between 75 and 118. The average score of the children in the control group on the Early Mathematics Ability Test before the implementation was 93.88, with a standard deviation of 13.37. According to the categorization made in line with the points that can be obtained from TEMA-3, scores within 90-110 range indicate the average skill level (Gingsburg & Baroody, 2003).

Table 2

Mann Whitney U Test Results on the Early Mathematics Ability Pre-Test Scores of Children in Experimental and Control Groups.

Test	Group	Ν	Mean	Sum of	U	Ζ	р
			Rank	Ranks			
Pre-test,	Experimental	13	10.62	138.00			
	Control	8	11.63.	93.00	47.000	0.364	0.716
*n < 0.05							

*p < 0 .05

As shown in Table 2, the average scores of the children in the experimental and control groups before the implementation of the program did not show a significant difference (z = 0.364; p > 0.05).

Table 3

Mann Whitney U Test Results on Early Mathematics Ability Post-Test Scores of Children in Experimental and Control Groups.

Test	Group	Ν	Mean	Sum of	U	Ζ	р
			Rank	Ranks			
Post-test	Experimental	13	13.77	179.00			
	Control	8	6.50	52.00	16.000	2.618	0.009*
*o < 0 .05							

As indicated in Table 3, the average scores of the children in the experimental and control groups on the Early Mathematics Ability post-test show a significant difference (z = 2.618; p < 0.05).

Table 4

Friedman Test Results on Early Mathematics Ability Pre-Test, Post-Test and Permanence Test Scores of Children in Experimental Group.

Group	Test	Ν		X^2	р
Experimental	Pre-test	13	1.08		
Group	Post-test	13	2.65	21.256	0.000*
	Permanence Test	13	2.27		

*p < 0 .05

As demonstrated in Table 4, it is determined that the scores of the children in the experimental group on the Early Mathematics Ability Test before the implementation, after the implementation and in the permanence practice indicate a significant difference ($X^2 = 21.256$; p < 0.05).

Table 5 shows that the Early Mathematics Ability post-test scores and pre-test scores of the children in the experimental group differ significantly (z = 3.062; p < 0.05). When the mean and total scores are examined, it is seen that the post-test scores of the children in the experimental group are higher than the pre-test scores. Based on the results in Table 5, the Early Mathematics Ability permanence test and pre-test scores of the children in the experimental group also differ significantly (z = 3.065; p < 0.05). An examination of the mean rank and total scores shows that the permanence test scores of the children in the experimental group are higher than the pre-test scores. In line with the information in Table 5, it is found that there is no significant difference between the Early Mathematics Ability post-test average score and permanence test average score of the children in the experimental group (z = 1.205; p > .05).

Table 5

The Results of the Wilcoxon Signs Test Regarding the Early Mathematics Ability Pre-Test, Post-Test and Permanence Test Scores of the Children in the Experimental Group.

Group	Test		Ν		Rank	Z	р
					Sum		
	Post-test- Pre-test	Negative Ranks	0	0.00	0.00		
Experimental		Positive Ranks	12	6.50			
Group		Ties	1		78.00	3.062	0.002*
	Permanence Test-Pre test	Negative Ranks	0	0.00	0.00		
		Positive Ranks	12	6.50			
		Ties	1		78.00	3.065	0.002*
	Permanence Test- Post-	Negative Ranks	6	3.50	21.00		
	test	Positive Ranks	1	7.00			
		Ties	6		7.00	1.205	0.228



Table 6

The Results of the Wilcoxon Signs Test Regarding the Early Mathematics Ability Pre-Test and Post-Test Scores of the Children in the Control Group.

Group	Test	Rank	Ν	Mean	Rank	Z	р
				Rank	Sum		
Control	Post-test-	Negative Rank	4	3.50	14.00		
Group	Pre-test	Positive Rank	3	4.67	14.00	0.001	0.999
		Ties	1				
*p < 0 .05							

As demonstrated in Table 6, there is no significant difference between the pre-test and post-test results on the early mathematics abilities of the children in the control group (z = 0.001; p > 0.05).

Findings Regarding the Mother and Child Relationship

The Mother-Child Relationship Test has two subdimensions: conflict relationship and positive relationship. The lowest score that can be obtained from the 14 items in the conflict relationship subdimension of the scale is 14 while the highest score is 70. High scores indicate a high conflict relationship between children and their mothers. Of the 10 items in the latter sub-dimension, designed to determine the positive relationship between pre-school children and their mothers, the lowest score that can be obtained is 10 while the highest score is 50. High scores from the positive relationship between children and their mothers.

Table 7

Descriptive Statistics Calculated Regarding the Mother-Child Relationship Test Scores of the Children in the Experimental and Control Groups before the Implementation.

Sub Dimension	Group	Ν	Min.	Max.	М	SD
Conflict	Experimental	13	29.00	47.00	36.77	6.07
Relationship	Control	8	29.00	50.00	38.13	6.92
Positive	Experimental	13	34.00	48.00	42.00	4.26
Relationship	Control	8	30.00	47.00	39.63	4.84

As revealed in Table 7, before the implementation of the program, the conflict relationship scores of the children in the experimental group varied between 29 and 47, with an average score of $36.77 (\pm 6.07)$; while the scores of the children in the control group in this sub-dimension ranged between 29 and 50, with an average of $38.13 (\pm 6.92)$. Thus, it can be concluded that the conflict relationship between the children with their mothers in both the experimental and control groups were moderate before the implementation of the program. Table 7 shows that the pre-test scores of the children in the experimental group on the positive relationship sub-dimension ranged between 34 and 48, with an average of $42.00 (\pm 4.26)$. The positive relationship pre-test scores of the children in the control group with their mothers varied between 30 and 47, with an average score of 39.63 (± 4.84). In this context, the average scores calculated before the implementation indicate that the children in both the experimental and control groups had a positive relationship with their mothers, in general.

In accordance with the information in Table 8, it is determined that the mother conflict relationship pretest scores of the children in the experimental and control groups do not show a significant difference (z = 0.472; p > 0.05). Similarly, it is found that the positive relationship between the children with their mothers in the experimental and control groups did not show a significant difference before the implementation of the program (z = 1.163; p > 0.05).

Based on the information in Table 9, the conflict relationship scores of the children in the experimental and control groups with their mothers do not show a significant difference after the implementation (z =0.653; p > 0.05). As shown in the table, however, the positive relationships of children with their mothers differ significantly between groups (z = 2.760; p < 0.05). After the implementation, it is found that the children in the experimental group have a higher level of positive relationship with their mothers than the children in the control group.

As demonstrated in Table 10, the conflict relationship scores of the children in the experimental group before and after the implementation do not show a significant difference (z = 0.254; p > 0.05). In other words, it is determined that the mother conflict relationship pre-test and post-test scores of the children in the experimental group are similar. However, it is found that the positive relationship between the mothers and the children in the experimental group and the pre-test and post-test scores show a significant change (z = 0.254; p < 0.05). An examination of the mean rank and total scores indicates that the posttest scores of the children in the experimental group on the positive relationship sub-dimension are higher than the pre-test scores.

Table 11 displays that the conflict relationship post-test and permanence test scores of the children in the experimental group are significant different (z = 1.994; p < 0.05). Based on the mean rank and total scores, it is found that the scores on the conflict relationship of the children with their mothers are lower in the posttest than in the permanence test. It is found that the positive relationship permanence test and post-test scores of the children in the experimental group also show a significant change (z = 2.871; p < 0.05).

According to the information contained in Table 12, it is found that conflict relations with the mothers of children in the control group do not differ significantly

Table 8

Mann Whitney U Test Results Calculated for the Mother-Child Relationship Pre-Test Scores of the Children in the Experimental and Control Groups.

Sub Dimension	Group	Ν	Mean Rank	Rank Sum	U	Z	р
Oanfligt Delationship	Experimental	13	10.50	136.50	45 500	0 472	0.445
	Control	8	11.81	94.50	45.500	0.472	0.645
	Experimental	13	12.23	159.00	24.000	11/0	0.249
	Control	8	9.00	72.00	36.000	U z DO 0.472 DO 1.163	0.208

*p < 0 .05

Table 9

Mann Whitney U Test Results Calculated for the Mother-Child Relationship Post-Test Scores of the Children in the Experimental and Control Groups.

Sub Dimension	Group	Ν	Mean Rank	Rank Sum	U	Z	р
	Experimental	13	11.69	152.00	12.000	0 (5 2	0 5 47
Conflict Relationship	Control	8	9.88	79.00	43.000	0.653	0.547
Desitive Deletienskie	Experimental	13	13.92	181.00	14.000	27/0	0.005*
Positive keiditonship	Control	8	6.25	50.00	14.000	2.760	0.005

*p < 0 .05

Table 10

The Results of the Wilcoxon Sign Test Calculated Regarding the Mother-Child Relationship Pre-Test and Post-Test Scores of the Children in the Experimental Group.

Sub Dimension	Test	Rank	N	Mean Rank	Rank Sum	Z	р
Conflict Relationship	Post-test-	Negative Rank	3	5.17	15.50		0.799
	Pre-test	Positive Rank	4	0.10	12 5 0	0.254	
		Ties	6	3.13	12.50		
Positive Po Relationship	Post-test- Pre-test	Negative Rank	1	1.50	1.50		
		Positive Rank	6 6	4.42	26.50	2.120	0.034*
		Ties					

*p < 0 .05

Table 11

Wilcoxon Signs Test Results Regarding the Mother-Child Relationship Post-Test and Permanence Test Scores of the Children in the Experimental Group.

Sub Dimension	Test	Rank	Ν	Mean Rank	Rank Sum	Z	р
Conflict	Permanence	Negative Rank	11	5.67	17.00		
Relationship	Test- Post-test	Positive Rank	2	7.40	74.00	1.994	0.046
	Ties	0	7.40	74.00			
Positive	ositive Permanence	Negative Rank	3	7.86	86.50		
Relationship Test- Post-test	Positive Rank	10	2.25	4.50	2.871	0.004	
		Ties	0				

*p < 0 .05



Table 12

Results of the Calculated Wilcoxon Signs test Regarding the Mother-Child Relationship Pre-Test and Post-Test Scores of the Children in the Control Group.

Sub Dimension	Test	Rank	N	Mean Rank	Rank Sum	Z	р
	Post Test- Pre-	Negative	3	2.00	6.00		
Conflict	test	Rank					
Relationship		Positive Rank	0	0.00	0.00	1.604	0.109
		Ties	5				
	Post Test- Pre-	Negative	3	2.67	8.00		
Positive	test	Rank					
Relationship		Positive Rank	1	2.00	2.00	1.105	0.269
		Ties	4				
*p < 0 .05							

before and after the implementation (z = 1.604; p > 0.05). In other words, the mother conflict relationship pre-test and post-test results of the children in the control group are similar. The positive relationships of the children in the control group with their mothers do not show a significant change before and after the implementation (z = 1.105; p > 0.05).

Findings Regarding Mothers' Views on Number and Operation Training Program

The findings obtained from the answers given by the mothers to the interview form are given below.

Mothers' Views Regarding the Purpose of Participation in the Number and Operation Training Program.

In the interviews, the mothers stated that they aimed to participate in the training program both for themselves and their children. Twelve mothers expected the program to "contribute positively to their relationship with their children", eight mothers aimed to "learn new games", five mothers indicated that the program would allow them to "spend quality time with their children" and two mothers expected it to be a "fun activity and a way of having a pleasant time". Additionally, 13 mothers stated that their children would "learn numbers", eight mothers expressed that their children would "learn new games and learn addition and subtraction", five mothers participated in the education program for their children to play games with other family members, and two mothers participated in the program to prepare their children for the primary school. The following quotes from the mothers indicate their main purposes of participation in the program.

> "I wonder if my child will be confused because he is young. But I've never played an educational game with my kid before. Maybe I can learn educational games." (M-2)

> "Having a pleasant, fun time with my child while playing the games you (educator) teach will contribute to our relationship." (M-11)

> "I want my child to develop math skills and go to

kindergarten prepared. I want to spend quality time with my child so that he can have fun and not get bored." (M-13)

"I, at least, want my child to play more with her sister and learn something, instead of watching TV at home." (M-5)

Mother's Views Regarding the Achievements of their Children After the Implementation of the Number and Operation Training Program.

Thirteen mothers stated that their children "learned numbers and new games" and "played the game they learned with other family members". In addition, six mothers mentioned that their children "learned geometric shapes, understood the logic of cardinal numbers and recognized numbers". Four mothers stated that their children "had an idea about addition" and three mothers said that their children "had an idea about subtraction". Two mothers also expressed that their children could "match objects and numbers and their children learned to divide", and one mother indicated that her child "had an idea about the relative operation of numbers." In addition, two mothers stated that their children could "match objects and numbers", two mothers pointed out that their children could "apportion", and one mother expressed that her child "understood how close the numbers are to each other". Below are some of the responses of the mothers:

> "Of course, my child has improved a little. He never knew the numbers before. Actually, he wasn't interested. Now he can count from 1 to 10. Although he mixes them up, he knows the numbers. He also learned to do addition within the numbers up to 10." (M-9)

> "My child says 'Look, mom, there is a spoon. One, two'. S/he says 'there was one, now there are two. One, two. There are two'. Our communication has increased thanks to the materials you (educator) brought in the training program and the activities we carried out." (M-8)

> "We are now counting many things that come across. He knows the door numbers we see. He counts

spoons and forks in the kitchen. He helps me set the table. He asks "How many of us are there? How many forks should I bring?" (M-3)

"She learned how to count numbers rhythmically both forwards and backwards, match numbers with objects, add and subtract with objects." (M-1)

"My child learned to add and subtract. He learned which number is bigger and which number is smaller. He learned the proximity and distance of the numbers to each other." (M-10)

Mothers' Views Regarding Achievements from their Perspective after the Implementation of the Number and Operation Training Program.

Thirteen mothers stated that they learned educational games to play with their children after the implementation of the training program, seven mothers expressed that they spent more quality time with their children, and six mothers stated that the positive relationship with their child increased. Below are some of the mothers' statements:

> "We had never played an educational game before. We had so much fun playing with the hopscotch carpet. We matched the numbers with the lids. My son got more enthusiastic as he got to know the numbers." (M-9)

> "The games were so much fun. My daughter would be bored if it didn't involve playing together. Because she's a kid who gets bored easily. But we played the games together after you. We had fun." (M-13)

> "It definitely contributed positively to my relationship with my child. We played more games. She also played with his brother and his father." (M-10)

General Opinions of the Mothers on the Number and Operation Training Program.

Thirteen mothers stated that the education program "contributed to the children's mathematical skills", 12 mothers said it "positively affected their relationship with their children", 10 mothers expressed that they "had an idea about how to support their children's mathematical skills" and 10 mothers stated that "it was good for the educator to come to the house". In addition, nine mothers mentioned that "they had the opportunity to see what their children could do in mathematics" and that "they played games not only with each other but also with other family members". The following quotations demonstrate the mothers' perspectives:

> "My child and I now count the cars or bikes outside. Sometimes, he mixes the numbers up, but I help him. He's counting much better than before." (M-4)

> "My child is now very eager to count. As we place the dishes, we count the forks and spoons. And now I want him to count things every chance he gets." (M-1)

Discussion

This study shows that the Number and Operations Training Program that necessitated the active participation of mothers in the home environment is effective on children's early mathematics skills and that the effects of the program are permanent. The permanence of the training program was determined by the permanence tests performed 4 weeks after the application of the post-tests. In a similar study conducted by Niklas et al. (2016), it was found that children in the experimental group showed more improvement in numerical competence than children in the control group. Several similar studies demonstrated a relationship between the learning environment at home and children's numerical skills (Ciping et al., 2015; Kleemans et al., 2012; Kluczniok, 2017; Skwarchuk et al., 2014). Hwang (2020) found in his study that students who engage in math activities at home earlier are more likely to have higher math achievement in fourth grade. In addition, considering that parents' beliefs about academic abilities and their children's academic abilities (Zippert & Rittle-Johnson, 2018) have an impact on children's educational investments (Dizon-Ross, 2019), programs such as the Number and Operations Training Program will contribute to the development of children by increasing parents' awareness of mathematics.

This study demonstrates that in addition to the early mathematics ability scores of the children in the experimental group, the positive relationship scores between the mothers and children also improved. In the training program, children had the opportunity to make mathematical conversations as well as spend more quality time with their mothers by engaging in different activities such as playing number games, playing with puppets, playing hopscotch and making cookies. Previous research also showed that children's problem solving and social skills are promoted through programs that incorporate activities suited to children's developmental characteristics, and through mothers' active participation by providing a stimulating environment for their children (Kılınç & Aral, 2015). According to Watts and Broaddus (2002), in a game-based mother-child education, mothers learn to improve their relationship with their children, thus contributing to children's personal development.

It can be said that the puppets, hopscotches, number cards, geometric shapes, cookie recipes brought to the home environment and informative conversations with mothers about the development of early mathematics skills within the scope of the Number and Operation Training Program contribute to the organization of the home environment in a way that



supports the development of children. In a similar study by Vandermaas-Peeler et al., (2012), which examined the arithmetic interactions of four-yearold children with their parents during home cooking activities, it was determined that parents of children in the experimental group created more opportunities for their children to use advanced mathematics. From this point of view, it can be said that homecentered interventions can be effective in improving the mathematics skills of children by informing parents about mathematics implementation (Sonnenschein et al., 2016). In another similar study, Sahin (2008) concluded that the concept acquisition scores of children in the experimental group to which the Toy Focused Home Education Program was applied were significantly higher than the control group. When these findings are evaluated together, participation in mathematics-related activities at home (Berkowitz et al., 2015; Clements & Conference Working Group, 2004; Sonnenschein et al., 2014; Peeters et al., 2012) and the frequency of math talk with parents (Hojnoski et al., 2014; Lukie et al., 2014; Ramani et al., 2015; Skwarchuk, 2009; Starkey & Klein, 2000; Uscianowski et al., 2020; Zippert & Ramani, 2017) can be said to contribute to pre-school children's numerical knowledge and skills.

In the investigation of mothers' views, the main achievements of the training program are found to be children's recognizing and learning numbers, sharing, adding and subtracting, learning geometric shapes, learning the total number of objects shown in a group, the distance between numbers, playing new games and playing with family members. Thus, it is vital for children to engage in mathematical activities in the home environment with their parents and for parents to create opportunities to use mathematical language in order to support children's development of early mathematical skills.

According to mothers who participated in the training program, the program seems to be beneficial for them in terms of "spending more time with their children, learning new games and playing these games with other family members". Through activities, mothers learned educational games that contributed to their quality time with their children. In a similar study, Mayer et al. (2015) found that parents who participated in the program used the readings provided by the educators to spent more time with the children after the implementation of the program. When these results are evaluated together, it can be concluded that activities that parents and children do together and the materials provided to them have a positive effect on both the parent-child relationship and children's mathematical skills.

In conclusion, this research finds that the Number and Operations Training Program, which was implemented with the active participation of mothers in the home environment, increased children's early mathematics skills, improved the mother-child relationship, and raised mothers' awareness of strategies that would directly support children's mathematics skills in the home environment.

Limitations and Future Directions

There are a few limitations to the present study that should be indicated. First, the scope of the measures (i.e. TEMA-3, Child Parent Relationship Scale (CPRS), Mothers' Interview Form) is limited by the items and responses. Second, the sample of the study consists of children between the ages of 48-65 months, who show normal development, and their mothers in Aksaray Province (in Turkey).

In line with these limitations, the following suggestions can be made:

- In the study, a home-based mathematics training program was designed for pre-school children. Longitudinal studies can be conducted to observe the mathematics achievements and mother-child relationships of children during their primary school years.
- Home-based early mathematics intervention programs can be designed that necessitate the active participation of fathers in order to improve children's early mathematics skills and father-child relationships.
- The training program can be applied to a wider sample of children from different age groups and can involve families from different socioeconomic statuses and educational levels.
- Different programs can be applied in the home environment to support the development of children of different age groups.

Conflict of Interest: Authors have no conflict of interest to declare. The data collection process was completely voluntary and no monetary incentives was offered for the participation of the respondents.

References

- Anders, Y., Rossbach, H. G., Weinert, S., Ebert, S., Kuger, S., Lehrl, S. & von Maurice, J. (2012). Home and preschool learning environments and their relations to the development of early numeracy skills. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, 27, 231-244.
- Aunio, P. & Niemivirta, M. (2010). Predicting children's mathematical performance in grade one by early numeracy. *Learning and Individual Differences, 20*(5), 427-435.
- Berkowitz, T., Schaeffer, M. W., Maloney, E. A., Peterson, L., Gregor, C., Levine, S. C. & Beilock, S. L. (2015). Math at home adds up to achievement in school. Science, 350(6257), 196-198.

- Blevins-Knabe, B. & Musun-Miller, L. (1996). Number use at home by children and their parents and its relationship to early mathematical performance. *Infant and Child Development*, 5(1), 35-45.
- Büyüköztürk, Ş., Kılıç Çakmak, E., Akgün, Ö. E., Karadeniz, Ş. and Demirel, F. (2014). Bilimsel araştırma yöntemleri (17. Baskı). Ankara: Pegem Yayınları.
- Ciping, D., Silinskas, G., Wei, W. & Georgiou, G. K. (2015). Cross-lagged relationships between home learning environment and academic achievement in Chinese. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, 33, 12-20.
- Claessens, A., Duncan, G. & Engel, M. (2009). Kindergarten skills and fifth-grade achievement: Evidence from the ECLS-K. *Economics of Education Review, 28*(4), 415-427.
- Clements, D. H., & Conference Working Group. (2004). Part 1: Major themes and recommendations. In D. H. Clements, J. Sarama, & A.-M. DiBiase (Eds.), Engaging young children in Mathematics: Standards for early childhood mathematics education, (pp. 7–76). Mahwah, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum.
- Creswell, J. W., & Plano Clark, V. L. (2011). Designing and conducting mixed methods research. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Cross, C. T., Woods, T. A. & Schweingruber, H. (2009). Mathematics learning in early childhood: Paths toward excellence and equity. The National Academiv. Washington: DC.
- Daucourt, M. C., Napoli, A. R., Quinn, J. M., Wood, S. G., & Hart, S. A. (2021, accepted). The Home Math Environment and Children's Math Achievement: A Meta-Analysis. Psychological Bulletin.
- DeFlorio, L. & Beliakoff, A. (2015). Socioeconomic status and preschoolers' mathematical knowledge: the contribution of home activities and parent beliefs. *Early Education and Development*, *26*(3), 319-341.
- DREME (2020). https://familymath.stanford.edu/allabout-family-math/
- Dickhäuser, O. & Meyer, W. U. (2006). Gender differences in young children's math ability attributions. *Psychology Science*, 48(1), 3-16.
- Dizon-Ross, R. (2019). Parents' beliefs about their children's academic ability: Implications for educational investments. *American Economic Review*, 109(8), 2728–2765.

- Eason, S. H., & Ramani, G. B. (2018). Parent–child math talk about fractions during formal learning and guided play activities. *Child Development*, 1–17.
- Erdoğan, S. (2006). A study on the effects of mathematics education given with drama method to six years old children's mathematics ability (Altı yaş grubu çocuklarına drama yöntemi ile verilen matematik eğitiminin matematik yeteneğine etkisinin incelenmesi). PhD Thesis, Ankara University, Social Sciences Institute, Ankara.
- Ginsburg, P. H. and Baroody, A. J. (2003). Test of early mathematics ability examiner's manual. Texas: Pro-ed Published.
- Güleç, N. & İvrendi, A. (2017). Predicting 5-6 years old children's number concept skills in terms of parent and teacher variables. *Hacettepe Üniversitesi Eğitim Fakültesi Dergisi, 32*(1), 81-98.
- Gürgah Oğul, İ. & Aktaş Arnas, Y. (2020). Role of home mathematics activities and mothers' maths talk in predicting children's maths talk and early maths skills. European Early Childhood Education Research Journal.
- Hart, S. A., Ganley C. M., Purpura, D. J. (2016) Understanding the home math environment and its role in predicting parent report of children's math skills. *PLoS ONE 11*(12):e0168227. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0168227
- Hojnoski, R., Lynn Columba , H. & Polignano, J. (2014).Embedding mathematical dialogue in parent-child shared book reading: a preliminary investigation. *Early Education and Development, 25*(4):469-492. https://doi.org/10.1 080/10409289.2013.810481.
- Huntsinger, C. S., Jose, P. E. & Luo, Z. (2016). Parental facilitation of early mathematics and reading skills and knowledge through encouragement of home-based activities. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, *37*, 1-15.
- Hwang, S. (2020). Examining the effect of students' early numeracy activities at home on later mathematics achievement via early numeracy competencies and self-efficacy beliefs. International Electronic Journal of Elementary Education, 13(1), 47-56.
- Jordan, N. C. & Levine, S. C. (2009). Socioeconomic variation, number competence, and mathematics learning difficulties in young children. Developmental Disabilities Research Reviews,15(1), 60-68



- Kadosh, C. R., Dowker, A., Heine, A., Kaufmann, L. & Kucian, K. (2013). Interventions for improving numerical abilities: Present and future. *Trends in Neuroscience and Education*, 2(2), 85-93.
- Kılınç, E. & Aral, N. (2015). Erken müdahale için bir model: Anne çocuk etkileşim programı. Hacettepe University Faculty of Health Sciences Journal, 1(2), 63-76.
- Kleemans, T., Peeters, M., Segers, E. & Verhoeven, L. (2012). Child and home predictors of early numeracy skills in kindergarten. *Early Childhood Research Quartely*, 27, 471- 477.
- Kluczniok, K. (2017). Early family risk factors and home learning environment as predictors of children's early numeracy skills through preschool. SAGE Open, 1–13.
- Kluczniok, K., Lehrl, S., Kuger, S. & Rossbach, H. G. (2013). Quality of the home learning environment during preschool age domains and contextual conditions. *European Early Childhood Education Research Journal, 21*, 420-438.
- Kwing-Cheung, S. & McBride, C. (2017). Effectiveness of parent-child number board game playing in promoting Chinese kindergarteners' numeracy skills and mathematics interest, *Early Education and Development, 28*(5), 572-589. https://doi. org/10.1080/10409289.2016.1258932.
- LeFevre, J. A., Polyzoi, E., Skwarchuk, S. L., Fast, L. & Sowinski, C. (2010). Do home numeracy and literacy practices of Greek and Canadian parents predict the numeracy skills of kindergarten children? International Journal of Early Years Education, 18(1), 5-70.
- LeFevre, J. A., Skwarchuk, S. L., Smith-Chant, B. L., Fast, L., Kamawar, D. & Bisanz, J. (2009). Home numeracy experiences and children's math performance in the early school years. *Canadian Journal of Behavioural Science*, 41(2), 55-66.
- Levine, S. C., Gibson, D. J., & Berkowitz, T. (2019). Mathematical development in the early home environment. In D. C. Geary, D. B. Berch, & K. M. Koepke (Eds.), Mathematical cognition and learning: Vol. 5. Cognitive foundations for improving mathematical learning (pp. 107–142). Elsevier Academic Press.
- Lombardi, C. M., Dearing, E. (2020). Maternal support of children's math learning in associations between family income and math school readiness. *Child Development*,1-17.

- Lukie, I. K., Skwarchuk, S. L., LeFevre, J. A. & Sowinski, C. (2014). The role of child interests and collaborative parent-child interactions in fostering numeracy and literacy development in Canadian homes. *Early Childhood Education Journal, 42*(4), 251–259.
- Manolitsis, G., Georgioub, G. K. & Tzirak, N. (2013). Examining the effects of home literacy and numeracy environment on early reading and math acquisition. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly, 28, 692-703.*
- Mayer, S. E., Kalil, A., Oreopoulos, P. & Gallegos, S. (2015). Using behavioral insights to increase parental engagement: the parents and children together (PACT) intervention. *National Bureau* of Economic Research, 21602, 1-31.
- McCarthy, B., Li, L. & Tiu, M. (2012). PBS KIDS mathematics transmedia suites in preschool homes. A Report to the CPB-PBS Ready to Learn Initiative, 1-2.
- Melhuish, E., Sylva, K., Sammons, P., Siraj-Blatchford, I., Taggart, B. & Phan, M. (2008). Effects of the Home Learning Environment and preschool center experience upon literacy and numeracy development in early primary school. *Journal of Social Issues, 64*, 157-188.
- Merz, E. C., Landry, S. H., Williams, J. M., Barnes, M. A., Eisenberg, N., Spinrad, T. L., Valiente, C., Assel, M., Taylor, H. B., Lonigan, C. J., Phillips, B. M. & Clancy-Menchetti, J. (2014). Associations among parental education, home environment quality, effortful control, and preacademic knowledge. *Applied Developmental Psychology, 35*(4), 304-315.
- Napoli, A. R. & Purpura, D. J. (2018). The home literacy and numeracy environment in preschool: Crossdomain relations of parent–child practices and child outcomes. *Journal of Experimental Child Psychology, 166,* 581–603.
- NCTM (National Council of Teachers of Mathematics) (2000). Executive summary. Principles and standards for school mathematics report. 1-6.
- Niklas, F., Cohrssen, C. & Tayler, C. (2016). Parents supporting learning: a non-intensive intervention supporting literacy and numeracy in the home learning environment. *International Journal of Early Years Education*, 24(2),121-142.
- Niklas, F. & Schneider, W. (2014). Casting the die before the die is cast: The importance of the home numeracy environment for preschool children. *European Journal of Psychology* of *Education*, 29(3), 327–345. https://doi. org/10.1007/s10212-013-0201-6.

- Onslow, B. (1992). Improving the attitude of students and parents through family involvement in mathematics. *Mathematics Education Research Journal*, 4(3), 24-31.
- Orçan-Kaçan, M., Yazıcı, E. & Kandır, A. (2016). Ebeveynlerin çocukların matematik eğitimine ilşkin görüşlerinin incelenmesi. *Karadeniz Sosyal Bilimler Dergisi*, 8, 305- 323.
- Şahin, S. (2008). The effects of toy-based home training programme over the four years old children on concept acquisition. Master Thesis, İnönü University Social Sciences Institute, Malatya.
- Skwarchuk, L. (2009). How do parents support preschoolers' numeracy learning experiences at home? Early Childhood Education Journal, 37, 189–197.
- Skwarchuk, S. L., Sowinski, C. & LeFevre, J. A. (2014). Formal and informal home learning activities in relation to children's early numeracy and literacy skills: The development of a home numeracy model. *Journal of Experimental Child Psychology*, 121, 63-84.
- Sonnenschein, S., Galindo, C., Metzger, S. R., Thompson, J. A., Hui Chih Huang, H. C., & Lewis, H. (2012). Parents' beliefs about children's math development and children's participation in math activities. *Child Development Research*,1-13.
- Sonnenschein, S., Metzger, S. R., Dowling, R., Gay, B. & Simons, C. L. (2016). Extending an effective classroom-based math board game intervention to pre-schoolers' homes. *Journal of Applied Research on Children: Informing Policy for Children at Risk*, 7 (2), 1-29.
- Sonnenschein, S., Metzger, S. R. & Thompson, J. A. (2016) Low income parents' socialization of their pre-schoolers' early reading and math skills, *Research in Human Development*,13(3), 207-224. https://doi.org/10.1080/15427609.2016.1194707
- Sonnenschein, S., Stapleton, L. M. & Metzger, S. R. (2014). What parents know about how well their children are doing in school. *The Journal of Educational Research*, 107(2), 152-162.
- Starkey, P. & Klein, A. (2000). Fostering parental support for children's mathematical development: An intervention with head start families. *Early Education & Development*, 11(5), 659-680.

- Susperreguy, M. I. et al. (2018). Expanding the home numeracy model to Chilean children: Relations among parental expectations, attitudes, activities, and children's mathematical outcomes. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, 50(3), 16-28.
- Susperreguy, M. I. & Davis-Kean, P. E. (2016). Maternal math talk in the home and math skills in preschool children. *Early Education and Development*, 27(6), 841-857.
- Thompson, R. J., Napoli A. R. & Purpura, D. J. (2017). Agerelated differences in the relation between the home numeracy environment and numeracy skills. *Infant and Child Development, 26*,1-13. https://doi.org/10.1002/icd.2019.
- Uscianowski, C., Almeda, M. V. & Ginsburg, H. (2020). Differences in the complexity of math and literacy questions parents pose during storybook reading. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, 50, 40-50.
- Uslu-Çavdarcı, T. (2016). The effects of family supported maths education programme's on the group of 48-72 months children's early maths ability. Master Thesis, Akdeniz University, Institute of Education Sciences, Antalya.
- Uzun, A. (2013). Investigation of a mathematical support programme with parent-focused carried out on 60-72 months children's mother, attending kindergarten, examining effect on children's mathematical concept acquisition. Master Thesis, Çanakkale Onsekiz Mart University, Institute of Education Sciences, Çanakkale.
- Vandermaas-Peeler, M., Boomgarden, E., Finn, L. & Pittard,C. (2012). Parental support of numeracy during a cooking activity with four-year-olds. International Journal of Early Years Education, 20(1), 78-93
- Watts, R. E. & Broaddus. J. L. (2002). Improving Parent-Child Relationships Through Filial Therapy: An Interview with Garry Landreth. *Journal of Counseling and Development, 80*(3), 372-380.
- Zhang, X., Hu, B. Y., Ren, L., Huo, S., & Wang, M. (2019). Young Chinese children's academic skill development: Identifying child, family, and school level factors. In Y. Liu (Ed.), Child and Adolescent Development in China. New Directions for Child and Adolescent Development, 163, 1–29.

iejee∽

- Zippert, E. L. & Ramani, G. B. (2017). Parents' estimations of preschoolers' number skills relate to at-home number-related activity engagement. *Infant and Child Development*, 26(2), 24. https://doi. org/10.1002/icd.1968.
- Zippert, E. L. & Rittle-Johnson, B. (2020). The home math environment: More than numeracy. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, *50*(3),4–15.

Appendix

**Methods and Techniques Used:* During the implementation of the Home-Centered Number and Operations Training Program, meeting, demonstration and role playing techniques were used.

*The home visit to be made within the scope of the "Home-Centered Number and Operations Training Program" and the targeted math skills are given below:

1. Home Visit: Meeting Activity

2. Home visit: One-to-one correspondence, counting (from 1 to 5), comparison

- 3. Home visit: One-to-one correspondence, counting (from 1 to 10), number recognition
- 4. Home visit: Counting (from 1 to 10), number recognition, classification, problem solving, comparison

5. Home visit: Counting (from 1 to 10), recognizing numbers, One-to-one correspondence, problem solving

6. Home visit: Counting (from 1 to 10), operation (addition), problem solving

7. Home visit: Counting (from 1 to 10), operation (addition), problem solving

8. Home visit: One-to-one correspondence, counting (from 1 to 10), number recognition

9. Home visit: Counting (from 1 to 10), operation (subtraction), problem solving

10. Home visit: Recognizing numbers, problem solving

11. Home visit: Counting (from 1 to 10), classification, comparison

12. Home visit: One-to-one correspondence, counting (from 1 to 10), operation (addition, subtraction)

13. Home visit: Operation (addition), problem solving, number recognition, classification



This page is intentionally left blank. www.iejee.com


Predicting Mathematical Learning Difficulties Status: The Role of Domain-Specific and Domain-General Skills

Riikka Mononen^{a,*}, Markku Niemivirta^b, Johan Korhonen^c

 Received
 : 16 November 2021

 Revised
 : 1 December 2021

 Accepted
 : 28 January 2022

 DOI
 : 10.26822/iejee.2022.248

a:**Corresponding Author:** Riikka Mononen, Teachers, Teaching and Educational Communities, University of Oulu, Finland and Department of Special Needs Education, University of Oslo, Norway E-mail: r.m.mononen@isp.uio.no, riikka.mononen@oulu.fi ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0003-2883-5854

^bMarkku Niemivirta, School of Applied Educational Science and Teacher Education, University of Eastern Finland, Finland

E-mail: markku.niemivirta@uef.fi ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0001-7152-5152

°Johan Korhonen, Faculty of Education and Welfare Studies, Åbo Akademi University, Vaasa, Finland E-mail: johan.korhonen@abo.fi ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0001-9666-9400



Copyright © www.iejee.com ISSN: **1307-9298**

© 2022 Published by KURA Education & Publishing. This is an open access article under the CC BY-NC- ND license. (https://creativecommons.org/ licenses/by/4.0/)

Abstract

This study investigated which domain-specific and domaingeneral skills measured at grade 1 predict mathematical learning difficulties (MLD) status at grade 3. We used different cut-off criteria and measures of mathematics performance for defining the MLD status. Norwegian children's (N = 206) numeracy, cognitive, and language skills were measured at grade 1 and arithmetic fluency and curriculum-based mathematics (CBM) at grade 3. Logistic regression analyses showed that symbolic numerical magnitude processing, verbal counting, and rapid automatized naming predicted MLD25 status (performance < 25th percentile) based on arithmetic fluency, whereas verbal counting skills and nonverbal reasoning predicted the status based on CBM. The same predictors were found for MLD10 status (performance ≤ 10th percentile), and in addition, rapid automatized naming also predicted the status based on CBM. Only symbolic numerical magnitude processing and verbal counting predicted LOW status (performance between 11-25th percentile) based on arithmetic fluency, whereas nonverbal reasoning and working memory predicted LOW status based on CBM. Different cut-off scores and mathematics measures used for the definition

of MLD status are important to acknowledge, as these seem to lead to relatively significant variation in which students are identified as having MLD and which factors contribute to the MLD status.

Keywords:

Arithmetic, Counting, Mathematical Learning Difficulties, Nonverbal Reasoning, Rapid Automatized Naming

Introduction

ndividual differences in mathematics learning and performance in the beginning of schooling are wellacknowledged (Aunio & Niemivirta, 2010; Jordan et al., 2009; ten Braak et al., 2022; Zhang et al., 2020). Children in early grades are rarely formally diagnosed as having developmental learning disorder in mathematics, also called dyscalculia, until the effect of teaching has been taken into account (ICD-11; World Health Organization, 2019). Nonetheless, we can reliably identify students who perform weaker in mathematics than their peers and show difficulties in their mathematics learning. In research literature, different cut-off criteria for performance, ranging from 10th to 35th percentile, have been used to identify students at risk for or having mathematical learning difficulties (MLD) (e.g., Aunio et al., 2021; Kroesbergen & van Dijk, 2015; Lin et al., 2021; Mazzocco et al., 2013). A wide cut-off range used for the definition of MLD leads to an inclusion of a variety of performance within MLD; the lower end showing more severe difficulties than the upper end. Not until recently have the researchers started to show more consensus on the terms and cut-off criteria of MLD. Individuals performing at the lowest 10th percentile are commonly referred to as having mathematical disability/disorder or developmental dyscalculia, whereas those performing between the 11th and 25th percentile are referred to as low-performing/ achieving (Geary, 2011). The term mathematical learning difficulties, independent of the severity of MLD, can then be used as an umbrella term for all those performing at or below the 25th percentile.

In addition to the severity criteria, different types of mathematics measures are used in research to identify students with MLD. Measures of arithmetic performance are typically applied (Cañizares et al., 2012; Koponen, Aro, et al., 2018), as poor arithmetic fluency is one of the main characteristics of students having MLD (Geary, 2011; Gersten et al., 2005). Alternatively, broad mathematics performance measures are used (Jordan et al., 2002). Sometimes the definition of MLD includes a persistence criterion, meaning that the student needs to perform low in at least two consecutive time points (Mazzocco et al., 2013; Stock et al., 2010). Currently, we have little knowledge of the extent to which the different mathematics measures overlap in defining MLD. That is, would a brief arithmetic fluency measure identify the same students as a broader mathematics performance test?

Researchers have also been curious about which domain-specific and domain-general skills are related to or may contribute to MLD, and whether these differ between the subgroups of MLD (Geary et al., 2012; Huijsmans et al., 2022; Salihu & Räsänen, 2018). A set of domain-specific skills, such as numerical magnitude processing (Cañizares et al., 2012; De Smedt & Gilmore, 2011) and counting skills (Koponen et al., 2019), and domain-general skills, such as working memory (Menon, 2016; Passolunghi & Mammarella, 2010) and rapid automatized naming (Van Luit & Toll, 2018), have been found to be related to MLD. However, drawing conclusions about their predictive role becomes complicated due to the different cut-off criteria for MLD and various measures used for the identification of students with MLD.

On one hand, it has been suggested that deficit in either numerical magnitude processing (NMP) (Butterworth, 2005) or accessing the magnitude in symbols (Rousselle & Noël, 2007) underlies the most severe MLD (but see Mammarella et al., 2021 for no evidence for a core deficit in MLD). On the other hand, a persistent low performance in mathematics has been suggested to stem from having weaknesses in domain-general cognitive skills (e.g., working memory) or lacking mathematics motivation (Geary, 2011; Price & Ansari, 2013). By contrast, the double deficit model suggests that weaknesses in both NMP and working memory would be associated with the most severe MLD (Kroesbergen & van Dijk, 2015). While there are competing theories about the associations between domain-specific and domain-general skills and MLD, and whether these differ between the subtypes of MLD (Geary et al., 2012; Huijsmans et al., 2022; Tolar et al., 2016), the empirical evidence has mostly relied on cross-sectional data, thus focusing only on the concurrent relations between the predictors and MLD status (e.g., Cañizares et al., 2012; Passolunghi & Mammarella, 2010; Tolar et al., 2016; Van Luit & Toll, 2018; Willburger et al., 2008). Longitudinal data would seem more accurate in identifying the most relevant domain-specific and domain-general predictors of MLD status.

Our study adds to the current research by investigating which domain-specific and domain-general skills measured in the first grade predict MLD status in the third grade. The novelty of our study lies in taking into consideration different cut-off criteria and mathematics measures (i.e., arithmetic fluency and curriculum-based mathematics [CBM]) in defining the MLD. Further, we include simultaneously several domain-specific (i.e., symbolic numerical magnitude processing [SNMP] and counting skills) and domaingeneral skills (i.e., nonverbal reasoning, working memory, rapid automatized naming, and vocabulary) as predictors of MLD status. To examine if domainspecific and domain-general skills predict MLD status differently when using different cut-off criteria based on the sample-based percentiles, we first divide the students into two groups: those who perform at or below the 25th percentile are referred to as having mathematical learning difficulties (MLD25), while rest of the students are referred to as typically performing (performance over the 25th percentile). Next, we divide the MLD25 group into those who are showing more severe difficulties, namely mathematical learning disorder (performance at or below the 10th percentile, MLD10) and those who are low performing (performance between the 11th to 25th percentile, LOW). The status of MLD is based separately on arithmetic fluency and on CBM. This enables us to examine the overlap of MLD statuses based on arithmetic fluency and CBM (e.g., how many students are classified as MLD25 in both arithmetic fluency and

CBM), and whether predictors of MLD status vary as a function of mathematics measure (arithmetic fluency vs. CBM) and cut-off criteria (10th vs. 25th percentile).

Domain-Specific Skills as Predictors of MLD

Domain-specific skills in mathematics context mean different mathematical skills. Here, we focus on two such skills, numerical magnitude processing (NMP) and counting skills, which have shown to be related to or to predict later mathematics performance, concerning both the typically performing students and students with MLD. NMP is considered to be an innate ability, which enables individuals to approximately process numerical magnitudes (Dehaene et al., 1998). A traditionally used task for measuring NMP is to compare two sets of dots, and to quickly decide which side has more dots. Even if some studies have shown that students with MLD often have poorer NMP skills compared to their peers without MLD (Mazzocco et al., 2011; Mussolin et al., 2010), there is recent evidence showing that symbolic NMP (SNMP) would be even a better predictor of mathematics performance and more strongly associated with MLD than non-symbolic NMP (Cañizares et al., 2012; De Smedt & Gilmore, 2011; Desoete et al., 2012; Nosworthy et al., 2013). For this reason, we focus in this study on the role of SNMP. The tasks often used to measure SNMP are similar to NMP comparison tasks, but 1- or 2-digit numbers are used as stimuli instead of dots (Brankaer et al., 2017). While comparing the numbers, and to choose the bigger number, the student needs to access the magnitudes of those numbers. A slow response indicates a deficit in accessing and processing of the magnitudes (Rousselle & Noël, 2007). Concerning school beginners, Desoete et al. (2012) found that SNMP measured in kindergarten (5-6 years old) was a good predictor of procedural calculations (i.e., 34 + 21, or given in as "6 more than 48 is...") in the second grade. Further, they found that although children with MLD showed weakness in both non-symbolic and symbolic NMP in kindergarten, it was only in SNMP they showed a deficit in grade 2. Overall, the findings are still mixed when it comes to the role of (S)NMP and severity level of MLD. Some research supports that students with severe MLD are characterized with poor NMP (Mazzocco et al., 2011), while some research has not found a difference between the subgroups of MLD (i.e., MLD10 and LOW) (Huijsmans et al., 2022)

Counting skills (i.e., verbal number sequence skills and object counting) develop typically parallel with early arithmetic skills (i.e., addition and subtraction), and can also be seen as prerequisites for learning arithmetic skills, because children often use these as their strategies in solving arithmetic calculation problems (Koponen et al., 2019). Typically, children with MLD use more immature, counting-based strategies, while their peers use retrieval strategies, that is, they quickly retrieve the answer from long-term memory (Ostad, 1998). Counting skills have been found to be associated with (Lopez-Pedersen et al., 2021) and to predict later arithmetic and mathematics performance (Aunio & Niemivirta, 2010; Koponen et al., 2019). Furthermore, children performing low (Hassinger-Das et al., 2014; Toll & Van Luit, 2014) and with severe MLD (Landerl et al., 2004) have shown weaker counting skills compared to their peers.

Domain-General Skills as Predictors of MLD

Several domain-general skills, such as working memory, executive functions, rapid automatized naming, and language, have been found to be associated with mathematics performance and development (Chu et al., 2016; Friso-van den Bos et al., 2013; Koponen, Eklund, et al., 2018; Purpura & Ganley, 2014), and with MLD (Mammarella et al., 2021; Passolunghi & Mammarella, 2010; Purpura et al., 2017; Van Luit & Toll, 2018). Further, separate domain-general cognitive profiles depending on the severity level of MLD has been suggested (Geary et al., 2012). However, in a recent study, Hujsman et al. (2022) did not find support for this. In their study, the severity of MLD did not result in differences in the cognitive profiles, and further, the cognitive profiles for mathematics development from fourth to fifth grade were rather similar between the students with MLD and typically performing students.

Nonverbal reasoning (also called as nonverbal or fluid intelligence) has been shown to be a consistent predictor of mathematics performance in different age groups of students (Kyttälä & Lehto, 2008; Pina et al., 2014). Good nonverbal reasoning skills are an advantage in solving mathematical problems, because students need to be able to make logical decisions and to proceed systematically with the task (e.g., entertain their solutions and if proven false try a new solution) (Engle, 2018). Students with MLD typically perform weaker in nonverbal reasoning, albeit within normal range, compared to their peers without MLD (Huijsmans et al., 2022).

mathematics Solving tasks requires working memory capacity for storing and manipulating information temporarily. Working memory and its different components (i.e., visuo-spatial sketchpad, phonological loop, central executive) have all been linked with mathematics performance (Friso-van den Bos et al., 2013). Students with MLD have been reported to show weaker working memory performance than their peers (Kroesbergen & van Dijk, 2015; Passolunghi & Mammarella, 2010). Huijsmans et al. (2022) found that those with low performance were characterized by difficulties in visual working memory, but interestingly, not those with severe MLD. However, working memory did not explain any variance in the mathematics development from fourth to fifth grade (Huijsmans



et al., 2022). Our study, instead, focuses on the central executive component of working memory (i.e., manipulation of information). Prior research has shown that students with MLD have a deficit in their central executive functioning, and especially when central executive has been measured with numerical stimuli (Andersson & Lyxell, 2007; for a meta-analysis see David, 2012).

Rapid automatized naming (i.e., quickly naming familiar non-alphanumeric objects such as colors and figures, or alphanumeric objects such as letters or numbers) has been found to be more strongly related to arithmetic fact retrieval than to more general mathematics performance (for a metaanalysis see Koponen et al., 2017). Rapid automatized naming (e.g., naming a color) and fact retrieval (e.g., 5 + 3) both require quick access to and retrieval of phonological representations from long-term memory ("blue" and "eight", respectively) (Koponen et al., 2017). Concerning students with MLD, Donker et al. (2016) found that primary school-aged students had weaker performance in non-alphanumeric rapid automatized naming (e.g., colors) compared to their peers, but not in alphanumeric format (e.g., letters). Further, Mazzocco and Grimm (2013) found in their longitudinal study from kindergarten to grade 8 that those with LOW showed slight delays (i.e., slower response times) in naming of colors compared to their TYP peers, whereas those with severe MLD showed more persistent weakness in rapid naming of letters and colors. Based on prior findings that rapid naming of colors can be a good early predictor of mathematics performance and especially arithmetic fact retrieval (Koponen et al., 2017), and associated with MLD (Donker et al., 2016; Mazzocco & Grimm, 2013), in our study, we chose to have rapid naming of colors as a proxy for rapid automatized naming.

In early childhood, language skills have been linked with mathematics performance (Aunio et al., 2019), and especially mathematics related language to be a good predictor of low performance (Purpura et al., 2017), as well as influencing the development of early mathematical skills of LOW (Toll & Van Luit, 2014). In our study, we focus on vocabulary (expressive) in general, which has shown to play a role in children's mathematics learning (LeFevre et al., 2010). However, also conflicting results have been reported among school beginners, that is, no connection between vocabulary (receptive) and mathematics performance (Chow & Ekholm, 2019). Vocabulary is needed not only to understand mathematics teaching in general, but also to communicate using different mathematics concepts (e.g., comparison words, number words, geometrical object, words for operations [e.g., plus, minus]. Support for the importance of language in mathematics learning comes from studies, which have included students with developmental language disorder. In general, these students have consistently shown weaker mathematics performance compared to their peers in mathematical tasks that require expressing or understanding of language (e.g., verbal number sequences, counting of objects, arithmetic) while they have shown similar performance to their TYP peers in mathematics tasks with less demand on language (e.g., NMP, conceptual mathematics tasks) (for a review see Cross et al., 2019). Not many studies have investigated the role of different components of language among students with MLD. However, recently, Chow et al. (2021) showed that students with MLD (performance below 20th percentile on arithmetic fluency) performed lower than their peers in receptive vocabulary, morphology, and syntax.

Present Study

The present study expands on previous research by investigating how domain-specific and domaingeneral skills measured in the first grade predict MLD status among third graders when different cut-off criteria and measures of mathematics performance are used. Our research questions are as follows:

(RQ1) What is the overlap of MLD statuses based on arithmetic fluency and curriculum-based mathematics?

(RQ2) How do domain-specific (i.e., symbolic numerical magnitude processing and verbal counting skills) and domain-general (non-verbal reasoning, rapid automatized naming, working memory, and vocabulary) skills predict MLD status when using the 25th percentile cut-off criterion (MLD25) based on either arithmetic fluency (RQ2.1) or curriculum-based mathematics (RQ2.2)?

(RQ3) How do domain-specific and domain-general skills predict MLD status when further dividing the MLD25 into MLD10 (≤ 10th percentile) and low performers (LOW; 11–25th percentile) based on either arithmetic fluency (RQ3.1) or curriculum-based mathematics (RQ3.2)?

Although we have limited evidence available to strongly guide our hypothesis for RQ1, we expect relatively high overlap of MLD statuses based on different mathematics measures, but still distinct to a certain degree, as the mathematics content in arithmetic fluency is much more limited than in the broad CBM measure (H1).

Based on prior research, we hypothesize that all domain-specific and domain-general skills under investigation are likely predictors of MLD25 (H2), as this group encompasses those with more severe learning difficulties (MLD10) and milder learning difficulties (LOW). Regarding MLD25 based on arithmetic fluency, we expect SNMP (Desoete et al., 2012), counting skills (Hassinger-Das et al., 2014; Landerl et al., 2004) and rapid automatized naming (Koponen et al., 2017; Mazzocco & Grimm, 2013) to be significant predictors (H2.1). Since the tasks in CBM have more variety and complexity regarding their mathematics content and procedures, thus requiring logical reasoning (Engle, 2018), executive functioning (David, 2012), and understanding task related vocabulary (Chow et al., 2021), we anticipate MLD25 based on CBM to be predicted by counting skills (Hassinger-Das et al., 2014), nonverbal reasoning, working memory, and vocabulary (H2.2).

Similar to MLD25 based on arithmetic fluency, we expect the two domain-specific skills and rapid automatized naming to predict both MLD10 and LOW status (H3.1). As to the status based on CBM, we presume domain-general skills, especially concerning working memory (David, 2012; Huijsmans et al., 2022), to exhibit different predictions on MLD10 and LOW (David, 2012; Huijsmans et al., 2022). Further, we expect the significant predictors to include counting skills (Hassinger-Das et al., 2014; Landerl et al., 2004), nonverbal reasoning (Huijsmans et al., 2022), and vocabulary (Chow et al., 2021) (H3.2).

Method

Participants

The current study is part of a research project that follows Norwegian children's numeracy development from first to third grade. Here, we use data from its first (grade 1, t1) and last (grade 3, t2) measurement time points. The final sample of participants was 206 children (M_{age} = 6 y. 9 m., SD = 3.4 m., girls 49%), from four schools located in the Oslo region, and who had data available from both time points. Due to Covid-19 restrictions in schools in spring 2021, 27 children from the initial sample of 265 were not able to participate in t2, and 32 children had either moved away or were absent from school on the data collection day. An ethical approval was given by the Norwegian Centre for Research Data before the data collection started, and consents for the participation were given by children's legal guardians.

Measures

Third-grade mathematics performance

Arithmetic fluency was measured using a standardized arithmetic test Regnefaktaprøven (Klausen & Reikerås, 2016). Children have 2 minutes to solve as many addition problems as possible out of 45 on one sheet, and same for subtraction. As a proxy of arithmetic fluency, we combined the sum scores of each subtest, thus the maximum possible score being 90 points. A curriculum-based mathematics (CBM) test was developed in the project (Mononen, 2021) to measure children's overall performance in mathematics taught in grade 3. This paper-pencil group-based test includes 49 items from the topics of numbers (number sequences, comparison of multi-digit numbers), measurement (volume, length, money), calculations (multiplication facts, addition and subtraction algorithms) and fractions, and follows the learning outcomes set for the third grade in the national mathematics curriculum (ref.). Each task was instructed for the children and children worked with the tasks independently for 20–25 minutes. Each correctly solved item gave one point.

First-grade domain-specific numeracy skills

Symbolic numerical magnitude processing was measured using the 1-digit subtest of the SYMP test (Brankaer et al., 2017). In this paper-pencil test the child has 30 seconds to compare as many 1-digit number pairs as possible out of 60, by choosing the bigger number. One point is given for a correct answer, thus the maximum score being 60.

Verbal counting skills were measured using a normed Finnish LukiMat subscale (Salminen & Koponen, 2011), which was translated into Norwegian. The child was asked to orally count number sequences forwards and backwards, in steps of 1, 2, 5, and 10. Each correctly given number sequence gave one point, the possible maximum total score being 29 points.

First-grade domain-general skills

Nonverbal reasoning skills were measured using Raven's progressive colored matrices (Raven et al., 1990). The child chooses one of the six alternative pieces that fits the picture. One point was given for each correct answer, the maximum possible score being 34, as two first items were practice items.

Working memory was measured using a digit span backwards subtest from WISC-V (Wechsler, 2017). Digit span backwards captures the central executive component of WM, as modelled by Baddeley (Baddeley & Logie, 1999). Each digit span, ranging from 2–8 numbers, had two tasks, except for 2- and 3-digit spans having 4 tasks each. Each digit span was presented orally to the child forwards and the child needed to repeat the digits backwards. Following the test guidelines, the test was stopped if the child could not give a correct answer for both tasks with the same number of digits. The maximum total score was 18 points.

Rapid automatised naming was measured using a colors subtest from the Clinical Evaluation of Language Fundamentals (CELF-4) (Semel et al., 2003). The child needs to name 36 colored dots (including colors "gul"



[yellow], "grønn" [green], "blå" [blue], "rød" [red]) as accurately and fast as possible. For the purpose of statistical analyses, we created a composite score, in which the correct number of named colors was divided by used time, and multiplied by ten.

Vocabulary was measured using a subtest 'Ordforstålse' of WISC-V (Wechsler, 2017) targeting expressive vocabulary. A child needs to either name a picture (first 4 items, 1 point for a correct answer), or explain the meaning of a word (25 items, giving either 1 or 2 points depending on the correctness of the definition based on the test guidelines). A maximum score for the task was 54 points.

Procedure

The first data collection (t1) took place in spring 2019. Children came in groups of 8-10 students to the data collection site for half a school day. During this "adventure day" the children completed a set of measures individually and in small groups depending on the test format, together with trained research assistants. Small breaks were held between the sessions. The data collection in the third grade (t2) took place in spring 2021. The Covid-19 measures set by the Norwegian government restricted the data collection so that we were not allowed to visit the schools. Instead, one research assistant gave all test instructions online via Teams to one classroom at a time, and the students in the classroom were overlooked by their classroom teacher. The testing was done in two sessions of around 45 minutes each, during one day. The research assistants had a video and audio connections to the classroom. No such technical issues were reported that would have violated the testing situation and validity of the data. Test booklets were delivered to the schools a few days before the data collection took place and collected after the data collection was completed.

The data was coded by trained research assistants, and data from three randomly chosen students per classroom (13%) were double coded by the first author. The correlations between the first and second coding resulted in correlations of sum scores ranging from r = .944-1.00, with coding errors connected to some children having few items in a test with non-matching values. When needed, the test papers compared to the punched values, and the final data matrix corrected accordingly.

Data analysis

First, descriptive statistics of and correlations between all variables were calculated. Second, grouping variables for the MLD status based on samplebased percentiles both in third grade arithmetic fluency and CBM were created. The first grouping variable for arithmetic fluency included MLD25 status and those performing typically (TYP). The second grouping variable for arithmetic fluency included MLD10, LOW and TYP. Similar grouping variables were created for CBM. To answer for RQ1, we tested with a chi-square test what is the overlap of MLD statuses based on arithmetic fluency and curriculum-based mathematics (e.g., children having a status of LOW in both arithmetic fluency and CBM). To answer for RQ2 and RQ3, which first-grade domain-specific and domain-general skills predict MLD status, we conducted two binary logistic regression analyses, one for arithmetic fluency and one for CBM, when having two status groups (MLD25 and TYP), and two multinomial logistic regression analyses when having three status groups (MLD10, LOW and TYP). Jamovi 2.2.2.0 software (The jamovi project, 2021) was used for statistical data analyses.

Results

Descriptive statistics of and correlations between the variables are reported in Table 1. SNMP showed a stronger relation with arithmetic fluency (r = .52) than with CBM (r = .30), whereas counting skills had a moderate relation with both (r = .55 and r = .49, respectively). The associations between domaingeneral skills and arithmetic fluency were weak with correlations ranging from r = .23 to r = .43, rapid automatized naming showing the strongest relation, and vocabulary the weakest. Regarding the relations with CBM, the strongest association was with nonverbal reasoning, r = .43, and weakest with rapid automatized naming, r = .21. Multicollinearity was unlikely as all correlations between the predictors were moderate at best.

Means and standard deviations on arithmetic fluency and CBM by each status group are reported in Table 2. As to RQ1, the chi-square test of the crosstabulation of MLD25 and TYP based on arithmetic fluency and CBM was significant, χ^2 (1) = 59.40, *p* <.001. Sixty-five percent of children were observed as MLD25 in both arithmetic fluency and CBM, while 88% of children as TYP. Similarly, the crosstabulation of three groups, MLD10, LOW, and TYP, based on arithmetic fluency and CBM turned out to be significant, χ^2 (4) = 104.01, *p* < .001. Sixty-seven percent of the children were observed as MLD10 in both arithmetic fluency and CBM, whereas only 39% of LOW, and 88% of TYP. These results confirmed that a series of separate logistic regression analyses for arithmetic fluency and CBM would be justified.

Predictors of MLD25 Status

Arithmetic fluency (RQ2.1)

A binary logistic regression analysis was performed to ascertain the effects of domain-specific skills (i.e., SNMP and counting skills) and domain-general skills (i.e., nonverbal reasoning, working memory,

Descriptive Statistics of and Correlations between the Variables

	1.	2.	3.	4.	5.	6.	7.	8.
1. SNMP †1	_							
2. Counting †1	0.46***	—						
3. Nonverbal reasoning †1	0.25***	0.28***	—					
4. Working memory †1	0.25***	0.41***	0.31***	—				
5. Rapid naming t1	0.42***	0.29***	0.23**	0.33***	_			
6. Vocabulary †1	0.13	0.28***	0.21**	0.21**	0.13	—		
7. Arithmetic fluency t2	0.52***	0.55***	0.28***	0.39***	0.43***	0.23***	—	
8. CBM †2	0.30***	0.49***	0.43***	0.34***	0.33***	0.21**	0.61***	—
М	17.39	20.22	24.18	6.26	10.00	13.45	36.58	34.76
SD	4.13	5.80	5.16	1.74	2.47	3.23	16.90	9.22
Min-Max	7–29	0-29	8-34	0–11	2.09–18.95	2-24	2-89	5-48
Skewness	0.06	-0.89	-0.32	-0.03	0.08	-0.02	0.52	-1.05
Kurtosis	-0.06	0.51	-0.39	0.53	1.32	1.09	0.33	0.89
Cronbach's a	.887	.914	.934	.692	.983	.747	.971	.918

Note. ** p < .01, *** p < .001. t1 = time point 1 (grade 1), t2 = time point 2 (grade 3), SNMP = Symbolic numerical magnitude processing, CBM = Curriculum-based mathematics

Table 2

Means and Standard Deviations for Arithmetic Fluency and Curriculum-Based Mathematics (CBM) by Each Status Group

	TYP	MLD25	LOW	MLD10	
	М	М	М	М	
	(SD)	(SD)	(SD)	(SD)	
	n	n	n	n	
Arithmatia fluonau +2 g	43.29	16.69	21.16	10.10	
Arithmetic fluency f2 " (max. 90 p.)	(13.78)	(6.28)	(2.05)	(4.21)	
	154	52	31	21	
CBM †2 ^b (max. 49 p.)	39.14	21.81	26.60	15.27	
	(4.68)	(6.85)	(1.65)	(5.72)	
	154	52	30	22	

Note. TYP = typically performing (performance >25th percentile), MLD25 = mathematical learning difficulties (performance ≤ 25th percentile), LOW = low-performing (performance between 11–25th percentile), MLD10 = mathematical learning disorder (performance ≤ 10th percentile). ^o The participants in each group are based on their performance on Arithmetic fluency. ^b The participants in each group are based on their performance are based on their performance the same participants as the MLD25.

rapid automatized naming, and vocabulary) on the likelihood that participants have MLD25 status. The logistic regression model was statistically significant, χ^2 (6) = 61.69, p < .001, and explained 42.0% (Nagelkerke R2) of the variance in MLD status (Table 3). The model correctly classified 83.0% of cases. With a cutoff set at 0.5, the prediction for children with TYP status was more accurate (94.9%) than those with MLD25 (50.0%). Two domain-specific and one domain-general skill

predicted the MLD25 status: SNMP (B = -.18, p = .005, odds ratio = .83), counting skills (B = -.14, p = .001, odds ratio = .87), and rapid automatized naming (B = -.22, p = .035, odds ratio = .80). Decreasing performance in these three skills was associated with increasing likelihood of MLD25 status. These are illustrated in Figure 1.



Logistic Regression Analysis for MLD25 Status on Arithmetic Fluency

							95% CI for OR
Predictor	В	SE	Ζ	р	OR	Lower	Upper
Intercept	6.69	1.64	4.07	<.001	NA	NA	NA
SNMP †1	-0.18	0.06	-2.84	0.005	0.83	0.73	0.94
Counting t1	-0.14	0.04	-3.20	0.001	0.87	0.80	0.95
Nonverbal reasoning †1	0.02	0.04	0.46	0.643	1.02	0.94	1.11
Working memory 11	-0.11	0.13	-0.83	0.408	0.90	0.69	1.16
Rapid naming †1	-0.22	0.10	-2.11	0.035	0.80	0.66	0.98
Vocabulary †1	0.02	0.07	0.30	0.767	1.02	0.89	1.17
Model fit measures	Deviance	AIC	R ² N	χ^2	df	р	
	149.54	163.54	0.42	61.68	6	< .001	

Note. Estimates represent the log odds of MLD25 vs. TYP (reference group). MLD25 = mathematical learning difficulties (performance \leq 25th percentile), TYP = typically performing (performance >25th percentile). SNMP = symbolic numerical magnitude processing, OR = odds ratio, CI = confidence interval, AIC = Akaike information criterion, R²N = Nagelkerke's R².

Figure 1

Predicted Probability with 95% Confidence Interval for a Status of MLD25 in Arithmetic Fluency versus a) Symbolic Numerical Magnitude Processing (SNMP), b) Verbal Counting, and c) Rapid Automatized Naming



Curriculum-based mathematics (RQ2.2)

Predictors of MLD10 and LOW Status

A similar binary logistic regression analysis was Arithmetic fluency (RQ3.1)

conducted for CBM as for arithmetic fluency. The logistic regression model showed to be statistically significant, χ^2 (6) = 34.89, *p* < .001, and explained 26.0% of the variance in MLD25 status (Table 4). The model correctly classified 79.0% of cases. With a cutoff set at 0.5, the prediction for children with TYP status was more accurate (94.2%) than those with MLD25 (34.8%). One domain-specific and one domain-general skill predicted the MLD25 status: counting skills (*B* = -.09, *p* = .026, odds ratio = .92) and nonverbal reasoning (B = -.12, p = .003, odds ratio = .89). Decreasing performance in these two skills was associated with a higher probability of MLD25 status, as illustrated in Figure 2.

A multinomial logistic regression analysis was run with a dependent variable of status consisting of three status groups (TYP, LOW, MLD10). The model was statistically significant, χ^2 (12) = 65.01, p < .001, and explained 28.0% of the variance in status (Table 5). When MLD10 was compared to TYP, the results were similar to the MLD25 status; SNMP, counting skills, and rapid automatized naming, predicted MLD10 status (SNMP: B = -.22, p = .019, odds ratio = .81; counting skills: B = -.16, p = .008, odds ratio = .85; and rapid automatized naming: B = -.28, p = .038, odds ratio = .75). When LOW was compared to TYP, only domain-specific skills, SNMP (B = -.17, p = .021, odds ratio = .85) and counting

Logistic Regression Analysis for MLD25 Status on Curriculum-Based Mathematics

						95% CI for OR	
Predictor	В	SE	Ζ	р	OR	Lower	Upper
Intercept	4.67	1.31	3.57	< .001	NA	NA	NA
SNMP †1	0.02	0.06	0.36	0.715	1.02	0.91	1.14
Counting t1	-0.09	0.04	-2.23	0.026	0.92	0.85	0.99
Nonverbal reasoning †1	-0.12	0.04	-2.94	0.003	0.89	0.82	0.96
Working memory †1	-0.13	0.12	-1.06	0.287	0.88	0.69	1.12
Rapid naming †1	-0.11	0.09	-1.21	0.225	0.89	0.75	1.07
Vocabulary †1	0.02	0.06	0.27	0.788	1.02	0.90	1.15
Model fit measures	Deviance	AIC	R ² N	χ^2	df	р	
	172.05	186.05	0.26	34.89	6	< .001	

Note. Estimates represent the log odds of MLD25 vs. TYP (reference group). MLD25 = mathematical learning difficulties (performance \leq 25th percentile), TYP = typically performing (performance > 25th percentile). SNMP = symbolic numerical magnitude processing, OR = odds ratio, CI = confidence interval, AIC = Akaike information criterion, R²N = Nagelkerke's R².

Figure 2

Predicted Probability with 95% Confidence Interval for a Status of MLD25 in Curriculum-Based Mathematics versus a) Verbal Counting and b) Nonverbal Reasoning



skills (B = -.13, p = .009, odds ratio = .88) were significant predictors for LOW status. None of the predictors were significant when comparing MLD10 with LOW. Figure 3 illustrates how decreasing performance in SNMP and counting skills are associated with an increased likelihood of MLD10 and LOW status, and similarly for rapid automatized naming for MLD10 status.

Curriculum-based mathematics (RQ3.2)

A similar multinomial logistic regression analysis was done for CBM. The model was statistically significant, χ^2 (12) = 47.12, p < .001, and explained 21% of the variance in status (Table 6). When MLD10 was compared to TYP, the same two factors that had predicted MLD25 predicted also MLD10 status: counting skills (B = -.15, p = .006, odds ratio = .86) and nonverbal reasoning (B = -.11, p = .046, odds ratio = .89). In addition, rapid automatized naming (B = -.28, p = .033, odds ratio = .76) predicted MLD10 status. When LOW was compared to TYP, again, nonverbal reasoning predicted the status (B = -.13, p = .009, odds ratio = .88), but counting skills was no longer a significant predictor. Instead, working memory predicted LOW status (B = -.33, p = .035, odds ratio = .72). These differences were also visible when comparing MLD10 versus LOW. Decreasing working memory skills was associated with a higher probability of LOW status than MLD10, and vice versa for rapid automatized naming. Figure 4 illustrates the predicted probabilities for the status of TYP, LOW, and MLD10 versus counting skills, nonverbal reasoning, working memory and rapid automatized naming.



Multinomial Logistic Regression Analysis for MLD10 and LOW Status on Arithmetic Fluency

						95% Cl for O	
Predictor	В	SE	Ζ	р	OR	Lower	Upper
MLD10-TYP							
Intercept	7.30	2.12	3.44	<.001	NA	NA	NA
SNMP †1	-0.22	0.09	-2.35	0.019	0.81	0.67	0.96
Counting t1	-0.16	0.06	-2.65	0.008	0.85	0.76	0.96
Nonverbal reasoning †1	-0.01	0.06	-0.16	0.876	0.99	0.88	1.11
Working memory †1	-0.09	0.19	-0.49	0.622	0.91	0.63	1.32
Rapid naming t1	-0.28	0.14	-2.07	0.038	0.75	0.58	0.98
Vocabulary †1	0.05	0.10	0.49	0.625	1.05	0.86	1.28
LOW-TYP							
Intercept	5.34	1.78	2.99	0.003	NA	NA	NA
SNMP †1	-0.17	0.07	-2.31	0.021	0.85	0.74	0.98
Counting t1	-0.13	0.05	-2.63	0.009	0.88	0.80	0.97
Nonverbal reasoning †1	0.03	0.05	0.72	0.471	1.04	0.94	1.14
Working memory †1	-0.12	0.15	-0.80	0.421	0.89	0.66	1.19
Rapid naming t1	-0.18	0.11	-1.62	0.105	0.83	0.66	1.04
Vocabulary †1	0.01	0.08	0.10	0.923	1.01	0.86	1.18
MLD10-LOW							
Intercept	1.97	1.98	0.99	0.320	NA	NA	NA
SNMP †1	-0.05	0.10	-0.52	0.604	0.95	0.79	1.15
Counting t1	-0.03	0.06	-0.52	0.602	0.97	0.86	1.09
Nonverbal reasoning †1	-0.04	0.07	-0.67	0.501	0.96	0.84	1.09
Working memory †1	0.03	0.20	0.12	0.901	1.03	0.69	1.53
Rapid naming t1	-0.10	0.13	-0.73	0.468	0.91	0.70	1.18
Vocabulary †1	0.04	0.10	0.40	0.689	1.04	0.85	1.27
Model fit measures	Deviance	AIC	R ² N	χ²	df	р	
	210.64	238.65	0.28	65.01	12	< .001	

Note. Estimates represent the log odds of MLD10 vs. TYP (reference group), LOW vs. TYP (reference group), and MLD10 vs. LOW (reference group). MLD10 = mathematical learning disorder (performance \leq 10th percentile), TYP = typically performing (performance \geq 25th percentile), LOW = low-performing (performance between 11–25th percentile). SNMP = symbolic numerical magnitude processing, OR = odds ratio, CI = confidence interval, AIC = Akaike information criterion, R²N = Nagelkerke's R².

Figure 3

Predicted Probability for a Status of MLD10, LOW and TYP in Arithmetic Fluency versus a) Symbolic Numerical Magnitude Processing (SNMP), b) Verbal Counting, and c) Rapid Automatized Naming



Multinomial Logistic Regression Analysis for MLD10 and LOW Status on Curriculum-Based Mathematics

						95% C	I for OR
Predictor	В	SE	Ζ	р	OR	Lower	Upper
MLD10-TYP							
Intercept	4.28	1.72	2.49	0.013	NA	NA	NA
SNMP †1	0.02	0.08	0.20	0.840	1.02	0.87	1.19
Counting t1	-0.15	0.06	-2.77	0.006	0.86	0.77	0.96
Nonverbal reasoning †1	-0.11	0.06	-2.00	0.046	0.89	0.80	1.00
Working memory †1	0.15	0.19	0.79	0.431	1.16	0.80	1.69
Rapid naming †1	-0.28	0.13	-2.13	0.033	0.76	0.59	0.98
Vocabulary †1	0.05	0.09	0.60	0.551	1.06	0.88	1.26
LOW-TYP							
Intercept	3.49	1.58	2.20	0.028	NA	NA	NA
SNMP †1	0.02	0.07	0.36	0.719	1.03	0.90	1.17
Counting t1	-0.04	0.05	-0.78	0.435	0.96	0.88	1.06
Nonverbal reasoning †1	-0.13	0.05	-2.60	0.009	0.88	0.80	0.97
Working memory †1	-0.33	0.15	-2.11	0.035	0.72	0.53	0.98
Rapid naming †1	0.03	0.12	0.25	0.806	1.03	0.82	1.29
Vocabulary †1	-0.02	0.08	-0.23	0.818	0.98	0.85	1.14
MLD10-LOW							
Intercept	0.79	1.99	0.40	0.690	NA	NA	NA
SNMP †1	-0.01	0.09	-0.09	0.927	0.99	0.82	1.19
Counting t1	-0.12	0.06	-1.82	0.069	0.89	0.79	1.01
Nonverbal reasoning †1	0.01	0.07	0.19	0.849	1.01	0.89	1.16
Working memory †1	0.48	0.23	2.09	0.036	1.61	1.03	2.52
Rapid naming †1	-0.31	0.16	-1.98	0.048	0.74	0.54	1.00
Vocabulary †1	0.07	0.10	0.69	0.490	1.07	0.88	1.32
Model fit measures	Deviance	AIC	<i>R</i> ² N	χ²	df	р	
	222.80	250.80	0.21	47.12	12	< .001	

Note. Estimates represent the log odds of MLD10 vs. TYP (reference group), LOW vs. TYP (reference group), and MLD10 vs. LOW (reference group). MLD10 = mathematical learning disorder (performance \leq 10th percentile), TYP = typically performing (performance \geq 25th percentile), LOW = low-performing (performance between 11–25th percentile). SNMP = symbolic numerical magnitude processing, OR = odds ratio, CI = confidence interval, AIC = Akaike information criterion, R²N = Nagelkerke's R².

Figure 4

Predicted Probability for a Status of MLD10, LOW and TYP in Curriculum-Based Mathematics versus a) Verbal Counting b) Nonverbal Reasoning, c) Working Memory, and d) Rapid Automatized Naming



345



Discussion

This study investigated how domain-specific (i.e., SNMP and counting skills) and domain-general skills (i.e., nonverbal reasoning, working memory, rapid automatized naming, and vocabulary) measured in the first grade predict MLD status among third graders. Several studies have found both domain-specific (e.g., Cañizares et al., 2012; Desoete et al., 2012; Hassinger-Das et al., 2014; Landerl et al., 2004) and domaingeneral skills (e.g., David, 2012; Huijsmans et al., 2022; Mazzocco & Grimm, 2013) to be negatively associated with MLD. However, relatively few studies have considered whether these relations are dependent on how MLD has been defined and operationalised in terms of the severity of MLD and measures of mathematics performance. The novelty of this study is that it took into consideration both the different cut-off criteria and the measures of mathematics performance (i.e., arithmetic fluency and curriculumbased mathematics) in defining the MLD status, and included several early domain-specific and domaingeneral skills as predictors of MLD. Our findings suggest that both different cut-off criteria and mathematics measures used for the definition of the MLD status are important to acknowledge, as these led to relatively significant variation in which students were identified as having MLD and which domain-specific and domain-general factors contributed to the MLD status.

Prior research has used various different mathematics measures for the identification of students with MLD. Typically, arithmetic fluency (Chow et al., 2021; Koponen, Aro, et al., 2018) and broader mathematics performance tests (Jordan et al., 2002) have been applied. Little is known whether these different measures identify the same participants under the same MLD status. Therefore, in our study, we first examined the overlap of MLD statuses (MLD25, MLD10 and LOW) based on arithmetic fluency and CBM (RQ1). For the MLD25 status, the overlap was 65 %, while for the MLD10 status, the share was 67 %, and for LOW, only 39 %. These results show that the use of only one type of the mathematics measure would have missed a number of children struggling with either arithmetic fluency or CBM. Consequently, using a measure reflecting one area of mathematics to define MLD may lead to an exclusion of students with difficulties in another equally relevant area of mathematics. It is thus important to consider which mathematics measures to use for the identification of MLD, and whether to rely on one or multiple measures. As we are still lacking a globally applicable diagnostic measure of MLD, we would encourage researchers to carefully report both the cut-off criteria and mathematics measures used for the identification of MLD and MLD status (e.g., LOW, MLD10) for better comparability of research findings.

Confirming that both arithmetic fluency and CBM measures are important to consider, we focused next on how domain-specific and domain-general skills predict different MLD status based on arithmetic fluency or curriculum-based mathematics.

Predictors of MLD based on Arithmetic Fluency

As hypothesized (H2.1), MLD25 status based on arithmetic fluency was predicted by SNMP, verbal counting skills and rapid automatized naming. The lower was the first-grade performance in these skills, the higher was the probability of showing weak arithmetic fluency (MLD25) in the third grade. A similar pattern of predictions was found when the MLD25 group was divided into MLD10 and LOW. As expected (H3.1), SNMP and counting skills predicted both statuses, but rapid automatized naming predicted only MLD10. That is, SNMP and counting skills predicted the status of MLD based on arithmetic fluency independent of the severity level of MLD. Weakness in early rapid automatized naming, instead, seemed to be more strongly associated with MLD10.

Prior research has shown the importance of early mathematical skills for later arithmetic and mathematics performance (Aunio & Niemivirta, 2010; ten Braak et al., 2022), which our findings support. The role of (S)NMP in mathematics learning and MLD has been under debate due to mixed findings (Cañizares et al., 2012; De Smedt et al., 2013; De Smedt & Gilmore, 2011; Desoete et al., 2012; Mammarella et al., 2021). Our findings give further support to SNMP being an important factor for later mathematics performance, as we found that SNMP measured at grade 1 was a significant predictor of MLD status based on arithmetic fluency at grade 3. The task measuring SNMP involves recognition of number symbols (1-digit numbers) and understanding their related magnitude (Brankaer et al., 2017). It could be that this type of basic symbolic magnitude processing in the beginning school is relevant especially for arithmetic learning at school (De Smedt et al., 2013; Nosworthy et al., 2013), and thus a good predictor of MLD based on arithmetic fluency. Also, verbal counting skills (i.e., knowledge of number sequences) was found to predict MLD status based on arithmetic fluency. Prior research has shown that verbal counting skills are important for learning basic addition and subtraction skills, and used also as a strategy for solving unknown addition and subtraction facts (Koponen et al., 2019; Ostad, 1998). Therefore, difficulties in early verbal counting skills may slow down the learning of arithmetic facts. For these children, solving addition and subtraction facts may become more error-prone due to making mistakes in number sequences, and continuously getting incorrect answers between the fact and the answer may thus interrupt memorizing the facts fluently.

Rapid automatized naming was found to be the only domain-general predictor of MLD status based on arithmetic fluency, which is in line with prior research (Donker et al., 2016; Mazzocco & Grimm, 2013). While we found non-alphanumeric rapid automatized naming to predict MLD25 and MLD10 status, Donker et al. (2016) similarly reported students with MLD25 to have weaker non-alphanumeric rapid automatized naming skills. Further, Mazzocco and Grimm (2013) found students with MLD10 to have persistent weakness in rapid automatized naming of colors compared to their peers, and also students with LOW status to show slight delay in their development of rapid naming of colors. As to why rapid automatized naming and arithmetic fact retrieval are related, in both tasks children need to access guickly and retrieve phonological representations from long-term memory (e.g., "blue" and "seven"). The role of early non-alphanumeric rapid automatized naming skills in later MLD based on arithmetic fluency seems to be important to acknowledge.

Based on our findings, both weak SNMP and counting skills could be considered as risk factors for later difficulties in arithmetic fluency, independent of the level of severity, while rapid automatized naming seems to be specifically associated with MLD10 students' arithmetic fluency. As a practical implication for early schooling, SNMP and verbal counting skills should be regularly screened in classrooms (see e.g., Brankaer et al., 2017; Nosworthy et al., 2013; Salminen & Koponen, 2011). Those who struggle in comparing 1-digit numbers or in reciting number sequences forwards and backwards, should be provided with relevant intensified pedagogical support (i.e., intervention) as early as possible (see e.g., Ramani et al., 2017). Even if the role of early rapid automatized naming skills in MLD is important to acknowledge, training of domain-general skills, with many examples from working memory training research, has shown rather weak far transfer effects on mathematics performance (Melby-Lervåg & Hulme, 2013). However, recently Pecini et al. (2019) showed the training of rapid automatized naming using specific software to be effective in ameliorating reading accuracy and speed. Until we have solid evidence of the effectiveness of training rapid automatized naming and its transfer on improved mathematical skills, it might be more useful to focus on training mathematical skills as a preventive step with children identified with weakness in early rapid automatized naming skills.

Predictors of MLD based on Curriculum-Based Mathematics

Our findings on the predictions of MLD based on CBM differed from those of MLD based on arithmetic fluency. Here, the domain-general skills seemed to be better predictors than domain-specific skills, especially in relation to MLD10 and LOW status. Because the tasks in CBM had more variety and complexity in their mathematics content and procedures, we expected counting skills (Hassinger-Das et al., 2014), nonverbal reasoning (Engle, 2018; Huijsmans et al., 2022), working memory (David, 2012), and vocabulary (Chow et al., 2021) to predict MLD25 status. In accordance with our hypothesis (H2.2), counting skills and nonverbal reasoning, but not working memory, were found to predict MLD25 status based on CBM. When MLD25 was divided into two, counting skills only predicted the MLD10 status, but not LOW, as we would have expected (H2.3). In fact, no domain-specific skills predicted LOW status based on CBM. Regarding domain-general skills, in contrast to our hypothesis, nonverbal reasoning and rapid automatized naming, but not working memory, predicted MLD10 status based on CBM. Instead, working memory together with nonverbal reasoning predicted LOW status.

As elaborated above, early counting skills have shown to be associated with later mathematics performance (ten Braak et al., 2022). Concerning MLD status, our results revealed that verbal counting skills predicted especially MLD10 status based on CBM. Taken together, these findings imply that verbal counting skills are good at predicting MLD10 status independent of the mathematics measure used for identification. This further puts emphasis on supporting children's early counting skills in early schooling as a preventive step for later severe MLD.

Nonverbal reasoning was found to predict MLD status based on CBM, independent of the severity level. CBM test measured a broad range of mathematical subskills with different types of tasks (e.g., "Lisa's little finger is 4 g/kg/cm/m long"; "One apple costs 3 krones, 4 apples cost ___ krones.", simple word problems for fractions, and addition and subtraction algorithms). Solving these tasks thus required making logical decisions and proceeding systematically in the task (i.e., nonverbal reasoning) (Engle, 2018), which differs from solving simple arithmetic facts. This result also resonates well with Hujsmans' et al. (2022) findings showing students with MLD to perform weaker in nonverbal reasoning compared to their peers without MLD.

MLD10 and LOW based on CBM were separated by the domain-general predictors of rapid automatized naming and working memory (i.e., central executive functioning). Overall, rapid automatized naming turned out to be an important predictor of MLD10 status, as it predicted the status based on both arithmetic fluency and CBM. Previously, rapid automatized naming has been found to be related to broader mathematics performance as well, although not as strongly as to arithmetic fluency (Koponen et al., 2017). Because the tasks in mathematics performance tests typically involve more processes than quick retrieval



only, the relationship of rapid automatized naming with broader mathematics performance are weaker than with arithmetic fluency. This was also evident in our study (r = .43 with arithmetic fluency, and r = .33 with CBM).

Interestingly, working memory, and more specifically, central executive, predicted only LOW status based on CBM, although prior research has found its role to be significant in mathematics learning (Friso-van den Bos et al., 2013) and MLD. Students with MLD often have a working memory deficit (Andersson & Lyxell, 2007; David, 2012; Passolunghi & Mammarella, 2010). Concerning the MLD status here, our results partly reflect the findings by Huijsman et al. (2022), who found students identified as LOW to be weaker than MLD10 in the visual component of working memory. Even if we used a generally recognized backwards digit span as a measure of central executive in our study, it might be that the central executive measured this way captured only part of the construct, and a broader measure would have been needed to retain its predictive power and thus obtain a similar effect on MLD as in previous studies.

Limitations and Future Directions

The current study has some limitations that need to be noted. First, although we included many domain-specific and domain-general skills based on prior research, we may have missed some other important factors as predictors, such as non-symbolic numerical magnitude processing, subitizing, or object counting as domain-specific skills, or inclusion of other components of working memory (i.e., phonological loop and visuo-spatial working memory) and language (e.g., receptive vocabulary or syntax). Their role as a predictor of MLD would be of future interest to explore.

Concerning the severity criteria for the MLD status, we based our grouping of children on sample-based percentiles both in arithmetic fluency and CBM. It might be argued that it would have been better to use mathematics tests with norms for identifying students with MLD. At the time of the study, neither standardized broad mathematics performance tests nor combined tests of addition and subtraction facts were available for this age group in Norway. Therefore, we developed a new CBM test, and applied samplebased percentiles in both CBM and arithmetic fluency (i.e., a combination of addition and subtraction fluency subtests) for the identification of MLD. The lack of global standardized mathematics measures to be used in MLD studies is problematic in terms of the comparability of results, and should be addressed in future research on MLD.

Note, that because of practical reasons, our sample was restricted to only include children from the Oslo region in Norway, due to which caution should be exercised in generalizing the findings to other contexts. Also, the Covid-19 pandemic complicated the final stages of the data collection due to which one school withdrew from the study and the data collection in spring 2021 needed to be organized online. However, there are no indications of this causing any bias in our data.

Conclusions

Our findings suggest that both the different cut-off criteria and mathematics measures used for defining and operationalizing the MLD status are important to acknowledge in studies, as these may lead to relatively significant variation in which students are identified as having MLD and which factors contribute to the MLD status. In relative terms, domain-specific skills appear to be more predictive when the MLD status is based on arithmetic fluency, while domain-general skills seem more influential when the MLD status is based on CBM. Counting skills and rapid automatized naming, instead, appear to be robust predictors of MLD status regardless of the mathematics measure used. As a practical implication for the prevention of MLD, we advocate focusing on screening children's SNMP and verbal counting skills in early grades, and providing appropriate intervention in these for those in need of educational support.

Acknowledgements

This work was supported by the Norwegian Research Council [Grant number: 283396], for the first author. We thank all the participating children, their teachers and parents, as well as the research assistants involved in the data collections.

References

- Andersson, U., & Lyxell, B. (2007). Working memory deficit in children with mathematical difficulties: A general or specific deficit? *Journal* of *Experimental Child Psychology*, *96*(3), 197–228. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jecp.2006.10.001
- Aunio, P., Korhonen, J., Ragpot, L., Törmänen, M., & Henning, E. (2021). An early numeracy intervention for first-graders at risk for mathematical learning difficulties. Early Childhood Research Quarterly, 55, 252–262. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecresq.2020.12.002

- Aunio, P., Korhonen, J., Ragpot, L., Törmänen, M., Mononen, R., & Henning, E. (2019). Multifactorial approach to early numeracy—The effects of cognitive skills, language factors and kindergarten attendance on early numeracy performance of South African first graders. International Journal of Educational Research, 97, 65–76. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijer.2019.06.011
- Aunio, P., & Niemivirta, M. (2010). Predicting children's mathematical performance in grade one by early numeracy. *Learning and Individual Differences*, 20(5), 427–435. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.lindif.2010.06.003
- Baddeley, A. D., & Logie, R. H. (1999). Working memory: The multiple-component model. In *Models* of working memory: Mechanisms of active maintenance and executive control (pp. 28– 61). Cambridge University Press. https://doi. org/10.1017/CBO9781139174909.005
- Brankaer, C., Ghesquière, P., & De Smedt, B. (2017). Symbolic magnitude processing in elementary school children: A group administered paperand-pencil measure (SYMP Test). *Behavior Research Methods*, 49(4), 1361–1373. https://doi. org/10.3758/s13428-016-0792-3
- Butterworth, B. (2005). Developmental Dyscalculia. In Handbook of Mathematical Cognition (pp. 455–467). Psychology Press.
- Cañizares, D. C., Crespo, V. R., & Alemañy, E. G. (2012). Symbolic and non-symbolic number magnitude processing in children with developmental dyscalculia. *The Spanish Journal of Psychology*, 15(3), 952–966. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. jecp.2008.12.006
- Chow, J. C., & Ekholm, E. (2019). Language domains differentially predict mathematics performance in young children. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, 46, 179–186. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. ecresq.2018.02.011
- Chow, J. C., Majeika, C. E., & Sheaffer, A. W. (2021). Language skills of children with and without mathematics difficulty. Journal of Speech, Language, and Hearing Research, 64(9), 3571–3577. https://doi.org/10.1044/2021_ JSLHR-20-00378
- Chu, F. W., vanMarle, K., & Geary, D. C. (2016). Predicting children's reading and mathematics achievement from early quantitative knowledge and domain-general cognitive abilities. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 7, 775. https:// doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2016.00775

- Cross, A. M., Joanisse, M. F., & Archibald, L. M. D. (2019). Mathematical abilities in children with developmental language disorder. *Language*, *Speech, and Hearing Services in Schools*, 50(1), 150–163. https://doi.org/10.1044/2018_ LSHSS-18-0041
- David, C. V. (2012). Working memory deficits in Math learning difficulties: A meta-analysis. International Journal of Developmental Disabilities, 58(2), 67–84. https://doi.org/10.1179/2 047387711Y.000000007
- De Smedt, B., & Gilmore, C. K. (2011). Defective number module or impaired access? Numerical magnitude processing in first graders with mathematical difficulties. *Journal of Experimental Child Psychology*, 108(2), 278–292. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jecp.2010.09.003
- De Smedt, B., Noël, M.-P., Gilmore, C., & Ansari, D. (2013). How do symbolic and non-symbolic numerical magnitude processing skills relate to individual differences in children's mathematical skills? A review of evidence from brain and behavior. *Trends in Neuroscience and Education*, 2(2), 48– 55. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tine.2013.06.001
- Dehaene, S., Dehaene-Lambertz, G., & Cohen, L. (1998). Abstract representations of numbers in the animal and human brain. *Trends in Neurosciences*, 21(8), 355–361. https://doi. org/10.1016/S0166-2236(98)01263-6
- Desoete, A., Ceulemans, A., Weerdt, F. D., & Pieters, S. (2012). Can we predict mathematical learning disabilities from symbolic and non-symbolic comparison tasks in kindergarten? Findings from a longitudinal study. *British Journal of Educational Psychology*, *82*(1), 64–81. https://doi. org/10.1348/2044-8279.002002
- Donker, M., Kroesbergen, E., Slot, E., Van Viersen, S., & De Bree, E. (2016). Alphanumeric and nonalphanumeric Rapid Automatized Naming in children with reading and/or spelling difficulties and mathematical difficulties. *Learning and Individual Differences*, 47, 80–87. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.lindif.2015.12.011
- Engle, R. W. (2018). Working memory and executive attention: A revisit. *Perspectives on Psychological Science*, 13(2), 190–193. https://doi. org/10.1177/1745691617720478
- Friso-van den Bos, I., van der Ven, S. H. G., Kroesbergen,
 E. H., & van Luit, J. E. H. (2013). Working memory and mathematics in primary school children:
 A meta-analysis. *Educational Research Review*, 10, 29–44. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. edurev.2013.05.003

349

iejee∽

- Geary, D. C. (2011). Consequences, characteristics, and causes of mathematical learning disabilities and persistent low achievement in mathematics. Journal of Developmental and Behavioral Pediatrics: JDBP, 32(3), 250–263. https://doi.org/10.1097/DBP.0b013e318209edef
- Geary, D. C., Hoard, M. K., Nugent, L., & Bailey, D. H. (2012). Mathematical cognition deficits in children with learning disabilities and persistent low achievement: A five-year prospective study. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, 104(1), 206–223. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0025398
- Gersten, R., Jordan, N. C., & Flojo, J. R. (2005). Early identification and interventions for students with mathematics difficulties. *Journal of Learning Disabilities*, *38*(4), 293–304. https://doi. org/10.1177/00222194050380040301
- Hassinger-Das, B., Jordan, N. C., Glutting, J., Irwin, C., & Dyson, N. (2014). Domain-general mediators of the relation between kindergarten number sense and first-grade mathematics achievement. *Journal of Experimental Child Psychology*, *118*, 78–92. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. jecp.2013.09.008
- Huijsmans, M. D. E., Kleemans, T., & Kroesbergen, E. H. (2022). The cognitive profiles for different samples of mathematical learning difficulties and their similarity to typical development: Evidence from a longitudinal study. *Journal* of *Experimental Child Psychology*, 214, 105288. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jecp.2021.105288
- Jordan, N. C., Kaplan, D., & Hanich, L. B. (2002). Achievement growth in children with learning difficulties in mathematics: Findings of a twoyear longitudinal study. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, 94(3), 586–597. https://doi. org/10.1037/0022-0663.94.3.586
- Jordan, N. C., Kaplan, D., Ramineni, C., & Locuniak, M. N. (2009). Early math matters: Kindergarten number competence and later mathematics outcomes. *Developmental Psychology*, 45(3), 850–867. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0014939
- Klausen, T., & Reikerås, E. (2016). *Regnefaktaprøven*. Lesesenteret, University of Stavanger, Norway.
- Koponen, T., Aro, M., Poikkeus, A.-M., Niemi, P., Lerkkanen, M.-K., Ahonen, T., & Nurmi, J.-E. (2018).
 Comorbid fluency difficulties in reading and math: Longitudinal stability across early grades. *Exceptional Children*, 84(3), 298–311. https://doi. org/10.1177/0014402918756269

- Koponen, T., Aunola, K., & Nurmi, J.-E. (2019). Verbal counting skill predicts later math performance and difficulties in middle school. *Contemporary Educational Psychology*, *59*, 101803. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.cedpsych.2019.101803
- Koponen, T., Eklund, K., & Salmi, P. (2018). Cognitive predictors of counting skills. *Journal of Numerical Cognition*, 4(2), 410–428. https://doi. org/10.5964/jnc.v4i2.116
- Koponen, T., Georgiou, G., Salmi, P., Leskinen, M., & Aro, M. (2017). A meta-analysis of the relation between RAN and mathematics. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, 109(7), 977–992. https:// doi.org/10.1037/edu0000182
- Kroesbergen, E. H., & van Dijk, M. (2015). Working memory and number sense as predictors of mathematical (dis-)ability. Zeitschrift Für Psychologie, 223(2), 102–109. https://doi. org/10.1027/2151-2604/a000208
- Kyttälä, M., & Lehto, J. E. (2008). Some factors underlying mathematical performance: The role of visuospatial working memory and non-verbal intelligence. *European Journal of Psychology* of Education, 23(1), 77. https://doi.org/10.1007/ BF03173141
- Landerl, K., Bevan, A., & Butterworth, B. (2004). Developmental dyscalculia and basic numerical capacities: A study of 8–9-year-old students. *Cognition*, *93*(2), 99–125. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.cognition.2003.11.004
- LeFevre, J.-A., Fast, L., Skwarchuk, S.-L., Smith-Chant, B. L., Bisanz, J., Kamawar, D., & Penner-Wilger, M. (2010). Pathways to mathematics: Longitudinal predictors of performance. *Child Development*, *81*(6), 1753–1767. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-8624.2010.01508.x
- Lin, X., Peng, P., & Luo, H. (2021). The deficit profile of elementary students with computational difficulties versus word problem-solving difficulties. *Learning Disability Quarterly*, 44(2), 110–122. https://doi.org/10.1177/0731948719865499
- Lopez-Pedersen, A., Mononen, R., Korhonen, J., Aunio, P., & Melby-Lervåg, M. (2021). Validation of an early numeracy screener for first graders. *Scandinavian Journal of Educational Research*, 65(3), 404–424. https://doi.org/10.1080/00313831. 2019.1705901

- Mammarella, I. C., Toffalini, E., Caviola, S., Colling, L., & Szűcs, D. (2021). No evidence for a core deficit in developmental dyscalculia or mathematical learning disabilities. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, *62*(6), 704–714. https://doi. org/10.1111/jcpp.13397
- Mazzocco, M. M. M., Feigenson, L., & Halberda, J. (2011). Impaired acuity of the approximate number system underlies mathematical learning disability (dyscalculia). *Child Development*, *82*(4), 1224–1237. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-8624.2011.01608.x
- Mazzocco, M. M. M., & Grimm, K. J. (2013). Growth in Rapid Automatized Naming from Grades K to 8 in children with math or reading disabilities. *Journal of Learning Disabilities*, 46(6), 517–533. https://doi.org/10.1177/0022219413477475
- Mazzocco, M. M. M., Myers, G. F., Lewis, K. E., Hanich, L. B., & Murphy, M. M. (2013). Limited knowledge of fraction representations differentiates middle school students with mathematics learning disability (dyscalculia) versus low mathematics achievement. *Journal of Experimental Child Psychology*, *115*(2), 371–387. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.jecp.2013.01.005
- Melby-Lervåg, M., & Hulme, C. (2013). Is working memory training effective? A meta-analytic review. Developmental Psychology, 49(2), 270– 291. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0028228
- Menon, V. (2016). Working memory in children's math learning and its disruption in dyscalculia. *Current Opinion in Behavioral Sciences*, 10, 125– 132. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cobeha.2016.05.014
- Mononen, R. (2021). Matteoppdraget 3. Curriculumbased mathematics test for grade 3. Unpublished. University of Oslo.
- Mussolin, C., Mejias, S., & Noël, M.-P. (2010). Symbolic and nonsymbolic number comparison in children with and without dyscalculia. *Cognition*, 115(1), 10–25. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. cognition.2009.10.006
- Nosworthy, N., Bugden, S., Archibald, L., Evans, B., & Ansari, D. (2013). A two-minute paper-andpencil test of symbolic and nonsymbolic numerical magnitude processing explains variability in primary school children's arithmetic competence. *PLOS ONE*, *8*(7), e67918. https://doi. org/10.1371/journal.pone.0067918

- Ostad, S. A. (1998). Developmental differences in solving simple arithmetic word problems and simple number-fact problems: A comparison of mathematically normal and mathematically disabled children. *Mathematical Cognition*, 4(1), 1–19. https://doi.org/10.1080/135467998387389
- Passolunghi, M. C., & Mammarella, I. C. (2010). Spatial and visual working memory ability in children with difficulties in arithmetic word problem solving. European Journal of Cognitive Psychology, 22(6), 944–963. https://doi. org/10.1080/09541440903091127
- Pecini, C., Spoglianti, S., Bonetti, S., Di Lieto, M. C., Guaran, F., Martinelli, A., Gasperini, F., Cristofani, P., Casalini, C., Mazzotti, S., Salvadorini, R., Bargagna, S., Palladino, P., Cismondo, D., Verga, A., Zorzi, C., Brizzolara, D., Vio, C., & Chilosi, A. M. (2019). Training RAN or reading? A telerehabilitation study on developmental dyslexia. *Dyslexia*, 25(3), 318–331. https://doi. org/10.1002/dys.1619
- Pina, V., Fuentes, L. J., Castillo, A., & Diamantopoulou, S. (2014). Disentangling the effects of working memory, language, parental education, and non-verbal intelligence on children's mathematical abilities. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 5, 415. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2014.00415
- Price, G., & Ansari, D. (2013). Dyscalculia: Characteristics, causes, and treatments. *Numeracy*, 6(1). http:// dx.doi.org/10.5038/1936-4660.6.1.2
- Purpura, D. J., Day, E., Napoli, A. R., & Hart, S. A. (2017). Identifying domain-general and domainspecific predictors of low mathematics performance: A Classification and regression tree analysis. *Journal of Numerical Cognition*, *3*(2), 365–399. https://doi.org/10.5964/jnc.v3i2.53
- Purpura, D. J., & Ganley, C. M. (2014). Working memory and language: Skill-specific or domaingeneral relations to mathematics? *Journal of Experimental Child Psychology*, 122, 104–121. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jecp.2013.12.009
- Ramani, G. B., Jaeggi, S. M., Daubert, E. N., & Buschkuehl, M. (2017). Domain-specific and domain-general training to improve kindergarten children's mathematics. *Journal of Numerical Cognition*, 3(2), 468–495. https://doi.org/10.5964/jnc.v3i2.31
- Raven, J. C., Court, J. H., & Raven, J. (1990). Manual for Raven's progressive matrices and vocabulary scales: Section 2, Coloured progressive matrices. Oxford University Press.

351

iejee[~]

- Rousselle, L., & Noël, M.-P. (2007). Basic numerical skills in children with mathematics learning disabilities: A comparison of symbolic vs non-symbolic number magnitude processing. *Cognition*, 102(3), 361–395. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. cognition.2006.01.005
- Salihu, L., & Räsänen, P. (2018). Mathematics skills of Kosovar primary school children: A special view on children with mathematical learning difficulties. International Electronic Journal of Elementary Education, 10(4), 421–430. Retrieved from https://iejee.com/index.php/IEJEE/article/ view/409
- Salminen, J., & Koponen, T. (2011). Oppimisen arviointi: Matematiikan oppimisen seurannan välineet. Käsikirja [LukiMat – Assessment of learning: Progress monitoring of mathematics learning. Manual]. Niilo Mäki Institute.
- Semel, E., Wiig, E., & Secord, W. (2003). Clinical Evaluation of Language Fundamentals – Fourth Edition (CELF-4). Norwegian version. Pearson.
- Stock, P., Desoete, A., & Roeyers, H. (2010). Detecting children with arithmetic disabilities from kindergarten: Evidence from a 3-year longitudinal study on the role of preparatory arithmetic abilities. *Journal of Learning Disabilities*, 43(3), 250–268. https://doi. org/10.1177/0022219409345011
- ten Braak, D., Lenes, R., Purpura, D. J., Schmitt, S. A., & Størksen, I. (2022). Why do early mathematics skills predict later mathematics and reading achievement? The role of executive function. *Journal of Experimental Child Psychology*, 214, 105306. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jecp.2021.105306
- The jamovi project. (2021). Jamovi (2.0) [Computer software]. https://www.jamovi.org
- Tolar, T. D., Fuchs, L., Fletcher, J. M., Fuchs, D., & Hamlett, C. L. (2016). Cognitive profiles of mathematical problem solving learning sisability for different definitions of disability. *Journal of Learning Disabilities*, 49(3), 240–256. https://doi. org/10.1177/0022219414538520
- Toll, S. W. M., & Van Luit, J. E. H. (2014). Explaining numeracy development in weak performing kindergartners. Journal of Experimental Child Psychology, 124, 97–111. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. jecp.2014.02.001
- Van Luit, J. E. H., & Toll, S. W. M. (2018). Associative cognitive factors of math problems in students diagnosed with developmental dyscalculia. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 9, 1907. https://doi. org/10.3389/fpsyg.2018.01907

- Wechsler, D. (2017). WISC-V Wechsler intelligence Scale for Children – fifth edition. Norwegian version.
- Willburger, E., Fussenegger, B., Moll, K., Wood, G., & Landerl, K. (2008). Naming speed in dyslexia and dyscalculia. *Learning and Individual Differences*, 18(2), 224–236. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.lindif.2008.01.003
- World Health Organization. (2019). International Statistical Classification of Diseases and Related Health Problems (11th ed.). https://icd.who.int/ en
- Zhang, X., Räsänen, P., Koponen, T., Aunola, K., Lerkkanen, M.-K., & Nurmi, J.-E. (2020). Early cognitive precursors of children's mathematics learning disability and persistent low achievement: A 5-year longitudinal study. *Child Development*, *91*(1), 7–27. https://doi.org/10.1111/ cdev.13123



Zero – an Uncommon Number: Preschoolers' Conceptual Understanding of Zero

Julia Hartmann^{a,*}, Moritz Herzog^b, Annemarie Fritz^o

Received	: 21 November 2021
Revised	: 21 December 2021
Accepted	: 28 January 2022
DOI	: 10.26822/iejee.2022.249

 Corresponding Author: Julia Hartmann, Universität Duisburg-Essen, Institute of psychology, Essen, Germany
 E-mail: Julia.hartmann@uni-due.de
 ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-8873-1419

^bMoritz Herzog, University of Wuppertal, Institute of Educational Research, Wuppertal, Germany E-mail: mherzog@uni-wuppertal.de ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-6706-3351

°Annemarie Fritz, Academy Word + Number, International Institute for Intercultural Education, Cologne, Germany E-mail: a.fritz.stratmann@gmail.com ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-3526-7958

KURA

Copyright © www.iejee.com ISSN: 1307-9298

© 2022 Published by KURA Education & Publishing. This is an open access article under the CC BY-NC- ND license. (https://creativecommons.org/ licenses/by/4.0/)

Abstract

The conceptual development of natural number in preschoolers is well-researched. However, less is known about the conceptual development of zero. Recent studies suggest that children develop an understanding of zero after learning to count. It remains unclear, when a conceptual understanding of "zero" as number word for an empty set emerges. This paper integrates numerical and language theories about how, where and when the concept of zero is formed and is integrated into the class of natural numbers. The counting skills of 107 preschoolers were assessed for the number range between zero and eight as well as for their ordinal understanding of zero. The results show that compared to the natural numbers, zero was substantially more difficult. Children are able to list zero in a number word sequence (0, 1, 2, 3 or 3, 2, 1, 0), but were unable to describe a set as having zero numbers. This latter conception contradicts findings regarding natural numbers, in that an empty set is counter intuitive. Zero could be correctly placed when consecutive order was required, but addition and subtraction by counting was more difficult. The results suggest that the conceptual development of zero differs qualitatively from the natural numbers. Based on the results, the ordinal understanding of zero as a predecessor to one, together with its matching linguistic concepts is proposed to be the key to the conceptual development of zero.

Keywords:

Numerical Cognition, Zero, Ordinal Representation, Early Numeracy, Conceptual Development

Introduction

Much is known and researched about how children learn the concept of natural number, but when it comes to "zero", there is much not known. We generally use words to describe the nothingness or emptiness in everyday relations and we naturally talk about the lack of something, for example, "There are two apples, but there are no bananas." We reject objects, things or conditions and therefore form relations of nothing. All this seems facile since even children as young as two utter sentences like, "there are no cookies on my plate". But talking about "zero" and referring to it mathematically as an empty set seems to be much more complex. Going back in history it can be seen that to equip zero with an unique symbol and to integrate this into the ordinal sequence of natural number was a long journey that spanned many centuries, and followed different paths. The Babylonian system was one of the earliest to include place value when recording amounts. They had a dot as placeholder sign to indicate, where a specific place value was zero (e.g. in 2022, where there are zero hundreds). However, the idea that a sign could represent zero items was revolutionary, when it came up in ancient India. Bottazzini (2021) states that about the year 628 AD, the function of zero transformed from merely being a placeholder for an empty position in the notation of a number to a natural number. In Europe it was not until Fibonacci's Liber Abaci in 1202 (Sigler, 2002) that "zero" was broadly accepted as part of the number system (Ifrah, 1998).

So, what appears to be difficult is not to talk about nothing, but to mathematically frame a concept for zero and integrate this into the class of natural number. As many as 15% of preservice elementary school teachers do not refer to zero as a natural number (Krajcsi et al., 2021). It is clear that there is a lack of understanding how children develop the concept "zero" as both an "empty set" and as a "placeholder". All we know for sure is that the concept of "zero" seems to be harder to learn than the concepts of "one, two, three...". In the present study we will briefly summarize what is known about the understanding of zero and will frame the problem in theoretical terms specifying the lexical concepts of natural number which then provides the basis for zero as an abstract numerical concept. We will then present data showing the developmental hierarchy of natural number and specify how the progressive understanding of "zero" develops. Finally, we will suggest an outline of how "zero" is handled when it comes to the ordinal dimension of the number line.

Development of Natural Number

From the very beginning children encounter numbers, values and sets of things. Learning to speak means to build references between objects or actions and the corresponding vocabulary. While starting with mostly content words, productive vocabulary is from the start used to describe relationships between objects. At two years of age children no longer seem to have the need to refer to each object in singular form but start to refer to sets of similar things using natural quantifiers (Barner et al., 2007). What is remarkable here is that this ability to use natural quantifiers, forms the foundation to engage verbally with the world of numerical relationships. Soon after, the first concrete denomination of a set of two occurs. Children now refer to two entities as being exactly two whereas earlier they had used a natural quantifier like "many" instead. Using exact number words to describe their surroundings, children refer to lexical concepts which are concrete and abstract at the same time. Whereas the "twoness" of something is a unique, distinct, and therefore concrete feature, it can differ in shape, color, form and size (Wiese, 2007), which gives it a degree of abstraction. Unlike for example "yellow" which refers to the characteristic of the object, number words will always refer to the relation the objects hold with each other. So "two" as a lexical concept will almost always have a different referent while the numerical value forms the linking, stable element.

An often-cited theory identifies innate knowledge of number and magnitude as well as language features as underling this developmental process. Innate knowledge of number and magnitude is described through two evolutionary old systems which together form the core systems (Dehaene, 1999). The approximate number system, being the first of the two, holds information of magnitude. It represents a physical magnitude cognitively by a roughly proportional cardinal value. It is stable over different dimensions like brightness, loudness, and temporal duration, and could be shown in children as young as six months. It underlies Weber's law, meaning it is increasingly harder to discriminate the absolute distance of two entities of greater magnitudes (Sarnecka & Carey, 2006). Discrimination starts with a ratio of 1:2 and can sharpen up to 9:10 (Halberda & Feigenson, 2008).

second core system processes mental The representations up to a limit of three. With the object tracking system, discrete objects are stored in individual object-files holding one up to three elements. Being nonverbal, object files are compared as being equal or unequal to their match in the world. It has been shown that children use these files to distinguish entities according to quantity (Wynn, 1992) and that it does not work for entities higher than four (Feigenson et al., 2002). Going onwards children rely on counting to form concepts of natural number. Counting principles, introduced by Gelman and Gallistel (1978), form a hierarchy of how counting helps children to get a better insight into ordinal and cardinal aspects of natural number. One of the principles states that the last number word in a counting process represents the magnitude. This principle implies knowledge that going onward in the number line means increasing magnitude.

Language has been presented by Carey (2009) as a third indispensable system for the development of natural number. As stated briefly in the introduction, language has the power to discriminate between singular and plural. Moreover, language, or more precisely the class of number words, forms the scaffolding to which numerical information is attached. Thereby, surface concepts of natural number are formed and will then be specified throughout development (Hartmann & Fritz, 2021). The number word sequence up to ten is learned and memorized in stable order shortly after the second birthday. Being just a string of words at this point in time, it does not hold very deep numerical knowledge, but each number name provides a hook, for the specific lexical concepts of natural number (Negen & Sarnecka, 2012). Ordinal and cardinal aspects of natural number are over a long period sequentially integrated into the string of words, number names, originally learnt.

To build these concepts children make use of the conceptual function bootstrapping, a term coined by Carey (2009). Bootstrapping describes the necessity to combine all three systems and construct completely new concepts. To actually possess understanding of all features means more than simply match a number word to its corresponding individual object file. In fact, Le Corre and Carey (2007) describe the laborious and slow process children go through to map the number words one up to four to the corresponding mental representations. Forming these new lexical concepts takes about one year to develop. And even though cardinal development of natural number seems to move faster after constructing the concept four, the precise semantic mapping of a number word larger than four to the corresponding magnitude still needs about six more months to develop (Le Corre and Carey, 2007). Not until then, children will answer with an approximately close number word when presented with a random magnitude. Prior to this development, their answers are arbitrary. It almost seems as if the approximate number system needs to sharpen, that means to map closely matching sets and number words automatically.

These mappings of a number word to its corresponding magnitude sequentially fills the sequence of number words with numerical information. Based on counting and the stable order of the number word sequence a change in the representation of numbers takes place and numbers become associated with the order of successive quantities. In this mental representation, the successive number words align gradually to increasing quantities. A kind of "mental number line" is constructed this way and forms an ordinal representation (Fritz et al., 2018; Le Corre, 2014). With this knowledge, numbers can be compared to each other according to their position on the number word line, ("which number is bigger 7 or 8"?) and children are able to identify preceding and succeeding numbers ("which number comes before 3, and after 3"?).

The representation of the mental number line allows children to solve basic addition and subtraction tasks by counting. "The rabbit has two carrots and gets two more. How many does it have now?" Tasks like these can be completed by counting forward, always beginning from one and identifying the name of the number they found out as a result. Ordinal concepts do not yet include knowledge of cardinality.

Development of "Zero"

In none of these findings and principles, discussed above can zero be integrated. There seems to be no matching object file for "zero" in the object tracking system, its "magnitude" cannot be embodied by the approximate number system and it does not play any part in the early mental number line. In addition, the mathematical term, "zero", is not in the common vocabulary of young infancy. There are just very few and often contradictory findings about the understanding of zero. However, all of the studies prove pointers to the actual problem of understanding zero.

Wellman and Miller (1986) worked with Arabic notation and verbal count items ranging from 0 to 5. They found a delay in the use of zero compared to the rest of the natural numbers. They stated that children could name the symbol "0" around the fourth birthday and that children six years of age could describe zero as being the smallest number and could compare numbers. The findings of Bialystok and Codd (2000) contradicted these observations. They worked with a "Give-me" task to investigate children's knowledge of natural number including zero. They conclude, that preschoolers understand the concept of zero and can solve "give-zero" tasks. It is important to note here, that they did not ask to "give zero cookies" but rather to "give no cookies". Merrit and Brannon (2013) state that zero is handled differently by children and might not even be considered to be a number since it is not part of the counting list. And even though children could state that zero is smaller than one they did not naturally categorize it to be a number (Krajcsi et al., 2021).

One main problem seems to derive from linguistics, more precisely, the vocabulary. Spoken language usually does not refer to empty sets as being zero but uses a variety of different words or phrases to describe the characteristic of an empty set. Zero is characterized and referred to as no apples, nothing to eat, empty glass, vacant chairs, blank spaces. One problem in addressing zero might therefore be its low frequency use and the different realizations in spoken language. In contrast to natural numbers which in everyday life is referred to by precise number words, "zero" is usually referred to semantically indirect references, e.g. "no", "empty" or "nothing".

Nonetheless, young children are capable of working with empty sets in everyday life. To draw an analogy, all these "empty-set-words" do hold numerical content the way natural quantifiers do. But unlike other natural quantifiers they do not naturally find the corresponding mathematical denomination. So, the number word "zero" might have the difficulty of being doubly abstract. During development there is not one prominent number word with which children can match the distinctness of emptiness. The second abstract feature is, that when referring to "no entities", these entities do not have a match in the real word. There are no apples, sheep, cars, marbles or whatever to be seen. From a linguistic perspective, children need to create a concept for the lack of something instead of a concept of the magnitude of something.

In summary, the origin of the more difficult and later emerging understanding of zero might be explained in the double abstraction of linguistically no matching referent in the real world and not one specific number word combined with numerically no anchor point in the numerical core systems since neither of the core systems are laid-out to represent the lack of something but rather to present magnitudes. This explanation does not preclude that comparisons of empty-sets and magnitudes are possible. These are possible even in very early infancy since everyday language provides vocabulary for the lack of something.

Research questions

Common theories postulate a hierarchy in the development of precise concepts of natural numbers: Children develop the concept of "one" before they develop the concept of "two", and "three" is developed after "two". A growing body of studies bolster this assumption based on empirical data (e.g. Le Corre et al., 2006; Sarnecka & Lee, 2009; Negen & Sarnecka, 2012). Obviously, children do not develop a concept of "zero" before they have developed the concept of "one". Quite the opposite - since the acquisition of the concept of zero is much more abstract, recent studies suggest that children do not acquire the concept of "zero" until they have learned some number words, at least the number words 1 - 4, indicating that they are cardinal principle knowers (Krajcsi et al., 2021; Pixner et al., 2018).

Based on the concept of cardinal principle knowledge, an initial understanding of the relations between numbers develops. Children start to construct an ordinal number line, in which numbers are aligned as gradually increasing quantities. Empirical evidence shows that such an ordinal understanding of the natural numbers implies an understanding of the meaning of number words greater than 4 (Fritz et al., 2018; Le Corre, 2014). But even if, according to the findings of Krajcsi et al., children perceive 0 as smaller than 1, the question of what previous knowledge is required in order to integrate 0 into the mental number line of increasing quantities has not been answered.

These findings raise two main research questions that we aim to address in this study:

- When in the process of acquiring the meaning of the natural numbers one to eight does the understanding of the natural number 0 develop? Given the high level of abstraction of the number zero, it is expected that the understanding of the number zero will emerge only when the children have mastered at least the meaning of the numbers one to four.
- 2. Does children's development of an ordinal concept of "zero" require a cardinal concept of "zero"? Does the integration of the number zero into the ordinal number line only happen after the meaning of the number words zero to eight have been grasped in other words, does the integration of 0 into this list require an understanding of the natural numbers zero to eight?

Methods

Sample

In this study, a total of N = 107 kindergarteners (62 female, 45 male) participated. The children's mean age was M_{age} =57.61 months (SD_{age} =7.88 months), ranging from 44 months to 71 months. 30 children spoke German and an additional language at home, while 7 children did not speak German, but another language at home. Most common foreign home languages were English (n = 15), Arabic (n = 4), Turkish (n = 3), and Polish (n = 3). Children were recruited in 11 kindergartens from mostly urban backgrounds. Kindergartens were selected with the aim to represent upper-class (3 kindergartens), middle-class (4 kindergartens), and lower-class (4 kindergartens) backgrounds.

In advance, parents and children were informed about the procedures and aims of the study. Written consent was obtained from the parents beforehand. All national research standards were met during this study. The data collection was done by three experienced graduate university students that were trained by the researchers responsible for the study.

Instruments

Give-N: Children's counting skills were assessed with the Give-N task. In the Give-N task, children were given 15 counters and asked to give a specific number of counters (e.g. "Give me five counters, please"). The requested numbers covered 1 to 8 and 0. Zero was always administered as a number word not as a linguistic term describing zero. All numbers were requested in three trials each as suggested by Sarnecka and Lee (2009). Numbers were randomized in the three trials to avoid position effects. In the three trials, counters were changed (e.g. stones, candy, toys). The internal consistency of the Give-N tasks was good both for the natural numbers only (Cronbach's a = .856) and including zero (Cronbach's α = .854).

Ordinal Concepts of Zero (OCZ): The ordinal number concept for zero was assessed with eight tasks (Fritz et al., 2018). Two of the tasks each were assigned to one of the four aspects of the ordinal concepts: ordering (e.g. "Which number comes before one?"), comparing (e.g. "Which number is smaller – five or zero?"), addition (e.g. "You have three and get zero more – how many do you have now?"), and subtraction (e.g. "You have seven and give away zero – how many do you have now?"). The instructions of these tasks were given verbally with the usage of the term zero in all cases. Internal consistency for the eight items was good (Cronbach's $\alpha = .77$).

The tasks were derived from more detailed tests for early arithmetic concepts of natural numbers (Ricken et al., 2013). In the original version, the items refer to natural numbers (e.g. "Which number comes after three?"). The Rasch model underlying the original test confirmed that the original items constitute a unidimensional scale, that is describe one arithmetic concept (Fritz et al., 2018; Ricken et al., 2013).

Results

Analysis strategy

According to Sarnecka and Lee (2009), children's counting skills can be classified by the highest number that they can reliably produce in the Give-N task. A number is produced reliably when (a) the child produces the correct number at least in two out of three trials, (b) the lower numbers are also produced correctly at the same benchmark, and (c) if the number is not produced when asked for higher numbers. Based on the children's answers in the Give-N task, they were categorized into a Knower-level that corresponds to the highest number they could reliably produce. Analogously, children's knowledge of zero was determined ("Zero-knowers"). Children, whose knower-level was bigger than three were also categorized as being cardinal-principle-knowers (CPknowers), whereas children with a lower knower-level were categorized as subset-knowers.

Based on theoretical and empirical findings, children's understanding of zero and natural numbers can be assumed to develop in the form of overlapping waves (Clements & Sarama, 2014; Siegler & Alibali, 2005). The model of overlapping waves assumes that numerical competence does develop in phases that can be described by specific strategies or response patterns. However, these phases do not separate into distinct steps, but overlap. Thus, a child at a specific phase (e.g. two-knower) is characterized by giving exact two items when asked to, but random items when asked for a number bigger than two. Nonetheless, this specific child occasionally might be able to give three or four items when asked to, or fail when asked for one or two items. As the current study aims at investigating children's understanding of zero in relation to their understanding of natural numbers, the overlapping waves model appears appropriate for data analysis. Previous studies have successfully employed one-dimensional Raschmodels to measure competence development within the overlapping waves framework in different contexts (Clements et al., 2008; Fritz et al., 2018; Herzog et al., 2019; Schulz et al., 2020). Here, two one-dimensional polytomous Rasch-models – one including the Give-N tasks for numbers 0-8 and one including the Give-N tasks and the ordinal concept of zero – will be used to address both research questions. All analyses were conducted using R (R Core Team, 2018) and the package TAM (Robitzsch et al., 2021).

The Rasch-model is a probabilistic model that measures both ability of the participants and difficulty of the items on one scale. Based on the item difficulty measures, a hierarchy in their development can be investigated. In this study, a polytomous Raschmodel was employed that gathered the responses in the Give-N tasks for each number including zero, as well as the ordinal concept of zero. In a polytomous model, several answer categories are combined. In this case, the categories were characterized by the number of correctly answered trials. The overall difficulty of the tasks is expressed by the beta-value. The discrimination between children with few and many correct answers in the trials is expressed by the alpha-value. The degree of fit of the data to the model is (besides others) expressed by the MNSQ-infit values. Infit values less than 1 indicate a redundancy in the items, infit values bigger than 1 indicate that the items do not measure the same construct. Wright and Linacre (1994) defined a range of .7 to 1.3 as sufficient.

Children's understanding of zero

In this study, 39 children were categorized as subsetknowers and 68 children as CP-knowers. A total of 38 children were zero-knowers, of which the vast majority of 35 were also CP-knowers. The relation of counting skills and knowledge of zero gets even more visible when considering the percentages: Only 8.3% of the subset-knowers were zero-knowers, but 51.5% of the CP-knowers. A Chi-square test confirmed the statistical significance of the difference in distribution ($\chi^2(1)=20.742$, p < .001). Focusing on the CP-knowers, seven-knowers and eight-knowers had the highest percentages of zero-knowers. More than 73.7% of the zero-knowers were at least seven-knowers. However, one third of the seven- and eight-knowers in this study had not yet developed an understanding of zero.

Mean age of the children increased with increasing knower-level. However, the age increase across knower-levels is not constant. A one-factorial ANOVA confirmed general age differences between the knower-levels (*F*(8, 98) = 3.885, p < .001, $\eta^2 = .241$), but



Bonferroni-corrected post-hoc tests only confirmed age differences between two-knowers and sevenknowers as well as eight-knowers. Zero-knowers were eight months older on the average than non-zeroknowers (F(1, 105) = 34.698, p < .001, $\eta^2 = .248$). Mean age of the zero-knowers was 62.9 months (SD = 7.57 months, range: 48.93-78.30) and thus even higher than the mean age of the eight-knowers. Children's classification into knower-levels and the corresponding mean ages are summarized in Table 1.

Table 1

Knower-levels and mean ages

Knower-Level	Children	Zero-knowers	Age
	n	n (%)	M (SD)
Subset	39	3 (8.3%)	53.49 (6.65)
0	3	0 (0%)	50.99 (2.25)
1	5	0 (0%)	55.47 (9.57)
2	19	1 (5.3%)	51.32 (4.87)
3	12	2 (20%)	56.71 (7.54)
CP	68	35 (51.5%)	59.97 (7.65)
4	7	2 (40%)	55.85 (3.92)
5	2	0 (0%)	58.79 (5.54)
6	13	5 (38.5%)	57.64 (6.07)
7	14	9 (64.3%)	60.08 (9.90)
8	32	19 (59.4%)	61.85 (7.64)

*Note: Subset=Subset-knowers; CP=Cardinal principle-knowers; n=subsample size, M = mean; SD = standard deviation.

The Relation of Zero to Natural Numbers up to Eight

To address the first research question, a first Graded Partial Credit Model (GPCM) was employed based on the responses of the Give-N task for numbers one to eight and zero. Each number was asked in three trials, which leads to four response categories ranging from 0 to 3 correctly answered trials. The MNSQ-infit values of the first GPCM ranged between .73 and 1.29 for all items and categories, which is considered acceptable (Wright & Linacre, 1994). The EAP reliability of the model was .832 and therefore good.

Item parameters of model 1 are summarized in table 2. For numbers 1 to 8, beta values increased successively, indicating that bigger numbers were more difficult in the Give-N task. Differences between the numbers were bigger for numbers 1 to 4 (minimum = .235 logits, range=10.817 logits) and smaller for numbers 5 to 8 (minimum = .012 logits, range=.350 logits). All items discriminated relatively strongly between children with high and low counting ability. This finding suggests that the natural numbers up to eight form consistent competencies.

Compared to the natural numbers 1 – 8, zero was substantially more difficult. Moreover, zero differentiated less between children with high and low counting ability. Thus, zero seems to be not as consistent as the natural numbers up to eight.

Table 2

Parameters	of	the	GPCM	mod	els

	Model 1		Model 2
Alpha	Beta	Alpha	Beta
2.218	-11.493	2.109	-2.548
1.960	-1.963	2.120	-1.842
2.922	911	omitted	omitted
2.038	676	2.668	406
2.823	200	3.018	053
1.745	185	1.936	.063
2.993	.054	2.363	.232
2.151	.150	2.451	.348
.579	.731	1.047	.617
-	-	.678	.698
-	-	.688	023
-	-	.599	1.163
	-	.790	1.249
	Alpha 2.218 1.960 2.922 2.038 2.823 1.745 2.993 2.151 .579 - -	Model 1 Alpha Beta 2.218 -11.493 1.960 -1.963 2.922 911 2.038 676 2.823 200 1.745 185 2.993 .054 2.151 .150 .579 .731 - - - - - - - - - -	Model 1 Alpha Beta Alpha 2.218 -11.493 2.109 1.960 -1.963 2.120 2.922 911 omitted 2.038 676 2.668 2.823 200 3.018 1.745 185 1.936 2.993 .054 2.363 2.151 1.150 2.451 .579 .731 1.047 - - .678 - - .678 - - .579 - - .678 - - .678 - - .678 - - .599 - - .790

*Note: OCZ_ord = ordinal concept of zero, subskill ordering; OCZ_com = ordinal concept of zero, subskill comparing; OCZ_add=ordinal concept of zero, subskill addition; OCZ_sub = ordinal concept of zero, subskill subtraction

The Relation of the Ordinal Concept of Zero to the Meaning of Zero

To address the second research question regarding the relation of the ordinal concept of zero and an understanding of the meaning of zero, the subskills ordering, comparing, addition, and subtraction were added to a second GPCM. To avoid distortions in the GPCM caused by varying category numbers, categories of the Give-N task were adapted to three categories as provided by the OCZ tasks. For this reason, the categories for 0 and 1 correctly answered trials were collapsed to one category.

With one exception, the MNSQ-infit values of the initial second GPCM ranged between .79 and 1.25 for all items and categories. Only item "Three" showed insufficient infit values (.58) and was therefore omitted. The remaining items in the final second GPCM had good MNSQ-infit values ranging from .81 to 1.22 for all categories. The EAP reliability of the final model was .827.

Item parameters of the final second model are summarized in table 2, too. As in model 1, numbers 1 to 8 increased in difficulty. While numbers 1 to 4 were more distinct in difficulty, numbers 5 to 8 had closer difficulty measures. Again, the natural numbers strongly discriminated between children with high and low ability as expressed in the values of alpha. In line with the results from the first GPCM, zero was more difficult and discriminated less regarding children's ability than the natural numbers.

Regarding the OCZ, ordering was slightly more difficult than the understanding of zero. Addition and subtraction as subskills of the OCZ were substantially

more difficult than the understanding of the meaning of zero. Against expectancies, comparing numbers was relatively easy and not substantially more difficult than the counting competency of the CP. Especially was the comparing facet of the OCZ less difficult than the understanding of the meaning of zero. All items measuring the OCZ had very low alpha-values, indicating that the development is less consistent than that of the natural numbers or zero.

Discussion

The aim of this study was to investigate how the understanding of zero in counting and ordinality is related to the understanding of the natural numbers. The results of the current study show that an understanding of zero as a counting reference to an empty set is harder to understand than the natural numbers up to eight. Both the parameters and the age differences between zero- and non-zero-knowers support this notion. This finding is in line with previous studies that found that Cardinal Principle-knowers (CP) are more proficient in the understanding of zero than children, who only know the numbers one, two or three (subset-knowers) (Krajsci et al., 2021; Pixner et al., 2018). In contrast to Pixner et al. (2018), we found substantial age differences between zero-knowers and non-zero knowers. The findings go even beyond: Obviously, the CP-knowledge is not sufficient, as illustrated by the substantial difference in difficulty between zero and four in the Rasch models and the fundamental skewness in the distribution of zeroknowers across subset-knowers and CP-knowers. More experiences with even more numbers are needed to consider zero as a number. This raises the question, to which extent the cardinal principle is the adequate framework for zero. Or, in other words, is the cardinal principle the only relevant knowledge children need to understand zero?

Doubts regarding the relevance of the cardinal principle for the understanding of zero may be grounded in the different mechanisms underlying the learning processes of counting in natural numbers and zero: Whereas natural numbers have a referent (the number word) and a reference (the corresponding set) that can be mapped: "Four" refers to a set of four items. However, in the case of zero, there is a referent (the word "zero"), but no visible reference, since there is no item. But how can an empty set be represented? Thus, there might be a qualitatively different process responsible for the development of understanding zero. Empirical evidence in support of this notion can be found in the differences in the discrimination between more or less able children of understanding the natural numbers and zero in the Rasch model, which might indicate qualitatively different learning processes. We therefore assume that the main developmental driver for understanding zero results on the one hand from the concept of ordinal representation of numbers and on the other hand from the matching linguistic concepts. Since the semantic concept of zero is double abstract, meaning no visible reference point, and no anchor in the core systems, it must be constructed via multiple avenues of access. In other words, zero does not seem to be a "natural" number, if "natural" is determined the way, that the relation of the number word, its magnitude and its visible reference can be mapped onto each other.

Regarding the relation of the OCZ and the understanding of zero, results were inconsistent. The operations addition and subtraction were substantially more difficult than the understanding of zero in this study. These findings suggest that the operation aspect of the ordinal number concept is based on counting knowledge both for natural numbers and zero. A closer look at the processes involved reveals that operations require an understanding of numbers in the context of counting. Addition by counting does not work differently for natural numbers and zero.

In contrast to the operation aspect of the ordinal number concept, comparison was less difficult, and even easier than the understanding of zero. This means that children were more likely to locate zero within the number word sequence than to give zero items. This finding contradicts the findings for natural numbers that number comparison is based on counting proficiency (Le Corre, 2014). In this sense, zero seems to be different from the natural numbers. Against the background of a potentially qualitatively different developmental path to understanding zero, the ordinal understanding of zero as a predecessor of the number 1 might be a driver of development.

Based on the theory of Carey's bootstrapping process there is a need to actively construct zero as the starting point of the number word sequence. Since the number word sequence is not learned starting with zero but always goes from one up to ten, the concept of zero does not start with a placeholder function like all other natural numbers. Thus, perhaps semantic – numerical information is first constructed via bootstrapping to all placeholding number words up to 4. After that, counting processes take over for numbers greater than 4. As these surface concepts develop, ordinal aspects form. Here, ordering and comparing come first.

Now the problem is to find a suitable place in the number line for the number zero. Semantic terms that express nothing are helpful here because they indicate that zero is even smaller than one. Comparisons of all kinds of linguistic expressions for empty sets with one or more objects lead children to place zero still before one. Perhaps children first need to understand the



successor and predecessor functions to develop an understanding that zero is the predecessor of one.

At this point, children can apply the predecessor function to the counting routines: If zero comes before one, it has exactly one item less, resulting in an empty set. Such a developmental path would mimic the assumptions of the successor function as a developmental driver for the cardinal principle in reverse (Carey, 2009). The proposed development of the understanding of zero is in line with the results of the Rasch model, in which the ordering aspect of zero was only slightly more difficult than the counting knowledge of four, identified with CP knowledge. This could lead to the interpretation that the representation of zero may be tied to its ordinal position rather than to the very abstract cardinal representation of an empty set.

Beyond the research questions, the increasing and pronounced difficulties of numbers one through four, as located on the difficulty continuum shown by the application of the Rasch model provides additional evidence for the assumption that the natural numbers up to four are successively developed (Negen & Sarnecka, 2012). However, with respect to numbers five through eight, the results can be interpreted in two ways: First, the smaller difficulty gaps between numbers five through eight could indicate that counting knowledge of these numbers is associated with increasing conceptual knowledge. The slightly increasing difficulties between five and eight are due to the longer counting processes, which are more prone to random errors. On the other hand, the increasing difficulties as reflected by the Rasch model show that these numbers, like numbers one through four, are learned hierarchically and successively. However, the development of numbers five through eight could be accelerated by more routine, which would explain the decreasing differences between the difficulties of the numbers. Accelerated development with increasing numbers could be the reason why previous studies have not found significant differences in counting skills between these numbers: Children who have understood the meaning of the number four are likely to know larger numbers, as understanding of the numbers five through eight can be very rapid.

The first interpretation supports the construct of the CP-knowledge. The second interpretation suggests that numbers bigger than four are not conceptually embedded in the CP-knowledge, but that these numbers are also learned successively. Further research – especially longitudinal studies –might inform the proposed interpretations. However, the first interpretation can be better brought in line with the literature at the moment.

References

- Barner, D., Thalwitz, D., Wood, J., Yang, S. & Carey, S. (2007). On the relation between the acquisition of singular-plural morpho-syntax and the conceptual distinction between one and more than one. *Developmental Science*, 10(3), 365– 373.
- Bottazzini, U. (2021). Wie die Null aus dem Nichts entstand. München: dtv.
- Bialystok, E., & Codd, J. (2000). Representing quantity beyond whole numbers: Some, none, and part. Canadian Journal of Experimental Psychology/Revue canadienne de psychologie expérimentale, 54(2), 117-128.
- Carey, S. (1999). Sources of conceptual change. In I. K. Scholnick, K. Nelson, S. A. Gelman, & P. H. Miller (Eds.), *Conceptual development: Piaget's legacy* (pp. 293-326. Routledge.
- Carey, S. (2009). The Origin of Concepts. Oxford University Press.
- Sarnecka, B. W., & Carey, S. (2006). The development of human conceptual representations. UC Irvine.
- Clements, D. H., & Sarama, J. H. (2014). Learning Trajectories: Foundations for effective, researchbased education. In A. P. Maloney, J. Confrey & K. H. Nguyen (Eds.), *Learning Over Time* (pp.1– 30). Information Age.
- Clements, D. H., Sarama, J. H., & Liu, X. H. (2008). Development of a measure of early mathematics achievement using the Rasch model: the Research-Based Early Maths Assessment. *Educational Psychology*, 28(4), 457– 482.
- Dehaene, S. (1999). The Number Sense. Oxford University Press.
- Feigenson, L., Carey, S., & Hauser, M. (2002). The representations underlying infants' choice of more: Object files versus analog magnitudes. *Psychological science*, 13(2), 150-156.
- Fritz, A., Ehlert, A. & Leutner, D. (2018). Arithmetische Konzepte aus kognitiv-psychologischer Sicht. Journal für Mathematik-Didaktik, 39, 7–41.
- Gelman, R., and Gallistel, C. R. (1978). The Child's Understanding of Number. Harvard University Press.

- Halberda, J., & Feigenson, L. (2008). Developmental change in the acuity of the" Number Sense": The Approximate Number System in 3-, 4-, 5-, and 6-year-olds and adults. *Developmental psychology*, 44(5), 1457-1465.
- Hartmann, J., Fritz, A., 2021. Language and mathematics: How children learn arithmetic through specifying their lexical concepts of natural numbers. In A. Fritz, E. Gürsoy, & M. Herzog (Eds.). Diversity Dimensions in Mathematics and Language Learning (pp.21-39). De Gruyter.
- Herzog, M., Ehlert, A., & Fritz, A. (2019). Development of resilient place value concepts. In A. Fritz, V. Haase & P. Räsänen (Eds.), The International Handbook of Mathematical Learning Difficulties (pp.561–580). Springer.
- Ifrah, G. (1998). The Universal History of Numbers. From Prehistory to the Invention of the Computer. Harville Press.
- Krajsci, A., Kojouharova, P. & Lengyel, G. (2021). Development of Preschoolers' Understanding of Zero. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 12, 583734.
- Le Corre, M., van de Walle, G., Brannon, E. & Carey, S. (2006). Re-visiting the competence/ performance debate in the acquisition of the counting principles. Cognitive Psychology, 52, 130 – 169.
- Le Corre, M. & Carey, S. (2007). One, two, three, four, nothing more: An investigation of the conceptual sources of the verbal counting principles. *Cognition*, 105(2), 395–438.
- Le Corre, M. (2014). Children acquire the later-greater principle after the cardinal principle. *British Journal of Developmental Psychology*, 32(2), 163-177.
- Le Corre, M., van de Walle, G., Brannon, E.M., & Carey, S. (2006). Re-visiting the competence / performance debate in the acquisition of the counting principles. *Cognitive Psychology*, *52*, 130–169.
- Merritt, D. J., & Brannon, E. M. (2013). Nothing to it: precursors to a zero concept in preschoolers. Behavioural Processes, 93, 91–97.
- Negen, J., & Sarnecka, B. (2012). Number-concept acquisition and general vocabulary development. *Child Development, 83*(6), 2019– 2027.

- Pixner, S., Dresen, V. & Moeller, K. (2018). Differential Development of Children's Understanding of the Cardinality of Small Numbers and Zero. *Frontiers in Psychology, 9*, 01636
- R Core Team. (2018). R [Computer software]. Vienna. https://www.R-project.org [Accessed July 22, 2021].
- Ricken, A., Fritz, A. & Balzer, L. (2013). MARKO D: Mathematik und Rechenkonzepte im Vorschulalter - Diagnose. Göttingen: Hogrefe.
- Robitzsch A, Kiefer T, Wu M (2021). TAM: Test Analysis Modules. R package version 3.7-16
- Sarnecka, B.W. & Lee, M.D. (2009). Levels of number knowledge during early childhood. *Journal of Experimental Child Psychology*, 103(3), 325 – 337.
- Schulz, A., Leuders, T., & Rangel, U. (2020). The use of a diagnostic competence model about children's operation sense for criterion-referenced individual feedback in a large-scale formative assessment. Journal for Psychoeducational Assessment, 8(4), 426–444.
- Siegler, R. S., & Alibali, M. W. (2005). *Children's thinking*. Prentice Hall.
- Sigler, L. E. (trans.) (2002), Fibonacci's Liber Abaci. Springer.
- Wellman, H. M., & Miller, K. F. (1986). Thinking about nothing: Development of concepts of zero. British Journal of Developmental Psychology, 4(1), 31-42.
- Wiese, H. (2007). The co-evolution of number concepts and counting words. *Lingua*, 117,758–772
- Wright, B. D. & Linacre, J. M. (1994). Reasonable mean-square fit values. *Rasch Measurement Transactions*, *8*, 370.
- Wynn, K. (1992). Addition and subtraction by human infants. *Nature, 27,* 749–750



This page is intentionally left blank. www.iejee.com

Statistics Anxiety in Flanders: Exploring Its Level, Antecedents, and Performance Impact Across Professional and Academic Bachelor Programs in Psychology

Jean-Philippe van Dijck^{a,*}, Elger Abrahamse^b, Steffi Kesteloot^c, Rebecca Willems^d, Wim Fias^e

Received	: 1 December 2021
Revised	: 21 December 2021
Accepted	: 28 January 2022
DOI	: 10.26822/iejee.2022.250

•**Corresponding Author:** Jean-Philippe van Dijck, Department of Applied Psychology, Antwerp, Belgium E-mail: jean-philippe.vandijck@thomasmore.be ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0003-0378-3891

^bElger Abrahamse, Department of Communication and Cognition, Tilburg University, Tilburg, the Netherlands Department of Educational Sciences, Atlántico Medio University, Spain

E-mail: E.L.Abrahamse@tilburguniversity.edu ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-9361-2916

 Steffi Kesteloot, Department of Experimental Psychology, Ghent University, Ghent, Belgium
 E-mail: steffikesteloot1@hotmail.com
 ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0003-3000-6385

^aRebecca Willems, Department of Experimental Psychology, Ghent University, Ghent, Belgium E-mail: willemsreb@hotmail.com ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0003-0872-8859

^eWim Fias, Department of Experimental Psychology, Ghent University, Ghent, Belgium E-mail: Wim.Fias@UGent.be ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-5788-7306



Copyright © www.iejee.com ISSN: **1307-9298**

© 2022 Published by KURA Education & Publishing. This is an open access article under the CC BY-NC- ND license. (https://creativecommons.org/ licenses/by/4.0/)

Abstract

The current study focusses on the level of statistics anxiety and the motivation to learn statistics in Flanders (Belgium) and determined to what degree these factors and their interaction relates to statistical performance. For this purpose, the Statistics Anxiety Scale and the Statistics Motivation Scale were translated, validated, and administered in professional and academic bachelor students in psychology. The level of SA in Flanders is comparable to other countries, with professional bachelor students being more anxious to make interpretations compared to academic bachelor students, who in turn are more anxious to ask for help. Academic students are more motivated to learn statistics compared the professional bachelor students, mostly in terms of intrinsic motivation. The overall motivation to learn statistics is lower at the end of the semester compared to the beginning of the semester. This is unfortunate, because we observed that high levels of motivation can alleviate the negative impact of statistics anxiety on statistical performance, especially when controlling for general learning abilities.

Keywords:

Statistics Anxiety, Motivation, Flanders, Statistical Performance

Introduction

Statistics courses are a pivotal component of many college and/or university programs. Besides the direct application of statistical knowledge for research purposes, insight into statistics is more generally considered an important steppingstone in the development of critical thinking, and decision and problem-solving skills (Kesici et al., 2011). For a variety of reasons, students typically find their statistics course to be the most anxiety-inducing course in their study program (Caine et al., 1978; Zeidner, 1991). Critically, statistics anxiety (SA) has been claimed to negatively impact the statistics learning curve and ultimately, statistics performance (Macher et al., 2012,



2013, 2015; Onwuegbuzie & Wilson, 2003; Papousek et al., 2012; Zare et al., 2011). To better understand and manage SA, the phenomenon needs to be explored in terms of its prevalence, antecedents, and impact on student performance. This would be useful information for teachers, lecturers and educational policy makers who are involved in facilitating and increasing the level of "data-literacy" at schools and (more generally) in society. In the current study, we explore these elements in the context of higher education in Flanders.

Prevalence and Impact

Defined as an anxiety that occurs when encountering statistics in any form and at any level (Onwuegbuzie et al., 1997), the study of SA is critically dependent on valid and reliable assessment tools. Initially, a popular framework in the context of SA - the six-factor model of Cruise et al. (1985)- considered SA as a multidimensional construct composed of "interpretation anxiety", "test and class anxiety", "fear of asking for help", "computational self-concept", "worth of statistics", and "fear of statistics teachers". Reflecting these factors, a 51-item Statistics Anxiety Rating Scale was proposed to measure SA (Cruise et al., 1985), and was the dominant measure used in the literature for a long time (Cui et al., 2019). Later studies, however, suggested that only the first three subscales of this model (interpretation anxiety, test and class anxiety, and fear of asking for help) are direct indices of SA, whereas the latter three subscales (worth of statistics, computation self-concept, and fear of statistics teachers) assess attitudes towards statistics rather than SA (Chew & Dillon, 2014b; Papousek et al., 2012). To remedy this, a shorter instrument was developed by Vigil-Colet and colleagues (2008) coined the Statistical Anxiety Scale (SAS) - thus taking only three of the original six factors into account. Where the SAS was initially developed and validated in Spanish, the instrument retained its good psychometric properties after being translated to be used in other countries (e.g., Italy, Australia, Singapore, Bangladesh, and the USA). To our knowledge, a Dutch (the official language in Flanders) translation of this questionnaire has not been validated so far (making it one of our research aims; see Research Aim 1 below).

Using the above instruments, SA has been shown to be broadly presenting itself across various countries and their respective educational systems. In their study, Zeidner (1991) found that as many as 70% of Israeli students experienced SA. Similarly, Onwuegbuzie and Wilson (2003) estimated that about 80% of graduate students in Georgia (USA) experience uncomfortable levels of SA. Furthermore, students in the social sciences (e.g., psychology) are especially prone to report high levels of SA (Zeidner, 1991). This may be because these students typically had relatively few hours of mathematics in their high school program, and/or had negative prior experiences with mathematics in high school – both of which are known to be potential antecedents for the development of SA (Onwuegbuzie & Wilson, 2003). Indeed, SA was initially thought to largely overlap with the math anxiety (Mitton, 1987). Yet, despite SA being related to math anxiety (with correlations generally in the range of r = .40-.70), there is a consensus that these constructs refer to distinct phenomena (Baloğlu, 2002; Benson, 1989; Paechter et al., 2017). This warrants a dedicated study of SA.

Efforts to map out the level of SA through valid assessment tools, is motivated by the impact SA has on the way how students are engaged in studying statistics. For example, SA has been associated with procrastination of learning (Onwuegbuzie, 2004), spending less time on studying, and the use of less efficient learning strategies (Macher et al., 2012, 2013). As a result, SA is often considered as a major negative influence on the performance in statistics courses (Onwuegbuzie, 2004). Despite this, studies that directly investigated the link between SA and statistical performance are less univocal. Where several studies reported a small but significant negative correlation between SA and statistical performance (typically ranging between r = -.20 and r = -.30; for an overview see Macher et al., 2015) other studies demonstrated insignificant or even positive correlations (Lester, 2016; Paechter et al., 2017).

Macher and colleagues (2015) explain these contradicting results on the relationship between SA and performance by making a distinction between the direct and indirect effects of SA on performance. A direct link between SA and academic performance pertains to the moment of examination. Anxiety leads to an increase in task-irrelevant thoughts (such as worry or rumination), which reduce the cognitive resources that are necessary to successfully complete the statistical problems (Eysenck et al., 2007). While such direct effects are typically negative, indirect effects can be both positive and negative. For example, SA can have an indirect negative effect on performance via difficulties in time-management and procrastination (Onwuegbuzie, 2004; Rodarte-Luna & Sherry, 2008), but SA can also be positively related to performance via increased effort and motivation when the level of anxiety is manageable (Dunn, 2014; Macher et al., 2015). Importantly however, whereas compelling evidence exists for indirect negative effects, support for the idea that effect of SA on performance can be moderated by the motivation to learn statistics is less established (see Research Aim 4 below).

Besides the complex link between these and other mediating/ moderating factors, it is also possible that the lack of consistent results is due to the lack of proper control variables. Indeed, someone's grades on the statistics exam will be caused by many other variables as well. Among other factors, general intelligence, general curiosity, psychological and physical wellbeing during the (preparation of the) exam can also have an influence. Interestingly, it can be predicted that (some of) these factors are also correlated with someone's mathematical background or motivation to learn statistics. It would therefore be interesting to reinvestigate the link between SA and statistical performance when controlling for this "learning efficiency" factors.

Antecedents of Statistics Anxiety

Several studies have tried to shed a light on the origins of SA. Overall, these antecedents can be categorized into three major factors: situational, dispositional, and cognitive factors (Cui et al., 2019; see Chew & Dillon, 2014 for another classification). Situational factors are present in the external environment or in situations that are related to SA. These include, but are not limited to properties of the curriculum format and teaching styles like e.g. the pace of statistics instructions (Bell, 2005 as cited in Chew & Dillon, 2014b), the class atmosphere (Lesser & Reyes III, 2015), the absence of real-life examples (Neumann et al., 2013), instructor immediacy (Tonsing, 2018), the verbal and/ or nonverbal expressions of the lecturer (Williams, 2010), or the organization (online vs on campus) of the courses (DeVaney, 2010). Given that these factors are to a large extent determined by specific educational systems, it is of relevance to map out the levels of SA across different countries and their different educational systems - with the focus of the current study (Flanders) not yet having been explored in this context (see section below, see Research Aim 2 below).

Dispositional factors are factors that the student brings into the setting and are related to individual differences in, e.g., the attitude towards statistics, the motivation to learn it, prior mathematical experience, or procrastination behavior. With respect to attitude and motivation, it has been found that a negative attitude towards statistics is associated with higher levels of SA (Schau, 2003), and that positive attitudes towards statistics can diminish the negative effects that SA has on statistical performance (Najmi et al., 2018). Relatedly, intrinsic interest in the subject is associated to lower levels of SA. This is probably because interested students show more cognitive engagement when studying and more frequently use efficient learning strategies (Macher et al., 2012). Personal experience with mathematics also plays a role in the development of SA. An insufficient mathematical background, bad experience with math, and math anxiety are all related to SA (Abd Hamid & Sulaiman, 2014; McGrath, 2014). This could be because SA often gives rise to procrastination and vice versa. Higher levels of SA are

found in people who procrastinate (due to a general fear of failure or trait anxiety), and higher levels of SA often result in procrastination (Chew & Dillon, 2014b). Additionally, procrastination is often associated with less efficient learning strategies (Vahedi et al., 2012). As such, the relation between procrastination and SA is often characterized as a downward spiral, where procrastination and inefficient learning often lead to bad experiences with statistics (which could trigger SA), which in turn gives rise to procrastination behavior. Another important dispositional factor is the cultural background of the students, as the degree of SA (and probably the link with statistics performance) differs between countries and between subgroups within countries. For example, as a group, Chinese students show lower levels of SA compared to students of the USA and UK (Liu et al., 2011), while international students (in the USA) seem to suffer from higher level of SA compared to their domestic counterparts (Bell, 2008). Although the precise mechanisms underlying these differences are still unclear (Cui et al., 2019), they are typically attributed to differences in the educational system (e.g., whether or not it is common to ask questions during class), the mathematical background of the students (incl. the habit to use calculators), or whether the classes were given in the first language of the students or not (Bell, 2008).

Apart from the situational and dispositional factors, there are also cognitive factors. These factors refer to the cognitive resources (like working memory and executive functions) that are recruited when solving statistical problems. Several attempts have been made to identify the cognitive factors that help us to explain individual differences in SA and the relation with the performance on statistical tasks. In this context, SA seems to be related to basic numerical abilities (Paechter et al., 2017), metacognitive abilities, effective inhibition of task irrelevant information, and verbal reasoning abilities (for an overview see Cui et al., 2019). This field, however, is relatively new and further studies will be needed to identify and to further describe the role of these (and other) cognitive functions as antecedents of SA.

Statistics and Statistics Anxiety in Flanders

In Flanders (Belgium), statistics is also an important course in the Psychology program with the mathematical/statistical background often being an important element for a student to decide to enroll in the program or not. Compared to (some) other countries, the way how the Psychology programs are organized in Flanders is rather unique. In Flanders, the bachelor's in Psychology has programs at the academic level (at universities) as well as at the professional level (at university colleges). Whereas the academic bachelor prepares students with the appropriate (scientific) knowledge and skills to



continue in the master's program, the professional bachelor's program focuses on professional practice providing students with competencies (knowledge, skills, and attitudes) to directly start a profession (e.g., in psychodiagnostics, counselling and/ or coaching, selection and recruitment, etc.).

In their information brochures for novel psychology students, both universities and university colleges explicitly refer to the importance of statistics in their curriculum and the recommended level of mathematical background. Although no explicit mathematical level is required to enroll, higher levels of mathematical background are recommended for the academic bachelor's in Psychology compared to the professional one. For example on the website for future students, the Catholic University of Leuven recommends a (high school) background of 9 hours of mathematics and science a week (https:// onderwijsaanbod.kuleuven.be), and Ghent University encourages students who had less than 5 hours/ week of mathematics in high school to test their level of mathematics beforehand, and to consider following an online math course in case their mathematical background turns out to be insufficient (https://www. ugent.be/pp/nl/toekomstige-student/). University colleges on the other hand, recommend lower levels of mathematical background. Thomas More University college recommends a background of minimum of 3 hours of math a week (https://www.thomasmore. be/opleidingen/professionele-bachelor/toegepastepsychologie/toegepaste-psychologie-een-goedestart), while no recommendation is given by the AP university college (https://www.ap.be/opleiding/ toegepaste-psychologie). Therefore, students who received less hours of math per week in high school, as well as students with negative experiences with or attitudes towards mathematics are often more inclined (and sometimes even encouraged) to go to college rather than university. Furthermore, besides in the recommended mathematical background, university colleges and universities also differ in the way how their education is organized. Typically, at the university college the lecturer-student distance is smaller, and courses are organized in smaller groups, with more attention for student coaching (www. onderwijskiezer.be). In universities, teaching occurs in large groups, not seldomly comprising several hundreds of students. To our knowledge in Flanders, SA and the motivation to learn statistics in psychology students have not yet been investigated, especially not when considering differences between professional and academic bachelor students (see Research Aim 3).

Mapping out the level of SA and the motivation to learn statistics in Flanders offers several opportunities. Besides giving an impression about the numbers of students suffering from SA and about their motivation (which could be interesting for lecturers in statistics and future students), the direct comparison between professional and academic bachelor students would be an ideal opportunity to further investigate the influence of dispositional factors on the prevalence of SA in students with a shared study interest (psychology), a shared (first) language and a common educational (high school) culture.

Additionally, the link and interactions between SA, the motivation to learn statistics, mathematical background, and the scores on the exam of statistics are also worth exploring. Studies in Flanders so far mainly focused (in university students) on the link between mathematical background and academic success and found that students with stronger math backgrounds have higher chances to successfully pass their exams in statistics (and have higher chances for academic success in general; Fonteyne et al., 2015). From the studies summarized above, we know that SA and the motivation to learn statistics could be mediating/ moderating factors as well, but more empirical efforts are needed to come to a fuller understanding of how these factors and the interaction between them impact statistical performance. Given the less stringent recommendations with respect to prior mathematical experience for the professional bachelor programs, more heterogeneity can be expected in terms of mathematical background, SA and the motivation to learn statistics (which is ideal when studying correlations and interactions between variables). Afterall, it can be expected that the professional bachelor's in Psychology contains both students with a primary interest in this option (with or without a low mathematical background, SA and a low(er) motivation to learn statistics) but also students who chose for this option, because they question their statistical competences to start the academic bachelor.

Research Goals of the Current Study

The current study was designed to investigate SA and the motivation to study statistics in Flanders. For this purpose, the Statistics Anxiety Scale (Vigil-Colet et al., 2008) and the adapted Academic Motivation scale (Vallerand et al., 1992) were translated into Dutch and administered to first year students enrolled in the professional or academic bachelor's in Psychology program who were for the first time taking the course of "Statistics 1" (the introductory course of statistics).

The aim of the current study was four-fold. The first research goal is to see whether the Dutch translation of the Statistics Anxiety Scale (Vigil-Colet et al., 2008) and the Statistics Motivation Scale (adapted from, Vallerand et al., 1992, see below) were sufficiently reliable and valid. Besides internal consistency of the outcomes, we also used factor analyses to see whether we could replicate the factorial structure which is typically found in the original version and in other translations. Additionally, we performed several correlations to see whether we could replicate the previously reported relations between SA and motivation (Schau, 2003), grades on the exam (Macher et al., 2015), hours of mathematical background (Abd Hamid & Sulaiman, 2014; McGrath, 2014) and math anxiety, to determine whether we could confirm the claim that statistics anxiety is related but different from math anxiety (Baloğlu, 2002; Benson, 1989; Paechter et al., 2017). The second and third goal is to get an idea about the average level (and the distribution) of statistics anxiety and about the motivation to learn statistics in Flemish psychology students in general and (the third goal) to investigate whether there are differences between the professional and academic bachelor students. Finally, the fourth aim is to investigate whether and how SA, the motivation to learn statistics and their interactions are related to the scores on the statistics exam when controlling for general learning abilities and whether they explain additional variance on top of someone's mathematical background. Given the different recommendation for enrollment in both programs, we predict that students in the professional bachelor's program show higher levels of SA and a lower motivation to learn statistics than students in the academic bachelor's program. Because the learning environment of university colleges could act as a protecting factor to develop SA (smaller lecturer-student distances, more attention for student coaching), we predict that the difference in SA between both bachelors will be more pronounced in the first weeks of the semester before these protecting factors have had the chance to become effective. For this purpose, two data-collection waves were organized, one in the beginning of the semester (September), and one at the end (December). Fourth and finally, we predict that besides mathematical background, SA, and the motivation to learn statistics and/ or their interaction also explain a significant proportion of variance in the scores on the statistics exam.

Methods

Participants

The participant pool consisted of 438 first year bachelor students in Psychology who were all for the first time enrolled to Statistics 1 as undergraduate. All students were between 18 and 20 years old. The sample consisted of 272 (62.1%) professional bachelor students taking classes at the Thomas More University of Applied Sciences and 166 (37.9%) academic bachelor students at Ghent University. 298 students gave permission to collect the scores of their statistics exam and the exam of general psychology. The exam scores of 66 participants where not considered, as they also

participated (after completion of the questionnaires) in another study which included a psycho-education session about SA and exercises to stimulate a growth mindset. Furthermore, for General Psychology, only the grades from the Thomas More students (who gave their permission, n = 180) were accessible. Two waves of data-collection were organized, which included different subjects (in other words, a between subject design was used). The first wave took place from the end of September till mid-October 2020 (n = 187). The second wave was organized from the end of November till mid-December 2020 (n = 251). A detailed description of demographic information (age, gender, and number of participants from the different institutions, at the different test moments) can be found in Table 1. All students provided their informed consent beforehand and participated either without any compensation or for course credits. The study was approved by the ethical committee of the Faculty of Psychology of Ghent University.

Materials

Three self-report questionnaires were presented: (1) the Statistical Anxiety Scale (2) the Abbreviated Math Anxiety Scale and (3) the Academic Motivation Scale. Using the back translation method (Beaton et al., 2000), the questionnaires were translated into Dutch, since no versions of the questionnaires were available in this language. The translated questionnaires were reviewed by a content expert, a language expert, and two researchers and were also assessed by them for face validity. The translated versions of the questionnaires A - C

Statistical Anxiety Scale (SAS)

The Statistical Anxiety Scale was used to measure statistics anxiety (Vigil-Colet et al., 2008). The SAS consists of three subscales, containing eight items each, assessing different aspect of statistical anxiety. The "Examination Anxiety" subscale assesses the anxiety experienced during a statistical examination. The "Anxiety for Asking Questions" subscale assesses the anxiety students may feel when asking statistics related questions to the course teacher, another student, or a private teacher. Finally, the "Interpretation Anxiety" subscale aims to measure the anxiety experienced when students interpret statistical data and understand the formulation used in statistics. Participants were instructed to indicate on 5-point Likert scale (1 = low anxiety to 5 = a lot of anxiety) how anxious they would feel during the described situations involving statistics (e.g., 'Studying for an examination in a statistics course'). Besides these subscales, a general SA index was determined by calculating the average of all 24 item scores. The SAS was constructed in the context of the introductory statistics course for undergraduate psychology

iejee[∞]

students. Previous research indicated good reliability and validity in other languages as well (Cantinotti et al., 2017; Chiesi et al., 2011).

Abbreviated Math Anxiety Scale (AMAS)

Math anxiety was assessed using the Abbreviated Math Anxiety Scale (Hopko et al., 2003). Participants were asked to indicate on a 5-point Likert scale (1 = low anxiety, 5 = high anxiety) how anxious they would feel in each of the nine described math situations. The average score on these nine items was calculated as an index, with higher values corresponding to higher anxiety. The AMAS is characterized by adequate reliability and validity in the original English version as well as in several other languages (Caviola et al., 2017; Cipora et al., 2018). The original English version had an internal consistency of α = .90 and a test-retest reliability of rtt = .85 (e.g., Hopko et al., 2003).

Statistics Motivation Scale (SMS).

Finally, to measure the motivation to learn statistics, we adapted the Academic Motivation Scale. This scale is based on the tenets of self-determination theory and measures "extrinsic motivation", "intrinsic motivation" and "amotivation toward education" (Vallerand et al., 1992). To our knowledge, a modified version adapted to the context of statistics has not yet been developed. However, recently the scale has been adapted to the context of mathematics (e.g., Staribratov & Babakova, 2019). To measure academic motivation towards statistics, we started from this math version and replaced the word 'math' with the word 'statistics' in each item of this scale. This modified AMS (hereafter called the Statistics Motivation Scale; SMS) consisted of a total of 15 items (seven, five and three items for the extrinsic motivation, intrinsic motivation and amotivation subscales respectively). Participants were then asked to rate to what extent the statements describe why they study statistics. Each item was measured on a scale from 1 (not at all) to 7 (completely). An example of such a statement is: 'I'm motivated to study statistics.... because statistics lets me discover many new and interesting things." Besides the subscales, a general motivation index was determined by calculating the average of all 15 item scores. This scale has been found to have a good reliability and validity (Vallerand et al., 1993).

Procedure

All questionnaires were distributed using Qualtrics or Lime survey and were provided to the participants via an e-mail link. A call for participation was announced during the courses of General Psychology (Thomas More) and Statistics 1 (Ghent University) for those subjects who participated freely, or via the course credit website, for those who participated to obtain course credits. The following demographic variables were collected: (1) age, (2) gender, (3) number of hours of math per week in their last year of high school, (4) study program in high school and (5) current study program. Subsequently, the three questionnaires were presented in the following order: SAS, AMAS then SMS. Before beginning the SAS and SMS, participants were instructed to think about their experiences with the "Statistics 1" course of their current study program for answering the questionnaire. Before beginning the AMAS, participants were asked to think about their experiences with a math course in high school when rating the items. The time to complete the questionnaires was approximately 11 minutes. Two waves of data-collection were organized (including different subjects). Importantly, due to restrictions related to the covid-pandemic, all classes (of both the professional and academic bachelor) were organized online from November 1st, 2020. As such, all students were following online classes during the second wave of data-collection.

Results

Descriptive Statistics

A full overview of the descriptive statistics of all variables and demographical information can be found in Table 1. Summarized: As typical for psychology students, most of our sample consisted of females (85%). As expected, on average, the professional bachelor students had less hours of mathematics in high school compared to the academic bachelor students [3.23 hours per week, SD = 0.93 vs. 3.99 hours per week, SD = 1.41; t(433) = -6.85, p < .001]. The group of professional bachelor students was also a bit older [18.49 years, SD = 0.67 vs. 18.23 years, SD = 0.52; t(433) = -4.30, p < .001]. Importantly, the groups of the first and second data-collection wave did not differ from each other in terms of age and hours of mathematical background [both t's(433) > -1.53, p's > .06].

Q1: What is the Reliability and (construct) Validity of the Dutch Translation of the Statistics Anxiety Scale, and the Statistics Motivation Scale?

Statistics anxiety scale (SAS)

Because the SAS has never been translated to Dutch and used in a Flemish population, it was decided to evaluate the construct validity in three steps. First, an exploratory factor analysis (EFA) was performed to verify the factorial structure of the test. Next the factors found with the EFA were further checked using confirmatory factor analysis (CFA; for a similar approach, see Durak & Karagöz, 2021). All FAs were conducted using JASP (Love et al., 2019). For the EFA, maximum likelihood estimation was conducted on the 24 items of the SAS with varimax rotation. The Kaiser-Meyer-Olkin (KMO) measure was used to verify the sampling adequacy for the analysis. The overall

Table 1	
---------	--

Descriptive statistics

		Professional bachelor					Academic bachelor						
		begin semester			end semester			begin semester		end semester			
Gender	female	96			129			57			92		
	male	24			22			8			7		
other 1		1			0		1		1				
		average	SD	n	average	SD	n	average	SD	n	average	SD	n
Age	(years)	18.33	0.57	121	18.62	0.72	151	18.32	0.56	66	18.17	0.47	100
Mathematics	(hours/week)	3.21	1.02	121	3.25	0.83	151	3.79	1.23	66	4.11	1.50	100
Statistics	points/20	10.38	4.60	79	9.76	4.36	101	8.10	4.39	42	9.72	4.35	18
General Psychology	points/20	11.51	4.01	88	11.59	3.78	143	na			na		
	General	2.79	0.64	121	3.09	0.59	151	3.09	0.60	66	3.02	0.65	100
Statistics Anxiety Scale	Examination	3.93	0.75	121	4.03	0.72	151	4.09	0.66	66	3.97	0.78	100
	Interpretation	2.39	0.78	121	2.47	0.70	151	2.24	0.75	66	2.19	0.69	100
	Questions	2.61	0.97	121	2.78	0.99	151	2.94	0.98	66	2.89	1.01	100
Statistics Motivation Scale	General	3.48	0.96	121	3.27	0.97	151	3.73	1.03	66	3.53	0.96	100
	Extrinsic	3.39	1.18	121	3.13	1.18	151	3.33	1.21	66	3.15	1.25	100
	Intrinsic	2.83	1.15	121	2.64	1.19	151	3.32	1.24	66	2.98	1.16	100
	Amotivation	5.26	1.45	121	5.08	1.35	151	5.43	1.30	66	5.39	1.39	100

KMO value was 0.92 ('marvelous' according to Kaiser & Rice, 1974) and all KMO values for individual items were greater than .82 (which is well above the cutoff of .50; Kaiser & Rice, 1974). Also, the Bartlett's test was significant ($\chi^2(276)$ = 7138.09, p < .001). Three factors had eigenvalues above 1, and in combination explained 56% of the data. Table 2A reports the factor loadings after rotation. As suggested by Field (2018), only factor loadings > .40 were considered. In this way the pattern of loadings replicated the factorial structure of the SAS that was previously reported (e.g., Durak & Karagöz, 2021). To provide further support for the observed factorial structure, an additional CFA was conducted with the same factorial structure as the one provided with the EFA, with "General Statistics Anxiety" as second order factor. The initial results did not show appropriate fit measures (the χ^2 /df, GFI, IFI, TLI, CFI, RMSEA and SRMS). An inspection of the modification indices and the misfit plot revealed a high residual covariance between Q5 and Q24 (modification index: 244.24)¹. When the residuals of these items were allowed to correlate in the model, the model fit became statistically significant. An overview of the fit indices can be found in Table 3.

Finally, the validity of the SAS was further investigated by correlating the average SAS score with variables from which it is known that they relate to SA. Because for the SAS five correlations were calculated, the alpha level wat set to α = .01 to correct for multiple testing and because the assumption of bivariate normality was violated [Shapiro Wilk's p < .05] for the correlation with the hours of mathematics in high school and the AMAS, 95% bootstrap confidence intervals were reported in Table 4. As expected, the average SAS score correlated significantly with math anxiety [r(438) = .68,p < .001, hours of mathematics in high school [r(438) = -.18, p < .001], motivation to learn statistics [r(438) =-.23, p < .001 and the scores on the statistics exam [r(240) = -.17, p <.01]. Importantly, the SAS did not correlate with the scores on the exam of general psychology [r(231) = -.12, p = .06]). A full overview of the correlations between all these variables can be found in Table 4. Finally, like previously reported (Rodarte-Luna & Sherry, 2008), we also found significant differences between males and females in their levels of general SA [t(433)=-2.83, p = .005, d = .390] with males (2.83, SD = 0.64) being less anxious compared to females (3.07, SD = 0.61).

The internal consistency of the average SAS score and the different subscales was determined by calculating Cronbach's Alpha. The Alpha's were .91, .89, .85 and .95 for the average score, exam anxiety, interpretation anxiety and the anxiety for asking questions subscales respectively. Taken together, it can thus be concluded that the Dutch translation of the SAS has appropriate



Loadings exploratory factor analyses Statistical Anxiety Scale (A) and Statistics Motivation Scale (B)

(A) Statistical A	nxiety Scale	(In Dutch)		(B) Statistics Motivaiton Scale (In Dutch)							
	Original scale	Asking help	Examination	Interpretation		Original scale	Intrinsic	Extrinsic	Amotivation		
item 1	EA		.42		item 1	EM			.50		
item 2	IA			.66	item 2	IM	.75				
item 3	AAH	.85			item 3	AM		.70			
item 4	EA		.72		item 4	IM	.74				
item 5	AAH	.62			item 5	EM	.50				
item 6	IA			.67	item 6	IM	.76				
item 7	AAH	.84			item 7	AM		.83			
item 8	IA			.57	item 8	AM		.82			
item 9	EA		.65		item 9	EM			.69		
item 10	IA			.63	item 10	IM	.74				
item 11	EA		.60		item 11	IM	.56				
item 12	AAH	.90			item 12	EM	.60				
item 13	EA		.80		item 13	EM			.86		
item 14	EA		.61		item 14	IM	.78				
item 15	EA		.78		item 15	IM	.68				
item 16	IA			.48							
item 17	AAH	.90									
item 18	IA			.64							
item 19	IA			.57							
item 20	EA		.80								
item 21	AAH	.93									
item 22	IA			.78							
item 23	AAH	.77									
item 24	AAH	.64									
% explained variance		20%	17%	16%	% explained variance		30%	14%	12%		

EA: Examination anxiety, IA: interpretation anxiety, AAH: Anxiety for asking help

EM: Extrinsic motivation, IM: intrinsic motivation, AM: Amotivation

psychometric properties to be used in a Flemish population.

Table 3

Fit indices of the confirmatory factor analyses for the SAS and the SMS

	χ^2	df	χ²/df	GFI	IFI	TLI	CFI	SRMR
SAS	829.55	226	3.67	0.83	0.91	0.90	0.91	0.07
SMS	326.38	84	3.89	0.91	0.92	0.90	0.92	0.06
cut-off			≤5	≥0.85	≥0.90	≥0.90	≥0.90	>0.08

Statistics motivation scale (SMS)

Because of the modifications to the original instrument (Vallerand et al., 1992) and the fact that the scale has not yet been used in a Flemish sample, we again conducted both an EFA and a CFA. For the EFA, maximum likelihood estimation was conducted on the 15 items of the SMS with varimax rotation. The Kaiser-Meyer-Olkin measure was used to verify the sampling adequacy for the analysis. The overall KMO value was 0.87 ("meritorious" according to Kaiser & Rice, 1974) and all KMO values for individual items were greater than .69 (which is well above the cutoff of .50; Kaiser & Rice, 1974). The Bartlett's test was also significant [$\chi^2(105)$ = 3223.58, p < .001]. Three factors had eigenvalues above 1, and in combination explained 56% of the data. Table 2B reports the factor loadings after rotation. As suggested by Field (2018), only factor loadings > .40 were considered. In this way the pattern of loadings largely replicated the factorial structure of the original Academic Motivation Scale (Vallerand et al., 1992). With exception of items 5 and 12, which originally belonged to the extrinsic scale and now loaded on the intrinsic scale, all other items were associated with the excepted subscale. When inspecting these items, it is not so unexpected that they load on the intrinsic factor. Afterall these items explicitly ask for both intrinsic and extrinsic motivation ("I study statistics to show myself and others that I'm"). Importantly, the CFA confirmed that it is better to consider items 5 and 12 as belonging to both the intrinsic and extrinsic
factors. Only when assigning these items to both factors (and allowing them to correlate, as suggested by the modification indices) the CFA model fitted the data sufficiently. An overview of the fit indices of the CFA can be found in Table 3. The validity of the SMS is further confirmed by the correlations that were observed between the overall SMS score and statistics anxiety [r(438) = -.23, p < .001], math anxiety [r(438) = -.19, p < .001], hours of mathematics in high school [r(438)= .19, p < .001], and scores on the exam of statistics [r(240)] = .29, p < .001] and general psychology [r(231) = .18, p =.001]. Again, the alpha level wat set to α = .01 to correct for multiple testing and the 95% bootstrap confidence intervals were reported because the assumption of bivariate normality was violated for the correlation between the SMS score and the hours of mathematics variable [Shapiro Wilk's < .05]. All these correlations were significant and in the expected direction. An overview of these correlations can be found in Table 4.

Finally, the internal consistency of the average SMS score and the different subscales was determined by calculating Cronbach's Alpha. For the calculation of the subscales, items 5 and 12 were included in both the intrinsic and extrinsic scale. The Alpha's were .87, .90, .72 and .85 for the average score, intrinsic motivation, extrinsic motivation and amotivation subscales respectively. Taken together, it can be

concluded that, although maybe item 5 and 12 could be revised, the current translation of the SMS has appropriate psychometric properties to be used in a Flemish population.

Q2 : What is the Level of Statistics Anxiety in Flanders?

Since no clear cut-off value to define SAS as a diagnostic category has been reported in the literature, prevalence cannot be quantified. For this reason, we provide the descriptive statistics including the average, the first quartile, the median and the third quartile. As can be seen in Table 5, both average and the median score on the SAS are just above 3, meaning that more than 50% of the students rate their statistics anxiety above the middle of the scale. When zooming in on the different subscales, it becomes clear that the "Examination Anxiety" pulls the average SAS scores, with an average of 4.00 and a median of 4.13. The scores on the other subscales where clearly lower. A repeated measures ANOVA with the three subscales as factor, showed a significant effect [F(1,79,782.35) = 702.85, p < .001]. Post-hoc tests showed that all scales significantly differed from each other [all t(874) > abs(9), p's < .001]. An overview of the level of SA can be found in Table 5.

Q3: Are There Differences in Statistics Anxiety and

Table 4

Pearson's correlations for the SAS and the SMS

			n	Pearson's r	Ρ	Lower 95% Cl	Upper 95% Cl
Statistics Anxiety	-	Math anxiety	438	0.68	< .001	0.62	0.73
	-	Hours of math	438	-0.18	< .001	-0.29	-0.08
	-	Score statistics	240	-0.17	= .001	-0.30	-0.04
	-	Motivation	438	-0.23	< .001	-0.31	-0.14
	-	Score general psychology	231	-0.12	0.06	-0.26	0.01
Statistics Motivation	-	Math anxiety	438	-0.19	< .001	-0.29	-0.09
	-	Hours of math	438	0.19	< .001	0.10	0.28
	-	Score statistics	240	0.29	< .001	0.18	0.41
	-	Score general psychology	231	0.18	=.001	0.05	0.30

Table 5

The level of Statistics Anxiety

	Average SA	Examination	Interpretation	Asking questions
Valid	438	438	438	438
Mean	3.04	4.00	2.35	2.78
Std. Deviation	0.62	0.73	0.74	0.99
Minimum	1.29	1.25	1.00	1.00
Maximum	4.67	5.00	4.63	5.00
25th percentile	2.64	3.63	1.88	2.00
50th percentile	3.08	4.13	2.38	2.88
75th percentile	3.50	4.50	2.88	3.50



The Motivation To Learn Statistics Between First Year Students of The Professional and Academic Bachelor's in Psychology?

Statistics anxiety

To get an idea about group differences in overall SA, an ANOVA² was conducted with the average score of the SAS as dependent and Group (professional or academic) and Test Moment (begin or end of the semester) as independent variables. The ANOVA did not reveal any main or interaction effect [all F's (1,434) < 2.42, all p's >.12, η^2 <.006], indicating that both groups were comparable in terms of general SA at both moments. A more fine-grained analyses, focusing on the different SAS-subscales (i.e., exam anxiety, interpretation anxiety, anxiety for asking questions) revealed another picture. A MANOVA with these subscales as dependent and Group and Test Moment as independent variables revealed a significant effect of Group [Wilks' Lambda = .95, F(3, 432) = 7.47, p < .001, $\eta^2 = .049$]. The associated univariate ANOVA's showed that the multivariate effect was due to group differences in the subscales "interpretation anxiety" [F(1, 434) = 10.02, p < .002, $\eta^2 = .020$] and "anxiety for asking help" [F(1, 434) = 4.55, p = .03, η^2 = .01]. Interestingly, where the professional bachelor students showed more "interpretation anxiety" (2.43, SD = 0.74 compared to academic bachelor students (2.21, SD = 0.71), the reversed pattern was found for the "anxiety for asking questions" index with professional bachelor students showing lower levels (2.70, SD = 0.99) compared to the academic bachelor students (2.91, SD = .99). The (multivariate) main effect of Test Moment [Wilks' Lambda = 1, F(3, 432) = 0.32, p = .81, $\eta^2 =$.001] and the interaction between Test Moment and Group failed to reach significance [Wilks' Lambda = .99, F(3, 432) = 0.91, p = .44, $\eta^2 = .006$]. So, taken together, where psychology students in the professional and academic bachelor do not differ from each other in general levels of SA, they show a different underlying pattern, with professional bachelor students showing higher levels of interpretation anxiety, and academic bachelor students showing higher levels of anxiety for asking questions. Importantly, the levels of anxiety and the underlying pattern did not change throughout the semester. A visual impression of differences in SA between the professional and academic bachelor students can be found in Figure 1.

Motivation to learn statistics

To get an idea about group differences in overall motivation to learn statistics, an ANOVA was conducted with the mean score of the SMS as dependent and Group (professional or academic) as independent variable. This analysis revealed significant main effects of Group [F(1,434) = 6.87, p < .01, $\eta^2 = .02$] and Test Moment [F(1,434) = 4.66, p = .03, $\eta^2 = .011$]. The interaction

between both variables failed to reach significance $[F(1,434) = .01, p = .94, \eta^2 < .001]$. The main effect of Group indicates that academic bachelor students showed higher levels of overall motivation to learn statistics (3.61, SD = 0.99) compared to the professional bachelor students (3.36, SD = 0.97). The main effect of Test Moment indicates that motivation was lower at the end of semester, from 3.57 (SD = 0.99) at the beginning to 3.37 (SD = 0.97) at the end of the semester. A more fine-grained analysis (using MANOVA) focusing on the different SMS-subscales (i.e., extrinsic motivation, intrinsic motivation and amotivation) revealed a significant effect of the factor Group [Wilks' Lambda = .96, F(3, 432) = 6.64, p < .001, η^2 = .04]. The associated univariate ANOVAs showed that multivariate effect was due to group differences in the subscale "Intrinsic motivation" [F(1, 434) = 12.69, p < .001, $\eta^2 = .03$] for which the academic bachelor students showed higher levels (3.12, SD = 1.20) compared to the professional bachelor students (2.72, SD = 1.17). The main effect of Test Moment [Wilks' Lambda = .99, F(3, 432) = 1.87, p =.13, η^2 = .01] and the interaction between Test Moment and Group failed to reach significance [Wilks' Lambda = 1.00, F(3, 432) = 0.64, p = .59, $\eta^2 < .01$]. So, taken together, academic bachelor students show a higher overall motivation to learn statistics compared to professional bachelor students. This difference is driven by higher levels of intrinsic motivation. Furthermore, the overall motivation declines over the semester, and this in an equal degree in both student groups. A visual impression of differences in SA between the professional and academic BA students can be found in Figure 2.

Q4: Are SA and the Motivation to Learn Statistics Predictors for the Score on the Statistics Exam?

From the descriptive statistics reported above, it becomes clear that the scores on the statistics exam correlates (in the expected direction) with SA, the motivation to learn statistics, and the amount of mathematics someone had in the last year of high school. Importantly however, besides being (potentially) influenced by these factors, scores on the exam will also be influenced by general learning efficiency. For the current study, we considered the scores on the exam of general psychology a proxy for the learning efficiency. It is important to note that scores on the exam of general psychology were only available for the students of Thomas More (from both test moments). Since not all participants gave permission to retrieve their exam scores and/ or they didn't participate in both exams, we could only use the data of 176 students. To avoid the inclusion of too many variables and interactions, the mean scores of the SAS and the SMS (instead of the subscales) and their interaction were used.

To get an idea whether these variables can explain

Figure 1

Boxplots of the SAS, the get a visual impression of the differences between professional and academic bachelor students.



Figure 2

Boxplots of the SAS, the get a visual impression of the differences between professional and academic bachelor students.
Average statistics motivation
Intrinsic motivation for statistics





a part of the variance of the scores on the statistics exam, we conducted a (linear) regression analysis with the scores of the statistics exam as dependent variable, and the hours of mathematics in high school, the average SAS score, the average SMS score and the interaction between the SAS and SMS scores as independent variables. To control for this general learning efficiency, we added the scores of the exam of general psychology to the null model. This extended null model was significant [R^2 = .45, F(1, 174) = 142.33, p <.001]. More importantly, the R²-change was significant [F(4, 170) = 6.41, p < .001], when the null model was compared to the model including hours of mathematics, the average SAS scores, the average SMS score and the interaction between SAS and SMS. This overall regression model was statistically significant $[R^2 = .52, F(5, 170) = 37.14, p < .001]$. It was found that the scores on general psychology significantly predicted the scores on the statistics exam [β (standardized) = .64, p <.001, partial = .67, semi-partial = .62]. The average SAS score was also a significant predictor $[\beta(\text{standardized}) = -.58, p < .01, \text{ partial} = -.22, \text{ semi-partial}$ = .-16] as was the average SMS score [β (standardized) = -.59, p =.04, partial = -.16, semi-partial = .-11]. Finally, also the interaction between the average SAS and SMS scores was significant [β (standardized) = -.83, p <.001, partial = .21, semi-partial = .15]. Importantly, hours of mathematics was no significant predictor of the model $[\beta = .10, p = .06, partial = .14, semi-partial correlation =$.10]. Taken together, it can thus be concluded that, after controlling for general learning efficiency, SA, the motivation to learn statistics and the interaction between these variables are significant predictors for the scores on the statistics exam, together explaining a 7% of additional variance.

To be able to better understand the interaction between SA and the motivation to learn statistics, these variables were median-split and entered as factors in a full-factorial ANCOVA with general psychology and hours of mathematics as covariates³. The pattern of results (see Figure 3) was virtually identical compared to the linear regression, with the exception that now, hours of mathematics became a significant predictor [F(1,170) = 4.87, p = .03, η^2 = .03]. Importantly, the interaction between the dichotomized SAS and SMS was again significant $[F(1,170) = 8.69, p < .01, \eta^2 = .05]$. Bonferroni corrected post-hoc analyses revealed that the students with high levels of SA and a low motivation obtained lower scores on the statistics exam compared to all other groups [all (abs) t's > 2.81, all p's < .04]. The other groups did not differ from each other. It thus seems that high levels of motivation can alleviate the negative impact of SA on the exam of statistics. Summarized, when leveling students in terms of general learning abilities, psychological factors like SA, the motivation to learn statistics as well as their interaction become convincing predictors for someone's success on the statistics exam (probably more convincing compared to the hours of mathematics obtained in high school).

Figure 3

The interaction between statistics anxiety and the motivation to learn statistics in relation to the scores on the exam of statistics.



Covariates appearing in the model are evaluated at the following values: score General Psychology = 11.74, Hours of maths = 3.250 Error bars: 95% Cl

General Discussion

The aim the present study was fourfold. (1) Since no validated SA and statistics motivation instrument exist for Flanders (Belgium), we translated the Statistics Anxiety Scale (Vigil-Colet et al., 2008) into Dutch and translated and adapted the Academic Motivation Scale (Vallerand et al., 1992) to measure the motivation to learn statistics (hereafter called the Statistics Motivation Scale or SMS). Here we aimed to validate these instruments for students in Flanders. (2) Next, we aimed to evaluate the level and distribution of statistics anxiety (SA) and the motivation to learn statistics (SM) in psychology students in Flanders. Importantly, because in Flanders the bachelor programs in psychology are organized both at the academic level (at universities) and at the professional level (at universities of applied sciences), (3) we compared both groups in terms of the level of SA and SM. (4) Finally, we aimed to determine the extent to which SA and SM (and/ or their interaction) relates to the scores on the statistics exam (above and beyond the mathematical background of the students). Below we provide comprehensive discussions of our outcomes for each of the research aims separately, and end with an overarching summary.

RA1: What is the Validity and Reliability of the Dutch Translations of the SAS and SMS?

The exploratory and confirmatory analyses conducted on both questionnaires showed that the construct validity of the instruments is acceptable. For both instruments, a 3-factor structure with loading >.40 was confirmed explain 56% of variance for both (which is an appropriate proportion, Scherer et al., 1988). For the SAS, the pattern of loadings was identical to that observed in the original version of the task (Vigil-Colet et al., 2008), with a minor change, that in our model, the error-terms of two items were allowed to correlate. As such, we could replicate the "examination anxiety", "interpretation anxiety" and "anxiety for asking questions" subscales. The correlated error-terms belonged to items that were associated with the "anxiety of asking questions"-factor and measured anxiety towards a private statistics teacher. Our guess is that the shared error-variance is related to the fact that not all students are familiar with a private teacher and had to use their imagination to answer this question. Interestingly, the same correlated errorterms were also observed by (Chiesi et al., 2011), in a validation of an Italian translation of the scale. In future attempts to improve the (Dutch translation of the) SAS, it could be considered to change or rephrase these questions. The construct validity of the SAS was further supported by the fact that we were able to replicate several previously reported findings. For example, in our sample we also found a strong and positive correlation between SA and math anxiety (Paechter et al., 2017). Importantly, the correlation was in terms of magnitude within the same range as those previously reported (r = .40 - .70), so that is can safely be concluded that also in Flanders, both constructs only partially overlap (only ca. 50% of shared variance). In addition, we also found a that subjects with higher levels of SA are overall less motivated to learn statistics (Dunn, 2014), and that students who had more hours of mathematics in high school also report lower levels of SA (Abd Hamid & Sulaiman, 2014; McGrath, 2014). Finally, we observed that females report higher levels of SA compared to males (Rodarte-Luna & Sherry, 2008). Importantly, the correlation between the SAS and the scores of the exam of general psychology was not significant, suggesting that the SAS measures something specific to statistics and not just test anxiety. In terms of reliability, the average SAS score and the scores on the different subscales had a high internal consistency.

The psychometric properties of the Statistics Motivation Scale were also acceptable. The SMS is an adapted version of the Academic Motivation Scale (Vallerand et al., 1992), and here we could largely replicate the factorial structure of the original scale. Except for two items, we found a similar loading pattern, and confirmed the presence of the "intrinsic", "extrinsic" and "amotivation" subscales. These two items originally loaded on the extrinsic subscale, while in our study they load on both the intrinsic and extrinsic subscales (and had correlated error-terms). Interestingly, this "double loading" is not so unexpected as both items start with "I study statistics to show myself and others that I...." and can thus be interpreted as both extrinsic and intrinsic. The validity of this scale is further supported by the correlations between the overall SMS score and statistics and math anxiety, hours of mathematics and the score on the statistics exam, which were significant and in the expected direction. Finally, also the internal consistency of the overall SMS and the different subscales was high.

Taken together, it can thus be concluded that the psychometric properties of both scales are good so that they can be used for future research efforts in Flanders, and that the scores on these scales can be directly compared to scores across other countries. At this moment, we don't have information about the test-retest reliability of both scales, as in the current study a between-subject design was used.

RA2: What is the Level of Statistics Anxiety in Flanders?

In our sample, many students report high levels of statistics anxiety as the average overall score on the SAS was 3.04 (on a scale from 1-5). This is especially the case for "examination anxiety" (EA: 4.00) of which the score was higher compared to the "Interpretation anxiety" (IA: 2.35) and the "anxiety for asking questions" (AAQ: 2.78) subscales. The scores obtained in Flanders, were comparable to those reported e.g. in Spain (Vigil-Colet et al., 2008; EA: 4.25; IA: 2.33; AAQ: 2.54), in Canada (Cantinotti et al., 2017; EA: 4.41, IA: 2.27, AAQ: 2.48), in Singapore and Australia (Chew & Dillon, 2014a; EA:4.12; IA: 2.64; AAQ: 2.54)), or in Brazil (Hernandez et al., 2015; EA= 3.62; IA:2.00; AAQ: 2.51).

The level of SA was similar in the beginning and at the end of the semester. So, in contrast to previous studies (e.g., Birenbaum & Eylath, 1994; Williams, 2013), we could not replicate the finding that general levels of statistics anxiety decrease when the statistics course progresses. It should be kept in mind, however, that our study was conducted in suboptimal circumstances to investigate the development of SA over time. First, due to restrictions imposed during the covid-pandemic, the classes switched to online (from which it is known that is can impact SA, DeVaney, 2010) teaching halfway the semester. Furthermore, the best way to investigate changes over time, is to use a withinsubject design. We, however, used a between-subject design because this allowed us to obtain larger sample sizes. As such, it can't be ruled out that the stable levels of SA throughout the semester are due to different subsamples of students for whom the levels of SA change in the opposite direction. Future research (using a within-subject design) will be needed to shed further light on this issue.

Finally, although the levels of SA are undoubtably high (especially the examination anxiety) in our Flemish population, we don't know to what degree they are related to (general) trait anxiety or test anxiety. Although SA is related to trait/state anxiety, only a part of the variance in (the subcomponents of) SA can be explained by trait/state anxiety (correlations < .48, Walsh & Ugumba-Agwunobi, 2002). For this, it can be (carefully) suggested that in our sample the high levels



of SA cannot be reduced to general levels of anxiety. Of course, to get a full picture of the mediating role of trait/ state anxiety in these numbers, it will be necessary to include such a measurement in future studies.

RA3: Are there Differences in Statistics Anxiety and the Motivation to Learn Statistics between First Year Students of the Professional and Academic Bachelor's in Psychology?

Above, we reported on the levels of SA when combining the data of the professional and academic bachelor students. When considering the overall levels of SA (taking the average SAS score), the professional bachelor students do not differ in SA compared to academic bachelor students. Interestingly however, the lack of group differences in the overall score are caused by opposite group differences at the level of the SA subscales. Where professional bachelor students show higher levels of "interpretation anxiety", they show a lower "anxiety for asking questions". Group differences were also visible in terms of motivation. Overall, the academic bachelors showed higher levels of motivation, and this was mainly due to higher levels of intrinsic motivation. These values of SA remain stable over time for both groups. The overall motivation to learn statistics, however, declined throughout the semester and this to a similar degree in both groups of students.

As mentioned in the introduction, interesting differences were found when comparing the levels of SA between countries (Baloğlu et al., 2011; Liu et al., 2011) or between groups with different (cultural) backgrounds within a country (Bell, 2008). These group differences are often attributed to differences in the educational system, different habits in using e.g., hand calculators or to the fact that students' native language differed from the languages used during instruction (Liu et al., 2011). In the current study, we show that meaningful difference can also be found between groups that share a similar study interest, have a comparable educational and cultural background, but who differ in the finality of their study program: the professional practice, or the academic master.

As mentioned above, the professional and academic bachelor programs in psychology differ from each other in several important situational and dispositional antecedents of SA. As mentioned in on the website "onderwijskiezer.be" (from the Student Guidance Centre (CLB), a center supported by the Flemish government, which provides future students with information for their choice of study), university colleges differ from universities in, among others, the distance between the students and the lecturer (which is typically smaller in the university colleges), in the way how the content of the courses fits the background knowledge obtained in high school (with a closer link at the university colleges), the size of the class groups (typically smaller at university colleges) and in the range of coaching and mentoring (with a larger and more personalized offer at university colleges). In addition, compared to the professional bachelor's in psychology, higher levels of mathematical background are recommended to enter the academic bachelor's in psychology program. Given these differences, is not unexpected that students in the professional bachelor have less anxiety to ask questions, while the academic bachelor students have less interpretation anxiety.

It is interesting to see that the levels of SA (the overall level and the subscales) do not change throughout the semester, and this for both groups. Indeed, this may be especially remarkable for the students of the professional bachelor, as it could be expected that the situational factors proper to the university college could work as a protecting or alleviating factor for the (development of) SA. It is important to note however, that the data-collection of the second wave took place during the covid-lockdown when all classes were organized online. This could have made the impact of the university college "atmosphere" less impactful. It would be interesting to investigate the evolution of SA during a "regular" academic year when all the classes were given on campus.

The situational and dispositional differences between the professional and academic bachelor programs can also be used to understand difference in terms of the motivation to learn statistics. Where the professional bachelor programs prepare students to become evidence-based professionals, academic bachelor programs typically attract students with stronger scientific interests. From this, it is again not surprising that the intrinsic motivation to learn statistics is higher in the academic bachelor students. Overall, the motivation to learn statistics decreased over the semester. Again, the abnormal semester (because of the covid-restrictions) makes it difficult to draw final conclusions. It would thus be interesting to investigate the evolution of SA during a "regular" academic year when all the classes were given on campus.

Taken together, we found meaningful differences between professional and academic bachelor students, both in terms of SA and in the motivation to learn statistics. Although the pattern of findings is not surprising, future efforts will be needed to pinpoint to the exact antecedents which are responsible for the difference. The current results are already important as they acknowledge that there exist important differences in the SA profile of different groups of students, and that for attempts to alleviate SA in their students, lecturers should consider the characteristics and background of their audience.

RA4 : Are SA and the Motivation to learn Statistics

Predictors for the Score on the Statistics Exam?

The relation between SA and the score on the exam of statistics has previously been investigated with mixed results. Where several studies reported a small but significant negative correlation between SA and statistical performance (typically ranging between r = -.20 and r = -.30; for an overview see, Macher et al., 2015) other studies demonstrated insignificant or even positive correlations (e.g., Lester, 2016; Paechter et al., 2017). One potential reason could be the lack of a proper control condition for general learning abilities. Afterall, the grades on a statistics exam are determined and influenced by a multitude of factors which are not limited to SA, the mathematical background, and the motivation to learn statistics. For this reason, we decided to investigate the relationship between these latter factors and the score on the statistics exam after controlling for these general leaning abilities. Here we operationalized these abilities by the scores on the exam of general psychology because this is also a course with a strong theoretical focus, but without the need for direct statistical calculation and interpretation.

We found, even when not controlling of these general learning abilities, a significant correlation between the scores on the statistics exam, the motivation to learn statistics and the hours of mathematics in high school. Interestingly, when introducing these factors and the interaction between SA and the motivation to learn statistics into a linear regression with the scores of statistics as dependent variable and when controlling for the general learning abilities. SA, the motivation to learn statistics, and their interaction remain significant predictors (explaining 7% of variance above and beyond the general learning ability), while the mathematical background failed to reach significance as a predictor. This interaction showed that SA only has a negative impact on those students who have a low motivation to study statistics. In other words, a proper motivation could act as a protecting factor for those students who experience high levels of SA.

Taken together, these findings are interesting because they add novel insights into the factors that predict someone's score on the statistics exam. Were previous studies pointed to the importance of a solid mathematical background for academic success in general, and the success on the exam of statistics in particular (Fonteyne et al., 2015), the current study indicates that it is also important to look at more psychological factors, especially when equating the students in terms of general learning ability. Given the high level of SA (see above) in psychology students, these are thus factors that should not be ignored by statistics lectures/ professors. Our study shows that motivation can act as a protecting factor to

compensate for SA. Therefore, effort should be paid to (course/ class) interventions that can increase a student's motivation to learn statistics. In this context it is worrisome that in our sample, the motivation to learn statistics declined by the end of the semester (but this can be due to the covid-restrictions). Typically, anxiety and low motivation are faster and easier to tackle compared to an insufficient mathematical background. In fact, several tips to alleviate SA can be found in the list of situational factors listed in the introduction (like e.g. the pace of statistics instructions (Bell, 2005 as cited in Chew & Dillon, 2014b), the class atmosphere (Lesser & Reyes III, 2015), the absence of real-life examples (Neumann et al., 2013), instructor immediacy (Tonsing, 2018), the verbal and/ or nonverbal expressions of the lecturer (Williams, 2010), or the organization (online vs on campus) of the courses (DeVaney, 2010). When these interventions are not successful, a specifically dedicated training program to tackle SA can be considered, as several efficient programs to help student to get rid of/ or to deal with SA have been developed (Boaler et al., 2018; Smith & Capuzzi, 2019).

These tips and recommendations can not only be implemented by the statistics lecturer at the university or university college, but also by the math teacher in high school. We found high levels of SA in 1st year students already in the beginning of the academic year. This suggests that SA might have its roots earlier the school career of the students. In many countries, pupils are introduced to statistics during the math classes, and this already in the early years of high school (in Flanders e.g., the concepts average, median and modus are already discussed during the math classes in 2d grade, when the children are 12-13 years old). The results of our study indicate that, besides general mathematical background, (the interaction of) anxiety and motivation are significant predictors for statistics performance at the university or university college. Given the importance of statistics, it would be beneficial if the math teachers in high school would have an idea about the level of SA in their pupils and about their motivation to learn statistics. This would allow them to select and implement appropriate interventions to alleviate SA and to increase the motivation to learn it (if needed) early in the school career. The validated Dutch versions of the SAS and the SMS can be helpful tools in this context as they be used to detect the presence of SA and/ or to evaluate the impact of the implemented interventions. Afterall, it would be a big step forward if students can start their statistics courses in higher education with a good motivation and a healthy dose of self-confidence.

377



Summarized

In the current study we show that the Dutch translation of the Statistics Anxiety Scale (SAS) has good psychometric properties so that the obtained results can be properly interpreted and compared to the results obtained in other countries. In Flanders, psychology students report high levels of SA, with a level comparable to that observed in other countries. From the different SA subscales, the highest scores were observed for the "examination anxiety (EA)".

Although no differences were found in the general level of SA, professional and academic bachelor students differed in the degree of "interpretation anxiety (IA)" and "anxiety of asking questions (AAQ)". Where the professional bachelor students reported higher levels of IA, the academic bachelor students reported higher levels of AAQ. Importantly, these levels remained stable throughout the semester. The professional and academic bachelor students also differed from each other in their motivation to learn statistics, which the academic bachelor students showing higher levels of intrinsic motivation. Interestingly, the levels of motivation declined throughout the semester. This is unfortunate, because when controlling for general learning ability, the motivation to learn statistics interacts with SA when predicting someone's grades on the exam of statistics. A good motivation to learn statistics can alleviate the negative relation between SA and score on the exam of statistics.

Footnotes

¹Interestingly, both questions are the only two asking for anxiety towards a private statistics teacher and were highly correlated (r = .84). Probably not all students had experience with a private teacher.

² Here and for the other ANOVA and MANOVA's, the Levine's test and/ or Box-*M* were never significant.

³ These covariates are independent from both the SAS and SMS factors (an assumption of ANCOVA), as indicated by the lack of a significant differences between the high and low SAS and SMS groups for these covariates.

Acknowledgements

We would like to thank Krzysztof Cipora for his useful comments on earlier drafts of the manuscript and Sam Willems and Jan De Neve (the professors in statistics) for their tips and cooperation during the data collection.

References

- Abd Hamid, H. S., & Sulaiman, M. K. (2014). Statistics Anxiety and Achievement in a Statistics Course among Psychology Students. International Journal of Behavioural Sciences, 9(1), 55–66.
- Baloğlu, M. (2002). Psychometric properties of the statistics anxiety rating scale. *Psychological Reports*, *90*(1), 315–325. https://doi.org/10.2466/ pr0.90.1.315-325
- Baloğlu, M., Deniz, M. E., & Kesici, S. (2011). A descriptive study of individual and cross-cultural differences in statistics anxiety. *Learning and Individual Differences*, 21(4), 387–391. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.lindif.2011.03.003
- Beaton, D. E., Bombardier, C., Guillemin, F., & Ferraz, M. B. (2000). Guidelines for the process of cross-cultural adaptation of self-report measures. Spine, 25(24), 3186–3191. https://doi. org/10.1097/00007632-200012150-00014
- Bell, J. A. (2008). Statistics anxiety and business statistics: the international student. *Education*, 129(2), 282–287.
- Benson, J. (1989). Structural components of statistical test anxiety in adults: An exploratory model. *Journal of Experimental Education*, 57(3), 247– 261. https://doi.org/10.1080/00220973.1989.10806 509
- Birenbaum, M., & Eylath, S. (1994). Who is afraid of statistics? Correlates of statistics anxiety among students of educational sciences. *Educational Research*, 36(1), 93–98. https://doi. org/10.1080/0013188940360110
- Boaler, J., Dieckmann, J. A., Pérez-Núñez, G., Sun, K. L., & Williams, C. (2018). Changing Students Minds and Achievement in Mathematics: The Impact of a Free Online Student Course. Frontiers in Education, 3, 26. https://doi.org/10.3389/ feduc.2018.00026
- Caine, R., Centa, D., Doroff, C., Horowitz, J. H., & Wisenbaker, V. (1978). Statistics from Whom? *Teaching Sociology*, 6(1), 37–46. https://doi. org/10.2307/1317164
- Cantinotti, M., Lalande, D., Ferlatte, M. A., & Cousineau, D. (2017). Validation de la version francophone du Questionnaire d'anxiété statistique (SAS-F-24). *Canadian Journal of Behavioural Science*, 49(2), 133. https://doi.org/10.1037/cbs0000074

- Caviola, S., Primi, C., Chiesi, F., & Mammarella, I. C. (2017). Psychometric properties of the Abbreviated Math Anxiety Scale (AMAS) in Italian primary school children. *Learning and Individual Differences*, 55, 174–182. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. lindif.2017.03.006
- Chew, P. K. H., & Dillon, D. B. (2014a). Reliability and validity of the Statistical Anxiety Scale among students in Singapore and Australia. *Journal of Tropical Psychology*, 4. https://doi.org/10.1017/ jtp.2014.7
- Chew, P. K. H., & Dillon, D. B. (2014b). Statistics Anxiety Update: Refining the Construct and Recommendations for a New Research Agenda. *Perspectives on Psychological Science*, 9(2), 196–208. https://doi.org/10.1177/1745691613518077
- Chiesi, F., Primi, C., & Carmona, J. (2011). Measuring statistics Anxiety: Cross-country validity of the statistical Anxiety Scale (SAS). Journal of Psychoeducational Assessment, 29(6), 559–569. https://doi.org/10.1177/0734282911404985
- Cipora, K., Willmes, K., Szwarc, A., & Nuerk, H.-C. (2018). Norms and validation of the online and paperand-pencil versions of the Abbreviated Math Anxiety Scale (AMAS) for Polish adolescents and adults. *Journal of Numerical Cognition*, 3(3), 667–693. https://doi.org/10.5964/jnc.v3i3.121
- Cruise, R. J., Cash, W. R., & Bolton, D. L. (1985). Development and Validation of an Instrument to Measure Statistical Anxiety. American Statistical Association Proceedings of the Section on Statistical Education, 4(3), 92–97.
- Cui, S., Zhang, J., Guan, D., Zhao, X., & Si, J. (2019). Antecedents of statistics anxiety: An integrated account. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 144, 79–87. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. paid.2019.02.036
- DeVaney, T. A. (2010). Anxiety and attitude of graduate students in On-Campus vs. online statistics courses. *Journal of Statistics Education*, 18(1). https://doi.org/10.1080/10691898.2010.11889472
- Dunn, K. (2014). Why Wait? The Influence of Academic Self-Regulation, Intrinsic Motivation, and Statistics Anxiety on Procrastination in Online Statistics. *Innovative Higher Education*, 39(1), 33–44. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10755-013-9256-1
- Durak, İ., & Karagöz, Y. (2021). Adaptation of Statistics Anxiety Scale to Turkish: Validity and Reliability Study. International Journal of Assessment Tools in Education, 8(3), 667–683. https://doi. org/10.21449/ijate.863225

- Eysenck, M. W., Derakshan, N., Santos, R., & Calvo, M. G. (2007). Anxiety and cognitive performance: Attentional control theory. *Emotion*, 7(2), 336– 353. https://doi.org/10.1037/1528-3542.7.2.336
- Field, A. P. (2018). Discovering statistics using IBM SPSS statistics: 5th edition. In SAGE Publications, Inc.
- Fonteyne, L., de Fruyt, F., Dewulf, N., Duyck, W., Erauw, K., Goeminne, K., Lammertyn, J., Marchant, T., Moerkerke, B., Oosterlinck, T., & Rosseel, Y. (2015). Basic mathematics test predicts statistics achievement and overall first year academic success. European Journal of Psychology of Education, 30(1), 95–118. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s10212-014-0230-9
- Hernandez, J. A. E., Santos, G. R. dos, Silva, J. de O. da, Mendes, S. L. L., & Ramos, V. da C. B. (2015).
 Evidências de Validade da Escala de Ansiedade em Estatística em Alunos da Psicologia. *Psicologia: Ciência e Profissão*, 35(3), 659–675. https://doi.org/10.1590/1982-3703000362014
- Hopko, D. R., Mahadevan, R., Bare, R. L., & Hunt, M. K. (2003). The Abbreviated Math Anxiety Scale (AMAS): Construction, validity, and reliability. Assessment, 10(2), 178–182. https://doi. org/10.1177/1073191103010002008
- Kaiser, H. F., & Rice, J. (1974). Little jiffy, mark IV. Educational and Psychological Measurement, 34(1), 111–117.
- Kesici, S., Baloğlu, M., & Deniz, M. E. (2011). Self-regulated learning strategies in relation with statistics anxiety. *Learning and Individual Differences*, 21(4), 472–477. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. lindif.2011.02.006
- Lesser, L. M., & Reyes III, R. (2015). Student Reactions to the Integration of Fun Material in a High-Anxiety Subject: A Case Study in the Teaching of College Introductory Statistics. *Transformative Dialogues: Teaching & Learning Journal, 8*(1).
- Lester, D. (2016). Predicting success in psychological statistics courses. *Psychological Reports*, 118(3), 772–777. https://doi.org/10.1177/0033294116647687
- Liu, S., Onwuegbuzie, A. J., & Meng, L. (2011). Examination of the score reliability and validity of the statistics anxiety rating scale in a chinese population: Comparisons of statistics anxiety between chinese college students and their western counterparts. *Journal of Educational Enquiry*, 11(1).

iejee∽

- Love, J., Selker, R., Marsman, M., Jamil, T., Dropmann, D., Verhagen, J., Ly, A., Gronau, Q. F., Šmíra, M., Epskamp, S., Matzke, D., Wild, A., Knight, P., Rouder, J. N., Morey, R. D., & Wagenmakers, E. J. (2019). JASP: Graphical statistical software for common statistical designs. *Journal of Statistical Software*, 88(1), 1–17. https://doi.org/10.18637/jss. v088.i02
- Macher, D., Paechter, M., Papousek, I., & Ruggeri, K. (2012). Statistics anxiety, trait anxiety, learning behavior, and academic performance. *European Journal of Psychology of Education*, 27(4), 483–498. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10212-011-0090-5
- Macher, D., Paechter, M., Papousek, I., Ruggeri, K., Freudenthaler, H. H., & Arendasy, M. (2013). Statistics anxiety, state anxiety during an examination, and academic achievement. *British Journal of Educational Psychology*, *83*(4), 535–549. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.2044-8279.2012.02081.x
- Macher, D., Papousek, I., Ruggeri, K., & Paechter, M. (2015). Statistics anxiety and performance: Blessings in disguise. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 6, 1116. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2015.01116
- McGrath, A. L. (2014). Content, Affective, and Behavioral Challenges to Learning: Students' Experiences Learning Statistics. International Journal for the Scholarship of Teaching and Learning, 8(2). https://doi.org/10.20429/ijsotl.2014.080206
- Mitton, P. A. D. (1987). Locus of control, gender and type of major as correlates to statistics anxiety in college students. In [Doctoral dissertation, American University, Washington, D.C.]. American University Digital Research Archive.
- Najmi, A., Raza, S. A., & Qazi, W. (2018). Does statistics anxiety affect students' performance in higher education? The role of students' commitment, self-concept and adaptability. *International Journal of Management in Education*, 12(2), 95–113. https://doi.org/10.1504/IJMIE.2018.090705
- Neumann, D. L., Hood, M., & Neumann, M. M. (2013). Using real-life data when teaching statistics: Student perceptions of this strategy in an introductory statistics course. *Statistics Education Research Journal*, 12(2), 59–70. https://doi.org/10.52041/ serj.v12i2.304
- Onwuegbuzie, A. J. (2004). Academic procrastination and statistics anxiety. Assessment and Evaluation in Higher Education, 29(1), 3–19. https://doi.org/10.1080/0260293042000160384

- Onwuegbuzie, A. J., da Ros, D., & Ryan, J. M. (1997). The Components of Statistics Anxiety: A Phenomenological Study., Focus on Learning Problems in Mathematics. Focus on Learning Problems in Mathematics, 19(4), 11–35.
- Onwuegbuzie, A. J., & Wilson, V. A. (2003). Statistics Anxiety: Nature, etiology, antecedents, effects, and treatments--a comprehensive review of the literature. *Teaching in Higher Education*, 8(2), 195–209. https://doi. org/10.1080/1356251032000052447
- Paechter, M., Macher, D., Martskvishvili, K., Wimmer, S., & Papousek, I. (2017). Mathematics Anxiety and statistics anxiety. Shared but also unshared components and antagonistic contributions to performance in statistics. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 8, 1196. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2017.01196
- Papousek, I., Ruggeri, K., MacHer, D., Paechter, M., Heene, M., Weiss, E. M., Schulter, G., & Freudenthaler, H. H. (2012). Psychometric evaluation and experimental validation of the statistics anxiety rating scale. *Journal of Personality Assessment*, 94(1), 82–91. https://doi. org/10.1080/00223891.2011.627959
- Rodarte-Luna, B., & Sherry, A. (2008). Sex differences in the relation between statistics anxiety and cognitive/learning strategies. *Contemporary Educational Psychology*, *33*(2), 327–344. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.cedpsych.2007.03.002
- Schau, C. (2003). Students' Attitudes: the "Other" Important Outcome in Statistics Education. Meetings, Joint Statistical Education, Statistical, 3673–3681.
- Scherer, R. F., Luther, D. C., Wiebe, F. A., & Adams, J. S. (1988). Dimensionality of coping: Factor stability using the ways of coping questionnaire. *Psychological Reports*, 62(3), 763–770. https://doi. org/10.2466/pr0.1988.62.3.763
- Smith, T. F., & Capuzzi, G. (2019). Using a Mindset Intervention to Reduce Anxiety in the Statistics Classroom. *Psychology Learning and Teaching*, *18*(3), 326–336. https://doi. org/10.1177/1475725719836641
- Staribratov, I., & Babakova, L. (2019). Development and validation of a math-specific version of the academic motivation scale (AMS-Mathematics) Among First-year university students in Bulgaria. *TEM Journal, 8*(2), 317. https://doi.org/10.18421/ TEM82-01

- Tonsing, K. N. (2018). Instructor immediacy and statistics anxiety in social work undergraduate students. *Social Work Education*, 37(2), 223–233. https:// doi.org/10.1080/02615479.2017.1395009
- Vahedi, S., Farrokhi, F., Farahnaz, G., & Ali, I. (2012). The relationship between procrastination, learning strategies and statistics anxiety among Iranian college students: A canonical correlation analysis. *Iranian Journal of Psychiatry and Behavioral Sciences*, 6(1), 40–46.
- Vallerand, R. J., Pelletier, L. G., Blais, M. R., Briere, N. M., Senecal, C., & Vallieres, E. F. (1992). The academic motivation scale: A measure of intrinsic, extrinsic, and amotivation in education. *Educational and Psychological Measurement*, 52(4), 1003–1017. https://doi.org/10.1177/0013164492052004025
- Vallerand, R. J., Pelletier, L. G., Blais, M. R., Briere, N. M., Senecal, C., & Vallieres, E. F. (1993). On the assessment of intrinsic, extrinsic, and amotivation in education: Evidence on the concurrent and construct validity of the academic motivation scale. *Educational and Psychological Measurement*, 53(1), 159–172. https://doi.org/10.1177/0013164493053001018
- Vigil-Colet, A., Lorenzo-Seva, U., & Condon, L. (2008). Development and validation of the Statistical Anxiety Scale. *Psicothema*, *20*(1), 174–180.
- Walsh, J. J., & Ugumba-Agwunobi, G. (2002). Individual differences in statistics anxiety: The roles of perfectionism, procrastination and trait anxiety. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 33(2), 239–251. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0191-8869(01)00148-9
- Williams, A. S. (2010). Statistics anxiety and instructor immediacy. *Journal of Statistics Education*, 18(2). https://doi.org/10.1080/10691898.2010.11889495
- Williams, A. S. (2013). Worry, intolerance of uncertainty, and statistics anxiety. *Statistics Education Research Journal*, 12(1), 48–59. https://doi. org/10.52041/serj.v12i1.321
- Zare, H., Rastegar, A., & Hosseini, S. M. D. (2011). The relation among achievement goals and academic achievement in statistics: the mediating role of statistics anxiety and statistics self-efficacy. *Procedia - Social and Behavioral Sciences, 30,* 1166–1172. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. sbspro.2011.10.227
- Zeidner, M. (1991). Statistics and mathematics anxiety in social science students: Some interesting parallels. British Journal of Educational Psychology, 61(3), 319–328. https://doi. org/10.1111/j.2044-8279.1991.tb00989.x



Appendix A: the Dutch (translated) version of the AMS

Instructions in Dutch & (freely translated to) English (in Italic)

Denk bij volgende vragen telkens aan je ervaringen met het vak Statistiek 1 van je huidige opleiding. (Think about your experiences with the Statistics 1 course of your current education.)

Gelieve aan te duiden in welke mate de volgende situaties je angst zouden bezorgen op een schaal van 1 (= geen angst) tot en met 5 (= heel veel angst).

(Please indicate to what extent the following situations would cause you anxiety on a scale from 1 (= no anxiety) to 5 (= a lot of anxiety).)

- 1. Studeren voor een examen statistiek. (Studying for a statistics exam.)
- 2. Een tabel in een wetenschappelijk artikel interpreteren. (Interpreting a table in a scientific article.)
- 3. Individuele hulp vragen aan een docent statistiek voor de leerstof die ik niet zo goed begrijp. (Asking a statistics tutor for individual help with the subject matter I don't understand very well.)
- 4. De dag vóór mijn examen beseffen dat ik sommige oefeningen niet kan oplossen waarvan ik voordien dacht dat ze gemakkelijk zouden zijn. (Realizing the day before my exam that I cannot solve some exercises that I thought would be easy.)
- 5. Een privéleraar vragen om een statistisch onderwerp uit te leggen dat ik niet begrijp. (Asking a private teacher to explain a statistical subject that I do not understand.)
- 6. Een wetenschappelijk artikel lezen dat statistische analyses bevat. (Reading a scientific article that contains statistical analyses.)
- 7. Een docent vragen hoe ik een table voor kansrekenen moet gebruiken. (Asking a teacher how to use a probability table.)
- 8. Een wiskundig bewijs proberen te begrijpen. (Trying to understand a mathematical proof.)
- 9. Een examen statistiek afleggen. (Taking a statistics exam.)
- 10. Een advertentie over auto's lezen dat figuren en tabellen bevat over benzineverbruik en co2 uitstoot. (Reading an advertisement about cars that contains figures and tables about petrol consumption and co2 emissions.)
- 11. Het lokaal binnengaan om een statistiekexamen af te leggen. (Going into the classroom to complete a statistics exam.)
- 12. De docent om hulp vragen bij het maken van een oefening. (Asking the teacher for help with an exercise.)
- 13. De dag vóór het examen vaststellen dat je niet genoeg tijd had om de cursus te herhalen. (Finding out the day before the exam that you did not have enough time to rehearse the course.)
- 14. Wakker worden op de dag van het examen statistiek. (Waking up on the day of the statistics exam.)
- 15. Net voor de start van het examen statistiek beseffen dat je een bepaald type oefening niet hebt voorbereid. (Realizing just before the start of the statistics exam that you did not prepare a certain type of exercise.)
- 16. Een wiskundig bewijs overschrijven van het bord terwijl de docent dit bewijs aan het uitleggen is. (Copying a mathematical proof from the board while the teacher is explaining it.)
- 17. Een docent om hulp vragen bij het begrijpen van een afdruk met statistische resultaten. (Asking a teacher for help in understanding a printout with statistical results.)
- 18. Proberen om de kansen op winst bij een loterij te begrijpen. (Trying to understand the chances of winning in a lottery.)
- 19. Zien hoe een medestudent zorgvuldig de tabel met statistische resultaten bestudeert van een oefening die hij net heeft opgelost. (Watching a fellow student carefully study the table of statistical results of an exercise he has just solved.)
- 20. Naar een examen statistiek gaan zonder dat je genoeg tijd had om de leerstof te herhalen. (Going

to a statistics exam without having had enough time to repeat the material.)

- 21. Een docent om hulp vragen wanneer je een tabel met statistische resultaten probeert te interpreteren. (Asking a teacher for help when trying to interpret a table with statistical results.)
- 22. Statistische analyses proberen te begrijpen die in de samenvatting bovenaan een wetenschappelijk artikel staat. (Trying to understand statistical analysis that appears in the summary at the top of a scientific article.)
- 23. Naar het bureau van de docent gaan om vragen te stellen. (Going to the teacher's office to ask questions.)
- 24. Een privéleraar vragen om uitleg te geven over hoe je een bepaalde oefening maakt. (Asking a private teacher to explain how to do a certain exercise.)
- Examination Anxiety Subscale: items 1, 4, 9, 11, 13, 14, 15, 20
- Asking for help Anxiety Subscale: items 3, 5, 7, 12, 17, 21, 23, 24
- Interpretation Anxiety Subscale: items 2, 6, 8, 10, 16, 18, 19, 22



Appendix B: the Dutch (translated) version of the AMAS

Instructions in Dutch & (freely translated to) English

Denk bij volgende vragen telkens aan je ervaringen met het vak wiskunde tijdens het middelbaar.

For the following questions, always think about your experiences with the subject of mathematics during high school.

Gelieve aan te duiden in welke mate de volgende situaties je angst zouden bezorgen op een schaal van 1 (= geen angst) tot en met 5 (= heel veel angst).

(Please indicate to what extent the following situations would cause you anxiety on a scale of 1 (= no anxiety) to 5 (= very much anxiety).)

- 1. Gebruik maken van de tabellen achteraan in het handboek wiskunde. (Using the tables at the end of the math textbook.)
- 2. Denken aan het wiskunde examen de dag voordat het examen plaatsvindt. (Thinking about the math exam the day before the exam takes place.)
- 3. Meevolgen hoe een leerkracht een wiskundig probleem uitwerkt op het bord. (Following along as a teacher works out a math problem on the black board.)
- 4. Een examen wiskunde afleggen. (Taking a math exam.)
- 5. Luisteren naar een wiskundeles. (Listening to a mathematics class.)
- 6. Een taak krijgen met veel moeilijke wiskunde oefeningen die tegen de volgende les moet ingediend worden. (Getting a task with lots of difficult math exercises to be submitted by the next class.)
- 7. Naar een medestudent luisteren die uitlegt hoe je een wiskundeprobleem oplost. (Listening to a fellow student explaining how to solve a math problem.)
- 8. Een quiz over wiskunde krijgen zonder dat je dit op voorhand wist. (Being given a pop-quiz on math without knowing it in advance.)
- 9. Een nieuw hoofdstuk in het wiskundeboek beginnen. (Starting a new chapter in the math book.)

Appendix C: the Dutch (translated) version of the SMS

Instructions in Dutch & (freely translated to) English

Denk bij volgende vragen telkens aan je ervaringen met het vak Statistiek 1 van je huidige opleiding.

(Think about your experiences with the course Statistics 1 of your current program.)

Gelieve aan te duiden in welke mate onderstaande stellingen beschrijven waarom u statistiek studeert op een schaal van 1 (= helemaal niet) tot en met 7 (= helemaal).

(Please indicate to what extent the statements below describe why you study statistics on a scale from 1 (= not at all) to 7 (= completely).)

- 1. Om later als ik afstudeer gemakkelijk een goedbetaalde job met aanzien te vinden. (To easily find a well-paying job with prestige, later when I graduate.)
- 2. Voor mij is statistiek zoals een spel: ik vind het leuk om te doen en ik leer nieuwe dingen bij. (For me, statistics is like a game: I like doing it and I learn new things.)
- 3. Ik kan niet begrijpen waarom we met statistiek moeten bezig zijn en eerlijk gezegd kan het me ook niet veel schelen. (I can't understand why we need to be involved with statistics and frankly I don't care much either.)
- 4. Omdat ik het leuk vind om goed te zijn in statistiek. (Because I like to be good at statistics.)
- 5. Om mezelf en anderen te bewijzen dat ik intelligent ben. (To prove to myself and others that I am intelligent.)
- 6. Voor de kick die ik ervaar wanneer ik interessante en uitdagende taken in statistiek oplos. (For the thrill I experience when I solve interesting and challenging tasks in statistics.)
- 7. Vroeger leek statistiek zinvol, maar nu vraag ik me af of het zin heeft om ermee verder te gaan. (Statistics used to seem useful, but now I wonder if it makes sense to continue with it.)
- 8. Eerlijk gezegd weet ik het niet. Soms heb ik het gevoel dat ik mijn tijd verspil met statistiek. (Honestly, I don't know. Sometimes I feel like I'm wasting my time with statistics.)
- 9. Omdat statistiek zal helpen om mijn droombaan te vinden. (Because statistics will help me find my dream job.)
- 10. Voor het plezier dat ik beleef wanneer ik mezelf overtref in statistiek. (For the pleasure I get when I outdo myself in statistics.)
- 11. Omdat statistiek me toelaat om veel nieuwe en interessante dingen te ontdekken. (Because statistics allows me to discover many new and interesting things.)
- 12. Op deze manier kan ik mezelf en anderen bewijzen dat ik statistische opdrachten zelf kan oplossen. (In this way I can prove to myself and others that I can solve statistical tasks on my own.)
- 13. Omdat als ik nu statistiek leer mijn kansen voor het vinden van een leuke job zullen vergroten. (Because if I learn statistics now, my chances of finding a nice job will increase.)
- 14. Omdat ik het leuk vind om statistische problemen op te lossen. (Because I like solving statistical problems.)
- 15. Omdat het bezig zijn met statistiek voor persoonlijke voldoening zorgt waardoor ik ook goed wil zijn in andere vakken. (Because being busy with statistics, gives me personal satisfaction which makes me want to be good in other subjects as well.)
- Intrinsic Motivation Subscale (IM): items 2, 4, 5, 6, 10, 11, 12, 14, 15
- Extrinsic Motivation Subscale (ER): items 1,5, 9, 12, 13
- Amotivation Subscale (A): items 3, 7, 8



This page is intentionally left blank. www.iejee.com



An Instructional Design for The Improvement of Counting Skills in 3-Year-Old Children

Aida Carbonell-Jornet^a, Pascual D. Diago^{b,*}, David Arnau^c, Miguel A. García-Moreno^d

Received :	14 December 2021
Revised :	29 December 2021
Accepted :	28 January 2022
DOI :	10.26822/iejee.2022.251

°Aida Carbonell-Jornet, Facultat de Magisteri, Universitat de València, Spain. E-mail: aidacarbonell37@gmail.com

ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-2004-2481

^b'**Corresponding Author:** Pascual D. Diago, Departament de Didàctica de la Matemàtica, Universitat de València Spain. E-mail: pascual.diago@uv.es

ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-0900-8098

°David Arnau, Departament de Didàctica de la Matemàtica, Universitat de València, Spain. E-mail: david.arnau@uv.es ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-2849-8248

^dMiguel A. García-Moreno, Departament de Didàctica de la Matemàtica, Universitat de València, Spain. E-mail: miguel.garcia-moreno@uv.es ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0001-6182-4335



Copyright © www.iejee.com ISSN: **1307-9298**

© 2022 Published by KURA Education & Publishing. This is an open access article under the CC BY-NC- ND license. (https://creativecommons.org/ licenses/by/4.0/)

Abstract

The aim of this pre-experimental study is to evaluate the acquisition level of counting skills of a 3-year-old classroom made up of 14 children through a specific instructional design. To this end, an instructional proposal to improve these mathematical skills was designed. Before and after the intervention, we measured the students' level regarding counting skills through an evaluation of their counting abilities. The results indicate that the designed intervention increased the acquisition level of skills related to counting principles, constituting an effective instrument to enhance counting skills for 3-year-old children. In particular, after the intervention children improved significantly in skills related to the one-to-one correspondence principle and the orderirrelevance principle, both showing a large effect size in their observed differences. The cardinality principle, stableorder principle and abstraction principle also showed gains, but the differences were found to be statistically nonsignificant. Finally, the role of the age of the participants was also analyzed in relation to their acquired counting skills, indicating that children in the older age range improved their counting skills more than children in the younger group.

Keywords:

Early Childhood, Mathematics Education, Counting Skills, Counting Principles, Instructional Design

Introduction

n recent decades, mathematical learning has been a subject of study at both social and educational levels. The case of early counting skills, and its projection in the educational field, is notable since numerous studies have highlighted the relevant role that counting abilities play in typical and atypical cognitive development of earlychildhood students (Baroody, 1992; Dowker, 2005; Gelman & Gallistel, 1978; Gelman & Meck, 1983; Hwang, 2020; Johnson et al., 2019; Rittle-Johnson & Siegler, 1998; Sarnecka & Carey, 2008; Wynn, 1992; Yilmaz, 2017). Mathematical educational research in pre-school stages reveals the importance of the acquisition of the necessary principles for counting (Baroody, 1992; Gelman & Gallistel, 1978). These principles have been identified as a base tool to start the learning of basic operations, as well as to establish a clear relationship between number and quantity. Despite the fact that the



correct acquisition of these principles is necessary to properly perform counting-related tasks, from an adult point of view they may be considered extremely simple.

It is assumed that counting is a universal ability. All children over the age of 6 or 7 will count equally well, unless those with severe learning difficulties (Dowker, 2005). Research differs in how counting skills are acquired. Some researchers claim that counting principles master children's learning to count (Gelman & Gallistel, 1978; Gelman & Meck, 1983). Others state that the counting experience offers the child knowledge of counting skills (Fuson, 1988; Siegler, 1991). Yet others propose a mutual development whereby counting principles and counting procedures develop together during the learning of counting abilities (Baroody, 1992; Rittle-Johnson & Siegler, 1998).

Research has shown that students with learning mathematics disabilities and reading disabilities tend to show limited math abilities (Salihu & Räsänen, 2018). In particular, those children tend to show problems in understanding counting principles and detecting counting errors (Dowker, 2005;). For example, children with dyscalculia often demonstrate an incomplete understanding of some counting principles (Geary et al., 2000). Some other studies had shown that 6-years-old children who had difficulties with both mathematics and reading understand most of the counting principles, but consistently fail on tasks that assess order-irrelevance or consecutive count of contiguous objects (Geary et al., 1992; Geary et al., 2000). Studies centered on arithmetic abilities also showed that children with arithmetic disabilities in Grade 1 and 2 already had encountered problems on counting in kindergarten (Desoete & Grégoire, 2007; Stock et al., 2010).

Some studies have suggested that giving unselected children individual or small-group sessions of training in specific mathematical content and procedures, such as counting principles, comparison of quantities or quantity estimation can lead to significant improvement in typical and atypical children's number development (Ansari et al., 2003; Geary, 2011; Kaufmann et al., 2003; LeFevre et al., 2006; Stock et al., 2010). Instruction sequences based on counting tasks have also shown effects on individual differences in motor coordination, specifically related to the motor skills involved in using the fingers for counting (Dowker, 2005). In particular, in this study we present an instructional design aimed at favoring the typical development of counting skills for 3-year-old children.

The Acquisition of the Five Counting Principles for the Execution of Early Mathematical Action

The existence of different capacities or abilities that are key to learning mathematics from an early age have been a recurring subject of study for different relevant authors within the area of mathematics didactics and developmental psychology (Fuson, 1988; Sarama & Clements, 2009). One of these skills, which has been studied in depth from different perspectives, is counting. Counting is considered to be decisive for the progress of the cognitive and mathematical development of children (Fuson, 1988).

The work 'The child's understanding of number' published in 1978 by Gelman and Gallistel (1978) evidenced the existence of five counting principles that guide the acquisition of the ability to count, and allow the realization of a correct-counting process. According to this model, counting is made up of five principles namely: the one-to-one correspondence principle, the stable-order principle, the cardinality principle, the abstraction principle, and orderirrelevance principle.

The one-to-one correspondence principle. The oneto-one correspondence principle is defined as the assignment of a single number-word (Fuson, 1988) to each object in a collection. This skill involves the coordination of two processes: partitioning and labeling. On the one hand, as Lagos (1992) mentioned, the partition process is identified as the ability to divide the collection into two sub-collections: the elements counted and the elements that have not yet been counted. On the other hand, the labeling process refers to the ability of children to assign a numerical label to each of the objects that has been counted. Thus, Gelman and Gallistel (1978) consider that a child acquires the one-to-one correspondence principle when he/she is able to point to each element once, while assigning it a specific numberword. In addition, in relation to the principle of oneto-one correspondence, Briars and Secada (1988) identify three types of errors that occur in children's verbal productions when they count the elements of a collection. These errors are the omission of an object, the assignment of more than one number-word to the same object and the non-assignment of a numberword to an omitted object, even though this has been pointed out during the counting process. Regarding the age at which the one-to-one correspondence principle is acquired, Potter and Levy (1968) confirm that this skill is acquired at the age of two. However, many authors consider that this principle is not mastered before the age of 4 (Chamorro et al., 2005), and state that it is acquired by the age of 5 years (Briars & Siegler, 1984).

The stable-order principle. The acquisition of this principle is identified with the ability to count a collection repeatedly and assign the correct and conventional number-word to each item. For this principle to be acquired, the counting sequence has to be repeatable, this means that the number-words need to follow a stable and conventional order: a numerical sequence (Fuson, 1988). To be able to affirm that a child has assimilated the stable-order principle, it is necessary for the total number of elements of the collection to coincide with the stable and conventional part of the numerical sequence that the child masters. Fuson (1988), in his work, states that the average number of elements of the numerical sequence that 3-year-olds can recite adequately is five. Also, children around the age of four and a half are beginning to be able to recite a sequence of between 10 and 20 elements. Moreover, Chamorro et al. (2005) establish that learning the number sequence up to 10 corresponds to children aged four and a half years old, although this age is approximate because each child has individual characteristics and different learning rates. Finally, errors that are observed during the counting process in reference to the stableorder principle are called labeling errors. These are identified as errors derived from the action of labeling and are relative to the numerical sequence (Fuson, 1988). Geary et al. (1992) have shown that first-grade children with mathematics and reading disabilities understand stable-order principle.

The cardinality principle. The cardinality principle refers to the ability to designate the total number of elements in a set. In this way, the last number-word emitted when counting a collection has two different functions: to designate the last element of the collection and to determine the cardinality of the set. Gelman and Gallistel (1978) affirm that this counting principle is acquired at the moment in which the child repeats the last number of the counting sequence, or shows a special emphasis when pronouncing it aloud during the counting process. The acquisition of this counting principle occurs between four and five years old, considering that the acquisition of the principle implies having the ability to give cardinal meaning to the different numerical symbols (Chamorro et al., 2005). However, it should be mentioned that in order to acquire the cardinality principle it is necessary to firstly acquire the principles of oneto-one correspondence and stable-order (Gelman & Gallistel, 1978). As stated by Ansari et al (2003), the understanding of the cardinality principle is a good assessment on a proficient development of exact number representation and whether this follows a typical developmental trajectory.

The abstraction principle. This counting principle is defined as the ability to count a collection regardless of its qualitative aspect. In other words, it implies counting the elements of a collection without paying attention to concrete or abstract changes, such as alterations in the properties of objects, for example color or shape. In this way, children progressively understand that the properties of objects have no relevance during the counting process and, therefore, any object can be counted without influencing its qualitative characteristics. Regarding the age of acquisition of this counting principle, Gast (1957; cited in Gelman & Galistell, 1978) specifies that the age of acquisition of the abstraction principle in its entirety is identified at the age of seven.

The order-irrelevance principle. This last principle refers to the ability to count the elements of a collection without following any specific order. In other words, it is identified with the ability to understand that the total quantity of the set does not change regardless of the order in which its elements are counted. Chamorro et al. (2005) establish that the acquisition of the four previous counting principles is necessary to develop a numbered count. However, to affirm that a child is already capable of carrying out a total and correct counting process, it is necessary for the child to internalize the principle of order-irrelevance which allows the counting process to be given understanding and significance. Gelman and Gallistel (1978) affirm that the principle of irrelevance of order implies that the child is aware that the counted elements are independent of the label (number-word) assigned to them. This means that the number-word labels assigned during the counting process to each of the elements are assigned in a temporary and arbitrary way, and that the same cardinal of the collection is always obtained regardless of the order that is followed during the counting process. The principle of irrelevance of order, in the case of students with learning disabilities, is usually not fully understood (Geary et al., 2000).

Relevant Studies Regarding the Counting Principles

There are abundant studies regarding the counting principles in early school ages and, according to empirical evidence, there is a correlation between the acquisition of the counting principles and the success in which counting tasks are developed by typical children (Gelman & Gallistel, 1978; Gelman & Meck, 1983; Wynn, 1990; Lagos, 1992; Sarnecka & Carey, 2008; Johnson et al., 2019). Frequently, these investigations have tried to evaluate and analyze the performances of students based on different variables related to these tasks.

In the first place, with regard to the one-to-one correspondence principle, studies such as those by Gelman and Meck (1983) or Sarnecka and Carey (2008) evaluated via The one-one study and Correspondence task, respectively, the degree



of acquisition of the one-to-one correspondence principle in pre-school children. Gelman and Meck (1983) presented a row of objects to be counted by children between three and four years old. After, the children had to detect any type of error in the counting carried out. The conclusion, and subsequent discussion of these tests, showed that children of both ages were able to identify the counting sequences where no type of error occurred and those in which errors were detected, although the percentage of children who detected errors was between 67% and 83%, versus 100% identifying the correct sequences. Likewise, in parallel to this study, Sarnecka and Carey (2008) evaluated the level of acquisition of the oneto-one correspondence principle in children from 2 to 4 years old. Within the analysis of the results, they highlighted that most of the children pointed to each of the objects and only assigned them a number-word. However, a previous study carried out by Gelman and Gallistel (1978) evaluated the one-toone correspondence principle with the Videotape Counting Study task and concluded that two- and three-year-old children had almost no errors in the correspondence principle as long as the collections were made up of a reduced set of elements (between three and five). Thus, as the number of items increased, children began to show errors in this principle. Following the same line of research, Johnson et al. (2019), evaluated the level of acquisition of the one-to-one correspondence principle in pre-school children, through the tasks Count eight bears and Count 31 pennies. In their sample, 16% of the children were capable of developing this skill while 57.1% could only demonstrate the principle at certain times and, 26.9% had not yet acquired this counting principle.

Regarding the stable-order principle, Gelman and Gallistel (1978) developed the task The Magic Experiment. This task aimed to assess if young children differentiate between two categories of transformations performed on a collection of items. This study revealed that the majority of two-year-old children use a stable order sequence in spontaneous counting, in some cases with particularities. Threeand four-year-old children also use stable order sequences and made errors only in collections of larger sizes. Gelman and Meck (1983) concluded that the reason why the children presented problems with the stable-order principle was mainly due to the fact that they had not acquired the numerical sequence, in its entirety, following a stable and conventional order and, therefore, if they were asked to count a collection greater than the known numerical sequence, significant errors were found. In contrast, the study by Johnson et al. (2019), developed the Count 31 pennies and Count out loud tasks, the latter aimed to detect the highest number reached by a student using the standard sequence. A comparison between both tasks shows that slightly more children counted up to higher number when counting the pennies than when asked to count out loud without any objects (40.5% versus 35.5%).

Concerning the cardinal principle, the study by Gelman and Gallistel (1978) reported that the majority of four-vear-old children were able to obtain, in most of the tests, the cardinal of the represented set. Gelman and Meck (1983), with The Cardinal Study, found that between 85% and 96% of three-year-old children already had an implicit knowledge of the cardinality principle. Wynn (1992) found that the mean age of the youngest children tested in their experiments was over 3-and-a-half, consistent with previous studies. A more recent work by Sarnecka and Carey (2008), reported that in 83% of the trials, the children, aged between two and four, answered the total amount of the collection adequately. In contrast, in 13% of the trials, the children answered incorrectly, and in the remaining 4% of the trials, they counted out loud instead of determining an exact final amount. The study by Johnson et al. (2019) provided a different analysis concerning the cardinal principle, as they studied the knowledge of the principle when engaging in more challenging tasks (counting 8 bears versus counting 31 pennies). Their results showed that, out of 317 children who provided a cardinal response to the bears task, 83 (26%) did not do so when counting the larger collection.

There are few references in relation to the acquisition of the abstraction principle and the order-irrelevance principle in early childhood education. Concerning abstraction, Markman (1979) and Fuson (1988) carried out counting experiments involving heterogeneous and homogeneous objects, indicating that by age 3 most children seemed to be able to take many different kinds of entities as separate equivalent "countable" units. Over the different studies reported in Fuson (1988), multiple count errors increased with object heterogeneity; however, children made more skim errors when the items counted were homogeneous (all the objects in a row were identical) than when they were heterogeneous. Concerning order-irrelevance, the dissertation by Lagos (1992) reported that the counting performance of 3 and 4-year-old children was significantly higher when few elements were presented in the counting collections and they were row-distributed instead of being arranged randomly.

Research Questions

The aim of this pre-experimental study is to evaluate the acquisition level of counting skills for 3-year-old children through a specific instructional design. Within this context, the research questions are as follows:

• RQ1: Is it possible to significantly increase the acquisition level of skills related to counting principles in 3-year-old students with an ad hoc designed intervention?

- RQ2: With this particular instructional design, are there significant improvements in any of the counting principles?
- RQ3: Is the difference in age a key factor for the improvement in counting principles in a 3-year-old Early Childhood Education classroom?

Method

In this study we follow a pre-experimental design with an ad hoc instructional sequence. We employed a pre-test/post-test design with the aim of assessing the children's improvement in counting skills before and after the intervention. The decision to not include a control group in this experiment was based on professional ethics, as we preferred an all-class intervention in order to maintain equity in the children's learning processes, which are highly influenced by what the teacher does in the classroom.

Participants

The study sample consists of a natural 3-year-old Early Childhood Education classroom in a public school in Valencia (Spain). A total of 14 children (8 boys and 6 girls) aged between 3 years 5 months and 4 years 4 months (M = 3.97) participated in the study. None of the children has special needs or a diagnosed learning disability.

Instrument

The measurement instrument was used to collect the data in both the pre-test and post-test with the aim of determining improvements in the acquisition of the students' counting principles after the intervention. To this end, the same evaluation method (rubrics) was applied to compare both measurements with a critical and objective character. In addition, the rubrics have served to determine the strengths and weaknesses of the design and the implementation of the instructional intervention. The rubrics were developed based on the studies of Gelman and Gallistel (1978) and Fuson (1988). Different rubrics were developed to measure

the degree of acquisition of each of the counting principles.

The results obtained by each student were coded by assigning specific scores. For each of the counting principles, the student's ability was evaluated over five consecutive attempts, each scored with 0.2. Thus, a total of five successful attempts results in the highest score (1) in that specific counting principle. In addition, since the five counting principles were evaluated and each one of them was assigned up to a score of 1, the sum of the test scores of each child was valued over 5 points.

The one-to-one correspondence principle was evaluated through the rubric presented in Table 1. The successful and failed counting attempts were defined, scoring the correct answers with 0.2 each. In addition, the type of error that the student made was determined according to the work of Briars and Secada (1988).

The evaluation of the stable-order principle was carried out in the same way, by counting the number of successful counting attempts. Following the study by Fuson (1988) regarding the learning of the numerical sequence during the acquisition phase, three significant parts in the structure of the counting productions of children were differentiated: the stable and conventional portion (an accurate number-word sequence), the stable but non-conventional portion (incorrect number-word sequence consistently produced) and the non-stable and non-conventional portion (incorrect number-word sequence that varied over trials). The rubric is shown in Table 2.

In the rubric referring to the cardinality principle (Table 3), three different categories were distinguished among the students' productions during the repetitions: i) cardinal not indicated; ii) cardinal indicated, but incorrect; and iii) correct cardinal indicated. Gelman and Gallistel (1978) consider that students have understood the cardinality principle as

Table 1

One-to-one correspondence principle rubric (add rows for each attempt)



long as they show behavioral manifestations, such as repeating the last element of the counting sequence, placing special emphasis on the last element of the counting sequence, or spontaneously repeating the last number-word once they finish counting. In addition, in the study by Wynn (1992) the responses of those students who are able to identify the last emitted number-word as the cardinal of the set are considered correct. Thus, the attempts in which the students indicate the cardinal are considered valid, regardless of whether the numerical result is correct or incorrect.

The abstraction principle rubric shown in Table 4 presents two variations in the counting items. Two changes have been evaluated in the properties of the collection objects: the color and the shape. Thus, five attempts were addressed varying the color, and five more attempts varying the shape. Regarding the scores, in both cases the trials were evaluated with 1, followed by an average of the results of both variations.

Finally, in Table 5 we show the rubric corresponding to the order-irrelevance principle. In each of the five counting attempts, the order of the elements was altered with random positions. To each of the trials, a score of 0.2 was assigned, giving a total score of 1.

Instructional Design

In order to answer the research questions, an intervention proposal was designed with a total of eight tasks devoted to the improvement in children' skills related to counting. The design of the tasks was based on manipulative materials as during the stage of Early Childhood Education, children begin to learn intuitive and informal mathematical knowledge based on exploration, experimentation, manipulation and situations involving play (Baroody, 1987). Moreover, all the tasks are based on common activities in school settings which they are likely to be familiar with. These tasks made up an instructional sequence to be implemented to the natural group of students. The details of the intervention are given in the following subsection. Below we give a brief description of each task:

Task 1: Put each cube in a recipient. To complete this task, the children must place a cube inside each container while they count out loud (Figure 1). Although different counting principles can be worked on with this activity, it is mainly oriented to improve the one-to-one correspondence principle, since the objective is to relate one cube with its container.

Table 2

Stable-order principle rubric (add rows for each attempt)

			STABLE-ORDER PRINCIPLE	E	
Trial	Correct	Trials with			Label errors
number	trials	errors			Laber enois
			Ctable and expressional		Non-stable and
			Siable and conventional	Sidble bul non-con-	non-conventional
			portion	ventional portion	portion
5					

Table 3

Cardinal principle rubric (add rows for each attempt)

CARDINALITY PRINCIPLE						
Trial number	Cardinal indicated, but incorrect Correct cardinal	Cardinal not indicated				

Table 4

Abstraction principle rubric (add rows for each attempt)

ABSTRACTION PRINCIPLE		
Trial number	Color variation	Shape variation
	YES / NO	YES / NO

Table 5

Order-irrelevance principle rubric (add rows for each attempt)

ORDER-IRRELEVANCE PRINCIPLE				
Trial number	Order alteration			
	YES / NO			

Figure 1

Put each cube in a recipient.



Task 2: Determine the quantity with modelling clay balls. A picture with a dual representation of a quantity is given on a sheet of paper, showing the numberword and the quantity in a black dotted-constellation format (see Figure 2, upper panels). The children have to assign a modelling clay ball to each of the depicted dots, while reciting the number sequence and determining the exact number of modelling clay balls they have to place, i.e., the cardinal of the set. This task is aimed at improving the one-to-one correspondence principle, the stable-order principle and the cardinality principle.

Figure 2

Determine the quantity with modelling clay balls



Task 3: How many are there? A series of cards with different numbers is distributed to a group of students. Then, the teacher sets up a collection of objects (feathers in the example shown in Figure 3). The children are asked to count the items out loud in order to determine the quantity. Once the total quantity has been indicated, the student who has the card with the correct number places it next to the collection. This task is mainly oriented to improve the stableorder principle, the cardinality principle and also the recognition of numerical symbols.

Figure 3

How many are there?



Task 4. Jump over the rainbow. The children are provided with the game board shown in Figure 4. The game shows a rainbow with different colored figures assigned to dotted paths over each rainbow color. The children are asked to move each figure from the starting point to the other rainbow side counting the jumps over the dots. After the counting process, the children are asked to state the total number of jumps that determine the cardinal of the collection for each color. Finally, the children are asked to start counting from the other side of the rainbow to move the figure to the starting position. The activity is focused on the one-to-one correspondence principle, the stableorder principle, the cardinality principle and the orderirrelevance principle.

Figure 4

Jump over the rainbow



Task 5. Roll, count and jump. The classroom floor is prepared with colored sheets of paper as depicted in Figure 5. The task consists of rolling the dice and counting the total number of dots on it. Once the children have determined the cardinal, they have to jump over the squares, while counting aloud, until they reach the corresponding number of colored sheets. The purpose of this task is to improve the one-to-one correspondence principle, the stable-order principle and the cardinality principle.

Figure 5

Roll, count and jump





Task 6. Count and identify the cardinal. The task consists of counting the total number of elements and identifying them with the correct cardinal through different paper cards (Figure 6). As some students have difficulties with the recognition of numerical symbols, two models of cards are presented: those with numerical symbols (Figure 6, upper cards) and those with a dot-constellation representation (Figure 6, lower cards). This task aims to improve the one-to-one correspondence principle, the stable-order principle and, especially, the cardinality and order-irrelevance principles.

Figure 6

Count and identify the cardinal



Task 7. Count building blocks. The aim of this task is for the children to place building blocks on a grid (Figure 7, right), one piece in each square, as indicated by a card which has been previously given to each child (Figure 7, left), while counting out loud. This task is especially oriented to the one-to-one correspondence principle, the order-stable principle and the cardinality principle.

Figure 7

Count building blocks



Task 8. Create new collections. In this activity, the children are given different sets of items, classified into four categories: vehicles, flowers, instruments and animals (as depicted in the right panel of Figure 8). The children are asked to form a new collection made up of items from the given collections. The new collection has to be formed in the given circle (left panel of Figure

Figure 9

Pre-experimental scheme

January 2022, Volume 14, Issue 3, 387-403

8) and, once the collection has been completed, the children have to count the total number of objects out loud and determine the final amount. Although all five principles are present in this activity, it is specifically focused on improving the abstraction principle.

Figure 8

Create new collections



Procedure

In this pre-experimental design, all the children in the 3-year-old classroom were assessed with a pre-test for their counting-principle skills. The pre-test took place one week prior to the instructional intervention. After, the instructional sequence took place. One week after the end of the intervention the children were again assessed on their counting-principle skills through a post-test. Figure 9 gives a schematic view of the preexperimental design. In what follows, we delve into the methodology carried out both in the pre/post-test and in the intervention.

Pre-test evaluation. The pre-test data collection was done by means of the instrument described above. An individual test, lasting approximately between ten and fifteen minutes, was completed by each child. To avoid unnecessary distractions, for each child the rubric assessment took place on a table away from the rest of the class. For each child, we first assessed, at the same time, the one-to-one correspondence, the stable-order and the cardinality principles with a total of five counting attempts, described as follows. A collection of nine blue rubber animal figures was presented with the intention of carrying out the counting sequences (Figure 10). The nine elements were provided in a linear arrangement in a horizontal format, and there was a space between each of the figures of approximately one centimeter. Each child was asked to count the entire collection out loud, pointing at each item as it was counted. Then, at the



end of the counting process, the children were asked for the final quantity of the set by asking the question "How many animals are there?"

Figure 10

Collection for the pre-tests initial counting tasks



Secondly, the abstraction principle was evaluated with the two mentioned variants of the items: the alteration of color and shape. To get the children more involved, they were asked to choose the colors of the animals they wanted to count. So, the students lined up animals of different colors until they were told to stop, as shown in Figure 11. Afterwards, they were asked to count the collection in the same way as before (five attempts), out loud and pointing to the objects as they were counting them. Once the five counting attempts had been performed, four of the animals were exchanged for four different-colored cubes, as shown in Figure 12. The cubes were placed randomly within the horizontal objects' row and, therefore, sometimes there were cubes together or, on the contrary, they were interspersed forming a series with the rest of the animals.

Figure 11

Collection for the pre-test second counting task



Figure 12

Variant collection for the third counting task in the pre-test



Finally, to evaluate the order- irrelevance principle, a collection of nine blue animals was used again. Over five different attempts, the animals were randomly placed on the table in no particular order as shown in Figure 13. The children were asked to count the total number of animals out loud and point at them as they were counted.

Figure 13

Randomly placed figures for the last counting task of the pre-test



Instructional intervention. The instructional sequence was aimed to work with the children through the specially designed tasks. The methodology during the instructional intervention was based on learning corners, in order to favor the acquisition of mathematical knowledge (Clements et al., 2002; Sarama & Clements, 2003). In this way, the children were given more personalized attention and the opportunity to learn at their own pace. To this end, the classroom was divided into four groups (G1 to G4). Although this methodology is used for our specific classroom reality, the materials used in this proposal can also be adapted to other school realities where teaching resources do not allow the learning corners methodology.

Each day of the week (except Friday) two small groups carried out a 20-minute session devoted to completing one of the eight designed tasks. Hence, every two days a specific task was completed by all the children. Thus, it took four weeks to complete the instructional designed sequence, as shown in Table 6. The organization of the tasks in 20-minute sessions responds to the necessity of children's sustained attention during a short period of time. At age 4, it has been observed that children's attention spanpersistence significantly predicted math achievement (McClelland et al., 2013).

Table 6

Task organization for implementing the instructional intervention

Week	Monday	Tuesday	Wednesday	Thursday
1	Task 1	Task 1	Task 2	Task 2
I	G1 and G2	G3 and G4	G1 and G2	G3 and G4
2	Task 3	Task 3	Task 4	Task 4
2	G1 and G2	G3 and G4	G1 and G2	G3 and G4
2	Task 5	Task 5	Task 6	Task 6
3	G1 and G2	G3 and G4	G1 and G2	G3 and G4
4	Task 7	Task 7	Task 8	Task 8
4	G1 and G2	G3 and G4	G1 and G2	G3 and G4

Post-test evaluation. One week after the instructional intervention finished, we collected the post-test data using the same measuring instrument used in the pre-test. Thus, the data collection was once again carried out individually, presenting the same counting activities to the children as described above.

Data Analysis

To address the research questions, we studied the differences obtained in the scores on the pre-test and post-test. Although the participating population is made up of only 14 students, the significance of the differences between the initial and final tests was determined using paired t-tests. To this end, the normality of the datasets was checked previously using the Saphiro-Wilk test (Saphiro & Wilk, 1965). The

iejee∽

comparison of means was done using the standard t-student test for dependent samples in the case of normal distributed datasets. We used the Wilcoxon signed-ranked test (Wilcoxon, 1945), a non-parametric equivalent of the *t*-test, for non-normal data (Field et al., 2012). The analysis showed a significance level of 0.05. In the case where significant differences were found, the effect size r was calculated. A value of r = .10 means a small effect size, r = .30 can be classified as a medium effect size and r > .50 means a large effect size (Field et al., 2012).

Together with the mean score analysis we performed a detailed study on the success- per-counting attempt for each principle. These detailed studies were carried out in terms of the assessment-rubric attempts performed by the children both in the pre-test and post-test, as described in the following section.

Results

The results section followed a quantitative analysis on the gains in the children's counting skills, assessed from the pre-test and post-test. To explain the results in more detail, three subsections have been organized corresponding to the research questions initially posed. Thus, we will make the following distinctions: i) a global analysis regarding all five counting principles; ii) a specific and independent analysis on the evolution of each of the counting principles; and iii) an analysis concerning the improvement in the counting principles related to the ages of the participants.

Global Analysis

The obtained results in the pre-test ranged between 0.7 and 4.4, with 5 being the maximum possible score. The mean value of the pre-test scores was M = 3.14 (N = 14). As regards the post-test, the lowest score was 1.3 and the maximum score was 5 out of 5. The mean value for the post-test was M = 3.91 (N = 14). As shown in Figure 14 comparing both means, in general terms, a gain of 0.77 was achieved between the pre-test and post-test scores. Moreover, this difference between pre- and post-test scores is statistically significant with p = .0092, and r = .70, indicating a large effect size improvement.

Figure 14

Evolution of global counting skills assessed from the pre-test and post-test



Analysis of the evolution of each of the counting principles

Regarding each individual counting principle, the difference between the pre and post interventions shows gains in each of the counting principles, as shown in Table 7. In particular, the gain in the order-irrelevance principle (.23) was particularly noteworthy. The gain in the one-to-one correspondence principle (.21) and the gain in the cardinality principle (.20) are also remarkable. The rest of the counting principles also evolved, although with lower gains. Below, we discuss the significant differences encountered for each of the counting principles.

Regarding the one-to-one correspondence principle, the data from the pre-test and post-test was nonnormal distributed, hence, the non-parametric Wilcoxon signed-ranked test was used for the contrast of means. The analysis revealed that the mean score obtained in the post-test (M = .90) was significantly higher than the mean score obtained in the pre-test (M = .69), p = .0069, with a large effect size r = .72.

In the case of the order-stable principle, both the pretest and post-test scores followed a normal distribution. The dependent t-test reveals that the difference between the pre-test mean (M = .77) and the post-test mean (M = .80) was non-significant (p > .05).

The data obtained concerning the cardinality principle, the abstraction principle and the orderirrelevance principle in both the pre- and post-test assessments were non-normal for the three principles, thus the comparison of means was carried out again using the non-parametric test. As for the cardinality principle data, although finding differences between

Table 7.

Gains and scores obtained in the pre-test and post-test for each counting principle

	Counting principle								TO	TAL		
	One-to-c	ne corre-	Stable	e-order	Card	inality	Absti	raction	Order	-irrele-		
	spone	dence							vai	nce		
	Pre	Post	Pre	Post	Pre	Post	Pre	Post	Pre	Post	Pre	Post
Mean	.69	.90	.77	.80	.66	.86	.80	.89	.23	.46	3.14	3.91
Gain		21)3	.2	20		09	.4	23	.7	7

- 396 -

the pre-test score (M = .66) and the post-test score (M = .86), this was non-significant (p > .05). For the abstraction principle the results showed that the difference between the obtained mean in the pre-test (M = .80) and in the post-test (M = .89) was also non-significant (p > 0.05). Finally, for the order-irrelevance principle the Wilcoxon test showed a significant difference between the score obtained in the pre-test (M = .23) and the value obtained in the post-test (M = .46), p = .0042, r = .76, which represented a large effect size.

In the following, we report the results concerning the analysis based on the rate of -success attempts for each counting principle.

Detailed results on the one-to-one correspondence principle. Table 8 describes the evolution of the success rate per counting attempt for the one-to-one correspondence principle during the pre-test and post-test.

Table 8

Success rate per counting attempt on the one-to-one correspondence principle

Correct	Pre-test	Post-test
attempts		
5	28.57%	64.28%
4	14.29%	21.43%
3	35.71%	14.29%
2	14.29%	0.00%
1	7.14%	0.00%
0	0.00%	0.00%

A clear evolution and improvement can be seen in reference to the one-to-one correspondence principle after the intervention, since the total number of successful attempts was not less than 3 out of 5. In addition, during the post-test 64.28% of the children from the sample, equivalent to 9 students, managed to establish a correct one-to-one correspondence principle in each of the 5 attempts, compared to 28.57% of the children, 4 students, in relation to the pre-test.

Regarding the type of errors, three types of errors were evaluated during the counting attempts: item omission, assignment of more than one number-word and non-assignment of a number-word. As seen in Table 9, all three types of errors occurred on various occasions in both tests. Even so, there was a difference between the mean errors committed during the initial test (M = 1.57) and the final test (M = 0.5).

Table 9

Types of	detected	errors	during	the	pre-test	and	the
oost-test							

Student	Pre-test	Post-test
1	1 assignment error	0 errors
2	2 assignment errors	1 assignment error
	1 non-assignment error	1 non-assignment
		error
3	1 item omission error	0 errors
	i assignment error	
4	1 item omission error	2 assignment
	1 assignment error	errors
5	0 errors	0 errors
6	0 errors	0 errors
7	0 errors	0 errors
8	1 assignment error	0 errors
9	0 errors	0 errors
10	2 item omission errors	1 item omission
	1 non-assignment error	error
11	1 item omission error	0 errors
	1 assignment error	
12	1 item omission error	1 item omission
	1 assignment error	error
13	2 item omission errors	1 assignment error
	1 assignment error	
	1 non-assignment error	
14	2 assignment errors	0 errors
Mean error	1.57	.50

As can be seen in Table 10, during the pre-test the assignment of more than one number-word and item omission errors were more common. Regarding the post-test, although the number of errors was smaller, the error commission was still maintained. The distribution of error types was similar in both assessments: more assignment of more than number-word errors, followed by errors of item omission and, finally, errors of non-assignment of a number-word during the counting process.

Table 10

Absolute frequency of error types related to the oneto-one correspondence principle

Error type	Pre-test	Post-test
Item omission	8	2
Assignment of more than one number-word	11	4
Non-assignment of number-word	3	1
TOTAL	22	7

397



Detailed results on the stable-order principle. As shown in Table 11, there were slight differences between the success rates in the pre-test and posttest assessments. The results showed that 64.28% of the children achieved the maximum number of correct answers in both the pre-test and post-test. However, an improvement can be observed from the pre-test to the post-test, as the percentage of students who managed 4 correct attempts increased to 14.49% in the final test, compared to the initial test which was 7.14%. Even so, the rate of children who managed 2 correct attempts has reduced to 0.00% in the posttest, compared to 7.14% in the pre-test.

Table 11

Success rate per counting attempt on the stableorder principle

Correct attempts	Pre-test	Post-test
5	64.28%	64.28%
4	7.14%	14.29%
3	7.14%	7.14%
2	7.14%	0.00%
1	0.00%	0.00%
0	14.29%	14.29%

Regarding the type of errors detected during the evaluation of the order-stable principle (label errors), in general terms we found that, for our sample, in the stable and conventional counting sequence portion the children were able to count up to the numberword "five". Counting sequences with a stable, although non-conventional portion, were observed. Other cases with non-stable and unconventional portions were also detected. It was decided not to include any more information regarding this topic as it is out of the scope of the research questions posed.

Detailed results on the cardinality principle. During the pre-test, as specified in Table 12, the results showed that 64.28% of the children managed to establish the cardinality of the posed set in the five counting attempts. In addition, 7.14% made only one correct cardinality assignment and 28.58% were unsuccessful at all of the attempts. Regarding the post-test, the rate of children who acquired the cardinality principle in all five attempts increased to 85.71%, while 14.29% of the children were unable to correctly answer in any of the five attempts. Certainly, a clear evolution and improvement can be seen in reference to the cardinality principle after the intervention.

Table 12

Success rate per counting attempt on the cardinality principle

Correct attempts	Pre-test	Post-test
5	64.28%	85.71%
4	0.00%	0.00%
3	0.00%	0.00%
2	0.00%	0.00%
1	7.14%	0.00%
0	28.58%	14.29%

As mentioned in the instrument description, following the study by Wynn (1992), the attempts in which children identified the last emitted number-word as the cardinal of the set were considered correct. But in order to delve in the correct acquisition of counting skills, we analyzed the attempts in which the children indicate the correct or incorrect number-word. As can be seen in Table 13, the mean score of correct or incorrect last number-word emissions among all the students has been analyzed. Note that in Table 13 scores showing 0.00% in both correct and incorrect last number-word columns mean that the specific student failed in all counting attempts with regard to the cardinality principle. The results obtained show that children who emitted the correct last numberword in their counting attempts increased in the post-intervention assessment, as the mean score has increased from .43 to .76, showing an improvement in the general counting process.

Table 13

Correct and incorrect number-word emissions among the successful counting attempts performed by the children during the cardinality principle assessment

		Pre-test		Post-test
Child	Last	Last	Last	Last
	number-	number-	number-	number-
	word	word	word	word
	correct	incorrect	correct	incorrect
1	.80	.20	1.00	.00
2	.40	.60	.60	.40
3	.60	.40	1.00	.00
4	.60	.40	.60	.40
5	.00	.00	1.00	.00
6	.60	.40	1.00	.00
7	1.00	.00	.80	.20
8	.80	.20	1.00	.00
9	1.00	.00	1.00	.00
10	.00	.00	.80	.20
11	.60	.40	1.00	.00
12	.00	.20	.00	.00
13	.00	.00	.80	.20
14	.00	.00	.00	.00
Mean	.43	.20	.76	.10
valuo				

Detailed results on the abstraction principle. The results obtained from the alteration of color in the counting tasks in the pre-test and post-test showed no differences among counting attempts. Thus, in this subsection the abstraction principle will be specifically addressed concerning the shape variation in the collection to be counted over the attempts. As can be seen in Table 14, the success rates among attempts showed a slight variation from pre-test to post-test. This fact could be an indication that the abstraction principle is the one that is acquired later, as we will discuss.

Table 14

Success rate per counting attempt on the abstraction principle regarding shape-variations

Correct attempts	Pre-test	Post-test
5	57.15%	71.43%
4	0.00%	0.00%
3	0.00%	7.14%
2	7.14%	7.14%
1	0.00%	0.00%
0	35.71%	14.29%

Detailed results concerning the order-irrelevance principle. To conclude, in Table 15 we report the results concerning the success rate for the attempts on the order-irrelevance principle. As can be seen in Table 15, the children seemed to improve in correct attempts after the intervention. This is so because prior to the intervention the success rates were distributed between 0 to 3 correct attempts; after the intervention the percentages were more distributed, as 7.14% of the children did not succeed in any attempt, 35.71% succeeded in one attempt, and 14.29% succeeded in two and three attempts. Furthermore, unlike the pretest, 21.43% of the children have four correct answers and 7.14% have five correct answers in four and five attempts, respectively.

Table 15

Success rate per counting attempt on the orderirrelevance principle

Correct attempts	Pre-test	Post-test
5	0.00%	7.14%
4	0.00%	21.43%
3	21.43%	14.29%
2	14.29%	14.29%
1	21.43%	35.71%
0	42.85%	7.14%

Analysis of the Influence of the Age Factor on the Scores Obtained

Finally, we report the results taking into account age as an analysis factor. To this end, the children were divided into two differentiated groups: Group 1 included children from 3.5 to 3.9 years-old; and Group 2 included children from 4 to 4.4 years-old. The mean scores obtained in the pre-test and posttest were again compared and analyzed based on the age factor. As can be seen in Table 16, the pretest and post-test score comparison shows that the performance of the children in group 1 (3.5 to 3.9 years-old) was lower than the children in group 2 (4 to 4.4-old years), as the gain between the pre-test and post-test was 0.50 for group 1 and 1.03 for group 2. The mean scores were M = 3.1 in the pre-test and M = 3.6 in the post-test for the younger group, in contrast to the older group who scored M = 3.18 in the pre-test and M = 4.21 in the post-test. Statistical significance has not been determined for this age-separated sample, since the sample is too small and would lack statistical robustness, nevertheless, it seems that age is a key factor that affects the acquisition of counting skills.

Table 16

Mean scores and gain analyzed by age

			Age ta	ictor analysis
	Group 1: 3	3.5 to 3.9 years-	Group 2: 4	to 4.4 years-
		old		old
	Pre-test	Post-test	Pre-test	Post-test
Mean score	3.10	3.60	3.18	4.21
Gain		.50		1.03

Discussion and Conclusions

This study has allowed us to explore the counting abilities of 3-year-old children to develop skills related to the counting principles, as well as to design an ad hoc intervention that improves these cognitive skills. This section discusses the results obtained in line with the bibliographic review proposed at the beginning of the paper in order to answer the research questions posed. We have arranged this section in terms of the research questions.

RQ1: Is it possible to significantly increase the acquisition level of skills related to counting principles in 3-yearold students with an ad hoc designed intervention?

To answer the first research question, an analysis of the mean scores obtained, both in pre-test and posttest, has been carried. Prior to the 4-week intervention, the children obtained an overall mean score lower than the average obtained after the intervention. This difference turns out to be statistically significant,



indicating that the intervention was effective for the 3-year-old children, resulting in an improvement in the acquisition of counting principles. Also, the effect size of the intervention has been estimated as large.

RQ2: With this particular instructional design, are there significant improvements in any of the counting principles?

The results on the evolution of each of the counting principles, analyzed separately in the previous section, have shown that the five counting-principle skills improved after the designed classroom intervention.

In particular, concerning the one-to-one correspondence principle, the results showed that there is a statistically significant gain after the instruction. The performance of the children during the post-test showed that nearly 2/3 of the participants (64.28%) managed to establish the one-to-one correspondence when counting collections after the intervention, while less than 1/3 of the participants (28.57%) were able do this in the pre-test. Our findings are in line with Potter and Levy (1968), who affirm that the ability to establish one-to-one correspondence when counting collections is acquired at the age of two. In addition, our results align with the results obtained by other researchers (Gelman & Gallistel, 1978; Gelman & Meck, 1983) who state that children aged between three to four years-old are in the process of acquiring the one-to-one correspondence principle. In contrast, other authors report lower success rates in one-toone correspondence counting skills. In Sarnecka and Carey (2008), children obtained an almost excellent global mean score in their one-to-one counting test. Similarly, Johnson et al. (2019) showed that less than 25% of their sample were able to successfully solve the one-to-one correspondence tasks. A detailed analysis concerning the errors related to the one-to-one correspondence principle has shown that all three types of errors were reduced after the intervention. As stated by Dowker (2005), children with low IQs are less good at number naming. They use to performed worse than their counterparts at detecting counting errors, especially with counting sequences beyond 5. From our study, although we have not carried out any IQ measurement, we concluded that the number of counting errors has been decreased after the intervention. In both assessments, prior to and after the intervention, the assignment of more than one number-word to an item when counting a collection was the most common error.

Skills related to the stable-order principle improved after the intervention, but with no statistical significance. Almost 2/3 of the participants managed to establish this principle over all the counting attempts in both tests. After the intervention, except for two children who had not yet acquired the stableorder principle, the rest of participants were able to establish the stable-order principle with a higher number of correct answers than errors. These results differ from those found by Johnson et al. (2019), who conclude that the percentage of students who could follow a stable and conventional order during counting tasks was less than 50%. Also, in contrast to the results obtained in our study, Sarnecka and Carey (2008) found that almost all the children in their study had already acquired the stable-order principle in its entirety. However, Fuson (1988) claims that 3-year-old students are already capable of using a stable and conventional sequence when counting up to five, while children of approximately four and a half years old are already beginning to be able to recite a stable and conventional sequence when counting between 10 and 20 elements. Chamorro et al. (2005) state that children are able to successfully count up to 10 with a stable and conventional number sequence at the age of four and a half years old. Thus, the results obtained in our sample, with children between 3.5 and 4.4 years old, align with Fuson (1988) and Chamorro et al. (2005).

Regarding the cardinality principle, the difference between the pre-test and the post-test scores was not significant. However, the percentage of children who improved their skills related to the cardinality principle increased after the intervention. In particular, 85.71% of the children established the cardinality of the set in all five counting attempts after the post-test. This finding aligns with the results of several authors (Gelman & Gallistel, 1978; Gelman & Meck, 1983; Wynn, 1992; Sarnecka & Carey, 2008), who state that children between 3 and 4 years old have already, broadly, acquired the cardinality principle. Moreover, the designed intervention has shown a positive effect on the rate of correct last number-words emitted during the counting attempts, as the rate of correct cardinality number-words increased after the intervention from .43 to .76.

The abstraction principle assessment showed a nonsignificant improvement after the instruction. The rate of children who correctly carried out the five counting attempts with varying shapes increased from 57.15% in the pre-test, to 71.43% in the post-test. Gast (1957) found the age of full acquisition of the abstraction principle to be seven years old. According to this claim, our post-test results report that 28.57% of the children have not yet fully acquired this counting principle.

The differences in the assessment of the orderirrelevance principle were statistically significant. Prior to the intervention, almost half of the children (42.85%) were unable to succeed in any of the five attempts. After the intervention, the rate of children who were unable to apply the order-irrelevance principle in any of the attempts decreased to 7.14%. Taking into account the success on the five performed counting attempts, this principle seems to be the one that was least strengthened by our designed intervention. This issue could be due to the fact that the orderirrelevance principle can only be fully acquired if the other four counting principles have been previously acquired, as stated by Chamorro et al. (2005).

RQ3: Is the difference in age a factor key for the improvement in counting skills in a 3-year-old Early Childhood Education classroom?

As observed, the mean scores after the intervention were influenced by the age of the children. Although both groups (3.5-3.9 years-old and 4-4.4 years-old) obtained very similar results in the pre-test, there was a considerable gain in the post-test scores for the oldest group. In fact, after the intervention the gain score was .50 for the younger group, meanwhile the older group obtained a gain score of 1.03. This result is aligned with the those of Gelman and Meck (1983), since, according to them, 3-year-old children show greater difficulty in identifying errors when performing a counting task compared to 4-year-old children. However, other studies, report that no significant differences are found between the counting skills of 3-year-old and 4-year-old children (Lagos, 1992).

Limitations and Final Remarks

Our study has shown the potential and the effect of an ad hoc intervention focused on improving counting abilities in 3-year-old children. Nevertheless, some limitations need to be underlined. First of all, the sample size is small as our study includes only 14 children, which could make the results not specifically representative. However, the diversity on the cognitive level observed among the participants, and the mathematics education literacy consulted, lead us to believe that a study with a larger sample will report similar results, although this claim should be confirmed by an experimental study. Moreover, this study was carried out in a real classroom scenario, in this way, the effects of these intervention could be exported to other school realities by other Early Childhood teachers. Another limitation is the pre-experimental design. The absence of a control group may pose problems regarding the intervention's effect validity on the level of acquisition of the counting principles. However, as has been argued in the methodology description, the pre-experimental design was intentionally chosen in order to offer the opportunity to the whole classgroup to carry out the counting tasks and improve their cognitive abilities. The approach followed in this study was aimed at avoiding an imbalance in the class-group in relation to the counting process, as counting skills are a basic, essential part of elementary school practice.

Finally, despite that our intervention has been carried out with children without diagnosed learning difficulties, previous studies have shown the effectiveness of teaching sequences aimed at enhancing basic counting skills in both children who follow a typical or atypical developmental trajectory (Ansari et al., 2003; Kaufmann et al., 2003; Stock et al., 2010). With this in mind, the proposal that has been presented here and that has shown that it favors the acquisition of counting skills related to counting principles in typical 3-year-old students could also be useful as an effective instrument in students with learning difficulties.

Acknowledgements

Thanks to the tutor of the school where this research was carried out and to the children who have collaborated during the intervention. A. C.-J. thanks his family and Vicente Alfonso Benlliure for their support. This research was supported by Conselleria d'Innovació, Universitats, Ciència i Societat Digital de la Generalitat Valenciana through grant number GV/2019/146.

References

- Ansari, D., Donlan, C., Thomas, M. S. C., Ewing, S. A., Peen, T., & Karmiloff-Smith, A. (2003). What makes counting count? Verbal and visuo-spatial contributions to typical and atypical number development. *Journal of Experimental Child Psychology*, 85(1), 50–62. https://doi.org/10.1016/ S0022-0965(03)00026-2
- Baroody, A. J. (1987). The Development of Counting Strategies for Single-Digit Addition. Journal for Research in Mathematics Education JRME, 18(2), 141–157. https://doi.org/10.5951/ jresematheduc.18.2.0141
- Baroody, A. J. (1992). The development of preschoolers' counting skills and principles. In J. Bideaud, C. Meljac, & J.-P. Fischer (Eds.), *Pathways to number: Children's developing numerical abilities.* (pp. 99–126). Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, Inc.
- Briars, D. J., & Secada, W. G. (1988). Correspondence errors in children's counting. In *Children's* counting and concepts of number (pp. 63–91). Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4612-3754-9 3
- Briars, D., & Siegler, R. S. (1984). A featural analysis of preschoolers' counting knowledge. Developmental Psychology, 20(4), 607–618. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1037/0012-1649.20.4.607

401



- Chamorro, M. del C. (2005). Didáctica de las Matemáticas para Educación Infantil. Pearson Educación.
- Clements, D. H., Sarama, J., & DiBiase, A.-M. (2002). Early Childhood Corner: Preschool and Kindergarten Mathematics: A National Conference. *Teaching Children Mathematics TCM*, 8(9), 510–514. https://doi.org/10.5951/TCM.8.9.0510
- Desoete, A., & Grégoire, J. (2006). Numerical competence in young children and in children with mathematics learning disabilities. *Learning and Individual Differences*, 16(4), 351–367. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.lindif.2006.12.006
- Dowker, A. (2005). Individual differences in arithmetic: Implications for psychology, neuroscience and education. Psychology Press. https://doi. org/10.4324/9780203324899
- Field, A., Miles, J., & Field, Z. (2012). Discovering Statistics Using R. SAGE Publications
- Geary, D. C. (2011). Cognitive predictors of achievement growth in mathematics: Cognitive predictors of achievement growth in mathematics. *Developmental Psychology*, 47(6), 1539–1552. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0025510.Cognitive
- Geary, D. C., Bow-Thomas, C. C., & Yao, Y. (1992). Counting knowledge and skill in cognitive addition: A comparison of normal and mathematically disabled children. *Journal of Experimental Child Psychology*, 54(3), 372–391. https://doi.org/10.1016/0022-0965(92)90026-3
- Geary, D. C., Hamson, C. O., & Hoard, M. K. (2000). Numerical and Arithmetical Cognition: A Longitudinal Study of Process and Concept Deficits in Children with Learning Disability. Journal of Experimental Child Psychology, 77(3), 236–263. https://doi.org/10.1006/jecp.2000.2561
- Gelman, R., & Galistell, C. H. (1978). The Child's Understanding of Number. Harvard University Press.
- Gelman, R., & Meck, E. (1983). Preschoolers' counting: Principles before skill. *Cognition*, 13(3), 343–359. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/0010-0277(83)90014-8
- Hwang, S. (2020). Examining the effect of students' early numeracy activities at home on later mathematics achievement via early numeracy competencies and self-efficacy beliefs. International Electronic Journal of Elementary Education, 13(1), 47–56. https://doi.org/10.26822/ iejee.2020.172

- Johnson, N. C., Turrou, A. C., McMillan, B. G., Raygoza, M. C., & Franke, M. L. (2019). "Can you help me count these pennies?": Surfacing preschoolers' understandings of counting. *Mathematical Thinking and Learning*, 21(4), 237–264. https://doi. org/10.1080/10986065.2019.1588206
- Kaufmann, L., Handl, P., & Thöny, B. (2003). Evaluation of a Numeracy Intervention Program Focusing on Basic Numerical Knowledge and Conceptual Knowledge: A Pilot Study. *Journal of Learning Disabilities*, 36(6), 564–573.
- Lagos, M. O. (1992). Análisis estructural de la adquisición y desarrollo de la habilidad de contar (PhD Thesis). Universidad Complutense de Madrid.
- LeFevre, J. A., Smith-Chant, B. L., Fast, L., Skwarchuk, S. L., Sargla, E., Arnup, J. S., Penner-Wilger, M., Bisanz, J., & Kamawar, D. (2006). What counts as knowing? The development of conceptual and procedural knowledge of counting from kindergarten through Grade 2. *Journal of Experimental Child Psychology*, *93*(4), 285–303. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jecp.2005.11.002
- Fuson, K. C. (1988). Children's counting and concepts of number. Springer-Verlag.
- Markman, E. M. (1979). Classes and collections: Conceptual organization and numerical abilities. *Cognitive Psychology*, 11(4), 395–411. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/0010-0285(79)90018-5
- Potter, M. C., & Levy, E. I. (1968). Spatial enumeration without counting. *Child Development*, 39, 265– 273.
- McClelland, M. M., Acock, A. C., Piccinin, A., Rhea, S. A., & Stallings, M. C. (2013). Relations between preschool attention span-persistence and age 25 educational outcomes. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, *28*(2), 314–324. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.ecresq.2012.07.008
- Rittle-Johnson, B., & Siegler, R. (1998). The relation between conceptual and procedural knowledge in learning mathematics: A review. In C. Donlan (Ed.), *The development* of mathematical skills (pp. 75–110). Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, Inc.
- Shapiro, S. S., & Wilk, M. B. (1965). An Analysis of Variance Test for Normality (Complete Samples). *Biometrika*, 52(3/4), 591. https://doi. org/10.2307/2333709

- Salihu, L., & Räsänen, P. (2018). Mathematics skills of Kosovar primary school children: A special view on children with mathematical learning difficulties. International Electronic Journal of Elementary Education, 10(4), 421–430. https:// doi.org/10.26822/iejee.2018438132
- Sarama, J., & Clements, D. H. (2003). Early Childhood Corner: Building Blocks of Early Childhood Mathematics. *Teaching Children Mathematics TCM*, 9(8), 480–484. https://doi.org/10.5951/ TCM.9.8.0480
- Sarama, J., & Clements, D. H. (2009). Early childhood mathematics education research: Learning trajectories for young children. Routledge.
- Sarnecka, B. W., & Carey, S. (2008). How counting represents number: What children must learn and when they learn it. *Cognition*, 108(3), 662–674. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cognition.2008.05.007
- Siegler, R. S. (1991). In young children's counting, procedures precede principles. *Educational Psychology Review*, 3(2), 127–135. https://doi. org/10.1007/BF01417924
- Stock, P., Desoete, A., & Roeyers, H. (2010). Detecting children with arithmetic disabilities from kindergarten: Evidence from a 3-year longitudinal study on the role of preparatory arithmetic abilities. Journal of Learning Disabilities, 43(3), 250–268. https://doi. org/10.1177/0022219409345011
- Wilcoxon, F. (1945). Individual Comparisons by Ranking Methods. *Biometrics Bulletin*, 1, 80–83.
- Wynn, K. (1990). Children's understanding of counting. *Cognition*, 36(2), 155–193. https://doi.org/https:// doi.org/10.1016/0010-0277(90)90003-3
- Yilmaz, Z. (2017). Young children's number sense development: Age related complexity across cases of three children. *International Electronic Journal of Elementary Education*, 9(4), 891–902.



This page is intentionally left blank. www.iejee.com



Using a Touch Point Instructional Package to Teach Subtraction Skills to German Elementary Students At-Risk for LD

Karolina Urton^a, Matthias Grünke^{b,*}, Richard T. Boon^o

 Received
 : 28 December 2021

 Revised
 : 3 January 2022

 Accepted
 : 28 January 2022

 DOI
 : 10.26822/iejee.2022.252

°Karolina Urton, University of Münster, Germany. E-mail: kurton@uni-muenster.de ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-5912-8143

b'**Corresponding Author:** Matthias Grünke, University of Cologne, Germany. E-mail: matthias.gruenke@uni-koeln.de ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0003-4249-6035

°Richard T. Boon, The University of Texas at San Antonio, USA. E-mail: richard.boon@utsa.edu

ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0003-3109-3687

Abstract

This study replicates and extends prior research on multisensory mathematics instruction (Grünke et al., 2018) by integrating a touch points strategy, performance feedback, reward system, and a reinforcing card game into an instructional package. A multiple baseline design across participants was used to evaluate the effects of the touch points package on the subtraction skills of four German female first year students at-risk for learning disabilities. During intervention, the students were administered eight to eleven treatment sessions to learn how to subtract a onedigit subtrahend from a two-digit minuend up to 18 crossing over the tens barrier. Results indicated that all students made substantial increases in their subtraction performance during intervention. Student performance improved from 0 to 2 out of 10 math problems solved correctly during baseline to between 8 and 10 problems correct by the end of the intervention. Effect sizes observed across the four participants indicated the effectiveness of the intervention ranged from high to very high.

Keywords:

TouchMath, Subtraction Skills, Single-Case, Elementary, At-Risk, Learning Disabilities

Introduction

athematical difficulties are a pervasive problem for Mchildren and adolescents (Lein et al., 2020). About 17% of elementary and secondary students exhibit some form of mathematical difficulties and perform poorly, frequently well below school-grade expectations (Geary, 2015; Mazzocco & Vukovic, 2018). Many of these students, approximately 4%-7% of the school-age student population, will be later on identified with a learning disability (LD) in mathematics (Butterworth, 2019; Geary, 2011). Struggling with basic numeracy during the first school years are signs of mathematical difficulties (Stock et al., 2010; Tolaret al., 2016). Deficits in early math skills typically compound into further mathematical difficulties in the upper grade levels, and these difficulties often extend into adulthood (Bryant et al., 2020, 2021; Nelson & Powell, 2018; Powell & Driver, 2015; Powell et al., 2020). Thus, not addressing mathematical



Copyright © www.iejee.com ISSN: 1307-9298

© 2022 Published by KURA Education & Publishing. This is an open access article under the CC BY-NC- ND license. (https://creativecommons.org/ licenses/by/4.0/)



learning problems in the school context have negative long-term effects not only on the students' academic success, but also on later opportunities for vocational training, employment, and overall quality of life (Fischer et al., 2013; Geary, 2013; Kaufmann et al., 2020; Ritchie & Bates, 2013).

These concerns make particularly clear the imperative need to identify effective instructional practices (Mazzocco et al., 2018) that enable teachers to empower students' mathematical basic skills while helping them to overcome their difficulties at an early age (Dennis et al., 2016; Jitendra et al., 2018; Stevens et al., 2018). One such essential skill is the knowledge of number combinations (Kilpatrick et al., 2001). These are simple arithmetic problems (e.g., 4 + 5 = 9; 8 - 5 = 3) that can be solved by counting, applying decomposition strategies, or by automatic retrieval from long-term memory. The most fundamental way to meet this challenge is to use efficient counting strategies. While typically developing children do not need to be taught efficient counting techniques, students with mathematical difficulties do not discover them on their own (Ashcraft & Stazyk, 1981; Geary et al., 1987; Goldman et al., 1988; Groen & Parkman, 1972). Initially, learners use the strategy "counting all" to determine a sum. The application of more sophisticated counting strategies includes the possibility of "counting on" as well as their understanding of the commutative property of addition, which allows counting from the larger addend, regardless of the order they are in the arithmetic task (Baroody, 1995). The expansion of efficient counting and, later on, the acquisition of decomposition strategies, leads to more reliable retrieval of facts from working memory and a higher probability that these are also stored in long-term memory (Ashcraft & Stazyk, 1981; Geary et al., 1987; Goldman et al., 1988; Groen & Parkman, 1972).

Fuchs et al. (2010) demonstrated the effectiveness of a single intervention based on a direct instruction of the principles of strategic counting for students with arithmetic difficulties. In addition, they showed that when this intervention was combined with opportunities of deliberate practice, the positive effects on number combination became even more apparent. Furthermore, the authors recognized that effective instructional interventions as theirs and others in previous studies adhere to the following principles: (1) explicit instruction, (2) minimal learning challenge for students, (3) opportunity for practice, (4) and the use of motivators to help students with motivational and behavioral regulation (Fuchs et al., 2010, p. 98).

Another research-based intervention that aligns with the principles of Fuchs et al. (2010) is the use of touch points. This strategy fosters effective counting strategies and reinforces understanding of the cardinal concept of numbers in which the visual and haptic presentation of the quantity is used to associate it with the respective number word. The dot-notation approach, in which touch point dots are placed on the digits, was developed by Kramer and Krug (1973). Based on this method, Bullock, Pierce, and McClellan (1989) created the so-called TouchMath concept (see www.touchmath.com), an instructional mathematics curriculum to teach from basic addition and subtraction to more advanced arithmetic skills. Its central concept is that each number, according to its quantity, is illustrated with touch points. Whereas on numbers 1 to 5 shows only single points, on numbers 6 to 9, single and double points are used, accordingly (see Figure 1).

Figure 1

Numerals with Touch Points from 1 to 9



In the touch point strategy, students first learn to touch every point on a digit in a predetermined sequence while counting them aloud, which fosters cardinal number understanding. When solving a single-digit addition task, students use the counting-all strategy by tapping the dots on the summands. Thereafter, for addition tasks, learners are taught first to choose the bigger addend and, count forward while tapping the dots on the second addend. To solve single-digit subtrahend subtraction tasks, students are instructed to count backwards from the minuend tapping on the subtrahend touchpoints to reach the solution (see Figure 2 for some examples from a touch point subtraction worksheet).

Figure 2

Examples of Touch Point Subtraction Problems


Over time, touch points are faded from numbers to promote mental representations of quantities and acquisition of fact knowledge. The procedure of the touch point strategy is not limited to single-digit addition and subtraction; it can also be used for multiplication, division, and double-digit problems. One of the unique advantages of this method is its multisensory nature, which can be especially helpful for students with learning difficulties. Touching the points stimulates haptic perception, counting aloud activates auditory perception, and looking at the dots cues visual sensation (Scott, 1993).

Research on the touch points strategy has largely been conducted in the United States, some studies took place in Canada and Turkey, and one study in Germany (Grünke, Urton, & Karnes, 2018). Evaluation of the TouchMath strategy for students at-risk or with disabilities in mathematics instruction has focused mainly on addition, generally on single-digit addition (Ellingsen & Clinton, 2017). The investigations on the use of the TouchMath program were predominantly conducted at the elementary level, mostly with students with an intellectual or developmental disability, and very few targeted students with or atrisk for LD. However, there is a dearth of research on the effects of the touch points strategy to assists students with or at-risk of disabilities to acquire subtraction skills.

To date, only two studies were found that examined the efficacy of TouchMath for improving students with disabilities subtraction skills (Scott, 1993; Waters & Boon, 2011). Using a multiple probe design across four math skills, Scott (1993) assessed the effectiveness of TouchMath to teach three fourth grade students with disabilities, two with intellectual disabilities and one with LD, two-digit addition with regrouping, subtraction up to 18 with a single-digit minuend, and two-digit number with regrouping. The three students' performance on practice and novel problems was high after the introduction of the intervention for each of the math skills taught. In particular for subtraction skills, the students' performance score increased less than 14% on average during pre-intervention probes for practice and novel problems to over 86% on average in post-intervention probes. In the Waters and Boon (2011) study, three high school students with mild intellectual disability, two of which were also diagnosed with autism, were taught to perform three-digit money subtraction with regrouping using the TouchMath program. The strategy was effective to improve the subtraction skills of the students, with average improvement on performance of 69% to 83% from baseline to intervention. Upon completion of the intervention, one student maintained the subtraction skills over approximately 5 weeks, while another student experienced a substantial gradual decline in performance during 20 days. These studies show promise that the touch point system can assist students with disabilities to learn basic subtraction skills. Given the limited research on the effects of the touch point strategy on subtraction skills for students with or at-risk of LD, more studies are needed to explore its effectiveness for this population.

The purpose of the present study is to replicate and extend a previous experiment by Grünke et al. (2018) to examine the use of a touch points intervention package to teach subtraction skills to four first graders at-risk for LD. This study was aimed to answer the following research questions:

1. What is the effectiveness of a touch point instructional package to solve subtraction problems within 18 for students at-risk for LD?

2. What are the students' attitudes towards the touch point intervention?

Method

Setting and Participants

The study took place in a resource classroom in an urban public school in North Rhine-Westphalia, Germany during the last weeks of the school year. Four female first grade students at-risk for LD with ages between 6 and 7 years old enrolled in the same class at the school served as participants in the study. According to the school's curriculum, students are expected to have mastered the concept of subtraction up to 20 (e.g., 15-8) by the end of first grade, which in Germany constitutes the first year of formal schooling. Prior to the start of the study, the students had received instruction on addition and subtraction up to 20 using traditional instructional methods, however, math class instruction during the duration of the study did not focus on either addition or subtraction skills.

The eligibility criteria to participate in this study required participant students to: (a) be able to count forward to 20 and backwards from 10, (b) be able to count with one-to-one correspondence up to 20, (c) be able to add fluently within 20, (d) perform below grade-level on subtraction as required by the school's curriculum for first graders, (e) consent to take part in the study, and (f) have a high level of school attendance over the last six months. Before beginning the study, the special education teacher administered an informal test designed according to the diagnosis and training sheets by Klauer (1994) to evaluate the addition and subtraction skills of the students in her classroom. Based on the students' assessment scores, a detailed analysis of their addition and subtraction performance in their mathematics workbooks, and attendance records, the teacher and the second author identified four students that met the inclusion criteria



The first participant, Aylin, was 7.6 years old. Her parents were both from Turkey and Turkish was their primarily language spoken at home. Informal assessments indicated that Aylin was unable to solve basic subtraction problems. She also showed neither a cardinal nor ordinal understanding of numbers, and was also unable to represent quantities or order them in relation to each other. The teacher characterized her as insecure in her mathematical abilities, but she was eager to improve her math skills. Aylin often would get upset when she experienced any kind of failure and frequently cried if she did not succeed on solving a mathematics problem.

Blanka was 6.8 years old and born in the Congo to French-speaking parents. She started learning German when she entered preschool. Even though she had mastered her addition facts through 20, she was unable to solve subtraction problems. However, she had a fairly well-developed ordinal understanding of numbers and was able to verbalize the steps she used in solving different mathematical problems. Blanka did not ask for help whenever she experienced difficulties; instead, she just waited for teacher assistance.

Carla was born in Germany and was 7.1 years old. She was mainly raised by her Turkish grandmother. Carla started to learn German when she was three years old, but still had trouble understanding the language. She had received special language training at her school since she enrolled. Carla had satisfactory addition skills; however, her subtraction skills were lacking.

Dana was a 6.10 years old girl, and her first language was German. She was able to represent quantities up to 20 and describe the steps she took to arrive at answers to various problems in mathematics. Her addition skills were acceptable for a first year student; however, like Aylin, Blanka, and Carla, Dana exhibited poor subtraction skills. According to her teacher she appeared very motivated to work on her subtraction skills, but often would become impatient with herself.

Since all four of the participants were still in their first year of elementary school, they had not yet been officially diagnosed with a disability. However, all the available academic data on their learning aptitude suggested they will soon be identified with some type of learning disability. Furthermore, the German proficiency level of the three second-language participants was neither formally evaluated at the time. According to the classroom teacher, except for Carla, the German skills of the other two students did differ, although not substantially, from those classmates without an immigrant background.

Two female special education graduate students served as interventionists in this study. Both interventionists were in their final months at the university before entering into the probationary teaching period to finish their training to become fully licensed special education teachers. Due to several months-long internships in schools and their jobs as teacher assistants, they both had ample experience working with struggling learners. To avoid conflicts with their teaching schedule at the school, the interventionists took turns to administer baseline and intervention sessions throughout the study.

Materials

Assessment materials included fourteen 10-item subtraction problems worksheets. Each subtraction problem consisted of a two-digit minuend up to 18 and one-digit subtrahend, where the tens had to be crossed to arrive at the correct difference (e.g., 12–8). The pool of subtraction problems meeting the aforementioned criteria were classified by two experienced first grade teachers in three levels of difficulty. All of the fourteen subtraction problems worksheets were designed to have a similar level of difficulty. A stopwatch was used to measure the time during assessment probes.

Intervention materials consisted of 4-inch numerals, dots, and minus signs made out of colorful sponge rubber, a set of cards, stickers, 10-item subtraction problems worksheets with dots in the subtrahend and worksheets without dots. All of the subtraction problems in the worksheets consisted of a two-digit minuend up to 18 and a single-digit subtrahend that required crossing the tens barrier. All worksheets had the same level of difficulty. A set of 1-inch by 2-inch laminated index cards displaying each a digit from 1 to 9 along with as many objects as the cardinality of the number. Finally, stickers with different motives based on characters from various popular cartoon series were used as rewards for performance during intervention.

Figure 3

Cards for the Card Game



Dependent Variable and Measurement

The number of subtraction problems solved correctly on a worksheet within 1-min was the dependent variable. Assessment worksheets were randomly administered without replacement to each student across baseline and intervention sessions. Two special education graduate students blind to the purpose of the study independently scored the mathematics worksheets. Inter-rater reliability was conducted on all of the assessment probes for each participant, and was 100%.

Experimental Design and Procedures

A multiple baseline across subjects design (Gast et al., 2018) was used to examine the effectiveness of the touch point instructional package to improve the subtraction skills of four elementary students at-risk for LD. The study was conducted over three weeks spanning across 14 sessions altogether for each participant. The intervention starting points were randomly assigned to the students to enhance the internal validity of the experiment (Tate et al., 2016), and staggered with baseline probes varying between three and six. Thus, the number of intervention sessions ranged from eight to eleven.

General Procedures. In each session, one of the interventionists took a student to the resource classroom and worked individually with the student for 20 minutes. After completion of the session, the student was given a 10-item subtraction problems assessment worksheet and was encouraged to work on the problems as fast and accurate as possible. Then, the interventionist started the stopwatch. After 1 min, the student was asked to stop working in the problems and praised for their effort.

Baseline. During baseline sessions, the student did not receive any instruction. Instead, the student and one of the interventionists worked together to make handicrafts. To prevent that differences in performance between the baseline and intervention condition might be due to an allocation effect, baseline sessions were set to last 20 minutes. After 20 minutes, a 1-min probe was administered to the student.

Intervention. The interventionists implemented a touch point instructional package that included: the use of the touch points strategy, performance feedback, performance-based rewards, and a card game. The intervention was comprised of six instructional lessons, each lesson taught within a session, followed by one or more independent practice sessions. At the beginning of each intervention session, the student was shown a chart displaying the number of subtraction problems she had correctly solved so far, and were told she would earn a sticker that could be placed on the chart if their performance was at least as good as in the previous session. Intervention sessions ended with a 5-min card game designed to reinforce learning of the touch point notation and counting as well. The card game was played as follows: First, a card was selected at random by the interventionist and given to the student, then the student stated the number of objects he saw on the card (e.g., two pencils, seven hearts) and lastly while touching the objects on the card he counted from the number up and then backwards. Following the end of the session, the student completed a 1-min assessment probe, after which, they received performance feedback, and were rewarded with a sticker if they maintained or improved their prior performance.

In the first lesson, the interventionist taught the student the touch points system using the sponge rubber digits and the dots, one digit at a time. The interventionist presented a rubber single-digit number displaying the appropriate touch points and then modeled how to count the touch points on a single-digit number. Next, the interventionist asked the student to practice placing the touch points on the rubber digit. Afterwards, the student named the number and then tapping on the touch points counted aloud forward from the digit up, following that, the student named the highest number reached and counted backwards while touching the touch points. For example, after placing the touch points on the digit 8, the student named the number 8 and then counted forward using the touch point from 9 to 16; next, he named the number 16 and immediately counted backwards down to 8 while tapping on the touchpoints. The student needed to perform each of these steps correctly on the digit before moving to the next digit. If the student made a mistake, the interventionist corrected the error and prompted her to continue. Three to four rounds of this procedure were required across all the students to learn the touch points on the rubber digits and count forward and backward correctly.

In the second lesson, several subtraction problems presented with rubber digits and dots were used to teach the student the touch point strategy to solve subtraction problems. The subtraction problems consisted of a two-digit minuend without touch points, and a one-digit subtrahend with touch points. To start the lesson, the interventionist showed a subtraction problem (e.g., 13-5) and proceeded to model the steps to solve the problem as follows: First, she started by naming the minuend (13) and then counted down accordingly to the number of dots on the subtrahend to reach the correct solution (12, 11, 10, 9, 8). Then, the interventionist demonstrated the procedure one more time with a second subtraction problem. Next, the student was instructed to solve a different subtraction problem while verbalizing aloud the steps to reach the solution. If the student made a mistake, the interventionist corrected the error and encouraged



the student to continue solving the problem. The student practiced the subtraction procedure on at least four more additional subtraction problems, as many as time permitted.

Lessons three and four mirrored lesson two. In the fifth lesson, the student worked on a subtraction problems worksheet that displayed touch points on the subtrahends (see Figure 2). The student was asked to state aloud the steps she applied to solve each of the problems. If she had difficulties solving a problem, assistance was given by the interventionist, as needed. In the sixth lesson, the student worked on a subtraction problems worksheet without touch points. The student was instructed to draw the dots on the subtrahend before proceeding to solve a problem, and verbalize the steps to reach the solution. The interventionist constantly monitored the student's work on the practice worksheet. Help was provided when the student made an error when either drawing the touch points on the subtrahends or applying the steps to solve a problem.

During the independent practice sessions, the student was required to independently solve the subtraction problems on the worksheet that did not display touch points. The student was instructed to work through the problems to find the solution without drawing the touch points on the subtrahends. They received assistance if they asked for help from the interventionist.

Interventionist Training and Procedural Reliability

The interventionists received three 45-min training sessions conducted by the second author before the study began. Training on the procedures to teach the interventionists the touch point instructional package included explicit instruction, modeling, guided practice, and corrective feedback. In addition, the interventionists received training on the administration of the assessment probes. Baseline and intervention sessions followed a detailed step-by-step script to warrant a consistent implementation of the procedures. During each session, the interventionists marked on a checklist the steps they completed as they delivered the procedures. Both interventionists reported they completed each and all of the steps on the procedural checklists. Across all phases, the second author and the interventionists stayed constantly in contact by e-mail and phone to ensure the procedures were delivered as intended.

Social Validity

A teacher's assistant individually interviewed the four students after the intervention ended to capture their views and perceptions on the touch point instructional package. The student interview consisted of the following questions: (1) Did you enjoy calculating with the touch points? (2) Was calculating with the touch points easier for you than without them? (3) Would you prefer to continue calculating with touch points? And (4) How did you like getting constant feedback about your performance? Student answers were recorded, transcribed verbatim, and then analyzed in accordance with a simple approach outlined by Tesch (1990).

Data Analysis

The data analysis of the study includes visual analysis and descriptive statistics for each of the students across phases (Lane & Gast, 2014). Level, trend and stability was estimated for each condition. The stability criterion was set to 80% of data points falling within +/-20% of the median (Lane & Gast, 2014). Furthermore, two commonly used non-overlapping effect sizes were calculated for each participant: percentage of non-overlapping data (PND) and Tau-U, to measure the effects of the intervention.

PND summarizes the percentage of intervention scores that exceeds the most extreme baseline score in the therapeutic direction (Scruggs et al., 1987). Participants' PNDs were averaged to obtain an overall PND. A PND over 90% suggests the intervention was very effective, from 70% to less than 90% effective, from 50% to less than 70% questionable, and below 50% ineffective (Scruggs & Mastropieri, 1998). Tau-U is a non-parametric effect size that can be interpreted as the percentage of improvement from baseline to intervention (Parker & Vannest, 2009; Parker et al., 2011). Tau-U computes a measure of the non-overlap between baseline and intervention phases while taking into account the intervention phase trend and also can control for monotonic baseline trend (Parker et al., 2011). Tau-U values range from -1.0 to 1.0, where a Tau-U value greater than zero indicates that intervention scores tend to be higher than baseline scores. Tau-U computation proceeded according to the steps laid out by Vannest and Ninci (2015): (a) the baseline trend level was calculated (Tau-U $_{\rm trend A}$), and (b) if a baseline trend at or above 0.2 in the expected direction of the intervention was detected, the Tau-U coefficient that accounts for baseline trend (Tau-U $_{\rm A\,vs}$

^{B+ trend B- trend A}) was computed, otherwise, Tau-U without baseline correction (Tau-U_{A vs B+ trend B}) was calculated. An omnibus Tau-U was obtained to measure the overall effect of the intervention. The decision to use either a fixed or random effects model to obtain the omnibus Tau-U was based on the heterogeneity of the data. A Tau-U value of 0.20 was interpreted as a small intervention effect, greater than 0.20 and smaller than 0.60 moderate, greater than 0.60 and less than 0.80 large, and over 0.80 very large (Vannest & Ninci, 2015). Finally, a piecewise regression analysis (level 1 analysis) for each participant and a hierarchical piecewise linear-regression analysis on the aggregated data (level 2 analysis) were conducted using the Huitema and McKean model (Huitema & McKean, 2000) to provide an inferential statistical validation of the results. Both level 1 and level 2 regression analysis were conducted using the SCAN package for R by Wilbert (2018).

Results

Figure 4 displays the students' number of problems solved correctly during the baseline and intervention conditions. Table 1 presents descriptive statistics on the performance of the students to solve subtraction problems.

Figure 4

Number of Subtraction Problems Solved Correctly for Aylin, Blanka, Carla, and Dana



Table 1

Descriptive Statistics for Number of Subtraction Problems Solved Correctly

Ctudant		Ν		M (SD)		Md (IQR)	R	ange
Sludeni	В	I	В	I	В	1	В	I
Aylin	3	11	0.00 (0.00)	4.82 (2.07)	0 (0.00)	4 (3.00)	0-0	1–8
Blanka	4	10	0.75 (0.50)	5.30 (2.16)	1 (0.25)	5 (3.50)	0-1	3-9
Carla	5	9	1.80 (0.45)	5.11 (2.80)	2 (0.00)	5 (4.00)	1–2	2-9
Dana	6	8	0.33 (0.52)	5.50 (2.73)	0 (0.75)	5 (3.50)	0-1	2–10
Nata D D		in a l	Inter continu					

Note. B = Baseline, I = Intervention

Aylin. During the baseline phase, Aylin's performance was stable, she did not solve any of the subtraction problems correctly. In the intervention phase, Aylin demonstrated a stepwise improvement during the first six sessions with continuous improvement afterwards. Aylyn increased her performance from one subtraction problem solved correctly at the beginning of the intervention to eight by the last two days of the intervention. On average, Aylin solved 4.82 (range = 1 - 8) problems correctly during intervention.

Blanka. In the baseline phase, Blanka's performance was also low and exhibited a slight upward trend, with a mean of 0.75 (range = 0 - 1) problems solved correctly. Immediately after entering the intervention, her performance improved to three problems solved correctly within the first three intervention sessions, followed by a stepwise increase during the next two sessions, and then a steady growth in the last four intervention sessions. By the last intervention session, Blanka solved nine out of ten problems correctly. Blanka's mean performance during intervention was 5.30 (range = 3 - 9) problems solved correctly.

Carla. Carla solved mostly two problems correctly during the baseline phase. Her baseline performance was stable and averaged 1.80 (range = 1 - 2) problems correct. During intervention, Carla's performance started improving relative to baseline from the third session onwards, and continuously grew after the fifth intervention session. By the end of the intervention, Carla was able to solve nine problems correctly. On average, Carla solved 5.11 (range = 2 - 9) problems solved correctly during intervention.

Dana. In the baseline phase, Dana's performance exhibited a downward trend, she solved from zero to one problem correctly with a mean of 0.33 (range = 0 - 1). In the intervention phase, Dana increased her performance in a steady upward trend from two problems solved correctly just after the introduction of the intervention to ten by the end of the intervention, with a mean of 5.50 (range = 2 - 10) problems solved correctly.

The range of the effect size values suggests the touch point instructional package was effective to highly effective to improve the subtraction skills of elementary students at-risk for LD. In particular, PND across students ranged from 77.78% to 100%, with an overall PND of 94.45%. Tau-U effect sizes across the students ranged from 0.75 to 0.99 (p < 0.001), which are considered large to very large (Vannest & Ninci, 2015). Due to the lack of heterogeneity across the Tau-U effect sizes, a fixed effects model was applied to obtain an omnibus Tau-U. The overall Tau-U across students was 0.86 (Cl95 = [0.66, 1.00], p < 0.01).

iejee[∻]

Table 2

Effect Sizes for Number of Subtraction Problems Solved Correctly

Student	PND	Tau-U [Cl ₉₅]
Aylin	100.00%	0.92** [0.52, 1.00]
Blanka	100.00%	0.81** [0.42, 1.00]
Carla	77.78%	0.75** [0.37, 1.00]
Dana	100.00%	0.99** [0.54, 1.00]
Omnibus	94.45%	0.86** [0.66, 1.00]

Note. **p < 0.01

Visual analysis indicated that baseline data was stable for two of the students, whereas one student displayed a slow decelerating trend and another a slight accelerating trend. An analysis of the students' baseline data determined none of the baseline trends were statistically significant. Thus, piecewise regression analysis of students' data and a hierarchical piecewise linear-regression analysis were conducted under the assumption of no baseline trend for all students. Due to the short duration of the baseline phases, this assumption theoretically may increase the risk of a beta error, which warrants a cautious interpretation of the results. As Table 3 illustrates, a statistically significant positive slope change estimate (Δ slope range = 0.65 - 1.10, p < 0.001) was found for all four students. On the other hand, a significant immediate change estimate with the introduction of the intervention was noted for three of the students (Δ level range = 1.33 - 1.59, p < 0.05), for one student the immediate change estimate was not significant (Δ level range = -0.69, p = 0.15). Moreover, visual analysis suggested that the performance growth of second language students was slower than the native language student, therefore, a hierarchical piecewise linear-regression analysis (level 2) was conducted to investigate the aggregated effect of the intervention and a potential interaction between intervention performance and second language learner status. Results showed a significant estimate for immediate change of 1.33 (p < 0.05) and a significant slope change estimate of 1.10 (p < 0.001) on the overall performance from baseline to intervention, however, no significant main effect for second language status (SLL = 0.58, p = 0.44) was observed. Furthermore, such analysis also revealed a significant slope change estimate (Δ Slope = -0.36, p < 0.01) from baseline to intervention between second language students and the native language student during intervention. This indicates that for second language students the performance slope during intervention was 0.36 slower than for the native language student. The overall immediate change estimate from baseline to the onset of the intervention for second language students was lower (Δ Level =-0.49, p = 0.42) than for the native language student, but this estimate was not statistically significant.

Table 3

Piecewise Regression Model for Number of Subtraction	
Problems Solved Correctly (Level 1 Analysis)	

Student		ß	SE	†	$\Delta \; {\rm R^2}$
	Intercept	0.00	0.34	0.00	
Aylin	D Levelª	1.59	0.48	3.35**	0.04
	D Slope ^b	0.65	0.06	11.50***	0.44
	Intercept	0.75	0.35	2.12	
Blanka	D Levelª	1.52	0.55	2.79*	0.04
	D Slope ^b	0.67	0.08	8.63***	0.37
	Intercept	1.80	0.26	6.95***	
Carla	D Levelª	-0.69	0.44	-1.57	0.01
	D Slope ^b	1.00	0.08	13.38***	0.61
	Intercept	0.33	0.21	1.58	
Dana	D Levelª	1.33	0.40	3.37**	0.02
	D Slope ^b	1.10	0.08	13.70***	0.35

Note. a. Immediate change estimate from the baseline phase to the intervention phase.

b. Slope change estimate from the baseline phase to the intervention phase. Note. *p < 0.05, **p < 0.01, ***p < 0.001

Table 4

Hierarchical Piecewise Regression Model for the Aggregated Student Data (Level 2 Analysis)

	В	SE	df	t
Intercept	0.33	0.53	48	0.63
Δ Level ^a	1.33	0.53	48	2.49*
Δ Slope ^b	1.10	0.11	48	10.14***
sll	0.58	0.62	2	0.93
Δ Level°: SLL	-0.49	0.62	48	-0.8
Δ Slope ^b : SLL	-0.36	0.12	48	-3.05**

Note. SLL = Second language learner status.

Note. a. Immediate change estimate from the baseline phase to the intervention phase.

b. Slope change estimate from the baseline phase to the intervention phase. Note. *p < 0.05, **p < 0.01, ***p < 0.001

Social Validity

End-of-intervention interview responses depicted positive students' attitudes towards the use of the touch points strategy. Aylin remarked, "I really liked working with the touch points. Even though I thought I would never learn how to subtract." She added, "The touch points made things very easy. I would like to use them in the future, too. Through working with the touch points, I lost my fear of math." Blanka explained, "Working with the sponge rubber digits was fun, and I really liked getting feedback on how well I did." However, when asked if she wanted to continue using touch points, she replied: "No, I don't need them anymore." Carla stated, "Being able to use the touch points made math very easy." She also voiced that she did not need the materials any longer: "I can do all the subtractions in my head now." She added, "Math is fun. I have not only become better, but also much faster." Dana said, "I liked the touch points, but not too much. Using my fingers is easier for me." However, she recognized, "I think that I can now do subtractions quicker and better." When asked if she would like to continue working with touch points, she answered, "No, I would rather play with other kids. I still don't like math very much."

Discussion

This replication study examined the effects of a touch point instructional package to foster the subtraction skills of four German elementary students at-risk for LD. Findings showed that the intervention was effective to very effective to enhance the ability of students to solve subtraction problems within 18 with twodigit minuends and one-digit subtrahends requiring crossing over the tens. All of the students were able to sustainably increase the number of correct responses using the touch point intervention from baseline (M = 0.72) to intervention (M = 5.18). Moreover, by the last two intervention sessions, students solved between 8 to 10 problems correctly as compared to between 0 to 2 problems during baseline. Students' performance improved during the course of the intervention as they learned and practiced the touch points strategy. Overall, both PND and Tau-U effect sizes at the individual and aggregated level were large to very large, which indicates the intervention was effective to very effective. Our findings are in alignment with previous research (Scott, 1993; Waters & Boon, 2011) that reported touch points instruction is effective to teach subtraction skills to students with disabilities.

Visual analysis in conjunction with a piecewise regression analysis indicated that the intervention did have a positive effect to improve the subtraction skills for all the students over time during the intervention. During intervention, there was an overall increase on the performance rate for all the students and an immediate increase in level from baseline to intervention for three of the students. It was noted that after the six instructional lessons, the performance across all the students continued improving in a steady manner. Thus, it is hypothesized that further independent practice upon completion of instruction helped the students to continue learning and internalizing the use of the strategy. In addition, hierarchical piecewise regression analysis results confirmed visual analysis that suggested that second language students' performance increased in a slower and more stepped fashion than for the native language student, this difference might have been due to some language struggles that these students might have had to overcome during instruction. However, this finding must be interpreted with caution as only one of the students was a native speaker. More interestingly, the second language students were able to catch up by the end of the intervention performing at the same level as the native language student. Thus, the hands-on and visual nature of the strategy along with direct instruction may have facilitated the acquisition of the steps to solve subtraction problems for all four participants. Furthermore, the results indicated that the use of touch points administered over a relatively short period, lasting from 8 to 11 sessions, yielded positive change on the performance across all the participants. This is consistent with previous results reported by Grünke et al. (2018), that found the same effects on learning single-digit addition skills of four German elementary students with intellectual and developmental disabilities. Therefore, findings from both studies suggests that providing a brief dosage of touch points instruction may be sufficient to effectively facilitate the learning of basic addition and subtraction skills for students with or at-risk for disabilities.

In terms of social validity, student responses to postintervention interviews indicated that in general the touch points method was well-received by the students. Only one student, Dana, seemed not to be completely enthusiastic about using the touch points strategy. She stated the touch points procedure was more strenuous for her than finger counting. Unlike Dana, the other three students stated they enjoyed using the touch points strategy. Overall, by the completion of the study, all four students perceived an improvement of their subtraction skills, and felt the performance feedback provided during intervention motivated them to do better.

In summary, the findings of this study add to the growing body of literature on the effectiveness of the touch point strategy for students with disabilities. This investigation showed the touch point instructional package can be effective to improve the subtraction skills of first year German students at-risk for LD, some of which, were also second language learners.

Limitations

Several limitations should be considered in interpreting the results. First, the external validity and generalizability of the results is limited by the small number of participants. Further replications are needed to address this limitation. Second, participants were identified as at-risk for LD based on their academic performance during their first school year, and were selected according to the results of an informal mathematics assessment and an evaluation of their workbooks. Had standardized assessment data also been collected, it could have been determined whether the students met the criteria for an LD in Germany. Third, the intervention was conducted in a one-to-one format in a separate



room. This instructional environment might have been conducive for strategy learning and thus boosting students' performance during intervention. Fourth, performance feedback and the use of rewards during the intervention may have contributed further to uplift students' motivation in learning the touch points strategy and performing better during intervention than in baseline. Even though these motivational factors could have been counter-balanced by the attention and encouragement delivered during the baseline phase, their influence on the students' intervention performance cannot be completely discarded. Fifth, repeated practice on the set of subtraction problems during the intervention sessions might have produced a facilitative effect that resulted in an overall increase of students' performance by the end of the intervention condition. Moreover, error correction procedures, performance feedback and repeated exposure to the set of problems during intervention might have promoted rote memorization of the answers. Sixth procedural reliability was selfcollected by the interventionists. Due to interventionist bias, this method tends to inflate reliability ratings, thus weakening internal validity (Lane et al., 2009). In this study, however, the extensive interventionists' training and the use of detailed procedural scripts might have led to a reduction of the interventionists' bias and likely promoted higher procedural adherence and accuracy (Fallon, 2018; King-Sears, Walker, & Barry, 2018). Lastly, follow-up and maintenance data were not collected, thus, the short and long-term effects of the intervention are unknown.

Implications for the Classroom and Future Research

The findings of this study provide evidence that a touch point instructional package has the potential to enrich learning of subtraction skills for students at-risk for LD. However, to implement the method in practice, it is necessary that the teachers use differentiated instruction and adapt the instructional materials according to the competence level of each student. Additionally, because individual instruction in the schools is available in exceptional cases, future studies should explore the effectiveness of touch points instruction delivered in small groups or peertutoring formats in classroom settings. A peer-tutoring implementation of the touch point intervention seems to be promising as the strategy has a systematic approach that can easily be learned and conveyed by peer tutors. Future studies are warranted to evaluate whether touch point interventions are as effective to teach multiplication and division skills as well, and other math life skills such as money and time management. In addition, studies should also explore the effectiveness of the touch points method contrasted to other methods (e.g., number line) that enable students to expand their basic mathematics skills. Finally, future research should also investigate the effectiveness of computer-based instruction of the touch point strategy, such as TouchMath PRO, and other applications available within the program.

References

- Ashcraft, M. H., & Stazyk, E. H. (1981). Mental addition: A test of three verification models. *Memory & Cognition*, 9(2), 185-196.
- Baroody, A. J. (1995). The role of the number-after rule in the invention of computational short cuts. *Cognition and Instruction*, 13(2), 189-219.
- Bryant, D. P., Bryant, B. R., Dougherty, B., Roberts, G., Pfannenstiel, K. H., & Lee, J. (2020). Mathematics performance on integers of students with mathematics difficulties. *Journal of Mathematical Behavior*, *58*, 1-13.
- Bryant, D., Pfannenstiel, K., Bryant, B., Roberts, G., Fall, A., Nozari, M., & Lee, J. (2021). Improving the mathematics performance of second-grade students with mathematics difficulties through an early numeracy intervention. *Behavior Modification*, 45(1), 99-121.
- Bullock, J., Pierce, S., & McClellan, L. (1989). *TouchMath.* Colorado Springs, CO: Innovative Learning Concepts.
- Butterworth, B. (2019). Dyscalculia From Science to Education. Oxon: Routledge.
- Dennis, M., Sharp, E., Chovanes, J., Thomas, A., Burns, R., Custer, B., & Park, J. (2016). A meta-analysis of empirical research on teaching students with mathematics learning difficulties. *Learning Disabilities Research & Practice*, *31*(3), 156-168.
- Ellingsen, R., & Clinton, E. (2017). Using the TouchMath program to teach mathematical computation to at-risk students and students with disabilities. *Educational Research Quarterly*, 41(1), 15-40.
- Fischer, U., Moeller, K., Cress, U., & Nuerk, H. C. (2013). Interventions supporting children's mathematics school success: A meta-analytic review. European Psychologist, 18(2), 89-113.
- Fuchs, L. S., Powell, S. R., Seethaler, P. M., Cirino, P. T., Fletcher, J. M., Fuchs, D., & Hamlett, C. L. (2010). The effects of strategic counting instruction, with and without deliberate practice, on number combination skill among students with mathematics difficulties. *Learning and Individual Differences*, 20(2), 89-100.

- Gast, D. L., Lloyd, B. P., & Ledford, J. R. (2018). Multiple baseline and multiple probe designs. In J. L. Ledford, & D. L. Gast (Eds.), Single case research methodology: Applications in special education and behavioral sciences (pp. 239-282). New York, NY: Routledge.
- Geary, D. C. (2011). Consequences, characteristics, and causes of mathematical learning disabilities and persistent low achievement in mathematics. *Journal of Developmental and Behavioral Pediatrics*, 32(3), 250-263.
- Geary, D. C. (2013). Early foundations for mathematics learning and their relations to learning disabilities. *Current Directions in Psychological Science*, 22(1), 23-27.
- Geary, D. C. (2015). The classification and cognitive characteristics of mathematical disabilities in children. In R. C. Kadosh & A. Dowker (Eds.), *Oxford handbook of numerical cognition* (pp. 767-786). Oxford, UK: Oxford University Press.
- Geary, D. C., Widaman, K. F., Little, T. D., & Cormier, P. (1987). Cognitive addition: Comparison of learning disabled and academically normal elementary school children. *Cognitive Development*, 2(3), 249-269.
- Goldman, S. R., Pellegrino, J. W., & Mertz, D. L. (1988). Extended practice of basic addition facts: Strategy changes in learning disabled students. *Cognition and Instruction*, 5(3), 223-265.
- Groen, G. J., & Parkman, J. M. (1972). A chronometric analysis of simple arithmetic. *Psychological Review*, 79(4), 329-343.
- Grünke, M., Urton, K., & Karnes, J. (2018). The effects of a brief touch point intervention for children with intellectual developmental disabilities (IDD). Journal of Educational and Developmental Psychology, 8(2), 187-197.
- Huitema, B. E., & McKean, J. W. (2000). Design specification issues in time-series intervention models. Educational and Psychological Measurement, 60(1), 38-58.
- Jitendra, A., Lein, A., Im, S., Alghamdi, A., Hefte, S., & Mouanoutoua, J. (2018). Mathematical interventions for secondary students with learning disabilities and mathematics difficulties: A meta-analysis. *Exceptional Children*, 84(2), 177-196.

- Kaufmann, L., von Aster, M., Göbel, S., Marksteiner, J., & Klein, E. (2020). Developmental dyscalculia in adults: Current issues and open questions for future research. *Lernen und Lernstörungen*, 9(2), 126-137.
- Kilpatrick, J., Swafford, J., & Findell, B. (Eds.). (2001). Adding it up: Helping children learn mathematics. Washington, DC: National Academy Press.
- Klauer, K. J. (1994). Diagnose- und Förderblätter: Rechenfertigkeiten 2. Schuljahr [diagnosis and training sheets: Math skills for second grade]. Berlin, Germany: Cornelsen.
- Kramer, T., & Krug, D. A. (1973). A rationale and procedure for teaching addition. *Education and Training* of the Mentally Retarded, 8(3), 140-145.
- Lane, J. D., & Gast, D. L. (2014). Visual analysis in single case experimental design studies: Brief review and guidelines. *Neuropsychological Rehabilitation*, 24(3-4), 445-463.
- Lein, A., Jitendra, A., & Harwell, M. (2020). Effectiveness of mathematical word problem solving interventions for students with learning disabilities and/or mathematics difficulties: A meta-analysis. Journal of Educational Psychology, 112(7), 1388-1408.
- Mazzocco, M. M. M., Chan, J. Y. C., & Prager, E. O. (2018). Working memory and SLD: Math. In T. P. Alloway (Ed.), Working memory and neurodevelopmental disorders (pp. 106-130). London, UK: Taylor and Francis Publishers.
- Mazzocco, M. M. M., & Vukovic, R. (2018). Specific learning disability: Mathematics. In V. C. Alfonso & D. P. Flanagan (Eds.), *Essentials of specific learning disability identification* (pp. 329-430). Hoboken, NJ: John Wiley.
- Nelson, G., & Powell, S. (2018). A systematic review of longitudinal studies of mathematics difficulty. *Journal of Learning Disabilities*, 51(6), 523-539.
- Parker, R. I., & Vannest, K. J. (2009). An improved effect size for single-case research: Non-overlap of all pairs. *Behavior Therapy*, 40(4), 357-367.
- Parker, R. I., Vannest, K. J., Davis, J. L., & Sauber, S. B. (2011). Combining non-overlap and trend for single-case research: Tau-U. *Behavior Therapy*, 42(2), 284-299.

iejee∽

- Powell, S., Doabler, C., Akinola, O., Therrien, W., Maddox, S., & Hess, K. (2020). A synthesis of elementary mathematics interventions: Comparisons of students with mathematics difficulty with and without comorbid reading difficulty. *Journal of Learning Disabilities*, 53(4), 244-276.
- Powell, S., & Driver, M. (2015). The influence of mathematics vocabulary instruction embedded within addition tutoring for firstgrade students with mathematics difficulty. *Learning Disability Quarterly*, 38(4), 221-233.
- Ritchie, S. J., & Bates, T. C. (2013). Enduring links from childhood mathematics and reading achievement to adult socioeconomic status. *Psychological Science*, 24(7), 1301-1308.
- Scott, K. S. (1993). Multisensory mathematics for children with mild disabilities. *Exceptionality*, 4(2), 97-111.
- Scruggs, T. E., & Mastropieri, M. A. (1998). Summarizing single-subject research: Issues and applications. Behavior Modification, 22(3), 221-242.
- Scruggs, T. E., Mastropieri, M. A., & Casto, G. (1987). The quantitative synthesis of single-subject research: Methodology and validation. *Remedial and Special Education*, 8(2), 24-33.
- Stevens, E., Rodgers, M., & Powell, S. (2018). Mathematics interventions for upper elementary and secondary students: A meta-analysis of research. *Remedial and Special Education*, *39*(6), 327-340.
- Stock, P., Desoete, A., & Roeyers, H. (2010). Detecting children with arithmetic disabilities from kindergarten: evidence from a 3-year longitudinal study on the role of preparatory arithmetic abilities. *Journal of Learning Disabilities*, 43(3), 250-268.
- Tate, R. L., Perdices, M., Rosenkoetter, U., Shadish, W., Vohra, S., Barlow, D. H., ... & Wilson, B. (2016). The single-case reporting guideline in behavioral interventions (SCRIBE) 2016 statement. *Journal* of School Psychology, 96(7), 133-142.
- Tesch, R. (1990). *Qualitative research*. London, UK: Psychology Press.
- Tolar, T. D., Fuchs, L., Fletcher, J. M., Fuchs, D., & Hamlett, C. L. (2016). Cognitive profiles of mathematical problem solving learning disability for different definitions of disability. *Journal of Learning Disabilities*, 49(3), 240-256.

- Vannest, K. J., & Ninci, J. (2015). Evaluating intervention effects in single-case research designs. *Journal* of Counseling & Development, 93(4), 403-411.
- Waters, H. E., & Boon, R. T. (2011). Teaching money computation skills to high school students with mild intellectual disabilities via the TouchMath program: A multi-sensory approach. *Education* and *Training in Autism and Developmental Disabilities*, 46(4), 544-555.
- Wilbert, J. (2018). *Package "Scan."* Retrieved from https://www.uni-potsdam.de/fileadmin01/ projects/inklusion/scan.pdf



Examining Elementary School Teachers' Perceptions of and Use of Formative Assessment in Mathematics

Christie L. Martin^{a,*}, Maryann Mraz^b, Drew Polly^c

Received	: 17 December 2021
Revised	: 2 December 2021
Accepted	: 28 January 2022
DOI	: 10.26822/iejee.2022.25

^a: **Corresponding Author:** Christie L. Martin, University of South Carolina at Columbia, USA. E-mail: Martinc1@mailbox.sc.edu ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0001-7896-6882

^bMaryann Mraz, University of North Carolina at Charlotte, Cato College of Education, Dept. of Reading & Elementary Education, USA. E-mail: memraz@uncc.edu ORCID: http://orcid.org/0000-0001-7225-1210

°Drew Polly, University of North Carolina at Charlotte, USA. E-mail: drew.polly@uncc.edu ORCID: http://orcid.org/0000-0003-2370-4409

Abstract

Formative assessment and related processes continue to prove to be a high-leverage instructional practice that has potential to support all learners, especially those who demonstrate misconceptions with significant mathematics concepts. Teachers use formative assessment practices in varied ways and share different perspectives of the value of these assessments for student learning. This article will share survey results of 65 teachers across grade levels. Findings indicate teachers find formative assessment beneficial for identifying gaps in learning, offers opportunity to increase student learning, and supports their teaching practices. These results support prior research; however, there were notable findings that offer insight into improving the use of formative assessment. The survey showed that formative assessment was used primarily to identify gaps, but not used to identify strengths of the learner. Formative assessment prompts focus on the learner but does not include reflection of the efficacy of the tool that was used or instruction. Commercially created materials, a large expense for schools, was not identified as useful. Teachers identified barriers to using formative assessment. Implications for improving formative assessment practices are shared and continued research.

Keywords:

Assessment, Differentiation, Digital Instruction, Elementary Education, Formative Assessment, Mathematics Education

Introduction

Learning Differences in Mathematics

In mathematics data from large-scale assessments continues to suggest that large gaps exist between students who are able to solve mathematical tasks and reason proficiently from those students who demonstrate opportunities to further develop and grow in their knowledge and understanding of mathematics topics (Institute for Educational Statistics, 2009; National Center for Educational Statistics, 2020; Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development [OECD], 2019). On the large scale United States National Assessment of Educational



Copyright © www.iejee.com ISSN: 1307-9298

© 2022 Published by KURA Education & Publishing. This is an open access article under the CC BY-NC- ND license. (https://creativecommons.org/ licenses/by/4.0/) Progress (NAEP) assessment, fourth grade data has improved in general over the last 20 years, the gap between students' scores as well as the percentage of students who do not perform at the Proficient Level. For inclusion in this special issue on atypical learning in elementary school mathematics we provide an overview and findings of an investigation on teachers' use of formative assessment practices since formative assessment has been empirically shown to be a high-leverage teaching practice to support the mathematical development of all learners regardless of their abilities and backgrounds (Hattie, 2009; NCTM, 2014; Polly et al., 2016). While atypical learning and learning differences often eludes to children who have been identified as those with special or exceptional learning needs, we posit that all mathematics teachers should be adept and familiar with practices related to formative assessment which includes the process of assessing students, analyzing data, and determining subsequent instructional steps based on the data (NCTM, 2014; Polly et al., 2016; Polly et al., 2018).

Formative assessment is designed with the intent to understand the learner and use this understanding to provide instruction that is specific, but without a focus on ranking or ability grouping (McNeill & Polly, in press). Black and Wiliam (1998) highlight that the appropriate use of formative assessment is when the design and use culminate around student learning. Effective formative assessment practices include opportunities to use feedback, extend thinking, reveal reasoning, create goals, and engage in peer assessment (Baroudi, 2007; Black, Harrison, Lee, Marshall, & Wiliam, 2004; Heritage, 2007; Huinker & Freckmann, 2009; Polly et al., 2017). Formative assessment serves as a tool to address learning needs of students; however, these needs are not limited to challenges or misconceptions but rather the needs of the students holistically.

Background of Formative Assessment

The use of formative assessment has become common in classrooms as educators seek ways to use assessment data to differentiate instruction (Johnson, Sondergeld, & Walton, 2019). In their seminal work, Black and Wiliam (1998) describe formative assessment as teaching and learning activities that are adapted to meet student needs based on feedback received from students. Formative assessment supports the recursive feedback loop of instruction, assessment, analysis, and goal setting (Conderman & Hedin, 2012). The goal of formative assessment is to allow teachers to obtain systematic evidence about student thinking during instruction and to use those data to adjust and adapt instruction to meet individual students' needs. (Confrey, Toutkoushian, & Shah, 2019; Johnson, Sondergeld, & Walton, 2019; Wilson, 2018).

Formative assessments are typically informal and are embedded within an instructional activity. Examples

include observations of students, student interviews or informal question-answer activities, admit slips or exit slips, journals, classroom discussions, and short written assignments (Bahr & Garcia, 2010). Technology tools, such as interactive white boards, mobile device apps, and educational software can support the use of formative assessment while providing students with immediate feedback (Pilli & Aksu, 2013).

By contrast, summative assessments are typically administered after instruction has occurred, with the goal of evaluating how well students have mastered the content or achieved the learning objectives (Bahr & Garcia, 2010). Summative assessments may take the form of a final exam, report card grades, or a large cumulative project. They may be used to evaluate school-wide goals or program effectiveness (Conderman & Hedin, 2012). Because they are administered at the end of a term or unit of study, summative assessments do not provide data that teachers can use during the learning process to adjust instruction (Garrison & Ehringhaus, 2007). Summative assessments are sometimes referred to as assessments of learning, while formative assessments are assessments for learning (Johnson, Sondergeld, & Walton, 2019).

Frameworks for Formative Assessment

Wiliam and Thompson (2007) suggest a formative assessment framework in which teachers implement the following practices:

- Explain to the students the learning objectives and the criteria for meeting those objectives.
- Facilitate effective discussions that provide students with opportunities to demonstrate their understanding of concepts and to ask questions about concepts that need further clarification.
- Provide ongoing feedback to students to advance their learning.
- Encourage students to serve as instructional resources for one another.
- Encourage students to take ownership of their learning.

Andersson and Palm (2017) expanded Wiliam and Thompson's framework to include three dimensions of the formative assessment process:

Dimension 1: Identify students' current understanding of the topic to be studied; identify the learning objective; develop a plan for moving students toward that objective.

Dimension 2: Establish the role of the teacher, peers, and learners in the formative assessment process. Keep in mind that all students are both learners and peers. The teacher may, for example, encourage students to serve as resources for one another and to monitor their own learning. Dimension 3: Differentiate ways of implementing formative assessment in terms of the length and frequency of the formative assessment cycle. Teachers may consider how often instructional practices will be adjusted based on formative assessment data, as well as the amount of time taken to adjust instruction based on the formative assessment data (Anderson & Palm, 2017).

For example, short formative assessment cycles can occur within and between lessons, daily or weekly; medium formative assessment cycles can occur within or between instructional units (NCTM, 2007).

The Impact of Formative Assessment on Student Learning

Formative assessment correlates positively with student achievement (Andersson & Palm, 2017; Black & Wiliam, 1998; Furtak, et. Al., 2016; Hattie, 2009; Kingston & Bash, 2011). Klute, Apthorp, Harlacher, & Reale (2017) note that an analysis of 23 studies, all of which applied systematic, rigorous, scientific procedures, showed that students who participated in formative assessment performed better on measures of academic achievement than those who did not. Formative assessment used during mathematics instruction was found to have larger effects than formative assessment used during reading and writing instruction. In mathematics, both studentdirected formative assessment and teacher-directed formative assessment were found to be effective.

Similarly, Yeh (2009) found a strong relationship between teachers' instructional adjustments based on formative assessment data and increased student achievement. Specific formative assessment strategies have been found to support student learning. Those strategies include peer-assisted learning (Rohrbeck et al., 2003), self-assessment using rubrics (Panadero & Jonsson, 2013), and self-regulated learning (Dignath & Buttner, 2008). Formative assessment was found to be more effective when teachers provided students with immediate feedback and made instructional adjustments early in the learning process based on formative assessment feedback. Early recognition of and response to learner needs through formative assessment analysis has been found to be important in preventing struggling elementary students from falling further behind their peers (Baumert et al., 2012; Conderman & Hedin, 2012).

While researchers broadly agree that formative assessment can promote student learning, more research is needed on specific formative assessments that are most effective (McMillian et al., 2013; Yan & Cheng, 2015). Dunn & Mulvenon (2009) note the difficulty in identifying best practices related to formative assessment, given the wide range of assessments available. This is particularly true for the application of formative assessments in mathematics education (van den Berg et al., 2018). Currently, there is much pressure on teachers to prepare students for high-stakes, summative assessment (Yan & Cheng, 2015). Formative assessment, then, tends to be viewed as an extraneous task, rather than as an integral part of teaching and learning (Coffey et al., 2011). Research is needed on how best to prepare teachers to implement effective formative assessment.

Research Questions

This study was guided by the following research questions:

RQ 1: What are elementary school teachers' descriptions of formative assessment in mathematics?

RQ 2: What benefit do elementary school teachers report about formative assessment in mathematics?

RQ 3: What barriers do elementary school teachers report related to formative assessment in mathematics?

RQ 4: What resources do teachers find useful for conducting formative assessment?

RQ 5: How does formative assessment help teachers differentiate mathematics instruction?

Methods

Participants and Procedures

To answer the research questions, we created an online survey using SurveyShare that included both Likert scale and open-ended items. Once the survey was created, we had the survey read by two elementary school teachers to make sure that the questions were clear and understandable.

Participants in this convenience sample were recruited to complete an online survey based on e-mail messages to the authors' current and former students as well as social media postings on Twitter and Facebook. Sixty-two participants completed the survey, 53 of whom identified themselves as elementary school teachers. Table 1 describes the grade level taught by the participants at the time that they completed the survey.

Table 1

Grade Level of Participants

Grade	Number of Participants
Kindergarten	3
Grade 1	6
Grade 2	9
Grade 3	6
Grade 4	9
Grade 5	20



Data Analysis

In order to answer the various research questions multiple processes were used in this mixed methods study (Johnson & Onwuegbuzie, 2004). Research question 1 was analyzed by a thematic open-coding process of participants' responses to the survey question, "Describe in a sentence what formative assessment means to you related to teaching mathematics." Responses were coded based on participants' response and then responses were sorted and organized by code.

Research question 2 was analyzed by calculating the percentage of participants that strongly agreed, agreed, disagreed, and strongly disagree to four statements on the survey. Percentages were also calculated for research question 4 to find what resources teachers found very useful, useful, somewhat useful, not useful, or not applicable. For research question 2, 3, and 5 open ended survey questions were also analyzed using a thematic open-coding process of participants' responses (Miles et al., 2019). Once the data was coded themes were generated. Those themes were then confirmed by revisiting the original open-ended survey responses.

Findings

RQ 1: What are elementary school teachers' descriptions of formative assessment in mathematics?

Table 2 provides the codes and frequencies of each of the codes related to the survey question, "Describe in a sentence what formative assessment means to you related to teaching mathematics." The most frequent codes from participants were that formative assessment was used to assess learning (35, 66.04%) and that it can provide an informal check for understanding (35, 66.04%). The assess learning code was primarily found in older grades and was mentioned by 77.14% of participants who teach in Grades 3-5 compared to only 44.44% of participants who teach in Grades K-2. The code that formative assessment provides an informal check for understanding was mentioned by 83.33% of the participants who teach in Grades K-2.

The analysis of participants' responses showed that teachers believe formative assessment is embedded throughout classroom instruction to gauge student learning and used to drive instruction. Responses included "helps me better understand what students know prior to teaching a new concept", "means giving a 1 question exit ticket to see who understands and who is still struggling", "On-going, daily observations" and "Formative assessment gives me feedback on the instruction that has taken place in my classroom."

These responses indicate teachers employ formative assessment prior, during, and at the end of instruction to assess students' understanding. Their responses also show formative assessment is used to improve instruction with examples such as "help to guide me in the instruction", "Reteach immediately for misconceptions", and "any data used to drive instruction." These responses represent the non-linear relationship between gathering formative assessment and teaching. There were however, two responses "End of Unit test" and "Observations, quizzes, tests, assessment activities" that were considered outliers as one refers to a summative assessment and the other response blends summative and formative assessments.

RQ2: What benefit do elementary school teachers report about formative assessment in mathematics?

The survey includes questions where teachers indicated their level of agreement or disagreement. Table 3 shows teachers' perceptions of the benefits of formative assessment.

Table 2

Codes for Participants' Description of What Formative Assessment Means

Code	Frequency in Grades K-2	Frequency in Grades 3-5 (35	Total Frequency (53
	(18 participants)	participants)	participants)
Assess learning	8 (44.44%)	27 (77.14%)	35 (66.04%)
Differentiate instruction	10 (55.56%)	9 (25.71%)	19 (35.85%)
Inform or drive instruction	8 (44.44%)	13 (37.14%)	21 (39.62%)
Informal check for understanding	15 (83.33%)	20 (57.14%)	35 (66.04%)
Supports summative assessment (high-stakes tests)	0 (0%)	2 (5.71%)	2 (3.77%)

Table 3

Formative assessment survey statements

Survey Statements	Strongly Agree	Agree	Disagree	Strongly Disagree
Formative assessment in mathematics benefits my teaching.	44	8	1	
Formative assessment in mathematics increases my students' learning.	36	15	2	
Formative assessment in mathematics provides me with more opportunities to increase my students' learning.	42	10		1

Almost all elementary school teacher-participants reported that they found formative assessment to be beneficial and that it increases opportunity and learning for students. One fifth grade teacher responded that they disagree that formative assessment is beneficial and that it increases student learning. The same participant strongly disagreed that it provides more opportunities for the teacher to increase students' learning. One fourth grade teacher disagreed that formative assessment increases students' learning but agreed that it was beneficial and created more opportunities.

The open-ended response revealed more specific details about the benefits perceived by participants. The responses showed that teachers find that formative assessment allows them to be responsive to students' needs in the moment and plan accordingly. Responses included "pinpointing specifically what tools a student needs to master a standard", "teachers can meet students where they are and help them grow", "what to teach next", and "knowing the next steps." Responses like this example "guide to formulate small groups and what gaps students are missing" were consistent, teachers' noted formative assessment helped identify gaps, misunderstandings, and misconceptions. The idea of identifying students' strengths through formative assessment was not stated.

RQ 3: What barriers do elementary school teachers report related to formative assessment in mathematics?

One of the survey questions asked the teachers what disadvantages/barriers are there to formative assessment in mathematics? There were several responses related to lack of time: "Time to analyze/ grade", "Time to create", "Time away from other activities", "Adds to already packed testing", and "Disadvantages - there's already a lot of testing so even though the formative assessments can be quick... It's still another thing to get done and squeeze in." Although teachers perceive formative assessment as beneficial as shown in responses to research question one, there remains concerns about time used in the classroom. In the data there were a few responses such as "There are no disadvantages" and "none" showing consistency between finding formative assessment beneficial and without barriers. There are several responses that provide insight into this difference.

Teachers shared their descriptions of formative assessment and there were differences in their responses that provided more context in the responses for barriers.

• I think the only drawback is analysis of the task. A teacher must ask is this what I just taught or is it a prerequisite skill or is this asking

something beyond the standard. You have to be very strategic in picking the right formative assessment.

- Most need to be created to meet the needs of that teacher. I question if it's rigorous to get an accurate measure of what the students can do.
- Creating formatives when they aren't readily available.
- Level of questioning Rigor of questions
- All math work should be seen as a formative assessment that you use to determine student learning.....there are not any barriers.
- I don't think there are any disadvantages to formative assessment. Good teachers are doing this instinctively.

The first three responses show teachers that are considering the efficacy of what they are using for formative assessment, if it is accurately assessing students' knowledge, if it is covering too much content and how rigorous it is. These responses indicate that teachers search for and create material to assess their students. The last two responses show a perception of formative assessment that is less formal and already built into the classroom. The last responses indicate that formatively assessing students is instinctive. These responses provide insight into why a portion of participants find time for creating and analyzing formative assessment to be more of a barrier than others.

A few responses discussed barriers/disadvantages from the vantage point of how formative assessments are used.

- Teachers might dwell on student deficits -teachers might engage students in more low level tasks if specific areas are identified -teachers might spend more time isolating skills and less time helping students seeing connections between concepts -grouping students by perceived ability can be an equity issue -grouping students by perceived ability can lead many students to disassociate themselves from mathematics
- Time to both effectively implement assessments AND analyze, brainstorm, and plan for instructional activities. Easy to fall into pairing/grouping of students with similar misunderstandings and strengths which limits student potential for growth.

These responses discuss the possible pitfalls of readily using formative assessments. As noted in research question two the idea of formative assessment being used to identify strengths was not mentioned and in the first two responses the idea of becoming overly focused on students' deficits may result in restrictive instruction and groupings that limit growth.

RQ 4: What resources do teachers find useful for conducting formative assessment?

The survey asked teachers to describe their experiences using the following materials to support

iejee[∻]

formative assessment in mathematics: teacher created resources, resources created by a district or school leader, commercially made resources, online resources, digital tools used only to assess students, digital tools used to instruct and assess students. The survey also asked teachers to describe the use and usefulness of the following: commercially made resources (textbook, curriculum), digital instruction on a computer or iPad, teacher-led small groups on current grade content, teacher-led small groups on previous grade content, online resources, and 1 on 1 teaching or tutoring. Table 4 show the breakdown of responses by percentage.

Teacher-led small groups in current content, 1 to 1 teaching or tutoring, and teacher created resources are highly valued and considered useful across the participants. Less than half of the participants view commercially made resources useful. These responses align with participant responses to previous questions that suggest teachers take time to create formative assessments that match their specific needs.

RQ 5: How does formative assessment help teachers differentiate mathematics instruction?

This research question examined participants use of formative assessment data to differentiate their mathematics instruction The previously discussed research questions revealed differences in what teachers consider formative assessment, their benefits, and the barriers. The responses here also showed differences in how the data from formative assessments impacts the learning environment.

Responses were coded as grouped based on level or misconceptions, no grouping, and flexible grouping. The responses were mostly split between grouping by level and flexible grouping with only a few noting that they do not group their students stating "We do not group students using assessment data" or "I typically do not group my students in mathematics. I feel that all students can benefit from the discussion we have at all levels. "The teachers that grouped by level or misconceptions responded with statements such as:

- Students receive instruction in the strategies they are lacking during small group.
- We use group rotations within my group.... each group meets with me.... my lower-level students get a reteach, whereas my higher-level students are taught higher levels of math materials.
- Students are re-taught the lesson, or they are assessed to see what mathematical skill they have not mastered. We try to find what student is missing in his/her math skills so those gaps can be filled.
- Grouping with FA allows students to go above and beyond their learning because they aren't "held back" from the slower learners who need more practice. I can water it down or juice it up depending on the level of knowledge for each group.
- It normally means that those who "get it" can work solo or in a group on a math group project (still related to what we are doing) - while the others work on something a little.

These responses indicate support for the perception of formative assessment as a tool to find areas of challenge and remediate based on those targeted needs. The responses show students are identified as higher or lower and are grouped accordingly. The last response alludes to a watered-down curriculum based on formative assessments.

There were distinctions made in the responses coded as flexible grouping. Some examples of those responses are:

- My groups are fluid so if they quickly master the skill, they are moved into a different group. The groups are always changing and the children LOVE it!
- When using data to group students, we may do it in a variety of ways. Sometimes we may group students based on the strategies that they

Table 4

Participants Perceived Usefulness of Resources for Formative Assessment

		Posouroos			Diaital	Digital			Togobor	Teacher-		
		Resources			Digitai	tools	Commercially	Digital		led small		1 1
	Teacher-	createa	Commercial		TOOIS	used to	made	instruction	iea smaii	groups		IonI
	created	by a	ly-made	Online	used	instruct	resources	on a	groups on	on	Online	teaching
	resource	district	resources	resources	only to	and	(textbook.	computer	current	previous	resources	or
		or school			assess	000000	curriculum)	or iPad	grade	arade		tutoring
		leader			students	studopte	ournoularity	011100	content	oontont		
Very Useful/						sidderiis				Comern		
Useful	91%	63%	49%	72%	58%	62%	48%	60%	92%	76%	79%	89%
Somewhat												
Useful	6%	19%	37%	19%	22%	18%	26%	26%	2%	6%	15%	3%
Not Useful	0%	6%	9%	3%	9%	8%	9%	6%	0%	9%	3%	2%
N/A	3%	12%	5%	6%	11%	12%	17%	8%	6%	9%	3%	6%
Total	100%	100%	100%	100%	100%	100%	100%	100%	100%	100%	100%	100%

are using. Sometimes we may group students based on a common need. Sometimes we may group students together heterogeneously, so that the thinking of students can nudge the thinking of the whole group or help students to see connections.

- My groups are super flexible, I always work in small group so they see it like something j We typically employ differentiation strategies that allow students to use their strengths, not assume competence and group based on trailing data. A focus on equity means WE need to see all students as capable and provide opportunities that have multiple entry points. We monitor student efficacy and have professional discussions about student identities towards mathematics. Just normal.
- · So this differentiation doesn't always result in student grouping of students with like misconceptions or strengths. FAs (formative assessment) allows me to see where some students are struggling, and others are progressing. It pushes me to examine at how am delivering the content and how it is being received by my students. Sometimes it means reteaching... sometimes it means pairing students with different strengths and misconceptions to help them progress through the problem-solving aspects of these math skills. It's very easy to fall into the trap of "below grade level, on grade level, above grade level" when grouping students by formative assessment data. The challenge lies in using the data to differentiate the approach and instructional activities after the assessment.

In these responses there is attention given to students' misconceptions and providing instruction that supports student growth; however, the responses indicate that the groupings are also based on strengths, use of strategies, equity, differentiation, and change often.

Another survey question asked teachers, what types of instructional activities/resources do you use for differentiated mathematics instruction. Within the responses several digital platforms were identified as a resource for differentiation. The most noted digital resources were IReady, Khan Academy, Moby Max, and Prodigy. Teachers identified country, district and state provided resources such as NC tools for Teachers and NCDPI Tasks as useful for differentiation. The three most noted instructional strategies were the use of math games, small group instruction and manipulatives for reteaching.

Discussion and Implications

This study contributes to the current literature as it provides insight into the use of formative assessment in mathematics for elementary students. There was notable variability in teachers' responses to survey questions. Research suggests formative assessment is a practice that supports mathematics learning for students of all abilities (Gezer et al., 2021; Hattie, 2009; NCTM, 2014); however, it is important to consider how formative assessment is perceived, implemented, and used by teachers. Black and Wiliam (1998) emphasize that using formative assessment correctly would be focused on student learning. With this focus as a lens there would be expected variability in the responses as teachers would be discussing implementation of formative assessment that is centered on their students and their environment. There is variability in responses that remain aligned with research on effective use of formative assessment and some that may be somewhat misaligned.

Participants responded to questions related to how they use formative assessment to differentiate instruction. Small groups were discussed by most participants. Small groups designed to reteach material based on misconceptions revealed in formative assessment data aligns with the goals of using data to support students learning and adapt instruction (Confrey, Toutkoushian, & Shah, 2019; Johnson, Sondergeld, & Walton, 2019; Wilson, 2018). It was the participant responses that conveyed a rigidness toward ability grouping that seems to veer from the recursive relationship of instruction, analysis, and goal setting described by Conderman and Hedin (2012). Flexible groups that change often allow for students to bring different strengths and discourse to their peer interactions. It also prevents students from internalizing negative perceptions of their own ability. Andersson and Palm (2017) added dimensions to Wiliam and Thompson's (2007) framework that emphasize that students are learners and peers. Students should be involved in monitoring their progress and supporting their peers.

Most participants responded that formative assessment was beneficial for student learning, teaching, and providing opportunities for students' learning. When asked to describe what formative assessment means to their teaching and to consider if there are barriers to formative assessment the responses revealed differences in implementation that may contribute to barriers. Bahr and Garcia (2010) describe formative assessments as informal activities that reside within instruction; they provide examples such as exit slips, journals, and discussion. Several participants gave these examples when describing how they implement formative assessment. One of the participants that noted observations, progress monitoring, and not using formal assessments when describing what formative assessment means to their teaching of mathematics also responded none to barriers. It appears that participants that were creating rigorous formative assessments that were more formal were also finding design, implementation, and grading to be a burden.

Over half of the participants highlighted digital instruction as very useful and specifically named IReady, Khan Academy, Moby Max, and Prodigy as platforms that were used for differentiation. Pilli and

iejee∽

Aksu (2013) suggest that technology tools like these offer immediate feedback. These platforms have the potential to foster formative strategies that have been shown to support student learning such as selfregulated learning (Dignath & Buttner, 2008) and selfassessment (Panadero & Jonsson, 2013). They also may address some of the barriers to implementing formative assessment that were shared by participants.

Formative assessment is focused on student learning, provides ongoing feedback, and provides teachers with insight into student thinking that should guide their instructions. It is a responsive practice rather than standardized, therefore, differences in implementation and use were to be expected. It is important to examine where formative practices deviate from the research-based framework that has shown to improve learning outcomes for all students. Responses to the question of barriers indicate there are areas teachers need support. If barriers to formative assessment are perceived as outweighing the benefit to students, teachers may choose not to engage and grow in the practice. Technology and specific platforms may be an effective part of offering support; however, they must be examined in the same way practices within the classroom are to ensure alignment with formative assessment research.

References

- Andersson, C., & Palm, T. (2017). Characteristics of improved formative assessment practice. *Education Inquiry, 8*(2), 104-122. doi: 10.1080/20004508.2016.1275185
- Bahr, D. L., & de Garcia, L. A. (2010). Elementary mathematics is anything but elementary. Belmont, CA: Wadsworth Cengage Learning.
- Baroudi, Z. (2007). Formative assessment: Definition, elements and role in instructional practice. *Postgraduate Journal of Education Research*, *8*(1), 37-48.
- Baumert, J., Nagy, G., & Lehmann, R. (2012). Cumulative advantages and the emergence of social and ethnic inequality: Matthew effects in reading and mathematics development within elementary schools. *Child Development, 83*(4), 137-1367.
- Black, P., Harrison, C., Lee, C., Marshall, B. & Wiliam, D. (2004). Working iside the black box: Assessment for leraning in the classroom. Phi Delta Kappan, 86(1), 8-21.
- Black, P., & Wiliam, D. (1998). Assessment and classroom learning. Assessment in Education, 5, 7-74.

- Coffey, J. E., Hammer, D., Levin, D. M., & Grant, T. (2011). The missing disciplinary substance of formative assessment. *Journal of Research in Science Teaching*, 48, 1109-1136.
- Conderman, G., & Hedin, L. (2012). Classroom assessments that inform instruction. *Kappa Delta Pi Record, 48,* 162-168. doi:10.1080/0022895 8.2012.733964
- Confrey, J., Toutkoushian, E., & Shah, M. (2019). A validation argument from soup to nuts: Assessing progress on learning trajectories for middle-school mathematics. *Applied Measurement in Education, 32* (1), 23-42. doi:10.1080/08957347.20 18.1544135
- Dignath, C., Buttner, G. (2008). Components of fostering self-regulated learning among students: A meta-analysis on intervention studies at primary and secondary school level. *Metacognition and Learning, 3*(3), 231-264. doi: 10.1007/s11409-008-9029-x
- Dunn, K. E., & Mulvenon, S. W. (2009). A critical review of research on formative assessment: The limited scientific evidence of the impact of formative assessment in education. *Practical Assessment, Research, & Evaluation, 14*(7), 1-12. doi:https://doi. org10.7275/jg4h-rb87
- Furtak, E. M., Kiemer, K., Circi, R. K., Swanson, R., de Leon, V., Morrison, D., & Heredia, S. C. (2016). Teachers' formative assessment abilities and their relationship to student learning: Findings from a four-year intervention study. *Instructional Science*, 44, 267-291.
- Garrison, C., & Ehringhaus, M. (2007). Formative and summative assessments in the classroom. Westerville, OH: Association for Middle Level Education.
- Gezer, T., Wang, C., Polly, D., Martin, C. S., Pugalee, D. K., & Lambert, R. G. (2021). The relationship between formative assessment and summative assessment in Primary grade mathematics classrooms. International Electronic Journal of Elementary Education, 13(5), 73-85.
- Hattie, J. (2009). Visible learning: A synthesis of over 800 meta-analyses relating to achievement. London: Routledge.
- Heritage, M. (2007). Formative assessment: What do teachers need to know and do? Phi Delta Kappan, 89(2), 140-145.

- Huinker, D. & Freckmann, J. (2009). Linking principles of formative assessment to classroom practice.
 Wisconsin Teacher of Mathematics, 60(2), 6-11.
 Institute for Educational Statistics (2009).
- Johnson, C. C., Sondergeld, T. A., Walton, J. B. (2019). A study of the implementation of formative assessment in three large urban districts. *American Educational Research Journal, 56*(6), 2408-2438. doi:10.3102/0002831219842347
- Johnson, R. B., & Onwuegbuzie, A. J. (2004). Mixed methods research: A research paradigm whose time has come. *Educational Researcher*, 33(7), 14-26.
- Kingston, N., & Nash, B. (2011). Formative assessment: A meta-analysis and a call for research. Educational Measurement: Issues and Practice, 30(4), 28-37.
- Klute, M., Apthorp, H., Harlacher, J., Reale, M., & Marzano Research (2017). Formative assessment and elementary school student academic achievement: A review of the evidence. Washington DC: Institue of Educational Sciences National Center for Education Evaluation and Regional Assistance.
- McMillan, J. H., Venable, J. C., & Varier, D. (2013). Studies of the effect of formative assessment on student achievement: So much more is needed. *Practical Assessment, Research & Evaluation*, 18(2), 1-15.
- McNeill, H. & Polly, D. (in press). Exploring Primary Grades Teachers' Perceptions of their Students' Mathematics Self-Efficacy and How they Differentiate Instruction. *Early Childhood Education Journal.* https://doi.org/10.1007/ s10643-021-01281-3
- National Center for Educational Statistics (2020). Nation's Report Card: Mathematics. Retrieved from: https://www.nationsreportcard.gov/ mathematics/?grade=4
- National Council of Teachers of Mathematics. (2007). Benefits of formative assessment: Assessment research clips. Reston, VA: Author.
- Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD) (2019). Programme for International Student Assessment Report 2018 Results (Volume I). Retrieved from: https://www. oecd.org/pisa/publications/pisa-2018-resultsvolume-i-5f07c754-en.htm

- Panadero, E., & Anders, J. (2013). The use of scoring rubrics for formative assessment purposes revisited: A review. *Educational Research Review*, 9, 129-144. doi:10.1016/j.edurev.2013.01.002
- Pilli, O., & Aksu, M. (2013). The effects of computer-assisted instruction on the achievement, attitudes and retention of fourth grade mathematics students in North Cyprus. *Computers & Education, 62*, 62-71.
- Polly, D., Martin, C. S., Wang, C., Lambert, R., Pugalee, D. K., & Middleton, C. (2016). The influence of professional development on primary teachers' TPACK and use of formative assessment. In M. Niess, K. Hollebrands, & S. Driscoll (Eds.), Handbook of Research on Transforming Mathematics Teacher Education in the Digital Age. (pp. 382-405). Hershey, PA: IGI Global. https://doi.org/10.4018/978-1-5225-0120-6.ch015
- Polly, D., Wang, C., Martin, C. S., Lambert, R. G., Pugalee, D. K., & Middleton, C. W. (2017). The influence of an internet-based formative assessment tool on primary grades students' number sense achievement. *School Science and Mathematics*, *117*(3-4), 127-136. doi: 10.1111/ ssm.12214
- Polly, D., Wang, C., Martin, C., Lambert, R. G., Pugalee, D. K. & Middleton, C. W. (2018). The influence of mathematics teacher development, schoollevel, and teacher-level variables on primary students' mathematics achievement. *Early Childhood Education Journal*, 46(1), 31-45. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10643-017-0837-y
- Rohrbeck, C. A., Ginsburg-Block, M. D., Fantuzzo, J. W., & Miller, T. R. (2003). Peer-assisted learning interventions with elementary school studies: A meta-analytic review. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, 95(2), 240-257.
- van den Berg, M., Bosker, R. J., & Suhre, C. J. M. (2017). Testing the effectiveness of classroom formative assessment in Dutch primary mathematics education. *School Effectiveness and School Improvement, 29*(3), 339-361. doi:10.1080/092434 53.2017.1406376
- Wiliam, D., & Thompson, M. (2007). Integrating assessment with instruction: What will it take to make it work? In C. A. Dwyer (Ed.), The future of assessment: Shaping teaching and learning (pp. 53-82). Mahwah, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum.

iejee∽

- Wilson, M. (2018). Making measurement important for education: The crucial role of classroom assessment. *Educational Measurement: Issues and Practice, 37*(1), 5-20. doi:10.1111/emip.2018.37. issue-1
- Yan, Z., & Cheng, E. C. K. (2015). Primary teachers' attitudes, intentions and practices regarding formative assessment. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, 45, 128-136.
- Yeh, S. S. (2009). Class size reduction or rapid formative assessment? A comparison of costeffectiveness. *Educational Research Review*, 4(1), 7-15. doi:10.1016/j.edurev.2008.09.001



Can Music Support Calculation Skills? A Pilot Study Using Electrophysiological Measures*

Nurdan Korkmaz^{a,**}, Özlem Doğan Temur^b

Received	: 9 January 2022
Revised	: 25 January 2022
Accepted	: 28 January 2022
DOI	: 10.26822/iejee.2022.254

*This paper was produced from first author's Doctoral thesis.

•··Corresponding Author: Nurdan Korkmaz, Dumlupinar University, Faculty of Education, Turkey E-mail: nurdannkorkmaz@gmail.com ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0001-9501-6942

^bÖzlem Doğan Temur, Dumlupinar University, Faculty of Education, Turkey E-mail: ozlemdtemur@gmail.com ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-1877-0973



Copyright © www.iejee.com ISSN: **1307-9298**

© 2022 Published by KURA Education & Publishing. This is an open access article under the CC BY-NC- ND license. (https://creativecommons.org/ licenses/by/4.0/)

Abstract

The purpose of this study is to electrophysiologically assess the effect of an individualized education program supported with musical activities on the success of primary school students with computational difficulties. A mixed-methods design consisting of qualitative and quantitative methods was employed as the research model. The research group consists of four students with mild special learning difficulties and learning difficulties in mathematics, among the students attending the third and fourth grades at a primary school in Kütahya city center. By examining the primary school mathematics curriculum, 12 mental processing gains were identified for addition and subtraction, one of the third-grade mental processing gains. An assessment form, training module, and math songs were prepared in line with these acquisitions. An assessment form was applied to the participants as a pre-test and post-test to determine the effect of the training module and math songs on the students' success.

Additionally, electroencephalogram (EEG) of the participants were recorded before and after the training module, and math songs were applied for 12 weeks. During the EEG recordings, 10 questions were asked to the participants that would enable them to make mental operations. The power densities of the EEG data were calculated using the Welch method in the MATLAB. To analyze the qualitative data of the research, descriptive analysis technique was used. As a result of the study, when the effects of the evaluation form of the participants' mental processing skills were examined, it was seen that the training module and math songs positively affected the mental processing skills of the students. In addition, it has been shown that the prepared training module and math songs increase the success of the participants, supported by electrophysiological evaluations.

Keywords:

Computational Difficulties, Electroencephalography, Mathematics Teaching, Mental Operations, Mathematics Learning Disability

Introduction

While learning can be defined as the acquisition of knowledge, the problems that arise when the individual has difficulties acquiring knowledge can also be

iejee^令

expressed as learning difficulties (Korkmazlar, 1999). Learning difficulty is a structural and developmental problem that occurs in reading, written expression, arithmetic and academic, although mental development is generally expected. Geary (2004) argued that although the potentials of individuals measured by intelligence tests are normal or above normal, the failure to achieve the expected achievements in standardized achievement tests and the persistence of this difference in success for two years is an indication that individuals have mathematical difficulties. Mathematics is a challenging course that includes different areas such as arithmetic, solving arithmetic problems, geometry, algebra, probability, statistics, and calculation. This situation requires the use of skills such as quantity perception, symbolic analysis, memory, visuospatial capacity, logic related to various basic skills.

The difficulty experienced in any of these skills or using skills together is expressed as a Mathematics Learning Disability (MLD) (Karagiannakis et al., 2014). These students having MLD and have poor academic performance need to put more effort into their learning processes than their peers (Bintaş, 2007). After students with MLD develop their mathematical skills and adapt to the general education system, methods suitable for their learning characteristics should be adopted to follow the topics in the mathematics curriculum at the same level as their peers (Woodward & Montague, 2002). In addition to receiving their education as fulltime inclusive students in regular classes, students with MLD also benefit from support education classroom service in mathematics lessons within the scope of special education (Mutlu, 2016). Individuals with MLD have differences compared to other students and different aspects from individuals with this diagnosis. In line with these differences, an Individualized Education Program (IEP) is prepared for students with MID.

IEP is a program prepared by a team of experts, including a classroom teacher, for students with special needs, in which different experiences, environments, staff and working hours are required for the individual to display the physical, social, affective, and cognitive behaviors needed for the social norms that are expected to show (Özyürek, 2004). The IEP preparation team is formed according to the school's facilities where the student is located. Although the members legally required to be in the team have been determined, an IEP team is generally formed at schools, including the classroom teacher, guidance teacher, field teachers who teach the other lessons, and the school administrator (Diken, 2014). According to Olson and Platt (2004), IEP is a written record of the services to be provided to students with special needs. Besides, it was concluded that the participants found themselves inadequate in many areas, their self-confidence was built following special education, their attitudes towards mathematics became positive, they observed progress related to the processing skills of students, and supported students in terms of memory skills and retrieval (Temur, 2021).

When all these educational processes are examined in the context of music, it is seen that music might be important for people at every stage of their lives. People live with music from infancy to old age. Almost every child is born with average musical abilities and talents in other academic fields. For this reason, music is an effective and important technique used to support the development of language, motor and cognitive functions as well as improving children's musical abilities (Crncec, Wilson and Prior, 2006). The use of music in mathematics teaching increases academic success. There are many studies showing that music increases mental capacity, and accordingly, the use of music in mathematics teaching increases the academic success of students. Especially in basic mathematics education, the use of music and math songs is very important (Whitehead, 2001).

Yoshida (2005), in his study "The Role of Music in the mathematical performance of high school students with moderate learning disabilities", investigated the effect of listening to music in the background during the math tests of students with learning disabilities, and revealed that music positively affects the mathematical performance. In addition to academic success, music also contributes to students at many points.

De León-Esparza (2019) shows that individuals tend to increase their understanding of the lesson while listening to their favorite music, which reflects a higher level of attention and better focus during lesson practice.

Thanks to music education received, according to some studies the communication of individuals can be healthier, regular, effective, and productive (Uçan, 2005). Also, integrating mathematics with music does not require musical practice or expensive equipment (Edelson & Johnson, 2003). Turan (2006) revealed that musical studies contributed to the social, physical, and mental development of students with special educational needs, but also to the development of students' self-confidence, their self-confidence in other areas where they feel lacking in success and increase their academic success. In addition, music is very effective in developing children's mental capacities and comprehension skills. Thanks to the correct and appropriate use of music in the education of children with MLD and the need for special education, positive effects can occur on these children. Especially the educational processes of children with MLD can be supported by musical stories and songs (MEB,

2014). When the relationship between music and mathematics considered, it is seen that musical activities can offer children different opportunities to support basic mathematical skills. Santos-Luiz and colleagues (2016) revealed long-term associations between music training and academic achievement with music students performing academically better than non-music students. In addition, there might a developmental sequence in the acquisition of basic mathematical skills. At this point, by supporting children's use of a mathematical language with musical activities, a facilitating effect can be created in the acquisition of mathematical thinking and concepts (Dikici, 2002). Moreover and Cheek and Smith (1999) and Wetter and colleagues (2009) found a positive relationship between being engaged in music activities and overall academic achievement. Mehr and colleagues (2013) studied the effectiveness of music training enhancing spatial abilities and mathematics. Thus, studies seem to indicate a relationship between music, intelligence, and learning with music potentially positively contributing to child's brain development. Shaw claimed that music positively affects learning, especially mathematical and some abstract concepts (Shaw, 2003). However not all studies agree on the educational advantage of additional musical activities. Sala and Gobet (2017) revealed that compared to random-effect sizes the impact of music training was very small, with a slightly greater effect size on memory-related outcomes. They concluded that music training did not reliable enhance children's academic skills, making additional studies indicated to understand the nature and origins of the relationship between music and mathematics. According to Sığırtmaç (2005), children can support their ability to match mathematical concepts, using tone of voice, pairing sounds with each other, and matching sounds and instruments one-to-one through musical activities. The names of the children participating in the activities can be used in rhythm studies. In addition, objects can be grouped according to their sounds to develop classification skills in mathematics. While conducting a study on children, a long process may be necessary for children to hear, learn, remember, and repeat to behave according to the prepared model. The use of rhythms and melodies in songs facilitates keeping counting in mind instead of memorizing. Also, during participating in the group learning activities, the students are able to increase their motivation (Hima, 2019). While performing a mental workload, music can have a very important role in affecting the attention and concentration state of the brain (Teixeira, 2018). In this study, it has been concluded that the designed math songs have a facilitating effect on the retention of what has been learned by shortening the process required for the acquisition of mental operations acquisitions. In addition, it has been concluded that the math songs designed in this study have

positive effects on mathematics teaching. This result is parallel with the results of the study by An (2013) examining the teachers' methods of integrating music into regular mathematics lessons and the effects of music-mathematics interdisciplinary lessons on primary school students' mathematical abilities in modeling, strategy, and practice. In this study, the education process of the training module, which was prepared by considering the facilitating educational functions of music with students diagnosed with MLD and had calculation difficulties, was supported by mathematical cubes, number base blocks and musical activities that embody mathematical operations. In this context, mathematics songs were prepared by taking expert opinion by acquiring mental addition and subtraction from the primary school third-grade mathematics lesson.

In the context of the relationship between the brain and learning, it is seen that the primary purpose of using brain research in education is to enable educators to comprehend what kind of potential the brain has, what it can do, and which emotions can cause what kind of effects on the brain (Caine & Caine 1990). Interdisciplinary studies aiming to explain how learning takes place in the human brain aimed to understand the nature of learning, examining how one cell connects with another during learning, which parts of the brain are active during this time, and tried to understand how the events in these regions are related to each other (Goswami, 2004). Cognitive neuroscience provides measurements of brain activities using some tools such as Functional Magnetic Resonance Imaging (fMRI) and EEG to interpret brain activities occurring in different states of mind and to understand how cognitive functions are (Dündar, 2014; van Bueren et al., 2021). Studies showed that the human brain constantly produces electric current at very low intensities and spreads the electric current it creates in waves. These bioelectrical potentials, obtained from the brain's neural activities, can be measured using EEG (Tosun, 2004). EEG is expressed as a collection of spontaneously occurring neuroelectric events in regions close to the brain surface (Levy, 1984). EEG is a tool that records the electrical activities in the brain, and electrical effects in the brain can be measured with the help of electrodes connected to different parts of the scalp (Sousa, 2001). These measured values are analyzed and interpreted by experts.

This research aimed to support the IEP, prepared for primary school students with calculating difficulties and musical activities, and reveal the expected difference in these children's mathematical achievement and mental activities.

First, students with computational difficulties among the ones who are diagnosed with mild MLD and



have applied to special education and rehabilitation centers are determined voluntarily, and it is aimed to electrophysiologically evaluate the effect of IEP, supported by musical activities, on the success of these students with computational difficulties. The research questions of the study are as follows:

> 1- What is the effect of the designed IEP on the success of primary school students with computational difficulties?

> 2-What are the situations encountered during the implementation process of the designed IEP with children having computational difficulties?

> 3-Is there any difference between the EEG data of the children who received IEP supported by musical activities and the EEG data of the children who received IEP only?

In this sense, it is thought that the results of this study will contribute to the literature and provide information about the mental processing performance of children with MLD. In addition, it is thought that the IEP prepared for these students with MLD will support the planning process and shed light on further studies to be conducted in the field.

In this context, the study results will contribute to the literature and provide information about the mental operations performance of children with MLD, supporting the re-planning of the mathematics learning processes of these students, that different educational programs can be developed for individuals with MLD with the methods used, and that various educational programs can be developed in the field. It is thought that it will shed light on future studies.

Method

This study aimed to electrophysiologically evaluate the effect of IEP supported by musical activities on the achievement of primary school students with computational difficulties. In the study, with the support of IEP, which was prepared with musical activities for primary school students diagnosed with MLD and had calculating difficulties, the change in these students' mathematics achievement and mental activities was revealed.

Research Model

This study aimed to evaluate the performances of the mental addition and subtraction operations of primary school students who were diagnosed with MLD and had computational difficulties in the third-grade mathematics lesson using the training module and math songs in the education process, and EEG recording was performed before and after the education process. Thus, many studies were examined. In this way, due to the multidimensional nature of events and phenomena, mixed design research was chosen as the research model, and qualitative and quantitative approaches were adopted. Mixed-pattern studies used both qualitative and quantitative methods to examine the research problem comprehensively and its many dimensions together (Yıldırım & Şimşek, 2013).

Leech and Onwuegbuzie (2009) argued that mixed research includes collecting quantitative and qualitative data on the same basic phenomena in a single study or more than one study series analyzing this collected data, synthesizing the findings, and then making inferences.

Research Process

In the process of clarifying the research problem, first, a comprehensive literature review on MLD was conducted. Based on this, it is seen that students with MLD also have computational difficulties. One of the measures that can be taken to overcome the computational difficulties experienced by students with MLD is to include musical activities in IEP. After taking expert opinion, an evaluation form prepared by one of the researchers was used to determine students' mental processes with MLD. In developing the evaluation form, first, literature review was conducted. Then, the MEB 1-4 Grades Mathematics Curriculum (2017) was examined, and the achievements for thirdgrade mental operations were determined. As a result of this, 12 mental process gains were determined, eight of which were mental addition and four of which were subtraction. A multiple-choice draft evaluation form consisting of 24 items was prepared by these achievements. Expert opinion was taken to examine the content validity of this form, clarity in terms of language and expression, and intelligibility.

As the evaluation form were applied to the participants individually, the number of questions in the evaluation form was taken into consideration, and the evaluation form, which was prepared as multiple-choice, was reprepared during the research process as an evaluation form consisting of open-ended questions by making various arrangements.

In addition to the evaluation form, a training module and math songs related to each achievement were prepared in accordance with the mental processing achievements, which took 12 weeks to be applied to each student. While the training module and math songs were being prepared, third-grade mathematics textbooks were examined, and activities were designed in accordance with the achievements of the course. The prepared training module and math songs were sent to the experts to obtain their opinion.

In line with the opinions and recommendations of the experts, the training module and the songs were reexamined, and necessary arrangements were made. In designing math songs according to the third-grade acquisitions, it was prioritized that they should be suitable for mental processing gains and have fun content ideal for children. After completing the draft work of the math songs, the field expert was also consulted. After receiving feedback from the field expert, necessary arrangements were made, and the math songs took their final form.

Alpha, Beta, Theta, Delta, and total powers were calculated by performing Welch analysis of the participants' EEG data though MATLAB to evaluate electrophysiologically what effect the students' achievement and brain waves had when IEP supported by musical activities was applied to primary school students with computational difficulties in their mathematics learning processes.

Study Group

The study group consists of students diagnosed with mild level (20%) MLD and have learning difficulties in mathematics lessons among the students attending the third and fourth grades in primary schools located in Kütahya city center. The students in the study group were determined by the purposive sampling method. Students who attend special education and rehabilitation centers in Kütahya and have computational difficulties were determined. Four students were selected among these determined students on a voluntary basis.

Data Collection Tools

In the first semester of the 2018–2019 academic year, the evaluation form and training module were applied to four volunteer students aged 9–11 who were attending the Special Education and Rehabilitation Centers of the Ministry of National Education in Kütahya and were in compliance with the research criteria.

After the evaluation form, training module and math songs were prepared, the volunteer participants were determined according to specific criteria. During the determination, factors such as students' volunteering, mild (20%) MLD and difficulty in the calculation were effective. Before performing the application, one of the researchers informed the participants and their parents about the research topic and research process. Before starting the application, one of the researchers applied the evaluation form as a pre-test to four primary school students aged 9–11 with MLD and recorded the students' correct, incorrect, and blank answers.

Data on learning difficulties experienced by each student were obtained from special education teachers working in special education and rehabilitation centers. Then, interviews were conducted with the families of these students with MLD by setting appropriate meeting times. In the interviews with the parents, information about the study was given.

Before the research, although 10 parents were interviewed, five parents did not want their children to participate in this study, considering that they even came to the Special Education and Rehabilitation Center reluctantly. One of the five students who wanted to participate in the study voluntarily was diagnosed with epilepsy and, as a result of the data obtained during the study's EEG recording, was excluded. As a result of the interviews with the parents of the remaining four students, the necessary legal permissions were obtained from the students and their parents who wanted to take part in the study voluntarily.

An electrophysiological evaluation was made by performing an EEG recording before and after the training to see the effect of the training module, supported by musical activities given for 12 weeks, on the students' brain waves. In this evaluation, EEG data were analyzed by performing Welch analysis in the MATLAB. During these EEG recordings, 10 questions were asked to the participants to enable them to make mental operations. From the moment participant saw the question, EEG data were recorded when participant made a solution in participant's mind. Therefore, from the moment participant saw the question and started to think in participant's mind, the waves formed in the brain were recorded in the computer environment through the EEG device.

Before the EEG recordings, a sample recording was performed with the personnel in the EEG laboratory. Thanks to these sample recordings, the most suitable conditions for the research were provided by taking the neurologist's opinion. In this study, a unique database was obtained by recording the EEG data with a Nihon Kohden 1200 digital EEG device that can capture 16 channels with high quality and reliability.

Following the mental processing gains, 10 questions determined with the expert were asked by one of the researcher by showing question cards to the participants during the EEG recording, giving one minute for each question. After each one-minute question, a 30-second break was given, and then new questions were started. Because of this situation, the first 30 seconds of the recorded EEG data were taken from the moment the questions were asked.

Thus, five numerical values were obtained as Alpha, Beta, Theta, Delta, and total power from each question asked for each EEG recording of each student. Thus, a total of 100 data, including the first and last recordings, were obtained, five each consisting of 10



questions. As a result, 400 power data is obtained from four participants. Then, the data recorded with the digital EEG recording device were transferred to the computer environment and converted into forms on which appropriate analyses could be made.

Analysis of Data

Analysis of quantitative data

Various analysis methods have been developed for the classification of EEG signals. One of the most widely used of these analysis methods is the Welch analysis method, in which the power spectrum density is calculated using non-parametric methods (Faust, 2008). In the EEG analysis method, mathematical tools are used to analyze the data. The characteristics of the EEG signals to be analyzed can be found by the power spectrum density (Subasi et al., 2005). The power densities of the frequencies between 1 and 48 Hz of the EEG data were calculated using the Welch analysis method. Neurofax EEG System was used for EEG recording. In this study, it was deemed appropriate to conduct Welch analysis for the research data by the relevant field experts. Fast Fourier transform (FFT) algorithms based on Fourier transform are generally applied to these analyses. At this point, the Welch analysis is accepted as one of the well-known non-parametric power spectral density estimation analyses (Tosun, 2018). While analyzing the EEG data, MATLAB (MathWorks, USA) program was used. MATLAB is a high-performance software primarily written for technical and scientific calculations, including numerical computation, graphical data representation, and programming. General usage areas of the MATLAB program can be summarized as Mathematics and computational processes, algorithm development, modeling, data analysis, scientific and engineering graphics, and application development. Evaluating EEG data is a complicated task. The data obtained from EEG shots can be affected by several physiological conditions such as hunger, age, wakefulness-sleep state, and mental state. To get more reliable results in evaluating EEG data; during the EEG recording, the conditions required for the recording were tried to be provided in the best way, and the physiological conditions of the participants were also taken into consideration.

Analysis of qualitative data

To obtain information about each student in the study group, a literature review was conducted by one of the researcher. In the light of the information obtained, the one of the researchers made various observations before starting the application to know the environment he would practice. In this context, the observation technique was used to describe the behaviors occurring in any environment or situation in detail. The observation method can present one of the researchers with a detailed, comprehensive, and more extensive picture of behavior that occurs in any environment (Yıldırım & Şimşek, 2013). The researchers met the students and their families participating in the research before the study and talked with the participants before starting the practice and got used to the researchers. The researchers also chatted with the students before and after each application and had the opportunity to learn about the students' thoughts about the mathematics lessons and learning. During the observation, the researchers did not use any form. During the research process, 12 lesson hours with each student were recorded with a camera to record the students' performances during the application. First, the camera recordings were watched together with the researchers and experts. Then, the camera recordings were transcribed by the researchers. In the data analysis, the names of the research participants were not used. Instead, they were expressed as Participant 1, Participant 2, Participant 3, Participant 4. In this sense, the researchers met the students and their families who participated in the research and talked with the participants before starting the application and made them get used to the researchers. The researchers also chatted with the students before and after each application and had the opportunity to learn about the students' opinions about the mathematics lesson and learning.

Descriptive analysis techniques were used to describe and summarize the data obtained as a result of the researcher's observation in the training module and the application of math songs. The research data obtained in the descriptive analysis were first described systematically and clearly. These descriptions were then explained and interpreted by the researchers. The resulting cause-effect relationships were also examined, and some results were showed (Yıldırım & Şimşek, 2013). First, frequency tables were prepared and analyzed in the analysis of the data obtained with the evaluation form. With these analyzed data, it is aimed to reveal what kind of change there is in the pre-test and post-test evaluations of the participants. In the pre-test and post-test, the participants' answers were specified as True or False, and individual assessments of each student were made.

Validity and Reliability of the Research

A literature review was conducted to ensure the validity of the questions in the Validity and Reliability Evaluation form. It was then prepared in accordance with the purpose of the research by taking the opinions of the relevant experts. The questions in the evaluation form were applied after the thesis advisor, faculty member, and field experts were determined that they could fully serve the purpose of the research. During the research process, additional measures

were taken to ensure the validity and reliability of the research findings. The researchers obtained permission from the National Education Directorate and the participants' families to conduct this study. Not to interrupt the research, the home environment, which is the environment where the participants can feel most comfortable, was determined as the practice environment. Camera recording was made to avoid data loss in the research, and the researchers converted the data into text. The study was approved by Kütahya Health Sciences University Faculty of Medicine Clinical and Laboratory Research Ethics Committee with the number 81469268-900 dated 13.06.2019. Before the EEG examinations, the participants in the study were informed about the research. Informed Voluntary Parent Consent Form, Parent Statement and Child Consent Form were signed by the participants' families.

Study Results

In the qualitatively designed part, the data obtained from the observation technique using video recordings were presented with the descriptive analysis method. In that part again, expert evaluation was made in the analysis of the EEG data taken while calculating the mind. It was presented within the framework of Welch analysis, one of the signal analysis methods, through the MATLAB program.

Findings Regarding the Effect of the Designed IEP on The Success of Primary School Students Who have Computational Difficulties.

An evaluation form was used to determine the effect of the designed IEP on the success of primary school students with computational difficulties. When the evaluation form findings were examined, Participant 1 correctly answered 18 of the 24 questions asked in the pre-test, which was the first application of the evaluation form. In the post-test, which was the second application of the evaluation form, it was observed that Participant 1 gave the correct answer to 20 questions out of 24, and as a result, the number of correct answers by Participant 1 in the evaluation form increased. Participant 2 correctly answered only three of the 24 questions asked in the pre-test, which was the first application of the evaluation form. In the post-test, which was the second application of the evaluation form, it was observed that Participant 2 gave the correct answer to 21 questions out of 24, and as a result, it can be stated that the number of correct answers by Participant 2 in the evaluation form increased. Participant 3 correctly answered nine of the 24 questions asked in the pre-test, which was the first application of the evaluation form. In the post-test, which was the second application of the evaluation form, it can be stated that Participant 3 gave correct answers to 21 questions out of 24, and as a result, the number of correct answers by Participant 3 in the evaluation form increased. Participant 4 correctly answered 14 of the 24 questions asked in the pre-test, which was the first application of the evaluation form. In the post-test, which was the second application of the evaluation form, it can be stated that Participant 4 gave correct answers to 21 questions out of 24, and as a result, the number of correct answers by Participant 4 in the evaluation form increased.

In the pre-test, which is the first application of the evaluation form, Participant 1 answered three questions correctly, Participant 2 answered nine, and Participant 3 answered fourteen questions correctly. In the post-test, which was the second application of the evaluation form, these participants gave correct answers to 21 questions out of 24. As a result, it is seen that the increase in the number of correct answers of all participants is significant.

The first 18 questions of the evaluation form consist of questions about the mental collection process, and the remaining six questions are prepared for the mind extraction process. When the prepared questions are examined, it is seen that the participants mostly have difficulties in mental operations, which are shown with number models and written side by side. In the posttest, all participants correctly answered the fifth and seventh evaluation questions, which were prepared using the representations of numbers with models. In addition, it was observed that the participants were wrong in the questions in which one of the totals and the result were given and the totals were not given. Likewise, the participants had several difficulties in the mind subtraction process, which asked the participants to find the subtraction and remainder by providing the remainder. In the light of the data obtained from the evaluation form after the 12-week training, it is clearly seen that there is a significant increase in the correct number of participants.

It was observed that the participants had more difficulties in mind subtraction than in mind addition processes. After the training given, there was a significant increase in the number of truths obtained from mind subtraction. As a result of applying the evaluation form as a pre-test, a total of 44 correct answers were obtained from four participants. In comparison, a total of 83 correct responses were obtained from the participants as a result of the application of the evaluation form as a post-test.

Findings Regarding the Situations Encountered During the Implementation Process of the Designed IEP with Children with Computational Difficulties

The situations related to each outcome were interpreted separately to determine the situations encountered during the designed IEP with children with

iejee∽

computational difficulties. Regarding the acquisition of mentally adding up two natural numbers, the sum of which does not exceed 100, the participants forgot to calculate the hand while doing the addition. In addition, the participants had difficulties while doing the addition operations given side by side. When they wrote the given numbers one under the other and added them together, they achieved the correct results by easily doing the operation.

Regarding the acquisition of mentally adding a threedigit number and a one-digit number, the participants made finger calculations while adding. As they did not know the representation of the numbers with the models by dividing them into units, tens and hundreds, they could not do the addition process correctly with the parts of the numbers indicated by the models. However, after learning the representations of numbers with models, they could correctly perform addition operations. Regarding the acquisition of mentally summing a two-digit number that is a multiple of 10 and a three-digit number that is a multiple of 100, the participants counted tens by 10 and counted one 10 less or more.

Regarding the acquisition of "Makes mental addition using the rounding strategy," the participants had difficulties rounding the numbers to the correct tens because they did not know how the numbers were rounded to the nearest tens.

Regarding the acquisition of "Makes mental addition by using the number pairs strategy," the participants made finger calculations while doing the addition with number pairs. It is seen that the participants confuse the place values when adding about the acquisition of "Makes mental addition by using the place values strategy." Regarding the acquisition of "Makes mental addition by using the adding on strategy," the participants could do the addition operations more easily and accurately as they could see the numbers concretely on the number bar in the addition processes given by the length model. In addition, the participants marked the given additions one by one using a pencil on the number bars and counted all the numbers without getting bored. Regarding the acquisition of "Makes mental addition by using the segmentation strategy," the participants had difficulty in separating the two-digit numbers using the segmentation strategy.

The participants did not know how to subtract through number models regarding the acquisition of "Makes two-digit numbers that are a multiple of 10 from twodigit numbers by mind subtraction." When subtracting two-digit numbers that are a multiple of 10 from twodigit numbers, they learned that the remainder would result from subtraction by placing a cross on the column representing each ten. Then, the participants could do the subtraction more easily and accurately when the subtraction operations were expressed with numerical models, and the given subtraction was concretized. Regarding the acquisition "Makes mental subtracting natural numbers multiple of 10 from threedigit natural numbers multiple of 100," the participants tried to perform the subtraction given as an addition operation, forgetting that they were doing subtraction while performing subtraction on natural numbers.

Regarding the acquisition of "Makes subtraction by using the strategy of adding on," the participants could not correctly remember which of the numbers given in the subtraction process is the subtractive number, which is the subtracted number, and which is the remaining number. In the subtraction operations, the researchers reminded the participants that the missing number can be found by adding the number and the remaining number in the questions asked to see the decreasing number by giving the number and remainder. Regarding the acquisition "Makes mental subtracting operations using the strategy of breaking numbers into parts," the participants made various mistakes while performing mental subtraction by using the strategy of breaking numbers into parts.

In addition, throughout the training process, Participant 1 was a very willing student in both the training module part and the singing math songs part of the research. Participant 2 was an introverted student who did not like to talk much, had a somewhat shy nature, but willingly participated in the training module and materials. Participant 3 was a shy student who was somewhat reluctant to do a training module, wants the activities to end quickly, but was eager to sing and learn math songs. Participant 4 could be defined as a student who both did not want to sing the math songs and participated in the training module activities reluctantly.

Findings in Terms of Determining the Difference Between the EEG Data of Children Who Received IEP Supported by Musical Activities and the EEG Data of Children Who Only Received IEP

The EEG data obtained from the participants were analyzed and interpreted to determine whether there was a difference between the EEG data of the children who received IEP supported by musical activities and the EEG data of the children who only received IEP. Welch analyses of the power data obtained from the participants during the EEG recordings were made in the MATLAB, and the data revealing the results were examined. As there is excessive Alpha activity in children with MLD, decreases in Alpha power are interpreted as an increase in mental activities in the brain (Chabot, 1996).

There was a change in Alpha, Beta, Delta, Theta and Total Powers obtained from the questions asked during the EEG recording of the participants. In Participant 1, there was a decrease in the values obtained from eight questions in Alpha power, and an increase in Beta power in four questions. In addition, delta strengths decreased in six questions. There was a decrease in theta power at five questions. Also, there was a decrease in total power in only two questions. In Participant 2, the values obtained from eight questions decreased in Alpha power. There was an increase in beta power again in two questions. Delta power decreased in seven questions. There was a decrease in theta power in four questions. There was a decrease in total power in seven questions. In Participant 3, the values obtained from only two questions decreased in Alpha power. However, a total of seven questions increased in Beta power. Delta power decreased in four questions. There was a decrease in theta power in the four questions. There was a decrease in total power in seven questions. In Participant 4, the values obtained from only two questions decreased in Alpha, Beta, Delta, Theta and Alpha power. Beta power increased by nine questions. Delta power decreased in one question. There was a decrease in theta power in one question. There was a decrease in total power in the three questions.

Alpha rhythm is seen in awake, ordinary, and calm people. During the sleep, the Alpha rhythm disappears. If the awake person directs his attention to something special, such as a mental activity, a higher frequency Beta rhythm occurs instead of Alpha waves (Yazgan & Korürek, 1996). As there is an excessive Alpha activity in children with MLD, decreases in Alpha power are significant as an increase in mental activities in the brain. Beta wave is the brain wave observed while awake. It is obtained mainly from the anterior parts of the brain (Başar, 2012). It also occurs when the human brain is exceptionally dense. When a person is exposed to too many external stimuli, an increase in beta waves occurs in the brain. Beta wave is active when eyes are open while listening, thinking, solving analytical problems, making decisions, making judgments, and processing the information around (Aydemir & Kayıkçıoğlu, 2009).

Alpha wave is important in learning and using information activities and it is seen that it decreases while the individual is performing thinking and problem solving processes. The beta wave seems to get stronger during analytical problem solving, judgment, decision making and audio listening (Ildız, 2007).

In this study, as excessive alpha activity is observed in children with MLD, decreases in alpha power and increases in beta power are significant as an increase in mental activities in the brain. If awake people direct their attention to something special, such as a mental activity, higher frequency Beta waves are formed instead of Alpha waves. The findings of the study revealed that when the participants are exposed to too many external stimuli, a decrease in Alpha waves and an increase in beta waves occur in the brain.

Conclusion and Discussion

Conclusion and Discussion Regarding the Evaluation Form

After the literature review of the evaluation form was made, the MEB first-fourth grades mathematics curriculum (2017) was examined, and the achievements for the third-grade mathematics course mental operations were determined. As a result of this examination, 12 mental process gains were determined, eight of which are mental addition and four of which are subtraction. A 24-item evaluation form consisting of open-ended questions suitable for these acquisitions was prepared. The following results were obtained from this evaluation form.

Considering that the first 18 questions of the evaluation form consisted of questions related to the mental addition process and the remaining six questions were prepared for the mind subtraction process, it was observed that the participants had difficulties in mental operations, which were shown with numerical models and written side by side, among the most prepared questions. However, after the training, all participants were able to answer the fifth and seventh evaluation questions correctly, which was prepared using the representations of the numbers with the models in the post-test.

It was observed that the participants were wrong in the questions in which one of the totals and the result were given, and the totals were not given. Similarly, the participants had several difficulties in the mind subtraction process, which asked the subtraction and remainder to be found. It was concluded that there was a significant increase in the correct number of participants when considering the data obtained from the evaluation form after 12 weeks of training. Participants had more difficulties in mind subtraction than in mind picking. However, it was also concluded that after the training, there was an increase in the number of truths obtained from mind subtraction. While 44 correct answers were obtained from four participants because of the application of the evaluation form as a pre-test, a total of 83 correct answers were obtained from the participants as a result of the application of the evaluation form as a post-test. The difference between the pre-and posttraining was determined through the evaluation form. In a study by Wisniewski and Smith (2002), the effectiveness of Touch-Math, a mathematics set that aims to teach mathematics to students more easily, in increasing the mathematics achievement of primary school third and fourth-grade students with special



needs were investigated. The students participating in the research taught mathematics for 14 weeks in the resource room for 45 minutes, 20 minutes of which were on the Touch-Math set. As a result of this research, a significant difference was observed in the duration, and correct answers of the tests applied to the students.

Conclusion and Discussion Regarding Discussion the Training Module

Some results were obtained in the designed training module, and the math songs were applied together. The findings of the evaluation form of mental processing skills of students with MLD revealed that the training module and math songs positively affect students' mental processing skills. In the study, it was observed that the participants' mental addition and subtraction performances increased. The study findings revealed that the mistakes made by the students in writing numbers and the problems they experience while performing mental operations have decreased significantly compared to the initial level. It is thought that this situation results from the prepared training module and math songs.

Another type of mistake that students with MLD and computational difficulties make the most is changing a transaction. At this point, the use of musical activities in mathematics teaching had a positive effect on learning operations from the mind. In addition, it was concluded that the math songs designed in this study had positive effects on mathematics teaching. In the study by Raghubar et al. (2009) the arithmetic performances of primary school third and fourthgrade students with and without MLD were compared. The study examined students' performances in multidigit addition and subtraction. As a result, they found that students with MLD make more mistakes such as finding close values, moving the hand to another column, not carrying the hand, and not breaking a decimal point (Raghubar, 2009).

Another common mistake that students with MLD and computational difficulties make the most is changing a transaction. In addition, the use of musical activities in mathematics teaching had a positive effect on mental learning processes. In the study about the effect of the use of songs in elementary mathematics teaching, it was found that mathematics teaching supported by music activities using songs in primary school thirdgrade mathematics lessons resulted in a difference in students' attitudes toward music and mathematics, achievement scores, multiple intelligence areas and memory levels (Bütüner, 2010). In addition, it was reported that the use of songs in mathematics teaching had a positive effect on students' thoughts and opinions about the mathematics lessons. Shaw, Graziano, and Peterson (1999), "Piano and Computer Training Boost Student Math achievement." In their study, it was revealed that the mental abilities of children who received music education in early childhood developed. The contribution of music to the development of mental abilities is stated. Whitehead (2001), in his study "The Effect Of Music-Intensive Intervention On Mathematics Scores Of Middle And High School Students", obtained results indicating that the use of music in mathematics teaching increases academic achievement. He states that there are many studies showing that music increases mental capacity, and accordingly, the use of music in mathematics teaching increases the academic success of students. Especially in basic mathematics education, the use of music and math songs is very important.

Whitehead (2001) obtained results indicating that the use of music in mathematics teaching increases academic achievement. He states that there are many studies showing that music increases mental capacity. Accordingly, it is stated that the use of music in mathematics teaching increases the academic achievement of students. It is known that music contributes positively to the academic success of students of many levels.

Yoshida (2005), in his study "The Role of Music in the mathematical performance of high school students with moderate learning disabilities", investigated the effect of listening to music in the background during the math tests of students with learning disabilities, and revealed that music positively affects students' mathematical performance. In addition to academic success, music also contributes to students at many points. De León-Esparza (2019) shows that individuals tend to increase their understanding of the lesson while listening to their favorite music, which reflects a higher level of attention and better focus during lesson practice.

According to Sığırtmaç (2005), children can support their skills of matching mathematical concepts, using tone of voice, matching sounds with each other, matching sounds and instruments one-to-one with musical activities. In these rhythm works, the names of the children participating in the activities can be used. In addition, objects can be grouped according to their sounds to develop classification skills in mathematics. While conducting a study on children, a long process may be necessary for children to hear, learn, remember, and repeat to behave according to the prepared model. The use of rhythms and melodies in songs facilitates keeping counting in mind instead of memorizing.

While performing a mental workload, music can have a very important role in affecting the attention and concentration state of the brain (Teixeira, 2018). In this study, it has been concluded that the designed math songs have a facilitating effect on the retention of what has been learned by shortening the process required for the acquisition of mental operations acquisitions. In addition, it has been concluded that the math songs designed in this study have positive effects on mathematics teaching. This result is parallel with the results of the study by An (2013) examining the teachers' methods of integrating music into regular mathematics lessons and the effects of musicmathematics interdisciplinary lessons on primary school students' mathematical abilities in modeling, strategy, and practice.

Conclusion and Discussion Regarding EEG Recordings

The findings of the study revealed that the Alpha power of the participants decreased, and the Beta power increased at certain rates. As children with MLD have excessive Alpha activity, decrease in Alpha power are as important as an increase in mental activities in the brain (Chabot, 1996). Alpha rhythm is seen in awake, ordinary, and calm people. In the sleep state, the Alpha rhythm disappears. If the awake person directs his attention to something special, such as a mental activity, a higher frequency beta rhythm occurs instead of Alpha waves (Yazgan & Korürek, 1996). Alpha waves are thought to indicate a relaxed state of awareness that does not require concentration and attention. It is also the most common rhythm in the brain. Most people have an Alpha wave when their eyes are closed. It oscillates and the oscillation decreases as the eyes open for a different sound, excitement, or attention. Alpha waves are usually accompanied by beta and theta waves (Niedermeyer, 1999). The beta wave is usually released in situations such as active thinking and attention, problem solving or focusing on something. It can be blocked by motor activity or tactile stimuli (Sterman et al., 1974).

A decrease in the Alpha powers of the participants and an increase in the Beta powers were also observed at certain rates as a result of this study. A change was observed in Alpha, Beta, Delta, Theta and Total Powers obtained from the questions asked to Participant 1 during the EEG recording. Alpha power obtained from 10 questions directed to Participant 1 decreased in eight questions, while Beta power increased in four questions. Also, a decrease was observed in total power in two questions only. It is thought that the decrease in Alpha power, which is desired by Participant 1 to be willing and interested in the training module and math songs, is effective. Alpha power obtained from 10 questions directed to Participant 2 decreased in eight questions. There was an increase in beta power again in two questions. In addition, it is thought that the decrease in Alpha power, which is desired to exhibit high participation in the activities performed very willingly in the training module activities prepared by Participant 2, is thought to be effective. Alpha power obtained from 10 questions directed to Participant 3 decreased in only two questions, while Beta power increased in seven questions. Participant 3, on the other hand, was bored and unwillingly participated in the training module despite all the efforts of the researchers in the training module activities. However, Participant 3, who did not participate in the training module, willingly participated in math songs. It is thought that these situations effectively decrease the desired Alpha power in only two questions and the increase in Beta power in seven questions when considering the participants' individual differences. Alpha power obtained from 10 questions directed to Participant 4 decreased in only two questions, while Beta power increased in nine questions. Despite all the efforts of the researchers, Participant 4 got bored in the training module activities prepared and participated in the training module without much enthusiasm. It is thought that these individual differences are effective in the decrease in the desired Alpha power and the increase in the Beta power in a certain number when considering the individual differences of the participants.

Aker and Akar (2014) examined the effects of Turkish music makams through the analysis of EEG waveforms. For the application, 15 healthy individuals listened to Turkish music makams. The collected EEG data were separated into subbands by the discrete wavelet transform method. The power densities of each band were calculated using the power spectral density method. As a result of their analysis, they saw the effect of the authorities on the EEG signals in the beta band. At this point, it is seen that studies can be done in many areas with EEG measurements. By making EEG measurements in different fields such as education, medicine, engineering, marketing and advertising, meaningful results can be obtained from the activities in the brains of people, and suggestions and changes can be made about the systems from these results.

For primary school students with MLD to acquire skills for mental operations, first, activities that use various mathematical materials and embody the teaching might be indicated instead of only teaching math based on paper and pencil exercises. The concepts of numbers and operations, which form the basis of mental operations, are actually abstract concepts. For the children to understand these abstract concepts, teaching should be supported with concrete objects and tools. For children with MLD, training on mental operations should first start with activities related to addition. If they succeed in addition-related activities, subtraction-related activities should be started. In accordance with the individual educational needs of students with MLD, the educational process should be supported with mathematical songs when necessary. In addition, in the context of the findings obtained in



the study, it is recommended to do it through materials that provide modeling in the teaching of mental processing skills.

This study focused on revealing the difference expected to occur in these children's mathematical achievement and mental activities by supporting the IEP prepared for primary school students with computational difficulties with musical activities. Also, future research can be conducted to examine the different acquisitions at different grade levels at the primary school level. Based on this research, attempts can be made to educate children with MLD and solve the educational process problems. This study has some limitations. The main limitation of the study is that the number of students participating in the study is limited because it includes qualitative research, and the participants were from the same province. Future studies can enrich the existing findings employing qualitative and quantitative methods involving other provinces and involving more participants. In addition, based on this limited number of participants and because of the meta-analysis of Sala and Gobet (2017), we have to be very careful with the claims we make about music enhancing calculation skills. Future studies with more participants and different disciplines can be brought together to contribute to the field to study if music related activities can improve calculation skills in participants with MLD.

References

- An, S., Capraro, M. M., & Tillman, D. A. (2013). Elementary teachers integrate music activities into regular mathematics lessons: effects on students' mathematical abilities. *Journal for Learning through the Arts*, 9(1), n1.
- Aker, S. N., ve Akar, S. A. (2014). Türk Müziği Makamlarının Etkilerinin EEG Dalga Formları ile İncelenmesi.
 [Investigation of the Effect of Classical Turkish Music Makams by Using EEG Waveforms]. Tıp Teknolojileri Kongresi, 14, 159-162.
- Aydemir, Ö., & Kayıkçıoğlu, T. (2009). EEG tabanlı beyin bilgisayar arayüzleri. [EEG-based brain computer interfaces]. *Akademik Bilişim 2009*, 11–13.
- Başar, E. (2012). Brain function and oscillations: volume I: brain oscillations. Principles and approaches. Springer Science & Business Media.
- Bintas, J. (2007). Matematikte öğrenme güçlüğü olan öğrenciler için matematik eğitimi. [Mathematics education for students with learning difficulties in mathematics]. *Education Sciences*, 2(4), 439– 450.

- Bütüner, İ. (2010). İlköğretim matematik öğretiminde şarkı kullanımının bazı değişkenler üzerindeki etkisi [Effects of using songs on some parameters in primary school mathematics instruction] (Tez Numarası:265529). [Yüksek lisans tezi, Dokuz Eylül Üniversitesi]. Yüksek Öğretim Kurulu Ulusal Tez Merkezi
- Caine, R. N., & Caine, G. (1990). Understanding a brain-based approach to learning and teaching. *Educational leadership*, 48(2), 66–70.
- Chabot, R. J., & Serfontein, G. (1996). Quantitative electroencephalographic profiles of children with attention deficit disorder. *Biological psychiatry*, 40(10), 951–963. https://dx.doi. org/10.1016/0006-3223(95)00576-5
- Cheek, J. M., & Smith, L. R. (1999). Music training and mathematics achievement. Adolescence, 34, 759e761.
- Crncec, R., Wilson, S. J. & Prior, M. (2006). The Cognitive and academic benefits of music to children: facts and fiction. *Educational Psychology*, *26* (4), 579-594. https://dx.doi. org/10.1080/01443410500342542
- De León-Esparza, V. D., Martínez-Cervantes, A. M., Vargas-Cortés, A. G., Olivares-Núñez, A. E., Ibarra-Zárate, D. I., & Alonso-Valerdi, L. M. (2019). EEG Analysis of the Music Effect on Lecture Comprehension. In 2019 IEEE Signal Processing in Medicine and Biology Symposium (SPMB) (pp. 1-5). IEEE. https://dx.doi.org/10.1109/ SPMB47826.2019.9037848
- Diken, İ. H. (Ed.). (2014). Özel eğitime gereksinimi olan öğrenciler ve özel eğitim.[Students with Special Education Needs and Special Education]. Pegem Akademi.
- Dikici, A. (2002). Orff tekniği ile verilen müzik eğitiminin matematik yeteneğine etkisinin incelenmesi [A Study on effect of music instruction based on orff method on mathematics ability] (Tez Numarası: 120179). [Doktora tezi, Ankara Üniversitesi]. Yüksek Öğretim Kurulu Ulusal Tez Merkezi.
- Dos Santos-Luiz, C., Monico, L.S.M., Almeida, L.S., & Comimbra, D. (2016). Exploring the longterm associations between adolescents' music training and academic achievement. *Musciae Scientia*, 20 (4), 512-527. https://dx.doi. org/10.1177/1029864915623613

- Dündar, S., Canan, S., Bulut, M., Özlü, Ö. ve Kaçar, S. (2014). The investigation of brain waves in problem solving process. Erzincan Üniversitesi Eğitim Fakültesi Dergisi, 16(2), 1–23. https://dx.doi. org/10.17556/jef.72111
- Edelson, R. J., & Johnson, G. (2003). Music makes math meaningful. *Childhood Education*, 80(2), 65-70. https://dx.doi.org/10.1080/00094056.2004.10521 259
- Faust, O., Acharya, R. U., Allen, A. R., & Lin, C. M. (2008). Analysis of EEG signals during epileptic and alcoholic states using AR modeling techniques. *IRBM*, 29(1), 44–52. https://dx.doi. org/10.1016/j.rbmret.2007.11.003
- Geary, D. C. (2004). Mathematics and learning disabilities. Journal of learning disabilities, 37(1), 4–15.
- Goswami, U. (2004). Neuroscience and education. British Journal of Educational Psychology, 74(1), 1–14.
- Hima, L. R., Nusantara, T., Hidayanto, E., & Rahardjo, S. (2019). Changing in mathematical identity of elementary school students through group learning activities. International Electronic Journal of Elementary Education, 11(5), 461-469. http://dx.doi.org/10.26822/iejee.2019553342
- Ildız, G. (2007). Ah şu beynimiz "Göz Ardı Edilemeyen Tıbbi Gerçekler".[Oh that brain of "Medical Facts That Can't Be Ignored"]. FSF Priniting House.
- Karagiannakis, G., Baccaglini-Frank, A., & Papadatos, Y. (2014). Mathematical learning difficulties subtypes classification. Frontiers in human neuroscience, 8, 57. https://dx.doi.org/10.3389/ fnhum.2014.00057
- Korkmazlar, Ü. (1999). Özel öğrenme bozukluğu (öğrenme güçlükleri) Ben hasta değilim. [Specific learning disorder (learning difficulties) I am not sick]. Nobel Tıp Publishing.
- Leech, N. L., & Onwuegbuzie, A. J. (2009). A typology of mixed methods research designs. *Quality & quantity*, 43(2), 265–275.
- Levy, W. J. (1984). Intraoperative EEG patterns: Implications for EEG monitoring. *Anesthesiology*, 60(5), 430–434.Mehr, S. A., Schachner, A., Katz, R. C., & Spelke, E. S. (2013). Two randomized trials provide no consistent evidence for nonmusical cognitive benefits of brief preschool music enrichment. PLoS ONE, 8. http://dx.doi. org/10.1371/journal.pone.0082007.

- Millî Eğitim Bakanlığı [Ministy of National Education]. (2014). Çocuk gelişimi ve eğitimi, özel eğitimde müzik etkinlikleri. [Child development and education, music activities in special education] http://www.megep.meb.gov.tr/mte_program_ modul/moduller_pdf/M%C3%BCzik%20 Etkinlikleri.pdf
- Mutlu, Y. (2016). Matematik öğrenme güçlüğü (gelişimsel diskalkuli). *Matematik* Eğitiminde *Teoriler*. [Mathematics learning disability (developmental dyscalculia). Theories in Mathematics Education]. Pegem Akademi.
- Niedermeyer, E. (1999). The normal EEG of the waking adult. *Electroencephalography: basic principles, clinical applications and related fields, 20*(4), 149-173.
- Olson, J. L., & Platt, C. J. (2004). Teaching children and adolescents with special needs. Prentice Hall.
- Özyürek, M. (2004). Bireyselleştirilmiş eğitim programı temelleri ve *geliştirilmesi*. [Essentials and Development of Individualized Education Program]. Kök Publishing.
- Raghubar, K., Cirino, P., Barnes, M., Ewing-Cobbs, L., Fletcher, J., & Fuchs, L. (2009). Errors in multidigit arithmetic and behavioral inattention in children with math difficulties. *Journal of learning disabilities*, 42(4), 356–371. https:// dx.doi.org/10.1177%2F0022219409335211
- Sala, G., & Gobet, F. (2017). When the music's over. Does music skills tranfer to children's and young adolescents' cognitieve and academic skills? A meta-analysis. *Educational Research Review, 20*, 55-67. https://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j. edurev.2016.11.005
- Shaw, G., Graziano, A., & Peterson, M. (1999). Piano and computer training boost student math achievement. *Neurological Research*, *21*, 139-152.
- Shaw, G. L. (2003). Keeping Mozart in mind. Elsevier.
- Sığırtmaç, A. D. (2005). Okulöncesi dönemde müzik eğitimi. [Music education in preschool period]. Çukurova Üniversitesi Sosyal Bilimler Enstitüsü Dergisi, 9(9).
- Sousa, D. A. (2001). How the brain learns: A classroom teacher's guide. Corwin Press.
- Sterman, M. B. (1974). MacDonald, LR, and Stone, RK Biofeedback training of sensorimotor EEG in man and its effect on epilepsy. *Epilepsia*, 15(3), 395-416.

439

iejee∽

- Subasi, A., Kiymik, M. K., Alkan, A., & Koklukaya, E. (2005). Neural network classification of EEG signals by using AR with MLE preprocessing for epileptic seizure detection. *Mathematical and* computational applications, 10(1), 57–70.
- Teixeira, A. R., Tomé, A., Roseiro, L., & Gomes, A. (2018). Does music help to be more attentive while performing a task? A brain activity analysis. In 2018 IEEE International Conference on Bioinformatics and Biomedicine (BIBM) (pp. 1564-1570). IEEE. http://dx.doi.org/10.1109/ BIBM.2018.8621388
- Temur, Ö. D., & Korkmaz, N. (2021). Özel Öğrenme Güçlüğü Olan Çocukların Matematik Öğrenme Sürecine İlişkin Veli Deneyimleri: Bir Durum Çalışması. [Parent Experiences of Children with Special Learning Difficulties about Mathematics Learning Process: A Case Study]. Ankara Üniversitesi Eğitim Bilimleri Fakültesi Özel Eğitim Dergisi, 1-19. https://doi.org/10.21565/ ozelegitimdergisi.729195
- Tosun, M. (2004). İnhalasyon aneztezsinde sevofluran oranının neuro- fuzzy sistem ile kontrolü.[Control of sevofluran rate with a neuro - fuzzy system in the inhalation anesthesia]. (Tez Numarası: 153090) [Doktora tezi, Sakarya Üniversitesi]. Yüksek Öğretim Kurulu Ulusal Tez Merkezi.
- Tosun, M., Erginli, M., Kasım, Ö., Uğraş, B., Tanrıverdi, Ş., & Kavak, T. (2018). EEG verileri kullanılarak fiziksel el hareketleri ve bu hareketlerin hayalinin yapay sinir ağları ile sınıflandırılması. [Physical hand movements using EEG data and classification of these movements with artificial neural networks]. Sakarya University Journal of Computer and Information Sciences, 1(2), 1–9. https://dx.doi.org/10.35377/saucis.01.02.443999
- Turan, D. (2006). Özel eğitimde müzikten yararlanmada karşılaşılan sorunlarla ilgili öğretmen görüşlerinin incelenmesi [A study on the teachers' point of view about problems encountered during utilisation of music for special education] (Tez Numarası: 188751) [Yüksek lisans tezi, Marmara Üniversitesi]. Yüksek Öğretim Kurulu Ulusal Tez Merkezi.
- Uçan, A. (2005). Müzik eğitimi temel kavramlarilkeler-yaklaşımlar ve Türkiye'deki durum. [Music education basic concepts-principlesapproaches and the situation in Turkey]. *Evrensel Müzikevi, 60*.

- Van Bueren, N.E.R., Kroesbergen, E.H., & Kadosh, R.C. (2021). Neurocognitive mechanisms of numerical intervention studies: the case of brain stimulation (pp. 253-282) In W.Fias & A. Henik. Heterogeneous contributions to numerical cognition. Learning and education in mathematical cognition. Academic Press. Elsevier.
- Wetter, O. E., Koerner, F., & Schwaninger, A. (2009). Does musical training improve music performance? *Instructional Science*, *37*, 365e374. http://dx.doi. org/10.1007/s11251-008-9052-y.
- Whitehead, B. J. (2001). The effect of music-intensive intervention on mathematics scores of middle and high school students. Capella University.
- Wisniewski, Z. G., & Smith, D. (2002). How effective is touch math for improving students with special needs academic achievement on math addition mad minute timed tests?. Indiana University.
- Woodward, J., & Montague, M. (2002). Meeting the challenge of mathematics reform for students with LD. *The Journal of Special Education*, *36*(2), 89–101.
- Yazgan, E. & Korürek, M. (1996). Tıp elektroniği. [Medical electronics]. İstanbul Teknik Üniversitesi Publishing.
- Yıldırım, A., & Şimşek, H. (2013). Sosyal bilimlerde nitel araştırma yöntemleri. [Qualitative research methods in the social sciences]. (9. Baskı). Seçkin Publishing.
- Yoshida, E. A. (2005). The role of music in the mathematical performance of high school students with moderate learning disabilities (Unpublished doctoral thesis) University of California State.

How a Measuring Perspective Influences Pre-service Teachers' Reasoning about Fractions with Discrete and Continuous Models

Muteb M. Alqahtani^{a,*}, Arthur B. Powell^b, Victoria Webster^c, Daniela Tirnovan^d

Received :	19 January 2022
Revised :	28 January 2022
Accepted :	31 January 2022
DOI :	10.26822/iejee.2022.255

a**'Corresponding Author:** Muteb M. Alqahtani, State University of New York at Cortland, USA. E-mail: muteb.alqahtani@cortland.edu ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0003-1022-3630

^bArthur B. Powell, Rutgers University-Newark, USA. E-mail: powellab@newark.rutgers.edu ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-6086-3698

 $^{\rm c}{\rm Victoria}$ Webster, State University of New York at Cortland, USA.

E-mail: victoria.webster@cortland.edu

^dDaniela Tirnovan, Rutgers University-Newark, USA. E-mail: dt594@scarletmail.rutgers.edu



Copyright © www.iejee.com ISSN: **1307-9298**

© 2022 Published by KURA Education & Publishing. This is an open access article under the CO BY-NC- ND license. (https://creativecommons.org/ licenses/by/4.0/)

Abstract

How teachers interpret and express fractions critically influences their teaching and their students' fraction knowledge. Internationally, the mathematics education community has been studying ways to enhance preservice elementary teachers' rational number knowledge, particularly fractions. To address the challenge of augmenting pre-service teachers' fraction knowledge warrants theoretical and empirical revisions to standardized practices for teaching fractions. This study investigates how reexamining fractions from a distinctive measuring perspective influences pre-service teachers' reasoning about fractions. For four 75-minute sessions, 46 pre-service teachers enrolled in a teacher preparation program at a university in the United States revisited fractions from a measuring perspective. They engaged in tasks that focused on comparing continuous quantities and identifying relative magnitudes. The data for this study comprise their pre- and post-tests that assessed how they identify and represent fractions with discrete and continuous models. For each model, we analyzed participants' reasoning by attending to their written strategies. Findings revealed three main strategies: partition, construction, and symbolic manipulation. In general, participants expressed more strategies on the post-test for all fraction models. Partitioning was the most frequent strategy on the pre- and post-tests. However, the frequencies of strategies changed after the intervention. For example, with all models, there was an increase in partitioning strategy and a decrease in symbolic manipulation strategy. The results highlight affordances of a measuring perspective to support participants to shift from procedural strategies such as symbolic manipulation to more conceptual strategies to identify and represent fractions.

Keywords:

Fraction Models, Pre-service Teacher Knowledge, Mathematical Reasoning, Measuring Perspective

Introduction

For mathematics educators, how to support students' meaningful learning of fractions has been a significant challenge. Starting in students' initial schooling years,



teachers struggle to help them conceptualize and operate on fractions (Zhou et al., 2006). Those who experience difficulties ordering and operating on fractions (Maher & Yankelewitz, 2017), underachieve mathematically, and are unsuccessful in learning higher subjects such as algebra (Fuchs et al., 2017; Siegler et al., 2012; Torbeyns et al., 2015). Evidence indicates that teachers' knowledge predicts students' achievement gains (Charalambous et al., 2020), and, therefore, teachers' understanding of fractions is crucial for students to learn rational numbers and operations on them. However, as Torbeyns et al. (2015) indicate, "systematic studies in Europe and North America point to deficits in (prospective) teachers' content and pedagogical content knowledge of mathematics in general and rational numbers in particular" (p. 7). Recent studies reveal challenges that pre-service teachers (PSTs) have with conceptual and procedural fraction knowledge (e.g., Bobos & Sierpinska, 2017; Busi et al., 2015; Depaepe et al., 2015; Harvey, 2012; Tobias, 2013; Toluk-Uçar, 2009; Utley & Reeder, 2011; Van Steenbrugge et al., 2014), particularly with fraction multiplication and division (Lo & Luo, 2012; Morano & Riccomini, 2019; Olanoff et al., 2014; Siegler & Lortie-Forgues, 2015; Young & Zientek, 2011).

Researchers have based their investigations into the learning of fractions and their operations on two ontological perspectives: partitioning and measuring (Powell, 2019a). The first perspective views a fraction as a relation between parts of a single whole or quantity subdivided into equal portions. This perspective emphasizes counting, leading to the commonly accepted part/whole conception of fractions (Schmittau, 2004). The Common Core State Standards (National Governors Association Center for Best Practices & Council of Chief State School Officers, 2010) and some mathematicians interested in preuniversity and teacher mathematics education (Wu, 2014) suggest this conception for introducing fractions in elementary schools.

Nevertheless, research suggests that this partitioning perspective seriously limits the robustness of students' understanding of fractions (Kerslake, 1986). It encourages the erroneous idea that a fraction only represents two different discrete quantities and hinders understanding improper fractions (Tzur, 1999). While research on fraction knowledge has yielded information about fraction learning's cognitive issues (Behr et al., 1997; Dienes, 1967; Kieren, 1980; Lamon, 2007, 2012; Mack, 1990; Tzur, 1999), a critical limitation has been a focus on initial fraction learning from the partitioning perspective.

Few studies have investigated a known alternative source for fraction knowledge, a measuring perspective. Rather than basing fraction knowledge on counting discrete portions of a single quantity or collection, the measuring conception views fractions relationally. A fraction is a number or ordered pair of numbers that indicates a relation between two commeasurable quantities of the same kind (Davydov & Tsvetkovich, 1991; Gattegno, 1960/2009, 1974/2010). The relation is a multiplicative comparison, where one quantity measures a multiple of the other. In this perspective, learners conceptualize fractions through multiplicative reasoning (Vergnaud, 1983, 1988).

In both the partitioning and measuring perspectives, to help students conceptualize fractions, teachers use manipulatives and representational materials such as folded paper strips, area models, and collections of objects. Yet, few manipulatives allow for a tangible, flexible, and complete model of any fraction and the arithmetic operations on fractions. For instance, some researchers (Lee & Lee, 2019) note how circular models are inconvenient to illustrate fractions with large denominators and do not recommend set models for fraction comparisons. Contrastingly, length models can easily represent fractions of any denominator, fraction magnitudes (i.e., the numerical values fraction symbols represent such as ¾), and fraction operations (Carraher, 1993; Fazio & Siegler, 2011).

With or without manipulatives, learners use symbolic representations of fractions to resolve tasks. The strategies they use have been the focus of research. For example, in magnitude comparison tasks, researchers (Mack, 1990; Erol, 2021) found that students based their comparative judgments on the amount needed to reach one, so to compare 5/6 and 7/8, students used 1/6 and 1/8. Mack (1990) discovered that students judged 1/8 to be larger than 1/6 since eight is greater than six, thus misusing a whole number property for comparing fractions. Incorrectly applying properties of whole numbers on fractions is a common strategy known as whole number bias (Ni & Zhou, 2005). Another example concerns strategies related to locating fractions on a number. Siegler et al. (2011) found that middle school students used numerical transformation or segmentation strategies to locate fractions on a number line. With numerical transformation strategies, students transformed a fraction to an easier one, while segmentation strategies involve partitioning the number line into a certain number of segments. When comparing fractions, other researchers found that procedural manipulations are usually associated with incorrect comparisons and nonrelational thinking. In contrast, strategies based on number sense such as benchmarks and estimation support mathematical reasoning and evidence conceptual understanding (Sengul, 2013; Yang et al., 2009). Therefore, teaching fractions should consider approaches and practices that help learners develop conceptual strategies for representing and operating on fractions.

Our study investigates how a distinctive measuring perspective influences PSTs' reasoning about fractions represented in multiple models. Specifically, we ask
this question: How does revisiting fraction knowledge using a measuring perspective influence PSTs' reasoning about fractions represented in rectangular, circular, and set models? To examine PSTs' reasoning about fractions, we attend to their strategies to solve fraction tasks within each of the three models.

In what follows, we present pertinent literature and our theoretical framework, methods, and findings. Finally, we discuss the strategies that PSTs used on pre- and post-tests in light of the current literature and suggest areas for further research.

Pertinent Literature and Theoretical Framework

Current influential perspectives on fraction knowledge have a common origin. Kieren (1980) introduces and analyzes a taxonomy of interrelated interpretations of rational numbers. Concerning fractions, researchers (Behr et al., 1993; Charalambous & Pitta-Pantazi, 2007; Kieren, 1993; Lamon, 2007) widely recognize five standard interpretations: part of a whole, quotient, operator, ratio, and measure. To illustrate, 3/4 as a part of a whole (an area or a collection) means three out of four equal parts; as a quotient means three divided by four; as an operator means a scalar or three-quarters of a quantity; as a ratio signifies three objects to four objects, where the objects are of different categories; and finally, as a measure represented by iterating the unit fraction, 1/4, three times on a number line. Kieren (1980) asserts that learners must understand and function with these interpretations as prerequisites for having complete, mature knowledge of fractions. Other researchers view that learners' difficulties stem exactly from what seems like perplexing, overlapping ideas about fractions (Ohlsson, 1988).

In the usual fraction taxonomy, the interpretations or "sub-constructs" share partitioning as their foundational cognitive action. As Kieren (1980) notes, "[p]artitioning is seen here as any general strategy for dividing a given quantity into a given number of "equal" parts. Thus, it can be seen as important in developing all of the five sub-constructs." (p. 138). Positing that partitioning is the cognitive basis for fraction knowledge implies that the part/whole interpretation is the initial entry to the concept.

After this introduction to fraction knowledge, current policy and curriculum documents suggest the measurement interpretation (National Governors Association Center for Best Practices & Council of Chief State School Officers, 2010; Siegler et al., 2010). Following Kieren's (1980) taxonomy, they mean positioning fractions on a number line and iterating a unit fraction (a fraction whose numerator is one) to locate a non-unit fraction. For instance, starting in the third grade, the Common Core State Standards recommends that the second interpretation of fractions to study is measurement: "[r]epresent a

fraction a/b on a number line diagram by marking off a lengths 1/b from 0. Recognize that the resulting interval has size a/b and that its endpoint locates the number a/b on the number line" (p. 28). An instructional imperative for this fraction interpretation is that number lines illustrate that fractions represent magnitudes (Fazio & Siegler, 2011) and transfer to tasks involving fraction magnitude comparisons (Hamdan & Gunderson, 2017).

In the following four subsections, we discuss our distinctive measuring perspectives, define unitizing, and relate it to fraction representational models. Finally, we discuss fraction strategies.

Measuring Perspective

Contrasting with the measurement interpretation of fractions within the partitioning perspective, which concerns the equal subdivision of a single entity such as an area or a length, another measurement standpoint can also yield fractional numbers. Distinctively, this standpoint posits that a fraction represents a particular relation between two quantities of the same kind. The relation is a multiplicative comparison. We call this standpoint a measuring perspective of fractions (Powell, 2019a, 2019b) since the quantitative comparison of continuous quantities (such as length, area, volume, and time) is the cultural practice of measuring one quantity by another of its kind considered as the unit. In this perspective, measuring is the material source of both whole numbers and fractions (Davydov & Tsvetkovich, 1991). In fact, rather than fractions being an extension of whole numbers, whole numbers arise as a special case of measuring. For example, to find the extent of a distance d, in comparison to a unit of measure u, there are two cases: Either d equals an exact multiple of u, or it does not, which historically occasioned the ideas of both rational and irrational numbers.

While describing the Elkonin-Davydov curriculum, Davydov and Tsvetkovich (1991) argue for a general concept of numbers based on measuring magnitudes as the support for learning about integers and real numbers. Numbers result from the count of the iteration of a unit when measuring a magnitude. Measuring occurs when objects have a common attribute that can be compared such as length, area, volume, or mass. Then, for example, a unit of length measuring the length of an object results in a count or number. The Elkonin-Davydov curriculum asks students first to consider the relationship between the unit's size and the measure obtained when comparing it to a quantity and then to notice that the measure of the quantity decreases as the unit of measure increases. This relationship is an essential idea for understanding inverse proportionality and fractions. Fractions are introduced by accepting partial units. Overall,



as Schmittau (2005) notes, Davydov's approach intertwines three design elements: "initial development from the most generalized conceptual base, ascent from the abstract to the concrete, and appropriation of psychological tools" (p. 16). Our work incorporates these three curricular design elements. First, as psychological tools, we use Cuisenaire rods for mental models (see Figure 1) and engage relational thinking with them. Second, as the generalized conceptual basis for understanding units and fractions, we measure non-discretized quantified linear quantities. Finally, we structure a learning progression by starting with fractions of quantity and then moving to fractions as numbers. With these design elements within the measuring perspective, we provided examples of fraction tasks in the Methods section.

Figure 1

Cuisenaire rods, ten different sizes and colors, arranged in a "staircase" formation.



Our study aimed to instantiate an exclusive approach, comparing two distinct quantities of the same kind (Vergnaud, 1983), with a linear model employing Cuisenaire rods (Cuisenaire, 1952). Gattegno (1974/2010) references these manipulatives (see Figure 1) as he summarizes the role of measurement for elementary mathematics:

> Measure, in the work with the rods, is borrowed from physics and introduces counting by the back door, since it is necessary to know how many times the unit has been used to associate a number with a given length. But measure is also the source of fractions and mixed numbers, and serves later to introduce real numbers. Thus measure is a more powerful tool than counting, which it uses as a generator of mathematics. Counting ... can be interpreted again as being a measure with white rods. Measure is naturally also an interpretation of iteration (p. 196, original emphasis)

Using Cuisenaire rods to model fractions, Gattegno views length as their attribute of interest and to be measured. His approach is exclusive in that it ventures to find "how many times the unit has been used to associate a number with a given length," so the unit and the given rod are two distinct entities with length as their common attribute. The approach is consistent with the measuring perspective. The measurable characteristic of Cuisenaire rods is one reason we chose it to engage the PSTs in reexamining how they understand fraction magnitude, order, equivalence, and operations.

Unitizing

The concept of unitizing transcends the borders of the partitioning and measuring perspectives. Nevertheless, within each view, unitizing involves a different number of quantities. Fundamentally, unitizing concerns assigning a given quantity as a unit of measure (Lamon, 1996, 2007). For example, in the partitioning perspective, unitizing is a process alongside dividing and distributing equally:

> Partitioning is an operation that generates quantity; it is an experience-based, intuitive activity that anchors the process of constructing rational numbers to a child's informal knowledge about fair sharing. Unitizing is a cognitive process for conceptualizing the amount of a given commodity or share before, during, and after the sharing process. (Lamon, 1996, p. 171)

Moreover, Lamon (2012) emphasizes that unitizing is both natural and subjective. For instance, given a chocolate bar segmented into eight pieces, if a child wishes to share it fairly among herself and three other children, she must decide how to divide it into sizes or unitize the bar. The child has several choices for the unit. One possibility is that she selects the unit as two segments of the chocolate bar. In this case, each child receives one whole unit of chocolate or onefourth of the bar. Instead, she might choose each segment as the unit, and, therefore, each child will receive two units of chocolate or two-eighths of the bar. In both distribution scenarios, as two-eighths and one-fourth describe equal portions of the chocolate bar, they are equivalent fractions. The child's sharing is seen as natural, and how to size the shared pieces or unitize them is subjective. Furthermore, unitizing in different ways can yield equivalent fractions. It is worth underscoring that unitizing in the partitioning perspective is a cognitive action on a single quantity.

In contrast, in our measuring perspective, two related but distinct material quantities, physical or mental, are necessary. Further, the idea of unitizing depends on the specific meanings of the concepts of measurement and measuring. Measuring requires two quantities, the one whose extent needs to be quantified and the quantity whose size is the measuring unit. A measurement quantifies a quantity's extent, a value representing how much it is of a given unit of measure. Measuring is the action to determine the size of a quantity. Unitizing, the choice of unit of measure, is contingent. For example, a person can choose to measure the distance between two cities, using a person's natural stride as the unit of measure or a more extended quantity. The choice is subjective. For instance, in Figure 2, we present the measuring action with Cuisenaire rods, where the tan rod's length measures eight white rods, four red rods, or two purple rods. Its length depends on whether we chose the white, red, or purple rod as the unit of measure. If the orange rod (equal to 10 white rods and five red rods) is the unit of measure, then the tan rod is either eighttenths or four-fifths of the orange rod, contingent on whether the white or red rod is the subunit. The choice is an instance of unitizing, assigning quantities as the unit and subunit of measure.

Figure 2a

The length of the tan rod measured by white, red, and purple rods.



Figure 2b

The length of the dark green rod measured by red rods and compared to the tan rod.



Unitizing also pertains to determining the unit to measure a given quantity. For example, in Figure 2b, if we consider the length of a dark green rod to be threefourths, then to unitize means to find what length is the unit of measure. In this case, since the dark green rod equals three red rods, and each red rod is one-fourth of the tan rod, then the measuring unit is the tan rod. The length of the dark green rod is three-fourths of the length of the tan rod. Since unitizing is subjective, three-fourths can also be measured by a different unit of measure. For example, the purple rod can be the unit of measure. It measures four white rods, and the light green rod measures three white rods, which means that the light green rod is three-fourths of the purple rod. That is, three measured by four is threefourths. The need to unitize occurs when comparing two or more quantities, each measured by a different measuring unit.

Overall, unitizing is a critical operation for working adeptly with fractions. It is fundamental to fraction comparisons and operations (Van Ness & Alston, 2017a, 2017b, 2017c). Fraction comparisons, addition, subtraction, and division require that the involved quantities have the same unit of measure. For multiplication, the unit of measure of one fraction needs to equal the number of units of the other fraction's unit of measure. From the measuring perspective, in the Methods section, we illustrate comparing, adding, and subtracting fractions.

Fraction Representational Models

Mathematical representations are considered an essential element of mathematical knowledge. National standards call for supporting students to engage "in making connections among mathematical representations to deepen understanding of mathematics concepts and procedures and as tools for problem solving" (National Council of Teachers of Mathematics, 2014, p. 10). Representations are "processes and products that are observable externally as well as to those that occur 'internally,' in the minds of people doing mathematics" (National Council of Teachers of Mathematics, 2000, p. 67). They play a critical role in mathematics instruction (Watanabe, 2002). Policy and curriculum documents expect teachers to employ models that support students understanding and communicating mathematical ideas (Ball et al., 2008).

When teaching fractions, teachers rely on various models to illustrate the fraction concepts. Models include area, length, and sets. The area model uses geometric shapes such as circles and rectangles divided into equal parts. This model is widely used in textbooks and corresponds to fractions' part/whole interpretation (Hodges et al., 2008). The circular area model (or pies) is also commonly used to introduce fractions. However, research indicates that this model causes students difficulties partitioning circles into equal parts, especially with many equal parts (Cramer et al., 2002). The length models such as fraction strips, number lines, or Cuisenaire rods involve comparing or partitioning lengths. As mentioned above, the length model, specifically the use of number lines, is recommended by U.S.-based national organizations. Number lines support students to develop an understanding of fractions magnitudes. The set model involves comparing discrete collections of objects such as colored counters. Students consider a specific number of objects as the unit and use that number to name another group of objects' fractional relation to the unit.

Manipulatives and visual models also correspond to actions performed to identify or represent fractions. For example, Vergnaud (1983) and Watanabe (2002)



identify two methods of representing fractions: inclusive or part/whole and exclusive or comparison. The inclusive approach uses one quantity (area, length, or a set of objects) to represent the whole and its parts. The exclusive approach involves two quantities; one quantity is the whole or unit used to compare the second. In an inclusive approach, the whole and the parts of interest are of the same object—for example, an area model represented with pizza results in comparing pizza slices to the whole pizza. The exclusive approach involves comparing two different entities of the same kind. For instance, a student compares a ruler's length to the length of a table's side. The two objects are comparable since they share a common attribute, length. To compare, the student unitizes and measures, which are both actions that correspond to the fraction concept's origin (Davydov & Tsvetkovich, 1991).

Choosing an inclusive or exclusive approach depends on the desired reasoning to be exercised. For example, when presented with partitioned parts, students use additive reasoning to count the highlighted parts and the total number of parts in the whole to identify fractions. However, this additive reasoning impedes proportional reasoning (Mack, 1995; Ni & Zhou, 2005). To develop proportional reasoning, "students must move from an additive method of comparing to a multiplicative one" (Vergnaud, 1983, p. 162). Multiplicative reasoning engages students with language that focuses on the scaler relation between quantities such as "how many times more or less."

In contrast, additive language reflects counting procedures and uses statements like "two or three objects more or fewer." This difference between additive and multiplicative reasoning highlights the importance of engaging students with continuous quantities when dealing with fractions. Continuous quantities are quantities for which there is another measure between any two measures (e.g., length, area, volume, or time). With any two non-discretized continuous quantities, students engage in unitizing, measuring, and comparing the two quantities to identify the fractional relationship between them. For example, Maher and Yankelewitz (2017) found engaging students with measuring and comparing lengths (Cuisenaire rods) to identify and compare fractions supports them to reason successfully about fractions (indirect, using cases, counterargument, and recursive reasoning) and to transition from additive to multiplicative reasoning.

Fraction Strategies

How learners resolve tasks involving fractions has been the focus of numerous studies. Several studies looked at how students compare fractions. Among these studies, a common finding relates to what has been called the whole number bias, strategies in which students employ properties of whole numbers to fractions. An example is Mack (1990), which we discussed in the introduction. Similarly, Erol (2021) asked fifth-grade students to compare fractions and then interviewed them to understand their reasoning. Relying on whole numbers properties to determine the greater of two fractions, students stated that a fraction is greater (1) when the numerator is larger among fractions with the same denominator, and (2) the fraction with the larger denominator is the greatest among fractions with the same numerator. Gabriel et al. (2013) observed this latter strategy for comparing fractions with fourth, fifth, and sixthgrade students. In two experiments, Meert et al. (2013) tested college students' componential and holistic processing of fraction comparisons. They asked the students to compare fractions with and without common components. When comparing fractions with the same denominators, college students only compared the magnitude of the numerators. With fractions having the same numerators, they used holistic processing to compare them.

Researchers observed other fraction strategies when learners located fractions on number lines. Siegler et al. (2011) identified two strategies, numerical transformation and segmentation. Zhang et al. (2017) subsequently investigated these strategies with middle school students who located fractions on 0-1 and 0-5 number lines. They found that only a few students used numerical transformation strategies by converting the fraction to a decimal or rounding it and comparing it with 0,1/2, and 1 as benchmarks and converting an improper fraction into a mixed number. Students used segmentation strategies accurately by dividing the number line into equal parts corresponding to the value of the fraction's denominator. However, they used segmentation strategies inaccurately by segmenting the unit into unequal intervals. When locating fractions on a 0-5 number line, some students treated the 0-5 number line as if it were a 0-1 number line, for example, by locating 7/8 close to 5. This action suggests that they think fractions are always less than one. Similarly, Bright et al. (1988) found that fourth and fifth-grade students had difficulties identifying the unit when locating fractions on a number line. Students counted the marks to locate fractions, which did not correspond to the equal interval related to the fraction.

Research about fraction strategies related to representational models such as set, rectangular, or circular models is limited. Additionally, there is scarce research about instructional interventions from a measuring perspective. Therefore, our study examines the strategies that PSTs used with these three models before and after revisiting fractions from a measuring perspective.

Methods

The intervention engaged pre-service elementary teachers in reexamining fractions from a measuring perspective to investigate changes in how they reason about fractions using different representational models of fractions. We use "reexamining" to indicate a re-consideration of PSTs' understanding of fractions, including a part/whole conception, from a measuring perspective. The intervention took place in an elementary mathematics methods course in a 15week semester. During the first week of the semester, the PSTs completed a pre-test in which they expressed fractions using discrete and continuous models. In the last week of the semester, PSTs completed a similar assessment as a post-test. For approximately 75 minutes every two weeks, the PSTs used Cuisenaire rods (see Figure 1) to collaboratively solve fraction tasks.

The tasks initially engaged them with whole numbers and operations problems to familiarize the PSTs with Cuisenaire rods. Afterward, a set of tasks introduced them to fractions by comparing the lengths of different rods multiplicatively. The tasks did not include situations involving two-dimensional rectangular, circular, or set fraction models. Instead, PSTs interacted with three-dimensional physical objects formed by six parallelograms or parallelepipeds (Cuisenaire rods), focusing on one of their dimensions, length. An outline of the intervention tasks follows a description of the study participants.

Participants

The participants were 46 pre-service elementary teachers (43 females) enrolled in an elementary mathematics methods course at a medium-sized state university in the northeast of the United States. This study's participants consist of PSTs from two sections (n=22 and 24) of the course during the second semester of 2017. The participants were in their last year of a four-year early childhood baccalaureate degree program and one semester away from student teaching. In the program's first year, they completed two mathematics content courses specifically designed for pre-service elementary teachers and covered topics from elementary school mathematics, including rational numbers, ratio, and proportion.

The elementary mathematics methods course focused on problem solving and mathematical reasoning. It discussed the design and implementation of mathematical tasks that support elementary students to develop a conceptual understanding of various mathematical topics. The topics included the development of whole-number sense, operations on whole numbers, geometry, probability and statistics, early algebraic ideas, and fractions, including adding and subtracting fractions. For lack of time, the course did not include the multiplication and division of fractions. The course met for two 75-minute sessions a week during 14 instructional weeks. Starting the third week of the semester, the intervention for this study consisted of four sessions. Participants solved fraction tasks collaboratively, using Cuisenaire rods, every two weeks for an entire session. These fraction sessions represented approximately 14% of the semester. The sessions were staggered to lessen the cognitive load and give the participants extended time to reflect on their learning.

Reexamining Fractions from a Measuring Perspective

What follows is an outline of how we invited the PSTs to use Cuisenaire rods to rethink their fraction knowledge from a measuring perspective.

1. Familiarization with Properties and Operations: PSTs play with rods and note their properties. We define a train of rods as one or more rods placed end-toend and have PSTs create trains. They construct trains and compare absolute lengths that go beyond the available rod sizes. For instance, the teachers build trains such as an orange and a purple train and compare its length to a train consisting of three rods: yellow, purple, and green. Next, they add and find the difference between pairs of lengths. Finally, they multiply lengths by iterating a chosen unit length a desired number of times and dividing lengths by seeing how many units create a length congruent to a larger length. These experiences enact a measuring perspective with whole numbers.

2.Introducing Fractions: From defining and iterating a unit to obtain a certain length, PSTs compare the length of the unit and the resulting length. For example, they repeat the red rod four times to create a train equivalent to the brown rod (see Figure 2a) and say that the length of the brown rod is four red rods. The inverse relation between the original unit and the resulting length yields a unit fraction. In the above example, the brown rod becomes the unit, and the red rod becomes the rod to be measured. whose length is one-fourth of a brown rod. Then, PSTs compare two red rods, five red rods, or 10 red rods to the brown rod and say that it is two-fourths, five-fourths, or ten-fourths of the brown rod, respectively. These comparisons lead participants to name non-unit and improper fractions. They also measure rod lengths by iterating a unit length where a whole number of unit rods does not create a length congruent to a larger length. For example, they measure the black rod (7 cm) using a light green rod (3 cm) as the measuring unit. They need two light green rods and a white rod to create a length equal to the black rod (see Figure 3). The name of a white rod's length emerges from the inverse relationship between its length and the length of a light green rod (one light green rod equals three



white rods, and one white rod equals one-third of a light green rod). As shown in Figure 3, the measure of the length of the black rod is two and one-third of the light green rod.

Figure 3

Measuring a black rod using a light green rod, which measures 2 and 1/3 light green rods.





Figure 4

Using Cuisenaire rods to illustrate the fractions 1/3, 1/5, and 3/7.



Afterward, PSTs compare pairs of rods and name the fractions that represent the comparisons. Examples are that the white rod is one-third of the light green rod, the red rod is one-fifth of the orange rod, and the light green rod is three-seventh of the black rod (see Figure 4). They also compare the lengths of different rods to the lengths of trains of rods. For example, they compare the brown rod's length to a train's length composed of an orange rod and a yellow rod. PSTs then express the multiplicative comparison as eight-fifteenths since the brown rod is 8 cm and the train consisting of an orange rod and a yellow rod is 15 cm. We do not explicitly use a standard unit of measurement (centimeters or inches) to compare lengths; we use other rods such as the white rod (1 cm) or the red rod (2 cm) as an intermediary or subunit to assist with comparing lengths.

3. Comparing fractions: PSTs think of fraction magnitudes such as one-half and one-third and decide which is greater. They then demonstrate their

choice using the rods. Some of them create those pairs of rods to model the fractions without regard to a standard unit of measure and then compare them. They create any of these three situations:

> a) one-half is larger than one-third, using a red rod as one-half of a purple rod and a white rod as one-third of a light green rod; a red rod is larger than a white rod (Figure 5a);

> b) one-half is equal to one-third, using a white rod as one-half of a red rod and also one-third of a light green rod (Figure 5b); and

> c) one-half is smaller than one-third, using a white rod as one-half of a red rod, and a light green rod is one-third of a blue rod; a white rod is smaller than a light green rod (Figure 5c).

Figure 5a

Illustration of 1/2 and 1/3 where the rod representing 1/2 is larger than the rod that represents 1/3.



Figure 5b

Illustration of 1/2 and 1/3 where the rod representing 1/2 is equal to the rod that represents 1/3.



Figure 5c

Illustration of 1/2 and 1/3 where the rod representing 1/2 is smaller than the rod that represents 1/3.



These discrepant results instigate a discussion about the role and importance of a unit length of measure to represent fractions such as one-half and one-third. Afterward, PSTs use one length as the unit of measure and find the corresponding lengths that represent one-half and one-third so that they can compare their relative magnitudes. Next, they learn the Train Race game to identify commensurable unit length for a set of fractions. The game results in the length that represents the least common multiple of the lengths of two rods by placing them next to each other and creating a single-color train using the two rods until they are equal in length. That length becomes the standard unit of measure for the fraction comparisons. For example, to compare one-third and one-fourth, PSTs take the smallest rod with which they can represent thirds (light green) and the smallest rod with which they can represent fourths (purple rod) and place them side by side (see Figure 6). From those two rods, they create two single-color trains. The light green rod is shorter than the purple rod, so they add another light green rod, then compare again to see which train is shorter and add another rod to it to make it longer. In this case, they add another purple rod and continue in turn until the two trains are equal in length. This Train Race ends with four light green rods and three purple rods since the length of the two trains is now equal. The last rod added to the trains is the rod color that wins the game. The length created from using a light green rod and a purple rod allows PSTs to represent one-third (one purple rod) and one-fourth (one light green rod) and compare their magnitudes.

Figure 6

The result of a Train Race Game involving green and purple rods.



4. Adding and Subtracting Fractions: PSTs use the Train Race game to find a unit length to represent different fractions. They create a train composed of one-third and one-fourth and identify this new train's multiplicative comparison to the unit, which equals a train of an orange and a red rod. In this example, onethird is a purple rod, one-fourth is a light green rod, and the train composed of those two rods is seventwelfths of the unit. To demonstrate subtracting fractions, PSTs identify the difference between the two lengths that represent the two fractions. For example, using the length that resulted from the Train Race above, teachers find the difference between one-third (a purple rod) and one-fourth (a light green rod). They identify the rod that fills the rod's gap when placing them side-by-side (see Figure 7).

Figure 7

Using Cuisenaire rods to illustrate the difference between 1/3 and 1/4.



In this case, it is the white rod. They express the rod (or length) that fills the gap with the unit. Now, a white rod is one-twelfth (1/3-1/4=1/12). The PSTs map this physical experience of comparing, adding, and subtracting fractions to the symbolic manipulation procedure and finding other fractions' names. In the example above, they express the fraction one-third differently, and it would be four-twelfths as a purple rod is equal to the length of a train composed of four white rods. Each white rod is one-twelfth of the unit. Similarly, they express one-fourth as three-twelfths and write 1/3+1/4=4/12+3/12=7/12 (see Figure 8). A final interrogation concerns writing this statement without representing the fractions using the rods.

Figure 8

Using Cuisenaire rods to illustrate adding 1/3 and 1/4.



Most of the tasks above involve less-than-one fractions only to illustrate the measuring approach. In fact, each task engages participants with fractions greater than one immediately after working with fractions less than one. For example, participants measure the red rod (2 cm) using a dark green rod (6 cm) as the measuring rod and notice that one red rod is one-third of the dark green rod. Again, in relation to the dark green rod, they also measure two red rods and four red rods, respectively two-thirds and four-thirds (see Figures 9a, 9b, and 9c). The participants are encouraged to refrain from using the language of mixed numbers to name the fractions so that their language corresponds closely to what they see. After participants develop fluency with naming fractions, the language of mixed numbers is visited.

Figure 9a Comparing one red rod

Figure 9b Comparing two red rods





Figure 9c

Comparing four red rods to a dark green rod.



Similarly, when comparing fractions or adding and subtracting fractions, participants are asked to compare, add, and subtract greater-than-one fractions immediately after working with fractions less than one. For example, when comparing fractions, participants are asked to determine which of these two fractions is greatest: four-thirds and fivefourths. They use the Train Race to find a unit length representing the two fractions (orange and red rods; see Figure 10). The unit length is equivalent to the train in Figure 4 since the comparisons involve thirds and fourths. Participants can observe that the train representing four-thirds (four purple rods) is longer than the train representing five-fourths (five lightgreen rods), which means four-thirds are greater than five-fourths. PSTs discuss the difference between the two lengths that represent the two fractions. They can see that the difference between the two trains (four-thirds and five-fourths) is one white rod, filling the gap between the trains. They express the white rod's name in relation to the unit as one-twelfth (see Figure 10), demonstrating the subtraction of four-thirds and five-fourths. When asked about the sum of fourthirds and five-fourths, participants use the two trains that represent the two fractions to create one train composed of those two trains, then compare this new train to the unit. They can identify that the new train is equivalent to 31 white rods, thirty-one-twelfths. Participants can also notice that the new train equals two trains of the unit and seven white rods (two and seven-twelfths).

Figure 10

Using Cuisenaire rods to illustrate comparing and subtracting 4/3 and 5/4.



With this measuring perspective for reexamining fractions, participants compared any two quantities and choose an appropriate unit of measure. For example, the orange rod can be the unit of measure, making the yellow rod one-half, the purple rod four-tenths or two-fifths, and the white rod one-tenth. When the yellow rod is the unit of measure, the orange rod is ten-fifths, the purple rod is four-fifths, and the white rod is one-fifth. The PSTs continually consider the quantity to be measured to determine a unit and often a subunit of measure.

Data Collection and Analysis

This study's data come from pre- and post-tests that participants completed in the first and last weeks of the semester about aspects of their fraction knowledge. We adopted Norton and Wilkins's (2010) fraction assessment to examine PSTs' facility with unitizing and representing fractions less than one and greater than one, using two different continuous models (rectangular and circular) and a discrete model (set of dots; see Table 1). Each test includes 10 items that involve only two of the fractions' models, namely, dots and circles, dots and rectangles, or circles and rectangles. The fraction questions are parallel among the three representations. We randomly assigned participants to one of the three pre-assessment versions. For the post-test, we ensured that each participant received a different version of the assessment and answered items that used each of the three formats.

Table 1





We conducted a conventional content analysis (Hsieh & Shannon, 2005) to identify PSTs' strategies for solving fraction problems. For multiple iterations, two researchers coded teachers' responses and discussed the codes until they agreed on a set of codes (see Table 2). After that, each researcher coded the same 240 responses separately and agreed on 257 codes out of 279, or 92.11% agreement.

Results

Our coding of PSTs' responses to the pre- and posttests revealed five strategies for solving the fraction tasks described above, involving the set, rectangular, and circular fraction models. The tasks invited PSTs to identify (a) a fractional relation between two quantities or (b) the portion of a quantity that How a Measuring Perspective Influences Pre-service Teachers' Reasoning / Alqahtani, Powell, Webster & Tirnovan

Table 2

Definitions and examples of fraction strategies from pre- and post-tests						
Partitioning: PSTs partition a quantity (set, length, or area).	1) What is '3/5' of					
Constructing: PSTs draw an extension to a quantity (set, length, or area).	10) Suppose the shape below represents the amount '2/5'. 6/15 Using this information, draw a shape representing the amount '4/3' in the box: 5/2 4/3					
Symbolic manipulation: PSTs create equivalent fractions or change improper fractions to mixed numbers.	2) Suppose the dots below represent the amount '9/4'. • • • • • • • $\frac{q}{q} \rightarrow 2\frac{1}{q}$ Using this information, draw a representation for the amount '1' in the box: • • •					
No visible strategy: PSTs provide an answer without showing any work.	3) Suppose the bar below represents the amount '3/7'. Using this information, draw a bar representing the amount '1/7' in the box:					
No answer: PSTs do not provide any written response.	10) Suppose the shape below represents the amount '2/5'. Using this information, draw a shape representing the amount '4/3' in the box:					

represents a certain fraction. Table 2 presents the five strategies and an example of each.

Generally, the frequencies and percentages of the strategies that PSTs expressed in their responses on the pre- and post-tests shifted. Our analysis revealed that the number of codes for strategies increased on the post-test from 527 to 578 codes. The percentages for partitioning strategy compared to all strategies increased from 35% in the pre-test to 52% in the post-test. In addition, fewer responses on the post-test included no visible strategy; its percentage decreased to 24% in the post-test from 40% in the pre-test. These

findings indicate that compared to the pre-test participants employed more strategies on the posttest. In the following, we present PSTs' strategies for tasks involving circular, set, and rectangular models and fractions less than and greater than one.

Strategies Related to the Circular Model

In another study (Alqahtani & Powell, submitted), we scored the accuracy of PSTs' responses. For each response, the score was either 0, .5, or 1. For tasks that involved the circular model, Table 3 shows the percentages of each strategy associated with PSTs' responses and the mean score for the accuracy of their responses.

Table 3

Percentages of codes and mean score for the circle representational model.

		Post-Test		
Strategy	0/	Mean	0/	Mean
	70	score	/0	score
Partitioning	55%	.74	66%	.80
Construction	6%	.89	6%	.69
Symbolic	170/	77	1 4 9 /	.63
Manipulation	17 /0	.57	14 /0	
No Visible Strategy	15%	.67	14%	.42
No Answer	7%	0	1%	0
Total	100%	.63	100%	.69

As shown in Table 3, the most used strategy is partitioning in both the pre- and post-tests (55% and 66%, respectively) with a slight increase in the accuracy of the responses. The construction strategy did not differ between the two test times, but the accuracy decreased from a mean score of .89 to .69. The symbolic manipulation strategy decreased usage from the pre-test (17% to 14%) and increased the mean score (.37 to .63). Almost the same number of responses had no visible strategies but decreased the mean score, going from .67 in the pre-test to .42 in the post-test. There was a noticeable change in the number of responses that had no answer in the post-test, coming down to only 1% in the post-test from an initial 7% in the pre-test.

The change in the accuracy with the responses that had construction strategy might indicate that this strategy dose not lead to accurate estimations. When PSTs draw extensions to circular sectors, they cannot compare areas accurately and identify fractional relationships. The change with partitioning strategy might indicate that this strategy is more effective when dealing with circular sectors.

Strategies Related to the Rectangular Model

Similarly, partitioning strategy was the most common with PSTs' responses to questions that involved rectangular models in both pre- and post-tests (with 50% and 78% respectively; see Table 4). A more noticeable change was the decrease in the absence of strategies. In the pre-test, about 29% of the codes were for "No Visible Strategy." That percentage decreased to 9% in the post-test, and the mean score for accuracy of responses also decreased, from .66 to .5. The PSTs answered more questions on the post-test in comparison with the pre-test. Table 4 also shows that few PSTs used constructing strategy with rectangular shapes on post-test, while none of the PSTs used this strategy on the pre-test.

Table 4

Percentages of codes and mean score for the rectangular representation model.

		Post-Test		
Strategy	%	Mean	%	Mean
		score		Grade
Partitioning	50%	.69	78%	.71
Construction	0%	-	3%	1
Symbolic	4%	.3	9%	.5
Manipulation				
No Visible	29%	.66	9%	.5
Strategy				
No Answer	16%	0	2%	0
Total	100%	.52	100%	.65

The data in Table 4 indicate that PSTs reasoned more effectively on the post-test (more answers and more strategies). This change might be related to the similarity between the materials used in the intervention and the rectangular model. That is, like interacting with rods, the PSTs may have focused on the length of the rectangles. Findings show that working with a measuring approach can improve how PSTs partition rectangular shapes to compare them and identify fractional relationships among them.

Strategies Related to the Set Model

In our analysis, the most common code for PSTs' responses to questions that involved a set model was "No Visible Strategy." The percentages of no visible strategy were 61% on the pre-test and 70% on the post-test without any change in PSTs' accuracy. They used fewer symbolic manipulation strategy on the post-test than the pre-test, while their accuracy increased. In addition, PSTs provided more answers on the post-test than the pre-test.

Table 5

Percentages of codes and mean score for the set model.

		Pre-Test		Post-Test		
Strategy	%	Mean	%	Mean		
		score		score		
Partitioning	15%	.78	16%	.8		
Construction	2%	.6	2%	.7		
Symbolic	16%	.61	10%	.8		
Manipulation						
No Visible Strategy	61%	.75	70%	.75		
No Answer	7%	0	2%	0		
Total	100%	.68	100%	.73		
10101	100%	.00	100%	./ 3		

With all strategies, the mean scores for the accuracy of PSTs' responses increased on the post-test. The change in the frequency of symbolic manipulation strategy (decreasing from pre-test to post-test) and the response accuracy (increasing from pre-test to post-test) might indicate that this strategy is ineffective with the set model. Data did not clearly show which type of strategy is more appropriate for set model questions. Nevertheless, the improvement in accuracy shows that revisiting fractions using a measuring approach can influence how PSTs solve set model questions.

Strategies Related to Fractions Less than and Greater than One

When examining the strategies that PSTs implemented with questions that involved less than and great than one fraction, we found that the largest increase occurs with partitioning strategy (see Table 6). Partitioning strategy comprised 43% of strategies used on the pre-test and 65% on the post-test for less-thanone fractions. The response accuracy did not have a notable change. Similarly, percentages for partitioning strategy with greater-than-one fractions increased from 24% to 43%, with a sizeable mean score increase from .46 to .57. In addition, the number of responses with no visible strategy decreased from 49% to 28% for less-than-one fraction questions and from 29% to 22% for greater-than-one fractions questions. The change for symbolic manipulation strategy was marginal for responses to both types of fraction questions. However, the accuracy of responses increased mean from the pre-test to the post-test. A more noticeable finding is the change in the number of questions that received no response on greater-than-one fraction questions. On the pre-test, 18% of codes were for questions that received no answers compared to only 3% on the post-test.

Table 6 above presents a few interesting findings. Strategies that PSTs implement vary depending on the type of questions. Understandably, PSTs used more symbolic manipulation strategy with fractions greater than one, including changing improper fractions to mixed numbers. In addition, the increase in the partitioning strategy for both types of questions, along with the increase in accuracy, indicate that working with fractions from a measuring perspective can support PSTs to reason visually through partitioning. Findings also show no notable difference between the construction strategy that PSTs used for both types of fraction questions.

Discussion

This study engaged 46 PSTs in reexamining fractions from a measuring perspective and investigated their strategies to compare quantities and identify fractional relations among them. On pre- and posttests, PSTs worked with discrete and continuous quantities, presented in three models: set, rectangular, and circular. The set model involved a collection of dots, the rectangular model involved rectangles with a fixed width, and the circular model involved circular sections. The pre- and post-tests invited PSTs either to identify the fractional relation between two quantities of the same kind or to draw a set, rectangle, or circular section representing a certain fraction of a given set, rectangle, or circular area. The intervention employed Cuisenaire rods and engaged PSTs to compare the lengths of different rods to identify fractional relations between pairs of them and add and subtract fractions. Qualitative analyses show that PSTs implemented three main problem-solving strategies with the representational models: partitioning, constructing, and symbolic manipulation. Interestingly, two strategies were similar to findings from (Siegler et al., 2011), where participants used segmentation and numerical transformation strategies.

Our analyses also revealed changes in the frequencies of strategies from the pre- to the post-tests. On the posttest, PSTs used more strategies and answered more questions. Specifically, they used more partitioning strategy with the continuous models (rectangles and circular sectors). Furthermore, when analyzing PSTs' responses based on the type of fractions involved, findings also revealed that, in the post-test, partitioning strategy increased with fractions less than and greater than one.

Our findings show pronounced changes in strategies with the rectangular model. We believe this occurs

Table 6

Percentages and mean score of the pre- and post-tests for questions less than one and greater than one.

	Less than one					Greater than one		
Strategy –		Pre		Post		Pre		Post
	%	Mean	%	Mean	0/	Mean	0/	Mean
		score		score	/0	score	/0	score
Partitioning	43%	.85	65%	.84	24%	.46	43%	.57
Construction	3%	.89	4%	.78	2%	.6	4%	.67
Symbolic Manipulation	3%	.89	2%	1	28%	.44	29%	.57
No Visible Strategy	49%	.90	28%	.85	29%	.35	22%	.31
No Answer	2%	0	<1%	0	18%	0	3%	0
Total	100%	.86	100%	.84	100%	.34	100%	.5



because of the close relationship between the rectangular model and the manipulative materials used in the intervention. The measuring approach with Cuisenaire rods asks learners to measure the length of one rod using another and express that measurement using rational number. Learners investigate and decide on an appropriate unit of measure and a subunit if needed. The rectangular model questions on the assessment ask PSTs to compare rectangular shapes with a relatively small width. PSTs only attended to the lengths of the rectangle and kept the width constant. In a related study, researchers first observed this close relationship between the rectangular model and the measuring approach (Algahtani & Powell, submitted). In that study, the authors investigated the changes in PSTs' fraction knowledge after reexamining fractions from a measuring perspective. The participants from the current study comprised about half of the previous one. In general, the scores of 96 PSTs (including the 46 participants from the present study) on the post-test show a statistically significant increase (at p < 0.01) compared to the pre-test. With questions that involved greater-than-one fractions and for each of the three representational models, the scores also increased significantly (at p < 0.05 for the rectangular and circular models and p < 0.01 for the set model). With questions that involved fractions less than one, the authors found that participants' scores show statistically significant increase (at p < 0.05) only with the rectangular model. Again, the similarity between the rectangular model and the intervention's manipulatives might explain this change.

Even though PSTs did not work with the part/whole perspective or the partitioning action during the intervention, results show an increase in partitioning strategy with the rectangular and circular models. We believe that operating on continuous quantities such as length and area to compare and identify fractional relations is a conceptual process. The partitioning strategy that PSTs employed involves measuring or estimating the magnitude of lengths or areas. PSTs used partitioning to measure or estimate the size of the unit or the unit fraction. Working with Cuisenaire rods may have supported the PSTs to unitize, compare absolute magnitudes, and identify relative magnitudes between two continuous quantities. In alignment with Sengul (2013) and Yang et al. (2009), we contend that partitioning strategy based on measuring and estimating quantities reflects a conceptual understanding of fractions.

This study contributes to the literature by analyzing the implementation of a measuring perspective for fraction learning using Cuisenaire rods. This perspective aligns with the theoretical position and empirical studies that measuring is the material source of both whole numbers and fractions (Davydov & Tsvetkovich, 1991; Gattegno, 1974/2010). Another contribution of this study is the discussion of strategies that PSTs employ when working with fractions represented in three different models (set, rectangular, and circular) before and after revisiting fractions from a measuring perspective. The three models allowed PSTs to engage with counts, lengths, and areas. Conceptual strategies, such as measuring-based partitioning instead of counting-based partitioning, may support PSTs' fraction knowledge. The other two strategies, symbolic manipulations and construction, did not seem adequate for comparing two quantities and identifying fractional relations between them.

Future research may examine the influence of learning fractions using a measuring approach with both elementary and middle school students. Research is also needed to study how individuals use the three fraction models with fraction arithmetic and investigate how that compares to strategies used by those who worked with Cuisenaire rods within a measuring perspective.

References

- Alqahtani, M. M., & Powell, A. B. (submitted). Prospective teachers' interpretations of fractions: A measuring perspective. *Educational Studies in Mathematics*.
- Ball, D. L., Thames, M. H., & Phelps, G. (2008). Content knowledge for teaching: what makes it special? *Journal of Teacher Education*, 59(5), 389-407. https://doi.org/10.1177/0022487108324554
- Behr, M. J., Harel, G., Post, T., & Lesh, R. (1993). Rational Numbers: Toward a semantic analysis emphasis on the operator construct. In T. P. Carpenter, E. Fennema, & T. Romberg (Eds.), *Rational Numbers: An Integration of Research*. Lawrence Erlbaum.
- Behr, M. J., Khoury, H. A., Harel, G., Post, T., & Lesh, R. (1997). Conceptual Units Analysis of Preservice Elementary School Teachers' Strategies on a Rational-Number-as-Operator Task. Journal for Research in Mathematics Education, 28(1), 48-69. https://doi.org/10.2307/749663
- Bobos, G., & Sierpinska, A. (2017). Measurement approach to teaching fractions: A design experiment in a pre-service course for elementary teachers. International Journal for Mathematics Teaching and Learning, 18(2), 203-139.
- Bright, G. W., Behr, M. J., Post, T. R., & Wachsmuth, I. (1988). Identifying fractions on number lines. *Journal* for Research in Mathematics Education, 19(3), 215-232.

454

- Busi, R., Lovin, L., Norton, A., Siegfried, J., Stevens, A., & Wilkins, J. L. (2015). An Investigation of PreK-8 Preservice Teachers' Construction of Fraction Schemes and Operations. In T. G. Bartell, K. N. Bieda, R. T. Putnam, K. Bradfield, & H. Dominguez (Eds.), Proceedings of the 37th annual meeting of the North American Chapter of the International Group for the Psychology of Mathematics Education (pp. 616-623). Michigan State University.
- Carraher, D. W. (1993). Lines of thought: A ratio and operator model of rational number. *Educational Studies in Mathematics*, 25(4), 281-305. https:// doi.org/10.1007/BF01273903
- Charalambous, C. Y., Hill, H. C., Chin, M. J., & McGinn, D. (2020). Mathematical content knowledge and knowledge for teaching: Exploring their distinguishability and contribution to student learning. *Journal of Mathematics Teacher Education, 23*, 579-613. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s10857-019-09443-2
- Charalambous, C. Y., & Pitta-Pantazi, D. (2007). Drawing on a theoretical model to study students' understanding of fractions. *Educational Studies in Mathematics*, 64, 293-316.
- Cramer, K. A., Post, T. R., & delMas, R. C. (2002). Initial fraction learning by fourth-and fifth-grade students: A comparison of the effects of using commercial curricula with the effects of using the rational number project curriculum. *Journal* for Research in Mathematics Education, 33(2), 111-144. https://doi.org/10.2307/749646
- Cuisenaire, G. (1952). Les nombres en couleurs. Nouveau procédé de calcul par la méthode active, applicable à tous les degrés de l'école primaire. Duculot-Roulin.
- Davydov, V. V., & Tsvetkovich, Z. (1991). On the objective origin of the concept of fractions. Focus on Learning Problems in Mathematics, 13(1), 13-64.
- Depaepe, F., Torbeyns, J., Vermeersch, N., Janssens, D., Janssen, R., Kelchtermans, G., Verschaffel, L., & Van Dooren, W. (2015). Teachers' content and pedagogical content knowledge on rational numbers: A comparison of prospective elementary and lower secondary school teachers. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, 47, 82-92. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tate.2014.12.009
- Dienes, Z. P. (1967). Fractions: An operational approach. Herder and Herder.

- Erol, M. (2021). Determination of 5th-grade students strategies in comparing fractions. Acta Didactica Napocensia, 14(1), 17-28. https://doi. org/10.24193/adn.14.1.2
- Fazio, L., & Siegler, R. (2011). *Teaching fractions*. International Academy of Education.
- Fuchs, L. S., Malone, A. S., Wang, A., Schumacher, R. F., & Namkung, J. (2017). Fraction intervention for students with mathematics difficulties: Lessons learned from five randomized controlled trials [Article]. Journal of Learning Disabilities, 50(6), 631-639. https://doi.org/10.1177/0022219416677249
- Gabriel, F. C., Coché, F., Szucs, D., Carette, V., Rey, B., & Content, A. (2013). A componential view of children's difficulties in learning fractions. *Frontiers in psychology*, 4, 1-12. https://doi. org/10.3389/fpsyg.2013.00715
- Gattegno, C. (1960/2009). Arithmetic: A teacher's introduction to the Cuisenaire-Gattegno method of teaching arithmetic. Educational Solutions Worldwide.
- Gattegno, C. (1974/2010). The commonsense of teaching mathematics (Second ed.). Educational Solutions Worldwide.
- Hamdan, N., & Gunderson, E. A. (2017). The number line is a critical spatial-numerical representation: Evidence from a fraction intervention. Developmental Psychology, 53(3), 587-596. https://doi.org/10.1037/dev0000252
- Harvey, R. (2012). Stretching student teachers' understanding of fractions. *Mathematics Education Research Journal*, 24(4), 493-511.
- Hodges, T. E., Cady, J., & Collins, R. L. (2008). Fraction representation: The not-so-common denominator among textbooks. *Mathematics Teaching in the Middle School*, 14(2), 78-84.
- Hsieh, H.-F., & Shannon, S. F. (2005). Three approaches to qualitative content analysis. *Qualitative Health Research*, 15(9), 1277-1288.
- Kerslake, D. (1986). Fractions: Children's strategies and errors. NEER-NELSON.
- Kieren, T. E. (1980). The rational number construct-Its elements and mechanisms. In T. E. Kieren (Ed.), Recent research on number learning (pp. 125-150). ERIC Clearinghouse for Science, Mathematics, and Environmental Education.



- Kieren, T. E. (1993). Rational and fractional numbers: From quotient fields to recursive understanding. In T. P. Carpenter, E. Fennema, & T. A. Romberg (Eds.), Rational numbers: An integration of research (pp. 49-84). Erlbaum.
- Lamon, S. J. (1996). The development of unitizing: Its role in children's partitioning strategies. *Journal* for Research in Mathematics Education, 27(2), 170-193.
- Lamon, S. J. (2007). Rational numbers and proportional reasoning: Toward a theoretical framework for research. In J. F. K. Lester (Ed.), Second handbook of research on mathematics teaching and learning: A Project of the National Council of Teachers of Mathematics (pp. 629-667). Information Age.
- Lamon, S. J. (2012). Teaching fractions and ratios for understanding: Essential content knowledge and instructional strategies for teachers (3rd ed.). Routledge.
- Lee, M. Y., & Lee, J.-E. (2019). Pre-service teachers' perceptions of the use of representations and suggestions for students' incorrect use. *EURASIA Journal of Mathematics, Science and Technology Education, 15*(9), 1-21. https://doi. org/doi.org/10.29333/ejmste/103055
- Lo, J.-J., & Luo, F. (2012). Prospective elementary teachers' knowledge of fraction division [journal article]. Journal of Mathematics Teacher Education, 15(6), 481-500. https://doi. org/10.1007/s10857-012-9221-4
- Mack, N. K. (1990). Learning fractions with understanding: Building on informal knowledge. *Journal for Research in Mathematics Education*, 21(1), 16-32.
- Mack, N. K. (1995). Confounding whole-number and fraction concepts when building on informal knowledge. *Journal for Research in Mathematics Education*, *26*(5), 422-441.
- Maher, C. A., & Yankelewitz, D. (2017). *Children's* reasoning while building fraction ideas (Vol. 3). Sense Publishers.
- Meert, G., Grégoire, J., Seron, X., & Noël, M.-P. (2013). The processing of symbolic and nonsymbolic ratios in school-age children. *PloS one, 8*(11), 1-11. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0082002

- Morano, S., & Riccomini, P. J. (2019). Demonstrating conceptual understanding of fraction arithmetic: An analysis of pre-service special and general educators' visual representations. *Teacher Education and Special Education*. https://doi.org/10.1177/0888406419880540
- National Council of Teachers of Mathematics. (2000). Principles and standards for school mathematics. National Council of Teachers of Mathematics.
- National Council of Teachers of Mathematics. (2014). *Principles to actions: Ensuring mathematical success for all.* The National Council of Teachers of Mathematics, Inc.
- National Governors Association Center for Best Practices, & Council of Chief State School Officers. (2010). Common core state standards for mathematics. National Governors Association Center for Best Practices, Council of Chief State School Officers. http://www. corestandards.org/wp-content/uploads/ Math_Standards1.pdf
- Ni, Y., & Zhou, Y.-D. (2005). Teaching and learning fraction and rational numbers: The origins and implications of whole number bias. *Educational Psychologist*, 40(1), 27-52.
- Norton, A., & Wilkins, J. L. (2010). Students' partitive reasoning. The Journal of Mathematical Behavior, 29(4), 181-194. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. jmathb.2010.10.001
- Ohlsson, S. (1988). Mathematical meaning and applicational meaning in the semantics of fractions and related concepts. In J. Hiebert & M. J. Behr (Eds.), Number concepts and operations in the middle grades (pp. 53-93). National Council of Teachers of Mathematics.
- Olanoff, D., Lo, J.-J., & Tobias, J. M. (2014). Mathematical content knowledge for teaching elementary mathematics: A focus on fractions. *The Mathematics Enthusiast*, 11(2), 267-310.
- Powell, A. B. (2019a). How does a fraction get its name? Revista Brasileira de Educação em Ciências e Educação Matemática, 3(3), 700-713.
- Powell, A. B. (2019b). Measuring perspective of fraction knowledge: Integrating historical and neurocognitive findings. *Revista Sergipana de Matemática e Educação Matemática*, 4(1), 1-19.

- Schmittau, J. (2004). Vygotskian theory and mathematics education: Resolving the conceptual-procedural dichotomy. European Journal of Psychology of Education, XIX(1), 19-43.
- Schmittau, J. (2005). The development of algebraic thinking: A Vygotskian perspective. ZDM - International Journal on Mathematics Education, 37(1), 16-22. http://www.scopus.com/ inward/record.url?eid=2-s2.0-84855948751&part nerID=40&md5=9a3042942fed27182eb2dfc4879 7d22e
- Sengul, S. (2013). Identification of number sense strategies used by pre-service elementary teachers. *Educational Sciences: Theory and Practice, 13*(3), 1965-1974. https://doi.org/10.12738/ estp.2013.3.1365
- Siegler, R. S., Carpenter, T., Fennell, F., Geary, D., Lewis, J., Okamoto, Y., Thompson, L., & Wray, J. (2010). Developing effective fraction instruction for kindergarten through 8th grade: A practice guide (NCEE #2010-4039). National Center for Education Evaluation and Regional Assistance, Institute of Education Sciences, U.S. Department of Education.
- Siegler, R. S., Duncan, G. J., Davis-Kean, P. E., Duckworth, K., Claessens, A., Engel, M., Susperreguy, M. I., & Chen, M. (2012). Early Predictors of High School Mathematics Achievement. *Psychological Science*, 23(7), 691-697. https://doi.org/ doi:10.1177/0956797612440101
- Siegler, R. S., & Lortie-Forgues, H. (2015). Conceptual knowledge of fraction arithmetic. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, 107(3), 909-918.
- Siegler, R. S., Thompson, C. A., & Schneider, M. (2011). An integrated theory of whole number and fractions development. *Cognitive psychology*, 62(4), 273-296. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. cogpsych.2011.03.001
- Steffe, L. P., & Olive, J. (Eds.). (2010). Children's fractional knowledge. Springer.
- Tobias, J. M. (2013). Prospective elementary teachers' development of fraction language for defining the whole. Journal of Mathematics Teacher Education, 16(2), 85-103.
- Toluk-Uçar, Z. (2009). Developing pre-service teachers understanding of fractions through problem posing. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, 25(1), 166-175. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tate.2008.08.003

- Torbeyns, J., Schneider, M., Xin, Z., & Siegler, R. S. (2015). Bridging the gap: Fraction understanding is central to mathematics achievement in students from three different continents. *Learning and Instruction*, *37*, 5-13. https://doi.org/http://dx.doi. org/10.1016/j.learninstruc.2014.03.002
- Tzur, R. (1999). An integrated study of children's construction of improper fractions and the teacher's role in promoting that learning. *Journal for Research in Mathematics Education*, 30(4), 390-416.
- Utley, J., & Reeder, S. (2011). Prospective elementary teachers' development of fraction number sense. In L. R. Wiest & T. Lamberg (Eds.), Proceedings of the 33rd Annual Meeting of the North American Chapter of the International Group for the Psychology of Mathematics Education (Vol. 5, pp. 1148-1154). University of Nevada, Reno.
- Van Ness, C. K., & Alston, A. S. (2017a). Establishing the importance of the unit. In C. A. Maher & D. Yankelewitz (Eds.), *Children's reasoning while building fraction ideas* (pp. 49-64).
- Van Ness, C. K., & Alston, A. S. (2017b). Justifying the choice of the unit. In C. A. Maher & D. Yankelewitz (Eds.), *Children's reasoning while building fraction ideas* (pp. 83-94).
- Van Ness, C. K., & Alston, A. S. (2017c). Switching the unit. In C. A. Maher & D. Yankelewitz (Eds.), *Children's* reasoning while building fraction ideas (pp. 65-81).
- Van Steenbrugge, H., Lesage, E., Valcke, M., & Desoete, A. (2014). Preservice elementary school teachers' knowledge of fractions: a mirror of students' knowledge? *Journal of Curriculum Studies*, 46(1), 138-161. https://doi.org/10.1080/00 220272.2013.839003
- Vergnaud, G. (1983). Multiplicative structures. In R. Lesh & M. Landau (Eds.), Acquisition of mathematics concepts and processes (pp. 127-174). Academic Press.
- Vergnaud, G. (1988). Multiplicative structures. In J. Hiebert & M. Behr (Eds.), Number concepts and operations in the middle grades (pp. 141-161). National Council of Teachers of Mathematics.
- Watanabe, T. (2002). Representations in teaching and learning fractions. *Teaching Children Mathematics, 8*(8), 457-463.

iejee∻

- Wu, H.-H. (2014). Teaching fractions according to the Common Core Standards. https://math. berkeley.edu/~wu/CCSS-Fractions.pdf
- Yang, D.-C., Reys, R. E., & Reys, B. J. (2009). Number sense strategies used by pre-service teachers in Taiwan. International Journal of Science and Mathematics Education, 7(2), 383-403. https:// doi.org/10.1007/s10763-007-9124-5
- Young, E., & Zientek, L. R. (2011). Fraction operations: An examination of prospective teachers' errors, confidence, and bias. *Investigations in Mathematics Learning*, 4(1), 1-23. https://doi.org /10.1080/24727466.2011.11790307
- Zhang, D., Stecker, P., & Beqiri, K. (2017). Strategies students with and without mathematics disabilities use when estimating fractions on number lines. *Learning Disability Quarterly*, 40(4), 225-236. https://doi.org/10.1177/0731948717704966
- Zhou, Z., Peverly, S. T., & Xin, T. (2006). Knowing and teaching fractions: A cross-cultural study of American and Chinese mathematics teachers. Contemporary Educational Psychology, 31(4), 438-457. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j. cedpsych.2006.02.001